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The false assertions of Jimmy Britt

False assertion Source True facts Evidence for hearing

J. Dupree’s law
clerks during trial
were Rich Leonard
and John Edwards

GX 2085
Statement of facts,
2/23/05 ¶ 3 & 4

GX 2086
Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at 9 ln 15 -
10 ln 3

Leonard served from
‘76 to ‘78; 

Edwards left for
Nashville August ‘78

Steve Coggins only
law clerk working on
case; 

Testimony of Rich
Leonard; 

Cross-ex of Wade
Smith

1
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Traveled from
Raleigh to
Charleston, SC, to
transport Helena
Stoeckley back to
Raleigh during
MacDonald trial

GX 2086 
Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at 11 ln 23 to
12 ln 3 

GX 2087 
Affidavit 10/26/05 at
page 2 (¶ 15), page 3
(¶22)

Britt was not given
this task; 

Stoeckley was not in
Charleston–she was
in Pickens County
jail; 

DUSM Meehan was
sent from Raleigh to
meet DUSM
Kennedy in Charlotte
to transport Stoeckley
to Raleigh

Testimony of Dennis
Meehan
___________
Janice Meehan
___________ 

GX 2010 Sworn
statement of Vernoy
Kennedy pg 9 ln 12-
25
___________
booking records at
Pickens County jail:

GX 2006 & 2007
(fingerprint card)

GX 2008 (booking
report)

GX 2009 (arrest
photo)

GX 2064
(committment form)

GX 2066 (release
form)
____________

TD 19.15 ln 15-16

2
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Picked up Stoeckley
at USMS Office in
Charleston, SC

GX 2086 

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at 12 ln
13016

Stoeckley was in
custody per warrant
and was housed at
Pickens County Jail

GX 2000 (warrant
for arrest)
________
Testimony of Frank
Mills 

GX 2064
(comittment) 
____________
Testimony of Dennis
Meehan
___________
Janice Meehan
___________ 

GX 2010 Sworn
statement of Vernoy
Kennedy pg 9 ln 12-
25
___________
booking records at
Pickens County jail:

GX 2006 & 2007
(fingerprint card)

GX 2008 (booking
report)

GX 2009 (arrest
photo)

GX 2066 (release
form)

3
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Traveled from
Raleigh to
Greenville, SC, to
“assume custody” of 
Helena Stoeckley and
transport her back to
Raleigh during
MacDonald trial;
 
picked her up at
County Jail in
Greenville, SC

GX 2087 

Affidavit 10/26/05 at
2 (¶ 11) 
_____________

GX 2088

Affidavit 11/3/05 at 2
(¶¶ 11, 15)

______________

GX 2089

Addendum to
affidavit 2/28/06 at 1
¶1

After her arrest on
8/14/79, Stoeckley
was taken to the
Pickens County Jail
in Pickens, SC;

she was not housed
in Greenville; 

DUSM Meehan was
sent from Raleigh to
meet DUSM
Kennedy in Charlotte
to transport Stoeckley
to Raleigh; 

Britt was not
involved in transport
of Stoeckley from SC
to Raleigh

GX 2000 (warrant
for arrest)
________
Testimony of Frank
Mills 

GX 2064
(comittment) 

____________
Testimony of Dennis
Meehan
___________
Janice Meehan
___________ 

GX 2010 
Sworn statement of
Vernoy Kennedy pg
9 ln 12-25
___________
booking records at
Pickens County jail:

GX 2006 & 2007
(fingerprint card)

GX 2008 (booking
report)

GX 2009 (arrest
photo)

GX 2066 (release
form)

Stoeckley was
dressed in this floppy
hat that had been
described during the
course of the
investigation

GX 2086 

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at 13 ln 6-10

Stoeckley not
observed in such a
floppy hat during her
stay in Raleigh in
1979

Testimony of Wade
Smith

4
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Also transported
Stoeckley’s boyfriend
Ernest from
Charleston to Raleigh

GX 2086

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at 13 ln 16-
24

Ernest Davis was not
in Charleston

he made his own way
from Walhalla, SC,
to Raleigh

bringing him along
would have violated
USMS policy

Testimony of Dennis
Meehan

Janice Meehan

USMS employee
Jerry Holden
accompanied Britt to
pick up Stoeckley to
transport her to
Raleigh

GX 2086 

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at pg 13 ln
11-15, pg 14 ln 18-21
______________

GX 2087

Affidavit 10/26/05 at
2 (¶¶ 13, 15)
_______________

GX 2088

Affidavit 11/03/05 at
2 (¶¶ 13, 15)

Holden did not go on
trip to pick up
Stoeckley; 

Janice Meehan
served as female
matron while DUSM
Meehan transported
Stoeckley from
Charlotte to Raleigh; 

a female intern
served this role as
DUSM Kennedy
transported Stoeckley
from Pickens, SC, to
Charlotte to meet
Meehan

Testimony of Dennis
Meehan, 
______________

Janice Meehan;
______________

GX 2010 
pg 7 ln 22
sworn statement of
Vernoy Kennedy

5
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During transportation
to Raleigh from SC,
Stoeckley told Britt
of presence inside
MacDonald home on
night of murders 

GX 2086

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at pg 14 ln
13 through pg 15 ln
2, pg 15 ln 22
through pg 16 ln 1
________________

GX 2087

Affidavit 10/26/05 at
2 (¶ 15), 3 (¶ 22)
________________ 

GX 2088

Affidavit 11/3/05 at 2
(¶ 15), 3 (¶ 22)

Stoeckley could not
have told Britt this on
ride from SC to
Raleigh because Britt
did not transport her
to Raleigh

Testimony of Dennis
Meehan
_______________

Janice Meehan

________________

GX 2010

pg 9 ln 12-25, sworn
statement of Vernoy
Kennedy

6
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Upon arrival in
Raleigh from S.C.,
Britt took Stoeckley
and Ernest to Holiday
Inn in Raleigh and
they checked in and
stayed there until he
picked them up the
next morning

GX 2086

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at 16 ln 9-16

Stoeckley was in
custody as material
witness

upon arrival in
Raleigh, DUSM
Meehan put her in
Wake County Jail
 
Ernest observed in
area outside jail by
Meehans

Britt and Holden
transported Stoeckley
from Wake County
Jail to Federal
Building the next
Thursday morning
and back in the
afternoon

Stoeckley did not
stay at Holiday Inn
during entire stay in
Raleigh

upon release on
8/17/79, she stayed
first at Downtowner,
then at Journey’s End
and then at Hilton Inn

Testimony of Dennis
Meehan
_______________

Janice Meehan

_______________

GX 2000
arrest order
_______________

TD 19.16 ln 7-10
transcript except re
no bond
_______________

GX 2074

photo showing
8/16/79 transport by
Britt and Holden
________________ 
Testimony of Wade
Smith
________________

TD 21.179 ln 13-25
________________

Testimony of Wendy
Rouder 
________________

TD 22.134 ln 11-19
________________

TD 22.150 ln 19-22

7
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At time of
MacDonald trial, Jim
Blackburn was U.S.
Attorney-EDNC

GX 2086

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at 17 ln 13-
15

Blackburn was
FAUSA

George Anderson
was U.S. Attorney

Testimony of Wade
Smith, 

testimony of Jack
Crawley

testimony of Jim
Blackburn

After defense
interview, Britt
escorted Stoeckley to
USAO at
“approximately 12
noon”

GX 2089

Addendum to
affidavit 2/28/06 at
¶2

Defense interview
did not conclude until
sometime after 2 p.m.

only after the
conclusion of that
interview was
Stoeckley brought to
USAO

Testimony of Wade
Smith

transcript excerpt of
TD 20.13 ln 3-18

Interview of
Stoeckley by
prosecution on
8/16/79 took place in
Blackburn’s office

GX 2086

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at pg 17 ln
13-15, pg 18 ln 10-14

Interview took place
in the office of U.S.
Attorney George
Anderson

Testimony of Jack
Crawley 
_______________

Testimony of Jim
Blackburn
_______________

GX 2082A

8
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Interview of
Stoeckley by
prosecution on
8/16/79 was in the
office of the U.S.
Attorney and the U.S.
Attorney’s desk was
set an angle in the
northeast corner of
the office

GX 2087

Affidavit 10/26/05 at
3 (¶ 21)
_________________

GX 2088

Affidavit 11/3/05 at 3
(¶ 21)

U.S. Attorney’s desk
was set on the east
side of his office and
it was not set an
angle 

it was set so that its
front and back edges
ran parallel with the
east wall and when
seated behind the
desk, the occupant
looked straight out
the west window
toward Person Street

Testimony of Jack
Crawley 
_______________

Testimony of Jim
Blackburn

_______________

GX 2082A

Blackburn asked Britt
to remain in room
during prosecution
interview of
Stoeckley; not an
unusual occurrence

GX 2086 

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at 18 ln 4-6
________________

GX 2087

Affidavit 10/26/05 at
3 (¶ 20)
_________________

GX 2088

Affidavit 11/3/05 at 3
(¶ 20)
________________

GX 2089

Addendum to
affidavit 2/28/06 at
pg 1 (¶ 2)

Blackburn did not
ask for Britt to sit in
on interview and
Britt did not

it was not the custom
and practice of the
USAO to have
DUSMs sit in on
witness interviews
during trials

Testimony of Jack
Crawley
_______________

Testimony of Jim
Blackburn
________________

Testimony of Dennis
Meehan

9
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No one other than
Blackburn, Britt, and
Stoeckley was in
room during
interview

GX 2086

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at 18 ln 15-
18

Present during
interview were
Blackburn,
Anderson, Jack
Crawley, and Brian
Murtagh 

Testimony of Jack
Crawley
______________

Testimony of Jim
Blackburn

During interview,
Stoeckley told
Blackburn the same
things she had told
Britt during her
transportation from
S.C.

GX 2086

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at 19 ln 4-9
_______________

GX 2087

Affidavit 10/26/05 at
3 (¶ 22)
________________

GX 2088

Affidavit 11/3/05 at 3
(¶ 22)

Stoeckley could not
have told anything to
Britt during transport
from S.C. because
Britt was not present

Testimony of Dennis
Meehan
_______________

Janice Meehan
_______________

GX 2010

pg 9 ln 12-25, sworn
statement of Vernoy
Kennedy
_______________

GX 2066 (release
form) 

booking records at
Pickens County jail

10
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After Stoeckley
admitted presence in
MacDonald home on
night of murders
during interview,
Blackburn threatened
to prosecute her for
murder if she so
testified

GX 2086

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at pg 21 ln
11-18
_________________ 

GX 2087

Affidavit 10/26/05 at
3 (¶ 24)
_________________

GX 2088
Affidavit 11/3/05 at 3
(¶ 24)
_________________

GX 2089
Addendum to
affidavit 2/28/06 at
pg 1 (¶ 3)

Blackburn did not
threaten Stoeckley
with prosecution
because (1) she had
not admitted any
presence at, or role
in, MacDonald
murders, and (2) the
prosecution had
grave doubts about
its ability to bring
any new prosecution
nine years after
murders

Testimony of Jack
Crawley
_______________

Testimony of Jim
Blackburn
_______________

18 U.S.C. §§ 1111,
3281, 3282
________________

Fatal Vision 

GX 2201.4 (¶ 7)

_________________

Testimony of Joe
McGinniss

11
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Possible that others
were in the room
during prosecution
interview of
Stoeckley (Anderson,
and/or Murtagh, or
others)

others may have
come in and left at
some point; but
“clear recollection” is
that only Blackburn,
Britt, and Stoeckley
were present in room
when Blackburn
threatened to
prosecute Stoeckley

GX 2087

Affidavit 10/26/05 at
3-4 (¶ 26)
_________________

GX 2088

Affidavit 11/3/05 at
3-4 (¶ 26)

Anderson,
Blackburn, Crawley,
and Murtagh were
present for interview
and no others

the others did not
leave Blackburn
alone in room with
Stoeckley and Britt

Testimony of Jack
Crawley 
________________

Testimony of Jim
Blackburn

During prosecution
interview, Stoeckley
asked for a sandwich,
and someone other
than Britt went to see
about it 

GX 2087

Affidavit 10/26/05 at
3-4 (¶ 26)
________________

GX 2088

Affidavit 11/3/05 at
3-4 (¶ 26)

Stoeckley did not eat
during the
prosecution
interview; she had
already been served a
sandwich while in the
seventh floor room
for the defense team
interview of her

Testimony of Jack
Crawley 
________________

Testimony of Jim
Blackburn

_______________

Testimony of Joe
McGinniss

_____________

Testimony of Wade
Smith

_____________

GX 2201.5 pg 530
last paragraph

Fatal Vision 

12
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Following
prosecution
interview, Britt took
Stoeckley from
USAO to seventh
floor courtroom
being used for trial,
where defense
counsel were waiting,
and while doing this,
observed Jim
Blackburn going into
J. Dupree’s chambers
for apparent ex parte
communication

GX 2086

Interview under oath,
2/24/05 at pg 22 ln 5
through pg 24 ln 3
________________

GX 2087

 Affidavit 10/26/05 at
4 (¶ 27)
_________________

GX 2088

Affidavit 11/3/05 at 4
(¶ 27)

There would have
been no reason to
take Stoeckley to
courtroom because
(1) court had been
adjourned at 1:17
p.m. that day
(8/16/79) to allow for
the completion of the
defense interview of
Stoeckley and the
prosecution interview
of Stoeckley (court
was to resume at 9:00
a.m. on 8/17/79) 

Courtroom would
have been locked

Judge Dupree did not
engage in substantive
ex parte
communication

Testimony of Wade
Smith
_______________

Testimony of Jim
Blackburn
________________

Testimony of Judge
J. Rich Leonard
________________

TD 20.13 ln 14-18

13
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On Sunday, 8/19/79,
someone called J.
Dupree to tell him
that Stoeckley and
Ernest were fighting
and manager wanted
them removed from
Journey’s End Motel

GX 2089

Addendum to
affidavit 2/28/06 at
pg 1 (¶ 5)

Judge Dupree was
called by Stoeckley
herself on Saturday
night, 8/18/79, to
inform him that she
was “in mortal dread
of physical harm
from Bernard Segal
...” and that she
wanted a lawyer to
represent her

the request that
Stoeckley leave the
Journey’s End came
from the manager
directly to Wendy
Rouder and
Stoeckley at the
motel

TD 22.179 ln 3-10
_________________

TD 122.134 ln 11-13
_________________

Testimony of Wendy
Rouder
_________________

GX 2201.9 pg 538
first paragraph

Fatal Vision excerpt

14
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Britt, at direction of
Chief DUSM Eddie
Sigmon, checked
Stoeckley out of
Journey’s End Motel
and registered her at
The Holiday Inn,
Hillsborough Street,
Raleigh

GX 2089

Addendum to
affidavit 2/28/06 at
pg 1 (¶ 5)

Wendy Rouder,
attorney on
MacDonald’s defense
team, and Red
Underhill transferred
Stoeckley from
Journey’s End Motel
to Hilton Inn on
Hillsborough Street.
 
Stoeckley, during her
visit to Raleigh for
the trial, did not stay
in the Holiday Inn,
which was distinctive
for its round
architecture and was
located several
blocks closer to the
courthouse than the
Hilton Inn was
 
upkeep of Stoeckley
after release on
Friday 8/17/79 was
responsibility of
MacDonald defense
team, not USMS

GX 2201.9 pg 538 (¶
2)

Fatal Vision excerpt
_______________

TD 22.134 ln 14-19
_________________

TD 22.135 ln 11-13

Wendy Rouder
testimony
_________________

Testimony of Eddie
Sigmon
_________________

Testimony of Maddie
Reddick
________________

TD 22.111 ln 13-19

Red Underhill
Testimony

15
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On Monday, August
20, Judge Dupree
stated that he was not
going to permit Ms.
Stoeckley to testify
again because her
brain was scrambled
like an egg 

GX 2089

Addendum to
affidavit 2/28/06 at
pg 2 (¶ 1)

Judge Dupree did not
prohibit Stoeckley
from begin recalled
to testify

she was kept in
Raleigh under
defense subpoena
until Friday, 8/24/79
 
the defense
repeatedly raised the
possibility of
recalling her to
testify, which the
judge urged them to
do right away

Testimony of Wade
Smith
_________________

Testimony of Jerry
Leonard
_________________

TD 25.153 ln 23- 154
ln 15
_________________

TD 26.149 ln 17 - 25
_________________

TD 26.151 ln 17 -
152 ln 3

Judge Dupree
directed jury on
Monday 8/20/79 not
to consider any
evidence by
Stoeckley on Friday
8/17/79

GX 2089

Addendum to
affidavit 2/28/06 at
pg 2 (¶ 1)

Judge Dupree gave
no such instruction
 
Stoeckley’s
testimony was fully
considered by the
jury

Testimony of Wade
Smith
_________________

Testimony of Jim
Blackburn
_________________

Testimony of 
Jack Crawley
_________________

TD 22.5 - 254

16
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Britt, at direction of
USM Hugh Salter,
got a check for four
days of subsistence
for Stoeckley from
Mattie Reddick of the
USMS, cashed the
check, purchased a
one-way bus ticket to
Charleston, SC, for
Stoeckley, checked
her out of the
Holiday Inn, made
sure she got on the
bus, and gave her the
balance of her
subsistence

GX 2089

Addendum to
affidavit 2/28/06 at
pg 2 (¶ 2)

After her release
from custody on
8/17/79, Stoeckley’s
subsistence was the
responsibility of the
MacDonald defense,
not the USMS
 
Stoeckley has no
connection with
Charleston, SC,
which is about 260
miles from her
residence in 1979 in
Walhalla, SC
 
Stoeckley never
stayed in the Holiday
Inn during her stay in
Raleigh for the trial.

Testimony of Wade
Smith
_________________

Testimony of Mattie
Reddick
_________________

TD 22.135 ln 11-13

Wendy Rouder
testimony
_________________

TD 22.111 ln 13-19

Red Underhill
Testimony
________________

Testimony of Eddie
Sigmon
________________

GX 2104

map of SC

17
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Britt checked
Stoeckley out of her
hotel and made sure
she got on the bus for
Charleston on
8/20/79

GX 2089

Addendum to
affidavit 2/28/06 at
pg 2 (¶ 2)

Stoeckley remained
in Raleigh under
defense subpoena
until Friday, 8/24/79.

Testimony of Wade
Smith
_________________

Testimony of Jerry
Leonard
_________________

TD 25.153 ln 23- 154
ln 15
_________________

TD 26.149 ln 17 - 25
_________________

TD 26.151 ln 17 -
152 ln 3

Britt told ex-wife
Mary Britt that he
was in on prosecution
interview depicted in
Fatal Vision 

Testimony of Mary
Britt

prosecution interview
was not depicted in
movie Fatal Vision,
only defense
interview was
depicted

Testimony of Joe
McGinnis

18
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75 A 

91A 

HOME 

58A (1) 

United States 
vs 

 Jeffrey MacDonald 
Unsourced Hairs 75A, 91A and 58A (1) 

3499 

-3749-
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East Bedroom 
Colette MacDonald 

Ex-327 (E303, Q79) 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 75A 

-3750-
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GX 984 
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AFDIL SPECIMEN 75A (E-303, Q79, GX 327) 
Debris from Body Outline on Rug, Master Bedroom 

(Trunk & Legs Area) 
Collected on 16 March 1970 by William Ivory (CID) 

3 Blue Polyester/Cotton Yarns = Yarns of Jeffrey 
MacDonald’s Pajama Top - (Trial) 

15 Purple Cotton Threads = Seam Threads of 
Jeffrey MacDonald’s Pajama Top - (Trial) 

-3753-
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DEFENSE CLAIMS - AFDIL SPECIMEN 75A 

A. Motion to Add an Additional Predicate DE-122, filed March 22, 2006 
 

– “The petitioner submits that these unidentified hairs … 
75A … a hair of over 2-inches in length with hair(sic) and 
follicle intact found under Colette’s body is profound new 
evidence that could not have previously been discovered 
through due diligence, and that when viewed in the light of 
the other evidence taken as a whole, entitles petitioner to 
have his sentence vacated.” 

Id. Para.6, p.4. 

-3754-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 186 of 534 Total Pages:(186 of 1083)



AFDIL SPECIMEN 75A (cont) 

B. “Memorandum of Evidence and Points and Authorities in 
Support of Petitioner’s Motion to Add an Additional 
Predicate…namely newly discovered DNA Evidence Proving 
the Presence of Unsourced Hairs at the Crime Scene, 
(“Memo of Evidence”) filed March 22, 2006.  DE-123 
 

– “Specimen #75A, is a ‘hair” that was previously identified as 
CID exhibit E-303, and FBI exhibit Q79” … In U.S. Army CID 
laboratory technician Dillard Browning’s handwritten notes 
(Browning collected the specimen), item Ex. E-303 is further 
described as fiber and debris from under the trunk and legs 
of Colette MacDonald, containing ‘one human pubic or body 
hair …” [Appendix 1, tab 7.] 

-3755-
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AFDIL SPECIMEN 75A (cont) 

 “Specimen 75A was described by the laboratory technicians at 
AFIP as a human hair with both hair root and follicular tissue 
attached … Thus, it is clear that this unidentified hair was 
found underneath where Colette MacDonald’s body lay 
at the crime scene, and that it was a full length body or pubic 
hair. The fact that it had both the root and follicular tissue 
attached is indicative that it was pulled from someone’s skin 
and lends great weight to this specimen as probative that 
there were unknown intruders in the home with whom Colette 
struggled and from who she extracted a hair.” 

   DE 122  Id. at 9. 
-3756-
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• Root with follicular tissue  

• DNA-STR Analysis of Root = 
“No reportable results” 

• mtDNA Analysis of Shaft = 
“Not consistent with any other sample 
tested.” 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 75A (E-303, Q79, GX 327) (cont) 
 Debris from Body Outline on Rug (Trunk & Legs Area) 

Collected: 16 March 1970 

-3757-
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Q79 2-inch brown Pubic Hair 
of Caucasian Origin does not 
appear to be forcibly 
removed Exhibits same 
microscopic characteristics 
as Jeffrey MacDonald’s 
known Pubic Hair Exemplar. 

  
(Malone Affidavit) 

-3762-
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1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 75A (E-303, Q79, GX 327)  

Debris from Body Outline on Rug Master Bedroom 

(Trunk & Legs Area) 
Collected on 16 March 1970 by William Ivory (CID) 

99C-0438 75A Roll8 slide 02 
-3763-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 195 of 534 Total Pages:(195 of 1083)



1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 75A (E-303, Q79) 

“The hair has a Root and Adhering Follicular Tissue.” 
Report of M/SGT Grant Graham, OAFME, AFIP, 12/20/99 

“Club Root” = Naturally Shed Hair. 
Robert FRAM, FBI LAB 

DNA STR Analysis of Hair Root = “No Reportable Results” 

mtDNA Analysis of Hair Shaft = “Not Consistent with any other Sample Tested.” 

“Contains 1 Human Hair with Root and 
Follicular tissue.” 

Bench Notes: 30 Nov 89 - 
M/SGT Grant Graham 

99C-0438 75A Roll8 slide 03 
-3764-
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Additional Evidence and Unsourced Debris  
within the Body Outline of 
Colette MacDonald 

-3765-
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GOVERNMENT EXHIBIT 327 (E-303, Q79) 

•  Debris from Body Outline on Rug Master     
   Bedroom 

   (Trunk & Legs Area) 
    Collected on 16 March 1970 by William Ivory (CID) 

•  15 Purple Cotton Threads = Seam  
    Threads of Jeffrey MacDonald’s Pajama     
    Top 

•   3 Blue Polyester/Cotton Yarns = Yarns  
    of Jeffrey MacDonald’s Pajama Top 

-3766-
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Unsourced 
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Unsourced 

-3775-
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Unsourced 

-3776-
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• Found on rug with other debris 

• Does not appear to be forcibly removed 

• Club Root = naturally shed hair 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 75A (E-303, Q79, GX 327) 
 Debris from Body Outline on Rug (Trunk & Legs Area) 

Collected: 16 March 1970 

-3777-
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GOVERNMENT EXHIBIT 126 (E-24, Q87) 
 Debris Found Under Head of Colette MacDonald, 17 Feb 70 

• 3 purple cotton sewing threads = 
MacDonald’s blue pajama top 
 

• 1 blue cotton/polyester yarn = 
MacDonald’s blue pajama top 

-3781-
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AFDIL SPECIMEN 104A (1) HAIR (E-301, Q78) 

Hair #1 • “Has Root with Adhering Follicular Tissue” 
(Graham) 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 104A(1) mtDNA SEQUENCE = 
Inconclusive Results 

Q78 Caucasian Pubic Hair (~1 3/4”) Brown, 
Club Root, Tissue on Root (Small Amount) 
Dissimilar to Known Exemplar of Jeffrey MacDonald 

(FBI - FRAM) 

99C-0438-104A Roll9 slide 02.jpg -3783-
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Hair #2 • “Has Root with Small Amount of Adhering Tissue” 
(Bench Notes - Graham) 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 104A(2) mtDNA SEQUENCE A 
= Colette MacDonald 

99C-0438-104A Roll9 slide 08.jpg 

Q78 Brown Caucasian Body Area Hair (~1”) 
Club Root (Pubic Area?) 
NSFCP         (FBI) 

 

 
Naturally Shed 

 (FBI - FRAM) 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 104A (2) HAIR (E-301, Q78) 
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12 Purple Cotton Sewing Threads = 
Seam Threads of Jeffrey MacDonald’s 
Torn Blue Pajama Top 

104A (2)  Naturally Shed Caucasian Pubic Hair 
= mtDNA Sequence of Colette MacDonald 

104A (1)  Naturally Shed Caucasian Body Area 
Hair = Inconclusive mtDNA Sequence 

Debris from Body Outline on Rug 

(Vicinity of Left Hand and Arm) 
Collected by William Ivory (CID) 

16 March 1970 

GOVERNMENT EXHIBIT 325 (E-301, Q78) 
1 Short Piece of Blue-Black Sewing Thread = 
Thread used to sew White Piping on 
MacDonald’s Torn Blue Pajama Top 

Collected by William Ivory (CID) 
16 March 1970 

-3785-
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AFDIL 91A 

-3786-
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• “One of three unidentified hairs found at the crime 
scene.” 

• “Found with its root intact along with blood residue 
underneath the fingernail of three-year-old Kristen 
MacDonald, who at the crime scene was found 
murdered in her bed.” 

• “Chemical analysis of the hair [D-237] by the CID 
indicated a finding of blood on the hair.” 

DE-123, p. 2 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 91A 
Defense Contentions 

-3787-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 219 of 534 Total Pages:(219 of 1083)



• “It was described by the AFIP Lab Technicians as 
a human hair with root in tact (sic).” 

• “Suggests that while she was defending herself 
against the blows from an intruder, she grabbed at or 
scratched back at the intruder such that as a result, 
the intruder’s hair came to reside under her fingernail.” 

• “The hair is strongly probative of his innocence.” 

DE-123, p. 2-3 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 91A 
Defense Contentions (cont) 

-3788-
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CRAIG CHAMBERLAIN’S INVENTORY NOTE, 26 FEB 70 (CID) 
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JANICE S GLISSON’S SEROLOGY TEST RESULTS FOR “L.HAND CHRIS”  
9 MARCH 70 (CID) 

Chamberlain’s 
Alpha - Numeric 

Designations } 
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JANICE S GLISSON’S SEROLOGY TEST RESULTS FOR “L.HAND CHRIS”  
 (close up) 

9 MARCH 70 (CID) 
Chamberlain’s 

Alpha Numeric  
Designations 
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BROWNING’S BENCH NOTES, 9 MARCH 70 (CID) 

-3792-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 224 of 534 Total Pages:(224 of 1083)



GLISSON’S BENCH NOTES, 27 JULY 70 (CID) (cont) 
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GLISSON’S BENCH NOTES, 27 JULY 70 (CID) (cont)  
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GLISSON’S BENCH NOTES, 27 JULY 70 (CID) (cont)  
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GLISSON’S BENCH NOTES, 27 JULY 70 (CID) (cont)  
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“U.S. ARMY CHART OF EXHIBIT FINDINGS,” (DEF. APP.1, TAB 3)  

Incl 5 - Exhibit S1 (Serology Tests)  CID ROI - 71CID011-00015  
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“U.S. ARMY CHART OF EXHIBIT FINDINGS,” (DEF. APP.1, TAB 3) (cont)  

Incl 5 - Exhibit S1 (Serology Tests) (cont.)  
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Incl 6 - Exhibit S1 (Browning & Serology Tests) (cont.)  

“U.S. ARMY CHART OF EXHIBIT FINDINGS,” (DEF. APP.1, TAB 3) (cont)  
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Incl 6 - Exhibit S1 (Browning & Serology Tests) (cont.)  

“U.S. ARMY CHART OF EXHIBIT FINDINGS,” (DEF. APP.1, TAB 3) (cont)  
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GOVERNMENT’S PHOTOGRAPHIC SUBMISSIONS (GPS) 
FILED 1999-2000 / VOL-THREE #153 [FRAM] 
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GPS VOL-THREE #156 [FRAM] 

GOVERNMENT’S PHOTOGRAPHIC SUBMISSIONS (GPS) 
FILED 1999-2000  / VOL-THREE #156 [FRAM] 
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Page 1 Neg 2.jpg = GPS. Vol. Seven #310 

AFDIL 

-3803-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 235 of 534 Total Pages:(235 of 1083)



Page 1 Neg 3.jpg = GPS. Vol. Seven #311 

VIAL MFI • “#7 JSG”  
[Janice Glisson 07.27.70] 

AFDIL 
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Page 1 Neg 2.jpg = GPS. Vol. Seven #312 

AFDIL 

-3805-
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Page 1 Neg 2.jpg = GPS. Vol. Seven #313 

BJH • 17 Feb 1970  
[Bennie J. Hawkins] 

AFDIL 
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Page 1 Neg 2.jpg = GPS. Vol. Seven #320 

AFDIL 
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CD 2 of 3, Roll 1 Slide 13.jpg 

FBI Designation 

Q137 = Slide #7 = 91A 

AFDIL 
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CD 2 of 3, Roll 1 Slide 14.jpg 

AFDIL 
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99C-0438-91A Roll9 slide 26.jpg • AFDIL  

SPECIMEN 91A (GX 285) (Q137) 
from Autopsy Vial #7, Mounted by Janice Glisson 27 July 70) 

“#7 fibers + one light brown narrow hair, no medulla, striated; intact root; 
 tapered end” 
 
 “Not similar to 300 thru 308 
 305 thru 313 correction” 

(Bench Notes - Microscopic - Glisson 27 July 70) 

No Mention of “D-237” 
 
No Mention of Blood Being Present 

Mitochondrial DNA Analysis = Not consistent 
With any other sample tested 
[Stoeckley, Mitchell or MacDonald Family Members] 
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Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 242 of 534 Total Pages:(242 of 1083)



99C-0438-91A Roll9 slide 28.jpg • AFDIL  

Mitochondrial DNA Analysis = Not consistent 
With any other sample tested 
[Stoeckley, Mitchell or MacDonald Family Members] 

(No Mention of Blood Being Present) 

“#7 fibers + one light brown narrow hair, no medulla, striated; intact root; 
 tapered end” 
 
 “Not similar to 300 thru 308 
 305 thru 313 correction” 

(Bench Notes - Microscopic Exam - Glisson 27 July 70) 

SPECIMEN 91A (GX 285) (Q137) 
from Autopsy Vial #7, Mounted by Janice Glisson 27 July 70) 
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99C-0438-91A Roll9 slide 27.jpg • AFDIL  

Q137 
•  Caucasian Hair (~3/4”) 
•  Club Root 
•  Very Fine 
•  NAT (Natural) Tip 
•  NSFSCP 
 

(FRAM Affidavit) 

Mitochondrial DNA Analysis = Not consistent 
with any other sample tested 
[Stoeckley, Mitchell or MacDonald Family Members] 

SPECIMEN 91A (GX 285) (Q137) 
from Autopsy Vial #7, Mounted by Janice Glisson 27 July 70 
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99C-0438-91A Roll9 slide 27.jpg • AFDIL  

Slide 99c-0438-91A: 
 
“The slide is poor condition with dried mounting medium on top of 
the cover slip. Contains one fiber with red adhering material that appears to 
be blood. Fiber marked with red dot and “1” for better identification. Also 
contains one (1) human hair with root, but no tissue. Hair is white in color, 
approximately 5mm long, approximate maximum shaft diameter is 29.4 
[microns].” 
 

(OAFME Report, ¶13, 11/30/99 - Graham) 

“Root of hair (human)” 
 

(Photo Log - Graham) 

“Contains one human hair with root but no tissue.” 
(Bench Notes-Graham) 

Mitochondrial DNA Analysis = Not consistent 
with any other sample tested 
[Stoeckley, Mitchell or MacDonald Family Members] 

SPECIMEN 91A (GX 285) (Q137) 
from Autopsy Vial #7, Mounted by Janice Glisson 27 July 70 
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99C-0438-91A Roll9 slide 28.jpg • AFDIL  

“Hair Tip (Human)” 
 

(Photo Log - Graham) 

Mitochondrial DNA Analysis = Not consistent 
With any other sample tested 
[Stoeckley, Mitchell or MacDonald Family Members] 

SPECIMEN 91A (GX 285) (Q137) 
from Autopsy Vial #7, Mounted by Janice Glisson 27 July 70 
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99C-0438-91A Roll9 slide 27.jpg • AFDIL  

•  No Evidence of Blood Present 
•  No Pigment Down into Root 
•  Root Not Amorphous or Stretched out 
•  No Follicular Tag Present 
•  No Skin Sheath Present 
•  Hair Not Actively Growing (Telogen Phase) 
•  No Other Evidence of Forcible Removal 

 Based on CID/FBI and OAFME Microscopic 

 
CONCLUSION:  Naturally Shed Hair without any evidence of Blood 

Mitochondrial DNA Analysis = Not consistent 
With any other sample tested 
[Stoeckley, Mitchell or MacDonald Family Members] 

SPECIMEN 91A (GX 285) (Q137) 
from Autopsy Vial #7, Mounted by Janice Glisson 27 July 70 
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• No evidence this hair was found at the crime scene. 

• No evidence this hair was observed or found 
at autopsy under Kristen’s fingernail. 

• No evidence that CID LAB used “D-237” in reference 
to a hair. 

• No evidence this hair was observed or noted during 
prior examination of “D-237”.  

 

SPECIMEN 91A 
Evidence in Support of Refutation of Defense Contentions 

-3816-
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• No evidence that Browning found a hair in the vial 
he referred to as “Exhibit D237- fingernail scrapings 
from Christine’s Left Hand.”  

• No evidence that the (91A) hair had blood on it. 

• If the (91A) hair had actually been under the 
fingernail it would have had blood on it. 

SPECIMEN 91A 
Evidence in Support of Refutation of Defense Contentions (cont) 
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• Presence of hair in vial was first recorded on July 27, 
1970 by CID Chemist Janice Glisson. 

• Glisson did not use “D-237” to refer to slide #7. 

• No chemical analysis of the hair for the presence 
of blood was ever done at the CID Lab, and 
consequently, no report ever reflected the indication 
of blood on this hair. 

SPECIMEN 91A 
Evidence in Support of Refutation of Defense Contentions (cont) 
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• Glisson’s Bench Notes of July 27, 1970 describe the 
hair on slide #7 as having an “intact root,” but make 
no mention of blood. 

• Glisson’s use of the term “intact root” does not imply 
that the hair was forcibly removed. 

• AFIP Technician Grant Graham did not describe 
the hair as having an “intact root,” but rather as 
a “human hair with root, but no tissue”. 

SPECIMEN 91A 
Evidence in Support of Refutation of Defense Contentions (cont) 
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• No evidence of how a root without any tissue can be 
an “intact root”. 

• MacDonald has offered no competent expert opinion 
to support his counsel equating an “intact root” of a 
hair with proof of forcible removal of the hair. 

• Examination of the hair and photo-micrographs by 
a qualified FBI Expert reflects that the hair was 
naturally shed, and not forcibly removed. 

SPECIMEN 91A (Q137) 
Evidence in Support of Refutation of Defense Contentions (cont) 
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• The FBI Expert’s conclusion is based upon the 
following observable characteristics:   

– The hair has a “club root,” indicating that it was not 
actively growing. 

– There is no observable pigment in the root. 

– The root is not amorphous or stretched out. 

– No skin sheath is present. 

– No follicular tag or tissue is present. 

– There is no other observable basis for concluding that 
the hair was forcibly removed. 

SPECIMEN 91A (Q137) 
Evidence in Support of Refutation of Defense Contentions (cont) 
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• There is no evidentiary basis to support the defense 
suggestion that the hair was forcibly removed from 
an intruder or that it was found at the crime scene, 
or at autopsy, under Kristen’s fingernail. 

• Hair 91A’s Mitochondrial DNA SEQUENCE also 
does not match that of specimen 58A(1), the 
naturally shed unidentified hair on Kristen’s 
bedspread. 

SPECIMEN 91A 
Evidence in Support of Refutation of Defense Contentions (cont) 
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• Even if one assumes that the undetected hair was 
recovered at autopsy, there are other possible 
explanations for its presence. 

• Kristen’s bedding was contaminated with foreign 
debris, including other naturally shed hairs. 

SPECIMEN 91A 
Evidence in Support of Refutation of Defense Contentions (cont) 
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• Kristen’s body was moved by the doctor who 
pronounced her dead. 

• Kristen’s hands were not “bagged” at the crime 
scene and the hair could have resulted from 
contamination during the process of her removal 
by Medics to the mortuary. 

• Kristen’s body was undressed and placed in 
a mortuary refrigerator prior to her autopsy. 

SPECIMEN 91A 
Evidence in Support of Refutation of Defense Contentions (cont) 
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• Under the circumstances of this case, the presence 
of an unsourced naturally shed hair, 5mm in length, 
is not strongly probative of MacDonald’s innocence. 

• The hair is merely specious evidence, in addition to 
that rejected by the jury, which does not in any way 
detract from the evidence at trial which established 
his guilt beyond a reasonable doubt. 

SPECIMEN 91A 
Evidence in Support of Refutation of Defense Contentions (cont) 
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AFDIL 58A 

-3826-
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AFDIL 58A 

-3827-
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• 58A(1) was a hair found at the crime scene on 
the bedspread of Kristen MacDonald. 

• Kristen MacDonald was murdered in her bed. 

• According to the AFIP Laboratory Notes of Grant 
Graham, “It is a hair with root intact.” 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A(1) DEFENSE 
CONTENTIONS  DE-123, p. 4 

Hair Removed from Kristen’s Bedspread 
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• “An intact root suggests that the hair was forcibly 
removed.” 

• “The Mitochondrial DNA SEQUENCE was not consistent 
with any other sample tested.” 

• “The unidentified hair is profound new evidence of 
intruders which could not have been previously discovered 
through the exercise of due diligence.” 

DE-122, p. 3-4 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A(1) DEFENSE 
CONTENTIONS 

Hair Removed from Kristen’s Bedspread (cont) 
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GX 982 

-3830-
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NORTH BEDROOM 
Kristen MacDonald 

GX-362 - Trial 
 

• Debris from bedspread:  purple cotton thread 
identical to purple cotton seam threads of blue 
pajama top 

-3831-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 263 of 534 Total Pages:(263 of 1083)



85 

GOVERNMENT’S PHOTOGRAPHIC SUBMISSIONS (GPS) 
 VOLUME TWO 

-3832-
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86 

GOVERNMENT’S PHOTOGRAPHIC SUBMISSIONS (GPS) 
 VOLUME TWO 

-3833-
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Roll 2 slide 05.jpg -3834-
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Roll 2 slide 06.jpg -3835-
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99C-0438-58A Roll 8 slide 09.jpg • AFDIL  

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A (1) (E-52NB, Q87, GX362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 

Slide 99C-0438-58A: 
Contains Two Human Hairs. 
Both have Roots but No Tissue. 
Hair #2: [Not marked with Red Dot] 
•  Has a Slightly Rounded Tip. 

(Bench Notes - Graham) 

AFDIL 58A(1) mtDNA SEQUENCE not consistent 
with any other Sample Tested 
[Stoeckley, Mitchell & MacDonald Family Members] 

Root of Hair #1 
(Human) 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

-3836-
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99C-0438-56A Roll 8 slide 10.jpg 

Tip of Hair #1 (Human) 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

AFDIL 58A(1) mtDNA SEQUENCE not consistent 
with any other Sample Tested 
[Stoeckley, Mitchell & MacDonald Family Members] 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A (1) (E-52NB, Q87, GX362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-58A Roll 8 slide 09.jpg 

•  Root not amorphous or stretched out 
•  No follicular tag present 
•  No skin sheath present 
•  Hair not actively growing (Telogen phase) 
•  No other evidence of forcible removal 
CONCLUSION:  NATURALLY SHED HAIR 

AFDIL 58A(1) mtDNA SEQUENCE not consistent 
with any other Sample Tested 
[Stoeckley, Mitchell & MacDonald Family Members] 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A (1) (E-52NB, Q87, GX362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 

Q87 Caucasian Body Area Hair Fragment 
•   Approximately 1/8-inch 
•   Dark Brown 
•   Club Root 

(FRAM) (GPS, Vol., Four, #220) 
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99C-0438-58A Roll 8 slide 11.jpg 

Tip and Shaft of Hair #2 (Human) 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Slide 99C-0438-58A: 
Contains Two Human Hairs. 
Both have Roots but No Tissue. 
Hair #2: [Not marked with Red Dot] 
•  Has a Slightly Rounded Tip. 

(Bench Notes - Graham) 

AFDIL 58A(2) mtDNA SEQUENCE 
consistent with SEQUENCE B 
 
mtDNA SEQUENCE B = Jeffrey MacDonald 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A (2) (E-52NB, Q87, GX362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-58A Roll 8 slide 12.jpg 

Shaft of Hair #2 (Human) 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

AFDIL 58A(2) mtDNA SEQUENCE 
consistent with SEQUENCE B 
 
mtDNA SEQUENCE B = Jeffrey MacDonald 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A (2) (E-52NB, Q87, GX362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-58A Roll 8 slide 13.jpg 

Shaft of Hair #2 (Human) 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

AFDIL 58A(2) mtDNA SEQUENCE 
consistent with SEQUENCE B 
 
mtDNA SEQUENCE B = Jeffrey MacDonald 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A (2) (E-52NB, Q87, GX362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-58A Roll 8 slide 14.jpg 

Root of Hair #2 (Human) 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Slide 99C-0438-58A: 
Contains Two Human Hairs. 
Both have Roots but No Tissue. 
Hair #2: [Marked with Red Dot] 
•  Has a Slightly Rounded Tip. 

(Bench Notes - Graham) 

AFDIL 58A(2) mtDNA SEQUENCE 
consistent with SEQUENCE B 
 
mtDNA SEQUENCE B = Jeffrey MacDonald 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A (2) (E-52NB, Q87, GX362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-58A Roll 8 slide 15.jpg 

Root of Hair #2 (Human) 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Slide 99C-0438-58A: 
Contains Two Human Hairs. 
Both have Roots but No Tissue. 
Hair #2: [Marked with Red Dot] 
•  Has a Slightly Rounded Tip. 

(Bench Notes - Graham) 

AFDIL 58A(2) mtDNA SEQUENCE 
consistent with SEQUENCE B 
 
mtDNA SEQUENCE B = Jeffrey MacDonald 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A (2) (E-52NB, Q87, GX362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-58A Roll 8 slide 15.jpg 

•  Root not amorphous or stretched out 
•  No follicular tag present 
•  No skin sheath present 
•  Hair not actively growing (Telogen phase) 
•  No other evidence of forcible removal 
CONCLUSION:  NATURALLY SHED HAIR 
FRAM AFF. DE-219, p. 13 

Q87 Caucasian Body Area Hair Fragment 
•   Approximately 1-inch 
•   Club Root 

(FRAM) (AFF. DE-219) 

AFDIL 58A(2) mtDNA SEQUENCE 
consistent with SEQUENCE B 
 
mtDNA SEQUENCE B = Jeffrey MacDonald 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A (2) (E-52NB, Q87, GX362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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• HAIR #1, 58A(1): 

• Caucasian hair - approx. 5mm long 

• Root but no tissue 

• Club root 

• Naturally shed 

• mtDNA analysis not consistent with any 
sample tested 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A (1) (E-52NB, Q87, GX362) 
(Debris from Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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• HAIR #2, 58A(2): 

• Caucasian hair - approx. 43mm long 

• Club root 

• Root but no tissue 

• Naturally shed 

• mtDNA analysis = Jeffrey MacDonald’s 
mtDNA SEQUENCE 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A (2) (E-52NB, Q87, GX362) 
(Debris from Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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• Additional unsourced debris from Kristen’s 
bedspread found in E52NB (Q87) 

• “Hairs and fibers from bedspread 
in North bedroom” 

-3847-
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• Numerous unmatched synthetic fibers 

• Unknown textile fibers of various types 
and colors 

• Black dog hair with intact root 

• White sponge-like substance 

• 2 brown and white animal hairs 

• Plant material 

EXHIBIT E-52NB (Q87, GX362) 
(Debris from Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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Disc 2 of 3 Roll 1 slide 06.jpg 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-55A  Roll3 slide 23.jpg 

Blue Fibers 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Unsourced 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-55A  Roll3 slide 24.jpg 

Brown, Clear (Transparent), & Red Fibers 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Unsourced 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-55A  Roll3 slide 26.jpg 

Fiber Bundle (Transparent) 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Unsourced 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-55A  Roll3 slide 32.jpg 

Hair Root (Non-Human) 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Unsourced 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-55A  Roll3 slide 36.jpg 

Root of Hair (Non-Human) 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Unsourced 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-55A  Roll4 slide 02.jpg 

Non-Human Hair Shaft 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Unsourced 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-55A  Roll4 slide 06.jpg 

Fiber Bundle Located at Top Center of Slide 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

 
 

Unsourced 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-56A Roll 4 slide 08.jpg 

Non-Human Hair Root 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Unsourced 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-56A Roll 4 slide 14.jpg 

Non-Human Hair Shaft 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Unsourced 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-56A Roll 4 slide 16.jpg 

Non-Human Hair Shaft 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Unsourced 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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99C-0438-56A Roll 4 slide 18.jpg 

Fiber Shaft 
(Photo Log - Graham) 

Unsourced 

1999 AFDIL SPECIMEN 55A (E-52NB, Q87 GX 362) 
(Debris From Kristen’s Bedspread) 
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AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A(1) 
REFUTATION OF DEFENSE CONTENTIONS 

1. AFIP Technician Grant Graham did not describe the 
hair as having an “intact root,” but rather as a hair 
“with root but no tissue”. 

2. No other Technician described hair 58A(1) as having 
an “intact root”. 

3. MacDonald has offered no competent expert opinion 
to support his counsel’s equating an “intact root” as 
proving forcible removal of the hair. 
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4. Examination of the hair and photo-micrographs by a 
Qualified FBI Expert reflect that the hair was naturally 
shed, and was not forcibly removed. 

5. The presence of a naturally shed hair on Kristen’s 
bedspread is not forensically significant given the 
profusion of foreign fibers and hair (including 
MacDonald’s own) on the bedspread. 

6. The Defense has failed to prove when the hair got on 
the bedspread or to negate other possible innocent 
sources. 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A(1) 
REFUTATION OF DEFENSE CONTENTIONS (cont) 

-3868-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 300 of 534 Total Pages:(300 of 1083)



7. The presence of the unidentified naturally shed hair 
does not prove the presence of intruders. 

8. If the characteristics of the Specimen 58(A)(1) hair 
(“root but no tissue”) demonstrate forcible removal, 
then MacDonald’s own hair, Specimen 58A(2), found 
on Kristen’s bedspread must also have been forcibly 
removed, because it too was “A hair with root but no 
tissue.” 

AFDIL SPECIMEN 58A(1) 
REFUTATION OF DEFENSE CONTENTIONS (cont) 
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Jeffrey MacDonald 
vs 

 United States 
“Q-137” / “91a" 

3500 
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Dr. George Gammel 
February 17, 1970: 
 
Scrapes fingernails – 
 
• Places the scrapings into something MFI  
 “L.Hand Chris” which goes into vial. 
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Dr. Frank Hancock 

~  Writes “fingernail scrapings –Left hand, smaller – 
female McDonald” on ruled paper and also places in 
vial. 
 
February 17, 1970: 

 
• Performs autopsy and prepares protocol for: 
   “MacDonald, Christine” 
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CID Agent Bennie J Hawkins 
February 17, 1970: 

 
• Takes custody of vial on which he scratches    
 “BJH17FEB70”  
 
•   Does not otherwise label the vial. 
 
•  Transfers Custody to CID Chemist Craig Chamberlain 
 on 02/21/70. 
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CID Chemist Craig S Chamberlain 
February 26, 1970: 

 
•  Recorded in his notes the alpha-numeric designations 
 D- 232 through D-239 for exhibits to be examined for 
 the presence of blood and other trace evidence. 
 
• Describes “D-237” in his notes as: Vial c/fingernail   
 scrapings marked “L.Hand Chris” 1 
 
• Repeats the description of “D-232” through “D-239” on 
 a separate page for each exhibit for later insertion of  
 serology test results. 

1. The quotation marks appear in Chamberlain’s note. 
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CID Chemist Dillard O Browning 
March 9, 1970: 
 

Dillard Browning’s note “Exhibit #D-237 fingernail scrapings 
from Christine’s left hand – vial contains one microscopic 
piece of multi-strand polyester/cotton fiber identical to the 
pajama top material, bloodstained but washed. ” 2 

2. No Mention of a Hair. 
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CID Chemist Janice S Glisson 
March 9, 1970: 

 
• Glisson performs a ‘repeat crust test’ on “L.Hand Chris –    
 smaller child”. 
 
• Glisson records these results, in addition to others, 
 in  tabular form in her notes. 
 

• The results indicated only the presence of blood. 
 

• Her notes make no mention of a “hair” in “L.Hand of Chris”. 
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CID Chemist Craig S Chamberlain 
March 9 – April 6, 1970: 

 
• Annotates the right hand side of Glisson’s March 9, 1970  
 serology bench note with the designations “D-233” through 
 “D-239” corresponding to the descriptions used by Glisson 
 on the left hand of the bench note to describe the origin of  
 the exhibit. 
 
• Writes “D-237” in juxtaposition to Glisson’s notation  
 “L.Hand Chris”. 
 
• Annotates his own single page note of 26 Feb 70 for  
 Exhibit D-237: 

 Vial c/fingernail scrapings marked “L.Hand Chris” to reflect  
 Glisson’s serology results. 
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CID Chemist Janice S Glisson 
July 27, 1970: 

 
• Glisson’s R-11 bench notes reflect her receipt of 13 vials  
 which she numbers and initials on the vial cap. 
 
• Glisson inventoried the contents of each vial and recorded 
 any information about the origin of the contents previously 
 recorded on any pieces of paper found in the vials. 
 
• Glisson’s notes reflect: 
 “#7 Fingernail scrapings left hand, smaller female MacDonald  
 (not labeled by Browning), 1 hair ? - 2 fragments.” 
 
• Glisson mounted hairs and fibers found in the vials on slides 
 numbered to correspond to the numbers on the vials. 
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CID Chemist Janice S Glisson 
July 27, 1970: cont- 
 
• Glisson’s notes of her microscopic examination of  
 slide #7 reflect: 
  “fibers + one light brown narrow hair, no medulla, striated, intact root, 
  tapered end”. 
 

• Glisson’s notes further reflect that the hair on slide #7 
 is not similar to 305-313 [The exemplar hairs of Jeffrey   
 MacDonald.] 
 

• Glisson’s July 27, 1970 bench notes make no reference 
 to anything marked “L.Hand Chris” as being present 
 in vial #7. 
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CID Chemist Janice S Glisson 
July 27, 1970: cont- 
 
• Glisson’s July 27, 1970 bench notes make no mention 
 of any suspected blood stain having been present on the  
 hair mounted on slide #7.  
 

• Glisson’s July 27, 1970 bench notes make no reference 
 to her performing any serology testing on any of the  
 contents of the 13 vials. 
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FBI LAB Trace Evidence Examiner Robert B Fram 

February 1-3, 1999: 
 
• Supervisory special agent (SSA) Fram receives numerous 
 items of evidence submitted to the FBI Laboratory by the  
 Charlotte Field Office of the FBI. 
 

• Included within these items was a clear plastic folder  
 marked “Government exhibit number 285/ 75-26 CR3”  
 containing a clear plastic pill vial with folded piece of  
 paper inside and marked “#7” on the lid, 1 glass 
 microscope slide, and a loose paper label. (see GPS #39). 
 
• SSA Fram marked slide “#7 with the FBI designation  
 “Q137”, the laboratory case number (“990111018ZJ) 
 and with his initials (“RBF”). 
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FBI LAB Trace Evidence Examiner Robert B Fram 

February 1-3, 1999: cont- 
 
• SSA Fram examined slide “#7/Q137” under the microscope 
 and determined that it contained a hair and a fiber. 
 
• The hair was: 
 
 • A very fine Caucasian hair approximately ¾ of an inch in length; 
 
 • With a “club” root and a natural tip; and  
 
 • “NSFSCP”. 
 
• SSA Fram placed slide “#7/Q137” in a protective 
 cardboard  slide mailer which was also marked “Q-137”  
 “990111018ZJ” and initialed “RBF”. 
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FBI Mitochondrial DNA Unit Chief Joseph A DiZinno 

February 4, 1999: 
 
• Examined hair mounted on slide marked “Q137”under 
 a microscope for DNA suitability and divisibility purposes 
 
• Recorded that the “Q137” hair was a very fine Caucasian  
 hair, approximately ¾ of an inch long, with a “club” root. 
 
• Marked both the “Q137” slide and the “Q137 slide mailer”  
 with his initials “JAD”. 
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AFDIL Technician Dan E. Katz 
May 25, 1999: 

 
•  Received slide mailer containing glass slide both marked  
 “Q137”, “990111018ZJ”, and “RBF”. 
 
• Marked both slide and slide marker with AFDIL case  
 number (“99C-0438”), AFDIL specimen number (“91A”),  
 the date (“5/25/99”) and his initials (“DEK”). 
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AFIP-OAFME Trace Materials Analyst 
M/Sgt. Grant D Graham, USAF 

November 24-30 1999: 
 
• Photo documentation in case no. 99C-0438 of receipt 
 and opening of sealed container marked 91A. 
 
• Takes photo micrographs of glass slide 99C-0438-91A 
 as reflected in photographic log for roll 9, Fujichrome 
 slides 21-28. 
 
• Contemporaneously records in laboratory notes 
 microscopic characteristics of slide 99C-0438-91A   
 observed. 
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AFIP-OAFME Trace Materials Analyst 
MSgt. Grant D Graham, USAF 

November 24-30 1999: cont- 
 
 • “Slide is in poor condition due to mounting medium being 
  on top of cover slip.” 
 
 • “Contains unknown debris and yellow fibrous material that 
  has red in color substance adhering to it that could be blood.” 
 
 • “Fiber marked with black dot and “1” for better identification.” 
 
 • “Contains one human hair with root but no tissue.” 
 
 • “Hair is approximately 29.4γm wide, approximately 5mm long.” 
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NO. 1 
 

(a) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 
Segal:  

After Kristie was given this bottle, then how dod you make ready to go to bed?  
What did you do?  

 
MacDonald:  

Well, I was already in pajamas, and I probably brushed my teeth. I mean I 
brushed my teeth since I did every night and went in to go to bed.  I was in 
pajamas at this time after 2:00 o’clock in the morning.  I went in to go to bed in 
the master bedroom.  
 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pg 6571—lines 12-17) 

 
(b) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  

 
Segal:  
 What did you do when you realized that she had wet the bed?  
 
MacDonald: 

I decided not to sleep in the wet spot.  I went and got an afghan from Kristie’s bed 
at the foot of her bed and went out to the couch to sleep.   
 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pg 6574—lines 7-9) 

 
(c) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  

 
 
MacDonald:  

At some point in my struggle, my arms were bound up in my pajama top.   
 
       Segal:  

Now, can you describe for us in any more detail perhaps how the pajama top and 
your arms became entwined?  

 
 MacDonald:  

I had a pain in my head.  I was hit at least once in the head, possibly twice by 
now.  I was holding onto someone’s arm.  Two other people were punching me.  I 
was trying to think, “What the fuck is going on here?”  I could hear Colette, and I 
couldn’t make any sense out of what was happening.  At some point, my hands 
were bound up in the pajama top.  
 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pg 6586—lines 5-16) 
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(d) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 

      Segal:  
But as far as having any precise memory, are you telling us you do or you don’t 
have a memory as to how the pajama top got over your arms?  

 
 MacDonald:  

I do not recall how the pajama top got over my arms.  
 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pg 6587—lines 2-6) 
 
 

(e) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 

      Blackburn:  
Let me ask you this question:  while you were holding the club, where was your 
pajama top?  
 

MacDonald: 
I don’t know.  I mean it originally had been on me.  At some point during the struggle 
it was around my arms.  I do not know when during the struggle it was either pulled 
over my head or pulled around from my back and ended up just around my arms.  
 

Blackburn:  
Well, at the risk of belaboring this, I want to go through this just a little bit.  When 
you woke up the first time and heard your wife and child screaming, hearing those 
screams, then being hit by the club, am I correct in assuming at that point that the 
pajama top—you know—was still on you pretty much as it was when you went to 
bed?  
 

MacDonald: 
That’s correct.  

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pg 6800—lines 2-16) 

 
(f) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 

      Blackburn:  
So, I guess what you are saying is that is possible that the pajama top then was not on 
your body like my shirt’s on me.  
 

MacDonald: 
It’s possible. Yes, it is.  
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Blackburn:  
Well, is it possible in your opinion in thinking back that the pajama top was on you 
like it was when you went to sleep?  
 

MacDonald: 
I’m sure it’s possible.  
 

 . . .  
 

(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6803-6805—lines 18-25, 1-25, 1-24) 
 

 
(g) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 

      Blackburn:  
I take it when you went to bed the night on the 16th and wore this blue pajama top, it 
was not ripped?  
 

MacDonald: 
I don’t believe so.  
 

Blackburn:  
Certainly not in this condition?  
 

MacDonald: 
No.  
 

Blackburn:  
Was there any blood on it when you went to bed that night?  
 

MacDonald: 
Not that I know of.  
 

Blackburn:  
Were there any puncture holes in it?  
 

MacDonald: 
Not that I know of.   

 
 . . .  

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6807-6811 , lines 15-25, 1-25, 1-25, 1-25, 1-6 ) 
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(h) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 

  
MacDonald: 

My best recollection is I was partially in the hallway and down the steps, but my arms 
were under me.   
 

Blackburn:  
When they were under you, were they sort of folded like that?  
 

MacDonald: 
They were wrapped up in the pajama top and I was lying more on my right side than I 
was—you know—flush—prone—face down.  
 

Blackburn:  
Did you see any blood on you?  
 

MacDonald: 
See any blood where, sir?  
 

Blackburn:  
On you when you woke up. 
 

MacDonald: 
I did not look for any blood on myself. I did not recall seeing anything.  

 
      Blackburn:  

Well, did you see any blood on the pajama top or on the floor?  
 

MacDonald: 
I have no remembrance of that at all.  It is not what I was looking for.  
 

(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6824-25 lines: 16-25, 1-6 ) 
 
 

(i) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 

Blackburn:  
Assume, Dr. MacDonald—or suppose, I suppose—that the jury should find from the 
evidence that in the master bedroom as a whole, there were 60 or more purple cotton 
sewing threads found which microscopically matched your blue pajama top and 18 
blue polyester cotton yarns which microscopically matched the pajama top and one 
blue-black sewing thread which matched your pajama top.  Assume for a moment that 
the jury should find that evidence to be true, do you have, sir, any explanation for 
that?  
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MacDonald: 

With the understanding that they have not matched those fibers and threads against 
the pajama bottoms, no, I don’t have any explanation for it.  
 

Blackburn:  
Assume for a moment that the jury should find from the evidence that no purple 
threads or blue polyester cotton yarns matching any of those found in your pajama top 
were found in the living room, do you have any explanation for that?  
 

MacDonald: 
It would lead me to feel that the shirt was pulled over my head rather than ripped 
from around my back.  
 

Blackburn:  
Do you remember it being pulled over your head?  
 

MacDonald: 
No; neither do I remember it being torn.  
 

Blackburn:  
I believe you said this morning that it was one or the other?  
 

MacDonald: 
That is a reconstruction of what, you know, probably had to have happened—one of 
the two.  
 

(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6855-56 lines: 12-25, 1-14 ) 
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NO. 2 
 

(a) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
Segal:  

Now, had you or had you not been unconscious? 
 
MacDonald: 

Yes; I must have been. 
   

. . . 
 

Segal:  
What was your first thought when you were aware that you were there in the 
house and it was quiet—the first thing that occurred to you? 

 
MacDonald: 

My teeth were chattering and I thought that I was going into shock. 
 

Segal:  
Tell us what you did and what you experienced at that point? 

 
MacDonald: 

Then the sounds of my wife and Kim came sort of like flooding back and so I 
realized the house was quiet and I didn’t hear Colette so I got up to go to see 
Colette. 
 

Segal:  
Were you in the living room at that point—on the floor of the living room? 

 
MacDonald: 

Probably halfway in the living room and on the steps, and my best recollection 
was my chest was on the end of the hallway above the steps. 
 

Segal:  
Was that the first or second riser up? 

 
MacDonald:  

Right. 
 

Segal:  
Was there any sound at all that you could hear at that time? 

 
MacDonald:  

I heard no sounds. 
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Segal: 
You decided to go see whether Colette was all right or not.  What did you do?  

 
MacDonald:  

  I got up and walked into our bedroom.  
 

Segal:  
Down the hallway? 

 
MacDonald:  

That’s right. 
 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6594-95—lines 19-25, 1-24) 

 
(b) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  

Blackburn:  
Well, with respect to the second attempt—let’s call it an attempt right now. When 
you got back up after seeing stars—being hit the first time—you grabbed what 
you believe was his right arm?  

 
MacDonald: 

  Right.  
 

Blackburn:  
Let me ask you this question:  did you grab it with one hand or both hands, if you 
can recall?  

 
MacDonald: 

I don’t recall. At one time I had both hands like, on his jacket, and they slid down 
onto the club.  And I also had it with one hand at one time.  

 
Blackburn:  

Was this during this same particular event of when he was trying to hit you a 
second time?  

 
MacDonald: 

It was after that.  It was like a partially blocked second blow, at which time I had 
his arm.  

 
       . . . (demonstration) 
 

(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pg 6797—lines 3-16) 
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(c) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
Blackburn:  

You don’t know how long you were unconscious, do you?  
 
MacDonald: 

  No.   
 

Blackburn:  
When you woke up and went into the master bedroom to see Colette, what lights 
were on? 

 
MacDonald: 

I do not recall.  
 
Blackburn:  

Well, by the time you got to the master bedroom, did you turn the light on or off, 
or do you recall?  

 
MacDonald: 

I do not recall.  
 

Blackburn:  
What did you do when you went in there?  

 
MacDonald: 

I took the pajama top off—I took the pajama top off my wrists—hands—took the 
knife out of Colette.    

 
Blackburn:  

Where did you put the pajama top?  
 
MacDonald: 

I do not recall.  
 

(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pg 6832—lines 2-15) 
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NO. 3 
 

(a) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 
Segal:  

What did you see when you got there? 
 
MacDonald: 

Colette was on the floor. 
 
Segal:  

What did you see when you got there? 
 
MacDonald: 

Colette was on the floor. 
 
  . . .  
 

Segal:  
Can you tell us perhaps a little bit about how her position was when you—to the 
best you can recall—when you first saw her there?  

 
MacDonald: 

Her right shoulder was up against the green chair.  She was leaning more on her 
left side.   

 
Segal:  

Now, did you come close to Colette at that point?  
 
MacDonald: 

Yes, I did.  
 

Segal:  
Did you see anything about her injuries at that time, Dr. MacDonald?  

 
MacDonald: 

All I could see was a lot of blood. 
 
. . .  
 
Segal:  

What did you do when ? 
 
MacDonald: 

Colette was on the floor. 
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  . . .  
 

Segal:  
What did you do when you saw your wife there?  

 
MacDonald: 

I took the pajama top off my wrists and I took a knife out of her chest.   
 
Segal:  

Would you show us, please, on your own body—just point if you would—where 
this knife was? 

 
MacDonald: 

It was somewhere in the central chest.  I don’t specifically remember.  Roughly in 
the middle of the sternum. 

 
Segal:  

What did you do with the knife?  
 

MacDonald: 
Threw it away.   

 
Segal:  

When you say “threw it away,” you mean in the room some place?  
 

MacDonald: 
I don’t recall.  I just remember taking it out and throwing it.  

  
Segal:  

Were you down on your hands and knees at that time? 
 
MacDonald: 

Either right then or immediately thereafter. 
 

Segal:  
All right, you described coming into the room and finding your wife and taking 
out the knife.  Tell us whatever else you recall doing at that time in the bedroom.   

 
MacDonald: 

I gave her mouth-to-mouth resuscitation but the air was coming out of her chest.  
 

Segal:  
What did you do when you saw your wife there?  
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MacDonald: 
I took the pajama top off my wrists and I took a knife out of her chest.   

 
Segal:  

You mean out of the stab wounds in her chest? 
 
MacDonald: 

That’s right. 
 

Segal:  
Did you detect any sign of life in your wife’s body?  

 
MacDonald: 

I did not.   
 

(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6595-99—lines 25, 1 and 24-25, 15-25, 9-25, 1-
16 ) 

 
(b) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  

 
Blackburn:  

So is it—and again, I don’t want to beat this—but is it your best recollection that 
the first visit and the first trip—you know—to the master bedroom—at some 
point in there, you placed the blue pajama top on the chest of your wife?  

 
MacDonald: 

  That is my best recollection of what happened; that’s right.    
 

Blackburn:  
When you say you took the pajama off of her wrists (sic)—your wrists—and 
threw it down, you don’t recall where you threw it?  

 
MacDonald: 

That is correct.  
 
Blackburn:  

You did not hear any ripping sounds at that time; is that correct?  
 
MacDonald: 

Mr. Blackburn, I was not listening for ripping sounds.  I saw my wife covered 
with blood.  

 
Blackburn:  

I understand that, and I appreciate that.  What I am asking is, did you hear any 
ripping sounds?  

 

6073.15-3978-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 410 of 534 Total Pages:(410 of 1083)



MacDonald: 
No; I do not recall hearing ripping sounds.  

 
Blackburn:  

You saw the knife in your wife’s chest; right?  
 
MacDonald: 

That is correct.  
 

Blackburn:  
Did you wipe the knife off? 

 
MacDonald: 

I have absolutely no remembrance of that.  
 

Blackburn:  
Do you know whether the knife was bloody when you pulled it out of your wife’s 
chest?  

 
MacDonald: 

I have absolutely no remembrance.  I saw it in my wife’s chest and I took it out.  
 
Blackburn:  

So it could have been bloody or it could not have been bloody?  
 
MacDonald: 

Well, I would assume that having been in her chest it was bloody.  
 

Blackburn:  
Well, how was it that no blood or very little blood was found on the knife?  

 
MacDonald: 

I have no idea.  
 

Blackburn:  
Well, after you took the knife out of your wife’s chest and put it somewhere or 
threw it somewhere, what did you do?  

 
MacDonald: 

I either checked her pulses or gave her mouth to mouth resuscitation.  
 

Blackburn:  
You said yesterday that you moved her, as I recall?  

 
MacDonald: 

Right.  
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Blackburn:  

How much, if you know, did you move her?  
 
MacDonald: 

I don’t recall how far.  My best estimates would be six inches to a foot, to get her 
away from the green chair.  

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pg 6834-6836—lines 24-25,1-25,1-21) 
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NO. 4 
 

(a) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 

Segal:  
What did you do when you saw your wife there?  

 
MacDonald: 

I took the pajama top off my wrists and I took a knife out of her chest.   
 
Segal:  

Would you show us, please, on your own body—just point if you would—where 
this knife was? 

 
MacDonald: 

It was somewhere in the central chest.  I don’t specifically remember.  Roughly in 
the middle of the sternum. 

 
Segal:  

What did you do with the knife?  
 

MacDonald: 
Threw it away.   

 
Segal:  

When you say “threw it away,” you mean in the room some place?  
 

MacDonald: 
I don’t recall.  I just remember taking it out and throwing it.  

  
Segal:  

Were you down on your hands and knees at that time? 
 
MacDonald: 

Either right then or immediately thereafter. 
 

Segal:  
All right, you described coming into the room and finding your wife and taking 
out the knife.  Tell us whatever else you recall doing at that time in the bedroom.   

 
MacDonald: 

I gave her mouth-to-mouth resuscitation but the air was coming out of her chest.  
 

Segal:  
What did you do when you saw your wife there?  
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MacDonald: 
I took the pajama top off my wrists and I took a knife out of her chest.   

 
Segal:  

You mean out of the stab wounds in her chest? 
 
MacDonald: 

That’s right. 
 

Segal:  
Did you detect any sign of life in your wife’s body?  

 
MacDonald: 

I did not.   
 

(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6598-99—lines 9-25, 1-16 ) 
 
 

(b) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 

Segal:  
Did you stab your wife; did you club your wife?  

 
MacDonald: 

I did not.   
 
Segal:  

With those or any other weapons?  
 
MacDonald: 

I never struck Colette. 
 

Segal:  
Dr. MacDonald, I want to read to you the Second Count of the same indictment, 
and again ask you the same question.  In that Count it is charged: “That on or 
about the 17th day of February, 1970, at Fort Bragg, North Carolina, upon lands 
acquired for the use of the United States and under the exclusive jurisdiction 
thereof, and within the Eastern District of “North Carolina, JEFFREY R. 
MacDONALD, with premeditation and malice aforethought, murdered Kimberly 
K. MacDonald, by means of striking her with a club and stabbing her, in violation 
of the provisions of Title 18, United States Code, Section 1111.  
 
Is that true?  

 
MacDonald: 

It is not true.  I never harmed Kimberly.  
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Segal:  

I will read you, Dr. MacDonald, the Third Count of the indictment, and ask you to 
respond again. 
 
That on or about the 17th day of February, 1970, at Fort Bragg, North Carolina, 
upon lands acquired for the use of the United States and under the exclusive 
jurisdiction thereof, and within the Eastern District of “North Carolina, JEFFREY 
R. MacDONALD, with premeditation and malice aforethought, murdered Kristen 
K. MacDonald, by means of stabbing her, in violation of the provisions of Title 
18, United States Code, Section 1111.  
 
Is that true, Dr. MacDonald?  

 
MacDonald: 

It is not true.  
 

(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6739-40—lines 2-25, 1-23) 
 

(c) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 

Blackburn:  
Dr. MacDonald, late yesterday afternoon, right as we were getting ready to 
adjourn, Defense Counsel showed you four weapons—a club, two knives, and an 
ice pick—and asked you whether or not you, of course, killed your family.  What 
I would like to do now is to hand you once again the club, which is Government 
Exhibit 306, and ask you to take a look at it, sir, and tell us whether or not you 
know whether or not that club came from your house?  

 
MacDonald: 
 I do not know.  
 
Blackburn:  

Could it have come from your house?  
 

MacDonald: 
 It is conceivable.  
 
Blackburn:  

When was the first time that you can recall that you saw that club?  
 

MacDonald: 
 I think Mr. Shaw showed it to me on April 6th.  
 
Blackburn:  

At the interview?  
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MacDonald: 
 That’s right. 
 
Blackburn:  

Now, earlier in the trial in the Government’s case, there was testimony from 
Government witnesses—specifically Mr. Hilyard Browning (sic) who stated, as I 
recall, that this club came from another piece of wood in your house—that was 
recovered from your house—that was a bed slat in Kimberly’s bed.  Do you recall 
that testimony?  
 

MacDonald: 
He discussed that, yes; he did not use the words that you just used.  But he 
discussed that.   

 
Blackburn:  

Do you recall his testimony that the growth rings were identical?  
 

MacDonald: 
 That’s right.  
 
Blackburn:  

And do you further recall his testimony that the grain of the wood, so to speak, 
was the same?  

 
MacDonald: 
 That is correct.  
 
Blackburn:  

And that the paint—the paint right here—was identical in composition to the paint 
on the bed slat.  Do you recall that testimony?  

 
MacDonald: 
 Yes; I do.  
 
Blackburn:  

And that he testified, as I recall it, that this piece of wood was at one time, in his 
opinion, a part of that bed slat? Do you recall that testimony?  

 
MacDonald: 
 I think he said that; yes.  
 
Blackburn:  

Dr. MacDonald, I want to ask you this question: isn’t it true that this piece of 
wood—the club—was once a part of Kimberly’s bed slat—excuse me—a part of 
the piece of wood that was used as Kimberly’s bed slat, and that the paint on this 
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piece of wood came from droppings where something was resting on it as 
furniture in Kimberly’s was being painted?  

 
MacDonald: 
 I have no specific knowledge of that.  
 
Blackburn:  

In other words, am I correct in assuming that you would say that prior to April 6th, 
1970, you have never seen this piece of wood— 
 
. . . 

 
MacDonald: 

I have no specific recollection of seeing that particular piece of wood, but I would 
like to explain the answer.  

 
Blackburn:  

Yes, Sir?  
 

MacDonald: 
There was a lot of wood at the house.  There was wood in the well behind the 
house.  There was wood in the shed that was locked behind the house.  There was 
wood in the little laundry room—the utility room—at the back of the house.  I do 
not specifically recall that piece of wood.  

 
Blackburn:  

Was wood ever kept inside your house?  
 

MacDonald: 
 Not that I am aware of.  
 
Blackburn:  

Not in the utility room?  
 

MacDonald: 
 There may have been some back there.  I have no recollection of it.  

 
Blackburn:  

You did a lot of work on shelving; is that correct—in building shelves for the 
children?  

 
MacDonald: 

That’s right.  
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Blackburn:  
Now, when this would take place, did you always take the extra wood outside 
when you were through, or did you leave of it perhaps in the closet or the utility 
room?  

 
MacDonald: 

Oh, I am sure there was occasionally—the mess was left in the utility room.  
 

Blackburn:  
Now, with respect to the ice pick that was shown you late yesterday afternoon, do 
you recall the testimony of Mildred Kassab and Pamela Kalin, both of whom 
stated that they had at various times been in your kitchen and for various reasona 
had used an ice pick?  

 
MacDonald: 
 Yes; I recall it.   
 
Blackburn:  

Now, I believe you have stated previously under oath on the 6th of April, 1970, 
and I think at the Article 32 proceedings, and I also believe at the Grand Jury 
proceedings in 1974, that your family did not own an ice pick; is that correct?  

 
MacDonald: 
 To the best of my knowledge. 
Blackburn:  

Well, let me ask you this question:  am I correct, then, in assuming that to the best 
of your knowledge you never saw an ice pick at your house?  

 
MacDonald: 

That is correct.  
 

Blackburn:  
You are not saying, I take it, that there could not have been an ice pick there?  

 
MacDonald: 

That is correct.  
 

Blackburn:  
And you are not saying that this piece of wood could not have come from your 
house?  

 
MacDonald: 
 That is correct.  

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6752-56—lines 1-25, 1-25, 1-25, 1-25, 1-9) 
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(d) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  

 
Blackburn:  

Dr. MacDonald, the club that you were hit with—would you recognize it?  
 

MacDonald: 
 No.   
 
Blackburn:  

What kind of club was it?  
 

MacDonald: 
I don’t know.  My recollection when I had a hold of it was that it was smooth.  I 
did not recall a rough surface as the one you have shown me.   

 
Blackburn:  

In other words, this particular club you don’t believe is the one that struck you?  
 

MacDonald: 
 No; it does not fit my recollection of holding on to the club.  
 
Blackburn:  

Was your club something—that hit you—something like a baseball bat?  
 

MacDonald: 
That is what I would have guessed.  
 

Blackburn:  
Dr. MacDonald, can you tell me sir how two threads microscopically identical to 
purple sewing threads in your pajama top—got on this club outside the door of the 
utility room area, when you stated yesterday that you never went outside the 
house?  

 
MacDonald: 
 I cannot.  
 
Blackburn:  

What position were you in, sir, when you were first struck by a club?  
 

MacDonald: 
I believe just attempting to sit up.  
 

Blackburn:  
Where were your hands, if you can recall?  
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MacDonald: 
 My left arm was up over me slightly in a defensive position.   
 
Blackburn:  

Like that (indicating)?  
 

MacDonald: 
Right. 
 

Blackburn:  
How about your right hand?  

 
MacDonald: 
 I would presume I was pushing off the couch with that.  
 
. . . 
 
Blackburn:  

The black man, as I think you said yesterday, hit you over the head and the arm 
with a club, is that right?  

 
MacDonald: 

That’s right.  
 

Blackburn:  
If you would, sir, point out to the jury again where on your arm and where on 
your head you were struck first.  

 
MacDonald: 
 I don’t know where I was struck first.  
 
Blackburn:  

Correct me if I am mistaken.  I thought you said—yesterday morning or 
afternoon, one—that the first blow hit you on the arm and the head; is that 
correct?  

 
MacDonald: 

That is my recollection of it; yes.  
 

Blackburn:  
That would be your left arm?  

 
MacDonald: 
 That’s right.    
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Blackburn:  
The front part of your head—the forehead?  

 
MacDonald: 

I don’t know if it was the front part or behind the ear; I don’t know.  
 

Blackburn:  
All right; after the blow was struck, you went back out on the sofa and saw stars, 
as I recall what you said yesterday?  

 
MacDonald: 
 That’s right.    
 
Blackburn:  

And what happened then?  
 

MacDonald: 
I tried to get up again.  

 
Blackburn:  

You thought—and correct me if I am wrong—that you had better do something 
about the club?  
 

MacDonald: 
 Right.  
 
Blackburn:  

And you grabbed the club? 
 

MacDonald: 
Yeah; on like a second swing.  

 
Blackburn:  

Did you grab it with one hand or two hands?  
 

MacDonald: 
 It is not clear.  I had a hold of his arm first--    

 
 . . . 
 

Blackburn:  
Well, when he struck you the first time—assume just for the sake of this question 
that this is the club—did he swing the club over the right shoulder or left 
shoulder, or did he swing it over his head?  
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MacDonald: 
I didn’t see it over his head.  I saw it lateral—you know, to the right side of his 
shoulder. 

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6790-94, lines, 14-20, 1-25, 1-25, 1-10, 1-6) 

 
(e) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  

 
MacDonald: 

That would be more like it.  The reason I say it is because I never really saw the 
club.  I assume if it had been over his head, I would have seen it.  I do not have a 
picture of actually seeing the club.  I saw his arm swinging around towards me.    

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6796, lines 21-25) 
 

(f) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 
Blackburn:  

Do you know what kind of weapon it was?  
 
MacDonald: 

I just saw basically a glint of metal at one time when I had a hand.  I thought that 
it was a knife.   

 
Blackburn:  

Did you ever tell anybody, in pointing to your wounds, that they stabbed you with 
an ice pick?  

 
MacDonald: 

No; I was told that.  
 

Blackburn:  
You never told Paul Connolly, who interviewed you in the hospital, “This is 
where they got me with the ice pick”? 

 
MacDonald: 

No.  
 

 (Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6814, lines 1-10) 
 

(g) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 
Blackburn:  

Should the jury find from the evidence—or suppose the jury should find from the 
evidence that the Old Hickory knife—the blood on it was wiped off on that bathmat, 
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and also the ice pick that was found outside the house was also wiped on it, do you, 
sir, have any explanation for that?  
 
MacDonald: 
 Not unless the assailants did that.  
 
Blackburn:  

You did not do that?  
 

MacDonald: 
I did not do that.  

 
 (Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6877, lines 12-20) 
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5. CONCERNING BLOODY FOOTPRINTS AND A 

BLOODY SHEET IN KRISTEN’S ROOM 
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NO. 5 
 

(a) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 

Blackburn:  
Let me rephrase it again.  Suppose the jury should find from the evidence that 
Type A blood is found on the top sheet of Kristen’s bed in massive amounts and 
also on the wall over the side of the bed, splattered; do you, sir, have any 
explanation for that?  

 
MacDonald:  

Making the very large assumption that the CID could type blood, no.  
 

Blackburn:  
Do you know your wife’s blood type? 

 
MacDonald:  

 
A. 
 

Blackburn:  
Do you know Kimberly’s blood type?  

 
MacDonald:  

 
We have been told here many times. 
 

Blackburn:  
Did you know it in 1970? 

 
MacDonald:  

  No.   
 

Blackburn:  
About Kristen’s? 

 
MacDonald:  

  No, I don’t believe so.  I don’t believe I knew any of ours.   
 
Blackburn:  

Dr. McDonald, suppose the jury should find from the evidence that all the blood 
on the floor in Kristen’s room, with the exception of the footprint, is that of Type 
O blood, and suppose further that the jury should find from the evidence that that 
is your footprint exiting the room, and suppose the jury should find further that 
that footprint is made in Type A blood; do you have any explanation?  
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…(objection) 
 
MacDonald:  

Well, I would probably agree that was my footprint since I was there.  As far as 
the blood typing, again assuming the CID accurately typed the blood typing and 
patterns, assuming they are correct.  

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6867-68, lines 5-25, 1-14) 

 
 

(b) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 

Blackburn:  
Dr. MacDonald, when we broke for lunch, as I recall, I had just asked you and I 
think you answered the question about the footprint and the blood in Kristen’s 
room.  Now, again, sir, should the jury find from the evidence that that is your 
footprint as you indicated it probably is and that the blood in that footprint is Type 
A blood, can you tell us at all where you got that Type A blood from?  

 
MacDonald:  

I have no idea.  
 

Blackburn:  
Dr. MacDonald, did you take the bedspread from the master bedroom off the floor 
and that sheet, place Colette on the bedspread, step in blood on that bedspread, 
and pick Colette up and carry her out of the room?  

 
MacDonald:  

 
I did not.  
 
 (Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6870-71, lines 14-25, 1-3) 
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6. CONCERNING THE SHEET ON THE FLOOR OF 

THE MASTER BEDROOM 
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NO. 6 
 

(c) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 

Blackburn:  
Now, I saw one of the photographs of the master bedroom after the crimes had 
been committed—a photograph of the bedsheet and the bedspread on the floor, I 
think, by the door in front of the closet.  Do you recall seeing that particular 
photograph?  

 
MacDonald:  

Yeah; I have seen it.  At some point, I saw a photograph with the sheet near the 
door; yes.  

 
Blackburn:  

Well, let me ask you if you would—is this what you recall seeing—this sheet and 
the bedspread?  

 
MacDonald:  

 
I guess so, yeah.  I haven’t seen most of the photographs. 
 

Blackburn:  
Well, that sheet and bedspread, did they belong to you all?  

 
MacDonald:  

 
If that is the same as has been identified here, I would—yes, they were ours.  
 

Blackburn:  
Let me ask you this, Dr. MacDonald, when you went back to see Kristen—or 
found Kristen in your side of the bed with your wife—did you rip the sheet and 
bedspread off the bed and put it on the floor?  

 
MacDonald:  

  Did I?  
 

Blackburn:  
Yes, sir.  

 
MacDonald:  

  No.  
 
Blackburn:  

You left them where they were?   
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MacDonald:  
  That’s correct.  
 

(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6781-83, lines 21-25, 1-2, 1-18) 
 

(d) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 

Blackburn:  
That night, did you ever touch the bedsheet and the bedspread depicted in that 
photograph behind you?  

 
MacDonald:  

I have no recollection at all.  
 

Blackburn:  
Are you saying you did or didn’t?  

 
MacDonald:  

 
I’m saying neither.  
 

Blackburn:  
I am reading from page 22 of the pamphlet given to counsel for the defense in 
your January, 1975 Grand Jury testimony, with respect to the blue sheet:  

“Question: But I am going to ask you again: did you handle that sheet that 
night?  Did you touch it?  Did you have anything to do with it? 
Answer:  Not that I remember.”  

  Is that a fairly accurate statement?  
 
MacDonald:  

  That is a fairly accurate statement.  
 

Blackburn:  
Can you tell us, Dr. MacDonald, how a fabric impression or contact print 
matching the right cuff of your blue pajama top got on that sheet?  

 
  (Bench Conference)  
 

(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6848-49, lines 14-25, 1-7) 
 

(e) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)  
 

Blackburn:  
Dr. MacDonald, if the jury should find from the evidence that there is a fabric 
impression or contact print matching the right cuff of your blue pajama top on it, 
do you have any explanation for that?  
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MacDonald:  

If the jury should find that?  
 

Blackburn:  
Uh-huh (yes). 

 
MacDonald:  

  No.  
 

Blackburn:  
If the jury should find from the evidence that there is a fabric impression or 
contact print of hand prints and the left shoulder on that sheet, do you have any 
explanation for that?  

 
MacDonald:  

It is hard to answer, because the evidence that you claim to be evidence has been 
disproven.  You want me to make a supposition based on something that--  

 
Blackburn:  

(Interposing) Well, suppose the jury disagrees with you, and does find that it has 
not been disproven, and finds what I said—do you have any explanation for that ? 
 

Blackburn:  
Dr. MacDonald, if the jury should find from the evidence that there is a fabric 
impression or contact print matching the right cuff of your blue pajama top on it, 
do you have any explanation for that?  

 
MacDonald:  

No. 
 

Blackburn:  
Suppose the jury finds from the evidence that in that bedspread there is a seam 
thread—purple cotton sewing thread—matching to your blue pajama top, and 
entwined around a hair with blood on its shaft matching that of your wife 
Colette—do you have any explanation for that?  

 
MacDonald:  

  No.  
 

 (Trial Transcript—Day #26—pgs 6851-52, lines 1-25, 1-3) 
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7. CONCERNING INJURIES SUSTAINED 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

6073.37-4000-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 432 of 534 Total Pages:(432 of 1083)



NO. 7 
 

(f) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 

MacDonald:  
At the same time that I was sitting up, there was a black male to the left of the 
three people right in front of me.  He started to swing something at me.   

 
Segal:  

Could you see what it was? 
 
MacDonald: 

I could not. 
 

Segal:  
Go on and tell us in your own words what happened at that point? 
 
. . . 

 
MacDonald: 

I raised my left arm, and I got hit, I believe partially on the arm and my head at 
the same time; then I was knocked back down on the couch. 

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6581-82—lines 23-25, 1-10) 

 
 

(g) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 

Segal:  
Were you becoming aware of your head at some point—aware of some feeling in 
it?  

 
MacDonald:  

My head was hurting all through this, and I knew that I wasn’t thinking very 
clearly, and I couldn’t figure out what had happened.  And I looked in the mirrow 
in the bathroom to see if there was any massive or major appearing head wound to 
account for that pain in my head and the inability to think.  

 
  . . . 
 

Segal:  
Now, when you looked in the mirror, do you recall what you saw about yourself 
at that time? 

 
MacDonald: 
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I saw a bruise on my forehead.  There was some blood on my forehead, and there 
was blood around my mouth.  That is all I remember.  

 
Segal:  

Do you recall looking at your torso and your chest or any part of your body above 
your waist? 

 
MacDonald: 

I looked at my chest at some time.  I don’t remember if it was in the bathroom or 
in the hallway or in the master bedroom; and I saw that I had what appeared to be 
a small wound in the right chest that was bubbling.  I don’t know where I was 
when I did that.  
 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6597-98—lines 2-25, 1-2) 

 
 

(h) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 

MacDonald:  
After I was hit the first time and started to get up, my thought was that I better not 
get hit in the head again or I won’t be able to get up.  And so I attempted to grab 
the arm of the person who was using the club, which I did do at some time in the 
struggle.  I at one point had a hold of an arm on which there were E-6 stripes.  
 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6583—lines 22-25) 
 

(i) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
Segal:  

Tell us, if you can, what happened?  Did you get a hold of that arm, and what did 
you do when you had a hold of that arm? 

 
MacDonald: 

He was trying to jerk his arm back, and I was trying to hold on to his arm so he 
couldn’t swing the club again. He kept jerking back and he was jerking back and 
pulling me forward.  

 
Segal:  

Toward the end of the sofa near the hallway door? 
 
MacDonald:  

Toward the end of the sofa 
 

Segal:  
 All right, go ahead.  
 
MacDonald: 
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So. I kept thinking, “If I let go of his arm, he is going to be able to hit me with the 
club again.”  At some point in this struggle, my arms were bound up in my 
pajama top. 

 
Segal:  

Now, can you describe for us in any more detail perhaps how the pajama top and 
your arms became entwined? 
 

MacDonald: 
I had a pain in my head.  I was hit at least once in the head, possibly twice by 
now.  I was holding onto someone’s arm.  Two other people were punching me.  I 
was trying to think, “What the fuck is going on here?” I could hear Colette, and I 
couldn’t make sense of what was happening.  At some point, my hands were 
bound in the pajama top.   
 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6585-86—lines 9-25, 1-16) 

 
 

(j) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 

Segal:  
Go on and tell us in your own words what else you remember about the episode 
and what else was going on at that time?  

 
MacDonald: 

At some point during the struggle, I got what I perceived to be a sharp pain in my 
right chest.  My immediate thought was—as a matter of fact, my exact thought 
was—it is one of the few things that is clear—was that, “He throws a hell of  a 
punch.” 

 
Segal:  

That was a mental statement you made to yourself? 
 
MacDonald:  

I don’t know if I said it, but my recollection is that I thought to myself as I was 
holding on, at this time the club, and he was jerking me toward the end of the 
couch trying to get the club free.  Someone else hit me in the right side, and I said, 
“That was a hell of a punch.”  We struggled—at this point, somehow he got free.  
He pulled the club back free.  I said to myself.  “I’m in deep shit.” 

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6587—lines 7-24) 
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(k) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 

Segal:  
What else do you recall of the fight—struggle—of your own activities—your own 
observations at that time?  

 
MacDonald: 

I remember receiving what I thought were multiple—what I thought to be very 
effectual—punches to the abdomen and to the chest, some of which later turned 
out to be puncture wounds or stab wounds. 

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6589—lines 7-13) 
 

(l) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 

MacDonald: 
I had a hold of hands several times during the struggle.  It is very disconnected in 
my mind.  I had a hold of a hand at one time in which I thought I saw a blade and 
at which time I said to myself, “I have just been stabbed,” referring back to the 
pain in the chest.  At another time, I had my hands wrapped around another hand 
that I believe—that I believe were the hands of the black male holding the club.” 

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6590-91, lines 21-25, 1-4) 
 

(m) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)  
 

Segal:  
Tell us what you recall about what Dr. Gemma did and said and what you did and 
said when he was there.  
 

MacDonald: 
He came in and examined me briefly and said that, “You need a chest tube,” and I 
said something like, “I thought so.” . . . He eventually put a chest tube in.  

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6631-32, lines 21-25, 1, 12-13) 

 
(n) August 23, 1979 (Trial Day 25)   

 
Segal:  

How long did you go on feeling discomfort or pain in your head?   
 

MacDonald: 
Weeks. At least weeks.  

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #25—pgs 6637, lines 6-8) 
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(o) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)   
 

Blackburn:  
And I believe, am I not correct, that at that particular point you stopped the 
second blow?  

 
MacDonald: 

  Partially.  
 

Blackburn:  
Okay, if you would, sir, explain what you mean by “partially”? 

 
MacDonald: 

It seemed like my arm had slightly fended off the blow.  Either his hand hit my 
arm or part of the club did and then my left shoulder and then I had his arm.  

 
Blackburn:  

He didn’t hit you on the head again that particular time?  
 
MacDonald: 

I was hit several times.  I don’t recall when.  I mean I can’t tell you right now that 
that blow did not hit my head or did hit my head. 

 
Blackburn:  

Well, at this particular point when he struck at you and you turned toward him 
and stopped the blow, is this the time that you felt the pain in your right chest?  

 
MacDonald: 

It was all jumbled up.  It was after I had hold of his arm.  Okay, it seemed to me 
that it was after there was something around my wrists and I was still struggling 
and I couldn’t get free and then I felt a pain, but that’s at best a hazy recollection 
that I have tried to work out.   

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pg 6799—lines 7-23) 

       
(p) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)   

 
Blackburn:  

And you were hit with the club and knocked down and the bounced back up again to 
see what you could do? “Bounce” is my word.  

 
MacDonald: 

“Bounce” is your word.  I tried to get back up; right.  
 

Blackburn:  
And then you thought about the club and tried to stop the blow from the club?  
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MacDonald: 

Right.  
 
Blackburn:  

From the time that you started to stop the second blow from the club, at that particular 
time, had you tet had any altercation or struggle with the other two white males?  

 
MacDonald: 

That would have occurred simultaneously.  The only thing that is clear is the first 
blow.  As I was trying to fend off the second blow, the other assailants were hitting 
me; yes.  
 

Blackburn:  
Okay, let me read to you, sir, a portion of your Article 32 testimony, page 30 and 31, 
and see if this rings a bell with you:  

“. . . I thought I was being punched.  I, you know, I could feel like a rain of blows 
on my chest, shoulders, neck, you know, forehead or whatnot.  I was just getting 
punched by what seemed like a lot of, what I thought was fists.  While I was 
holding onto the club I suddenly get a very sharp pain in my chest, my right chest.   
Question:  Do you know the source of the pain?  
Answer: No, I did not.”  

 
  Do you recall that testimony?  

 
MacDonald: 

Yes. 
 
Blackburn:  

What I am getting at is this:  when you were being hit with the club—attempted to be 
being hit—the second time, is that the approximate time that you were  stabbed in the 
right chest?   

 
MacDonald: 

No, it seems to have been—you know—a reasonable close time frame.  We are 
talking about seconds.  It’s hard— 

 
Blackburn:  
      Well, I recognize that.  
 
MacDonald:  

--it’s hard to say “this was second ll of a 30-second altercation.” But at some time I 
had hold of the arm or I had already slid down onto the club and I felt pain in the 
chest.  
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 Blackburn:  
Let me read, sir, from your Grand Jury testimony, I think, in 1974, Volume II, page 
151:  

“Question: Now, where were you when you were struck with this blow 
that was particularly painful that seemed to take the breath out of you?  
Answer:  I was—I was holding onto the club at this point—you know—I 
mean—I was up –I don’t know if I was up or I was down yet.  I don’t 
know if my left leg was up yet, but I was sitting upright if not my leg 
sliding down on the floor.” 
 

       Do you recall that testimony?  
 

MacDonald: 
Yes. 

 
. . . 
 
Blackburn:  

Let me ask you this question: didn’t you get the pain from in the chest while you were 
holding on to the club the second time?    

 
MacDonald: 

It was in that time frame; yes.  Somewhere in there that did occur. 
 

Blackburn:  
Well, are you saying that the time the second attempted blow was struck—now, when 
you were struck in the right chest with something—the pajama top was around your 
wrists at that time?     

 
MacDonald: 

It’s unclear to me.  I really don’t know.  It may or may not have been.  I remember 
struggling with my hands bound up and thinking I couldn’t get my hands free, and I 
couldn’t get up, and there was a pain, and I was holding on to things, and it occurred 
to me relatively simultaneously.  It was all occurring simultaneously, and it is hard to 
separate.  

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pg 6800-6803—lines 17-25, 1-25,1-25,1-17 ) 

 
(q) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)   

 
Blackburn:  

What you are saying is that two fellows were at the end of the sofa, a black guy was 
over here.  One of the white guys had a knife or an ice pick, I assume. And you don’t 
know whether the other did or not.  And they were giving you a rain of blows to your 
chest; is that correct?  
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MacDonald: 
That is correct.  
 

Blackburn:  
Did this rain of blows come while you were sitting on the sofa in the middle, while 
you were at the edge of the sofa, or while you were falling down or when?  
 

MacDonald: 
It must have started when I was in the middle of the sofa, but they seemed ineffectual.  

 
Blackburn:  

By “ineffectual” what do you mean—just didn’t hurt you very much?  
 

MacDonald: 
Yeah; I wasn’t alarmed until I got the pain in the chest about the blows coming from 
the angle.  
 

Blackburn:  
Did you get the pain in the chest before you got the other ineffectual blows or after?  
 

MacDonald: 
I had the ineffectual blows first, as I recall it. There was a pain in the chest.  Then I 
remember letting go.  Either he jerked his arm free or I eventually let go and turned to 
the other two—to the white males.  

 
Blackburn:  

Before you were hit with the club the very first time, were you struck by any blows in 
the chest?   

 
MacDonald: 

Before I was hit with the club? No.  
 
Blackburn:  
      Was that the first thing that happened to you—getting hit on the head with the club?   
 
MacDonald:  

Yes; that’s right.  
 

Blackburn:  
That knocked you back down. Then you sat back up, and the black guy tried to hit 
you again with the club?  
 

MacDonald: 
That’s right.  
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Blackburn:  
At some point in there you got a pain in the right side of the chest?  

 
MacDonald: 

That’s right.  
 
Blackburn:  

Is what you are saying—that you were hit with some ineffectual blows, but between 
the time that you were holding on to the club and you got the pain in your right chest?    

 
MacDonald:  

That’s right.  
 

Blackburn:  
Is that what you are saying? And they were ineffectual?  
 

MacDonald: 
That is my recollection; yes.  

 
Blackburn:  

Now, when they become effectual, when did they ever, besides the blow in the right 
part of the chest?  

 
MacDonald: 

It never seemed—I only distinctly remember one major blow.  
 
Blackburn:  

That is the one that caused the pneumothorax?    
 
MacDonald:  

I presume so.  
 
Blackburn:  

To the right side of the chest?  
 
MacDonald: 

Right; that’s right.  
 

(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pg 6815-6817—lines 17-25, 1-25, 1-18) 
 

(r) August 24, 1979 (Trial Day 26)   
 

Blackburn:  
Dr. MacDonald, you did not receive any ice pick wounds in your hands or wrists or 
lower parts of your arms; did you?  
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MacDonald: 
None that I recall.  
 

Blackburn:  
Then would it be your testimony that the reason that you didn’t, I suppose, was 
because you were fending off with the pajama top?  
 

MacDonald: 
The two don’t necessarily go together.  I did not receive any ice picks on my hands 
and arms.  My answer to that is yes, I did not receive any wounds on my hands and 
arms.  Why I did not I cannot say.  

 
(Trial Transcript—Day #26—pg 6821—lines 15-25) 
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56 

I KNOW. I KNOW. 
I KNOW. 

I wanted to know when James Blackburn met with Helena Stoeckley, what did 

he say? What happened in the room? I started by tracking people who were with 

Stoeckley the week of the trial. 

I first saw his name in a brief fi led on September 20, 2011, by Hart Miles, one 

of MacDonald's attorneys: 

Mr. Leonard is a licensed attorn ey in Ra leigh, North Caro lina, who was appointed 

to represent Helena Stoeckley shortly after she testified in the 1979 trial. His 

communications with Helena Stoeckley shortly after her testimony could be addi

tional evidence of innocence if Mr. Leonard is ordered by the court to reveal those 

communicat ions in the interest of justice.' 

Well, until then I had been unaware that Helena Stoeckley had an attorney. (It 

is hard to read through the documents on this case without finding a new name 

from the inexhaustible cast of characters.) 

I called Leonard. He was surprisingly forthcoming, although not about what 

Stoeckley had or had not said to him, more specifically about whether Stoeckley 

had once again confessed to being in the MacDonald house on February 17-

JERRY LEONARD: There are some things I can talk about; other things I can't talk 

about. What I'm speaking about is stuff that might be client/attorney privilege. 

There's a special rule [in North Carolina] that before I can talk about what Helena 

told me that might be incriminating, the judge has to order me to respond to the 

questions. So as to what Helena told me that might relate to the actual commis

sion of the crime, I'm not at liberty to talk about. 

ERROL MORRIS: Fair enough. 

JERRY LEONARD: If you want me to ta lk to you about Helena Stoeck ley as a person, 
then I certain ly can. 

ERROL MORRIS: That's terrific . There are so many recorded interviews with Helena 

linking her to the crime scene. So I would welcome talking about those aspects 

of Helena that we don't know about. 

JERRY LEONARD: I knew she had a military brat background. Her father was a high

ranking officer. I was thinking he was a colonel. 

ERROL MORRIS: Yes, I believe he was a lieutenant colonel when he retired. 1 may 
be wrong. 

JERRY LEONARD: And when I met her, she had boyfriend problems. She had a 

broken forearm-she had a cast on it- because her boyfriend had beaten her up. 

And one of my jobs was to keep her away from her boyfriend. [Chuckling.] As well 

as to make sure that she was around the courthouse every day. 

ERROL MORRIS: Did you meet the boyfriend? 

JERRY LEONARD: No, I didn't. I don't think I did. You know, it's been thirty-two years. 
ERROL MORRIS: Yes. 

JERRY LEONARD: I enjoyed talking to her. She was smart, and she would ask ques

tions about you. She was in one heck of a predicament, but yet she would say, 

"Where are you from origina lly? Da-da-da. What do you like to do? Da-da-da." 

Stuff like that. She was a pretty pleasant person to be around. I'm sure she was a 

pleasant person to everybody. 

At the beginn ing of our discussion, I had talked about how Stoeckley was pulled 

in opposite directions like a piece of taffy-by the defense and the prosecution. 

JERRY LEONARD: Yes, MacDonald was pulling her one way, the government's pull

ing her another way. Part of my job was to keep her from being pulled apart. 

ERROL MORRIS: A hard job. 

JERRY LEONARD: I just kept her isolated. I found a room at the courthouse for us, 

and we just sat in the room all day long for a number of days until the trial was 

over. Until it was determined she was not gonna be used as a witness and then 

she was released. I've got somewhere-! don 't know where I put it-she wrote a 
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poem, and she said, "I am onstage, people laugh at me and make fun of me and 

then they eat their popcorn ." But it rhymed . And she drew a picture. which I do 

have somewhere. That's how she was feeling at that particular time when she was 

involved in these court proceedings. 

ERROL MORRIS: If you could find any of the writing or the picture, I wou ld-

JERRY LEONARD: I'll try.2 I can say this. I got a call from the FBI or whoever was 

working for the government to keep this case from being overturned at one point. 

The quest ion was, "Did anybody try to influence her testimony?" And the answer 

was, "Not to my knowledge, because I kept her sequestered." We might walk down 

the hall, but everybody would purposely totally ignore her. They were concerned 

at that time as to whether or not the prosecutors had told her that if she testified 

that she was in the house that night, she was going to be prosecuted for first

degree mu;der. Ah, but you know, I didn't know anything about that. There was no 

contact between the attorneys or anybody on either side. Not that I knew of. 

ERROL MORRIS: And how did you get this job-

JERRY LEONARD: Of representing Helena? 

ERROL MORRIS: Yes. 

JERRY LEONARD: I was the judge's first law clerk, in 1971 . He didn't have any sons, 

and so he and I stayed real close. He had two daughters. and he stayed real 

close to all of his clerks. There were annual parties, birthday parties, given by 

the clerks, for Judge Dupree. I had been head of Legal Aid here after I left Judge 

Dupree, so he thought I could understand Helena, because probably I had a drug 

background or something. I'm kind of kiddin ' about that. But he told me he thought 

1 could communicate with her better. He didn't have a great opinion of her mental 

stability. {Chuckling.] So that wasn't much of a compliment. The reason why I say 

that is because he basica lly discredited her testimony. He would not let her testify 

before the jury because of her alleged past drug use- 1 mean, that was my job 

to keep her from testifying. Whatever she might have said on the witness stand. 

whether or not it was true, could have gotten her charged with a crime. Could 

have, depending on what she said. [Pause.] Are you writing? What are you doing? 

ERROL MORRIS: No, I'm thinking. 

406 

JERRY LEONARD : {Chuckling.] Okay. 

ERROL MORRIS: But you said something that I am curious about. You said that your 

job was to keep her from testifying. 

JERRY LEONARD: Well, my job was to protect her. I was her lawyer. She was there 

in custody. She was picked up on a warrant for her arrest . And my job was to 

keep-protect her legally as best I could . And you never want somebody to take a 

A Wilderness of Error 

witness stand knowing that if they said something wrong they · ht b · m1g e charged 
with it. And I knew her history. 

ERROL MORRIS: So as her lawyer, is the job to prevent her from saying anything 

that can be incriminating to herself? 

JERRY LEONARD: Right. The job is to keep her from being charged w·1th · anycnme. 

ERROL MORRIS: But what if she has information helpful to MacDonald? 

JERRY LEONARD: I would have lunch with the judge every day in the court chamber, 

but I wasn't really party to what was going on as far as who wanted her and who 

didn't. I just had her there every day in her little room. 1 actually think that Mac

Donald's [lawyers] were the ones who tried to get her arrested, as 1 remember. 

ERROL MORRIS: I believe that's true, yes. 

JERRY LEONARD: And he was the one who probably wanted to put her on the wit~• 

ness stand. Even if she said, "I was there. No, I wasn't there. Yes, 1 was there . No, 

I wasn't there." You see what I mean? Somebody was gonna say, "Well. maybe she 

was there." And maybe that might be reasonable doubt for some of the jurors. 

But you want me to comment on the trial? 

ERROL MORRIS: Well, whatever you would be willing to comment on. 

JERRY LEONARD: Here's the scene. You got a federa l judge in a monstrous court

room who graduated from law school at age nineteen and has a photograph ic 

memory. That was Judge Dupree. The court in Raleigh draws its jurors from 

eastern North Carolina, and you're talking about 1979, so you're talking about 

farmers, you 're talking about rednecks, you 're talking about-1 believe there 

was a guy there that was in the military as an enlisted man. You got a judge who 

was raised on a farm and who would say, "Lad ies and gentlemen of the jury, 

we're expecting thunderstorms this afternoon to begin around four thirty or 

five o'clock, so I'm gonna adjourn court at three o'clock so you can go home and 

protect your crops." You see what I mean? 

ERROL MORRIS: Yes. 

JERRY LEONARD: So they loved this judge. So the judge has control over the 

courtroom, and usually the jury has utmost respect for that judge because the 

judge was looking after the jury. And you had Bernie Segal, coming in from San 

Francisco. And I knew who he was, and I knew he was smart. As a matter of fact, 

he wrote one of my law books. And he came in with his long gray ponytail and 

brought with him some law students that were working on the case with him. 

They were all girls, and they were all- no bras, good-looking, long hair- hippie 

girls from San Francisco. He had with him as local counsel a guy named Wade 
s 'th . ml • who s from eastern North Carolina and then captain of the North Carolina 
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football team. Was a Morehead Scholar. And could really talk to a jury in eastern 

North Carolina. And you had MacDonald dressed up like a Chicago model

perfectly coiffed hair and very, very tailored suits. So that was the scene. Segal 

acted like he was above everybody and smarter than everybody, and he was 

particularly disrespectful to the judge. 

ERROL MORR IS: Uh-huh. 

JERRY LEONARD: And the judge just handled him wonderfully. But would not give 

way, and that kind of frustrated Segal. He wouldn't let Wade Smith handle any

thing, hardly anything in the case. At the closing argument, Segal took the whole 

time the judge allots-like an hour for each side to do their closing arguments. 

And Segal used the whole hour. 

ERROL MORRIS: If it had been a different lawyer, do you imagine a radically different 

outcome to the trial? 

JERRY LEONARD: I think so, yes. I really think so. Well, let's put it this way, if you 

cou ld identify more with Jeffrey MacDonald-if he looked more like an emergency 

room doctor from Huntington Beach than some model from Chicago-they might 

be able to ident ify him as a doctor, you see what I mean? 

ERROL MORRIS: Yes. 

JERRY LEONARD: If he'd come in with these doctor shoes that-1 mean, every time 

I see a new doctor, they have shoes that are comfortable, you see what I mean? 

Maybe rubber-soled shoes or even tennis shoes. He just didn't stand a chance 

with Sega l. The jury just didn't like him as MacDonald's representative. If he had 

a different lawyer and he had a different- if he postured himself in a different 

manner, I think he would have been a who le lot better off. 

ERROL MORRIS: Would Wade Smith have won the case for him? 

JERRY LEONARD: Yes. Uh-huh. 

Could the question of MacDonald's fate have come down to Bernie Segal and 

inappropriate footwear? 

ERROL MORRIS: Here's a question for you. Do you have an opinion about 

MacDonald's guilt or innocence? Maybe you can't answer that. 

JERRY LEONARD: I can't answer that. You're right, I can't answer that, okay? 

ERROL MORRIS : Had to ask it anyway. 

JERRY LEONARD: I know. I know. I know. I know. I know. 

ERROL MORRIS: I didn 't ask you about Judge Dupree-

JERRY LEONARD: He's passed away. He would be a hundred years old, I guess. 

408 A Wilderness of Error 
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ERROL MORRIS : Judge Dupree wouldn't allow Helena Stoeckley to testify because 

of her previous drug use. The presumption was that she was a disorganized , 

confused, addled person. 

JERRY LEONARD: Uh-huh. 

ERROL MORRIS: From Judge Dupree 's decision , I never got the feeling that she 

was intelligent. That she was a credible person. That you could carry on a 

conversation with her. That she was likable. That she related to other people

JERRY LEONARD: I just didn't see a lack of focus or any effect of overuse of drugs 

or what have you. She was fine, as far as I was concerned. 

Jerry Leonar? had arranged a chaperone, Kay Reibold, to sit with Stoeckley during 

the remainder of the trial. Reibold had effectively replaced Wendy Rouder. 

I called Kay Reibold. She didn't recall much about her time with Helena Stoeck

ley, but fortunately, there is a detailed statement she gave to Ted Gunderson in Wade 

Smith's office about five months after the trial. Here is the statement. 

During the trial of Dr. Jeffrey MacDonald in August of 1979. I was asked by Jerry 

Leonard, the attorney who represented Helena Stoeckley, if I would spend time 

with her acting as a compan ion and friend to her. It was understood that I spend 

time with her to and from her hotel room, in her hotel room and in the witness 

room at the cour thouse. Mr. Leonard requested I not discuss Dr. MacDonald's 

case with her. 1 agreed. I also explained to Mr. Leonard at this time that I felt he 

shou ld know that I believed in Dr. MacDonald 's innocence. He stated that it was 

permissible for me to listen to Helena's comments and feelings regarding the 

case as she volunteered them, but not to request information from her or ask her 

questions regarding the case. 

41 0 

My experience with Helena Stoeckley took place over a three-day period 

of time. [Most likely, from Monday, August 20, to Thursday, August 23.] During 

this time, we estab lished a rapport and in our conversations, she made some 

statements that I felt were significant ... At one point when we were discussing 

her involvement with children at the Tammy Lynn Center [a center for children 

with disabilities in Raleigh], she hung her head and said quietly, "I still remember 

Kristen's face. Her face seems familiar to me." This statement was repeated 

at least one other time when we were discussing her love for children and in 

particular, an epileptic child she had cared for. Other significant remarks were 

A Wilderness of Error 

made in a similar context: that is, a feeling or an image seemed to push to the 

front of Helena's mind and into her conversat ion w ith me. She stated to me 

that she "sti ll felt" she "was there" at least three times during our experience 

together. She reca lled at one time she "remembered Dr. MacDonald on the 

couch." She recalled at least two times that she remembered the hobbyhorse 

being broken.3 

Stoeckley and Reibold are sitting in a witness room while the trial continues

waiting for a call from the courtroom in the same building. A call that never 

comes. Stoeckley pipes up once again. But only Reibold is listening, as the trial 

moves inexorably to a conclusion. 

The last day that I spent with Helena as we were sitting in the witness room, she 

sta ted to me that she had not indicated on the witness stand the extent to which she 

was involved in witchcraft. She told me that she was "into it" "much heavier" than 

she had testified. She also noted that she intended to return to it (her involvement 

with it). [Here, she is presumably referring to witchcraft.] It was at this same t ime 

that she confided that when "everything was over" she was going to disappear and 

no one wou ld ever find her. 

Other than the statements made above, I do not recall any other statements 

Helena made, pertaining to the trial, that were significant. 

During the t ime I spent with Helena, she seemed depressed and in ill health, 

but I felt that her state of mind was lucid. I had the impress ion she had undergone 

some horrendous experiences considering the extent of her involvement with 

drugs: however I felt that her feelings and her remarks were reliable. 

Lucid and reliable. Reibold had been told by Leonard that it was "permissible for 

[her] to Hsten to Helena's comments but not to request information from her:' 

Reibold didn't have to request information. Stoeckley wasn't waiting to be asked. 

And so, here we have another series of 1979 confessions from Stoeckley. Three. 

Reibold, Britt, and Rouder. Well, four. There was also Lynne Markstein, a patient 

in the emergency room in Raleigh where Helena was taken by Rouder and Red 

Underhill after her "fight" with Ernie Davis at the motel. Markstein was in the 

emergency room waiting for an X-ray. Stoeckley started talking to her and told 

Markstein that she was in the MacDonald house during the murders and that she 

remembered seeing a bloody child. 
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She said she was at the MacDonald house during the murders and she remem

bers looking down and seeing the small child in the crib. She said she was 

standing over the crib looking at the child who was covered in blood. l believe she 

said the child's throat was cut but I'm not sure. However, she did say something 

about a lot of blood and how horrible it was. She also said something to the effect, 

"Can you imagine someone like me doing that to those babies?" The reason l 

remember this statement is because it stood out above the others. l remember 

it because of her hand motions and it was weird . . . According to her there was 

no doubt in her mind about being at the crime scene. Not once did she say she 

"thought" she was there ... 4 

I prepared a time line of all of the confessions that Stoeckley had made during the 

course of her stay in Raleigh. It raised even more questions. 

412 

' I called Jerry Leonard a second time. 

ERROL MORRIS: I'm confused. 

JERRY LEONARD: You told me that last time! 

ERROL MORRIS: Well, it's probably true! Stoeckley arrives on a Wednesday-

[ believe she was put up in jail. And subsequently moved to a hotel. She was 

interviewed by the defense and the prosecution on Thursday. And she testified 

on Friday, outside of the presence of the jury. 

JERRY LEONARD: Yes, and the judge was of the opinion that she'd taken too many 

drugs in the past to offer reliable testimony. Those were the issues that I was 

dealing with as far as trying to keep her from testifying. 

ERROL MORRIS: Keep her from testifying? 

JERRY LEONARD: Lawyers don't like for their clients to talk to juries, anyway. The 

bottom line is anything they say can be taken out of context and used against 

them. Are you still confused? 

ERROL MORR IS: Yes . How come she didn't get a lawyer until after she had testified? 

JERRY LEONARD: She was arrested as a material witness, put in jail. She should 

have been allowed a lawyer at all stages, but she wasn't assigned one. 

ERROL MORRIS: But why not? 

JERRY LEONARD: 1 can't remember. I think there was no one there. Somebody 

needed to step up and say, "Hey, she's entitled to a lawyer at this stage." And no 

one did. I was appointed as an afterthought. You know, court systems are not 

perfect. She was arrested, and I bet until Friday she didn 't even have any-

If t pay we will "Ma'am, you 're entitled to have a lawyer, da-da-da-da. you canna · 
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appoint one for you ." When she was subjected to whatever she was subjected 

to prior to my being appointed. 

ERROL MORRIS: She wasn't read her rights? 

JERRY LEONARD : Not until I was appointed. 

Doesn't every schoolboy !mow that you're supposed to be read your rights? Okay, 

she wasn't read her rights because she wasn't a suspect. But why wasn't she a sus

pect? What do you have to do to be a suspect? 

But of course the government wasn't particularly interested in listening to 

what Stoeckley had to say. 

JERRY LEONARD : The government called me about two years ago-some FBI 

agents. I assume. So I said , "''m not gonna talk to you about what she told me, 

but I'll hear your questions and make a decision as to whether or not I can 

answer them.'' But the questions were, "Has anybody made any threats to her 

on either side to make her testify one way or the other?" 

ERROL MORRIS: Right . 

JERRY LEONARD: They didn 't ask me anything about what Stoeckley had to say. 

And then a marshal submitted an affidavit that sa id that she told him that she 

was there. Are you familiar with that? 

ERROL MORRIS: I am, actually. James Britt. 

JERRY LEONARD: And of course Britt didn't have a [legal] privilege in relation to 

Helena. I can tell you that Britt was very well respected . He certa inly wasn't 

defense oriented. He was one of these hard-nosed marshals that you couldn't 

get to smile. He wasn't really about being for any defendants. 

ERROL MORRIS: And so this story is not something he would just make up? 

JERRY LEONARD: No, no, no, no, no. It certa inly wasn't in his best interest to 

be sitting there and saying something that could be used against the 

government. 

What was going on? Stoeckley told people she was at the crime scene at least six 

times during that week. Before her appearance with the defense attorneys and 

With the prosecutors on Thursday. And after her appearance on the stand on 

Friday. How do you explain it? Her story was remarkably consistent-except for 

those two days. The obvious explanation is that she was threatened. Britt tells us 
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STOECKLEY AT TRIAL, AUGUST 1979 

Mon 13 Franklin Dupree issues a bench warrant for Stoeckley. 

Tue14 Stoeckley is arrested by the FBI in Walhalla, South Carolina, and is 

committed to Pickens County Jail. 

Wed15 Stoeckley is turned over to U.S. marshals, who bring her to Raleigh. 

She spends the night in Wake County jail. 

Thu16 Stoeckley is brought to the courthouse. 

She confesses to U.S. Marshal Jimmy Britt. 

9:30am-1:oopm 

Stoeckley is interviewed by the defense. 

According to Segal, she claims "that she has a recollection of stand ing 

' outside the house looking at her hands and saying, 'My God, the blood; 

oh my God, the blood .' " 

2:oopm 

Stoeckley is interviewed by the prosecution. 

According to Jimmy Britt, Blackburn threatened Stoeckley. 

Fri 17 Stoeckley is brought to the courthouse. 

9:ooam 
Defense and prosecution agree that Stoeckley does not need an attorney. 

-1o :oo am 

Stoeckley takes the stand. 

Segal cla ims Stoeckley is a host ile witness. 

Dupree repl ies: "I have detected nothing in the demeanor or answers . .. 

to indicate any hostility whatever to you r questioning. She has 

answered the questions forthrigh tly and intelligently .. . 

1:59pm to 3:58pm 
The six Stoeckley witnesses testify outs ide the presence of the jury. 

Sat18 Stoeckley is brought to the Journey's End motel. 

1:oopm 

Red Underhill meets her there. She has a black eye. 

Sun19 11:30 am 
Stoeckley and Ernest Davis are ejected from the Journey's End motel. 

Red Underhill and Wendy Rouder pick up Stoeckley. They go from 

one hotel to another, ending up at the Hilton. 

Rouder receives a ca ll from Judge Dupree. 

LATER 

Stoeckley is taken to the emergency room. 
Stoeckley tells Lynne Markstein that she remembers stand ing over 

a child covered in blood. 
Red Underhill keeps watch on Stoeckley at the Hilton overnight; 

she tells him she knows the names of the murderers. -

Mon 20 

Tue 21 

Wed22 

Thu 23 

Wed 29 

Jerry Leonard is appointed as Stoeckley's lawyer. Kay Rei bold becomes 
her chaperone. 

1o:oo am 

Judge Dupree rules on the Stoeckley confessions: they "are about 

as unclearly trustworthy-or clear ly untrustworthy, let me say-as any 
statements that I have ever seen." 

2:32pm 

Rouder and Underhill testify that Stoeckley made incu lpatory 
statements over the weekend. 

Dupree rules them inadmissible. 

-3:oopm 

Dupree lashes out at Segal over Stoeckley: 

"I think that I have gone just as far as I could to give you every 

consideration . . . [You) took all day to interview this Stoeckley .. . with 

your people going with her all over motel rooms and all over the lot . . .' ' 

Dorothy MacDonald, Jeffrey MacDona ld's mother, testif ies. 

Helen Fell, a friend of the family, testifies. 

Stoeckley confesses. 

2:30pm 

Stoeckley is released from custody, despite the protestations of the 
defense. 

JAMES BLACKBURN: Her lawyer, Jerry, is sti ll around . 

JUDGE DUPREE: I asked Mr. Segal-l sa id, "What is he st ill doing here?'' 

WADE SMITH: I talked to Jerry Leonard at great length, Your Honor, 

th is morning-talked to him for a long time, and this woman conti nues 

to say things that tie her to this case ... 

MacDonald is convicted of the three murders and sente nced to three 

consecut ive li fe sentences in pri son. 
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that indeed is what happened. One reason we should believe Jimmy Britt is that, 

without his affidavit, what happened in the courtroom doesn't make sense. 

But there is still something deeply puzzling. Leonard was not appointed 

by Dupree as Stoeckley's attorney until Monday, August 20. She had arrived in 

Raleigh the previous Wednesday, August 15. She was a material witness-possibly 

an accessory to the murders. Shouldn't she have been given an attorney promptly 

on arrival in Raleigh-maybe even before? But she wasn't given an attorney. 

An oversight? I find that hard to believe. 

It could have gone down differently. Imagine the following hypothetical situ

ation. Stoeckley arrives in Raleigh and the court appoints an attorney for her. She 

appears on the witness stand on Friday, takes the Fifth-refusing to answer any 

questions . Segal moves to put the six Stoeckley witnesses on the stand. And that 

is what the pr,osecution feared-as much as the possibility of Stoeckley testifying 

under oath that she had been in the house. 

In retrospect that is probably what the defense SHOULD have done. TI1ey 

should have insisted that she have an attorney. But Segal was so convinced that 

Stoeckley would confess that he seemed utterly surprised- indeed, dumb

founded-when she turned out to be a hostile witness. 

Here's my theory. On the stand Stoeckley performed as the prosecution 

expected. Having been threatened, she remembered nothing. Or so she claimed. 

And as a result, the corroborating witnesses were eliminated because they sup

posedly no longer had anything to corroborate. Once Dupree had decided to 

throw out the six witnesses-saying the Hearsay Rule didn't apply-the prosecu

tion (and perhaps Dupree as well) was worried that Stoeckley would change her 

mind and agree to appear as a FRIENDLY defense witness. To prevent this from 

happening, Stoeckley was appointed an attorney to keep her from offering any 

fur ther testimony. 

I found an add itional document, a statement given by Jerry Leonard on Janu

ary 23, 1980, to John Dolan Myers, a defense investigator. 

416 

Jerry Leonard is the attorney appointed to "' represent-protect-etc."' Helena 

Stoeckley while she was in Raleigh for the MacDonald trial. He was appointed to 

represent Ms. Stoeck ley by the court. 

Mr. Leonard stated, "'They called me from the courthouse and told me that Hel

ena had asked for a lawyer and asked would I be interested in representing her." 

Leonard stated that he never received any suggestions or instructions from 

the court regarding Ms. Stoeck ley after he was appointed to represent her. 

A Wilderness of Error 

Mr. Leonard stated that he received permission from Ms. Stoeckley to discuss 

the things she told him with attorney Wade Smith. Mr. Leonard stated that he had 

a conference with Mr. Smith and told him what Helena had told him. He stated that 

he also gave Mr. Smith some insight as to his impressions of Ms. Stoeckley ... 

Mr. Leonard stated that he had several private conversations with Judge 

Dupree about Helena Stoeck ley. Mr. Leonard stated that he was not sure if, as an 

officer of the court, these conversations were privileged information. He did state 

that anything Judge Dupree might or might not have told him concern ing the 

Judge's feelings about the guilt or innocence of Jeff MacDonald seemed to have 

been expressed by his mood and actions in the courtroom during the trial .. . 

NOTE: Mr. Leonard stated that he did not know if MacDonald was guilty or 

innocent; however, he stated that he did feel that the prosecution did not prove . 

their case. He stated that he thought MacDonald had been screwed.s 

I called Leonard again. 

ERROL MORR IS: I have so many questions about this document. Let me see how 1 

can start off simply. Why did you contact Wade? 

JERRY LEONARD: I don't know. I don 't remember doing it. 

ERROL MORRIS: You don't have any memory of it at all? 

JERRY LEONARD: No, I sure don 't. It would be very interesting to know what 1 told 

Wade. I just do not know, and I don 't remember the circumstances at all. Honestly, 

my memory is not one hundred percent, and for anything that I say to be reliable 

even as I'm trying to fill in the facts for you, it's fairly dangerous, 1 think, because 

honestly I'm wrong on some key facts. 

ERROL MORRIS: There are things about the trial that just seem wrong. The feeling 

that I get is that you were used. I can just lay it out on the table. You were used by 

the court in a way that seems to me unsavory. 

JERRY LEONARD: Okay. I think I was used, but unsavory because of what? 

ERROL MORRIS: Because the judge was watching Stoeckley like a hawk, because he 

maneuvered this deal to keep her testimony away from the jury. It seems to me 

deeply wrong and unethical. 

JERRY LEONARD: Okay. Well, I can't dispute that one way or the other. 

ERROL MORRIS: Let me give you my interpretation, and you can tell me if you think 

I'm completely off base. Stoeck ley said things to you and implicated her in these 

murders. What she said, how she implicated herself, I don 't know. But you went to 

Wade Smith because you believed the defense should know about it. 

I Know. I Know. I Know. 417 
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JERRY LEONARD: Okay. Well. that is a logical interpretation. But you have to ask 

Wade. I'd li ke to be a li tt le shi ning light. but I just don't know that I can. What hap

pened was I got this ca ll from the clerk- it wasn't Judge Dupree-asking if I would 

represent a hippie girl. My job, I had been thinking all of these years, was just to 

fade away, keep her out of the courtroom. I didn't even know that she had testified. 

ERROL MORRIS: Well, you were appointed the week after she took the stand. Per

haps with the intention of keeping her off the sta nd in the future . 

JERRY LEONARD: I can't imagine that I was not told that she test ified. I would have 

thought I would have ordered a transcript of her testimony right away. Obviously, 

I didn't. I just remember sitting there, and it seemed pretty boring to me. The pay 

at that time was thirty-five dollars an hour, and you were losing money running 

an office on thirty-five dollars an hour. I take it back; back then it was thirty-five 

dollars an hour for out of court and forty-five dollars for in court, so I guess that 

was in court. 

ERROL MORRIS: Here is another issue. In Myers's depos ition, you indicate to Myers 

that you had had several conversat ions with Dupree about Stoeckley. It seems to 

me-and you know th is stuff better than I do-isn't it improper for Dupree to do that? 

JERRY LEONARD: Well. it may have been. In hindsight, it certainly would have been 

better not to do that. 

ERROL MORRIS: Had Dupree already made up his mind? 

JERRY LEONARD: I don 't remember any exact words, okay, but my impression was 

that Dupree thought that MacDonald was guilty; and I focus on the word "thought." 

ERROL MORRIS: If Stoeckley spoke with you about her involvement, would you have 

sa id something also to the judge about that? 

JERRY LEONARD : I don 't know. My thoughts are that I was trying my best to keep her 

from being a witness. 

ERROL MORRIS: But she wou ld have pled the Fifth if she had been ca lled, would 

she not? 

JERRY LEONARD: Do you know when the murders occurred? 

ERROL MORR IS: On February 17,1970. 

J ERRY LEONARD: Okay. And the jury trial was August of 1979? 

ERROL MORR IS: Right. 

JERRY LEONARD: There was a ten-year statute of limitations on murder in the fed-
. d 

era l system. And that was my concern . If I cou ld get her past that ten-year peno · 

she was clear. They couldn't indict her. 

ERROL MORRIS: It was not very far off. It would have been February 1980. Six months. 

JERRY LEONARD: Yes. That was key in my mind . 

41 B A Wilderness of Error 

57 

CRUMBS 

Wade Smith's comments at trial, taken in tandem with Bernie Segal's, have trou

bled me. They are incompatible. During the 1979 trial, Segal had argued to Judge 

Dupree that Stoeckley had remembered a lot. 

BERNARD SEGAL: The photograph that I showed her of the bedroom of Kristen 

MacDonald: during the interview yesterday, she stated that she remembered 

riding the rocking horse when she looked at that picture. 

She also stated yesterday she remembered stand ing at the end of the sofa 

holding a candle. She also sa id when she saw the body of Kristen MacDonald

the one when she was clothed, with the baby bottle-that that picture looked 

familiar to her. 

That scene looked familiar. She also sa id when she was shown the photo

graph of Colette MacDonald-the same one I showed her today- that she sa id 

that the face in that picture looked familiar, except that the chin was broken and 

made it a little hard. 

She also stated-and I'm going to get to it-she 's gotten to the po int where 

she does not sound like she is going to cooperate further- that she was stand ing 

on the corner of Honeycutt across from Melonee Village. 

She has a recollection of standing there during the early morning hours of 

February 17, 1970. She further stated yesterday, and I intend to ask her now, that 
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she has a recollection of standing outside the house looking at her hands and 

say ing, "My God, the blood; oh my God, the blood." 

She said that took place February 17, 1970. There are witnesses to each of 

these thing s. I must say, Your Honor, there were persons present the entire time 

thi s took place. 

I intend to now ask her directly each of these questions. If she refuses or 

denies her statements, I ask for leave to confront her: "Did you not say that 

yesterday when you were confronted with these photos?"1 

I called Wade Smith hoping to get the bottom of it. What had Stoeckley said? 

ERROL MORRIS: Here is what puzzles me. Helena testifies on Friday, but she 

was interviewed by you and Segal the previous day. Can you tell me about it? 
' 

WADE SMITH: We sat down in a room, at a little table, a little wood table. There 

were four of us sitting around the table. Joe McGinniss was there. Helena was 

there . Bernie was there. And I was there. Helena looked nothing like I would have 

thought she would look. I imagined her as a lady with a blond wig and a floppy 

hat. I imagined her as she would have looked ten years earlier. I imagined her 

as being a very attractive woman, hippie- like and so on . But she was a terribly 

wasted, terrible- looking woman. Much, much overweight. She looked like Mrs. 

Khrushchev. Do you want me to go on? 

ERROL MORRIS: Absolutely, yes. 

WADE SMITH: So, I'm thi nking, how would I do this? She came in, and she sat down 

in her chair. And Bernie was sort of steepling his hands, you know, doing push

ups w ith his fingers in his hands, and looking into the distance. 

And he said to her, "Helena, it is rare in one human life when a person has an 

opportunity to make something wonderful happen in an instant. And you have 

the power to do that. You have the power to make something wonderfu l happen. 

And you have the power to end this agony for this man, to put it all to rest for 

him, and to let it be ended. And I hope you will do that today. I hope you will do it." 

And there was this moment. 

And she said, "I don't know anything about it. I certainly wasn't there. And 

I think he did it . And you promised me some food. And no one has given me any 

food. And you promised me I'd get something to eat." It had gone from sublime 

hope to deepest of ridiculous statements. And she sat there, as she ate her sand

wich, and leafed through the bloody photographs that were exhibits in the case 

and seemed complete ly and totally unmoved by them . 
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ERROL MORRIS: Quite a turn of events . 

WADE SMITH: And we hoped that after she had some food, we would be able to 

persuade her. But we never were. We never were . She stuck to that story. And she 

certain ly stuck to it when she testified. 

ERROL MORRIS: You were all shocked? 

WADE SMITH: Yes, we were. We had our hopes so built on the idea that this was the 

way to finally put the case to rest. 

ERROL MORRIS: So, here's the problem that I have. Bernie Segal is now dead. I can't 

ask him. But I can't reconcile it with-

WADE SM ITH: With what Bernie was ask ing, what Bernie was saying? 

ERROL MORRIS: That's correct. And here's a quote from you. "Judge, here, I think, is 

where we are. Generally, she said to us the same thing and that is, 'I don't remem

ber.' But in,two or three or four instances-whatever the list would reveal-she says 

something, which would give an interest ing insight into her mind. I would submit 

that we have a right to cross her on those. If she denies them, they have a right to 

impeach her on those statements or show that she did not say anything like that .'' 

How do I reconcile this with what Segal says in court? 

WADE SMITH: Well, let's see if there's anything to reconcile. For example, remember 

what 1 said : that, from my perspective, we didn't get what we wanted, but what we 

wanted was a flat-out admission that she was there. But I mean, and I confess to 

you that I do not have the detailed recollection of her looking down and saying, "I do 

seem to remember," though I mean and I confess to you that I believe that is true. I 

mean and 1 know that there must have been a number of little things she said that 

h I' . ? would cause us, as lawyers, to pick up a few little crumbs, you see w at m saymg. 

ERROL MORRIS: Yes. 

WADE SM ITH: We didn't get the whole cake, but we did see a few crumbs fall down 

on the floor and we're gathering those up. And that's what we're asking the court 

to give us an opportunity to go into. 

ERROL MORRIS: Here's Segal again: "She has a recollection of standing there 

during the ea rly morning hours of February 17,1970. She further stated 

yesterday, and I intend to ask her now, that she has a reco llection of standing 

outside the house, looking at her hands, and saying, 'My God, the blood; oh 

my God, the blood.'" 

WADE SM ITH: Yes, I remember that. I remember that. 

ERROL MORR IS: You remember her saying that? 

WADE SMITH: Yeah. Wait, let's back up. Because it is, I mean, history will not toler-

. . . . I b h . "My God the blood. the ate my m1sstatmg th1s one 1ota. remem er er saymg, · 

A Wilderness of Error 

blood." But I honestly can't tell you, as I sit here right now if sh 'd . . 
· e sa1 1t 1n that 

meeting . But I know that she said it. She had sa id it before 1 w'll 
· 1 never be able to 

remember, I know, whether she said that to us in our meeting with h h 
er t e day 

before. But I know that she had said that. Now it could be that she ·d · 
· sa1 1t to Jane 

Zillioux and Red Underhill, and it may be that that's where we got it. 

ERROL MORRIS: Or do you think that Bernie just imagined this? 

WADE SM ITH: No. I would say this: there is one principle that 1 believe 1 could go to 

my grave on, and that is that Bernie would not have told the judge an untruth. Nor 
would I. 

ERROL MORRIS: Let me go back over this for a second. It's so peculiar. Here's Segal 

again: "She also stated yesterday she remembered standing at the end of the sofa 

holding a candle. She also said when she saw the body of Kristen MacDonald.:_ 

the one when she was clothed, with the baby bottle-that that picture looked 

familiar to her. That scene looked familiar. She also said when she was shown 

the photograph of Colette MacDonald-the same one I showed her today-that 

she said that the face in that picture looked familiar, except that the chin was 

broken and made it a little hard.'' 

WADE SM ITH: All of that may abso lutely have been things that she said in that meet

ing with us. I don't doubt it one bit. I mean, I don't doubt it. It cou ld be, but it 's been 

so long, I don't know whether she said those things right then. I just don 't know. 

ERROL MORRIS: Memory is so weird . Here is something else that bothers me. 

And if you think it's completely off base, I'd love being corrected. 1 asked myself, 

"How come the prosecutors didn 't give her an attorney?" Jerry Leonard was 

not appointed, by his own account, until the following Monday. 1 think they didn't 

appoint an attorney because the attorney would have told her to plead the Fifth. 

And then the jury would have had to have been aware of that fact. 1 know this may 
seem far-fetched. 

WADE SMITH: Well, I don 't think what you 're saying is far-fetched. Judge Dupree 

believed that Jeff was guilty. I thought the world of Judge Dupree. He was, in so 

many ways, a father figure to me. But I don 't think Judge Dupree gave him a fair 

trial. I think Judge Dupree had his mind made up. And there were many instances 

in the trial, when maybe unwittingly, he telegraphed to the jury how he felt. 

What you say may be a possibility, but it's always made a little bit more sense 

to me that they started thinking, "Wait a minute. Wait a minute. We've brought 

this woman in here in the custody of the FBI. We have turned her over to people 

to examine her. She's been on the witness stand. Whoa. We better at least let her 

have counsel to help her to feel that she's been treated properly.'' And I've always 
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thought they appointed her a lawyer to protect themselves. 

ERROL MORRIS: Another thing that puzzles me is if prosecutors had any access to 

Stoeckley before you interviewed her? 

WADE SMITH: Not that we know of, not that they have ever said . 

ERROL MORRIS: When Stoeckley blurts out this stuff, and then demands the sand

wich, you don't remember what kind of sandwich, by the way, do you? 

WADE SM ITH: It was a bologna sandwich. 

ERROL MORRIS: Oh good grief. 

WADE SMITH : That's true. I'm so sorry to tell you. That's my memory. That's my 

recollection. I may be wrong. That's a pretty tiny fact for me to store away for 

thirty-one or thirty-two years. 

ERROL MORRIS: Do you believe that she was there in the house? 

WADE SM ITH: yYell, yes I do. I mean, the fact that she told her own mother that she 

was there, and the fact that she said it over and over. Now, I know that people 

get fixations and things like that. But it's so strange that this woman who was 

described by MacDonald in his earliest statements to the police, would, in effect, say, 

"Yeah. You know, he's right. I was there." We should have won. There was a reason

able doubt. The government did not prove their case beyond a reasonable doubt. It 

is st ill an enduring mystery. And if he's found gu ilty, it should not be a mystery. 

Following my last conversation with Leonard, I called Smith again . He once again 

tried to recall what Stoeckley had said that day in Segal's office. This time, he rum

maged around for a copy of Fatal Vision and started reading from the book. It 

included the detail about the bologna sandwich.2 Here was one of MacDonald's 

principal defense attorneys, and it was as if his memories were gone, and all that 

remained was McGinniss's account. 

As for what Leonard had said to Wade Smith, neither of them remembered the 

conversation. 

424 

WADE SMITH: Well, I can't say that I never had that conversation with Jerry. If he 

says I had it, I would trust him. 

Although, I can't remember what Jerry would have told me, this woman 

[Stoeckley] had the ability to dance around and dance around this tantalizing, 

unbelievably delectable morsel as to was she in the house. She would say things 

like "I still remember all the blood, all the blood"; and just when you would think. 

A Wilderness of Error 

"Okay, she has said once and for all that she didn't do it," she would say, "But 

somehow I still can't help but remember," and it would be like some tantalizing 

series of words that caused you to come back. You had flown away and you'd 

come back; and that may be what Jerry told me. 

Over the years I've had at least one conversat ion with Jerry, maybe ten years 

ago, where I sa id, "Jerry, isn 't there something dramatic that you need to tell me?" 

And I always was left believing there may be, but that he wou ldn 't just tell me. 

ERROL MORRIS: Although she gave him permission to talk you, clearly. 

WADE SMITH:. Yes. But I never have believed that Jerry has felt comfortab le telling 
me everythmg he knows. 

It was a conversation mentioned in a transcript and a statement, but otherwise 

forgotten.
3 

Has Leonard waited so long to reveal what Stoeckley told him that 
now, 

his memories have faded and there's nothing to reveal? 

Britt's affidavit was filed at the Wake County courthouse on November 
3

, 
2005

. Britt 

died of congestive heart failure on October 19 2oo8 He l1ad b 'll 'tl , . een 1 WI 1 cancer 
for several years.

4 
Judge James C. Fox, Judge Dupree's friend and successor-

he gave the eulogy at Dupree's funeral-finally ruled on November 
4

, 
2
oo8. It 

was fifteen days after Britt's death. Even if Britt was telling the truth, Fox wrote, it 

would not have mattered: "MacDonald has not demonstrated that the Britt affi

davit, taken as true and accurate on its face and viewed in light of the evidence as 

a whole, could establish by clear and convincing evidence that, but for constitu

tional error, no reasonable fact finder would have found MacDonald guilty of the 
murder of his wife and daughters."5 
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May 21, 2007 
 
 
The Honorable James C. Fox 
United States District Court Judge 
P.O. Box 5006 
Wilmington, NC 28402 
 
Re: USA v. Jeffrey MacDonald 
       75-26-CR-3   
 
Dear Judge Fox: 
 
I am writing this letter in response to an Ethics Inquiry submitted to the NC State Bar by one of 
Mr. MacDonald’s attorneys.  The opinion relates to my ethical duties in regard to the 
MacDonald case. I am enclosing a copy of that Ethics Opinion. 
 
I should explain that I was appointed by Judge Dupree to represent Helena Stoeckley during the 
MacDonald trial proceedings. I was appointed after she had been interviewed by both Parties and 
after she had testified.  I spent a lot of time with her at the Courthouse as the trial proceeded. The 
idea was that there was a possibility that Ms. Stoeckley would be recalled to the witness stand. 
However, she was not recalled and she was released as a material witness before the trial ended. 
 
Over the years I have been contacted by at least one representative of Mr. MacDonald and more 
recently by investigators for the Government. I have always asserted her attorney- client 
privilege even though I was aware of Ms. Stoeckley’s death.  I have never revealed to the Parties 
anything concerning my professional conversations with Ms. Stoeckley.  
 
Last week I had a conference with two of MacDonald’s attorneys and was presented with the 
Ethics Opinion and the enclosed Affidavit” from Eugene B Stoeckley. My reading of the Opinion 
#1 is that I have a duty to communicate to the tribunal certain communications that I had with 
Ms. Stoeckley during the course of my representation of her. I have been told the proceeding 
technically has not concluded, implying that any ethical duty to the Court still exists. I feel like I 
a stuck between the proverbial “rock and hard place.” 
 
I was asked to submit a sealed affidavit to be delivered to you by MacDonald’s attorneys to you.  
However, I think the attorney client- privilege exists unless and until there is a judicial 
determination that the interests of justice outweigh the interests protected by the privilege.  I feel 
my duty is directly to the Court and is to report my concerns to you, not through a Party, and to 
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await instructions, if any, from the Court.  
 
I should let you know that the attorneys for Mr. MacDonald probably know that I am writing this 
letter, but I have not discussed the content with them. I have not had any contact from the 
Government except for the one referenced above and do not believe that they have knowledge of 
this communication to you.  
 
I would do appreciate any attention that you can give this matter. I realize that this proceeding 
has gone on and on and I do not want to contribute to a prolonging of it even further.  
 
With the best regards, I am 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Jerry W. Leonard 
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BY MR. SEGAL: 

o Mr. Browning. again. you were asked--were 

3 you not--to make some comparisons of other matters other 

4 than the threads and fibers, wood and paint back in 

5 1970; is tha t right? 

6 A Yes; I was. 

1 o And you enumerated several of them 

8 including wax. I think you said. 

9 A Yes. 

10 o Did you receive a briefing from anyone as to 

11 the general circumstances of the crime or general 

12 facts of the crime that the lab team was operating with 

13 when they brought the evidence back? 

\4 A I'm not quite sure I understand what you 

15 mean by "general facts." I understood the same things 

16 that I've heard in this courtroom--that Dr. MacDonald 

Ii was attacked by hippies and this evidence was cOllected-

18 and I was looking for certain things that would prove or 

19 disprove that. 

o Did anybody tell you why they were 

21 interested in seeing whether or not the wax that was 

22 found in the house could be traced to any other wax 

23 that belonged to the MacDonald family? 

A No~ I don't remember being asked that at the 

time. I was requested to examine the wax found on, I 

[[00 
PRECISION REPORTING 
AND TRANSCRIBING. INC. 

o O. 0 . ..,. 2$1'" 
~ ~ .......... INti 

MAIN OH:CF' RAi.EIG'" P12' q()85 

OURHAM 4/1 35ze 
CHAPel "'LL 933 31;4 
PITTSBORO 542·3374 

• • • • .. -, 
• • • ~; .,-"~,,, 

• • 2 

• • • • • • • • • • • 
.• ~ • • • • • • • • • • • • • • ~ • • • '\ • (, ,J 

• • • • • 

BY MR. SEGAL: 

o Mr. Browning. again. you were asked--were 

3 you not--to make some comparisons of other matters other 

4 than the threads and fibers, wood and paint back in 

5 1970; is tha t right? 
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belic ,three locations and see f it matched six 

candles, I think it was, sent to mc from the MacDonald 

house. 

o All right, now, first of all, if you could 

tell us please,. where in the MacDonald house were these 

three unidentified wax samples taken from; do you have 

anything in your records, sir, that would indicate to 

us where they came from? 

A Yes; I do. Let me check. r have listed 

D-123, purple bedspread, Kimberly's bedroom: G-131, 

chair, Kimberly's bedroom; and G-20l, coffee table, 

living room. 

Q So you were given, I understand, wax that 

was scraped or lifted from them by Mr. Chamberlain; is 

that right? 

A Yes; Mr. Chamberlain. 

Q And what did Mr. Chamberlain do with the 

unidentified wax found in the house? oid he put in a 

vial of some sort? 

A No; it was cut out on the--I rcmember the 

chair--I received a piece.of the leather upholstery or 

the plastic upholstery from the chair with the stain 

attached and the bedspread still had the wax on it wnen 

received in the laboratory. As r remember, Mr. Laber 

r0movcd that and qavc it to me. 
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tell us please,. where in the MacDonald house were these 

three unidentified wax samples taken from; do you have 

anything in your records, sir, that would indicate to 

us where they came from? 

A Yes; I do. Let me check. r have listed 

D-123, purple bedspread, Kimberly's bedroom: G-131, 

chair, Kimberly's bedroom; and G-20l, coffee table, 

living room. 

Q So you were given, I understand, wax that 

was scraped or lifted from them by Mr. Chamberlain; is 

that right? 

A Yes; Mr. Chamberlain. 

Q And what did Mr. Chamberlain do with the 

unidentified wax found in the house? oid he put in a 

vial of some sort? 

A No; it was cut out on the--I rcmember the 

chair--I received a piece.of the leather upholstery or 

the plastic upholstery from the chair with the stain 

attached and the bedspread still had the wax on it wnen 

received in the laboratory. As r remember, Mr. Laber 
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o lind the ,",ilX from the coffee table--how 

did you obtain that unidentified wax? 

A Let me check this again. That was received 

in a vial. 

Q Received in a viall and did it have 

collected by whom? 

A It doesn't say. Let's see if there is 

anything else on that. 1'm sorry the number I was 

looking at is 211. 

Q Now, 211 is the identifying number for which 

one of these three samples of wax? 

A It's 201 is the identifying sample of the 

wax. From my notes here I just referred to, it was not 

201; it was 211. I don't---

Q (Interposing) Pardon me. Just so we have 

the record clear. lfhich of these unidentified samples 

of wax should be referred to as 211? 

A 'Neither: 201 is the sample of wax which 

occurred on the table in the living room. 

Q That's the coffee table in the living room? 

A The coffee table in the living room: in my 

records of examination here I don't have any record of 

201 being examined in this group so, obviously, I got 

it at a later date. I have it listed here again as 

"WilX substance Exhibit G-201, wax substance taken from 
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o lind the ,",ilX from the coffee table--how 

did you obtain that unidentified wax? 

A Let me check this again. That was received 

in a vial. 

Q Received in a viall and did it have 

collected by whom? 

A It doesn't say. Let's see if there is 

anything else on that. 1'm sorry the number I was 

looking at is 211. 

Q Now, 211 is the identifying number for which 

one of these three samples of wax? 

A It's 201 is the identifying sample of the 

wax. From my notes here I just referred to, it was not 

201; it was 211. I don't---

Q (Interposing) Pardon me. Just so we have 

the record clear. lfhich of these unidentified samples 

of wax should be referred to as 211? 

A 'Neither: 201 is the sample of wax which 

occurred on the table in the living room. 

Q That's the coffee table in the living room? 

A The coffee table in the living room: in my 

records of examination here I don't have any record of 

201 being examined in this group so, obviously, I got 

it at a later date. I have it listed here again as 

"WilX substance Exhibit G-201, wax substance taken from 
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coffc. table in living room.· 

o Does that later note indicate to you who 

collected the wax substance from the living room? 

A No, sir; it doesn't. In most cases I 

received evidence with one or two exceptions from 

Mr. Chamberlain--the one or two exceptions being one 

exhibit from Mr. Laber and one or two exhibits from 

Mr. Ivory. 

o Based upon those general circumstances, 

would you conclude that it was Mr. Chamberlain who 

collected this unidentified wax off the coffee table in 

the living room? 

A Well, as I said earlier, I really don't 

know, but this would be a possibility. 

o NoW, you were given, as I understand, a 

number of wax candles and wax samples that were found 

in the MacDonald house; were you not? 

A Yes; originally I received six candles. 

o Now, could you tell us when you received 

those six candles and who provided those to you? 

A Well, I received those from Mr. Chamberlain. 

They were obviously picked up during the initial 

working at the house. 

o And those were household candles? 

A Yes; in most cases, household candles. 
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coffc. table in living room.· 

o Does that later note indicate to you who 

collected the wax substance from the living room? 

A No, sir; it doesn't. In most cases I 

received evidence with one or two exceptions from 

Mr. Chamberlain--the one or two exceptions being one 

exhibit from Mr. Laber and one or two exhibits from 

Mr. Ivory. 

o Based upon those general circumstances, 

would you conclude that it was Mr. Chamberlain who 

collected this unidentified wax off the coffee table in 

the living room? 

A Well, as I said earlier, I really don't 

know, but this would be a possibility. 

o NoW, you were given, as I understand, a 

number of wax candles and wax samples that were found 

in the MacDonald house; were you not? 

A Yes; originally I received six candles. 

o Now, could you tell us when you received 

those six candles and who provided those to you? 

A Well, I received those from Mr. Chamberlain. 

They were obviously picked up during the initial 

working at the house. 

o And those were household candles? 

A Yes; in most cases, household candles. 
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Shot .y later thereafter, I rec,-_vcd two candles, I 

2 believe, in wine bottles, to make a total of eight at 

3 that time. 

4 o When you say two candles in wine bottles, 

5 you mean that somewhere someone had sort of fastened 

6 the candle, pushed it into the top of the wine bottle 

1 and let it melt down around it a little bit? 

A Yes, it is one of these wine bottles where 

9 the material had run down the side and it formed a 

10 pattern. 

l\ Q So that, ultimately. you had, I gather. 

12 eight different candles taken from the MacDonald house 

13 to make a comparison against these three unidentified 

14 candles f is that right? 

15 A At the time of the initial examination, yes. 

16 o And as a result of the comparision that you 

17 made. were you able to establish that, first of all. the 

IS wax that was found on the chair in Kimberly's room, was 

19 that wax the same as or similar to the wax that was 

~ found elsewhere in the MacDonald house? 

:n 

23 

A NOI it was not. 

Q It was not. What about the wax that was 

found on the bedspread in Kimberly's room? Was that the 

same as the known samples of wax taken from the 

~1""Don1l1d house? 
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6 the candle, pushed it into the top of the wine bottle 

1 and let it melt down around it a little bit? 

A Yes, it is one of these wine bottles where 

9 the material had run down the side and it formed a 

10 pattern. 

l\ Q So that, ultimately. you had, I gather. 

12 eight different candles taken from the MacDonald house 

13 to make a comparison against these three unidentified 

14 candles f is that right? 

15 A At the time of the initial examination, yes. 

16 o And as a result of the comparision that you 

17 made. were you able to establish that, first of all. the 

IS wax that was found on the chair in Kimberly's room, was 

19 that wax the same as or similar to the wax that was 

~ found elsewhere in the MacDonald house? 

:n 

23 

A NOI it was not. 

Q It was not. What about the wax that was 

found on the bedspread in Kimberly's room? Was that the 

same as the known samples of wax taken from the 

~1""Don1l1d house? 

[Hill 
PRECISION REPORTING 
AND TRANSCRIBING.INC. 

a CJ .O .... l*IU' 
~""*""'~"..I 

MAIN OFFICE RALEIGH en 90B5 

OURflAM <?1 3~2a 
CHAPfl Mill 931 ll~4 
PITTS80RO ~42·3114 

-4037-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 469 of 534 Total Pages:(469 of 1083)



Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 126-3   Filed 03/23/06   Page 126 of 166

• • • • ~") • • • ~ • • H2 

• cks 

• 7 

• • • • • • • • • t~) • • • • • • • • • • • • • • ~ • • • • • ..,}. ) 

• • • • • 

• No; it w~s not. 

2 0 What about the wax that was found in tho 

3 livinq room? Was that the same as the known samples of 

c wax 1n the MacDonald house? 

5 A No; all three samples differed. 

6 Q Now, were the three samples--the three 

7 unknowns--were they identical to each other; that is, 

8 did they come from the same single source, a single 

9 candle, or some single paraffin source? 

10 A No; they did not. 

11 Q How many different types of wax were there 

12 in these three different unknowns? 

13 A well, wax itself is pretty much the same. 

14 It's very difficult to distinguish, but there were 

15 three different types of wax. One of the unknowns was 

16 a multicolored type of wax that physically matched 

17 beautifully with the candle in the bottle. 

16 However, on analysis, I received some 

19 fluorescence under ultraviolet light in the unknown 

~ that I did not receive in the known, so I eliminated it. 

21 and said it did not have a common source. The othtlr two 

~ as I remember, I believe one was a pale green color. 

~ I just don't remember the color of the other. 

Q The conclusion was, Mr. Browning, was that 

~ the three unknowns were, first of all, unlike the eight 
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• No; it w~s not. 

2 0 What about the wax that was found in tho 

3 livinq room? Was that the same as the known samples of 

c wax 1n the MacDonald house? 

5 A No; all three samples differed. 

6 Q Now, were the three samples--the three 

7 unknowns--were they identical to each other; that is, 

8 did they come from the same single source, a single 

9 candle, or some single paraffin source? 

10 A No; they did not. 

11 Q How many different types of wax were there 

12 in these three different unknowns? 

13 A well, wax itself is pretty much the same. 

14 It's very difficult to distinguish, but there were 

15 three different types of wax. One of the unknowns was 

16 a multicolored type of wax that physically matched 

17 beautifully with the candle in the bottle. 

16 However, on analysis, I received some 

19 fluorescence under ultraviolet light in the unknown 

~ that I did not receive in the known, so I eliminated it. 

21 and said it did not have a common source. The othtlr two 

~ as I remember, I believe one was a pale green color. 

~ I just don't remember the color of the other. 

Q The conclusion was, Mr. Browning, was that 

~ the three unknowns were, first of all, unlike the eight 
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know. Kax samples in the MacDona ~ house; is that 

right. first of all? 

A Yes. 

Q And that the three unknowns were not 

similar to each other; is that also true? 

A This is correct. 

Q Now, later on, after this initial 

examination of wax, were you not asked to make some 

further comparisons of these three unknowns with other 

samples that may have been taken in the MacDonald house? 

A Yes; I received six more candles. If I 

remember correctly, three of those were unburned 

candles or unused candles. The other three had been 

used. 
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know. Kax samples in the MacDona ~ house; is that 

right. first of all? 

A Yes. 

Q And that the three unknowns were not 

similar to each other; is that also true? 

A This is correct. 

Q Now, later on, after this initial 

examination of wax, were you not asked to make some 

further comparisons of these three unknowns with other 

samples that may have been taken in the MacDonald house? 

A Yes; I received six more candles. If I 

remember correctly, three of those were unburned 

candles or unused candles. The other three had been 

used. 
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BY tlR. SEGAL: 

Q And when did you receive the six additio~al 

candles? 

A This came the latter part of 1970, I think, 

or the first of 1971. 

Q And do you know who sent those to you? 

A Yes, they were sent by the CID at Fort nragg. 

Q And again you were asked to determine whether 

the three unidentified samples found in the ~lacDonald 

house were similar to' or the same as the six additional 

samples the CID sent you? 

A Yes, I was. 

o Did you make the comparison between the 

three identified and the six additional candles? 

A Yes, I did. 

o And what did you conclude? 

A They did not match. 

o So then as I understand your testimony, you 

compared 14 different waxes, candles, or other similar 

paraffin materials, known to come from the MacDonald 

house, with the three unidentified waxes found 

in the l1acDonald house? 

A Yes. 

Q And that none of these 14 known waxes, 

.-;]ndles, or paraffin from the MacDonald house were the 
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BY tlR. SEGAL: 

Q And when did you receive the six additio~al 

candles? 

A This came the latter part of 1970, I think, 

or the first of 1971. 

Q And do you know who sent those to you? 

A Yes, they were sent by the CID at Fort nragg. 

Q And again you were asked to determine whether 

the three unidentified samples found in the ~lacDonald 

house were similar to' or the same as the six additional 

samples the CID sent you? 

A Yes, I was. 

o Did you make the comparison between the 

three identified and the six additional candles? 

A Yes, I did. 

o And what did you conclude? 

A They did not match. 

o So then as I understand your testimony, you 

compared 14 different waxes, candles, or other similar 

paraffin materials, known to come from the MacDonald 

house, with the three unidentified waxes found 

in the l1acDonald house? 

A Yes. 

Q And that none of these 14 known waxes, 

.-;]ndles, or paraffin from the MacDonald house were the 
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A Yes, I remember. 

Q What search did you make to find whether 

there were other pajama tops which were similar or . 

identical to that? 

A Well, no specific search. I have not seen 

any in my observation of pajama tops, but I have never 

made a scientific study of that. 

Q Well, in other words, then, your answer was, 

no, you had never seen one identical to it, but you 

really had not made a systematic or a scientific search 

to find any others, is that right? 

A Yes, I think this would be right. 

MR. SEGAL: I have nothing further, 

thank you, Mr. Browning. 

THE COURT: Redirect? 

MR. MURTAGH: Yes, Your Honor, a few 

questions. 

REDIRECT E X A MIN A T ION (2:44 p.m ) 

BY MR. MURTAGH: 

Q Now, Mr. Browning, with respect to wax, 

which you were asked about on cross-examination, if you 

know, sir, was any wax collected from the area of the 

steps leading to the living room submitted to you for 

examination? 
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A No, it was not. 

Q Okay, with respect to the wax that was 

submitted, that is, from the coffee table and the arm of 

the chair in Kimberly1s room, and I believe one of the 

bedspreads in Kimberly1s room, could you tell us, sir, 

if you have an opinion satisfactory to yourself, whether 

this was new wax or old wax or what? 

A Well, the wax present was more or less 

brittle and flaky. I haven1t made a study of this 

either; however~--

MR. SEGAL: (Interposing) I OBJECT, 

Your Honor. We have no scientific basis for that. If 

he does, we would be glad to hear him. 

THE COURT: Well, you are assuming 

that he doesn1t have any scientific basis for it. Let1s 

let him finish the answer. 

MR. SEGAL: Your Honor, I thought I 

heard him say he has not made a study, but I ·only 

wanted to find out whether Mr. Murtagh wants to establish 

whether he has a basis; otherwise I don1t know whether 

it helps or not. 

THE COURT: 

THE WITNESS: 

THE COURT: 

THE WITNESS: 
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Were you going to comment? 

Yes, sir. 

Well, ·say it. 

I continued to work with 
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the wax submitted, and the wax melted fresh remained 

soft and pliable for several weeks. This seemed to be 

brittle and dry, which would indicate to me that it was 

at least several weeks old when I received it. 

BY MR. MURTAGH: 

Q Mr. Browning, let me ask you a question. You 

have testified, I believe, on cross-examination that 

some 14 candles were submitted to you for comparison 

purposes, is that correct? 

A What conclusion, if any, would you draw 

from the fact that 14 candles were found in the 

MacDonald household? 

MR. SMITH: OBJECTION. 

MR. MURTAGH: I will withdraw the 

question, Your Honor. 

BY MR. MURTAGH: 

Q Now, Mr. Browning, I believe you testified 

about the hair comparisons that you did, is that correct, 

sir? 

A Yes. 

Q And is it correct that you personally never 

compared known head--or any hair exemplars from the 

Defendant? 

A No, I did not~-well, not in relation to other 

hairs. I actually examined the hairs from the Defendant, 
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Q Mr. Browning, could you tell us on what 

date.you did the examination on the wax? 

A The initial examination of the first batch 

received was probably around the 6th of March. 

Q That's about three weeks after the murders 

in this case; is that right? 

A Yes. 

MR. SEGAL: I have nothing further 

of this witness. 

THE COURT: Call your next one. 

MR. BLACKBURN: Your Honor, may we 

approach the bench on another matter? 

THE COURT: All right. 

BEN C H CON FER E N C E 

MR. BLACKBURN: Your Honor, I wish to bake 

up something we said on our last conference on not 

playing a tape. We have talked among ourselves in the 

last few minutes, and we do think probably this 

afternoon we will seek to playa tape-recording. 

Mr. Segal, of course, asked me if he could hear it 

prior to it being heard. I gave h.im.an upda't;ed versionaf ... th 

transcript, although he has had the other one a !OI)g. time. 

The updated version is same clarification, different 

paragraphs, and sentence structure. He has not heard 
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1 DECLARATION OF JIMMY FRIAR 

2 State of South Caro 1 ina 
s . s . 

3 County of !::i{?".cn <oJ:O ... "' 

4, 

5 I. JIMMY FRIAR. the undersigned. declare: 

5 1. I presently reside at Dutchman correctional Facility, 

? Enoree, South Carolina. 

8 2. In February, 1970 I was an in-patient at the womack 

9 Army Hospi ta 1 in Fort Bragg. North Caro I ina. 

10 3. Before I was at Womack hospital I had bee.n at walter 

11 Reed Hospital in Washington, D.C. Dr. Richard MacDonald had 

12" treated me when I was at Walter Reed Hospital. While I was 

13 his patient he and I had become friendly because we were bath 

14 fro.lIl South Carolina .• 

15 4. Prior to February 17. 1!170, at a time I was a patient 

16 at Walter Reed Hospitaal, I had gotten drunk on a coup.le of 

17 occasions and needed to get help to get back to t~ hospital. 

18 On those occasions I had called Dr. Richard MacDonald and he 

19 helped me out, either picking me up himself or sending someone 

20 to pick me up. 

21 5. On the evening of February 16, 1970 I persuaded an 

22 orderly to let me out and cover for me so that 1 could go 

23 to Fayetteville to drink and shoot pool. 

24 6. When I decided to go back to Fort Bragg the buses had 

25 stopped running and I had no money left to get a taxi. 

26 7. At that time, I attempted to contact Dr. Richard 

27 MacDonald. who had previously treated me, to attempt to get 

28 his help to get back to the base. 
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1 DECLARATION OF JIMMY FRIAR 

2 State of South Caro 1 ina 
s . s . 

3 County of !::i{?".cn <0):0 ... "' 

4, 

5 I. JIMMY FRIAR. the undersigned. declare: 

5 1. I presently reside at Dutchman correctional Facility, 

? Enoree, South Carolina. 

8 2. In February, 1970 I was an in-patient at the womack 

9 Army Hospi ta 1 in Fort Bragg. North Caro I ina. 

10 3. Before I was at Womack hospital I had bee.n at walter 

11 Reed Hospital in Washington, D.C. Dr. Richard MacDonald had 

12" treated me when I was at Walter Reed Hospital. While I was 

13 his patient he and I had become friendly because we were bath 

14 fro.lIl South Carolina .• 

15 4. Prior to February 17. 1!170, at a time I was a patient 

16 at Walter Reed Hospitaal, I had gotten drunk on a coup.le of 

17 occasions and needed to get help to get back to t~ hospital. 

18 On those occasions I had called Dr. Richard MacDonald and he 

19 helped me out, either picking me up himself or sending someone 

20 to pick me up. 

21 5. On the evening of February 16, 1970 I persuaded an 

22 orderly to let me out and cover for me so that 1 could go 

23 to Fayetteville to drink and shoot pool. 

24 6. When I decided to go back to Fort Bragg the buses had 

25 stopped running and I had no money left to get a taxi. 

26 7. At that time, I attempted to contact Dr. Richard 

27 MacDonald. who had previously treated me, to attempt to get 

28 his help to get back to the base. 
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1 8 • I tried to contact Dr. Richard MacDonald from the 

2 Wade Hampton Hotel. I was disoriented at the time and thought 

3 r could contact Dr. MacDonald by phone, thinking r was still 

4 in Washington, D.C. r called the base operator and represented 

5 myself as a doctor who wa-s a friend of "Dr. MacDonald, without 

6 '. specifying Dr. MacDonald's first name. The operator gave me 

7 a number. 

8 9. I called the number which had been given to me and 

9 I asked for Or. MacDonald. The woman who answered was laughing 

10 and I heard someone in the background say, "Hang up the God-

1~ damned phone." The phone was disconnecteu at that time. 

12 10. r made the cal! sometime around 2:00 a.m. I recall 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

that it was about that time because I had decided to leave fer 

I declare under penalty of 

19 true and correct. 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

.....D 
Executed this A.:> day 

~~;'~:_~~'~~'~_'~'~ ____________ , South 

, 1983 at 

~ MMY FR~ 

On __ ~~~~~~,~.~~:L~~~ ____ , 1983. before me, the undersigned, 

a Notary PJ~iC 1\ and for said county and State. personally 

27 appeared JIMMY FRIAR, personally known to me or proved to 

28 me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the person 
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1 8 • I tried to contact Dr. Richard MacDonald from the 

2 Wade Hampton Hotel. I was disoriented at the time and thought 

3 r could contact Dr. MacDonald by phone, thinking r was still 

4 in Washington, D.C. r called the base operator and represented 

5 myself as a doctor who wa-s a friend of "Dr. MacDonald, without 

6 .. specifying Dr. MacDonald's first name. The operator gave me 

7 a number. 

8 9. I called the number which had been given to me and 

9 I asked for Or. MacDonald. The woman who answered was laughing 

10 and I he-ard someone in the background say, "Hang up the God-

1~ damned phone." The phone was disconnecteu at that time. 

12 10. r made the cal! sometime around 2:00 a.m. I recall 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

that it was about that time because I had decided to leave fer 

I declare under penalty of 

19 true and correct. 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

.....D 
Executed this A.:> day , 1983 at 

On __ ~~~~~~'~'r-~:L~~~ ____ , 1983. before me, the undersigned, 

a Notary PJ~iC ~ and for said county and State. personally 

27 appeared JIMMY FRIAR, personally known to me or proved to 

28 me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the person 
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whose name is subscribed to the within instrum€nt and 

acknowledged that he executed the same. 

WITNESS my hand and official seal. 

'- ' L ... 
Y Public in and fori 
county and State Ii ("'-i {2.. 
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whose name is subscribed to the within instrum€nt and 

acknowledged that he executed the same. 

WITNESS my hand and official seal. 

said 

'- ' L ... 
Y Public in and fori 
county and State Ii ("'-i {2.. 
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5 

JEC:ARATION OF ANN 5~!TON C~NNAJY 

Stace of North Carolina ) 

) ,ss. 
) 

7 I, Ann Sutton Cannady. the undersigned, declare: 

a 1. I reside in Fayetteville, North Carolina where I have, 

9 lived for the past 26 years. In the early part of 1971, I was 

10 working with a ministry in Fayetteville, North Carolina called 

11 "The Manor." The work of chis ministry was to provide counseling 

12 and help to young people who had problems with,alcohol and 

13 addictive drugs whp were seeking assistance with their problem. 

14 2. The Manor maintained a house in the 900 block of Hay 

'15 Streee in the Saymont sectlon of Fayeeeeville. It was at that 

16 house thae most of ehe work of The Manor was done. The house had 

17 facilities for meetings as well as faeilities for the overnighe 

18 accommodation of people seeking,assiseance. 

19 3. In addition. The Manor had a house in the countryside •• 20 off Highway I-95 ouesida Fayetteville which was being fixed up by 

21 work teams made up of people working wieh The Manor for use as a 

22 separaee facility by The Manor. 

23 4. On a Wednesday in ehe ea:ly part of Marcil 1971, a young" 

24 man came eo The Manor on Hay Street looking for a place to seay. 

2·5 

26 

27 

25 

He was a thin blond young man approximately 20 years old who was 

highly nervous and tense. 

5. On the Saturdaya!te: he,arrived. this young man came :0 

=~e =e~~la= Sa~~=day night session whic~ was a:~e~ded ~y chose 

~ ..... 
' .. 
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Stace of North Carolina ) 

) ,ss. 
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7 I, Ann Sutton Cannady. the undersigned, declare: 

a 1. I reside in Fayetteville, North Carolina where I have, 

9 lived for the past 26 years. In the early part of 1971, I was 

10 working with a ministry in Fayetteville, North Carolina called 

11 "The Manor." The work of chis ministry was to provide counseling 

12 and help to young people who had problems with,alcohol and 

13 addictive drugs whp were seeking assistance with their problem. 

14 2. The Manor maintained a house in the 900 block of Hay 

'15 Streee in the Saymont sectlon of Fayeeeeville. It was at that 

16 house thae most of ehe work of The Manor was done. The house had 

17 facilities for meetings as well as faeilities for the overnighe 

18 accommodation of people seeking,assiseance. 

19 3. In addition. The Manor had a house in the countryside •• 20 off Highway I-95 ouesida Fayetteville which was being fixed up by 

21 work teams made up of people working wieh The Manor for use as a 

22 separaee facility by The Manor. 

23 4. On a Wednesday in ehe ea:ly part of Marcil 1971, a young" 

24 man came eo The Manor on Hay Street looking for a place to seay. 
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He was a thin blond young man approximately 20 years old who was 

highly nervous and tense. 

5. On the Saturdaya!te: he,arrived. this young man came :0 

=~e =e~~la= Sa~~=day night session whic~ was a:~e~ded ~y chose 

~ ..... 
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27 

29 

people who were s:aying in The ~anor!s house. !ne Sa:u=cay nighc 

mee~ings were ~inis~ering sessions at which people shared 

experiences and prayed ;::ogether. .' ... ' 

6. On the 'Saturday night the young man was in attendance he 

said he was part of a cult in Fayetteville and ;::hat ~he cult 

worked together. He confessed that he had been a drug user and 

that.he had murdered people. During the session. he was asking 

for God's fo;giveness for his actions. 

7. On the following Sunday morning, the yOung man who had 

made the confession was gone from The Manor house. He had 

apparently taken with him all the clothes of Reverend Randy 

Phillips the young minister who worked with the people at The 

Manor. 

8. Late on Sunday afternoon, I went with Reverend Phi1l.ips 

and Juanita Sisneros to the farmhouse to see that the house was 

secure. Ordinarily somebody checked OUt the house on a regular 

basis. As we pulled up the road to the farmhouse. we saw the 

young man who had made the confession on Saturday night run out 

the back door. He was with another person and they ran into the 

wooded area behind the house. ~ecause this event frightened us, 

we went back to a gas 'station on I-95 and called the Sheriff's 

Department asking for someone to come with us to the farmhouse. 

9. wnen the Sheriff's Deputy arrived, we went through the 
. 

house with him. I walked into the bedroom which adjoined the 

living room and saw W1:'itten in bright red paint on the wall, HI 

killed MacDonald's -wife and children." It • ... as writ:ten in fou:: 

rows =a~her erratically across ehe wall and ene red substance, 

-2-

.. 
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experiences and prayed ;::ogether. .' ... ' 

6. On the 'Saturday night the young man was in attendance he 

said he was part of a cult in Fayetteville and ;::hat ~he cult 

worked together. He confessed that he had been a drug user and 

that.he had murdered people. During the session. he was asking 

for God's fo;giveness for his actions. 

7. On the following Sunday morning, the yOung man who had 

made the confession was gone from The Manor house. He had 

apparently taken with him all the clothes of Reverend Randy 

Phillips the young minister who worked with the people at The 

Manor. 

8. Late on Sunday afternoon, I went with Reverend Phi1l.ips 

and Juanita Sisneros to the farmhouse to see that the house was 

secure. Ordinarily somebody checked OUt the house on a regular 

basis. As we pulled up the road to the farmhouse. we saw the 

young man who had made the confession on Saturday night run out 

the back door. He was with another person and they ran into the 

wooded area behind the house. ~ecause this event frightened us, 

we went back to a gas 'station on I-95 and called the Sheriff's 

Department asking for someone to come with us to the farmhouse. 

9. wnen the Sheriff's Deputy arrived, we went through the 
. 

house with him. I walked into the bedroom which adjoined the 

living room and saw W1:'itten in bright red paint on the wall, HI 
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1 Sisneros and the Sheriff's Deputy came into ':he room and saw the 

2 message on the wall, 

3 10. None of us had a camera and :::neSheriff's Depu;:y asked 

4 us to let him return the next morning with a camera so :ha::: he 

5 could take a picture of the wall when i::: was light, We ::old him 

6 he could do so. 

7 11. The following Saturday, we wene to the fa~house :::0 do 

8 more work and someone had been there and painted over ene ~ntire 

9 wall so that tne sign was no longer vis ib Ie. . 

10 l2.! was shown 2Q photographs by Raymond Shedlick, a 

11 private investigator, and selected from those photographs a· 

12 photograph of 'a man who! believe was the young man who came to 

13 The Manor, made the confession and painted the sign on the wall. 

14 Mr. Shedlick advised me that the identity of that man whose 

15 pictUre! selected was Gregory Mitchell. A copy of the 

16 'photograph is attached hereto as Exhibit A. 

17 ! declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing is 

18 trUe and correct. 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

Executed t:his i{.Z day 

North Carolina. 

25 On $- a 7' . 1983, before me, ehe undersigned. a Nota.ry 

26 Public in and for aid Couney and S~ate. personally appeared ANN 

27 SUTTON C~~NADY personally known 1:~ ~e or proved to me on ehe 

28 bas:'s of saeisfac::ory evidence ':0 be ,:~e pe:::son '"hose ::lame is 

-3-
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11 private investigator, and selected from those photographs a· 

12 photograph of 'a man who! believe was the young man who came to 

13 The Manor, made the confession and painted the sign on the wall. 

14 Mr. Shedlick advised me that the identity of that man whose 

15 pictUre! selected was Gregory Mitchell. A copy of the 

16 'photograph is attached hereto as Exhibit A. 

17 ! declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing is 

18 trUe and correct. 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

Executed t:his i{.Z day 

North Carolina. 

25 On $- a 7' . 1983, before me, ehe undersigned. a Nota.ry 

26 Public in and for aid Couney and S~ate. personally appeared ANN 

27 SUTTON C~~NADY personally known 1:~ ~e or proved to me on ehe 

28 bas:'s of saeisfac::ory evidence ':0 be ,:~e pe:::son '"hose ::lame is 
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1 
sUDsc=ibed to ~he ~i:hin insc=ument and ackno~ledged chat she 

2 

:3 

5 

5 

7 

8 

9 

10 . 

U 

12 

13 

14 

15 

10 

17 

16 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

27 

28 

executed the same. 

Illy hand official seal. 
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................................... ----.. , 
1 DECLARATION OF NORMA LANE 

2 County of Mecklenburg ) 
) s. s. 

3 State of North Carolina ) 

4 

5 

I, Norma Lane, declare: 

1. I am a resident of Charlotte, North Carolina 

6 where I live with my husband Bryant Lane. 

7 2. In 1972 I met Greg Mitchell, who was then employed 

8 with my husband at the Toledo Scale Company. Greg and Pat 

9 Mitchell became good friends with my husband and me. 

10 3. Greg Mitchell was a heavy drinker and would 

11 drink when he was depressed. I remember one instance in 1977 

12 when he was visiting at our house my husband asked Greg what 

13 was wrong with him and he replied that he could not tell my 

14 husband or anyone, not even his wife, about what depressed him. 

15 He said it was too horrible to talk about. 

16 4. In 1982, shortly before Greg Mitchell entered the 

17 hospital, he contacted my husband and wanted to talk to him 

18 about some trouble that he had when he was in the service. After 

19 my husband told me about that conversation Greg Mitchell visited 

20 my house a few days later. 

21 5. When ~reg came to my house he was shaking and 

22 crying and said he was trying to get some money to leave the 

2:3 country because, he said, "the FBI is after me and is hot on 

24 my trail.· 

25 6. I told Greg that if he hadn't done anything wrong 

26 that he had nothing to worry about. Greg stated that he did 

27 do something wrong and he was guilty of a serious crime that 

28 happened a long time ago at Ft. Bragg, North Carolina. We 
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17 hospital, he contacted my husband and wanted to talk to him 

18 about some trouble that he had when he was in the service. After 

19 my husband told me about that conversation Greg Mitchell visited 

20 my house a few days later. 

21 5. When ~reg came to my house he was shaking and 

22 crying and said he was trying to get some money to leave the 

2:3 country because, he said, "the FBI is after me and is hot on 

24 my trail.· 
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26 that he had nothing to worry about. Greg stated that he did 
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28 happened a long time ago at Ft. Bragg, North Carolina. We 
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:3 7. When I read the news story in the Charlotte 

4 Observer about the Ft. Bragg murders in which Greg Mitchell's 

5 name was mentioned I realized that what Greg had told my hus~ 

6 and me was that he had taken part in the murders. I contacted 

? Dr. Jeffrey MacDonald's lawyers at that time. 

8 I declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing 

9 is true and correct. 

10 Executed this ;r day of April, 1984 at Charlot'te, 

11 North Carolina. 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

27 

28 

STAT:::: OF :~CRTE CAROLINA 
COUNTY OF :'SC!(L:::'BIT?G 

ORMA LANE 

I, the undersigned ~rotary Public for said Coun ty and 

state do certify that ;{orma lane personally appeared 

before me and ac~~owledge the due excution of the 

foregOing declaration. 

~IITN3SS =.y hand adn notarial seal tl:;is 14th day of 

April 1984. 

CIotary ?uolie 

~:y COllloission expires 8-31-88 

~4-

, 
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foregOing declaration. 

~IITN3SS =.y hand adn notarial seal tl:;is 14th day of 

April 1984. 
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~:y COllloission expires 8-31-88 

~4-

, 
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1 DECLARATION OF BRYANT LANE 

2 County· of Mecklenburg 
s.s. 

3 State of North Carolina 

4 I, Bryant Lane, declare: 

5 1. In 1972 my wife and I lived in Charlotte. North 

5 Carolina and I worked at the Toledo Scale Company with a man 

., named Greg Mitchell with whom I became friendly. My wife. Pat 

8 Mitchell, Greg and I became close friends over time. 

9 2. In 1977 while Greg Mitchell was visiting my wife 

10 and me at our home and was in a depressed condi tion, I asked 

11 him what was bothering him and he stated that he could not 

12 tell me or anyone about what was bothering him, not even his 

13 wife Pat, because it was too horrible to even .talk about. 

14 3. In 1962, before Greg Mitchell entered the hospital 

15 where he died in June 1982, Greg called me by telephone and told 

15 me he wanted to speak with me about something. He said he did 

17 not want to talk on the telephone, however, as he believed his 

16 phone might be tapped. I agreed to meet with Greg and we did 

19 meet and when we met he was very pale and visibly upset. 

20 4. I began the meeting by asking Greg what the 

21 trouble was and he told me, "it's something that happened back 

22 when I was in the service. If they find out about it I'm going 

23 to have to leave the country and live in Haiti or something." 

24 Greg did not tell me anything specific about what happened. 

25 

25 

27 

However, shortly after our conversation he came to our house 

again where he spoke with my wife and told her that the reason 

he was trying to get some money to leave the country was because 

28 the FBI was after him. He told my wife that he was guilty of 

-5-
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1 a crime that happened a long time ago at Ft. Bragg and that he 

2 was concerned about being prosecuted. 

When I read the news story in the Charlotte 

4 Observer about the Ft. Bragg murders in which Greg Mi tche 11 's 

·5 name was mentioned I realized that what Greg had told my wife 

6 and me was that he had taken part in the murders. I contacted 

7 Dr. Jeffrey MacDonald's lawyers at that time. 

8 I declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing 

9 is true and correct. 

10 Executed this~tQ-S?day of April, 1984 at Charlotte, 

11 North Carolina. 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

2;) 

24 

25 

26 

27 

28 

YANT LANE 

STAT::: OF iIORTF. CAROLINA 

I, the undersigned Notary Public tor said eountyand 
state do certify that Eryant La!)e personally appeared 

before me and acknowledge the due execution of the foregoing 

declaration. 

YITNESS my hand and seal (notarial) this 14th day 

of April, 1984 

~.!y Co:mission expires on 8-31-88 

-6-
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I 

FD-302 IRo •. 3-1~21 

FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGA TlON 

Jun~ 6, ,""". -.. - .. DIne o. t'.MCrlptIOft _______ _ 

1 

Charlotte, 
employed by 

Charlotte, North Carolina, 
and advised of the identities 

thereafter furnished the following 

JR., and he is 
employed Charlotte, North 
Carolina, She married her 
husband on s working at the 
TOLEDO SCALES COMPANY in Charlotte, North Carolina. Sometime 
in 1972 or thereabouts, GREG MITCHELL began work at the TOLEDO 
SCALES COMPANY and became friendly with her husband. She 
subsequently met GREG's wife, PAT, and they became friends and 
socialized frequently. As a couple, she and her husband saw 
more of GREG who visited their house on a fairly regular basis. 

GREG eventually went into business for himself, 
believed to be sometime in late 1970's or early 1980's'a~d 
formed a company known as WORLD SATELLITE wit At 
about that time her husband left TOLEDO SCALES COMPANY and 
obtained another job." 

Before MITCHELL's death, he visited she and her husband 
on a fairly regular basis at her residence. She did not know 
GREG to use hard drugs, but noted that he smoked Npot". Sometime 
ago. while at her residence, MITCHELL told she and her husband 
that he previously had used hard drugs, specifically heroin 
in the service, but had kicked the habit. She stated that G~G 
drank a lot of booze, mostly beer and that she did not know 
whether or not he was an alcoholic, but advised GREG drank beer 

She was of the op1n10n that GREG died from liver 
disease: however, she also remembers GREG mentioning to her 
that he had been a victim of agent orange while in Vietnam. 

5/23/84 
, ... __ .11 .. 110" ••• __ ..:.....=== 

Tn" iIIOC.,,,,",, CO"",", 
It aft. It I CO ..... "II.'. 1\01 to 

,\) ". 

__ C_h_a_r_l_o_t_t_e_,_N_._C_. ____ .. "o. CE 70A-3668 7.f!:;. 

5/29/84 
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FO·302. {R ... ,,., 5·83) l } ( l . 

CE 70A-3668 

NORMA DARWIN LANB S/23}84 2 eon,.,.,.,.". 01 FD-302 "' __________________ -:-__ . On ______ • Poge---

Within the last six months or so, she and her husband 
had been visited by RAY SHEDLICK, a private investigator from 
Raleigh, North Carolina. This visit was in response to her 
telephone call to Attorney BRIAN O'NEILL, in Los Angeles, California. 
She called O'NEILL to inform him of her knowledge of GREG MITCHELL 
and the MAC DONALD case. She was subsequently interviewed by 
SHEDLICK who did not inform them of any of the facts of the 
MAC DONALD case. 

At this point, Mrs. LANE was furnished a "Declaration 
of NORMA LANE", dated April 14, 1984, and advised that this 
affidavit was accurate and she had affixed ~er signature thereto. 
In reference to Section 3 of this declaration, Mrs. LANE advised 
GREG MITCHELL made a statement to her sometime in her house 
to she and her husband believed to be in 1977 while he was 
drinking and depressed, and she asked him what was wrong and 
he replied that he could not talk about it as it was too horrible 
to talk about. She stated she could add nothing additional to 
this section of the declaration and by this statement interpreted 
that GREG MITCHELL had had a terrible experience that he did 
not care to talk about with them. She could not describe this 
experience, whether it was in the UNITED STATES ARMY, Vietnam, 
etc.-as MITCHELL did not confide in her. 

In reference to Section 4 of her declaration, she advised 
sometime before GREG MITCHELL became sick and eventually died 
in Charlottesville, Virginia, that he contacted her husband. 
She could not recall the time frame as in weeks or months prior 
to MITCHELL being admitted to the hospital in Charlottesville, 
Virginia. GREG initially called her husband and a few days 
later came to her house and had a discussion with her husband. 
She later learned from her husband, MITCHELL wanted to borrow 
money from him as he had told her husband that the FBI was 
after him. In reference to the statement she made in Section 5 
of her declaration, "The FBI is after me and is hot on my 
trial," Mrs. LANE advised that this statement was not made directly 
to her by MITCHELL, but wasjlid to her by her husband. She stated 
her husband loaned MITCHELL but does not know what MITCHELL 
intended to do with the mone • 

According to Mrs. LANE, GREG MITCHELL seemed to be 
a stable individual, but at times had a tendency to exaggerate 
things. MITCHELL never said anything to her about the MAC DONALD 
murders; however, she recently read the book "Fatal Vision" and 
observed GREG MITCHELL's name in the book and at that time realized 
that it was the same GREG MITCHELL that she and her husband 
were acquainted with in Charlotte, North Carolina. She subsequently 
read a newspaper article in the CHARLOTTE OBSERVER and attempted 
to call the FBI Office in Charlotte, North Carolina, to furnish 
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FO-J02. 'FWv. 11·,5·831 

CE 70A-3668 

NORMA DARWIN LANE . 5/23/84, 3 
C~~FO-302~ ____________________________________________ .On _____________ .~ ______ _ 

the above information. 

She also remembered that GREG, while in the UNITED 
STATES A~~, had been assigned in vietnam and had told her 
and her husband on numerous occasions that he did many things 
in Vietnam of which he was not proud. It was her opinion that 
GREG started to use drugs while in Vietnrun and tol~ them that 
numerous soldiers had used drugs while in Vietnam. MITCHELL 
always seemed to talk about these types of things when he 
was drinking and to the best of her recollection from 1977 
through 1982, MITCHELL never made any statements about the 
MAC DONALD murders. She does recall on one occasion, probably 
in 1977 or before, that MITCHELL made the s~atem~nt to her 
that he did not think that Dr. MAC DONALD was guilty. 

She has always had somewhat of an interest in the 
MAC DONALD case and after reading the book, "Fatal Vision", 
and reading a newspaper article about GREG MITCHELL and others 
who were possibly involved in the crime, and by the statements 
MITCHELL made to her and her husband, she concluded that MITCHEl.T. 
had been involved in the murders and noted this was purely an 
assumption on her part. She noted that MITCHELL's statements were 
ambiguous and that he did not explain the meaning of them, and 
that her interpretions of MITCHELL~s statements were purely 
assumptions on her part. 

/ 

• 
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AFFIDAVIT 

I, Helena Stoeckley, of2346 Barrington Circle, Fayetteville, 28303, being of 
sound mind, solemnly swear and aver that the following statement is the full truth as I 
know it: 

1) I am the mother of Helena Stoeckley (Davis), who is now deceased. 

2) I was very close to my daughter and held her confidences. 

3) After the murders of Jeffrey MacDonald's wife and children on Ft. Bragg, NC, on 
two separate occasions, my daughter confided in me that she was present in the 
MacDonald house during the murders on February, 17, 1970. 

4) The first occasion was after the trial and prior to her moving to South Carolina. 
The second occasion was shortly before her death in 1983. My daughter did not appear to 
be under the influence of any type of illicit drugs or alcohol at the time she made these 
two separate admissions to me. 

5) On the second occasion when she confided in me, my daughter knew she was 
dying. She wanted to set the record straight with her mother about the MacDonald 
murders, and that she wished she had not been present in the house and knew that Dr. 
MacDonald was innocent. 

6) Helena told me that she and Greg Mitchell, her boyfriend at the time, and two 
other men who was friendly with went to the MacDonald apartment during the early 
morning hours of February 17, 1970 to "intimidate" Dr. MacDonald because she and her 
friends believed he was being too hard on drug users in the Fayetteville community. 

7) She stated that she and the others did not go there to harm anyone. Helena was 
high on drugs at the time, as were the men, but she told me she absolutely knew what was 
happening: That she saw a hobby horse in a child's bedroom and that she saw one of the 
men stab Dr. MacDonald. 

8) She then told me that Greg Mitchell and one of the other men went "out of their 
minds" and when she became aware that Mitchell and the other man were killing the 
family, she and the other male fled. 

9) My daughter tried to tell the truth- that she was in Dr. MacDonald's home and that 
Greg Mitchell and another man were responsible for the deaths of the MacDonald family, 
not Dr. MacDonald, but the FBI and other law enforcement officials told her to keep 
quiet. 

10) My husband, Clarence Stoeckley and I were contacted several times after the 
murders. The FBI told us that they wanted Helena to stop contacting them. 
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11) On the second occasion during which she confided in me, she told me she could 
no longer live with the guilt of knowing she had been in the house but lied about it at the 
trial. She told me she was afraid to tell the truth because she was afraid of the prosecutor. 

12) I am currently 86 years old. After the death of my husband in 2002, my youngest 
son Eugene, began asking me questions about Helena and if it was true that she was 
involved in the MacDonald murders. My son wanted to know the truth-he was only 10 
years old at the time of the murders and this was not a subject my husband and I 
discussed with our children- but approximately 2 years ago, I told Eugene what Helena 
had told me- what I am swearing to now. 

13) As her mother, I felt Helena was telling me the full truth about being in the 
MacDonald house on the night of the murders. She stated to me that she wanted "set 
things straight" before she died. 

14) I've decided to give my statement now because of my advanced age and because I 
don't believe he should be in prison. 

15) I have never met Jeffrey MacDonald, or his current attorney Tim Junkin. Until 
today, I had never met or spoken with Kathryn MacDonald or attorney Hart Miles. I met 
Kathryn MacDonald at the request of my son, Eugene, who had contacted her recently 
because he also wanted to do the right thing and corroborate that I had told him exactly 
what I am saying in this sworn statement. 
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Untitled 

SIGNED ____________ _ 3-31--0 , 
Helena Stoeckley 

Witness GQ..f"l lL "D.. +0 Q C LC t tLj 

Sworn to and subscribed this the '3 \ ;'d~y of March, 2007. 

My Commission Expires: 

Page 1 
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At the request of Vade M. Smith, Attorn~y At Law, 1 conducted 
a i'Olygraph examination to JIMh'f BLUTHER BRITT on May 24, 
2004. in IIaleigb, North Carolina. Pri.or to the to the 
examinat.ion Yr. Brit.t signed. a consent and Release AgreliOment 
giving 1IlE- hie pe_1Nion to adlllinister the exall!ination and 
theD release theres.ul ts to 'Hr. SJlli ttl. All .'illestions asked 
Mr. Britt (luring the in-teat. phase of his examination were 
reviewed with him before any attach_nt .. vere placefl on hill; 
person. 

The Furpose? c:f tht. exar.ination.lIasto deter3i1le Hr. Britt's. 
trutbfulness .r~g.u:diDg bis .8.tatement that. 1:8 had overheard a 
conversation betv.en Helena stOKely and Jim Elac1!:bu~n. 

EXJMINATIQN RESULTS: 
I asked Mr. ,ritt the following relevart questions on 
multiPle test:.s daring the in-teEt pbase of his exalllillath.>n, 
and be gave the! indicated answers: 

-Did yea 1:.ear H~lena St"kely tell .Tim Black't.orn She had seen 
a "t:ro1l:en botby' horse while.s!'." wa!linsid.E> tbe MlIcl'-onald r..ome? 

AI!GYer: YES 
I 

-Did you hear Ji:.m Blackburn te:U Helena Stolcel.y he would have 
her indicted tpr D~rder if sbe testified st. .. had been inside 
the MacDonal Cl hQDle·? 

Ansyer: YES 
I 

-lire YOIl now lY!ing abc.uet.he.conservatic.n J:etws&n Jim BlacJtl:urn 
and Helena StOkely. 

An,;;wer: NO 

At the conC:luBi~n of all. t·eeting I condl:cted an analysie and 
nll..."r! oal evallllilUOI'I of 'Hr. Britt· sphysl01og1cal reactions 
V}H!Il 'te ans"Wer6d tbe· above questions· a5· shown ,. Based on tbat 
Qvaluat.l.or, 1 to. is DIY optn10'1 there w:e.u .DO react-ioDs 
indicative of. lleeeptioll to t.hose relevant Qlleet1cns. 

I 
If you bave anll que.tions .abol.l.t.this examinat.ion or n.ed any 
additienal information, pIe!!s£> dO not hesitate te call me. 

Sincerely, 

At the request of Vade M. Smith, Attorn~y At Law, 1 conducted 
a i'Olygraph examination to JIMh'f BLUTHER BRITT on May 24, 
2004. in IIaleigb, North Carolina. Pri.or to the to the 
examinat.ion Yr. Brit.t signed. a consent and Release AgreliOment 
giving 1IlE- hie pe_1Nion to adlllinister the exall!ination and 
theD release theres.ul ts to 'Hr. SJlli ttl. All .'illestions asked 
Mr. Britt (luring the in-teat. phase of his examination were 
reviewed with him before any attach_nt .. vere placefl on hill; 
person. 

The Furpose? c:f tht. exar.ination.lIasto deter3i1le Hr. Britt's. 
trutbfulness .r~g.u:diDg bis .8.tatement that. 1:8 had overheard a 
conversation betv.en Helena stOKely and Jim Elac1!:bu~n. 

EXJMINATIQN RESULTS: 
I asked Mr. ,ritt the following relevart questions on 
multiPle test:.s daring the in-teEt pbase of his exalllillath.>n, 
and be gave the! indicated answers: 

-Did yea 1:.ear H~lena St"kely tell .Tim Black't.orn She had seen 
a "t:ro1l:en botby' horse while.s!'." wa!linsid.E> tbe MlIcl'-onald r..ome? 

AI!GYer: YES 
I 

-Did you hear Ji:.m Blackburn te:U Helena Stolcel.y he would have 
her indicted tpr D~rder if sbe testified st. .. had been inside 
the MacDonal Cl hQDle·? 

Ansyer: YES 
I 

-lire YOIl now lY!ing abc.uet.he.conservatic.n J:etws&n Jim BlacJtl:urn 
and Helena StOkely. 

An,;;wer: NO 

At the conC:luBi~n of all. t·eeting I condl:cted an analysie and 
nll..."r! oal evallllilUOI'I of 'Hr. Britt· sphysl01og1cal reactions 
V}H!Il 'te ans"Wer6d tbe· above questions· a5· shown ,. Based on tbat 
Qvaluat.l.or, 1 to. is DIY optn10'1 there w:e.u .DO react-ioDs 
indicative of. lleeeptioll to t.hose relevant Qlleet1cns. 

I 
If you bave anll que.tions .abol.l.t.this examinat.ion or n.ed any 
additienal information, pIe!!s£> dO not hesitate te call me. 

Sincerely, 
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FRCI1 : Panasonl c TAD,HlX 

EDUCATION: 

Davenport Assodates 
P.o. Box 5785 

Cary, NC t7512-578S 
(919) 387-3533 

STEVE DAVENPORT 
FORENSIC POLYGRAPH EXAMINER 

Bachelor of Business AdminislratIon, Campbell.CoJltlge, 
Buies Creek, North Caronna. Mav 1911 

INVESTIGATIVE QUALIFICATIONS; 

Jun. 11 2I!l05 12:51!'11 I'0l 

CompJeted the third session ofthe.Sel Academy.October:t971. 
Served asa,SpeciulAgent With the SteteBurtlau of Jnvesllgation (SBI} 
from 1971 to 1993. was SpsclB/ Unit Supervisor from 1980 to ,1993. 
Principal assignment was Polygraph Examiner·lnterrogation Specla~. 

POLYGRAPH TRAINING; 

Basic polygraph training was at the National Training Cenler of Polygraph 
Science, New York,' February 1974. Advanced CCll.IrS8Bwefe completed, 
at the National Training Center, Virginia School of Polygraph, ReId 
eoRege, the Academy of Polygraph Science and MQthod%gy. University 
-of North Caro&na at Charlotte, Delta College. and Behavioral Measures & 
ForensicSdIlRC88.l.LC. 

POLYGRAPH EXPERIENCE: 

Have administered In eXCGssof5,OOO specific polygraph examinations 
dealing with criminal (felony) cases and in eXCGIiI& of 3,000 
pre-employment security screening examinations. H81Ie.lectured on 
polygraph thsory and methodology at the S81 Academy. law enforoement 
agencies. local co/IegflS, District Attorneys' Conferences, ci.vicgr04.lps. 
and variousplofessional. pmlners and colloqulumll,·W8s.a ·stalf instructor. 
at the Academy of Polygraph Science and Methology from 1981 10 1986. 
Ucensed-Privata Examlnar since 19sp3. 

PROFESSIONAL AFFIllAllONS: 

SocIety of Former Special Agents of the SBI 
EIeeted a OIsIinguished .Fel/ow in the Academy. of Certified PoIygraphhlts 
Founder and past President, of th9 North·OUOJina Polygraph Assodal/On' 
CharIer·m.Knber andformerDlrecIor of the American AssocIation of 
Police Polygraphists 
CertIfIed Sex Offender Tasting 
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NORTH CAROLINA· 

WAKE COUNTY 

AFFIDAVIT OF JIMMY B. BRITT 

I, Jimmy B. Britt, of 616 Wimberly Road, Apex, North Carolina, affirm that the 
. following statements are true and accurate to the best of my recollection: 

1. I began my career in law enforcement in February of 1960 with the Smithfield 
Police Department, and remained with them for four years. 

2. In 1964 I was apPointed by the County Commissioners and the Johnston County 
ABC Board as one of the first ABC officers for Johnston County. I remained with the 
Johnston County ABC Board for fourteen months. 

3. After leaving service with the County, I then worked as an officer for the State 
ALE Office for approximately two-and-a-half years. 

4. In February, 1968, I began full time service as a Deputy United States Marshal 
for the United States Marshals Service. I remained with the Marshals Service in the 
Eastern District of North Carolina for 18 years, performing the full scope of duties attached 
to the Marshal position. I was selected to go to the Federal Law Enforcement Training 
Center where I was an instructor for two years. I was reassigned to Raleigh, North 
Carolina to serve as Supervisor of Operations. For 18 of the 22 years of my tenure, I 
worked in several Federal District Courts throughout the United States, including North 
Carolina. I also had three years of military service. I performed 25 years of federal 
government service (including military service) in good standing, and retired November 30, 
1990. 

5. After retiring from the U.S. Marshal's service, I worked at the Johnston County 
Sheriff's office as the jail administrator. I worked there for six years and retired completely 
in September of 1996. In total, I have served nearly 40 years in law enforcement. 

6. I was one of the United States Marshals assigned to the proceedings ofthe trial 
of Jeffrey MacDonald in 1979. 

7. In the summer of 2004, I took a trip with my friends, Lee Tart and Cecil Goins. 
Mr. Tart is a retired inspector with the United States Marshals Service (30 years of service) 
and Mr. Goins is a retired Deputy United States Marshal who is now the Sergeant-at-Arms 
at the North Carolina Senate. During this trip, I shared a moral burden with Mr. Goins, one 
that I had shared previously withMr. Tart. On the trip, I talked to both men about my being 
privy to some events that happened at the MacDonald trial. I also told them of the many 
years I had been carrying this moral burden, and how deeply it still troubled me. 
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8. Sharing my information and its effect on me with Mr. Goins and Mr. Tart did not 
ease my mind for long. 

9. In January of 2005, I first contacted Mr. Wade Smith, Esq., of my own accord, 
and told him I would like to meet with him regarding the Jeffrey MacDonald trial. 

10. I did not come forward previously with the information I shared with Mr. Smith, 
and which I now share with the court, out of respect for the late Judge Franklin Dupree, 
who presided over the trial, and others who were with the courts at the time of the 
MacDonald trial. Working on the side of law enforcement in the courthouse was my career. 
I did not want to betray, or appear to be betraying, the people I worked with and respected. 
I considered myself a loyal officer of the court, and I still do, but ultimately I decided that I 
had a duty to come forward. 

11. What I shared with Mr. Smith is that during the Jeffrey MacDonald trial, in my 
capacity as a United States Marshal, assigned to the District Court where MacDonald was 
tried, I was assigned to travel to Greenville, South Carolina to assume custody of a witness 
by the name of Helena Stoeckley. I picked Ms. Stoeckley up at the County Jail in 
Greenville, South Carolina and drove her back to Raleigh. 

12. In the course of my law enforcement career I have learned to identify persons 
who appear to be under the influence of alcohol or drugs. At no time, when Ms. Stoeckley 
was in my presence, did she appear to be under the influence of alcohol or drugs. 

13. Ms. Jerry Holden, an administrative person in the United States Marshal's Office 
in Raleigh, accompanied me on the trip back to Raleigh with the witness. Ms. Holden is 
now deceased. 

14. It was clear that Ms. Stoeckley knew she was being brought to Raleigh in 
connection with the MacDonald trial. 

. ~ ~. 

15. During the course of the travel from Charleston) t6 Raleigh, without any 
prompting from me whatsoever, Ms. StoeckleyCbrought up the matter of the trial of 
MacDonald. She told me, in the presence of Jerry Holden, about a hobby horse in the 
MacDonald home, and that she, in fact, along with others, was in Jeffrey MacDonald's 
home on the night of the MacDonald murders. 

16. J knew at the time that what Ms. Stoeckley had said was very important, and it 
was something I was not about to forget. I remember her words clearly, and they are 
among the most important words I've ever heard in my life in connection with any case or 
any of my official work. 

17. I was the United States Marshal assigned to bring Helena Stoeckley to the 
Courthouse at 310 New Bern Avenue, Raleigh, North Carolina, the day after she made the 
statements to me in the car. 
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18. At the Courthouse, I first took Ms. Stoeckley to the office that was used by 
Jeffrey MacDonald's attorneys on the seventh floor of the Federal Building. I left her there 
with Mr. Smith and Mr. Bernard Segal. When the lawyers were finished, I escorted Ms. 
Stoeckley to the eighth floor to the U.S. Attorney's office. 

19. I knew that Mr. James Blackburn, was one of the government attorneys trying 
Jeffrey MacDonald. I had seen Mr. Blackburn many times before. I also was aware of, and 
saw, Mr. Brian Murtagh and Mr. George Anderson during the course of the trial. 

20. When I delivered Helena Stoeckley to the U.S. Attorney's office, Mr. Blackburn 
asked me to remain in the room. This was not an unusual occurrence - I had been asked 

. to sit in the room by government attorneys many times in my career. 

21. As I recall, Mr. Blackburn sat behind a desk that was set at an angle in the 
northeast corner of the office. There were several chairs positioned in front of the desk. 
Helena Stoeckley sat in the center chair in front of the desk and I sat over to the side next 
to the window. 

22. After Ms. Stoeckley was settled in the room, Mr. Blackburn began to interview 
her. Ms. Stoeckley told Mr. Blackburn the same things she had stated to me on the trip 
from Charleston to Raleigh. She specifically mentioned the hobbyhorse and various other 
things, and specifically told Mr. Blackburn that she, along with others, had. been inside· 
Jeffrey MacDonald's home on the night of the murders. She also said that she had gone to 
the MacDonald house to acquire drugs. 

23. When these statements were made, I was absolutely aware of the importance of 
Ms. Stoeckley's words to Mr. Blackburn. There is no doubt in my mind today, I am still 
absolutely certain, that Helena Stoeckley told James Blackburn that she was in the 
MacDonald house on the night of .the MacDonald murders, with other people. 

24. After Helena StoeckJey had given the history of her visit to Jeffrey MacDonald's 
home, Mr. Blackburn stated: "If you testify before the jury as to what you have told me or 
said to me in this office, I will indict you for murder." 

25. The importance of Mr. Blackburn's words was not lost on me at the time, and 
never has been. I have no doubt that this is what Mr. Blackburn said to Helena Stoeckley 
in my presence. 

26. I am not certain as to whether other attorneys besides Mr. Blackburn were in the 
room during the Stoeckley interview. It is possible George Anderson, the United States 
Attorney at the time, and/or Brian Murtagh, the other government prosecutor, or others 
associated with the prosecution were there, either when J entered the room with Ms. 
Stoeckley, or after I entered with her. They may have come in and left at some point, taken 
a break, or gone out of the room. J have a recollection of Ms. Stoeckley asking for a 
sandwich during the interview, and someone other than myself going to see about it But 
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my clear recollection is that only Mr. Blackburn, Ms. Stoeckley and I were in the room at the 
time Mr. Blackburn said these words to Ms. Stoeckley. 

27. Upon conclusion of the interview, I took Helena Stoeckley from the eighth floor 
by stairway down to the seventh floor, and took her into the Courtroom. 

28. During the course of the trial I observed what I felt to be unethical standards by 
the United States District Court'Judge, Franklin T. Dupree. Jurors asked me on two 
occasions to take cakes to Judge Dupree. I took the cakes and presented them to Judge 
Dupree and told him they came from the jurors. Judge Dupree came out of his chambers 
and thanked the jurors for the cakes. I observed the Judge and members of his staff eating 
the cakes. 

29. I do not have a personal or social relationship with Mr. Wade Smith, Mr. Tim 
Junkin, Mr. Bernard Segal, Mr. James Blackburn, Mr. Brian Murtagh, Mr. George 
Anderson, the late Judge Dupree, or any other officials or attorneys who were/are directly 
involved in the MacDonald case. After my initial meeting with Mr. Smith, I met again with. 
him and Mr. Junkin, and was asked about pertinent parts of the MacDonald trial testimony, 
in which Mr. Blackburn stated in court that Helena Stoeckley had told him she had not been 
in the MacDonald house. I told Mr. Smith and Mr. Junkin that such testimony by Ms. 
'Stoeckley before Judge Dupree was contrary to what she said to Mr. Blackbum in my 
presence. 

30. Subsequently, Mr. Smith suggested that I submit to a polygraph examination 
regarding the events and conversations I witnessed, as outlined in this sworn affidavit, and 
I agreed. The polygraph, which I passed. . 

31. I am currently 67 years of age and felt compel/ed to clear my conscience and 
. come forward with what I witnessed, as I decided I could not shoulder the burden any 
longer. 

Sworn and SUbSC~ before me 
this f2lD:"d1day of 'o-eJL>, 
2005. 

My Commission Expires: S- 1'6 -00 
0194089 
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NORTH CAROLINA 

WAKE COUNTY 

AFFIDAVIT OF JiMMY B. BRITT 

I, Jimmy 8. Britt, of 616 Wimberly Road, Apex, North Carolina, affirm that the 
following statements are true and accurate to the best of my recollection: 

1. I began my career in law enforcement in February of 1960 with the Smithfield 
Police Department, and remained with them for four years. 

2. In 1964 I was appointed by the County Commissioners and the Johnston County 
:. 
, .. ABC Board as one of the first ABC officers for Johnston County. I remained with the 

Johnston County ABC Board for fourteen months. 

3. After leaving service with the County, I then worked as an officer for the State 
ALE Office for approximately two-and-a-half years. 

4. In February, 1968, I began full time service as a Deputy United States Marshal 
for the United States Marshal's Service. I remained with the Marshal's Service in the 
Eastern District of North Carolina for 18 years, performing the full scope of duties attached 
to the Marshal position. I was selected to go to the Federal Law Enforcement Training 
Center where I was an instructor for two years. I was reassigned to Raleigh, North 
Carolina to sel'ieas Supervisor of Operations. F6r 18 of the 22 years of my tenure, I 
worked in several Federal District Courts throughout the United States, including North 
Carolina. I also had three years of military service. I performed 25 years of federal 
government service (including military service) in good standing, and retired November 30, 
1990. 

5. After retiring from the U.S. Marshal's service, I worked at the Johnston County 
Sheriff's office as the Jail Administrator. I worked there for six years and retired completely 
in September of 1996. In total, .1 have served nearly 40 years in law enforcement. 

6. I was orie of the United States Marshal's assigned to the proceedings of the trial 
of Jeffrey MacDonald in 1979. 

7. In the summer of 2004, I took a trip with my friends, Lee Tart and Cecil Goins. 
Mr. Tart is a retired inspector with the United States Marshal's Service (30 years of service) 
and Mr. Goins is a retired Deputy United States Marshal who is now the Sergeant-at-Arms 
at the North Carolina Senate. During this trip, I shared a moral burden with Mr. Goins, one 
that I had shared previously with Mr. Tart. On the trip, I talked to both men about my being · 
privy to some events that happened at the MacDonald trial. . I also told them of the many 
'ears \ had. been carrying this moral burden, and how deeply it still troubled me. 
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8. Sharing my information and its effecton me with Mr. Goins and Mr. Tart did not 
ease my mind for long. . 

9. In January of 2005, I first contacted Mr. Wade Smith, Esq., of my own accord, 
and told him I would like to meet With him regarding the Jeffrey MacDonald tria/. 

10. I did not come forward previously with the information I shared with Mr. Smith, 
and which I now share with the court, out of respect for the late Judge Franklin Dupree, 
who presided over the trial, and others who were with the courts at the time of the 
MacDonald trial. Working on the side of law enforcement in the courthouse was my career. 
I did not want to betray, or appear to be betraying, the people I worked with and respected. 
I considered myself a loyal officer of the court, and I still do, but ultimately I decided that I 

,. had a duty to come forward. . . 

11. What I shared with Mr. Smith is that during the Jeffrey MacDonald trial, in my 
capacity as a United States Marshal, assigned to the District Court where MacDonald was 
tried, I was assigned to travel to Greenville, South Carolina to assume custody of a witness 
by the name of Helena Stoeckley. I picked Ms. Stoeckleyup at the County Jail in 
Greenville, South Carolina and drove her back to Raleigh. 

12. In the course of my law enforcement career I have learned to identify persons 
who appear to be under the influence of alcohol or drugs. At no time, when Ms .. Stoeckley 
was in my presence, did she appearto be under the influence of alcohol or drugs. 

13. Ms. Jerry Holden, an administrative person in the United States Marshal's Office 
in Raleigh, accompanied me on the trip back to Raleigh with the witness. Ms. Holden is 
now deceased. 

14. It was clear that Ms. Stoeckley knew she was being brought to Raleigh in 
connect jon with the MacDonald tria/. 

15. During the course of the travel from Greenville, South Carolina to Raleigh, 
without any prompting from me whatsoever, Ms. Stoeckley brought up the matter of the trial 
of MacDonald. She told me, in the presence of Jerry Holden, about a hobby horse in the 

.. MacDonald home, and that she, in fact, along with others, was in Jeffrey MacDonald's 
home on the night ofthe MacDonald murders. 

16. I knew at the time that what Ms. Stoeckley had said was very important, and it 
was something I was not about to forget. .1 remember her words clearly, and they are 
among the most important words I've ever heard in my life in connection with any case or 
any of my official work. 

17. I was the United States Marshal assigned to bring Helena Stoeckley to the 
Courthouse at 310 New.Bern Avenue, Raleigh, North Carolina, the day. after she made the 
statements to me in the car. 
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, ' ' 18. At the Courthouse, I first took Ms. Stoeckley to the office that was used by 
Jeffrey'MacDonald's attorneys on the seventh floor of the Federal Building. I left her there 
~ith Mr.·.Smith and Mr. Bernard Segal. When- the lawyers were finished, I escorted Ms. 
Stoeckley t~ the ei~hth floor to the U.S. Attorney's office. 

19. I knew that Mr. James Blackburn, was one of the government attorneys trying 
Jeffrey MacDonald. I had seen Mr. Blackburn many times before. I also was aware of, and 
saw, Mr. Brian Murtagh and Mr. George Anderson during the course of the trial. 

20. When I delivered Helena Stoeckley to the U.S. Att()rney's office, Mr. Blackburn 
asked me to remain in the room. This was not an unusual occurrence - I had been asked 
to sit in the room by government attorneys many times in my career. 

21. As I recall, Mr. Blackburn sat behind a desk that was ~et at an angle in the 
.;. northeast corner of the office. There were several chairs positioned in front of the desk. 

Helena Stoeckley sat in the center chair in front of the desk and I sat over to the side next 
to the window. 

22. After Ms. Stoeckley was settled in the room, Mr. Blackburn began to interview 
her. Ms. Stoeckley told Mr. Blackburn the same things she had stated,to me on the trip 
from Greenville to Raleigh. She specifically mentioned the hobbyhorse and various other 
things, and specifically told Mr. Blackburn that she, along with others, had been inside 
Jeffrey MacDonald's home on the night of the murders. She also said that she had gone to 
the MacDonald 'house to acquire drugs. 

23. When these statemehts were.made, I was absolutely aware of the importance of 
Ms. Stoeckley's words to Mr. Blackburn. There is no doubt in my mind today, I am stm 
absolutely certain, that Helena Stoeckley, told James Blackburn that she was in the 
MacDonald house on the night of the MacDonald murders, with other people. 

24. After Helena Stoeckley had given the history of her visit to Jeffrey MacDonald's 
home, Mr. Blackburn stated: "If you testify before the jury as to what you have told me or 
said to me in this office, I will indict you for murder." 

25. The importance of Mr. Blackburn's words'was not lost on me at the time, and 
never has been. I have no doubt that this is what Mr. Blackburn said to Helena Stoeckley 
in my presence. 

26. I am not certain as to whether other attorneys besides Mr. Blackburn were in the 
room during the Stoeckley interview. It is possible George Anderson, the United States 
Attorney at the time, and/or Brian Murtagh, the other government prosecutor, or others 
associated with the prosecution were there, either when I entered the room with Ms. 
Stoeckley, or after I entered with her. They may have come in and left at some point, taken 
a break, or gone out of the room. I have a recollection of Ms. Stoeckley asking for a 
sandwich during the interview, and someone other than myself going to see about it. -But 
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my clear recollection is that only Mr. Blackburn, Ms. Stoeckley and I were in the room at the 
time Mr. BlaCkburn said these words to Ms. Stoeckley. 

27. Upon conclusion of the interview, I took Helena Stoeckley from the eighth floor 
by.stairway down to the seventh floor, and took her into the Courtroom. 

28. These events have remained with me. The interview with Mr. Blackburn and 
other conduct by representatives of the government which I felt was unethical all have. 
moved me to take this action. 

29. I do not have a personal or social relationship with Mr. Wade Smith, Mr. Tim 
Junkin, Mr. Bernard Segal, Mr. James Blackburn, Mr. Brian Murtagh, Mr. George . 
Anderson, the late Judge Dupree, or any other officials or attorneys who were/are directly 
involved in the MacDonald case. After my initial meeting with Mr. Smi~h, I met again with 

.. him and Mr. Junkin, and was asked about pertinent parts.of the MacDonald trial testimony, 
in which Mr: Blackburn Stated in court that Helena Stoeckley had told him she had not been 
in the MacDonald house. I told Mr. Smith and Mr. Junkin that such testimony by Ms. 
Stoeckley before Judge Dupree was contrary to what she said to Mr. Blackburn in mt 

,. presence. 

30. Subsequently, Mr. Smith suggested that I submit to a polygraph examination 
.. regarding the events and conversations I witnessed, as outlined in this sworn affidavit, and 
I agreed. The polygraph, which I passed. 

31. I am currently 67 years of age and felt compelled to clear my conscience and 
come forward with what I witnessed, as I decided I could not shoulder the burden any 
longer. 

32. I came forward to Mr. Wade M. Smith of my own free win and accord. I have not 
. . been promised any compensation nor have I recel d any compensation . 

. f)~ 

'".1 . .. :. 

Sworn ~ SUbSC~d to b~ 
this~dayof~, 
2005. . 

Notary Public 

My Commission Expires: f- ¥-- 2 ~ 
'·0194089 
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1 ___________________________________________________________

2         Whereupon,

3                   Lee W. Tart,

4                   having been first duly sworn,

5                   was examined and testified

6                   as follows:

7 ___________________________________________________________

8                   MR. SMITH:  Would you state your name,

9         please, sir?

10                   MR. TART:  Lee W. Tart.

11                   MR. SMITH:  And that's T-A-R-T?

12                   MR. TART:  T-A-R-T is correct.

13                   MR. SMITH:  Mr. Tart, where do you live?

14                   MR. TART:  I live -- I have two homes. 

15         One is 802 Vandora Avenue in Garner, North

16         Carolina.  I have one at 1451 Old Goldsboro Road,

17         Newton Grove, North Carolina.

18                   MR. SMITH:  And, Mr. Tart, what do you do

19         for a living?

20                   MR. TART:  I'm retired from the United

21         States Marshals Service.

22                   MR. SMITH:  How long were you --

23                   MR. TART:  I do -- I do operate a process

24         serving business, court papers and what have you.
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1                   MR. SMITH:  How long were you with the

2         United States Marshals Service?

3                   MR. TART:  Actual service was 29 years

4         and 10 months.

5                   MR. SMITH:  And before you went with the

6         U.S. Marshals Service, what did you do?

7                   MR. TART:  North Carolina State Highway

8         Patrolman.

9                   MR. SMITH:  How long were you with the

10         Highway Patrol?

11                   MR. TART:  Three years.

12                   MR. SMITH:  So what would be your total

13         commitment to law enforcement through the years?

14                   MR. TART:  32 1/2 years.

15                   MR. SMITH:  Mr. Tart, do you know Jim

16         Britt, or Jimmy Britt?

17                   MR. TART:  Yes, sir.

18                   MR. SMITH:  How long have you known him?

19                   MR. TART:  Since about 1957 or '8,

20         somewhere in there.

21                   MR. SMITH:  Were you with the United

22         States Marshals Service during the years of the --

23         or during the period of the Jeffrey MacDonald

24         trial?
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1                   MR. TART:  Yes, I was.

2                   MR. SMITH:  Do you remember that trial?

3                   MR. TART:  Yes.  I didn't have the

4         occasion to work it but very little, but I do

5         remember the trial.

6                   MR. SMITH:  You remember it.  Mr. Tart,

7         during the past year or two, has Mr. Jimmy Britt

8         come to you to speak with you about an important

9         matter that concerned him relating to the Jeffrey

10         MacDonald trial?

11                   MR. TART:  The first time that Mr. Britt

12         spoke to me about it, we were on a trip to the

13         University of Mississippi, at Oxford, Mississippi. 

14         I had invited him to go with me if he -- if he so

15         would like to, and he agreed to go and he

16         appreciated the opportunity to go.

17                   MR. SMITH:  Yes.

18                   MR. TART:  And best I recall, he brought

19         this up.  We weren't far out of Raleigh, or I would

20         say it was around maybe Asheboro, en route.  And I

21         noticed it was on Mr. Britt's mind.

22                   MR. SMITH:  How could you tell?

23                   MR. TART:  I could tell he was -- he

24         wanted to talk about it.
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1                   MR. SMITH:  He was troubled?

2                   MR. TART:  We would go into other areas,

3         and he'd come right back to this.  He seemed to be

4         troubled about it.

5                   MR. SMITH:  And what happened next?

6                   MR. TART:  We continued -- we spent the

7         first night at Harrah's Hotel in Cherokee, and I

8         noticed the next morning at breakfast, he brought

9         it up again.

10                   MR. SMITH:  And what did he bring up?

11                   MR. TART:  The same story about his --

12         what he observed during the Jeffrey MacDonald

13         trial, and it was irregular, he thought.  

14                   MR. SMITH:  All right.

15                   MR. TART:  He said that in his opinion it

16         was irregular.

17                   MR. JUNKIN:  May I interject something,

18         Mr. Tart?  Tim Junkin, hi.

19                   MR. TART:  Pardon?

20                   MR. JUNKIN:  I want to interject a

21         question if I could --

22                   MR. TART:  Oh, okay.

23                   MR. JUNKIN:  -- Mr. Tart.  How long ago

24         was this trip?
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1                   MR. TART:  This trip was -- we left on

2         the trip -- I believe it was the 28th -- the 29th

3         of September, 19- -- 2002.

4                   MR. JUNKIN:  2002.

5                   MR. TART:  Yes, sir.

6                   MR. JUNKIN:  So two-and-a-half years ago,

7         roughly, was the first time?

8                   MR. TART:  Approximately, yes.

9                   MR. JUNKIN:  And since that time, has

10         there been at least one other occasion when

11         Mr. Britt has talked to you about his recollections

12         of the MacDonald trial?

13                   MR. TART:  Yes.  It was the weekend after

14         the Democratic convention.  The convention ended on

15         Thursday, and we left, I believe, on Sunday,

16         following the Democratic convention, and we spent

17         the first night in Cherokee at the Ramada Inn.  And

18         I don't recall when he mentioned it on that trip

19         the first time, but I believe that we weren't far

20         out of town before he mentioned it again.

21                   MR. JUNKIN:  Okay.  Now, on both of those

22         occasions, did he tell you -- well, you've heard

23         him testify today --

24                   MR. TART:  Yes, I have.
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1                   MR. JUNKIN:  -- in this deposition,

2         correct?

3                   MR. TART:  Yes, I have.

4                   MR. JUNKIN:  And you heard how he

5         answered all the questions?

6                   MR. TART:  Yes, I have.

7                   MR. JUNKIN:  And you heard how he -- his

8         recollection was of being with Mrs. Stoeckley, what

9         she told him, and what she told Mr. Blackburn in

10         his presence?

11                   MR. TART:  Yes, I have.

12                   MR. JUNKIN:  On each of the other

13         occasions that Mr. Britt has confided to you about

14         his recollections, have they been the same as he

15         told us today, or different in any material way?

16                   MR. TART:  It's been -- it's been the

17         same every time he has discussed it with me.

18                   MR. JUNKIN:  It has been absolutely

19         consistent?

20                   MR. TART:  Yes, he has.

21                   MR. JUNKIN:  From the very first time he

22         mentioned it?

23                   MR. TART:  Yes, he has.

24                   MR. SMITH:  Let me ask one additional

-4085-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-1            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 517 of 534 Total Pages:(517 of 1083)



Transcript of the Proceedings
United States of America v. Jeffrey R. MacDonald

Worley Reporting

9

1         question.  Mr. Tart, you've known Mr. Britt for

2         three decades or more.  Do you know his reputation

3         in this community and in the North Carolina

4         community for truthfulness and honesty?

5                   MR. TART:  I know how I feel about it.

6                   MR. SMITH:  What is it?

7                   MR. TART:  He will tell nothing but the

8         truth.

9                   MR. SMITH:  That's all.  I think that's

10         it.  No further questions.

11                      (WITNESS EXCUSED)

12   (WHEREUPON, THE PROCEEDINGS WERE CONCLUDED AT 1:53 P.M.)

13    (THE REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK.)

14
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1 STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

COUNTY OF DURHAM

2                         CERTIFICATE

3         I, Robbie W. Worley, a Notary Public in and for the

4 State of North Carolina, duly commissioned and authorized

5 to administer oaths and to take and certify depositions, do

6 hereby certify that on February 24, 2005, Lee W. Tart,

7 being by me duly sworn to tell the truth, thereupon

8 testified as above set forth as found in the preceding 9

9 pages, this examination being reported by me verbatim and

10 then reduced to typewritten form under my direct

11 supervision; that the foregoing is a true and correct

12 transcript of said proceedings to the best of my ability

13 and understanding; that I am not related to any of the

14 parties to this action; that I am not interested in the

15 outcome of this case; that I am not of counsel nor in the

16 employ of any of the parties to this action.

17         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereto set my hand and

18 affixed my official notarial seal, this the 26th day of

February, 2005.

19                               ___________________________   

   (SEAL)                            Notary Public

20

My Commission Expires         Robbie W. Worley

21 12/8/2006                     Worley Reporting

22                               6370 Monterrey Creek Drive

23                               Durham, North Carolina 27713

24                               Phone/Fax (919) 806-2851
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AFFIDAVIT OF WENDY P. ROUDER. ESQ. 

~ Wendy P. Rouder, of 16 Bronte Street, San Francisco, California do hereby aver under 

the penalty of perjury that 

i. I am an attorney licensed to practice law in the states of California and 

New York and in the Ninth Circuit federal courts. I was admitted to the California State 

Bar in 1979 and to the New York State Bar in 1980. 

2. Since 1984, my practice has been exclusively civil. From 1984 to 2000, I 

worked as a deputy city attorney for the City of Oakland (California) where I headed the 

labor and employment law unit of the office. Since 2000, I have been a labor arbitrator 

and neutral workplace investigator. I am on the ADR panel of neutrals for the United 

States District Court for the Northern District of California. 

3. Upon. graduating from law school in. 1979, I was offered a position. as a 

clerk. to attorney Bernard Segal~ chief defense counsel for Jeffrey MacDonald. My 

primary responsibility was law and motion work in regard to the case United States vs. 

Jeffrey R. MacDonald 

4. I was involved in the subsequent filing of the first trial appeal brief in the 

above-referenced case. Following that filing, I had no professional involvement in the 

MacDonald case. 

5. In August, 2005, I was contacted by Jeffrey MacDonald's wife, Kathryn 

MacDonald. She told me she was working on her husband's behalf, in a paralegal 

capacity. Kathryn MacDonald asked me if I could recall any further details about my 

interactions with witness Helena Stoeckley, during her time in Raleigh, in August of 

1979. I related to her the information I recite below. 
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6. I was present, assisting Bernard Segal, and other members of the defense, 

during Jeffrey MacDonald's trial in the summer of 1979. It was at that time that I first 

met the key witness in the case, Helena Stoeckley. 

6. On a weekend moming (I believe the weekend of August 18, 1979) I was 

alone in our counsel office, when Mr. Segal asked me to investigate a complaint allegedly 

made by the management of the motel where Helena Stoeckley had been registered to 

stay during her time in Raleigh. The complaint by motel management was that Ms. 

Stoeckley was being assaulted by someone the motel manager did not identify, and that 

Ms. Stoeckley was causing trouble for the motel. 

7. Upon arrival at the motel, called the Journey's End, I found Ms. Stoeckley 

in a room with a person I understood to be her boyfriend. I recall his :first name was 

"Eirue" and I believe his last name was Davis. I inquired of Ms. Stoeckley as to her well

being, and informed her of the motel manager's complaint. She indicated she wanted Mr. 

Davis gone from her presence, and eventually he did leave. At that time I was alone with 

Ms. Stoeckley in the motel room. 

8. I have testified, previously, in voir dire as to comments Ms. Stoeckley 

made to me after Ernie Davis's departure from the room, about her involvement in the 

MacDonald family murders- that she had seen a hobby horse in the MacDonald home, 

that she was there the night of the murders, and that she could name the people who 

killed Dr. MacDonald's family. 

9. Kathryn MacDonald informed me that a new witness had come forward- a 

United States Marshal- to whom Helena Stoeckley had made remarkably similar 

statements. She told me this same United States Marshal had sworn that, also in his 

presence, one of the prosecutors, James Blackburn, had threatened to indict Ms. 

Stoeckley for murder if she were to make the same admissions regarding her involvement 

in the MacDonald murders in the courtroom. 
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10. My first statement to Mrs. MacDonald was "Now it all makes sense." She 

asked me what I meant, and 1 said that after Helena Stoeckley had made her statements to 

me -totally unsolicited - I had asked her why she was making admissions to me in 

private when she had made public denials at the courthouse, and why she did not testify 

in court as to what she was telling me. She had then responded: "I can't. I'm afraid." 1 

asked her what she was afraid of. lfully expected her to say that she was afraid of the 

people with whom she was involved the night of the MacDonald family murders, or the 

person or persons who the motel manager had reported as having assaulted her. Thus, I 

was very surprised when Ms. Stoeckley responded that she could not testify as to what 

she was sharing with me because of "those damn prosecutors sitting there." And she 

added words to the effect of "They'll.fry me". 

11. Helena Stoeckley may have said "burn me" or "hang me" instead of ".fry 

me". My specific recall, after 26 years, is that the words she used expressed, in the 

vernacular, her fear of the prosecution imposing adverse consequences on her, were she 

to testify truthfully. 

12. When Kathryn MacDonald told me of the United States Marshal's 

statements, Helena Stoeckley's unexpected response to my questions in August of 1979 

then made sense to me. 

13. I also recalled that, upon my arrival to Ms. Stoeckley's room, the phone 

rang and the hotel operator had asked for me specifically. The call was from Judge 

Franklin Dupree. He addressed me by name, and asked me why I was there with Helena 

Stoeckley, and warned me not to ask her any questions. For years afterward, I had 

wondered how Judge Dupree came to know that I had arrived on a weekend to see about 

Ms. Stoeckley's well-being, and why he was concerned about what she might be saying 

or being asked. Now, in August of2005, hearing of Mr. Britt's statement, this bizarre 

occurrence also made sense to me. 
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13. My memory of Ms. Stoeckley's statement about the prosecutors is distinct 

and sharp now, some 26 years after the statement was made, because I was surprised to 

hear her express fear of the prosecution, given that I was aware she had made criminally 

inculpatory statements over a decade prior to the trial about her involvement in the 

MacDonald family murders. 

14. Prior to August of 2005, I did not know of former U.S. Marshal James 

Britt's sworn statement that then U.S. Attorney James Blackburn - just a day or two 

before my conversation with Ms. Stoeckley at the Journey's End Motel- had threatened 

Stoeckley with severe adverse consequences. I had never spoken to Kathryn MacDonald 

prior to August of2005. 

15. Further, I did not even realize that Mr. Blackburn had met with Ms. 

Stoeckley, as I had thought he would have had to Mirandize her, and that ifhe did so, she 

would refuse to speak with him, or if she pleaded the Fifth Amendment in court, this 

alone would raise reasonable doubt regarding her involvement in the MacDonald 

murders. 

16. After sifting through further recollections of my time with Helena 

Stoeckley, I recalled a United States Marshal coming to move Ms. Stoeckley from the 

Journey's End motel to another motel, because of the trouble she and Mr. Davis had 

caused. I did not know then (or now) how the court knew of the trouble. I recall also 

going to the second motel, and that Ms. Stoeckley eventually needed assistance because 

her nose was broken or injured during the assault she had endured. 

17. The fact that Helena Stoeckley's admissions to me were discounted after 

voir dire has always troubled me, and I felt compelled to bring my further recollections to 

the court's attention, given the testimony of Mr. James Britt. 
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We ~ f"~ WendyP.Rouder,Esq. 

Signed and om to this t:; II-... day of Sc-:(![· 2005. 

2~&v1IuJr-

My commission expires ___ -+I--I.I~-......:?-~q=----"6!....J('__ _____ _ 

18* t t t lA~2tE~M1>RRtS~rSt 
.... . COMM. II 1332'2...59 i: 
, NOTARY PUBUC-CAUFORNIA 'P 
~. ALAMEDA COUNTY .. 
~ ~~ExplresNOV.29.2005 f ".", •• "T. 
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"1 

3 • 

"Jan 25~ 1980 

·lfb~ary - Wade Smith's 
Office 

"Ralefgh, N. C. 

-J. Kay Retb~ld. make the following free and voluntary . 
statement to Ted L. Gunderson. a private investigator from Los 
Angeles, Calif. and Ann 011ver~ a bookeeper and office manager with 
Tharrinton, Smith and Hargrove - attorneys. Raleigh. Bortb Carolina. 

nI presently reside at Rt. 4 Box 641 A lates Pond Rd. Relei s •• 
N. C. 27606. My phone is 833~7885. I am currently employed by 
Wake County Opportunities. Inc •• the local anti-poverty agency 
in Raleigh, N. C. I also do consultant script-writing on a free-lance 
basts. 

aOuring the trial of Dr. Jeffrey Mac Donald in August of 
1979, 1 was asked by ~e~ry Leonard. the attorney who represented 
Helena Stoeck!.leYt· if I would spend t1me with her acting as a 
companion and f~fend to her. It was understood that 1 spend time 
with her to and ~om her hotel room, fn her hotel room and in the 
witness room at the courthouse. Mr. leonard requested I not discuss 
Or. Mac Donald's case. with her. I agreed. I also explafned to 
Mr. Leonard at this time that I felt he should know that I believed 
in Dr. Mac Donald's innocence. He stated that it was permfsSlble for 
me to listen to Helena's comments and feelings regarding the case as 
she volunteered them. but not to request fnformat1on from her or ask 

her questions regarding the case. 
~My experience with Helena Sto~ckley took place over a 

3" day period of time. During tbts-ttme. we established a rapport and 
fn our conversat1ons, s~e made some'stat~ents that I felt were sign1-

.ficant. I took notes du~in9 this perfod of time. Subsequent to the 
time spent with Helena. I co~tact.d her attorne~. Jerry Leonard. and 
d1sc~ssed with him stgnff'cant statements she had made. 

GDur1ng general conversations with Helena she would 
occasionally jump from one topic tQ anothe~. end exclaim something 
that seemed to be troublfng her. At one point when we were discussing 
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her involvement with children at the Ta-.y LYRA tenter, she hung her 
head and said quietly. II still remember Kristen's face. Her face 
seems familiar to me.' This statement was repeated at least one 
othe~ t1.e when we were dIscussing her love for children and in 
particular. an epileptic cbtld sbe bad cared for. Other significant 
remarks were made in a stmilar context; that is. a feeling or an image 
seemed to push to tbe front. of Helena's mtnd and into her conversation 
with me. She stated to me that she ·still felt' she I W8S there- at 
least three times during our experienee together. She recalled at 
one time sbe ~reme.bered Dr. Mac Donald on the~couch.c She recalled 
at least two times that she remembered the hobby horse being broken. 

aThe last day that I spent with Helena as we were sfttjng 
in the witness room. she stated to me that she had not indicated 
on the witness stand the extent to which she was involved with 
witchcraft. She told me tha~ she was 'into it' 'much heavfer' than 
she had test1fi~. She also noted that she intended to retu~n to 
ft (her Involvement with ft.) It was at this same time that she confided 
that wben 'everything -as overt she was goIng to d1sappear and no 
one would ever find her. 

·Other than the statements made above. I do not recall any 
other statements Helena made. pertaining mthe trial. that were 
significant. 

UDu~fng th~ time I spent wftb Helena. she seemed depressed and 
fn ill health, but 1 ~elt that he~ state of a1nd was lucid. I bad the 
impression she had undergone some horr~QdouS experiences considering 
the extent of he~ involvement with d~ug$: however I felt that ber feeling; 
and her remarks were relfable. 

PIn closing. I would point out that I ~elt compelled to 
discuss these matters with Mr. Wade Smfth. Dr. Mac Donald's attorney 
after I bad received penafss10n from derry Leonard, Helena's attorney. 
There are several reasons why there was a period of 4 months before I 
contacted Mr. Smfth's office. Ffrstly, I have been somewhat afraid 

I 

and uncomfortable with this informatIon Helena shared with me. 
Secondly. I was uncertain about my tole with Helena in relation to 
the attorney-client privilege ~erry leonard had with her. Thirdly. I 
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was not sure that tbe comments Helena aade to me were signff1caotly 
different than remarks she had made to others. 

aI have read this 4-page stateaeat and 1t Is true and 
correct to the best of ., knovaldge. 

"Witness: 
Is/ "Ann Oliver 1/25/80 
/5/ -Ted L. Gunderson 1/25/80· 

Is/ -Kay Refbold 
-dan •. 25. 1980 
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF NORTH CAROLINA 

WESTERN DIVISION 

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, 

v. 

JEFFREY R. MacDONALD, 
Movant 

No. 75-CR-26-3-F 
No.S:06-CV-23-F 

) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

AFFIDAVIT OF 
JERRY W. LEONARD 

(submitted under seal) 

JERRY W. LEONARD, after being duly sworn, deposes and says that, if ordered to 

testify at the hearing of United States of America v. Jeffrey R. MacDonald, his testimony 

regarding his communications with Helena Stoeckley would be as follows: 

1. I am an attorney licensed to practice law in the State of North Carolina, and have been 

licensed to practice in North Carolina since 1971. 

2. In August, 1979, I was appointed to represent Helena Stoeckley in the United States 

District Court for the Eastern District of North Carolina sitting in Raleigh. Ms. Stoeckley 

was a witness in the matter of United States of America v. Jeffrey R. MacDonald. At the 

time of my appointment, she had already testified before the jury, but had not been released 

from the original subpoena because there was a possibility that she would be re-called as a 

witness. I was told by the Court to make sure she was available until she was released from 

the subpoena. An attorney conference room on the seventh floor of the courthouse was 

made available for our use during Court hours. 

3. According to my best recollection, I was appointed on Sunday, August 19th
, 1979, and my 

representation of Ms. Stoeckley lasted until she was released from the subpoena about a 

week later. During that period of time, I was alone with her the better part of each day. 

4. During the period of time that I represented Ms. Stoeckley, to my knowledge she had no 

contact whatsoever with representatives of either the prosecution or the defense. 

Initials (JWL): ~ 
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5. When I first met Ms. Stoeckley, she appeared very distraught and very apprehensive of her 

boyfriend. She had a cast on her forearm/wrist and she had a black eye. When I first met 

her I do not think that she had slept in at least 24 hours. 

6. I spent several hours in conversation with her on the first day (Sunday, August 19th
). I was 

trying to introduce myself and get to know her as a person, and to understand what I was 

dealing with. Basically, the Court had placed her in my custody. I had to arrange her 

lodging, and I needed to be sure she would not leave Raleigh and that I could get her to 

each Court session. I did not talk to her in depth about her legal situation until the morning 

of Monday, August 20th
, which was our first day together at the federal courthouse in 

Raleigh. 

7. On that Monday morning, I explained to her my role as her attorney and made sure she 

realized that either side could ask her to testify again on a moment's notice. I made sure 

that Ms. Stoeckley clearly understood that what she told me was just between me and her, 

and that she should not talk about the case to anyone except Ine. I told her that I wanted to 

help her and would help her, but that I needed to know the truth, no matter what it was, in 

order to help her. 

8. At this early stage, we discussed the federal penalty for murder. We talked about the death 

penalty. not being in effect at the time and that the maximum penalty for these murders was 

three life sentences, but that there was a possibility for reduced charges even if she was part 

of a group that committed the murders, if she told an accurate account of the crime and 

identified the other people who were involved. We talked about the statute of limitations 

and I remember telling her I thought it was up in the air because the United States Supreme 

Court had not decided the issue since an earlier decision had declared the death penalty 

unconstitutional as implelnented. 

9. Ms. Stoeckley initially told me she did not remember anything about the night of the 

MacDonald murders because she was very high on drugs. She could remember the day 

before and the morning after the murders, but she claimed she had a totally blank memory 

about the period of time within which the murders occurred. We talked about how unlikely 

it seemed that she could associate that temporary loss of memory with the date of the 

Initials (JWL): ~ Affidavit of Jerry W. Leonard, Page 2 of 4 
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crimes. She told me that almost everyone had heard almost immediately about the murders, 

and that she was interviewed by investigators not long after the crimes. 

10. At no time did Ms. Stoeckley represent to me that specific threats had been communicated 

to her by either the prosecution team or the defense team. 

11. That was the end of my inquiry into her involvement, as far as I was concerned. I did not 

push her and I dropped the subject, believing she was firm in her assertion that she just 

could not remember. 

12. Sometime on Monday afternoon, Ms. Stoeckley asked me what I would do if she actually 

had been "there". I recall telling her that I would still help her, but that she had to tell me 

the truth. She then told me she had been scared to tell me the truth, but that the truth was 

"not as bad as everybody thought". Shortly thereafter she began telling me that she was, in 

fact, at the MacDonald residence at the time of the murders. She said she did not actually 

hurt anyone, nor did she anticipate that the MacDonalds would be hurt. 

13. She stated that she belonged to a cult. This cult had a core group of followers and a larger 

group of people that came to some of the cult's larger meetings. She said the core group did 

rituals and believed in witches, and that she was part of the core group. I remember Ms. 

Stoeckley saying Mrs. MacDonald was pregnant, and she said something to the effect that 

the cult associated newborn babies with the devil. 

14. According to what Ms. Stoeckley told me, the idea to go to the MacDonald residence came 

up one night when she was doing drugs with some of her friends. These friends were part 

of this cult's core group. At least one man in the group had an issue against Dr. MacDonald 

because the man felt MacDonald discriminated against hard drug users in his work at a 

drug treatment program-something to the effect that heroin users would be recommended 

for court marshal or discharge and would not receive treatment, while others got more 

favorable treatment. Ms. Stoeckley said this man talked them into going to Dr. 

MacDonald's house to confront MacDonald about this unfair treatment and, therefore, they 

went to his house on the night of the murders. Ms. Stoeckley said the end result was that 

things got out of hand and the people she was with committed the murders. 

Initials (JWL): ~ Affidavit of Jerry W. Leonard, Page 3 of 4 
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15. Ms. Stoeckley also said that, during the violence, the MacDonalds' home phone rang and 

she answered the phone. She hung up quickly after one of her friends yelled at her to hang 

up the phone. She also said she noticed a toy rocking horse at the MacDonald home, and 

that the horse was broken. Ms. Stoeckley said one of the springs was "not attached to the 

horse and she took that fact as a sign that Dr. MacDonald did not care for his children. 

16. Our plan thereafter was for Ms. Stoeckley to refuse to answer any questions if re-called as 

a witness. We had the script written down for her to read from the stand in order to 

properly invoke her Fifth Amendment rights. 

17. Ms. Stoeckley was not re-called as a witness. I did not hear from her again after the trial. 

FURTHER AFFIANT SAYETH NOT. 

SWORN TO this 20th day of September, 2012, by: 

STATE of NORTH CAROLINA 

COUNTY of NEW HANOVER 

SWORN TO and SUBSCRIBED before me by Jerry W. 
Leonard, affiant, this the 20th day of September, 2012. 

Seal: 
NOTARY PUBLIC 

My Commission Expires: j,.., 25 -2.0{ LP 

•

....... .. " SUSAN M LEONARD 
Notary Public, North Carolina 

New Hanover County 
. My Commission Expires 

March 25. 2016 

Initials (JWL)~ Affidavit of Jerry W. Leonard, Page 4 of 4 
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 

EASTERN DISTRICT OF NORTH CAROLINA 

POST OFFICE DRAWER 27585 

RALEIGH. NORTH CAROLINA 27611 

FRANKLIN T. DUPREE, JR. 

.JUDG!: September 26, 1979 

Ms. Wendy Phyllis Rouder 
333 Presidio Avenue No. 4 
San Francisco, California 94115 

RE: Clerkship 

Dear Ms. Rouder: 

TEL" I""' :::NE: (SI9) 755-4200 
~. 

As I told you during the course of the MacDonald trial, I was 
very much impressed with the quality of the work which you did in 
that case, and for this reason when I found that you were interested 
in 2 law clerkship I encouraged you to make an application with us. 
At that time I confidently expected that the jury woul~ return a 
not guilty verdict in the case, but since the case will now be 
appealed and you will doubtless keep working on it, it will not be 
possible for me to appoint you to a cler~ship position. 

Even so, I want you to know that I was most impressed with 
your qualifications and that I wish you the best of success in your 
further endeavors. 

With kindest regards, 
/ J 

F. T. DUPREE, JR. 

FTDjr/na 
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 

FOR THE EASTERN DISTRICT OF NORTH CAROLINA 


WESTERN DIVISION 


No. 3:75-CR-26-F 

No. 5:06-CV-24-F 


UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 


v. STIPULATIONS 

JEFFREY R. MacDONALD, 
Movant 

It is stipulated and agreed, as specifically delineated 
in, between Jeffrey R. MacDonald, Movant, and Uni ted 

States of America, Respondent, in above captioned case that: 

1. On May 17, 1999, pursuant to the orders of the District 
Court entered on March 26 and April 14, 1999 [DE-96 and DE-99, 
respectively] a Special Agent of the Fede Bureau of 
Investigation (FBI) hand delivered to Suzanne M. Barritt, Sen r 
DNA Analyst at the Armed Forces DNA Identification Laboratory 
(AFDIL) , Armed Forces Institute of Pathology (AFIP) 
facilitylocated at 1413 Research Boulevard, Rockville, MD, 
20850-3125, various items of evidence from FBI Laboratory Case 
No. 990111018 (the above-captioned case) for DNA testing 
pursuant to the aforementioned orders. 

2. On May 17, 1999, AFDIL Case No. 99C-0438 was assigned 
to the items submitted r DNA testing received from the FBI. 

3. Between May 17 and June 1, 1999, AFDIL DNA 
Analysts,including Suzanne M. Bar tt and Daniel E. Katz ("DEK") 
described the articles received from the FBI on a DNA Form 219 
(a continuation sheet DA Form 4137 "Evidence/Property 
Document") consisting of pages 2-33, which is hereby 
incorporated by reference as Exhibit 1 of this stipulation. 

4. In the process of inventorying and describing the 
art les received from the FBI, AFDIL item numbers 01A through 
188A were assigned to articles as described in Exhibit 1, and 
the corresponding items and/or their containers were physically 
marked for identification with those AFDIL item numbers. 
Included within this category was AFDIL Item 05A, the head hair 
reference sample Helena Stoeckley. Subsequently, the AFDIL 
"item numbers" from Exhibit 1 became the AFDIL "Specimen Nos." 
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reflected in Appendix 1 at 6-10, to the March 10, 2006, AFDIL 
Consultation Report entitled "MacDonald, Jeffrey," as more fully 
described in Exhibit 1. See DE-123 at 10-14. 

5. Pursuant to the order of the District Court March 
26,1999 [DE-96], as amended by its order of May 18, 1999 [DE
103], on June 3-4, 1999, the contents of 17 vials were 
invento by Senior DNA Analyst Suzanne M. Barritt at the 
AFIP's Rockville, MD, facility in the presence of de DNA 
expert Dr. Terry Mel ton, Ph. D., Mi totyping Technol s, LLC. 
The results of that inventory are cted in attachment 
(Exhibit 3) to Suzanne Barritt's ter of July 28, 1999 
(Exhibit 2). Pursuant to the 0 r of the strict Court, 
detailed still photographs of the entire inventory process, 
accompanied by written explanations, were generated and 
subsequently led with the Court as Photographic Submissions, 
Volumes Seven and Eight, Photographs 282-373, filed July 16, 
1999. DE-lOS. See also DE-147, Ex.4, CD 3 of 3. 

6. On August 30, 1999, a Notice of ling of Jeffrey 
MacDonald's Wa r Concerning the Armed Forces Institute of 
Pathology's (AFI P' s) Utili zation of Master Sergeant Graham To 
Conduct iminary Microscopic Examinations of r and Other 
Biologi Evidence or to DNA Testing was DE-I08. 

7. Between November 24 6, 1999, u.S. Air Force Master 
Sergeant Grant D. Graham Sr. ("M. Sgt. Graham"), Chief, Forensic 
Trace Materials Analysis, Office of the Armed Forces Medi 
Examiner (OAFME), 1413 Research Blvd., Bldg. 102, Rockville, MD 
20850, received sets of sli s contained in a heat-sealed, 
ziplock-type bag Senior Analyst Suzanne Barritt, AFDIL. DE
123 4 at 7. The bag was marked with the AFDIL Case No. 99C-0438 
and slide specimen numbers: 45A, 46A, 48A, 51A, 52A, 55A, 56A, 
58A, 62A, 63A, 75A, 76A, 91A, 93A, 9 98A, 104A, 112A, 113A, 
and 115A. 

8. Commencing on November 24, 1999, and continuing until 
August 18, 2000, M.Sgt. Graham exposed 16 rolls of Fujichrome 
slide film of AFDIL Specimens, including macro-photographs of 
45A, 46A, 48A, 51A, 52A, 55A, 56A, 58A, 62A, 63A, 75A, 76A, 91A, 
93A, 94A, 98A, 104A, 112A, 113A, and lISA, in and out of ir 
sl mailers/containers, as well as photomicrographs of the 
specimens mounted on the glass microscope slides. In some 
instances, M. Sgt. Graham took multiple photographic slides of 
the same image using di t photographic exposures (i.e. same 
exact picture taken at different" stops or exposures), all as 
accurately reflected in M.Sgt. Graham's "Photographic Log". See 
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DE-216-1 at 1-16. Upon receiving the developed 2" x 2" 
photographic slides, M.Sgt. Graham accurately transferred the 
information identifying the macro photographs and 
photomicrographs of specimen from his Photographic Log to 
the r border of photographic slide. 

9. (a) In 2007, Kimberly B. Murga ("KBM"), Assistant 
Technical Leader, Nuc ar DNA Section, AFDIL, cau the images 
from retained 2"x 2" slides from the 16 rolls of film 
exposed by M.Sgt. Graham to be scanned to gital images 
contained on CD 2 of 3. DE-147-2 at 1. In this process, AFIP 
did not scan the duplicate slides of the same images of the same 
specimen taken at rent exposures by M. Sgt. Graham, and, 
further, did not indicate the number of the duplicate slide 
which had not been scanned, but rather numbered the scanned 
images of the slides consecutively, as reflected on the screen
captured index provided by AFDIL. See DE-14 7 , Ex. 3, and DE
147-2, at 1. 

9. (b) In addition to containing the digital images of the 
sli s originally exposed by M.Sgt. Graham, which had been 
scanned, CD 2 of 3 contains "Thumbnail" or Icon images which 
ref ct the AFDIL case number (99C 0438), the specimen number 
(e. g. 91A) and the film roll and photographic slide number of 
the scanned images (e.g., Roll 9 slide 26.jpg). The parties 
stipulate that the identifying information as to AFDIL case 
number, specimen number, film roll and slide number was 
accurately recorded in hi s Photographic Log by M. Sgt. Graham, 
and he accurately transferred the information to the 
borders of the 2" x 2" slides. 

9. (c) The parties further stipulate that the aforementioned 
information was accurately trans to the digital icons 
conta on CD 2 of 3, except in those instances where the 
dupl images were not scanned, and consequently, the 
photographic slide number does not correspond on the icon, or 
the screen captured index, to the slide number in M.Sgt. 
Graham's photographic log. DE-147, Exhibit 3. In those 
instances, the case number, Specimen number, and film roll 
number have been included, but the slide number not. (See 
Draft Pre-Trial Order of 8/30/12, Exhibits 3402, 3415, and 
3416.) The parties further stipulate that either party may 
utilize or publish images or photographs to which has 
been added the same fying information as contained in the 
Photographic Log of M.Sgt. Graham or the digital icons contained 
in CD 2 of 3. DE-147, Exhibit 3, except as provided in 
subparagraph 9(b), supra. 
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10. Beginning on November 26, 1999, and continuing through 
August 21, 2000, M.Sgt. Graham accurately entered his 
observa ons ating to his microscopic examination of the 
Specimens AFDIL Case No. 99C-0438 in his "AFIP/OAFME Trace 
Mate s Analysis Laboratory Notes." See DE-123-4 at 7-14. The 
parties stipulate that either party may cite to M.Sgt. Graham's 
Laboratory Notes, provided that any such citation or asse 
in regard to a particular specimen or specimens invo s a 
verbatim quotation without any omission or subst s of 
words from the notes. 

11. On November 30, 1999, M.Sgt. Graham submitted a report 
ref lecting his findings with respect to Spe 46A, 52A, 
113A, 48A, 51A ( r #1, Hair #2, and Hair #3), 63A, 75A, 58A 
(Hair #1 and Hair #2), 112A (Hair #1, Hair #2, Hair #3, Hair 
#4), 98A, 104A (Hair #1 and Hair #2), 93A, and 91A. DE-216-3 at 
1-5. On December 20, 1999, M.Sgt. Graham submi a report 
ref his findings with respect to Specimens 99A and 100A, 
which conta no human hairs. DE-216-3 at 6-8. pa s 
s that either party may cite to M.Sgt. Graham's 
laboratory reports, provided that any such citation or assertion 
in rega to a particular specimen or specimens involves a 
verbatim quotation without any omission or substitutions of 
words from the Report. 

12. r of April 2, 2001, AFDIL Supe so DNA 
Analyst line S. Raskin ("JSR") informed counsel the 
parties on March 30, 2001, after removing the cover slip on 
slide 112A, she found 9 hairs of varying lengths. This letter is 
hereby incorporated by reference as Exhibit 4 of this 
stipulation. Further, according to the previous ysis by 
M.Sgt. Graham, slide 112A contained only 4 hairs, of whi Hairs 
#1, #2 and #3 did not appear to have roots or tissue. Hair #4 
was reported to have had a root with tissue on Ms. 
Raskin sought guidance as to how to identify, among 9 hairs, 
the hair (#4) which was previously reported to have had a root, 
and whether all 9 hairs should be processed. Id. 

13. existence of 9 hairs, or pieces of ir, from 
AFDIL 112A precipitated extensive correspondence 
between counsel. Ultimately, it was agreed that defense expert 
Dr. Peter DeForest, Ph. D. ("PD"), would examine the 9 hairs at 
AFDIL on t 6, 2001, and would provide copies of his notes 
and any to the Government. Additionally, it was agreed 
that if examination of the hairs by the FBI tory 
was deemed necessary, the Government would provide defense 
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with copies of the examiner's report and bench notes. Dr. 
DeForest did examine the 9 hairs at AFDIL on August 6, 2001, 
and, in the process, mounted 9 hairs on separate glass 
microscopic slides each marked for identification "112A #1 #9 JR 
06 Aug 01 P~". Dr. De Forest's notes are attached as Exhibit 5 
to this stipulation. 

14. Subsequently, the 9 hairs were re r to the FBI 
laboratory in an effort to determine if any of the 9 hairs had 
ever been joined to the 4 hairs on the slide previously observed 
by Supervisory Special Agent Robert Fram (infra, ~ 15) and 
M.Sgt. Graham. The November 1, 2001, Report of the FBI 
laboratory reflecting Special Agent Fram's examination of 
microscope slides marked, Q96.1 through 96.9, is attached as 
Exhibit 6, and his corresponding bench notes as Exhibit 7. 

15. It is agreed that the Caucasian head hair observed by 
Special Agent Fram on a glass microscope slide labeled "Q-96 19 
~" during his 1999 examination (attached as Exhibit 8 to this 
stipulation) is the same hair observed by M. Sgt. Graham, which 
Graham designated as Hair #4 on Specimen 112A. It is further 
agreed that the hair mounted by Dr. Peter De Forest on a glass 
microscope slide marked "112A #5 JR PO" on August 6, 2001, is 
the root or proximal end of Hair #4 which has been cut or broken 
distally from the root in the process of demounting hair 
from the slide. It is further agreed that the root end of the 
hair mounted on slide "II #5 JR 06 Aug 01 PD" is the same hair 
as subsequently microscopically examined by Speci Agent Fram 
in October 2001 and signated Q96.5. It is r agreed that 
AFDIL DNA test re ts for Specimen 112A #5 JR PD are equally 

icable to FBI Q96.5. 

16. In addition to the unique situation invo ng Specimen 
112A #1 JR PD - 112A #9 JR PO described above, AFOIL subdivided 
and labeled specimens in which multiple hairs were mounted on a 
single glass microscopic sl , such as: 51A(1), 51A(2), 51A(3), 
58A ( 1), 58A (2), 10 4A (1), and 10 4A (2) . 

17. In addition to the photographic slides taken by M.Sgt. 
Graham, each of DNA analysts photo-documented ir 
processing of the specimens. This process involved photographing 
the specimen to be examined, typically a microscope sl , with 
a scale or ruler in the cture which had been label with the 
AFDIL case number (99C-0438), the cimen number, the analyst's 
initials, and the ,followed by photomicrographs of the ir 
as it was proces As happened with the 16 rolls of slide 

1m exposed by M.Sgt. Graham scribed above, in 2007, Kimberly 
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B. Murga caused the images from the 2" x 2 If slides from the 
rolls of film exposed by the DNA Analysts to be scanned to 
digital images contained on CD 1 of 3, and 3 of 3. DE-147-2 at 
1. In addition to containing the digital images of the slides 
originally exposed by the DNA analysts, including 
photomicrographs, CDs 1 and 3 contain nThumbnail" or Icon images 
which reflect the AFDIL case number (99C-0438), Specimen 
number (e.g. 112A #5) and the photographic slide number (e.g. 
99C-0438-112A #5 JR root end (difexp2) .jpg). The parties 
stipulate that the identifying formation as to AFDIL case 
number, specimen number, and film exposure or slide number was 
accurately trans rred to the digital icons contained on CDs 1 
and 3. DE-147, Exhibits 1, 4. The parties further stipulate 
that ther party may utilize or publish digital images or 
photographs to which has been added the same identifying 
information as contained in the digital icons contained CDs 1 
and 3. DE 147, Exhibits 1, 4. 

18. On August 31, 2004, AFDIL received from the AFIP 
Reposi tory paraffin blocks with tissue that had been collected 
in 1970 at the autopsies of Colette, Kimberly, and Kristen 
MacDonald. These reference samples were assigned Specimen 
Numbers 195A through 195T (Colette MacDonald), 196A through 196J 
(Kimberly MacDonald), and 197A through 197E (Kristen MacDonald). 
DE-123 at 16. 

19. On January 5, 2005, AFDIL received from the University 
of Virginia Health System in Charlottesville, VA, a Paraffin 
block with tissue, No. 82-5026, which was designat Specimen 
198A, the reference sample for Gregory Mitchell. 

20. On November 17, 2005, LTC Louis Finelli, Medical Corps, 
U.S. Army, drew two tubes of blood from Jeffrey R. MacDonald at 
the Federal Correctional Institution, Cumberland, Maryland. 
These two purple top tubes of blood were subsequently 
transported to the AFDIL Rockville, MD, premises and designated 
as Specimens 199A and 199B. 

21. AFDIL conducted DNA testing of the reference samples 
using mitochondrial (mtDNA) and nuclear Short Tandem Repeat 
(STR) systems, and obtained mtDNA and/or STR DNA profiles as 
indicated below: 
Autosomal STRs 
AFDIL Specimen No. Specimen Reference 
195A/195E/195J Paraffin Blocks Colette MacDonald 
196A/196G Paraffin Blocks Kimberly MacDonald 
197A/197E Paraffin Blocks Kristen Macdonald 
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198A Paraffin Blocks Gregory Mitchell 
199A Blood Jef MacDonald 

Mitochondrial DNA Sequences 
AFDIL Specimen No. Specimen Reference 
195A/195B Paraffin Blocks Co tte MacDonald 
196A/196E Paraf n Blocks Kimberly MacDonald 
197A/197E Paraf Blocks Kristen Macdonald 
199A Blood Jeffrey MacDonald 
o Hair He na Stoec ey 
198A Paraf Blocks Gregory Mitchell 
See DE 123-2 at 6. 

22. AFDIL performed mtDNA and/or nuc ar DNA (STR) testing 
on 29 quest ned hair and vial contents cimens, tified as 

lows: 46A, 48A, 51A(2), 52A, 58A(1), 58A(2), 71A(1), 71A(2), 
71A(3), 75A, 9lA, 93A, 97A(1), 98A, 101A(1), 101A(2), 104A(l), 
104A(2), 112A(1), 112A(2), 112A(3), 112A(4), 112A(5), 112A(6), 
112A(7), l12A(8), 112A(9), 112B(2), and 113A. 

23 (a) . The llowing samples elded autosomal STR 
profiles consistent with one another: 46A, 98A, 195A/195E/195J. 

23(b). Based upon autosomal STR analysis, the following 
specimens were not consistent any other evidentiary samples 
tested: 196A/196G, 197A/197E, 198A, and 199A. 

23(c). Based upon autosomal STR analysis, the following 
specimens yielded insuffi ent data to render a conclusion: 05A, 
52A, 195B, 19 ,and 197C. 

23(d). Based upon autosomal STR analysis, the following 
specimens yielded no reportable results: 48A, 75A, 104A(1), 
104A (2), 112A (5), and 195N. 

23 (e) . Based upon mitochondrial DNA ana is, the 
lowing specimens ded inconcl usi ve sequence forma tion: 

48A, 71A(2), 93A, 104A(1), 11 (I), 112A(2), 112B(2), 112A(6), 
and 11 

23(f). Based upon mitochondrial DNA anal is, the 
following specimen lded no mitochondrial DNA sequence 
information: 112A(8). 

24. Of the 29 ques oned specimens, 2 lded nuclear or 
STR profiles consistent with one another and with the STR 
profile of Colette MacDonald: 46A and 98A. 
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25. Of the stioned hair specimens, 13 (Group A) yielded 
mtDNA profiles that were consistent with each other and with the 
reference samples of Colette, Kimberly, and Kristen MacDonald, 
who all have the same maternal mtDNA sequence: 46A, 52A, 71A(1), 
71A(3), 97A(1), 98A, 101A(1), 101A(2), 104A(2), 112A(4), 
112A(5), 112A(7), and 112A(9). 

26. Of the 29 stioned specimens, 3 (Group B) yielded 
mtDNA sequences which were consistent with each other and with 
Specimen 199A, the reference blood sample of Jeffrey MacDonald: 
51A(2), 58A(2), and 112A(3). 

27. Based upon nuclear and mitochondrial DNA analysis, 
AFDIL Specimen Nos. 46A and 98A are consistent with ginating 
from Colette MacDonald. Based upon nuclear DNA analysis, 
Kimberly and Kristen MacDonald are excluded as being the 
contributors of AFDIL Specimens 46A and 98A. 

28. Based upon mi tochondrial DNA analysis, the llowing 
specimens were not consistent with any other sample tested: 
58A(1), 7 , 91A, 0 , and 198A. 

29. The parties stipulation to the AFDIL-AFIP DNA test 
results set forth above in paragraphs 21 through 28, inclusive, 
are subject to agreement and adherence by the parties to each of 
the following conditions set forth below in paragraphs 30-35. 

30. Without calling witnesses to testify at the 
evidentiary hearing, ther party may rely upon any of the DNA 
test results r any of the tested cimens as listed in this 
stipulation (including reference samples), for which reportable 
DNA results were in fact reported by AFDIL, for purposes of 
inclusion or exclusion of a person as being the source of the 
biological material tested, and may also rely on AFDIL's 
determination based on its DNA testing that an individual cannot 
be excluded as the source of any biological material tested. 

31. Neither party will contest, or in any way call into 
question, including by expert opinion by anyone who did not 
conduct the actual testing, the methodology, protocol, or 
accuracy of any AFDIL mtDNA or STR DNA test results, inc1uding 
the comparison of DNA sequences obtained. 

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 306   Filed 09/17/12   Page 8 of 11-4110-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 27 of 549 Total Pages:(561 of 1083)



" . 


32. Neither party will contest, or in any way at tempt to 
dispute, any of the conclusions or assessments of any of the 
AFDILAFIP DNA analysts to the e that any specimen tested 
yie insufficient data to r a conclusion, yiel no 
reportable results, or yielded inconclusive sequence 
information. 

33. Neither party will contest, or in any way attempt to 
dispute, any of the suitabil y or non-suitability for DNA 
testing assessments made by any AFIP personnel during the course 
of the DNA testing in this matter. 

34. Neither party may rely on any statement in the AFDIL 
Report of March 10, 2006, filed by the Government (see Notice of 
Filing OE-119) pursuant to the order of the Court of March 26, 
1999 (DE-96), or led March 22, 2006, by Petitioner as part of 
Appendix One to Memorandum of Evi and ts And 
Authori ties In Support Peti tioner' s Motion To Add An 
Addi tional Predica te . .. (see DE-12 3-2, pp 4-3 7) for any assertion 
with re to the identity or provenance of any item examined, 
or tests performed or not performed by the Army CIO or FBI 
laboratories prior to delivery of said item(s) to AFDIL on May 
17 I 1999, except as reflected in Exhibit 1 to this Stipulation 
or Appendix 1, pages 6-10 of the AFDIL Report of March 10, 2006. 
See DE-123-2 at 10-14. 

35. The hair designated as AFDIL Specimen 58A (1) and the 
hair designated as AFDIL Specimen 58A (2) I both mounted on a 
glass microscope slide marked by the FBI Laboratory as Q87, are 
the same hairs originally collected from the bedspread on 
Kristen MacDonald's bed on February 20, 1970, by USACIL Chemist 
Wal ter F. Rowe ("WFR"), who placed them in a pi 11 vial marked 
"Hair & Fibers from bedspread, WFR 20 70,u all as witnessed 
by CID Agent William F. Ivory. The pill vial was later 
designated "E 52NB" at USACIL. 

36. The hair ignated as AFDIL Specimen 7 SA, along with 
r debris was originally collected on March 16, 1970, in aI 

pill vial (#14) by CID Agent William F. Ivory ("WFI"), from the 
trunk and legs area of the body outl of Colette MacDonald, on 
the rug of the master bedroom at 544 Castle Dr Fort Bragg, 
NC, and placed in a plastic bag with a piece of masking tape 
marked "Fibers and debris area of trunk and legs under 
body Master bedroom - WFI -RBS- 16 Mar 70." Upon receipt at 
USACIL, Chemist Dillard O. Browning marked the mas ng tape "E
303 PC-FP-82-70 OOB." Upon re at the FBI Laboratory, 
USACIL Exhibit E-303 was designated Q79, and "one human pubic or 
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rney at Law 
W. Franklin Street 
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body hair" (as previously described by USACILi DE-123 at 9 
and DE-123-4 at 21) from the vial was mounted on a s 
microscope slide marked identification as "H L2082 Q79 
PMS." Following receipt at AFDIL on May 19, 1999, the s 
microscope slide marked "H 082 Q79 PMS" was designated AFDIL 
Specimen 75A, and was so marked identification. 

37. The hair removed the unnumbered pill vial on July 
27, 1970, by USACIL Chemist Janice Glisson, a vial which 
marked "#7 JSG" and subs ly mounted on a glass micros 
slide, which she numbered to correspond to the vial as "#7 
fibers Hair," is the same r on the same slide the FBI 
as Q137, and AFDIL subs ly marked and tested as AFDIL 
Specimen 91A. 

38. A breach of any of the conditions set 
paragraphs 30-34 by ther rty renders the entire 
null and void. 

This the I Z -e:/-day Of~· 
THOMAS G. WALKER 

~~Attorney 

BRUCEN STUART 
st Assistant U.S. Atto 

310 New Bern Avenue, Ste. 800 
Raleigh, N.C. 27601 
Phone: 919-856-4530 
FAX: 919 856-4487 FAX: 919-967-4953 
Email: john.bruce@usdoj.gov Email:mawidenhouse@rwf-law.com 
N.C. Bar No. 8200 N.C. Bar No. 10107 

bfi-~~./BRIAN M. MURTAGH F--:>.., 
Special Asst. U.S. Attorney L IE K. COOLEY ~ 
310 New Bern Avenue, Ste. 800 Assistant U.S. Attorney 
Raleigh, N.C. 27601 310 New Bern Avenue, Ste. 800 
Phone: 919-856-4530 Raleigh, N.C. 27601 
FAX: 919-856-4487 Phone: 919-856-4530 

1: FAX: 919-856-4487 
brian.murtagh2@usdoj.gov Email: leslie.cooley@usdoj.gov 
D.C. Bar No. 108480 N.C. Bar No. 33871 

stipul 
in 

Chapel Hill, N.C. 27516 
Phone: 919-967-4900 
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Attorney at Law 
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Greenville, N.C. 27835 
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FAX: 252-830-5155 
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EXHTBIT 3
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EXHIBIT #3

I,EPARTMENT OF DEFENSE
ABiIED FOACES INAITruIE OF PATHOIOCY

waSHtirsro oc 2dt0a{000

ATTE'.I(I'| OF
July 28,1999

AFIP-CME"DNA (,1G3la)

1413 Roscarch Blvd, Building 101

Rockvillc, MD 20850

U.S. D@srheDt of Justice
Criminal Division

Briatr I\d" Mutagh
Deputy Chict, Tcnorisro ald Violent Crirnc Sootion

601 D. St N.W., Suite 65@
Washingon D.C. 20530

Dear Mr. Murtagll

Pcr youl requcst, I have utached a list of tho vials 0[d their oontctrB cxamh€d duriug our Jrmc 34
meeting in addition to thc assooiatcd AFDIL Casc NuEb€rs.

Ifyou need additioual infonnatioo. ploasc fccl tcc to contact Eo at (301)319-0271.

Sincerely,

**{;D,l{
g.6^["e M. Barritt
Scoior DNA Aralyet

,*.-- @ "*ro.o 
*.

@BTE'@TSIIIIBF [Drm'rywfi2ilt66 HIhd@rHM! W)2er2 '),-
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EXHTBIT 4

oese&7Fs-tr002&-F Do6unncnm9&4 Flcd09/19/12 Pagc 1 0f2
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EXHIBIT #4 AFDIL Case No. 99C-0438

.vldfoDLabReporttDc*dotlonAFDlLlContontt\-/
-\.- I O1OO Mother, Area around mouth 97A Dark colorad flscks

2 O134.t Rlght hand, Mother 67A Appears Empty

4 Q135.1 Flngemall seaplngs, Rlght 65A White f,eck
hand, Larger MoDonald,

Female chlld

6 0136,1 Left hand 43A Appears Empty Md cracted)

7 0137.1 Flngemailscraplngs, Laft 92A Appearr Empty

lrand, Smaller female

McDonald

E O13S.1 Flngemallscraplngs. Lefi 64A Appears Empty

hand, Largor McDonald'
female child

I 0139.1 Fingomall ecraptngs, Rlght 61A Appears Empty

hand. Srnaller McDonald'
female

\-/

10 Q118.1 Halr, Rlght hand mother 54A Appears Emp$

13 0128 Left hand, mother 02A Wood{lke spllnt'er

None E-ggg/e7g No dosaiption on vhl 71A Dark colored flecks-Not opened and
not photographed

None E-Z11te12O Debrls removed lrom sheet *4A Plecs of latex-llke rnatedd

on MBR floor

None E-2091O88 Flberdhgirs from Colette 47A Appears Empty

MacDonald's PJ toP, rlght

blceP area

Nona E52NB/OB7 No descrlptficn on vial 60A Stew.llke rnatsrisl end whlte
etyrofoem-llke matodal

None O89 Halrs, flb€rs removed from 101A Dark colored fleck

None E301/Q78 Halrs and flbere racovered by 109A Flber

lvory from vlclnltY-Ftnal
posltlon of cadavefs loft hantl
and arm; MBR

None D22gleg6 Halre, flbere, etc. 110A Straw-llke materlal and folFllke

Nona E124IOS3 Halrs' fibers

materlal

95A Appears Emp$

Qase 3:75-cr-00026-F Document agil-g Flled 09|LWL2 Page 2 ol2
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EXHIBIT 5

C 3.re.oe@[Um.F @mflft8fttflga6 fil@@gdgEz F$e1i.d'tz
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EXHIBIT #5
4- O-Q ! i Tr4raAai i t 2a.sti7

OEPARTTGNT OF DEFE'TSE
rillEo FOFC€I IT$TruTE OF PAflOL<'GY

w at{Noro oc 1016€000

llrLY lo
a?rElltd oa

2 April200l

AFIP-(IIIIEDNA (40-3le)

t4l3 f,ascglch Bot lcvEd
Buildiag 101
Roolwillo, MD 20850-3 125

Pbilip G. Cotnicr, Esq.
Silvaglatc & Good
83 Atlutic Avcnue
Bosto4 MA 021t0-3711

Rr: Unitcd Sbi6 v. JcfBsv R. McDonald

DcatrMr. Cormi6,

I vould likc to bform you rhrt on ki&y' 30 }vltrch 2001, I sttloptcd !o Etart proccssing canplc
ll2A(#1).

,{ccqdirg to Flviou! itralysis by MSgt GrBEt Gnharn, slidc I l2A ostrtaincd 4 brirs. HlirE #t,
2, and 3, approxjrutcly 3.1 sE! 6.1cEL and 2.7 cnc" respcctivcly, diil not appou b hlvc roob or
tissu. oa thcm. Erir t 4 war thonght !o bc sbout I 4.J c-ltl urd h-Ed r root witb ti6zuo s! iL
Eowcver. @oG tic covcr sllp sdr rEuovcd &om lhis clidg it wrs rwEslcd that thsE wt(!
rct&lly t hrirt of vsrying lzagtlu, thicbcsscs, atl sluilcs of bloorlerbrown on tLis sli&.
Thcr.fsrc, I wi[ rrccd b lool at esoh oflhr hsirs closcly to find thc orc that was oid to hlvc thc

tlot rtbchcd to it.

I would likc to ba advircd how you uould lih mc b procccil with thcsa brira, i.s. if you would
lilc rll I of thc hain proccsscd

If you haw rdditiotral inquiries, Pleasc fcel Atr b mntact mr 8t (301) 319-0236.

Sinccrln

cc: Brian MurtaSh, 8Bs, Gy fax)

,b-ra/,-*'l P,--e;
Jocquolhc S. laskb
Supavisory DNA Anal:nt
Arm?d Fotcrs DNA

Idcatifi cstion Latorrlcy

@ s:zsor-txtrffi #;P&*-td@/ln/42 pogo z d 2
Lt
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EXHTBIT 6

Case3:7sq{Xn2ff DcmemeoA€ Filed 09115/12 Pagelot4
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EXHIBIT #6
SIP-07-01 16i01 Fron:5 [VEnCLITE 1600D
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*ror@
t lrtl.fr sl*Fs ttt/

n.,rT o"
op *F

,G1r <

77/e *Ga * ?tts * laxizto sflrr srrt,rrs ztt 7v *strc4
Fry c:a+r-vrs seev 4t4ttt + )-,i qa #ut *sDeDrct zo ./ rirttz 

_-oZ?a,M<_ Wro Ft*r t)&tatd e)AF..e.< *?.2 Afr*aqs op 
"*tz -b* ,y ??tz. g frta4_Tltscesgr- .46r,rc_ (-hrs ee*r |'-ryt)1N*) t tec ?D €rt$.uttirr. ^f ap nrot.,iorar_ ,,j6, ,

rilzA - t.tE Hata!d AtaLt o ttu.oe attry Ai6 CitT2 i?e. oyg tttla.dJcA {.r/.t nJi.n

€ *b t/*.ta4-s at9 dral4g rlrt +"tt tal2 -1.-o c^c'aer2 
^tut 

/ar? tturt fr-G
CtLaga 14.cttt,r.uo ctlc.@l
tox oN lio otu an - l93lo '7at

tD du = aQ'tqe1
t d,- - ,6*<

caa, t)rr o.e - l94d t lO *t {l
'i ottt .q - l?#
I Dr.z 4. ' Z'7'4'

{a E (*,

' ?Rn'aa' fuD tP qtt's fuJ? ': T'*/#-
E'-cat wswr'/ 46*1r t*€tr'

Ot** s tu* 4r' t{tz o Ct ^-
Dr* rc--rlWo/Ct*ur z.je, Utfr|'-rtwfgtlrt a d*at tl*L o 6eaa-
V+r*tAs Flwf nt z(na' otaaf I Ot"te 'dt'YAll c4 - Ztll Hftc ?e 1*ean*y -to. A ott't' *4 'aext ttz't(t22

fl"t gfre' l"7P ?'b)o gt'

tW te ,lflti
cta-r/'rb(l,L nn qc.-rt hct ,c 'aa't I cE /a--

*##*trk1ft{,..-'"

J tt a/tt/ot ^ {o-..
l.,t 3121yfitt1 6 dt.4

/.6*, * A,Zc<.
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2

freestanding claim of actual innocence.  Finally, the Supreme Court has expressed doubt as to 

whether any prisoner can ever obtain habeas relief based on such a claim.1

II. FACTS ADDUCED AT THE EVIDENTIARY HEARING

A. Helena Stoeckley at the 1979 Trial

Trial in the case of United States of America v. Jeffrey R. MacDonald began on Thursday 

July 19, 1979, in Raleigh, North Carolina, with the Honorable Franklin T. Dupree presiding.  

TTr. 1200.2 The parents of Helena Stoeckley were subpoenaed by the defense in an 

unsuccessful effort to try to locate their daughter on Monday, August 13, 1979.  TTr. 4846.  

AUSA Jim Blackburn informed the Court that the Government had issued a subpoena for Helena 

Stoeckley and had the Federal Bureau of Investigation looking for her, but that she had not yet 

been located.  TTr. 4849.  At that time, Judge Dupree issued a material witness warrant for the 

arrest of Helena Stoeckley, and the FBI was instructed by AUSA Blackburn to apprehend her.  

GX 2000, 2001.  

While in Raleigh, the parents of Helena Stoeckley were interviewed by the defense team.  

GX 2201.2; HTr. 961-964.  Mrs. Stoeckley informed the defense team, “[s]he called up, must 

have been a year and a half ago, four o’clock in the morning, all befuddled.  She said somebody 

was chasing her and had taken her car keys.  Then it turned out she’d had a stroke.  We got her 

home, she was like a vegetable.  She couldn’t talk, couldn’t eat, her face quivered, saliva would

1 MacDonald’s motions under the Innocence Protection Act (“IPA”) for a new trial and for new DNA testing (DE-
176) were not part of the evidentiary hearing and thus are beyond the scope of this memorandum.  See Order DE-
266.  The Government renews its request that both motions be denied for the reasons explained in DE-212, DE-227, 
and DE-265.  The factual showings in those Government filings and the affidavits filed with them are an important 
part of the evidence pertaining to the § 2255 unsourced hairs claim.  The Government relied on them at the 
evidentiary hearing and also does so in this memorandum.
2 For purposes of this memorandum, citations designated “TTr.” reference the original trial transcript and those 
designated “HTr.” reference the evidentiary hearing transcript.  “GX” citations refer to physical or documentary 
Government exhibits, and “GXP” citations refer to photographic Government exhibits.  “DX” citations refer to 
defense exhibits.   
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run out of her mouth … after about three weeks she was improved, but still she was not quite 

right.”  HTr. 963; GX 2201.3.  She continued, “[s]he’s not at all like she used to be.  She’s a 

physical and mental wreck.  She’s not even a human being anymore. You find her now, sure 

she’ll talk.  She’ll always talk.  But I’m telling you, she’s gonna talk all kinds of nonsense.”  Id.

They discussed the MacDonald murders and Helena’s reaction to them.  HTr. 964.  Mrs. 

Stoeckley said that Helena was very hurt by the murders and told her that no hippie would do 

such a thing.  Id.  At that time, Mrs. Stoeckley believed that it was Prince Beasley who had put 

the idea of Helena’s involvement in the murders into her head.  Id.  She told the defense, 

“Beasley was her daddy image.  He had a terrific amount of influence over her.  She told me he 

had been up to talk to her right after it happened and then she said ‘Yeah, I’ve been thinking, and 

I don’t really know where I was that night.  I might have been there.’ And I just knew right then 

that Daddy Beasley had talked her into it.”  Id.

On August 14, 1979, FBI Special Agents Thomas Donohue and Special Agent Frank Mills

located Helena Stoeckley at the Oakway Trailer Community in Oconee County, near Walhalla, 

South Carolina, arrested her, and interviewed her.  HTr. 474-475; GX 2002.  Helena told the 

agents that she had consumed so many different drugs on the day of the MacDonald murders that 

she had no recollection of where she was or what she did that day.  Id.  Special Agents Mills and 

Donohue transported Helena Stoeckley to the Pickens County Jail for booking.  HTr. 477-489.  

No one else was in the car with Helena Stoeckley and Agents Mills and Donohue.  Id.  She was 

logged into the jail by Special Agent Donohue at 6:32 p.m., and fingerprinted.  Id.; GXP 2006-

2009, 2053-2074.  Special Agent Mills sent a teletype to the FBI’s Charlotte field office relaying 

the details of the arrest.  HTr. 483-484; GX 2003.  Helena Stoeckley spent that night at the 

Pickens County Jail, and on August 15, 1979, was released to the United States Marshals Service 
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trial.  HTr. 78-89, 969-981; GX 2201.  Helena told the defense team that she was not in the 

MacDonald house, nor did she have anything to do with the murders.  Id.  Mr. Segal had each of 

the “Stoeckley witnesses3” confront Helena one by one about the statements that she had 

allegedly made to them, but she did not change her story.  Id.  Helena was given a bologna 

sandwich and left by Segal and Smith with notebooks containing all of the crime scene 

photographs while the defense team left to give a status report to Judge Dupree.4 Id. at 977.      

At one o’clock, court reconvened and Wade Smith informed Judge Dupree that the defense 

would need more time to finish interviewing Helena.  TTr. 5496-97.  Because the Government 

had yet to meet with Stoeckley, Judge Dupree released the jury, to reconvene on August 17, 

1979, at nine o’clock in the morning.  Id.  The defense did not further interview Helena 

Stoeckley, and she was brought to the United States Attorney’s Office on the eighth floor of the 

Federal Building at approximately two o’clock for her government interview.  HTr. 980-81, 605.

Present for the government interview were United States Attorney George Anderson, First 

Assistant United States Attorney Jim Blackburn, Assistant United States Attorney Jack Crawley, 

and Department of Justice Trial Attorney Brian Murtagh.  HTr. 607-08, 721.  No one else was 

present during the interview, nor was it customary for a Deputy United States Marshal to sit in 

during an interview of a trial witness.  Id.  Helena Stoeckley told the prosecution team the same 

thing she had told the defense team, that she was neither present for, nor involved in the 

MacDonald murders.  HTr. 248-249, 610, 722-725.  At no time during the prosecution interview 

was Helena Stoeckley threatened. HTr. 248, 610-611, 912, 940, 947, 1124-1126; GX 2332, 

3 Jane Zillioux, Prince Beasley, James Gaddis, Red Underhill, Robert Brisenstine, and William Posey.
4 In an interview with Errol Morris, Wade Smith described Stoeckley as saying in the defense interview: “‘I don’t 
know anything about it.  I certainly wasn’t there.  And I think he did it.  And you promised me some food.  And no 
one has given me any food.  And you promised me I’d get something to eat.’  It had gone from sublime hope to 
deepest of ridiculous statements.  And she sat there, as she ate her sandwich, and leafed through the bloody 
photographs that were exhibits in the case and seemed completely and totally unmoved by them….And we had 
hoped that after she had some food, we would be able to persuade her.  But we never were.  We never were.  She 
stuck to that story.  And she certainly stuck to it when she testified.”  GX 7001.
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6076; DX 5113 at ¶10.  At the conclusion of her interview by the prosecution, Helena Stoeckley 

was returned to the Wake County Jail for the night because Judge Dupree refused to release her 

from custody pending her trial testimony.  TTr. 5506.

On Friday August 17, 1979, Helena Stoeckley testified before the jury from nine o’clock in 

the morning until almost one-thirty in the afternoon.  TTr. 5512-5678.  During this time, she 

detailed her extensive history of drug use. Id. at 5554. In her testimony, Stoeckley explained 

that the course of the day and night on February 16, she had six or seven intravenous injections 

of a mixture of heroin and opium, had used marijuana all day, and had taken a “hit” of mescaline 

shortly before midnight, which had been given to her by Greg Mitchell, with whom she had 

conversed in her driveway.  TTr. 5552-52. The next thing she recalled was returning to her 

house in a car driven by other soldiers at approximately 4:30 a.m.  TTr. 5555-57.  She denied any 

involvement in the murders and admitted that her knowledge of the killings was the result of 

what she heard on the radio news bulletin and what others had told her.  TTr. 5652-54. Helena 

told the jury about her involvement in witchcraft and the rituals she had performed involving the 

use of a candle. Id. at 5542-47, 5654-55. Stoeckley told the jury that she did own a blond wig, a 

floppy hat, and pairs of both white and brown boots of varying heights, but that she started to 

wear them less and less and eventually got rid of them altogether because they tied her to the 

murders, and people continuously approached her about being involved.  Id. at 5588-5604, 5644-

5646.

She recounted for the jury her various interviews with Army CID and Detective Beasley in 

both Fayetteville and Nashville, Tennessee.  Id. at 5604-5613.  She was questioned about her 

recollection of conversations with each of the “Stoeckley witnesses.”  Id. at 5557-5578, 5663-64.

At that time, she admitted to talking with her neighbor William Posey about the MacDonald 
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murders back in 1970, and stated that she could not recall her whereabouts on the night they 

were committed.  Id.  She recalled talking with Jane Zillioux, Red Underhill, Officer James 

Gaddis and CID Agents Dick Mahon and Robert Brisenstine in Nashville about the MacDonald 

murders, but did not remember what she said during those conversations.  Id.  Helena told the 

jury that each of the many times she spoke with the CID she told them the same thing: that she 

could not remember where she was during the murders.  Id.

She was shown several crime scene photographs while on the stand, including those 

depicting what she described as a “hobby horse,” those of Kristen MacDonald’s body in her bed 

after having been murdered, and a photograph of the MacDonald’s living room. Id. at 5579-

5582. Mr. Segal tried to get Helena to say that she recognized the photographs and the people 

and places therein, but she did not.  Id.  Helena told the jury that, when she had viewed the 

photograph of the “hobby horse” the day before her testimony during the defense interview, that 

it had appeared broken to her in the photograph, even though Segal openly challenged her on this 

fact in court. Id. at 5624-27.  Helena told the jury that she had never been to 544 Castle Drive 

before and had never seen the “hobby horse” in person.  Id.  After Helena Stoeckley denied 

recognizing those items or being at 544 Castle Drive, Mr. Segal asked to approach the bench, 

where he moved to treat her has a hostile witness and proceed as if on cross-examination.  Id. at 

5614-5618. At that time, Mr. Segal made representations to the Court that, during the defense 

interview the previous day, Helena had said that she had ridden the rocking horse and that she 

remembered standing at the end of the MacDonalds’ couch with a candle.  Id.  Segal also told 

Judge Dupree that Helena had stated she remembered standing outside of the MacDonald house 

and saying “My God, the blood; oh my God, the blood.”  Id. at 5616.  Mr. Blackburn then told 

the Court that not only had Helena said nothing of that sort during the prosecution interview, but 
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also that he had run into Wade Smith after both interviews the previous day and Mr. Smith had 

relayed to him that she had, similarly, said nothing helpful to the defense case during the defense 

interview.  TTr. 5617; HTr. 102-103, 109-114, 612-620.  Mr. Smith then responded to the Court 

that Mr. Blackburn was correct, that generally Helena had told the defense that she didn’t 

remember, but that several things that she said would give an “interesting insight into her

mind.”5 Id.  No other member of the defense team reported hearing any of the things Mr. Segal 

represented to the Court regarding Helena Stoeckley’s statements during the defense interview.  

HTr. 78-89, 102-103, 109-114, 969-981, 986-991; GX 2201.  Judge Dupree then asked Helena, 

in the presence of the jury, whether she had told the same thing to both the prosecution and the 

defense, and she stated that she had.  HTr. 5618-19.  When direct examination resumed, 

Stoeckley told the jury that she had had a dream where she saw a body on MacDonald’s sofa and 

she was holding a candle.  Id. at 5631-32.  She admitted to hanging funeral wreaths outside her 

home the week after the murders.  Id.

During cross-examination, Stoeckley told the jury that she had never been in the MacDonald 

apartment, did not know any member of the MacDonald family, and did not participate in the 

murders.  HTr. 5646-5648.  She further stated that her neighbor, William Posey, had tried to get 

her to say things about the murder that she didn’t want to say, and that he had offered to give her 

an alibi.  Id. at 5663-64.

5 When Mr. Smith was questioned about this exchange at the evidentiary hearing he stated: “Let me just put it this 
way, I was absolutely devoted to this case and upheld my role as counsel and I’m still devoted to this case, but I did 
not hear Helena Stoeckley say useful things for us.  It is certainly possible.  And I mentioned a while ago, maybe I 
was out of the room.  I do not know the answer.  But I can only speak for myself and that is that when I was present 
she did not say things that helped us.”  HTr. 114.  This is corroborated by the testimony of author Joe McGinniss as 
well. Mr. McGinniss stated: “You know, I talked to Wade Smith after the trial and he told me he felt that he had 
been between a rock and a hard place because he couldn’t stand up there and undermine his co-counsel by telling the 
court Mr. Segal’s not telling the truth, but on the other hand, he’s not – as an officer of the court, he’s not going to 
participate in trying to fabricate anything or put up – you know, say anything that was not true … he walked a fine 
line and he was very happy when he got to the other end.”  HTr. 990.   
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Once Helena Stoeckley finished testifying, she was released from federal custody, but placed 

under subpoena by the defense.  TTr. 5677-78, 5686-88.  The Court then proceeded to conduct a 

voir dire of the “Stoeckley witnesses,” in order to make a determination as to the admissibility of 

their testimony.  TTr. 5688-5774.  The first to testify was Jane Zillioux, a neighbor of Helena 

Stoeckley’s in Nashville.  TTr. 5688-5703.  Zillioux testified that Helena had told her she had 

been involved in “some murders” but that she didn’t know whether she committed them or not, 

and that she had been a drug user for so long that she couldn’t remember.  TTr. 5693-94.  Helena 

allegedly told Zillioux that she remembered being in the rain with three boys and being terrified.  

Id.  Helena had told her that she looked down and saw the blood on her hands and then went 

home and got rid of her clothing.  TTr. 5697.  Zillioux also testified that Helena had told her she

was wearing her wig and white boots, and remembers both of them getting wet in the rain.  TTr. 

5699.  Zillioux detailed for Judge Dupree her conversation with another neighbor, Bonnie 

Hudgins, and how Bonnie had told her that she knew it was the Green Beret murders that Helena 

had been involved in.  TTr. 5695.  On cross-examination, Zillioux admitted that Helena was 

shaky and almost incoherent at times during their conversation, and that she never said she 

committed the murders, only that she was “involved.”  TTr. 5701.

The second of the “Stoeckley witnesses” to testify was James Gaddis, a Nashville narcotics 

detective.  TTr. 5704-5710.  He told the Court that Helena had told him on different occasions 

both that she thought she had been there but had tripped out on mescaline and LSD, and also that 

she knew who had done it but wasn’t there.  Id. at 5704.  Several of the times she gave him 

information about the MacDonald murders she was under the influence of drugs.  Id. at 5707.  

On cross-examination, Mr. Blackburn drew out the inconsistencies in Stoeckley’s statements to 

Gaddis; that sometimes she said that she witnessed the murders but was not involved, sometimes 
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she told him she knew who was involved but couldn’t give him names, sometimes she said that 

she only had suspicions of who was involved, and sometimes she told him that Dr. MacDonald 

himself committed the murders.  TTr. 5708. 

Next, Red Underhill testified.  TTr. 5711-5715.  Underhill knew Helena Stoeckley from her 

time in Nashville and testified about an interaction that he had with Helena one day when he 

went to her house.  He told the Court that he had found Helena crying hysterically and all she 

could say to him was “they killed her and the two children.”  Id. at 5712-13.

Robert A. Brisenstine was an Army Polygrapher who interviewed Stoeckley about the 

MacDonald murders twice in April of 1970.  He testified that, during these interviews, Stoeckely 

vacillated between believing she was involved and denying any involvement.  TTr. 5715-5737.  

He told Judge Dupree that Helena “was convinced that she participated in the murder of Mrs. 

MacDonald and her two children; that she presently is of the opinion that she personally did not 

actively participate in these homicides, but may have been physically present at the time of the 

murders; [and] that prior to the homicide she had heard the hippie element was angry with 

Captain MacDonald as he would not treat them by prescribing methadone for their addiction to 

drugs.”  Id. at 5717.  Helena then retracted those statements and denied any knowledge of 

MacDonald, telling Brisenstine that she had been admitted to the hospital for drug addiction and 

“she was not always oriented as regards time, dates, and surroundings.”  Id. at 5718.  She further 

went on to explain the dreams she had been having were caused, she believed, by the large 

quantity of drugs she was consuming.  Id.  These dreams included seeing the word “pig” on a 

bed headboard, and a vision of MacDonald pointing at her and holding an icepick that was 

dripping blood.  Id. at 5719-20.  She told Brisenstine that she owned, at the time of the murders, 

a pair of white boots, a floppy hat, and a blond wig; and that she did display wreaths and wear 
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black the week after the homicides.6 Id.  She claimed to know the identities of the persons who 

killed the MacDonald family, and then later told him that she had been lying when she told him 

that because “four hippies could not have entered Captain MacDonald’s home without being 

observed by neighbors or causing dogs to bark.”  Id. at 5722.  The individuals she named as 

potentially having been involved were Don Harris, Bruce Fowler, Janice Fowler, Joe Kelley, and 

a black man named Eddie.7 Id.  Brisenstine testified that during both interviews Stoeckley was 

under the influence of drugs.  Id. at 5724-25.  He told Judge Dupree that, during these interviews, 

Stoeckley never told him anything about the crime scene or murders that he didn’t already know, 

or that would indicate an insider’s knowledge.  Id. at 5729.

After Brisenstine, the Court heard from Prince Beasley, the Fayetteville narcotics detective 

who Helena’s mother felt was responsible for putting the idea in Helena’s head that she had 

something to do with the MacDonald murders.   TTr. 5738-5751; see supra, at 3.  Beasley went 

to Helena’s apartment on the night after the MacDonald murders to ask her if she was involved.  

He told Judge Dupree that when he asked Helena whether or not she had participated in the 

crime she said to him, “in my mind, it seems that I saw this thing happen; but... I was heavy on 

mescaline.”  TTr. 5742.  He later went to Nashville to interview her again, at which time she told 

him “basically the same thing” that she had told him in Fayetteville.  Id. at 5744.  On cross-

examination, however, the prosecution brought to Beasley’s attention the statement that he had 

written after his Nashville visit.  In this statement, dated March 1, 1971, Beasley wrote:

“She stated that she did not remember anything that happened on the night of 
the murders except that she did remember getting into a blue car she thought 

6 These are all things that Helena, herself, had already told the trial jury during her testimony earlier that day.  
7 The FBI conducted an investigation into these and other individuals that Helena Stoeckley claimed had been 
involved in the MacDonald murders.  They were able to determine that none were viable suspects for a host of 
reasons.  See generally, HTr. 880-949 (Testimony of former FBI Special Agent Raymond Madden detailing his 
efforts to locate these named individuals), Government’s Response to Motion for New Trial: Memorandum of 
Points and Authorities, filed 7/13/84; Affidavit of Richard J. Mahon, filed 7/20/84; Government’s Response to 
Motion for New Trial, Appendix Volume I, Appendix Volume II, filed 7/20/84.  DE 117-4.
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was a Mustang and it belonged to one Bruce Fowler … She again told me she 
had no knowledge of this night after 12:30 a.m. and that she does not know 
for sure what happened … It is my conviction that she is involved in the 
MacDonald case or at least she thinks she is or that she is doing this just to get 
all the attention she possibly can.”  

TTr. 5747 (emphasis added).

The last of the “Stoeckley witnesses” was William Posey, Helena’s neighbor in Fayetteville.  

TTr. 5751-5774.  He told the Court that, on the night of the MacDonald murders, he had seen her 

come home in a blue mustang; knew her to wear white boots, a floppy hat and a blond wig; and 

saw the funeral wreaths outside her apartment the week of the MacDonald funerals.  Id. at 5753-

5755.  Approximately two days before his testimony at the Article 32 hearing he went to see 

Helena and she told him that all she did was “hold the light,8” and that she remembered a “kid’s 

horse thing” that wouldn’t “roll.”  Id. at 5759-5760.  She also told him that she was involved in 

witchcraft but that she was a “good witch.”  Id. at 5763.  On cross-examination, however, it was 

established that Posey had actually sought out Bernie Segal at his hotel during the Article 32 

hearing to tell his story.  Id. at 5765-5766.  After his Article 32 testimony, he was given $150.00 

by MacDonald’s army lawyer to help with his “moving expenses.”9 Id. at 5771; GX 2330.              

After hearing arguments regarding the admissibility of alleged out-of-court statements by 

Stoeckley to the “Stoeckley witnesses,” Judge Dupree stated that he would issue his ruling on 

Monday morning, and recessed court.  Id. at 5799.

8 At the Article 32 Hearing, Posey testified that he is the one who suggested to Helena “well, you could have just 
been holding the light, you know.” GX 2338.31-32.
9 On June 13, 1971, Posey was polygraphed to determine if he had been telling the truth during his Article 32 
testimony.  The polygraph examiner determined that several of Posey’s polygraph answers were untruthful and 
confronted him with that fact during a post-polygraph interview.  At that time, Posey admitted that he did not 
actually see Helena Stoeckley on the night of February 17, 1970, and the reason that he testified as such was that a 
month or two after the murders he had a dream that he saw her in that car.  He also admitted that the basis of his 
opinion that Stoeckley was involved in the murders was the way she talked about the murders, the fact that she was 
on drugs that night, the fact that she could not account for her whereabouts, and her manner of dress.  See GX 2331.    
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At the close of court on Friday August 17, 1979, Mr. Segal provided Helena Stoeckley with a 

subpoena and check for witness fees for subsistence over the weekend.  TTr. 5951.  Helena 

called Segal on Friday night to inform him that she was staying at the Downtowner Motel.  Id.

She had seen a television story about the testimony on Friday and wanted to ask Segal whether 

people had really said such things about her.  Id. at 5952.  Segal informed Stoeckley that the 

defense team and witnesses were moving to the Downtowner on Saturday, and that she would 

need to move to a different hotel, because it would be inappropriate for her to be in the hotel with 

the defense team.  Id.

On Saturday morning, August 18, 1979, Ernest Davis, Stoeckley’s fiancé, called Segal to 

inform him that they were moving to a different hotel, but did not tell him where they were 

going.  Id.  That evening, Helena Stoeckley called Judge Dupree at home and told him that she 

was “living in mortal dread of physical harm by Bernard Segal, counsel for the Defendant, and 

that she wanted a lawyer to represent her.”  TTr. 5980.  She told Judge Dupree that she was 

staying at the Journey’s End Motel.  Id.

Red Underhill also learned that Helena Stoeckley was staying at the Journey’s End Motel.  

TTr. 5919.  At that time, he got information from the motel manager that Helena had been 

involved in an altercation in the swimming pool with Ernest Davis, and had a black eye.  TTr. 

5953.  He called Mr. Segal to inform him of what he had learned.  TTr. 5952.  Mr. Segal then 

decided to send a member of the defense team, Wendy Rouder, to check on Helena.  TTr. 5954; 

HTr. 346.  

On Sunday, August 19, 1979, Wendy Rouder and Red Underhill went to the Journey’s End 

Motel.  TTr. 5897-5899, 5908, 5929; HTr. 346.  When they arrived, Helena had a black eye, and 

was disheveled.  TTr. 5898, 5908-5911; HTr. 347, 1075-1079; GX 2201.  Ernest was still 
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present, but left shortly thereafter to return to South Carolina.  TTr. 5930.  Because Ernest did 

not have any money for his return bus ticket, Red Underhill loaned him the bus fare.  TTr. 5926.    

Underhill and Rouder were told by the manager at the Journey’s End that, due to the 

disturbance, Helena was no longer welcome to stay there.  TTr.  5909, 5935; HTr. 347.  While 

Mr. Segal’s secretary made arrangements for Helena to check into the Hilton Hotel, Rouder 

stayed with Stoeckley at the Journey’s End.  TTr. 5931-5935; HTr. 347-349.  During that time, 

they discussed a variety of things related to the MacDonald murders. Helena allegedly told 

Rouder that she thought she could have been there that night and that after seeing the 

photographs of the rocking horse and of Kristen in her bed that the scene looked familiar.  Id.

Once the reservations were made at the Hilton, Rouder and Underhill drove Helena there and 

checked her in.  TTr. 5912, 5936; HTr. 349.  It was decided that Rouder could not stay at the 

Hilton with Helena, but Red Underhill would.  TTr. 5912, 5936.  Once Helena was checked in, 

the three drove back to the Downtowner so that Mr. Underhill could get his clothes.  TTr. 5937; 

HTr. 349-351.  While waiting for him in the car, Stoeckley and Rouder discussed the MacDonald 

murders again, at which time Helena allegedly said that she remembered standing at the end of

MacDonald’s couch holding a candle that was not dripping wax, but dripping blood.  TTr. 5937.  

When Rouder asked Stoeckley why she didn’t say that in court, Stoeckley told her that she 

couldn’t with those “damn prosecutors sitting there.”  TTr. 5937; HTr. 350-351.

Wendy Rouder then drove Stoeckley and Underhill back to the Hilton and dropped them off, 

but it was not fifteen or twenty minutes before she was called back to the Hilton to take 

Stoeckley to the hospital to get her nose treated.  TTr. 5944.  While there, Stoeckley allegedly 

met Lynn Markstein, a woman who was also being treated at the hospital Sunday evening.  DE-

126-2 at 13.  Markstein told defense investigators that Stoeckley had told her that evening that 

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 344   Filed 07/01/13   Page 17 of 200-4230-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 147 of 549 Total Pages:(681 of 1083)



15

she was at the MacDonald house on the night of the murders.  Id.  The defense, though they were 

aware of these alleged statements, chose not to produce Markstein at trial.  TTr. 6896-97.  After 

being treated at the hospital, Stoeckley returned to the Hilton, where she spent the night.  TTr. 

5899-5900, 5913-5916, 5921.  While at the Hilton Sunday night, and again on Monday morning 

before court, she and Red Underhill discussed the MacDonald case.  Id.  Underhill later testified 

that Stoeckley had told him during this time that she could name three individuals involved in the 

MacDonald case, but that she was afraid for her life so she would not.10 TTr. 5914. 

As Rouder and Underhill were helping Stoeckley change hotels on Sunday, Steve Coggins, 

law clerk for Judge Dupree, was busy trying to find a lawyer for Stoeckley.  TTr. 5980-5981.  It 

proved difficult to do on a Sunday afternoon, but he was able to secure the services of Jerry 

Leonard, who appeared in court on Monday to represent Stoeckley.11 Id.

On Monday morning, August 20, 1979, Judge Dupree issued his ruling as to the admissibility 

of the testimony of the “Stoeckley witnesses” at trial.  TTr.  5806-5815.  After careful 

consideration of the transcript of the witnesses’ testimony, the briefs of both parties, and all of 

the relevant case law he could find on point, he ruled “that these proposed statements do not 

comply with the trustworthy requisites of [Federal Rule of Evidence] 804(b)(3) or (b)(5); that far 

from being clearly corroborated and trustworthy, that they are about as unclearly trustworthy – or 

clearly untrustworthy, let me say – as any statements that I have ever seen or heard.”  TTr.  5807.  

10 This is the third time in less than 24 hours that Helena Stoeckley had told someone she was afraid.  Each time, it 
was fear of a different person, but none of them were members of the prosecution team.
11 Jerry Leonard wrote an affidavit prior to his testimony at the September 2012 evidentiary hearing in this case, 
which was later filed as DX 5113.   In that affidavit, he stated that he was responsible for securing lodging for 
Helena Stoeckley on Sunday, August 19, 1979.  This is in direct contravention to the testimony of Wendy Rouder 
and Red Underhill at trial, and the representations of Bernie Segal as established by the trial transcript.  See supra at 
13-15.  During his testimony at the evidentiary hearing, Leonard went into some detail about how he had picked 
Helena up at the federal building, and how she had spent Sunday night on a recliner chair in his living room.  HTr. 
1110.  He further stated that he checked her into the Hilton hotel himself on Monday August 20, 1979.  Id.  Again, 
this assertion is disproven by the testimony of the defense witnesses at trial regarding the events of that weekend. 
See supra at 13-15.   Leonard admitted as much during his testimony at the evidentiary hearing in September of 
2012.  HTr. 1177.  
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He noted that her statements, both in court and out of court, were “all over the lot.”  Id. at 5807-

5808.  Importantly, Judge Dupree also held that any hearsay testimony of the “Stoeckley 

witnesses” would be cumulative given that “[Stoeckley] has told everything – she told this jury 

everything that [the defense] proposed to show by these witnesses that she told them.”  Id. at 

5809.  He did permit the defense to call several of the “Stoeckley witnesses,” however, who had 

information regarding Stoeckley’s whereabouts and actions around the time of the MacDonald 

murders.  Id. at 5816-5821.  The defense proceeded to call Beasley, Zillioux, Underhill, Posey, 

and Gaddis, five of the six who testified on voir dire.12 TTr.  5822-6031.

Prince Beasley told the jury that he had seen Helena Stoeckley often during the relevant time 

period wearing a blond wig and floppy hat, and associating with two white men and a black man

wearing a fatigue jacket with E-6 stripes.  TTr. 5831-5833.  He testified that he was unable to 

locate Stoeckley on the night of the murders after receiving MacDonald’s description of the 

alleged intruders, but that he saw Helena at her house on the night after the murders and she was 

with at least three males in a car.  TTr. 5836.  Beasley stated that he called dispatch and told 

them he had some suspects in custody regarding the MacDonald murders and to come take a 

look, but that no one ever came.  TTr. 5839.  He also told the jury that Helena had, in fact, later 

given him the floppy hat and blond wig.  Id. at 5840.  Further, he identified a drawing of an 

individual Helena had named as a suspect in the MacDonald murders as Alan P. Mazzarole.13

Id. at 5859. Judge Dupree asked Beasley what the names of the individuals were who he saw 

with Stoeckley that night, but he could only name Greg Mitchell.  TTr. 5862.

Next, the defense called Jane Zillioux to testify before the jury.  TTr. 5867.  After covering 

some preliminary topics, how she knew Stoeckley and what her demeanor was like in Nashville, 

12 Only Army Polygrapher Robert Brisenstine was not re-called to testify in front of the jury.  
13 Later investigation by the FBI revealed that Mazzarole could not have been present for the murders because he 
was incarcerated at the time.  HTr. 926-929. See infra at 52.  
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Segal proceeded to ask Zillioux a series of questions about what happened during the portion of 

the defense interview of Helena Stoeckley that Zillioux witnessed on Thursday, August 16, 1979.  

TTr. 5872-5885.

Red Underhill was called to testify about his interaction with Stoeckley in Nashville, and 

more recently in Raleigh during trial.  TTr.  5890-5900.  Unable to get into evidence any of 

Stoeckley’s statements to Underhill in Nashville, Segal switched tactics and started having 

Underhill explain the events of the preceding weekend.  Id. at 5897.  Underhill explained when 

he had first seen Helena that weekend at the Journey’s End Motel,  and the time he spent with 

her at the Hilton, but when Segal began to ask him what Stoeckley said to him, the prosecution 

objected and the jury was sent out.  Id. at 5900.  Underhill detailed for Judge Dupree the events 

of the weekend and the things that Stoeckley said to him.  See supra at 13-15.

Segal then called Wendy Rouder to expound upon Underhill’s description of events and tell 

the Judge what statements Stoeckley had allegedly made in her presence.  Id.  After hearing the 

arguments of both sides, Judge Dupree further excluded this hearsay testimony and said, “but the 

picture emerges, though, of a person whose mind is so far impaired and distorted by this drug 

addiction that she has become and remains in an almost constant state of hallucination.  That she

is extremely paranoid about this particular thing, and that what she tells here in court and what 

she tells witnesses, lawyers in a motel room, simply cannot have attached to it any credibility at 

all in my opinion.  I think it is not as required by [Federal Rule of Evidence] 803(b)(3) clearly 

trustworthy.  It is perhaps the most clearly untrustworthy evidence that I have had put before 

me.”  TTr. At 5976-5977.  He went on to say that the jury, having heard Stoeckley testify and 

having heard most of the “Stoeckley witnesses” themselves, are in the best position to evaluate 

her credibility.  Id.  At a bench conference after this ruling, Judge Dupree informed counsel that 
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Helena had called him on Saturday night, and that he had, therefore, appointed Jerry Leonard to 

represent her.  TTr. 5980.  

Even though the alleged out-of-court statements of Stoeckley to Underhill and Rouder had 

been excluded, Judge Dupree permitted the defense to call two additional “Stoeckley witnesses” 

to testify before the jury.  William Posey testified, as he had during voir dire, that he saw Helena 

the night of the MacDonald murders, and told the jury about Helena’s manner of dress and 

actions after the murders.14 TTr. 5983-6031.  He also told the jury about Helena’s interest in 

witchcraft and her association with Alan Mazzarole.  Id. at 6000-6002.

The final “Stoeckley witness” heard by the jury was James Gaddis.  TTr. 6069-6077.  After 

having Gaddis describe the nature of his relationship with Stoeckley, namely that she was his 

criminal informant, Segal began a series of questions carefully crafted so as to convey the answer 

within the question. Id. at 6073. Objections were sustained as to most of the questions before 

Gaddis could answer, and so the examination proceeded more like a narrative by Segal of his 

own version of events. TTr. 6074-6077; see also DE-150 at 14. The prosecution did not cross-

examine Gaddis, and the defense moved on to its other witnesses, unrelated to Helena Stoeckley.  

Id. at 6077.                          

Helena Stoeckley and her lawyer, Jerry Leonard, remained in the courthouse, subject to 

recall, until Monday, August 27, 1979.  TTr. 6898-6899.  During this time, neither side was 

allowed access to Stoeckley, but Leonard did have conversations with Wade Smith regarding 

whether the defense would recall her as a witness.15 TTr.  6647; GX 7000.7.  Closing arguments 

14 The majority of Posey’s testimony was discredited by his own confession subsequent to a polygraph examination.  
See supra at 12 n. 9. 
15 The defense included DX 5084 in its pre-hearing submission.  It is the statement of a woman named Kay Reibold 
who was a friend of Jerry Leonard at the time of the MacDonald trial.  The statement claims that Reibold was asked 
by Leonard to chaperone Stoeckley in the courthouse during the trial.  It claims that, during that time, Stoeckley 
made incriminating statements to her.  She allegedly gave this statement to defense investigator Ted Gunderson in 
1980, witnessed by the office manager at Wade Smith’s office.  The defense, although aware of this statement for 
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were heard on August 28 and 29, 1979.  After only six and a half hours of deliberation, the jury 

found MacDonald guilty of two counts of second degree murder and one count of first degree 

murder.

B. Stoeckley’s 1982 statements to her mother

Helena Stoeckley died on January 9, 1983, from pneumonia and cirrhosis of the liver.  HTr. 

500.  The investigation into her statements, however, continued after her death.  As a part of this 

investigation, Special Agent Raymond “Butch” Madden contacted Mrs. Helena W. Stoeckley 

(Helena’s mother), and interviewed her on July 19, 1984.  HTr. 942; GX 2332-2334.  He 

interviewed her at her residence and she did not have any difficulties with her memory or sight.  

HTr. 946.  Mrs. Stoeckley told SA Madden that “when Helena came home after the MacDonald 

murders, [she] told her in a perfectly sober and non-drug state that [she] did not know anything 

about the MacDonald murders.”  Id.  She also relayed that her husband, Mr. Stoeckley, had 

questioned Helena after the MacDonald murders and told her to tell the truth, but that Helena 

told him, too, that she did not know anything about the murders.  HTr. 944; GX 2332.  It was 

Mrs. Stoeckley’s opinion that Helena could not have been involved because she was not violent 

and loved children.  Id.  Mrs. Stoeckley did not believe that Helena had been treated fairly by 

Ted Gunderson and Prince Beasley. Id.  She told SA Madden that Helena’s mind was “gone,” 

especially when she was drinking or doing drugs, and that when she was under the influence she 

often thought about the case but she was not involved.  Id.  It was Mrs. Stoeckley’s opinion that 

Helena was “used,” but she did not say by whom.  Id. at 945.  Mrs. Stoeckley said that, during 

the trial, “they” wanted her to take drugs to help her remember the details.  Id.  Mrs. Stoeckley 

more than 32 years, never sought to use it as part of its post-conviction claims of innocence.  The statement bears no 
signature or notarial acknowledgement.  Notably, the defense included it in the Pre-hearing Order, but chose not to 
argue it at the hearing or in its post-hearing brief after the affidavit and testimony of Jerry Leonard made no mention 
of any third party present during his representation of Stoeckley.  This statement should be given no weight.
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had saved all the newspaper articles about the MacDonald  trial, and when Helena returned home 

she allowed her to read them.  Id.  Helena struggled with drugs throughout the ‘70’s, and was 

committed to Dorothea Dix Hospital for mental health treatment.   Id.  When she was released 

from treatment in 1977 she moved home and she was “never right.”   Id.  Mrs. Stoeckley told SA 

Madden that she believed Helena enjoyed the attention that the MacDonald case had brought her, 

and that the only reason these issues kept arising is because Prince Beasley would not leave 

Helena alone.  Id.  Helena told her mother that her testimony at trial was the truth and that it was 

the extent of her knowledge.   Id. at 946.  Not long before her death, Helena was in terrible 

physical shape and that is when she gave a statement to private investigators in California, and 

told them that she thought she was at the murder scene.    Id.  At no time during this conversation 

did Mrs. Stoeckley ever tell SA Madden that Helena had been threatened by Jim Blackburn or 

any other member of the prosecution team. Id. at 947.  She also did not mention Helena telling 

her anything about a hobby horse. Id. at 948.  

C. Jimmy Britt

1. Personal life

In the decades between the trial and his affidavits in 2005-2006, much occurred in the life of 

Jimmy Britt, a Deputy United States Marshal who was present during parts of the MacDonald 

trial.  At the time of the trial, Jimmy was married to Mary Britt.  HTr. 222.  In the late 1980’s, 

Mary and Jimmy began to have marital troubles.  Mary found out that Jimmy had been cheating 

on her with another woman at the United States marshals Service, named Nancy Williams.  GX

2131.  Mary and Jimmy divorced in 1989, but the equitable distribution of their assets remained 

ongoing.  HTr. 241, 254-255; 2127, 2128.  On November 1, 1990, Jimmy Britt applied for 

retirement with the USMS, and in doing so, signed a ‘Statement Regarding Former Spouses,’ 
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at 3.  The day after Blackburn signed the waiver, Smith called him and told him he could come 

by his office and read the affidavit that the defense was going to file.  HTr. 645.  Blackburn 

didn’t even finish reading the affidavit before he confronted Smith with the falsity of the 

allegations and asked him how he could file such a thing.  Id. at 646.  Blackburn reminded Smith 

of Bernie Segal’s blatant misrepresentations to Judge Dupree at trial and asked him how he could 

just stand by. Several hours after that conversation, Smith called Blackburn and told him he was 

going to withdraw from the case.  Id.  Blackburn later consented to one of Smith’s law partners, 

Hill Allen, representing MacDonald.  GX 2013 at 5.  

D. FBI interview of Jerry Leonard

On March 22, 2006, after the filing of the § 2255 motion based on the Britt affidavit, the FBI 

interviewed Jerry Leonard, Helena Stoeckley’s attorney during the trial.  HTr. 1126; GX 6076.  

Leonard told the FBI that while Helena had gotten into a fight with her boyfriend and had 

reported to Judge Dupree that she had been harassed by Bernie Segal, she, at no time, informed 

him of any threats made to her by any member of the prosecution team.  Id.  Additionally, 

Leonard knew Jimmy Britt, and told the FBI that he never came to Leonard to report any threats 

made to his client, nor was it his understanding that Britt sat in on Helena Stoeckley’s interview.  

HTr. 1126-1128; GX 6076 at 2.  Leonard conveyed that he was a former law clerk to Judge 

Dupree and had a relationship with him such that if anything had been amiss during trial he 

could have reported it to him.  Id.

E. Affidavit of the elder Helena Stoeckley

In early 2007, Eugene Stoeckley allegedly had a conversation with his mother, the elder 

Helena Stoeckley, about his sister’s involvement in the MacDonald murders.  HTr. 284-285.  At 

this time, the elder Mrs. Stoeckley was in an assisted living facility and suffering from macular 
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degeneration, in need of oxygen therapy, and had ongoing heart problems.  HTr. 302.  According 

to Gene Stoeckley, it was then that his mother told him his sister had confided in her (during 

Helena’s last visit home in the fall of 1982) that she was present at the scene of the MacDonald 

murders.27 Instead of calling the FBI or any other law enforcement official with this 

information, Gene Stoeckley contacted Kathryn MacDonald, the defendant’s current wife, via 

the Jeffrey MacDonald website.  HTr. 306.  The two exchanged phone numbers and Gene called 

Kathryn during his lunch break on Friday, March 30, 2007.  Id. at 307.  Kathryn drove from 

Maryland down to North Carolina that same day, and on Saturday, March 31, 2007, Gene and 

Kathryn spent several hours over lunch discussing the case.  Id. at 308.  In the late afternoon,

they got in the car together and drove to Fayetteville so that Kathryn could speak to Mrs. 

Stoeckley.  Id. at 309.  While they were en route to the assisted living facility, Gene’s wife called 

his brother Clarence to tell him what was going on.  Id.  Clarence was not supportive of this 

undertaking and encountered Gene and Kathryn at the assisted living facility and protested their 

being there.  Id. at 310.  Gene and Kathryn persisted, however, and went in to speak with Mrs. 

Stoeckley.  Kathryn requested that a statement be prepared, and called attorney Hart Miles in 

Raleigh, who drove down immediately with his paralegal, Laura Redd.  Id. at 311.  While 

waiting on Mr. Miles and his paralegal, Kathryn MacDonald typed a draft of Mrs. Stoeckley’s 

affidavit on the assisted living facility’s computer.  HTr. 312-313.  Once Mr. Miles and Laura 

Redd arrived, Redd and Kathryn MacDonald took turns typing on the computer in the facility’s 

office until an affidavit was completed.  HTr. 413-414.  The affidavit was a total of 3 pages; the 

first two pages were typed in numbered paragraphs, 1 to 15.  DX 5051.  Neither of the first two 

pages was initialed by the elder Mrs. Stoeckley, nor were they numbered.  The third page was a 

27 This encounter between Helena and her mother occurred mere months before Mrs. Stoeckley’s interview with the 
FBI in which Mrs. Stoeckley was adamant that Helena was not involved in the murders.  See supra at 19-20. 
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signature page with the word “Untitled” centered at the top of the page, and “Page 1” centered at 

the bottom of the page.  Id.  There are no staple holes on the pages of the affidavit.  HTr. 698, 

700.  Gene allegedly read the affidavit to his mother and then allowed her to make corrections.  

HTr. 315.  According to Gene, “[s]he had the pen in her hand and I just placed her hand in the 

general area of the document where the line is.”28 HTr. 320.  The affidavit was signed by the 

elder Helena Stoeckley, Gene Stoeckley, and Grady Peterson, and notarized by Laura Redd.  DX 

5051. Mrs. Stoeckley’s signature was not on the signature line, rather, it was above and to the 

right, signed at an angle.  

Gene and Kathryn had arrived at the nursing home between three and four in the afternoon, 

and Hart Miles and Laura Redd arrived around six or six-thirty in the evening.  HTr. 320, 411.  

The time period from that the call to Hart Miles (after Gene and Kathryn had separately 

interviewed Mrs. Stoeckley) until the time the affidavit was completed was about six or seven 

hours, making the time of completion somewhere between nine and ten o’clock.  HTr. 416.

On May 6, 2007, the defense filed a Motion to Supplement Applicant’s Statement of 

Itemized Material Evidence, attaching Mrs. Stoeckley’s affidavit (DE-144-1) in support of their

previously filed 2255 motion.  DE-111. Upon becoming aware of this new affidavit by the elder 

Helena Stoeckley, the FBI requested a second interview with her.  HTr. 328.  Gene Stoeckley 

requested to be present during this interview.  HTr. 329.  During an interview on April 25, 2007, 

Mrs. Stoeckley told Special Agent Jim Cheroke that Helena loved children and old people, and 

that she believed Helena would do whatever Prince Beasley told her to do.  HTr. 329.  Mrs.

Stoeckley told Agent Cheroke that she had never made up her mind about MacDonald’s guilt.  

28 At the time of the affidavit, Gene Stoeckley was the one responsible for the care of his mother and often got her to 
sign documents that he needed.  HTr. 319-320.  
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HTr. 331.  At that time, Gene Stoeckley told Agent Cheroke that this interview was going quite 

differently than the earlier interview with Kathryn MacDonald and Hart Miles.  Id. at 332

F. Other events prior to evidentiary hearing

On May 21, 2007, Jerry Leonard wrote a letter to the Court regarding potential attorney-

client privilege issues with respect to Helena Stoeckley.29 HTr. 1215-1217; GX 7017.  The 

impetus for this letter was an ethics inquiry made by Hart Miles to the North Carolina State Bar.  

GX 7015.  This was the first time in the nearly 28 years since trial that any question had arisen as 

to Stoeckley’s confidential communications being relevant to this case.  HTr. 1221.      

Jimmy Britt died on October 28, 2008.  DE-149-2.  On November 4, 2008, the Court issued a 

detailed Order denying defendant’s motion to add an additional predicate and motion to 

supplement the statement of itemized evidence for failure to apply for, and receive, a pre-filing 

authorization from the Fourth Circuit.  DE-150 at 19.  The Court also denied MacDonald’s 

Motion to Expand the Record (DE-126), leaving only the original 2255 motion or ‘Britt claim’ 

for the Court’s gatekeeping consideration. DE-150 at 21-22.  With regard to the Britt claim, the 

court held that “MacDonald has not demonstrated that the Britt affidavit, taken as true and 

accurate on its face and viewed in light of the evidence as a whole, could establish by clear and 

convincing evidence that, but for constitutional error, no reasonable factfinder would have found 

MacDonald guilty of the murder of his wife and daughters.”  DE-150 at 46.  

On April 19, 2011, the Fourth Circuit reversed and remanded the case for further 

proceedings.  See infra at 165-166, 180-181, 190-191. Subsequently, the defense filed a Request 

for Hearing as to both the Britt and DNA claims on September 20, 2011.  DE-175.  The 

Government concurred with the request for hearing as to the Britt claim, but requested that the 

Court hold the issue of hearing on the DNA claim in abeyance until the Government responded 

29 The Government was not provided with a copy of this letter and did not learn of its existence until April 2012.  
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admissions to the witnesses.  HTr. 148.  Regarding his conversations with Jerry Leonard during 

trial, Smith clarified that, of the many “tantalizing” things that she had said to witnesses, none of 

them came from Jerry Leonard, but rather, from Wendy Rouder.  HTr. 153.  Smith recalled 

discussing his conversations with Jerry Leonard with Errol Morris in an interview for his book, 

and telling Morris that he would run into Jerry from time to time over the years and kid about 

whether Leonard had something helpful to tell him about this case, but that Leonard never made 

any disclosures to him about what Stoeckley might have told Leonard.  HTr. 154.  

Regarding the Britt affidavits, Smith testified that, before the evidentiary hearing, he had 

never seen Britt’s first affidavit, dated February 23, 2005.  HTr. 165-167; GX 2085.  Smith could 

not specifically recall if Britt first brought forth these allegations to the defense team before or 

after January 17, 2005.  HTr. 171.  Smith relayed his efforts to contact Geraldine Holden, stating 

that he learned her health was very bad and never got a chance to talk to her.  HTr. 171-172.  

With regard to his efforts to have Mr. Britt polygraphed, Smith testified that he was aware that 

the polygrapher, Steve Davenport, had suffered a stroke near the time of the Britt polygraph, did 

not have any records associated with the polygraph, and was now unavailable to answer 

questions as to whether he established a baseline for truthfulness before conducting the 

examination.  HTr. 184-185.

b. Mary Britt

The second defense witness was Mary Britt, former wife of Jimmy Britt.  She discussed 

how emotionally invested Britt was in the trial.  HTr. 225, 252, 265.  Mary Britt also said that 

Jimmy had told her the night before he went to get Stoeckley that he was going to South Carolina 

the next day to pick up a witness.31 HTr. 242.  She said that, while the trial was ongoing, Britt

31 There was no direction from the Court to bring Stoeckley to Raleigh until the morning of August 15, 1979, when 
Segal requested she be brought “forthwith.”  TTr. 5256-57.  This was the same day as the transport.  
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over Helena.  HTr. 328. He recalled the FBI interview of his mother after the completion of the 

affidavit, where she told Agent Cheroke that Helena loved kids and old people, and could not 

have hurt them.  HTr. 329 - 330.  He could not recall that his mother told Agent Cheroke that 

Helena never told her she was afraid of the prosecutor, but he did recall telling Agent Cheroke 

that the interview was going much differently than the one with Hart Miles and Kathryn 

MacDonald.  HTr. 332.  Gene Stoeckley testified that he was unaware of the interview that his 

mother had given to the FBI in 1984.  HTr. 336-341.

d. Wendy Rouder

The next defense witness to testify was Wendy Rouder.  She was a member of the 

defense team during the trial.  HTr. 345.  Rouder testified that she received a phone call 

indicating that Helena Stoeckley would need to be moved from her current hotel to another hotel 

during the trial.  HTr. 346.  Rouder said that she went to the Journey’s End Motel with Red 

Underhill, picked up Stoeckley, and moved her to the Hilton.  HTr. 348-349; See supra at 13-15.

During this time, Stoeckley allegedly made statements to Rouder implicating herself in the 

MacDonald murders.  Id.  Rouder testified about an affidavit created in 2005 in response to 

Kathryn MacDonald informing her of the Britt Allegations.  HTr. 351-357.  She admitted that the 

affidavit was somewhat different from her voir dire testimony at trial.  HTr. 357.  On voir dire, 

she had testified that Helena told her she couldn’t tell the truth because of “those damn 

prosecutors sitting there,”  but in her affidavit, she added “they’ll fry me” or “burn me” or “hang 

me,” stating that she didn’t remember those additional words until Kathryn MacDonald 

contacted her.  HTr. 357.  She admitted that she made notes about her conversation with Helena, 

and used them to testify on voir dire at trial, but that the phrases “fry me,” “burn me,” and “hang 

me,” did not appear in her voir dire testimony, even though Segal would likely have asked her 
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about them had they been in her notes.  HTr. 376, 388.  Rouder testified that she did not prepare 

the affidavit herself, rather, Kathryn MacDonald prepared it and faxed or mailed it to her.  HTr. 

366.  She testified that the only thing on the last page of her affidavit, DX 5080, is her signature 

line and the notary seal, and that she did not make any amendments to the affidavit once she 

received it, she just signed it as is.  HTr. 367.  She could not say that she was certain that the 

contents of the affidavit, as they appear on DX 5080, are like they were when she signed it.  HTr. 

368.  Additionally, Rouder admitted that her memory was likely better when she testified on voir 

dire the day after the alleged events occurred than it was when she signed the affidavit in 2005.  

HTr. 368-369.

e. Laura Redd

Laura Redd, the paralegal for Hart Miles who notarized Mrs. Stoeckley’s affidavit,

testified next.  She recalled leaving Raleigh to drive to Fayetteville around two or three o’clock 

in the afternoon on the day of the interview. HTr. 401.  Redd testified that when she arrived, it 

was a joint effort between her and Kathryn MacDonald to get the affidavit typed.  HTr. 403-404.

On cross-examination, Redd admitted that the first two pages of the affidavit were prepared on 

one computer and the signature page on another.  HTr. 414.  She testified that from the time that 

she got involved until the affidavit was completed was six or seven hours.  HTr. 416.

f. Sara McMann

The next defense witness was Sara McMann.  Mrs. McMann and her husband allowed 

Helena Stoeckley to live with them for a time just after Helena’s son was born.  HTr. 420-421.

At some point, Mrs. McMann realized that she was Helena Stoeckley from the MacDonald case 

that had been in the newspapers.  HTr. 422.  During direct, McMann was adamant that she and 

Helena both knew MacDonald was not guilty and that McMann wanted to see him freed.  HTr. 
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424.  McMann testified Helena and three men went to “rough MacDonald up” and told her that 

she could become a wizard in an occult group if she went with them.  HTr. 435-436.  On cross-

examination, McMann admitted to writing to the defendant and telling him that she knew he was 

innocent prior to her testimony at the hearing.  HTr. 439.  She testified that she was in court to do 

her part to help him.  HTr. 440

2. Bench conference regarding Jerry Leonard

Next, the defense called Jerry Leonard to the stand.  HTr. 443.  A bench conference was 

held at which Mr. Widenhouse informed the Court that his understanding was that Mr. Leonard 

would assert the attorney-client privilege.  HTr. 444.  A discussion ensued about the relevant 

case law and the Government requested that, in light of the First Amendment, that the 

conversation regarding the law of attorney-client privilege be held in open court.  HTr. 447, 452, 

461.  Additionally, the Government made clear that it did not have any opposition to the 

privilege being lifted and Mr. Leonard being allowed to testify regarding his conversations with 

Helena Stoeckley.  HTr. 448, ln. 18-19.  The hearing was recessed for the evening so that the 

Court could have an opportunity to read the relevant case law.  HTr. 462.  The next morning, the 

Court, having reviewed Swidler & Berlin v. United States, 524 U.S. 399 (1998), ruled that the 

privilege survived Helena Stoeckley’s death.  HTr. 467.

3. The Government’s case

a. Frank Mills

Frank Mills, a retired Special Agent for the FBI, testified that he was assigned to the 

Greenville, SC, office at the time of the MacDonald trial in 1979.  HTr. 470.  He received a 

phone call from the U.S. Attorney’s Office in Raleigh and a teletype from the FBI Office on 

August 13, 1979, informing him of the bench warrant for Helena Stoeckley.  HTr. 471; GX 
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witnesses, was also polygraphed by the CID, which detected deception when Posey said that he 

did not lie at MacDonald’s Article 32 hearing.  HTr. 818-21; GX 2331.  Ivory testified that 

Posey, during his post-polygraph interview, admitted that he did not actually see Helena 

Stoeckley on the night of the murders, as he had previously testified.  HTr. 821-822.

Ivory also testified about his tape-recorded interview with Jeffrey MacDonald on April 6, 

1970, and how MacDonald said that he was the one who put the pajama top on top of Colette’s 

chest.  HTr. 872-873.  With regard to the unknown fibers and hairs, Ivory testified that an 

investigator would generally be unable to determine when any fiber came to be present in the 

house, but that with respect to the threads from the pajama top, they were able to say for certain 

that they were deposited there the night of the murders given the evidence of the struggle and the 

testimony of the defendant that the shirt was his and it was ripped that night.  HTr. 877-878.

m. Raymond “Butch” Madden

After Ivory, the Government called former FBI Special Agent Raymond “Butch” Madden to 

testify.  Madden explained that he was tasked with investigating information given to the FBI by 

the MacDonald defense team during post-conviction proceedings.  HTr. 881.  This mainly 

involved investigating various statements of Helena Stoeckley naming individuals who may have 

participated in the MacDonald murders—Greg Mitchell, Dwight Edwin Smith, Shelby Don 

Harris, Bruce Johnny Fowler, and Allen Mazerolle.  HTr. 882-883.  Madden testified that he also 

interviewed both Helena Stoeckley and her mother, the elder Helena Stoeckley, as well as 

defense investigators Ted Gunderson and Prince Beasley.  HTr. 883.  The interviews with 

Helena Stoeckley occurred over a two-day period in September of 1981.  HTr. 884.  During the 

first interview, Helena told Madden, along with SA Frank Mills, that Beasley had arrested her 

fiancé Ernest Davis in South Carolina and taken him to Fayetteville, and that he had promised to 
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bail Ernest out if Helena would go with him to Ted Gunderson’s office in Los Angeles and give 

a statement.  HTr. 887-888.  He also promised her that they would pay to relocate Helena and 

Ernest to California and that they would find them jobs, financing, and new identities.  Id.

Madden testified that Helena told him she was interviewed in California for a period of three to 

four days from the early morning into the late evening for more than twelve to fifteen hours a 

day.  HTr. 889.  Madden further testified that, as an experienced investigator, this type of 

interrogation would be considered unethical, if not illegal, because it could lead people to say 

things that were untrue.  Id.  During his first interview with her, Stoeckley told Madden that she 

was not involved in the MacDonald murders and signed a statement to this effect.35 HTr. 891.  

The next day, Helena gave Madden a second interview, at which time she told him that the 

statements she made to Ted Gunderson were things she thought or dreamed happened, not things 

she recalled, and further, that she still does not know where she was during the murders.  HTr. 

892.  Madden testified that Stoeckley informed him that Beasley brought Fred Bost to see her 

and that the two of them were working on a book deal related to the MacDonald case.  HTr. 910.  

The profit split for the book deal was supposed to be twenty percent for Helena, twenty percent 

for Beasley, and the rest divided between Bost and a publisher.  Id.  At that time, Beasley told 

Helena only to deal with him and not to talk to anyone from the FBI or the Department of 

Justice.  Id.  Madden testified that Helena felt used by Prince Beasley and Ted Gunderson,  At no 

time during their conversations did she ever mention being threatened by the prosecution or Jim 

Blackburn.  HTr. 912.  Helena gave Madden copies of letters she had written to Ted Gunderson 

telling him that she felt he had used her as a pawn and coerced her into signing the defense 

statements.  HTr. 913-915.

35 All of the documents discussed in SA Madden’s testimony are available in the Joint Appendix to the Fourth 
Circuit at the citations given in the hearing transcript.  
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Madden also conducted an interview, audio-recorded and later transcribed, of Ted Gunderson 

and Prince Beasley regarding the statement they took from Helena Stoeckley.  HTr. 917. 

Madden testified that Gunderson admitted to spending a day and a half interviewing Stoeckley 

for hours on end before she would agree to give them a written statement, and that her statements 

were disjointed and disorganized so he retyped them and had her sign the 53-page statement.  

HTr. 920-923.  During the interview with Gunderson, Madden stated that Gunderson told him he 

had contacted several individuals about a book or movie deal regarding the MacDonald murders.  

HTr. 935-936.  Madden testified that he also talked to Beasley about the book deal with Fred 

Bost that Helena had told him about, and Beasley confirmed the percentage split that Helena had 

quoted.  HTr. 937.  The interview Madden conducted with Beasley and Gunderson was seventy-

eight transcribed pages, but at no time during that interview did either of them mention that 

Helena had reported any threat to her by Jim Blackburn.  HTr.  940.      

Gunderson had given Madden the names of individuals Helena had implicated in the 

MacDonald murders (Bruce Fowler, Greg Mitchell, Don Harris and Allen Mazerolle) but told 

him that he had not run down those leads because he had not been paid to do so.  HTr. 926.  

Madden testified that he then conducted an independent investigation into the possibility of these 

individuals being involved and was able to learn that during the MacDonald murders Allen 

Mazerolle was in jail.  HTr. 926-929.  With regards to Dwight Edwin Smith, Madden was able to 

interview him and he denied any involvement in the murders and stated that he did not know the 

other named individuals.  HTr. 929-931.  Madden testified that Shelby Don Harris was 

interviewed and said that he knew Helena Stoeckley, but that he had nothing to do with the 

murders and volunteered to take a polygraph examination.  HTr. 932- 934; See infra at 135, 140.
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Madden also had occasion to interview the elder Helena Stoeckley on July 19, 1984, as a part of 

his investigation.  HTr. 940; GX 2333, 2334, 2332.  This interview was conducted after the death

of her daughter Helena.  HTr. 942.  He testified that Mrs. Stoeckley told him that the younger 

Helena told her, her husband, and Bernie Segal that she didn’t know anything about the murders.  

HTr. 943-944; GX 2332.  Mrs. Stoeckley believed that Helena could not have been present 

because she was nonviolent and loved children, and that she was not treated fairly by Gunderson

and Beasley.  Id.  Mrs. Stoeckley told Madden that Helena’s mind was “gone,” especially when 

she was under the influence of drugs, and that when doing drugs she thought about the case but 

that she was not involved.  HTr. 945; GX 2332.  Mrs. Stoeckley said that she saved all the 

newspaper clippings regarding the trial and allowed Helena to read them.  Id.  She also believed 

that Helena enjoyed all the attention from the MacDonald case and that when she asked her why 

she gave a statement to defense investigators, Helena told Mrs. Stoeckley that she thought she 

was at the murder scene.  HTr. 945-946; GX 2332.  Madden testified that, at the time of the 

interview, Mrs. Stoeckley was in good health, living at home, and appeared to have all her 

faculties.  HTr. 946.  At no time during their conversation did Mrs. Stoeckley ever mention a 

threat to Helena by Jim Blackburn.  HTr. 947.  

n. Joe McGinniss

The last witness for the Government was Joe McGinniss, author of Fatal Vision, the 1984

book about the MacDonald trial.  McGinnis was approached by MacDonald to come to the trial 

and write a book about it, in exchange for MacDonald receiving a percentage of the royalties.  

HTr. 954-955.  He was given unfettered access to any “incidents, characters, dialogues, action 

scenes and situations” that he desired in connection with the publication of the book.  HTr. 955.  

He joined the trial team and lived with them at a fraternity house in Raleigh during the trial.  
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persons, as well as circumstances… In essence, then, Dr. MacDonald, in 
personal and social adjustment is in need of continuous consistent 
psychotherapeutic intervention coupled with psychiatric attention.

HTr. 1085-1086; GX 6075.

On cross-examination, McGinniss was asked whether he had read the psychiatric evaluation 

of Dr. Sadoff, prepared for the defense at trial, in which he stated that he could not see anything 

in MacDonald’s make-up that could account for the homicide.  HTr. 1088.  McGinniss testified 

that he had actually talked to Dr. Sadoff after the trial and Sadoff told him that if he had known 

then the things that he learned later about MacDonald’s Eskatrol use and other matters, that his 

opinion would have been very different.  HTr. 1089.

4. Jerry Leonard testimony

After McGinniss testified, the Government rested its evidence, and Mr. West, attorney for 

Jerry Leonard, made another plea to the Court to take Leonard’s testimony in camera or in a 

closed courtroom.  HTr. 1096.  The Government opposed this motion, and requested that the 

testimony be taken in open court.  HTr. 1096-1106.  The Court agreed, and Jerry Leonard was 

then called as a defense witness.  HTr. 1106. 

Leonard testified for the defense on direct that he was called by Judge Dupree’s office one 

weekend during the MacDonald trial and asked to represent Helena Stoeckley, who was a 

material witness.  HTr. 1108-1109.  He testified that he picked her up late on a Sunday 

afternoon, and couldn’t recall from where, but thought that it might have been the federal 

building.  HTr. 1109.  Leonard claimed that he had to find her lodging and so he took her to his 

house, and she slept on a recliner chair at his house that night.  HTr. 1109-1110.  Leonard stated 

that he had to drive her to court on Monday morning and that, on the way there from his house, 

he checked her in to the Hilton Hotel.  HTr. 1110.  He testified that he stayed with her in the 
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assigned room in the courthouse almost all day, but couldn’t remember if they went out for 

lunch.  HTr. 1111.  Leonard couldn’t remember if he brought up the issue of the statute of 

limitations or if Stoeckley did.  HTr. 1112.  They also discussed what her testimony would be if 

she were to take the stand, and she told him that she did not remember anything about the 

evening of the murders.  HTr. 1112-1113.  Leonard alleged that, later that day, Stoeckley asked 

him what he would do if she told him she were at the MacDonald house, and then she told him 

she had been there.  HTr. 1114.  He claimed that she told him that while she was in the 

MacDonald house that the phone rang and she answered it, and she told him about a hobby 

horse.  HTr. 1115-1116.  He did not give any further specific details from memory during his 

testimony, rather, Mr. Widenhouse pulled Leonard’s affidavit up on the courtroom monitor and 

had Leonard read it into the record.  HTr. 1116-1124.  After reading his affidavit into the record, 

direct examination abruptly ended and the Government proceeded to its cross-examination.  HTr. 

1124; DX 5113.

Leonard was first asked whether Stoeckley, at any time, represented to him that a member of 

either the defense or prosecution teams had threatened her, and he said that she did not.  HTr.  

1124-1125.  He recalled speaking with the FBI in 2006 and telling them that Stoeckley had not 

told him of any threats.  HTr. 1125-1126.  Leonard could not remember, however, the exact 

timeframe of this interview, nor did he recall that its purpose was to ask about whether Jimmy 

Britt ever came to him and told him about threats to Helena Stoeckley by the prosecution.  HTr.  

1126-1127.  He testified that he never received any information that Jimmy Britt sat in on any 

interview with Helena Stoeckley.  HTr. 1127-1128.  

Leonard stated that it is his opinion that MacDonald did not receive a fair trial because of 

how Bernie Segal conducted himself in front of the jury.  HTr. 1129-1131.  He was then shown a 
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copy of Government’s Exhibit 7000.1, an excerpt from Errol Morris’ book detailing a 

conversation between Jerry Leonard and MacDonald defense investigator John Dolan Myers 

about five months after the MacDonald trial.  HTr. 1132.  Leonard did not recall the date of this 

interview, nor did he recall telling Myers that he did not feel the prosecution had proved its case 

and that MacDonald had been “screwed.”  HTr. 1134-1135; GX 7000.1.  Leonard was then 

questioned about statements he made to Errol Morris concerning the composition of the 

MacDonald jury and Wade Smith’s chances of winning the trial, but could not specifically recall 

making those statements to Errol Morris, even though he admitted that the interview with Morris 

had taken place only six months prior to his testimony.36 HTr. 1136-1137.

Leonard was questioned about how he came up with the date of August 19, 1979, as the day 

he was appointed to represent Helena Stoeckley and said that he “put it together.” HTr. 1139-

1140.  He admitted that when he met with the Government in preparation of the evidentiary 

hearing on August 24, 2012, that he did not know at that time what date his representation began, 

but thought it was Saturday night.  HTr.  1139-1140.  He further stated that he went back to try to 

determine the date when he was asked to prepare his affidavit for the evidentiary hearing.  HTr. 

1142. When he spoke with author Errol Morris, Leonard speculated as to the reasons Judge 

Dupree appointed him to represent Helena Stoeckley.  GX 7000.2; but see TTr. 5980-81.

36 Leonard told Morris that given that the jury was composed of people from Eastern North Carolina, that would 
mean “farmers” and “rednecks.”  HTr. 1136-37; GX 7000.2.  Even though his interview with Morris was less than 
six months before the evidentiary hearing, Leonard could not remember telling Morris about the jury, however, he 
did admit that it “sounds like something I might have said.”  HTr. 1136.  The jury was actually composed of mostly 
educated individuals, including an accountant, a chemist, the son of a prominent doctor, a Green Beret Sergeant, and 
a retired North Carolina State policeman.  HTr. 957.
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Leonard was next questioned about his interview with FBI Special Agents Jim Cheroke and 

Andy Thomure.  He did not recall telling them that the statute of limitations may have been a 

factor in Judge Dupree appointing him to represent Stoeckley.  HTr. 1143; GX 6076.  He was 

next asked about the statement in his affidavit that, at the time of his appointment, Stoeckley had 

already testified in front of the jury, and whether that was his clear recollection.  HTr. 1147.  

Leonard responded that he only recently found out she had actually testified in front of the jury.  

Id.  He could not recall telling agents Cheroke and Thomure that he did not remember Stoeckley 

testifying in open court.  HTr. 1148.  He admitted that the first time he heard that Stoeckley had 

testified in front of the jury was when Hart Miles told him that during the course of Miles’ 

representation of Jeffrey MacDonald, which began in 2005.  HTr. 1149.  He could not recall the 

date of his interview with Hart Miles, and thought that it was after his interview with the FBI, but 

then conceded it must have been before, since he told the FBI agents that he had been 

interviewed by Hart Miles.  HTr. 1149. 

Leonard was questioned about additional statements made to Errol Morris.  HTr. 1151.  He 

said that it was possible he had told Morris that Judge Dupree would not let Stoeckley testify 

because of her past drug use. He said “I could have.  You know, what happens is you find out 

stuff later and then you confuse that with what actually you knew at a particular time.” HTr. 

1152; GX 7000.5.  When asked about his presence in the courtroom during Judge Dupree’s 

ruling on the Stoeckley witnesses, Leonard could not recall being present but said that he 

“apparently” was because he appears in the transcript at a bench conference that day.  HTr. 1154.  

Additionally, he admitted that, as recently as his conversations with Errol Morris, he was under 

the impression that Stoeckley had testified outside the presence of the jury, but then admitted that 

he told Morris she had not testified at all.  HTr. 1157; GX 7000.8.  He did recall telling Morris 
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that he just remembered sitting there and it “seemed pretty boring.”  HTr. 1159; GX 7000.8.  The 

following colloquy ensued between Mr. Leonard and Government counsel:

Q. All right.  So, at the time that you were speaking to Errol Morris 
in 2012, you seem to be wondering whether you knew she had testified 
at all, whether you knew in 1979 that she had testified at all.

A. I don’t – I can’t testify to you that I knew then that she had 
testified. 

Q. All right.

A. My – and then you hear things and obviously I heard that she had 
testified and I was thinking surely she did not testify before the jury.  
And Judge Dupree’s statements could have been – well, I’m making 
explanations, but just because it was said at a bench conference where 
there were as many lawyers as you have here or maybe as many, that I 
heard it.  I mean, I could have been sitting over where the clerk sits, 
you know. 

Q. So, as I understand your testimony, you’re saying that it’s 
sometimes difficult to distinguish what you learned in 1979, and what 
you’ve learned since?

A. Yeah, and that’s the danger.  And I haven’t talked to – I’ve tried 
real hard not to talk to people about this.  I’ve tried real hard not to –
I mean, I’m talking about the trial in general, although I have 
obviously.  And what happens is you hear stuff at a later date and it 
all becomes part of what you know and it’s hard to peel away the 
context that you heard one thing from the other.

HTr. 1159-1160 (emphasis added).  

Leonard agreed that he told Agents Cheroke and Thomure in 2006 that he had to secure 

lodging for Stoeckley at the Hilton, and that Judge Dupree provided a court allowance to cover 

the duration of her stay.  HTr. 1161-1165; GX 6076. When confronted with portions of the trial 

transcript proving that it was Wendy Rouder and Red Underhill of the defense team who 

checked Stoeckley in to the Hilton on Sunday, Leonard stated that it was still his memory that he 

had done so.  HTr. 1165-1178.  When confronted with the fact that Stoeckley was already 
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staying at the Hilton when he was appointed he stated: “I don’t remember that, I really don’t.”  

HTr. 1175.  

Next, Leonard was asked about the statement in his affidavit concerning his conversation 

with Stoeckley about the statute of limitations and how he remembered telling her it was “up in 

the air.”  HTr. 1178.  He did recall telling Agents Cheroke and Thomure in 2006, and telling 

Errol Morris in 2012, that there was a potential ten-year statute of limitations, six months of 

which would have been left at the time of trial, but stated that he has since realized that what he 

told Cheroke, Thomure, and Morris was an incorrect legal proposition.  HTr. 1178-1181; GX 

7000.8.  He recalled wanting to keep Stoeckley off the stand because she was “all over the 

place.” HTr. 1182.  When asked if Monday, August 20, 1979, was the first day of his 

representation of Helena Stoeckley, he replied that based on the transcripts he had read, that was 

correct.  HTr. 1184-85.

Leonard was next questioned about the preparation of his affidavit, and he testified that he 

prepared it himself, only a few days before the evidentiary hearing began.  HTr. 1186-1188.  He 

stated that Stoeckley’s mention of the hobby horse was not necessarily connected to her presence 

at the crime scene, but just a random statement.  HTr. 1188.  He also mentioned that he had been 

given access to the crime scene photographs himself during the trial, and saw the photograph of 

the horse, and that in the photograph it appeared broken to him.  HTr. 1189-1190.  Leonard was 

then asked to recall the specifics of what Helena Stoeckley had told him, without the aid of his 

affidavit on the courtroom monitor, and was able to say that she told him she was a member of a 

cult who went to the MacDonald house, but was unable to give the level of detail present in his 

affidavit.  HTr. 1191-1194.  Leonard further testified that Stoeckley had told him that there were 

four or five males with her at the MacDonald house, but that he did not put that in his affidavit 
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and that he “just added that number” to his testimony at the evidentiary hearing.  HTr. 1199.  He 

stated that although he did not put it in his affidavit, he had conversations with Stoeckley about 

how she could help herself by giving information to the government.  HTr. 1201.  

Leonard testified that at the time Stoeckley allegedly made these admissions to him, he never 

brought it up with the Court or asked the State Bar for guidance on the issue.  HTr. 1201-1203.

He admitted that during his interview with the Government in August of 2012, he stated that he 

didn’t remember needing to talk to anybody about Stoeckley’s statements at the time of the trial.  

HTr. 1207.  He did not recall ever having a conversation about the case with Wade Smith.  HTr. 

1206; GX 7000.7.  Leonard testified that he did try to contact the State Bar in 2007, but then 

admitted that it was actually Hart Miles, attorney for MacDonald, who had made the inquiry.  

HTr. 1214-1215; GX 7017, 7015.  Similarly, Leonard stated that he was aware that Helena 

Stoeckley died in 1983 but that her death did not change his opinion regarding attorney-client 

privilege and whether he should come forward with any information.  HTr. 1212. He testified 

that neither the decision regarding the Supreme Court case involving Vince Foster37, nor the 

North Carolina case involving Raleigh attorney Rick Gammon38 caused him to feel that he 

needed to come forward with any information regarding Stoeckley’s statements.  HTr. 1217-

1221.  Leonard testified that his representation of Stoeckley “seemed boring,” and the fact that 

she had allegedly made admissions to him in one of the most famous murder cases in North 

Carolina did not trigger a response in him because she had told so many conflicting stories.  HTr. 

1222.

Leonard admitted the truth of statements made to author Errol Morris, specifically, the 

following:  “Honestly, my memory is not a hundred percent and for anything that I say to be 

37 Swidler & Berlin v. United States, 524 U.S. 399 (1998)
38 In re Miller, 358 N.C. 364 (2004)

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 344   Filed 07/01/13   Page 65 of 200-4255-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 172 of 549 Total Pages:(706 of 1083)



63

reliable, even as I’m trying to fill in the facts for you, is fairly dangerous I think because honestly 

I’m wrong on some key facts” and “I’d like to be a little shining light but I just don’t know that I 

can.” HTr. 1223; GX 7000.7, 7000.8.  

The Government then asked to approach the bench and tendered an exhibit to the Court,

without asking Mr. Leonard about it in open court, offered as part of the evidence as a whole in 

considering the likely credibility and probable reliability of Mr. Leonard’s evidence. HTr. 1225.  

This was GX 7010, the North Carolina Supreme Court decision in 1995 publicly censuring 

Leonard for:

“(1) his behavior while publicly intoxicated in Key West, Florida which 
resulted in his arrest and a negotiated plea of nolo contendere to the criminal 
offense of trespass after warning; (2) his behavior while publicly intoxicated 
in Raleigh, North Carolina which resulted in his conviction of the criminal 
offense of indecent exposure; and (3) his continuing refusal, even after 
admitting to psychological dependency, to abstain from the consumption of 
alcohol, the use of which caused the aforementioned incidents and conduct.”                          

Finally, Leonard was asked about a poem that Stoeckley had written for him during the trial, 

and admitted that he had it framed and put it on his wall, and later mailed a copy to Jim 

Blackburn.  HTr. 1227-1228; GX 6077.  He testified that he opened that sealed letter to 

Blackburn in front of Government attorneys during his interview in preparation for the 

evidentiary hearing, and allowed the Government to keep a copy.  HTr. 1228. 

On redirect, Leonard stated that he believed the things Stoeckley had told him were no 

different than the things to which she had already testified, and had already told other people 

with regards to the case, and so it didn’t trigger a need to tell anyone about them.  HTr. 1231.

5. Exhibit of MacDonald’s statements

At the conclusion of Leonard’s testimony, the Government offered an exhibit; a

compilation of MacDonald’s statements during his testimony at trial, to be considered with 
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Further examination by the surgical resident, Dr. Jacobson, and an X-ray revealed that 

MacDonald had a laceration type wound on the right side of his chest at the seventh intercostal 

space (between the 7th and 8th ribs).  TTr. 2858.  This wound caused a small pneumothorax (air 

between the lung and the inner wall of the chest), a condition which is “well-tolerated” by 

someone of MacDonald’s “relative good health and robustness.” TTr. 2865-66.

At trial, while on cross-examination, Dr. Jacobson was asked a hypothetical question, as he 

had been during his Article 32 testimony, about whether a doctor who inflicted a stab wound on 

himself at this location would have been able to control the depth of the wound.  Dr. Jacobson 

responded that his opinion at the Article 32 hearing had been that “if one were to grab the handle 

of a knife and stab himself, he wouldn’t be able to control the depth of how far you stab simply 

because you don’t know how sharp the knife is, you don’t know how tough your skin is, and 

sometimes you don’t know how hard your muscles are working.”  TTr.2877.  Dr. Jacobson 

continued, “[s]ince then I have had a chance to reflect simply because of the procedures we do—

biopsy procedures—we can control the depth; and the way we do it such as doing a spinal tap, is 

we set a little depth gauge ahead of time, and we go in that far and that is as far as we go. 

Reflecting on that, I thought that if one were to grab a knife carefully, one could by grabbing the 

handle and grabbing part of the blade, just go only up to your thumb and you would only go into 

as far as you wanted to go. Your thumb would stop you.”  TTr.2877-78.

Dr. Jacobson further testified: “I recall that he had a pair of pants or a pair of pajama 

bottoms, I have mentioned this before, that they seemed to be more like pants because the 

material in them was rather dense, and as I recall, nice material.  I don’t know why I recall that.”  

TTr.2850-51.
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MacDonald was also attended in the Intensive Care Unit by Dr. Merril Bronstein, who had 

previously met MacDonald while both were moonlighting at local hospitals.  TTr.2951-52.  Dr. 

Bronstein gave MacDonald “a pretty thorough examination because I was very upset—he was 

upset.  He was tearful and very obviously anxious and I guess I was very intent on relieving his 

discomfort—his general agitation and I wanted to give him medication to calm him down.”  TTr. 

2954-55.  Because MacDonald said he had been “knocked out,” Dr. Bronstein wanted to make 

sure he was not medically compromising MacDonald by administering narcotics or sedatives and 

“felt that he should examine his head very carefully.”  Id.  After examining MacDonald’s head 

and only finding one bruise, Dr. Bronstein gave MacDonald medication.  TTr.2955.  Dr. 

Bronstein “looked him over pretty carefully” for other wounds.  TTr. 2956.  He described one of 

the three wounds as follows: “he had a cut on his left upper abdomen. In medical terms, it is 

below his costal margin, below the edge of the ribs, maybe two inches down.  And it was about 

an inch and a half or two inches long, and it was through the skin and the fat.” Id.  “It went 

through the fat. You could see the fascia. It is kind of a flat tendon of the middle muscle of the 

belly called the rectus muscle–rectus abdominus. I could see the white fascia, but it wasn’t 

bleeding. It was not superficial, in that it went through the skin and through the subcutaneous 

tissue, but was not through the fascia.”46 TTr.2957.  

The first CID agent to interview MacDonald was Paul Connolly. Connolly attempted to get a 

better description of the alleged intruders.  TTr.2681.  MacDonald described being attacked by 

four individuals in the living room, one of whom he said struck him with a club.  TTr.2684.

When asked by Connolly to describe the club, MacDonald said: “Well, I think it was a baseball 

bat...When I reached up to grab it, it was slippery like, you know, it had blood on it.”  TTr. 2684.  

46Given the precision of Dr. Bronstein’s description of this abdominal wound, the Court should accord no weight to 
the misstatement in movant’s Reply: “And Dr. Bronstein testified at trial that MacDonald suffered...a two inch deep 
wound in his abdomen that went through both the skin and fat.”  DE-142 at 9, ¶11. (Emphasis added).
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pajama top, nor tracked Colette’s blood out of Kristen’s room. In essence, the Government 

proved that MacDonald’s account was—to use his phrase—“a lie of incredible proportions.”

TTr. 6710 

a. The icepick

MacDonald had glibly told the CID he didn’t have an icepick.  He bought ice cubes. The 

Government proved this was not true through the testimony of Pamela Kalin Cochran, his next 

door neighbor, who “often” babysat in the MacDonald’s apartment.  TTr. 3555. Her duties 

required her to go throughout the apartment.  She testified that in the utility room they kept tools 

and “old scraps” of wood. TTr. 3559. On occasion, Pamela Kalin would need to get popsicles 

out of the refrigerator freezer for the children. “They used to keep a lot of food in the freezer. It 

would always be packed, and because of it, the frost would get over the food. And I would have 

to, once in a while, get the icepick to chop away the ice to get my popsicles for the kids or food 

for me to eat–-the ice cream.” TTr. 3560. “It was a smooth-handled icepick in a light color.” 

Id. Pamela Kalin didn’t know where the icepick was always kept. “I remember reaching for it 

on top of the refrigerator.” Id.  Pamela Kalin also recalled that “most of the time” Kimberly 

would want to sleep “in her parents bed,” and that Kristen wanted to sleep “in Kim’s bed.” TTr. 

3558-59.

Colette’s mother, Mildred Kassab, also testified that at Christmas 1969 she needed space in 

the refrigerator for hors d’oeuvres, and finding no place cold enough; “had to use an icepick to 

jimmy some ice trays out.” TTr. 3266. She got the icepick “out of the kitchen drawer.” Id.

b. Officer Mica
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Being aware of the defense put on by MacDonald at the Article 32 Hearing, at trial the 

Government presented in its case-in-chief evidence to rebut these defenses, e.g., the testimony of 

MP Spec-4 Kenneth Mica.

At approximately 3:40 a.m. on the morning of February 17, 1970, while responding to a 

“domestic disturbance” radio call on Castle Drive, Mica was in a clearly marked “Military 

Police” jeep with an illuminated red fender light, driven by his partner Spec-4 Morris. TTr. 

1400-03.  Mica testified to what he saw when the jeep braked for a red light before proceeding 

through the intersection: “I observed what I feel was a female standing on the corner of—it 

would have been Honeycutt Road and South Lucas.” TTr.1400-01.  This observation took place 

through a canvas side curtain with heavy plastic, as Mica’s military jeep did not have windows 

like a civilian vehicle. Id.  Mica continued: “To the best of my recollection, she had on a dark-

colored raincoat and what appeared to be a type of a dark colored rain hat, and I believe I could 

see part of her legs below the raincoat.” TTr.1401-02. “As I recall, sir, this hat was a sort of a 

wide, like a rain-type hat that women wear. I don’t know what it is called.” TTr.1402.  “It was 

dark. I believe it matched her raincoat.” Id. Asked what color her hair was, Mica replied: “I 

don’t know, sir.” Id. Asked whether the girl he saw had on muddy white boots, as MacDonald 

had described to him, Mica replied: “I don’t recall them, no, sir.” TTr. 1596-97.

Mica testified that on the corner where he saw the girl there was a gas station, and directly 

across the street was a small “PX type” shopping center. TTr.1403.  Although these businesses 

were closed at that hour, Mica testified that if someone were seeking to buy something, there 

were a number of vending machines in front of the gas station. TTr. 1595.  Asked on cross-

examination if he customarily saw people like this at that time of the morning, Mica answered: 

“It was unusual—it was not uncommon.” TTr.1451. Asked by Segal if the girl “was somewhere 
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between the ages of 18-25 or so,” Mica answered, “I was under the general impression that she 

was in the 20's to 30-year range.” TTr. 1452-53.  Segal attempted to get Mica to change his 

description of the woman’s rain hat to a “floppy hat”. Mica would only go so far as to say, “I 

would say it was wide-brimmed and it was full-sized—it appeared to be somewhat ‘floppy’ –

yes, sir.” TTr. 1453. Asked on cross about his testimony on direct that the distance from the 

intersection where the woman was located to the MacDonald house “was something about ½ 

mile,” Mica corrected Segal, “I believe I said it was something in excess of a half mile.” 

TTr.1454. Segal then tried to get Mica to agree that the distance was “about five blocks,” Mica 

replied, “I would say at least five country blocks.” TTr. 1455.  Mica was not shown any 

photograph of Helena Stoeckley, nor asked by Segal to look at either artist’s sketch drawn from 

MacDonald’s description of the girl in the floppy hat.52 TTr. 1445-1994, 1597-1599.

c. The debris in Colette’s hand

FBI Examiner Paul Stombaugh testified to his examination of the hairs found in Colette’s 

hands. Stombaugh’s examination of the blond hair in Colette’s right hand (GX 280/E-4/Q118) 

revealed that it was a hair that microscopically matched the known exemplars of hair removed at 

exhumation from Colette’s head, and in his opinion could have come from Colette.53 TTr.4157.  

Stombaugh’s examination of the hair found in Colette’s left hand (GX 281/E-5/Q119) revealed 

that was the tip [distal] portion of a Caucasian limb hair and did not have enough points of 

comparison to be of value for comparison purposes. TTr. 4157-60.  Because it was a limb hair, 

Stombaugh could not identify it as belonging to anyone. TTr.4158.  In his final argument, Segal 

claimed that this was evidence of intruders. “Unidentified hair—there is hair in this case. The 

52 MacDonald claims that en route Mica had seen a woman “who bore a striking resemblance to the woman 
described by MacDonald.”  DE-126 at 4.  Clearly this overstated assertion is not supported by Mica’s trial 
testimony.  
53 This hair was later labeled by AFDIL as 52A. See infra at 170, 176.
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Shaw had seen at the end of the hallway. Shaw stated, “I remember seeing a tangled bunch or 

ball of threads or fibers. As I recall they were a blue color.”  TTr. 2480-81.55

During cross-examination Ivory was asked if there was a speck of blood on the step leading 

to the hallway, and stated that there was.  TTr. 2056-2057. On direct examination, Shaw 

described searching the living room for possible blood stains with Craig Chamberlain. “There 

was a spot on the entrance to the hallway—that would really be the hallway floor. There was a 

spot there we collected. TTr. 2377. During the cross-examination of Chemist Craig 

Chamberlain, Segal sought to adduce that there was a “place in the living room in the 

MacDonald house where there was blood recovered and which was later on subject to 

examination for dried blood stains in the laboratory.” TTr. 3474.  Segal could not recall the 

exhibit number, which Chamberlain needed in order to find the results in his notes. TTr. 3474. 

Chamberlain also asked Segal to define what he meant by “living room.” TTr. 3475. After 

much back and forth, Segal asked Government counsel to supply the exhibit number. TTr. 3476-

3478. Prosecutor Murtagh stated, “I believe counsel is referring to D-144, which... Mr. 

Chamberlain would know by the same number.”  TTr. 3478.  Chamberlain then testified, “[t]here 

was a stain on the hall floor as I described it at the west entrance to the living room.” TTr. 3479. 

Segal then had Chamberlain mark on the crime scene model (GX 1) where Exhibit D-144 was 

55 MacDonald now points to the Government’s final argument that “no blue pajama top threads and yarns” and “no 
Type B blood” were found in the area of the living room, where MacDonald claimed to have been attacked, as being 
an improper suggestion “that proved the lie to [MacDonald’s] account.”  DE-126 at 7, 23; DE-343 at 87.
MacDonald’s claim is based on two assertions: that based upon Shaw’s testimony, supra, MacDonald’s pajama top 
“fibers” were found on floor of the hall at entrance to the living room, and post-trial release of USACIL reports 
under FOIA “show that ‘Type B’ in Exhibit D-144 was found precisely where Macdonald said he struggled.”  Id.
Neither of these factual assertions withstands close scrutiny. There was no further testimony elicited at trial to 
establish what these threads or fibers described by Shaw were made of or whether any of them matched the 
composition of MacDonald’s pajama top.  In 1974, Specimen Q94 (#32), described as a “Vial w/ yarns from hall,” 
was examined at the FBI Lab by Shirley Green.  GX 3062.99.  As her notes reflect, she mounted 1 slide of fibers, 
and placed in a pillbox “1 long drk blue yn (9", 1 ply Z, del acrylic-not like Q12).”  Id. (emphasis added). “Q12" 
was the FBI’s exhibit number for MacDonald’s pajama top (GX 101).  In other words, Green found a 9 inch long 
dark blue delustered acrylic yarn which was dissimilar to MacDonald’s pajama top.  Id. Regarding D-144, see supra
at 76, and infra at 104 n.56.

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 344   Filed 07/01/13   Page 106 of 200-4262-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 179 of 549 Total Pages:(713 of 1083)



104

found. TTr. 3480. Segal never established what the serology results were for D-144 through any 

of the four serologists who testified, including Terry Laber, who actually tested D-144.  GX 

3021.19.56

e. MacDonald’s eyeglasses – the Type O blood

On cross-examination, Segal challenged Ivory’s testimony that there was no blood found in 

the living room near the sofa. When asked if a pair of eyeglasses were found by the sofa, Ivory 

said, “I would consider that more by the window than by the sofa. Yes, sir. It did have some 

blood.” TTr. 2056; GXP 24B. Ivory recalled that the blood was on the outer surface of the lens 

of MacDonald’s glasses, the side in contact with the floor. TTr. 2056; GXP 27. On direct 

examination, Craig Chamberlain had not been asked anything about MacDonald’s eyeglasses or 

the collection of any blood from them. TTr.3367-3451. On cross, Segal sought to establish there 

was another place in the living room where blood was found. TTr. 3473. Chamberlain replied, 

“there were some eyeglasses on which a small portion of apparent blood stain was recovered.” 

TTr.3473. Chamberlain had not found the eyeglasses himself, nor had he collected them, and he 

wasn’t sure he had transported the glasses—as opposed to the suspected blood stain—to the 

laboratory. TTr. 3473-74. Segal sought to have Chamberlain mark the location on the model 

where the eyeglasses had been found based upon a photograph but did not seek to adduce from 

Chamberlain the serology test results for D-33. TTr. 3481, 3482-99.

On redirect, Chamberlain testified, “I performed the crust test and found a weak indication of 

anti-A, a weak indication of anti B.” TTr. 3507-08. MacDonald’s claim that “it is unclear even 

what blood type was on the glasses,” misrepresents Chamberlain’s testimony, changing it to “a

56 Thus, MacDonald’s claim that he only discovered through post-trial FOIA releases that blood was found on the 
hall floor at the west entrance to the living room (Exhibit D-144) is false.  DE-126 at 23; DE-336 at 78.  He also 
overstates that testing of D-144 revealed the presence of “Type B blood”.  DE-343 at 87.  In fact, the results for D-
144 “indicated same to be the International Blood Group B or O.”  DE-123-2 at 50, ¶14; DE-123-3 at 16.
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weak indication of antigen A and antigen B. [Tr.3507-08].” DE-142 at 6. As Chamberlain 

testified, the crust test is a test for the presence of antibodies, and only Kristen’s Type O blood 

contained both the antibodies “anti A and anti B”. TTr. 3379-3385; GX 638. Antigens (A, AB, 

B, and H) are detected by the absorption-elution test. Id. There is no question that 

Chamberlain’s use of the terms “anti A” and “anti B” refers to the antibodies found in Type O 

blood. TTr. 3381; GX 638.57

In closing argument and in an attempt to show the presence of MacDonald’s blood in the 

living room corroborating his account of the struggle, Segal pointed to the eyeglasses; 

There was also blood someplace else. There were spectacles of Dr. MacDonald 
found in the room with a speck of blood, but in all these hints—these dark hints 
by the Government that maybe he got it the night he worked at Hamlet Hospital. 
Well, you know he worked in the hospital and he treated the young lady there and 
the suggestion was from the question that maybe that is how it got to be there. If 
anything you have learned physically about Dr. MacDonald is what—is he a 
sloppy man? Is he a man likely to walk around with a blood spot on his reading 
glasses having to read for several hours? It does not seem to me that there is 
evidence to sustain such a conclusion. It is an equally likely inference in this case 
that the blood spot is a product of the struggle that he had in the living room.  
Even if you cannot say that you accept that, you have to say to yourself … that the 
Government has not proved beyond a reasonable doubt that there was no blood of 
Dr. MacDonald’s in that room.

TTr. 7217-18.

57 On re-cross, Segal established how stain D-33 came to be collected. Chamberlain testified- “A pair of 
eyeglasses was shown to me. I took the suspected blood stain, placed it between two glass slides, put the slides 
together, sealed them, and put it in a plastic evidence bag, and this was placed in a larger box, and it was transported 
along with most of the other evidence.”  TTr. 3517. In response to a question as to how he had removed the speck of 
blood from the glasses to the slide, Chamberlain testified, “It was pried off with a sharp point of a knife. A 
laboratory knife, and placed on a slide. TTr. 3518.  Chamberlain had been handed the glasses by Shaw, who 
returned them to the floor, after Chamberlain had removed the spot of suspected blood. TTr. 2377.   

In his initial argument AUSA Blackburn referred to the blood on the eyeglasses in passing, and then only in the 
context of Segal’s attack on the processing of the crime scene. “... if you believe that Bob Shaw in picking up the 
glasses and looking for a fleck of blood–interestingly enough found to be consistent with the same type as that of 
Kristen– if you believe that these things–along with letting the garbage can be emptied before they looked into it– if 
you think that all of these things are so important and so bad that you have got no choice but to acquit the 
Defendant, then I think you ought to do it–-smoke a cigarette and do it.” TTr.7119.
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asked at some point to examine a fiber that was taken from a pair of eyeglasses in the living 

room, I think it was identified as E-33 on your list?” Browning: “No, I was not.”  “Do you 

know whether there was such an exhibit as E-33 that represented a fiber found on the glasses? 

Browning: “I don’t have an E-33 listed in my notes.” “Which would mean what, Mr. 

Browning?” “It would mean that I did not receive such an exhibit.” “And you are unable to tell 

us from your notes who else would have worked on E-33?” Browning: “No.” TTr. 3879.  The 

four USACIL reports from 1973, furnished in pretrial discovery, clearly identify Janice Glisson

as the chemist who tried to identify the pink fiber. 

Notwithstanding the fact that Segal never established that an unidentified pink fiber was 

found on MacDonald’s eyeglasses, he argued to the jury that it was evidence of intruders. “What 

about the fiber found on Jeff’s glasses in the living room? They have tried and tried and they 

cannot find any source from within the MacDonald house where that fiber came from. Where do 

they think it came from? It flew in the window? You have a right to believe that fiber is one 

more piece of physical evidence that supports an opposite inference from what the Government 

wants.” TTr. 7266.60

g. Unidentified fingerprints

In Defendant’s Substitute Post-Hearing Memorandum, filed June 10, 2013 (DE-343),

MacDonald asserts for the first time that “[a] significant number of fingerprints taken from key 

locations in the apartment including the headboard and footboard of the bed in the mater (sic) 

bedroom, as well as the backdoor in the master bedroom, remain unidentified.” DE-343 at 53.

60 MacDonald has again raised the issue of the unidentified pink fiber found on his glasses.  HTr. 850-54. If the jury 
had found this fiber proved the presence of intruders, they would have acquitted MacDonald. That they didn’t so 
find may be attributed to the fatal flaw in Segal’s argument, namely, that the fiber could only have become attached 
to the glasses inside his house during an attack by intruders, even though MacDonald wore the glasses outside the 
house—at Hamlet Hospital, for example—and said he was not wearing his glasses when we was awakened from 
sleep and attacked. MacDonald’s current posture with regard to the presence of the blood and the fiber on his 
glasses is internally inconsistent: the blood got on the lens at Hamlet Hospital, but the fiber on his glasses could only 
have resulted from pink clad intruders inside the house.
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MacDonald also reveals that the locations “included unidentified fingerprints and a bloody hand 

print on the footboard of the MacDonald master bed.” Id. at 54. No citation to the record is 

provided for any of these factual assertions. Id. at 53-54.

Although this is the first time that the alleged bloody hand or palm print has surfaced in this § 

2255 proceeding, it was first described in 1997—not in Cormier Affidavit No.2—but rather in 

MacDonald’s Memorandum filed in the Court of Appeals on September 17, 1997. Memorandum

in Support of Jeffrey R. MacDonald’s Motion For an Order Authorizing the District Court For 

the Eastern District of North Carolina to Consider A Successive Application for Relief Under 28 

U.S.C. § 2255, filed September 17, 1997, USCA-4, No. 97-713 at 3. At that time, MacDonald 

told the Court of Appeals that there was “[e]vidence that is of the sort which traditionally has 

been considered to be the most powerful exculpatory evidence imaginable...a bloody palm print, 

not MacDonald’s deposited on the footboard of the master bed... [which] has never been 

considered by any court.” Id. at 2-3.  Having waited almost 14 years, until after the evidentiary 

hearing and the filing of his first Post-Hearing Memorandum (DE-336) on April 1, 2013, 

MacDonald now presents this belated, overstated, and erroneous claim. DE-343 at 53-54.

Regarding the headboard, there are no unidentified fingerprints, palm prints, or other latent 

areas on the headboard of the MacDonald master bed, which did bear the word “PIG” written in 

Colette’s blood type. DE-217-14 at 26, ¶ 8, and 18, ¶ 8; GX 130. The footboard of the bed 

revealed “one latent partial palm print.”  Id. (emphasis added). This partial latent palm print,  

designated as “XXX-30, is depicted in GXP 1003 as being located several inches from the left 

hand corner of the top edge of the footboard. DE-217-14 at 26, ¶ 8. Visible in the extreme left 

hand corner of the footboard (top and exterior side edges) is a red stain (D-29), which indicated 
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the presence of Type A (Colette) or Type O (Kristen) blood. See GXP 41, 42, 47; DE-217-14 at 

19, ¶ 17.

As can be seen by comparing the photograph depicting the placard marked “XXX-30" with 

an arrow pointing to the area of the footboard darkened with fingerprint powder where the latent 

palm print was developed (GXP 1003), and the photographs of the bloodstains (GXP 41-42),

these are two contiguous but different areas.  This is a partial latent palm print, which is not in 

blood; otherwise it would be described in the USACIL report as a “patent” or “bloody” palm 

print. DE-217-14 at 26, ¶ 8. The latent partial palm print remains unidentified, and there is no 

evidence as to when it was deposited on the footboard—it could have come from the movers, for 

example. Located adjacent to latent area XXX-30 is what the USACIL Consolidated Lab Report 

lists as D-29, D-29b, and D-29c, which it described not as a bloody hand or palm print, but as 

“[r]ed-brown stain(s) from footboard in east bedroom.” DE-217-14 at 6. There is no “bloody” 

hand print or palm print on the footboard of the MacDonald master bed. DE-343 at 54.61

MacDonald also claims that there are “unidentified fingerprints … on the back door of the 

master bedroom, among other places.” DE-343 at 54. Again, there is no citation to the record in 

support of this assertion, including to any testimony by Hilyard Medlin, pertaining to any latent 

image on this door. Id. At trial, MacDonald called former New York Police Department crime 

scene technician, Professor James W. Osterberg, who testified to his examination of the crime 

scene, and that, in his opinion, “the crime scene was grossly under processed” for fingerprints. 

TTr. 4965. Using photographs that were taken in his presence on August 11, 1979 (D-59-64), 

Osterberg explained in detail how the swinging door between the utility room and the master 

61 This legerdemain is an attempt to overcome the fatal flaw that exists in all of MacDonald’s arguments that 
unidentified or unsourced items indicate the presence of intruders on February 17, 1970.  As has been apparent to 
the jury and every court to consider this case, there were scores of unsourced items in the MacDonald apartment that 
accumulated over the years.  They would only be probative if shown to have been deposited there during the 
murders.  So, MacDonald tries to create the impression that this unidentified latent palm print was made in the blood 
of the victims.  It simply was not.  
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bedroom, and in particular the back of that door had been, in his opinion, inadequately dusted for 

fingerprints. TTr. 5006-5014. Osterberg did not testify that he developed any latent prints, or 

otherwise identified any such prints, on this door. Id. There is no unidentified latent finger or 

palm print on the swinging door between the utility room and the master bedroom. Moreover, as 

depicted in GXP 51, this door was found in the open position on the night of the murders, with 

the back pushed up to the utility room wall.

At trial, the Government called Hilyard Medlin, the USACIL fingerprint examiner who 

processed the crime scene. The problems encountered, what was developed, what was lost, what 

was identified, and what remained unidentified were fully explored during his cross-

examination. TTr. 3085-3123, 3129-31, 41, 3142-3228, 3250-3233, 3234-3235. In summation, 

Segal contended that the unidentified fingerprints were evidence of intruders. “There are 

fingerprints. We talked about the ones that were found and what was not lifted properly, the 

ones that were found and were not identified or partially or not complete, the ones that were 

never found because they did not process the crime scene.” TTr. 7265-67. Significantly, 

MacDonald does not link the unidentified fingerprints to the weapons or any other item of 

relevant evidence. DE-343 at 98-99.

h. MacDonald’s footprint

MacDonald falsely claims that the Government suppressed the opinions of two investigators 

which were consistent with the defense’s position that the bloody footprint was not his. DE-343

at 52.  Not only is this claim false, but it is one that he expressly abandoned at the oral argument

on his Motion to Set Aside Judgment of Conviction, on January 14, 1985, as both the hearing 

transcript and Judge Dupree’s Memorandum of Decision reflect. Mr. Smith stated, “[a]nd in 

going through the Freedom of Information material, your Honor, we came across some items. 
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Upon reflection, we think that we were wrong about two (2) or three (3) of them and that–and 

this morning we will want to abandon our motion as to a couple of them.” DE-136 at 19-20. 

Wade Smith described the four items they were not abandoning, and then stated, “[t]here were 

some negatives of fingerprints which were lost and there was evidence about a bloody footprint. 

We made–we raised those points in our motion that we think the Government’s position is well 

taken as to those and we do not this morning rely upon those matters in this motion to set aside.” 

DE-136 at 23. Judge Dupree’s decision, quoting Mr. Smith’s statement, reflects, “[t]he court 

concludes from this statement that MacDonald has abandoned his claims of suppression with 

respect to any evidence other than the bloody half-filled syringe, bloody clothes and boots, 

missing piece of skin, and photograph of the letter “G.” Unites States v. MacDonald, 640 F. 

Supp. 286 n.8 (EDNC 1985).

MacDonald now claims that he disputed at trial that he was the person who left the bare 

footprint in Colette’s blood exiting from Kristen’s room. DE-343 at 52. In fact, MacDonald 

never disputed that it was his footprint. “I am sure I had bloody feet,” he told the Grand Jury. 

DE-132-21 at 22.  At trial he said, “well I would probably agree that was my footprint since I 

was there.” TTr. 6870.  Moreover, the Government proved that it was Jeffrey MacDonald’s bare 

left footprint in Colette’s blood type. As explained during the Evidentiary Hearing, Hilyard 

Medlin compared the ridge lines in the bloody footprint in situ with MacDonald’s record 

footprint (GX 668-69) and made the identification.  HTr. 1342-43. Medlin testified that after 

being asked by the FBI to identify the footprint he made a direct examination. “This is what I 

did using a 200-watt light bulb in a lamp. I move it around until I could see impressions in the 

bloody footprint at which time I got down on my hands and knees with my viewing [magnifying] 

glass and using the record footprint ... I made a direct comparison … I found more than 14 points 
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of comparison between the fixed footprint in the blood and the record footprint of Jeffrey 

MacDonald’s left foot.” TTr.3104-3106. He then testified to his opinion the left footprint 

exiting from Kristen’s bedroom belonged to Jeffrey MacDonald. Id. Medlin next explained that 

he asked USACIL Photographer Harold Page to photograph the bloody footprint, but because the 

light bulb would shine directly into the camera lens, “[e]very time he would snap the shutter, it 

would pick up the light bulb.” TTr. 3106-07. Eventually, Page was able to take a scale 

photograph of the bloody footprint in situ, from which a photo transparency (GXP 569) was 

made for comparison with a similar transparency of MacDonald’s record footprint (GXP

669,670). TTr. 3106, 3112-14.

Contrary to MacDonald’s abandoned 1984 claim that the Government suppressed the 

contrary opinions of two other CID investigators, Medlin explained on direct that the policy of 

the CID lab was not to base a fingerprint identification on the opinion of a single examiner.  

TTR. 3109-10. “I was the only one who could see the footprint as it was in the room at that time 

because I was the only examiner there. So later when the planks were sawed up to be removed 

to the laboratory they came apart. The photographs that were taken did not show all of the ridge 

detail which I could see myself … the other two when they looked at the print, could only see 

one or two characteristics, but they did not see the 14 or more that I saw. So therefore, I believe 

the way that the chief of the section said the report would be written was that the size, design, 

and shape of the foot was that of Jeffrey MacDonald.” TTr. 3110.  The Consolidated USACIL 

Report at ¶12 states, “[t]he foot impression, appearing on Exhibit D-215, matches in general 

shape, outline, and size, the record footprint of CPT. J. MacDonald. However, due to the 

absence of individual ridge characteristics in the photograph taken of this Exhibit, a positive 

identification could not be made by the examiner.” DE-217-14 at 27.  On cross-examination 
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Segal covered the same ground with Medlin. TTr. 3202-11. Segal took the above-quoted

language from the USACIL report and had Medlin “read every single word at the bottom there 

so no one misunderstands what people were signing.” TTr. 3207.

The issue at trial was never really about the identity of the defendant as the person who made 

the bloody footprint in Colette’s blood type, the issue was when and how the footprint was made.  

Where did MacDonald get Colette’s blood on his foot—if he didn’t track it in, how did he track 

it out? As stated in the Government’s initial summation, “If you find, as we would argue, that 

footprint could only have been made during the commission of the crime between the time when 

Colette was in the north [Kristen’s] bedroom, as we contend the physical evidence shows, and 

the time when she wound up on the floor of the master bedroom, it [character testimony] doesn’t 

matter.” TTr. 7060.

i. The unsourced wax

MacDonald’s counsel again points to the presence of three different deposits of unsourced 

wax found in the crime scene as proving the presence of intruders.  DE-343 at 53. In the process,

he overstates MacDonald’s contention about the alleged female intruder. MacDonald described 

the female as having a “flickering light,” but never went so far as to state that “she appeared to 

be carrying one or more lit and dripping candles.”  Id.

At trial, the jury heard from Dillard Browning that three wax samples were collected from 

the arm of a chair and a bedspread in Kimberly’s room, as well as from the coffee table in the 

living room. TTr. 3389. The questioned wax samples were “more or less brittle and flaky.” Id.

Browning testified that, ultimately, he compared the questioned samples with 14 candles found 

in the MacDonald house, and none of the three questioned samples matched each other, or the 

known candles. TTr. 3842-45. In closing, Segal suggested that the unsourced wax was proof of 
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intruders.  “What about the wax? Three different candles produced three different types of wax. 

They went and they rounded up everything in the MacDonald house. They found 14 candles. 

They took it to the lab. When they got done with their best efforts, what did they find? That the 

wax was found in the MacDonald house–in the living room where Jeff says that he remembers a

woman with a flickering light—which I think is a reasonable conclusion where they are talking 

about a woman with a candle...What I am saying to you is that the reasonable conclusion that 

you ought to draw is that the wax found in the house unidentified to this day is consistent with 

Jeff’s story of the flickering light in the hand of the woman.”62 TTr. 7266-67.  However, the jury 

could reasonably have inferred that the presence of the 14 candles proved the MacDonalds liked 

candles, had candles in the house, that candles by their very nature are consumed by burning, 

that the three different deposits of unsourced wax came from three different candles which the 

MacDonald’s had previously lit, and either consumed entirely, or discarded the remnants.

j. The latex gloves

Through the testimony of Wade Smith at the evidentiary hearing, MacDonald sought to show 

that the pieces of latex rubber found in the master bedroom “did not come from the rubber in the 

gloves under the sink,” and therefore proved the presence of intruders. HTr. 22.  MacDonald,

without any citation, incorrectly ascribes to the Government the “inconceivable” theory that 

MacDonald, having committed the first act of violence against Colette, “stopped to go to the 

kitchen and put on a pair of rubber gloves while Colette waited for the violence to continue.” 

DE-343 at 48.

At trial, the Government offered the testimony of Michael Hoffman, an expert employed in 

the ATF lab.  Hoffman testified that he performed Neutron Activation Analysis (NAA) on the 

62 Since it was proven at trial that the murder weapons were already present in the house prior to the murders, is the 
Court to assume that the gang of attackers came to the apartment with their own candles but did not bring any 
weapons?
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MacDonald to the finger section of latex found in the sheet (even if it was of a different 

production batch), and for which he had no explanation. TTr. 7134-35.63

k. Source of pajama threads and yarns

As he did at trial, MacDonald argues that the incriminating threads and yarns matched to his 

pajama top could have come from his pajama bottoms that were, he overstates, “ripped from 

ankle to crotch,” and which “he was wearing at all times in his home … thereby exposing 

threads.”  DE-343 at 94. According to his logic, if the threads and yarns came from the pajama 

bottoms rather than the top, then all the incriminating inferences fall by the wayside. Id.

During cross-examination of USACIL Chemist Browning, Segal established that Browning 

could not tell whether the “threads and fibers” came from the pajama top or “the pajama bottoms 

related to that top.” TTr. 3876-77. This was a hypothetical question that assumed a fact not in 

evidence—that the pajama bottoms were identical in composition to the pajama top. Browning’s 

answer was also hypothetical because he never examined the pajama bottoms.

On cross-examination, MacDonald was asked hypothetically to assume “that the jury should 

find from the evidence that in the master bedroom as a whole, there were 60 or more purple 

cotton threads found which microscopically match your blue pajama top and 18 blue polyester 

cotton yarns which microscopically matched the pajama top and one blue-black sewing thread 

which matched the pajama top. Assume for a moment that the jury should find that evidence to 

be true, do you have, sir, any explanation for that?”  MacDonald answered, “[w]ith the 

understanding that they have not matched those fibers and threads against the pajama bottoms, 

no, I don’t have any explanation for it.”  TTr. 6855.

63 It is not surprising that the jury found it more plausible that the latex glove pieces found at the crime scene were 
attributable to physician Jeffrey MacDonald rather than a gang of drug-crazed hippie attackers who brought with 
them their own latex gloves (and candles), but no weapons.  
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There was, and is, no evidence as to the composition of the pajama bottoms, but even if it is

assumed they were identical, the pajama-bottoms-as-the-source-of-all-threads hypothesis still 

does not withstand rigorous analysis. This hypothesis does not account for the presence in the 

master bedroom of the bloodstained pocket (GX 102) torn from the pajama top, nor for the blue-

black cotton thread used to sew the white beading on the pajama top cuff (GX 325), both of 

which originated from the pajama top. If the pajama bottoms were in fact “ripped from ankle to 

crotch,” then it should have been shedding threads and yarns wherever MacDonald went in the 

house. This hypothesis doesn’t explain the absence of any pajama threads or yarns in the living 

room couch area, nor in places like the kitchen, where he says he used the phone and washed his 

hands.64

MacDonald’s pajama-bottoms hypothesis also fails to reckon with the fact that, in some 

instances, whether the thread or yarn came from the pajama top or the bottoms, its presence is 

equally inculpatory. For example, consider GX 107/Q96, the purple cotton thread entangled 

with Colette’s bloody hair found in the bedspread, which MacDonald claims never to have 

touched on the night of the murders, and for whose presence he had no explanation. TTr. 6854-

55; DE-132-21 at 24. It would make no substantive difference whether the cotton pajama fiber 

in the actual fingernail scrapings from Kristen’s left hand, found by Dillard Browning on March 

9, 1970, came from the pajama bottoms or the top. DE-215 at ¶¶8-11.

64 Further, hypothecating the pajama bottoms as the exclusive source of the threads and yarns found inside the house 
requires an incredible leap of faith: none of the recovered threads and yarns came from the pajama top-but all came 
from the bottoms. First it requires the acceptance that a total of 81 pajama top threads and yarns in the master 
bedroom came not from the top, but from the pajama bottoms. The same is true for Kimberly’s room where 19 
threads and yarns were recovered. For all the threads and yarns found inside Kimberly’s bedding to have come from 
MacDonald’s pajama bottoms, he would have had to climb into her bed. Conversely, this hypothesis, involving a 
pajama top that has approximately 5 feet of torn seams (GXP 600, 607), and approximately 2 feet of torn fabric 
(GXP 602, 604), demands an explanation as to where the seam threads and fabric yarns from the top went, if not in
the bedrooms.
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Whether the pajama threads and yarns came from the pajama top or bottoms was an issue 

that was fully litigated at trial and resolved against MacDonald by the jury’s verdict. He has 

proffered no new evidence calling into question the trial evidence on this point. The Supreme 

Court appropriately treated is as a settled issue in 1982, stating “[t]hreads from MacDonald’s 

pajama top, supposedly torn in the living room, were found in the master bedroom, some under 

his wife’s body, and in the children’s bedroom, but not in the living room.”  United States v. 

MacDonald, 456 U.S. 1, 4 n.2 (1982).

l. The pajama top reconstruction

As he has since the trial, MacDonald contests the pajama top reconstruction, which 

demonstrated the identical pattern made by inserting 21 probes through the 48 puncture holes in 

his pajama top with the pattern made by the 21 icepick wounds in Colette’s chest. DE-343 at 95-

96; DE-115 at 35-36; DE-142 at 2-3. All of the alleged flaws in the methodology employed by 

Paul Stombaugh and Shirley Green set forth in these recent pleadings, were previously explored 

during the lengthy and vigorous cross-examination of these witnesses at trial. TTr. 4198-4303,

4310-4409, 4418-4419, 4475-4539, 4550-4594. Also, defense expert Thornton testified that,

because Green had not followed Stombaugh’s 1971 bench notes on exit and entry holes, this 

“negates the validity of this reconstruction.” TTr. 5311-17. Thornton had to concede on re-cross 

that Stomabugh’s 1971 report reflected that the frequent handling of the specimen Q12 had 

caused the yarns surrounding the holes to return to their original positions, thus preventing a 

definite conclusion as to whether each hole is an entry or exit hole. TTr. 5322.

In summation, Segal stated that the pajama top reconstruction was “not scientific evidence. 

That is sheer fakery. There is no basis for that.” TTr. 7240. Referring to the directionality issue 

(the exit versus entry holes), he called Shirley Green’s alleged failure to follow Stombaugh’s 
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placed on his wrists, Blackburn was asked to “flail away with an icepick,” as Murtagh moved his 

arms. TTr. 5234. Although not “part of the act,” Blackburn hit Murtagh in the arm with the 

icepick. Id. The demonstration pajama top sustained a number of tears. Id.

a. James Milne

MacDonald called James A. Milne, who had come forward for the first time in early 1979. 

Milne was a former Army pilot who had served in Viet Nam and testified, without further 

explanation, “that my service was terminated in April of ‘70.” TTr. 5446-47. From March 1969 

to April 1970, Milne was stationed at Ft. Bragg while awaiting the termination of his service, and 

resided at 232 North Dougherty Street in a duplex apartment facing onto a courtyard. TTr. 5447. 

Castle Drive runs into North Dougherty Street, and the line of sight across the courtyard of 

Milne’s duplex to the MacDonald quarters was “virtually unobstructed.” TTr. 5449. Milne 

estimated the distance to be approximately 120 yards. TTr. 5450; GXP 968. 

On the morning of February 17, 1970, Milne observed the MP, and “knew something was 

going on, but I did not know what.” TTr. 5463. Milne then went to work in his capacity as the 

“buildings and grounds officer ... an additional duty... in charge of individuals maintaining the 

[Aviation] company area.” TTr. 5451.  During a discussion with one of these individuals about 

“the incident” involving “the death of three people,” someone within the group “mentioned the 

fact that somebody had entered the rear door.” TTr. 5451. Milne testified that when he was told

“three individuals had entered the rear door, an impact on me was tremendous, from the 

standpoint that I had previously seen three individuals the night before.” TTr. 5451-52.

Milne explained that on the night of February 16, after his wife had gone to bed, he was 

constructing model airplanes in his “workshop” in an unused bedroom in the front of his duplex.

Id. Sometime between 11:45 p.m. and 12:15 a.m., while he was waiting for the “epoxies” to dry,
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“all of a sudden I just heard voices.” TTr. 5453. Milne further explained that because of the 

“obnoxious odors” of the epoxies “which I did not care to smell nor did my wife who is really 

the commandant of that outfit...I had to cross ventilate. My window … was open and the rear 

door was open. The cross-ventilation I would get would take the fumes right on out the window 

and the reverse would go out the back door.” TTr. 5453-54. Milne continued, “[p]rior 

experience, particularly in Viet Nam... an instinct—an alarm system went off within me. I

immediately rushed to the rear door...I pulled [the door] open and looked out and three people 

are standing ten or 15 feet from me going up the walk—up the chart away from me but out far 

enough so I could kind of see abreast of them.” Id.  “These three individuals were wearing white 

sheets, and I specifically saw the center individual to be a girl and two males on either side and 

they were all carrying candles. The girl, I specifically saw holding a candle. She was holding it 

in her right hand and cupping it from the movement of walking up the walk with her left.” TTr.

5454-55.

Milne continued, “[t]hese three individuals continued to talk, and I distinctively respond to 

that visual effect when I opened that door what I saw. Looking to the left, ‘Gee, where is the 

parade?’ I looked back to the left, ‘No, not a parade, choir practice.” TTr. 5455. Milne 

continued to watch these individuals until he lost sight of them, so he returned back to his 

“hobby room.” Id. Subsequently, he saw these people emerge and continue walking. “At that 

particular point, I did not pay too much attention to what they were doing except walking.” Id.

“I recall the last instance I glanced again to see what had happened and they were near the end of 

the courtyard on the walkway approaching North Dougherty Street. That is the last that I ever 

saw of these three individuals.”  TTr. 5455-56.  “I would estimate about 40 yards from the 

MacDonald home.”  He described the woman’s hair as slightly below shoulder-blade length in 
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the middle of her back, straight “light brown—almost to a blondish color down the middle of her 

back.”  TTr.5457. Milne was never shown a photograph of Helena Stoeckley nor the artist’s 

sketch of the alleged female intruder for purpose of identification.

Asked by Wade Smith why he had not come forward and let the CID or the MPs know this 

information, Milne went into a lengthy explanation about his pressing military duties, the many 

issues he faced in leaving the Army “for termination of service,” and adjusting to entering 

college. TTr. 5461. “I had never been in civilian life with a family.  I had deep responsibilities, 

and I had deep thoughts about what I was going to do in the future … I felt that I was overloaded 

virtually with problems, and the CID or the FBI were professionals in this area in reviewing the 

matter that was concernable (sic) to the case. I felt possibly if anything was relevant, they would 

surely come by and ask–particularly living this close to the area.” TTr. 5461-62.

Asked on cross-examination how the investigators could know what was relevant until he 

came forward and disclosed what he knew, Milne responded, “[w]ell, sir, the aspect of what I 

saw, I drew an analogy to. The aspect of what these three people were doing made no attempt 

whatsoever to hide from my view. They were very obvious in their walking behind my house as 

well as along the side of the courtyard. The analogy was—was that I drew—was that if 

somebody had possibly done this to the MacDonalds, then these people could have done the 

same to me. As far as relevancy as to whether or not they actually did anything, I don’t know, 

sir.” TTr. 5465-70. Asked about whether the item the girl was wearing was a sheet or a choir 

robe, Milne responded, “[i]t resembled a choir robe with folds in the back—that could have 

possibly been.” TTr. 5473. They didn’t have hoods. TTr. 5474. All three individuals were 

white. Id. All three were carrying lit candles. Id. The girl didn’t have anything on her head, 

including a floppy hat, nor did either of the two males. TTr. 5475, 5483.  They weren’t carrying 
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weapons, and he didn’t see anybody carrying the club, or any club. TTr. 5479. He didn’t recall 

what the girl was wearing on her feet. TTr. 5483. The jury apparently did not credit Milne’s 

testimony.66

b. Helena Stoeckley and the Stoeckley witnesses

The salient facts concerning the trial testimony of Helena Stoeckley and the Stoeckley 

witnesses is set forth supra, at 6-19.

c. The Rock Report

MacDonald unsuccessfully sought to introduce before the jury the report of Colonel 

Warren Rock, the Article 32 Investigating Officer, who failed to find probable cause to 

recommend forwarding the charges for trial before a court-martial under the UCMJ, citing Fed. 

R. Evid. 803(8)(c). Forty-two years later, MacDonald again lodges the Rock Report (DX 5076)

with this Court, and offers it and Colonel Rock’s justifications as further evidence of 

MacDonald’s innocence. DE-343 at 84-86. In light of the Fourth Circuit’s mandate, this Court 

should consider the report and the evidence as a whole, and ascribe whatever weight to it the 

Court deems appropriate. 67

d. Jeffrey MacDonald on direct

MacDonald took the witness stand in his own defense. He was carefully led by Segal 

through his account of “the struggle” with the intruders, and his movements through the crime 

scene after they had allegedly fled. TTr. 6533-6742. In contrast to his statement of April 6, 

66 Citing Milne’s testimony, and that of MP Mica, MacDonald now claims that “trial testimony established that a 
woman matching her [Stoeckley] had been seen by several people near the crime scene at or around the time of the 
murders.”  DE-126 at 10.  Clearly, Milne’s hatless, bed sheet-clad chorister, carrying a lighted candle doesn’t match 
Mica’s woman in a dark raincoat and rain hat that he claims to have seen over 3 hours later, and in excess of a half 
mile away.  Nor does either description match that of Stoeckley.
67The Rock Report is not to be considered a prior adjudication of MacDonald’s innocence. See United States v.
MacDonald, 585 F.2d 1211, 1212 (4th Cir. 1978).
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confessors, such as Neil Braswell, and prison inmates Shields and Rhodes, who had also said “I 

was there.”  DE-136-12 at 59-60. Judge Dupree invited O’Neill to respond, “Mr. Murtagh is 

correct. There is a phenomenon of aberrant mental patients, people who read about an event and 

are looking to take part in this event through this bizarre phenomenon of claiming. Wacky as it 

is, we know it exists.” Id. Stoeckley, Mitchell, and Perry, are all examples of this phenomenon,

and they all have the common denominator of substance abuse. 

Accordingly, the Court should regard the affidavits of Lane, Buffkin, and Morse, with due 

consideration for the probable reliability and likely credibility of the unavailable declarant 

Mitchell, (and in the case of the alleged statements to Bryant Lane, Mitchell’s auditor as well), 

and assign no weight to those statements.

G. The 1984 Motion to Set Aside Judgment of Conviction

In 1984, MacDonald also moved pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 2255 to set aside his conviction, 

based upon four items of allegedly newly discovered evidence: “the half-filled bloody syringe,”

“the bloody clothes and boots,” “the skin found under Colette MacDonald’s fingernail,” and “the 

photograph of the letter ‘G’.” 640 F.Supp. at 300-09. Following an evidentiary hearing in 

September 1984, and oral argument in 1985, Judge Dupree ruled, “[a]fter reviewing the evidence 

and arguments on both sides, the court concludes that the government did not suppress evidence 

and, in any event, there has been an insufficient showing that the four items would have been 

favorable to the defense if introduced at trial.” 640 F.Supp. at 300. Now, 29 years later, 

MacDonald recycles these claims based upon the same evidence from 1984, contending that they 

constitute “newly discovered evidence” “previously suppressed” by the Government, “which 

corroborates the presence of Ms. Stoeckley and drug seeking associates at the crime.” DE-343 at 
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46-47, 70, 97-98, 117-119.72 The Government incorporates by reference that ruling as set forth 

at 640 F. Supp. at 300-309, and repeats only so much of it as is necessary. Nothing that Helena 

Stoeckley ever said, or now is purported to have said to Britt, Leonard, or her mother changes the 

evidence upon which Judge Dupree ruled in 1984. Nor does MacDonald even attempt to make a 

showing that it does.

Further, under the rubric of the evidence as a whole, MacDonald attempts to re-litigate the 

very existence of contested evidence, the allegedly half-filled bloody syringe, for example, 

which Judge Dupree determined did not exist. MacDonald asserts that there was “a bloody 

syringe half filled with a liquid found in a hall closet in the MacDonald house by a CID 

investigator which was destroyed and never tested.” DE-343 at 97. As Judge Dupree’s decision 

makes clear, this assertion is false. No CID Investigator ever found such a syringe, and its 

alleged existence is based upon a misinterpretation of second hand information reflected in an 

ambiguous statement contained in an FBI report.  Judge Dupree found that: 

[t]he only evidence that a ‘half-filled bloody syringe’ ever existed is contained in 
Medlin’s somewhat ambiguous statement to [FBI] Agent Tool … He [Medlin] 
had no first-hand knowledge of the contents of the closet and denies ever seeing a 
half-filled syringe which bore blood stains. The implication of his statement and 
its secondhand nature is that Medlin misunderstood what the other investigators 
told him about the contents of the closet. In fact this is what must have occurred, 
for investigative agents having firsthand knowledge of the contents of the hall 
closet state, or would state if called to testify at trial, that no ‘bloody half-filled 
syringe’ or other half-filled syringe was found in the closet. (citations omitted)
Measured against these statements by four witnesses having first-hand knowledge 
of the evidence gathered at the crime scene, MacDonald’s argument, based as it is 
upon the statement of one witness summarizing information conveyed to him by 
others, that the government has suppressed evidence of a ‘half-filled bloody 
syringe’ is simply not plausible.

72 The mislabeling of these claims as “newly discovered evidence” must be rejected, as should the attempt to re-
litigate the previous claims of suppression of this evidence by the Government, in the absence of any truly newly 
discovered evidence that calls into question Judge Dupree’s prior ruling.
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640 F. Supp. 286, 301-302 (citations omitted). The Court found that MacDonald “failed to offer 

enough evidence from which the court could find that the syringe, assuming its existence, or 

evidence derived therefrom, would have been of value to him either before or during his trial.”

Id. at 302. “Similarly, even if the government suppressed Medlin’s statements to Agent 

Tool...knowledge of Medlin’s statements would have been to no avail to MacDonald since the 

underlying evidence did not exist.” Id.

MacDonald also offers up as purported corroboration of Stoeckley’s “confessions” Cathy 

Perry, described as a “member of Stoeckley and Mitchell’s group” and as an alternative suspect 

who confessed. DE-343 at 70. Further, Perry is alleged to have been in possession of blood-

stained boots and clothing belonging to Helena Stoeckley, which she had been asked by 

Stoeckley to hold for her, and which the Government ultimately suppressed. DE-343 at 70, 76-

77, 111.

MacDonald provides no citations for the assertions that Perry was a member of Helena 

Stoeckley’s group nor for the statement, attributed to Stoeckley, that she asked Perry to hold her 

boots and clothes after the murders. DE-343 at 111. In these instances relating to Perry, the only 

source we have been able to find is the Declaration of Prince Beasley. See DX 5019 at ¶ “o”; 

DE-126-2. Judge Dupree wrote of Beasley that he “cannot consistently distinguish fact from 

fiction.” 640 F.Supp. at 325.

Judge Dupree carefully reviewed the convoluted history of Perry’s possessions. 

“Summarizing, a pair of beige boots was undoubtedly received by the CID on January 6, 1971. 

Similarly, it is clear that the CID did not take custody of any clothing and the boots were 

unstained by blood or any other substance connecting them to the MacDonald murders. 

Accordingly, the court finds that there was never any reason for CID agents to suspect the boots 
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were relevant to the case and they properly returned them to Mrs. Garcia after testing [for blood]. 

Although MacDonald in his filing is unsure who owned the boots, Stoeckley or Cathy Perry 

Williams, it makes no difference for the court has been unable to find that the government 

suppressed the evidence.” 640 F.Supp. at 305.

Next, MacDonald claims that “on November 17, 1984, Perry stated to the FBI that she was 

involved in the murders of the pregnant wife and two female children of a doctor who turned on 

drug users.” DE-343 at 70; DX 5034. Perry had indeed given a statement to the FBI, in which, 

inter alia, she told the agents that two young boys were killed, and that it took place “upstairs.”

Judge Dupree considered this FBI interview of Perry in the context of MacDonald’s Motion For 

A New Trial,  and observed, “[t]his statement is yet another example of the bizarre behavior that 

the case has evoked from people who for some reason find it fascinating and see themselves as 

having played a part in the gruesome story. Apparent from the most superficial reading of 

Williams’ statement is that the facts retold by her are completely at odds with the known facts 

and those MacDonald claims were confessed to by Stoeckley. For example, (1) there was no 

evidence that MacDonald received an injection of any kind on that night; (2) the front door to the 

MacDonald apartment was not tampered with; (3) the weather that night was rainy and cold, not 

warm and clear; (4) the MacDonald apartment did not have an upstairs; (5) Colette MacDonald 

was not stabbed in the leg or abdomen; and (6) the MacDonalds had two daughters, not sons.”  

640 F. Supp. at 329.

H. The “black wool” fibers on the club

For the second time, MacDonald makes mutually inconsistent claims regarding the 

presence of black wool fibers on the club (GX 306), which he further asserts could only have 

come from Helena Stoeckely, whom he claims always wore black wool.  Compare DE-343 at 
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49-50 and DE-343 at 101 with DE-126 at 21-22. In DE-343, MacDonald states that “the 

government suppressed the fact that the FBI analysts in 1978 reexamined the fibers on the club, 

determining that in addition to the purple cotton fibers there were black wool fibers – fibers that 

did not match any fabric in the MacDonald home.”  DE-343 at 49, n.19 (emphasis added)

“Despite this reexamination in 1978, prosecutor’s (sic) elicited testimony from selected experts 

at the 1979 trial that the murder weapon had on it the blue cotton fibers of MacDonald’s pajama 

top without also disclosing the presence of unmatched black wool fibers.” Id.

But in 2006, in describing this same “reexamination,” Junkin represented to this Court 

that “[t]he FBI found no fibers matching Jeff MacDonald’s pajama top.” Junkin claimed that 

“[t]he defense was not aware of this FBI report at the time of the trial and had no way to dispute 

or call into question the inaccurate testimony regarding the fibers found on the murder weapon 

outside the MacDonald home.” DE-126 at 21-22. The only authority cited for this claim that the 

Government had knowingly elicited false testimony from Dillard Browning (TTr. 3784) was the 

affidavit of defense investigator Ellen Dannelly and its exhibits. DE-126 at 21; DE-126-2 at 63-

90. Junkin further asserted that in final argument, the Government exploited this 

misidentification by telling the jury that the presence of the two pajama top threads was one of 

the most critical pieces of evidence. DE-126-2 at 22; TTr. 7136-37.

In DE-343, MacDonald also claims that “FBI investigator Kathy Bond, in her hand 

written notes, reported that at least some of the purple cotton fibers previously identified on the 

murder weapon [the wooden club] as matching the sewing threads on MacDonald’s pajama top 

were not such, in fact they were black wool fibers. These black wool fibers were never matched 

to any known fabric in the MacDonald home.” DE-343 at 101. No citation to the record or 

copies of any laboratory notes identified by “Kathy Bond” and containing this astonishing 
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discovery have been provided to the Court. The reasons for this omission are straightforward: 

Kathy Bond played no role in these examinations, the notes previously misidentified by 

Gunderson as being from “Kathy Bond” were “unequivocally” identified in 1991 by Shirley 

Green as her own, and they say nothing about any misidentification of pajama top threads. DE-

138-12 at 8, ¶ 2.  Consequently, there is no evidentiary support for “Kathy Bond’s” alleged 

discovery of pajama top thread misidentification touted in MacDonald’s Memorandum. DE-343

at 101. 73

Junkin had previously relied not upon Kathy Bond, but rather upon the Affidavit of 

defense investigator Ellen Dannelly to support his claims of misidentification and false 

testimony. DE-126 at 22. Dannelly’s affidavit makes no mention of any pajama top threads or 

yarns, much less the misidentification of them. DE-126-2 at ¶¶1-9. Rather, all Dannelly says is 

that based upon her review of FBI bench notes from 1979, attached as Exhibit 2 to DE-126-2, the 

corresponding typed FBI Laboratory dated March 14, 1979, (Exhibit 3) “had omitted any 

reference to its findings of black, green, and white wool fibers in the debris taken from the body 

of Colette MacDonald and the wooden club murder weapon.” Id. at ¶¶7-8. In other words, all 

Dannelly’s affidavit talks about is alleged suppression of fiber evidence and, like the notes of

Kathy Bond, provides no evidentiary support for the alleged misidentification and related false 

testimony claim.  

The “black wool” arguments, based solely on the alleged suppression of laboratory bench 

notes pertaining to the club (Q89), and other similar arguments involving black wool in the area 

73 MacDonald’s 1990 habeas claim asserted that there were black wool fibers found on the club in addition to the 
purple cotton seam threads which the Government matched to MacDonald’s pajama top and the Government 
suppressed the black wool fiber evidence.  This claim was rejected by the District and Circuit Courts.  Starting in 
2006 and continuing with his recent memorandum (DE-343), MacDonald has morphed his previous argument into a 
totally unsupported claim that the purple cotton seam threads were not on the club at all because the black wool 
fibers were misidentified as purple cotton threads.  This Court should reject this sleight of hand as not reliable or 
credible.  
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around (not “in” or “on”) Colette’s mouth (Q100) and biceps area of Colette’s pajama top (Q88), 

were first raised in MacDonald’s second petition for post-conviction relief pursuant to 28 U.S.C. 

§ 2255, filed in 1990. 778 F.Supp. at 1351. The Government responded not only to the claims 

of suppression of the bench notes, but also addressed the actual physical evidence, based upon 

additional examinations by the FBI Laboratory. See DE-10.

After further briefing, MacDonald, through his attorney Harvey Silverglate, expressly 

declined Judge Dupree’s invitation to hold an evidentiary hearing stating “there is no conflict of 

material fact in the record” and instead expressly requested an opportunity to appear “for the 

purpose of conducting an oral argument.”  See DE-22. Oral argument was held on June 26, 

1991. DE-117-4 at 22. Judge Dupree, in a meticulous opinion, addressed all of MacDonald’s 

claims—suppression, deprivation of due process etc.—and found them to be without merit and 

denied relief under 28 U.S.C.§ 2555. 778 F.Supp. 1342. As an alternative grounds for denying 

relief, Judge Dupree found that MacDonald’s claims predicated upon the bench notes, allegedly 

released subsequent to MacDonald’s 1984 § 2255 petition, constituted an abuse of the writ under 

McCleskey v. Zant, 499 U.S. 467 (1991). 778 F.Supp. at 1359-1360 (In 1984, “MacDonald 

either possessed or could have discovered through reasonable investigation the information upon 

which the [1990] petition is based.”)

In the process of rejecting MacDonald’s black wool and other fiber claims, Judge Dupree 

made some findings which, 22 years later, have relevance to MacDonald’s pending claims.

Contrary to his recent assertions that “not only were these inexplicable black wool fibers found 

on the murder weapon but similar black wool were found on Colette’s mouth and body” (DX 

5027), Judge Dupree found that “no two of these fibers appear to be from the same source.” 778 

F.Supp. at 1351.  Further, Judge Dupree noted that the reason these woolen fibers could not be 
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matched “to any known source in the MacDonald household [was] in part due to the fact the 

MacDonald family’s possessions are no longer available for forensic comparisons.”  Id. In fact, 

by 1990, when this issued was first raised, there were no black woolen exemplars at all available 

for comparison purposes, even though Colette was photographed wearing a black wool sweater 

and stocking cap. See DE-10 at 9, photographs 116-118. Consequently, for MacDonald to now 

claim that these black wool fibers “did not match any fabric in the MacDonald home” is 

misleading. DE-343 at 49.

As the Government has previously explained in much greater detail in its Memorandum 

In Support of the Response of the United States To Petitioner’s Motion to Expand the Record, 

DE-139 at 11-16, as well as in Volume X of the Appendix of the United States, DE-138-2, DE-

138-6 at 1-10, DE-138-7 at1-10, DE-138-8 at 1, DE-138-9 at 1-6, DE-138-10 at 1-4, DE-138-11 

at 1-8, DE-138-12 at 1-39, and DE-138-13, there were unidentifiable black woolen fibers on the 

club in addition to the two purple cotton threads (Q89) which matched MacDonald’s pajama top, 

and numerous rayon fibers which matched the throw rug (K30) in the master bedroom (upon 

which other pajama top threads and the torn pajama pocket were also found). Id.74

In substance, Dannelly ignored the 1974 FBI Laboratory Report reflecting the match of 

the two purple cotton threads in Q89 (DE-138-9 at 6) and Shirley Green’s related bench notes 

(DE-138-12 at 18, DE-89-13 at 1), despite the statement in her affidavit that, “I collected and 

organized all of the information that the CID and FBI lab technicians had recorded for each CID 

and FBI exhibit number.” DE-126-2 at 64, ¶4. Instead, Dannelly focused entirely on the 1979 

Lab Report (DE-138-10) and the related bench notes (DE-138-12 at 28), while ignoring that in 

those notes Green wrote that the Q89 “Pillbox contains 2 short pc’s sew. thr (like Q12 [the 

74 The Government presented this same information to this Court at the evidentiary hearing, without any challenge 
or proffered evidence to the contrary from defense counsel.  HTr. 1347-48. 
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pajama top]).” Most importantly, Dannelly ignored the express statement in the 1979 FBI Lab 

report pertaining to examinations of “specimens retained in but not previously examined by the 

FBI Laboratory,” which shows that the 1979 report did not in any way constitute a re-

examination of the specimens previously identified in 1974.  GX 3064. Dannelly and 

MacDonald’s counsel (past and present) all ignore the fact that the Government had also elicited 

the same testimony from Paul Stombaugh about the two purple cotton threads on the club 

matching the seam threads of MacDonald’s pajama top. TTr. 4098. To have acknowledged this 

fact would have undercut their misidentification contention by recognizing that there were two 

distinct examinations conducted by the FBI: one in 1974 by Stombaugh involving the 

comparison of the questioned purple cotton threads and polyester cotton yarns to MacDonald’s 

pajama top; and the other in 1978-79 by James C. Frier involving the examination for the first 

time of residual fibers from some of the same exhibits, which had not been previously compared 

to anything. GX 3064.  Shirley Green was the Evidence Technician for both examinations. DE-

138-12 at 7-10. Consequently, this Court should reject as unsupported by any reliable or 

credible evidence, the preposterous defense claim that the purple cotton threads from the club 

were actually black wool and were thus misidentified by both the CID and the FBI Labs, or that 

the Government elicited false testimony from both Browning and Stombaugh.75 This Court 

should find that on the club (GX 306), in addition to two purple cotton threads matching 

MacDonald pajama top (GX 3207) and numerous rayon fibers (matching the multi-colored throw 

rug (GX 322)) in the master bedroom (TTr. 4612), were black wool fibers—not threads—which 

did not match any other questioned sample, and could not be identified due to the absence in 

75 Judge Dupree rejected the notion any Government experts testified falsely at the trial, 778 F.Supp. at 1355, and 
noted that “the jury was told by Browning that ‘there were many single fibers or loose fibers’ found in the 
MacDonald home…”  Id.
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1990 of known exemplars.  DE-138-12 at 2-4, ¶¶ 6-7.  These facts are not new and not 

exculpatory in any way.76

The Court should further consider that the presence of both the pajama top seam threads 

and the rayon fibers from the throw rug support the inference that the club (GX 306), stained 

with Colette and Kimberly’s blood, came in contact with the throw rug after MacDonald’s 

pajama top was torn in the master bedroom, and before he threw the club out the back door.  The 

throw rug (GX 322) is further linked to the assault on Colette in the master bedroom because its 

rayon fibers were not only found on the club, but also in the debris (Q88) removed from the right 

biceps area of Colette’s pajama top, in the debris removed from her left hand (Q128) (the same 

hand in which MacDonald’s broken limb hair (AFDIL-51A(2)) was also found), and on 

MacDonald’s pajama top. GX 111, 3062.92, 3064.1.

I. The blond synthetic (saran) fibers

In DE-343 at 50, MacDonald attempts, for at least the third time, to re-litigate his claim,

based upon laboratory bench notes of USACIL Chemist Janice Glisson obtained under FOIA in 

1983-84, that the presence of synthetic fibers in Colette’s clear-handled hairbrush could only 

have come from a wig worn by Helena Stoeckley. In his initial Post-Hearing Memorandum 

(DE-336), MacDonald alleged that these synthetic hairs “had been found in a hairbrush in the 

dining room of the MacDonald home.”  DE-336 at 42.  In his substitute Post-Hearing 

Memorandum (DE-343 at 50), MacDonald now claims that the blond synthetic hairs had “been 

found in a hairbrush in the kitchen of the MacDonald home.”  This hairbrush was on a table in 

the dining room.  See GXP 28. Further, he argues that the Government’s evidence to the 

76 The Court should consider that MacDonald denied that the club marked GX 306 was the smooth club or “bat”  he 
said he was struck with; testified that he was wearing his pajamas (top and bottoms) when he first went into the 
master bedroom after “the struggle” and a period of unconsciousness; and said he never went outside the house.  
DE-132-1 at 17; See GX 1135 at 12-13, 45, 84-86.  If the club used in the murders of Colette and Kimberly had 
already been placed outside the house by the “real killers” before MacDonald awoke and wore his pajamas into the 
master bedroom, how did the two seam threads from his pajamas get on the club?
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contrary was false and constituted a fraud upon the court. DE-343 at 50-52, 105-106. In contrast 

to the task faced by this Court in 1997, when first confronted with the saran fiber issue in the 

context of alleged suppression by the Government, MacDonald says the Court must now 

consider the presence of saran fibers as part of the evidence as a whole.  DE-343 at 107-109.

The present analysis is different, according to MacDonald, because “MacDonald now can prove 

Helena Stoeckley admitted her participation by a preponderance of the evidence and DNA

results that are reliable show evidence of intruders.”77 Id.

The Court is not required, in the absence of any relevant newly discovered evidence, to 

entertain again the suppression and fraud on the court claims of 1990 and 1997.  778 F.Supp.

1342; Unites States v. MacDonald, 979 F.Supp. 1057 (EDNC 1997); aff’d per curiam, 161 F.3d 

4 (4th Cir. 1998). Similarly, the Court is not required to entertain again MacDonald’s 1997 

Motion For New Trial, based upon his post-1992 investigation involving the locating of several 

individuals who aver that saran fibers were manufactured in tow form and were used in wigs 

prior to 1970.  This new trial motion was contained within MacDonald’s Motion To Reopen, 

which this Court properly transferred to the Fourth Circuit for certification as required by 28 

U.S.C. § 2255.  979 F.Supp. at 1067-68. On October 17, 1997, the Fourth Circuit, while 

granting MacDonald’s motion for DNA testing, and in an order entered at the direction of Judge 

Russell, with the concurrence of Judge Murnaghan and Senior Judge Butzner stated: “[i]n all 

other respects, the motion to file a successive application is denied.” Nor is the Court required to 

entertain additional collateral attacks on the credibility or competency of FBI Examiner Michael 

Malone, based upon pre-September, 2012, newspaper accounts which are not in the record.  DE-

77Of course, there is nothing in Stoeckley’s alleged admissions to Britt, her mother, or to Jerry Leonard that pertains 
to wigs or saran fibers. Certainly, she never told anybody that during the commission of the triple homicide and 
while holding a candle, she took off her floppy hat and brushed her wig with Colette’s hair brush that was on the 
dining room sideboard next to Colette’s purse.  640 F.Supp. at 315-323.
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343 at 50-51.78 In 1997, when similar articles and official documents referring to unrelated cases

in which Malone had been a witness were offered in support of the fraud on the court claim, this 

Court accorded little weight to “[t]his thin and collateral ‘evidence’”. 979  F.Supp. at 1067. 

MacDonald repeats his refrain that the “numerous blond synthetic hairs ... could not be 

matched to any known items in the MacDonald home.” DE-343 at 50. What he fails to tell the 

Court is that some of the synthetic fibers (Q48) in this same clear-handled hairbrush, which were 

composed of acrylonitrile and vinyl chloride/vinylidene chloride (also known as “modacrylic”) 

did match Colette’s hair piece or fall (K47). See 778 F.Supp at 1350.  Modacrylic fibers 

matching Colette’s fall (K47) were also recovered from the blue-handled hairbrush (Q132/E-

322) found on the master bedroom floor under the green armchair, when Colette’s body was 

removed. See GXP 44 (with body), GXP 71 (after removal of body); DE-10(8).  Malone also 

examined two black polyvinyl chloride (PVC) fibers (Q43 and Q44) which had been removed 

from this blue-handled hair brush (Q132/# J/ E-322) found under Colette’s body, and opined that 

“these fibers are consistent with the type of fibers which were once used in the production of 

wigs. The source of these PVC fibers (Q43, Q44) is unknown at this time.” Id. at ¶13. Thus, 

the Government’s expert clearly states that unsourced wig hairs were found in a hair brush under 

78This is particularly applicable to the allegations made against Malone in the case of Donald Gates.  DE-343 at 51.
What neither the Washington Post article, nor MacDonald, informed the reader was that the “key” to the Motion To 
Vacate Convictions On Ground of Actual Innocence filed on Gates’ behalf in the Superior Court of the District of
Columbia, Crim. No. F-6602-81, was the following statement contained in the motion: “The results of DNA testing 
[attached] definitively exclude Mr. Gates as the source of the sperm left in the victim by the perpetrator. This new 
evidence clearly and convincingly establishes that Mr. Gates is actually innocent of the June 22, 1981, rape and 
murder of Catherine Schilling for which he has served twenty-eight years in prison.” Id. at 1.  It is true that the 
motion filed by the DC Public Defender takes Malone to task for his “erroneous” testimony that “two ‘Negroid’ 
pubic hairs combed from Ms. Schilling’s body at the crime scene were microscopically identical to Mr. Gates pubic 
hair.” Id. at 5-8. But it is quite clear from the motion that the physical evidence later subjected to DNA testing was 
not these hairs Malone testified about, but rather “vaginal slides ... located at the D.C. Medical Examiner’s Office.” 
Id. at 2. Of course, a reader of the article relied upon by MacDonald would not know this fact, and would draw the 
intended conclusion that Malone falsely or negligently testified the hairs were microscopically identical when they 
in fact weren’t, and the DNA test results proved it. As we have previously demonstrated through the Affidavit of 
Joseph A. DiZinno, the occurrence of microscopically identical hairs which could have, but in fact didn’t, originate 
from a suspect is the result of different technologies with different discriminating powers. DE-218 at ¶¶18-19.
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the body of the murder victim. The dilemma for the defense is that these are black wig hairs and 

that doesn’t fit their Stoeckley-brushing-her-blond-wig hypothesis, so no mention of these wig 

hairs appears in any pleading filed by MacDonald, because it would reveal the weakness of his 

contention that all unsourced fibers could only have come from a wig worn by an intruder who 

paused to brush her wig during a frantically violent triple-murder while the unconscious Jeffrey 

MacDonald lay a few feet away.79

MacDonald also claims the Government countered the blond synthetic hairs evidence “by 

submitting an affidavit from an FBI agent, Michael P. Malone, who opined that the blond

synthetic hairs were not wig hairs, but were made of a saran fiber used only in doll’s hair. 

MacDonald has since learned Malone’s affidavit was false.”  DE-343 at 50. No citation to the 

record has been provided for these assertions. Malone did not opine that the blond synthetic

fibers were “saran.” That determination was made by SA Robert F. Webb, who used “a Fourier 

Transform Infrared Spectrophotometer (FTIR) with a Bach-Shearer FTIR Microscope accessory 

attachment and Sirius 100 computer controller” to determine that fibers Q46 and Q49 were 

composed of polyvinylidene chloride, also known as “saran.” See DE-10(8).

What Malone actually said regarding these and other saran fibers he removed from the 

clear-handled hair brush, was, “[a]ll of these saran fibers (Q-46, Q49, Q131A) are consistent 

with the type of fibers normally used in the production of doll hair and are similar to a known 

sample of saran doll hair from the FBI Laboratory reference collection (See Photo Exhibit 12).”

Id. at 7.  “These fibers (Q-46, Q-49, Q-131A) are not consistent with the type of fibers normally 

79 There are far more plausible explanations for the presence of saran fibers in the clear-handled hair brush.  The 
most likely is that one of the MacDonald girls used her mother’s hairbrush to comb a doll’s hair, either within or 
outside the MacDonald apartment.  The clear-handled hairbrush was quite portable and was found next to Colette’s 
purse in the dining room, not in a bathroom or bedroom.  See GXP 28.  If MacDonald’s unlikely contention that the 
fiber came from a wig for humans is true, then the probable explanation is that Colette or one of her friends used it 
to brush a wig—within or outside the apartment.  Recall that black wig fibers in the blue-handled hairbrush, not 
cited by MacDonald as evidence of intruders because they were not blond, also could not be sourced to anything in 
the MacDonald apartment.  DE-10(8). 
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used in the manufacture of wigs, and based on my comparisons, are not like any of the known 

wig fibers currently in the FBI Laboratory reference collection.”80 Id. There has never been any 

evidence proffered contesting those statements.  Given this Court’s detailed exposition of the 

saran fiber controversy, there is no need here to repeat the arguments here. See 979 F.Supp. at 

1057. Now, as in 1997, “MacDonald histrionically mischaracterizes both the nature and 

magnitude of the dispute now before the court.” Id. at 1068.

In considering whether saran was manufactured in tow form and was regularly used in 

cosmetic wigs worn by humans in the period prior to 1970, as MacDonald claims, the Court 

should give due consideration to the extensive efforts by the defense, reflected in Cormier 

Affidavit No.1 (DE-48), to establish this hypothesis, which culminated in the discovery of a 

manikin of an Indian woman wearing a black wig made of saran, found in the Mexico City

Museum of Anthropology and History in 1993.  DE-48 at ¶¶ 65-69. This discovery was the 

result of a telephone interview on November 24, 1993, of Jaume Ribas, the deceased as of 1997

former chief executive officer of Fibras Omni in Mexico City, and MacDonald defense counsel 

Philip Cormier and Harvey Silverglate. DE-48 at ¶¶ 65-66. According to Cormier, Ribas said 

that his company manufactured saran during the period 1955 to 1975 pursuant to a license from 

Dow Chemical. Id. at ¶66. “Ribas told us that while he considered Saran to be too hard and too 

course a fiber to have been used extensively in commercial wigmaking, he knew for a fact that 

wigs had been made with Saran.81 Ribas explained that in 1967 he assisted the Museum of 

Anthropology and History in Mexico City by making approximately 100 wigs for what he called 

‘dummies’ in various diorama types of exhibits.” Id. at ¶66. “[Ribas] also told us that 

80 “In this regard, my use of the term ‘wig’ unless otherwise specified, means a head covering made of synthetic 
fibers or human hair, which substitutes for the wearer’s own hair, and which is worn by a human being, usually 
female, for cosmetic purposes.”  DE-27.
81 Significant by its absence is any statement attributed to Ribas that saran wigs were exported to the United States 
in the period 1955-1970.
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occasionally Saran wigs were made for pageants, and he stated that he had a couple of dozen 

wigs made for school plays and theaters. As an example [ ] for a ‘pastorela’ (Christmas pageant) 

at the Museum of Colonial Art, he had Saran wigs made for all the angels and shepherds in the 

pageant, and the wigs for the angels contained blond Saran fibers. Ribas further told us that he 

had no way of determining whether any of these Saran wigs still exist.” Id. at ¶67.  Leaving 

aside the issue of the reliability of defense counsel’s account of a telephone interview with a 

now-dead witness, and viewing this information in the light most favorable to MacDonald, all it 

establishes is, at best, that on at least one occasion in 1967 black saran fibers were used to make 

wigs for manikins (“dummies”) used in dioramas by the Museum of Anthropology and History 

in Mexico City. And “occasionally,” but on unspecified dates, blond saran fibers were used for 

wigs (which are no longer extant) worn by the angels who appeared in Christmas “pastorelas” 

put on by the Mexican Museum of Colonial Art. Of course, there is no evidence that Stoeckely 

was ever in Mexico. The current state of the evidence is that the blond saran fibers do match the 

FBI’s doll hair exemplar. DE-10(8). The defense has been unable to match any of the saran 

fibers to any blond wig worn by any manikin, and certainly not by any human being, in the 

United States.  DE-48. There has never been any nexus established between the saran fibers 

from the hairbrush and any wig Stoeckley ever wore.82 Similarly, if saran wigs were actually 

manufactured “routinely” as MacDonald claims, no exemplar has ever been offered by the 

defense.83 DE-343 at 52.84

J. MacDonald’s pajama bottoms

82 This issue is illustrative of how far afield MacDonald has gone in the vain search for truly exculpatory evidence.  
The only reason he wants to discuss wigs is that he described the female “intruder” as having long blond hair.  This 
is one of the many ways in which his description of the “intruder” did not match Helena Stoeckley.  So, he must 
posit that she wore a blond wig and stretch to argue that a probable doll hair in the hairbrush of the mother of two 
young daughters actually came from Stoeckley’s wig and was deposited there on February 17, 1970. 
83 No evidence was offered on this issue at the evidentiary hearing.  
84 “The most that can be said about the evidence is that it raises speculation concerning its origins.” 966 F.2d at 860.

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 344   Filed 07/01/13   Page 164 of 200-4294-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 211 of 549 Total Pages:(745 of 1083)



165

probative that there were unknown intruders in the home with whom Colette 
struggled and from whom she extracted a hair. 

DE-123 at 3-4.

91A

Found with its root intact along with blood residue underneath the 
fingernail of three year old Kristen MacDonald, who at the crime scene was found 
murdered in her bed ... and it is noted that chemical analysis of the hair indicated 
a finding of blood on the hair … Thus, to find an unidentified hair, mixed with 
blood residue, with root intact, underneath one of her fingernails, strongly 
suggests that while she was defending herself against blows from an intruder she 
grabbed at or scratched back at the intruder such that as a result, the intruder’s 
hair came to reside under her fingernail.

DE-123 at 1-3.

58A(1)

According to the [AFDIL] laboratory notes, it is a hair with root intact, 
and measured approx. 5mm in length.  [Appendix 1, tab 5, (p.3).]  Thus, this           
unidentified hair was found on the bedspread on the bed where Kristen 
MacDonald was found murdered.

DE-123 at 4. 

Although a number of AFDIL and CID documents were contained in the accompanying 

Appendix One, no affidavit from any expert or other witness was offered to support the 

contentions that the hairs were bloody, forcibly removed, or, as to Specimen 91A, found under 

Kristen’s fingernail.  The Government opposed this motion on jurisdictional grounds.  DE-135.

On November 4, 2008, this Court entered an order denying, inter alia, MacDonald’s motion 

to add an additional predicate based on DNA test results, citing lack of jurisdiction in the 

absence of a Prefiling Authorization (PFA) from the Fourth Circuit.  MacDonald appealed.  On 

April 19, 2011, the Fourth Circuit remanded the case for further proceedings. United States v. 
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MacDonald,  641 F.3d 614, 617 (4th Cir. 2011).  Regarding the DNA claim filed in 2006, the 

Fourth Circuit granted MacDonald a PFA so that this Court could proceed directly to § 

2255(h)(1) gatekeeping evaluation.89 Id. at 616.90

After the remand and in response to DE-176,91 the Government refuted MacDonald’s 

overstated factual claims about the characteristics and provenance of the unsourced hairs 

contained in DE-122 and DE-123, using the affidavits of USACIL chemists Craig Chamberlain 

(DE-214), Dillard Browning (DE-215), Janice Glisson (DE-217), AFIP Analyst Grant D. 

Graham, Sr., as well as FBI Examiners Dr. Joseph A. DiZinno (DE-218), and Robert Fram (DE-

219) (hereinafter “Government’s Forensic Affidavits”).92

Read together, the affidavits of Chamberlain, Browning, and Glisson demonstrate that the 

actual fingernail scrapings from Kristen’s left hand were further contained in a receptacle (most 

likely a folded piece of paper marked “L. Hand Chris”), which was designated, but not marked, 

“D-237."  When examined on March 9, 1970, by Browning at Ft. Gordon, Ga. (having been 

transported there by Chamberlain), it did not contain any hair but did contain a cotton fiber 

matching MacDonald’s pajama top.  Id.  Serology testing on the fingernail scrapings contained in 

“L. Hand Chris” by Janice Glisson, also on March 9, revealed the presence of blood, but no 

serology testing was performed on any hair, because none was present.  Id.  These items were 

returned to Ft. Bragg on April 11, 1970. 

89 The Fourth Circuit also stated that this Court should consider the 2006 DNA test results as part of the “evidence as 
a whole” in its gatekeeping analysis of the Britt claim.  641 F.3d at 614. 
90 On September 20, 2011, MacDonald filed new motions relating to DNA and the Innocence Protection Act.  See
DE-175 and DE-176.  The IPA claims were not the subject of the evidentiary hearing and are not the subject of this 
post-hearing memorandum.  See DE-266 at 3; see also Section V, infra, at 195 n.131.
91 The Government’s response (DE-212) to MacDonald’s IPA-based request in DE-176 for a new trial based on the 
2006 DNA results, and the Government’s Forensic Affidavits filed therewith, are highly relevant to a factual 
analysis of MacDonald’s freestanding unsourced hairs claim—originally filed as DE-122 and as to which the Fourth 
Circuit issued a PFA in 2011—that along with the Britt claim were the subjects of the evidentiary hearing to which 
this memorandum is addressed. See Orders DE-266 at 3 and DE-305.  These affidavits were the focal point of the 
Government’s presentation regarding the unsourced hairs claim at the evidentiary hearing.  See infra at 171-178.
92 Regarding AFDIL Specimen 91A, see DE-212 at 22-30, ¶¶ 38-46; AFDIL Specimen 75A, see id. at 30-32, ¶¶47-
51; and AFDIL Specimen 58A(1), see id. at 32-33, ¶¶52-54.

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 344   Filed 07/01/13   Page 169 of 200-4296-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 213 of 549 Total Pages:(747 of 1083)



167

When the vial which had previously contained the actual fingernail scrapings from Kristen’s 

left hand was transported from Ft. Bragg and received on July 27, 1970, by Janice Glisson, at 

USACIL, at Ft. Gordon, the paper receptacle marked “L. Hand Chris” was no longer present.  Id.

Glisson removed a small hair from the vial which she mounted on a slide that she marked “#7," 

to correspond to the vial which she also marked #7.  Id.  Glisson performed no serological testing 

on the hair from vial “#7," and did not record the presence of blood or any indication that the 

hair had been forcibly removed.  Id.  The hair mounted on the slide marked “# 7" would later be 

marked for identification by FBI Special Agent Fram as “Q137,” and “91A” by AFDIL.  DE-306 

at 10, ¶37.  Slide #7/Q137/91A was examined microscopically by Robert Fram and Joseph 

DiZinno, prior to the DNA testing, and both recorded that the hair had a “club root,” indicating 

that it had been naturally shed, and neither recorded the presence of blood on the hair. Id.

Similarly, both Fram and DiZinno examined the Caucasian pubic hair designated 75A 

(Q79/E-303); neither recorded the presence of blood, and both noted that the hair had a “club” 

root.  DE-219 at 11, ¶ 16; DE-218 at 14, ¶ 23; DE-218-3 at 1.  Both opined that the presence of 

some follicular tissue on the root was not uncommon in the case of naturally shed pubic hairs, 

and this did not indicate that the hair had been forcibly removed.  Id.

Dr. DiZinno, who was a qualified hair examiner, had also examined the 75A/Q79 hair in 

1991, and confirmed that Malone’s determination that the Q79 pubic hair “exhibits the same 

individual microscopic characteristics as the pubic hair of Jeffrey MacDonald, and accordingly, 

is consistent with having originated from Jeffrey MacDonald,” was consistent with the results of 

his own examination.93 DE-218 at ¶17.  Dr. DiZinno, the former FBI Assistant Director in 

charge of the Laboratory Division, earlier in his career had developed the FBI’s mitochondrial 

(mtDNA) program.  He explained in his 2011 affidavit that he did not find the 2006 AFDIL 

93 This 1991 comparison played no role in the 1979 trial.
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result—that 75A did not contain the mtDNA sequence of Jeffrey MacDonald—at odds with his 

1991 determination because microscopic comparison of hairs and the subsequent development of 

DNA sequencing are based upon entirely different technologies, with different capabilities to 

discriminate between donors, and it has long been recognized by the FBI that hair associations 

are not an absolute basis for personal identification.  DE-218 at ¶18.  Citing sources, Dr. DiZinno 

stated that “although not common, as later research has shown, it is possible for two hairs to 

exhibit the same microscopic characteristics, although subsequent DNA comparison 

demonstrates they originated from different donors.”  Id. at ¶19.    

The Affidavit of Grant Graham established that he made no determination that any of the 

three hairs (75A, 91A, and 58A(1)) were bloody or forcibly removed, and further that defense 

counsel Junkin had misquoted his bench notes regarding these hairs.  DE-216 at ¶¶ 15-21.

In DE-237, MacDonald asserted that “the [DNA test] results constitute additional evidence to

be considered in conjunction with MacDonald’s assertion of actual innocence ... .”94 DE-237 at 

1.  No affidavit from any fact or expert witness contesting the Government’s Forensic Affidavits 

accompanied MacDonald’s reply.  In fact, these affidavits aren’t even mentioned in the reply.  

Instead, MacDonald noted that while AFDIL’s “report of DNA test results released in 2006 did 

not conclusively state that the hairs tested were ‘bloody or forcibly removed and not naturally 

shed’ [DE-212 at ¶35], the opposite—that the hairs were naturally shed—was also not stated.”95

DE-237 at 3, ¶ 4.  “Thus, the Government’s conclusion that the hairs were naturally shed, as 

94 MacDonald made this assertion in his Reply to Government’s Response to Motion for New Trial Pursuant to 18 
U.S.C. § 3600, as part of an attempt to argue that his IPA motion was timely, but also stated that the DNA results 
“are to be considered as part of the ‘evidence as a whole’ with respect to MacDonald’s successive petition for writ 
of habeas corpus.”  DE-237 at 1.  It is in the latter context, that is, the unsourced hairs claim and the “evidence as a 
whole” relating to the Britt claim, that MacDonald’s assertions in DE-237 are addressed here.  
95 The IPA new trial motion (DE-176) had cited nothing but the AFDIL March 10, 2006, report in support of its 
contentions that the hairs were bloody and forcibly removed.  In its Response, the Government had pointed out, in 
pertinent part, that “[t]he AFDIL DNA test results reported in 2006...do not and cannot, prove when, where, and by 
whom the three unsourced hairs were found (the so called ‘critical places’). Nor can the AFDIL Report prove that 
the hairs were bloody or forcibly removed and not naturally shed.” DE-212 at 21, ¶ 35.  
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indicated by its reference to the hairs as ‘naturally shed unsourced hairs’ [DE-212 at ¶36], is 

incorrect and unsupported by AFDIL’s report.”96 Id.  Insisting that the fact that the hairs were 

naturally shed “has not been proven,” MacDonald pronounced that “[t]he appropriate time to 

argue the issues of whether the hair was naturally shed or forcibly removed and when the hair 

was deposited in the crime scene is during an evidentiary hearing.”  DE-237 at 4.

On June 8, 2012, this Court entered an order stating that MacDonald’s § 2255 unsourced 

hairs claim and his § 2255 Britt claim would be the subject of the evidentiary hearing.  DE-266

at 3.  MacDonald was given the opportunity to depose Government experts but did not do so.

See DE-273.

B. The DNA stipulation

The parties entered into a detailed stipulation which covered the results of the DNA testing 

conducted by AFDIL, and limited agreements on chain of identification of the 29 specimens 

tested by AFDIL97, and the photographic and digital images generated in the process by Master 

Sergeant Grant D. Graham, Sr.  DE-306.  Ultimately, this stipulation was filed as Exhibit 1 of the 

Corrected Proposed Joint Pre-Hearing Order on September 15, 2012.  DE- 292, pending final 

approval of the movant.98 Summarized simply, the parties’ stipulation means that:

1. A hair found on Kristen’s bedspread (58A(1)), the hair from the rug within the body 

outline of Colette (75A), and the hair that MacDonald has alleged was recovered from 

under the fingernail of Kristen (91A) did not originate from a common source, from 

Helena Stoeckley, from Greg Mitchell, or from any member of the MacDonald 

96 Of course, the Government had just expressly stated in the previous paragraph that the AFDIL Report was silent 
on these issues.  Obviously, the Government was relying on its Forensic Affidavits to support its contention that the 
hairs with “club roots” were naturally shed.
97 MacDonald states that AFDIL tested “28 specimens,” in fact, 29 specimens were tested. HTr. 1251-52
98 Jeffrey MacDonald, along with counsel, signed the Stipulation which was then filed in open court on September 
17, 2012. DE-306.
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family.  These three hairs have come to be known in this litigation as “the unsourced 

hairs.”

2. The hair found in Colette’s left hand (51A(2))99, an additional hair from Kristen’s 

bedspread (58A(2)), and one of the hairs removed from the bedspread on the floor of 

the master bedroom (112A(3)) are all consistent with each other and originated from 

Jeffrey MacDonald.  

3. The forcibly removed hair adhering to the top sheet in the pile of bedding on the 

master bedroom floor (46A) is consistent with originating from Colette, and Kimberly 

and Kristen are excluded as sources of this hair.100 The blond hair found in Colette’s 

right hand (52A) originated from Colette.  The hair found adhering to the bedspread 

on the master bedroom floor (112A(5)) has the same mtDNA sequence as Colette, 

Kimberly, and Kristen.

C. The Pre-Hearing Order

On September 15, 2012, the parties filed a “Corrected Proposed Joint Pre-Hearing Order.”101

DE-292.  Included by the Government as part of the Joint Pre-Hearing Order were extensive 

indices of documentary and photographic exhibits pertaining to the unsourced hairs claim.  See

GX 3019-3488.  Of particular relevance are three summary exhibits in the form of PowerPoint 

slides: GX 3499, “Unsourced Hairs 75A, 91A, and 58A(1),” corresponding to the hairs which are 

the basis of MacDonald’s unsourced hairs claim; GX 3500, “Q-137/91A,” which details the 

chain of evidence in regard to the hair claimed to have been found under Kristen’s fingernail; 

and GX 3501, “DNA Results of Government’s Trial and New Evidence,” which sets forth the 

99 This hair was cited at trial by the defense as evidence of “intruders.”  See TTr. 3646-48, 7266. 
100 In 1997, MacDonald argued to the Fourth Circuit that if this hair were found to have originated from someone 
outside the MacDonald family, this would be persuasive evidence of MacDonald’s innocence. See, supra, at 163.
101 This final document, approved by the Court, was filed on September 17, 2012, as DE-307.

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 344   Filed 07/01/13   Page 173 of 200-4300-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 217 of 549 Total Pages:(751 of 1083)



171

DNA test results that weaken MacDonald’s trial claims regarding other then-unsourced hairs and 

thus now strengthens the Government evidence.  No objection to any of these DNA-related 

exhibits was lodged, nor was any objection made to any of the Government’s Forensic Affidavits 

filed with DE-212. See DE-292 at 43-44.

In the Pre-Hearing Order, MacDonald identified 8 witnesses he intended to call at the 

hearing, none of whom were expert or fact witnesses proposed to testify about any of the 

contested issues involving the unsourced hairs claim.  DE-292 at 44-45.  MacDonald listed 109 

documentary exhibits, only 8 of which pertained to the unsourced hairs claim (DX 5102-09), 7 of 

which had been previously filed (DX 5102-08).102 DE-292 at 11.

D. The evidentiary hearing on the unsourced hairs claim

During the evidentiary hearing held between September 17-25, 2012, the defense called no 

fact or expert witnesses to meet MacDonald’s burden of proof in relation to his unsourced hairs 

claim under 28 U.S.C. § 2255, or to refute the Government’s contentions.

1. 91A

MacDonald did not offer any prior testimony of Drs. Gammel or Hancock from the Article 

32 Hearing, the Grand Jury, the trial, or by affidavit to the effect that either pathologist had 

observed the presence of a hair under Kristen’s fingernails, in her fingernail scrapings, or 

otherwise in her hand, or collected a hair from such a location.  The only evidence that the 

defense presented as to whether there was an unsourced hair found in any of these places was to 

project parsed portions of the trial testimony of Dr. Hancock (TTr. 2533, 2562, 2602), CID 

Agent Bennie J. Hawkins (TTr. 3042, 3050-51), and the first page of Janice Glisson’s July 27, 

102 The only new exhibit was DX 5109, a letter dated 12/20/04 from AFDIL, informing counsel for the parties that 
the same mtDNA sequence found in AFDIL Specimen 75A was also the mtDNA sequence of an AFIP staff member 
who was not involved in the handling or testing of the specimens. As mtDNA sequences are not unique, this 
disclosure has no relevance to the issues before this Court.  
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1970, bench notes (DE-217, Ex. 2).  HTr. 1252-55.  These projected images were accompanied 

by argument of defense counsel in an attempt to show that the fingernail scrapings from Kristen 

MacDonald went from Dr. Hancock, who collected them in a vial, to Bennie Hawkins, who was 

present, and then directly and without any intervening examinations to Janice Glisson, who 

received the vial on July 27, 1970.  HTr. 1252-54.  The narrative continued that Glisson then 

marked the vial identified as “fingernail scrapings, left hand, smaller female MacDonald” as 

“number 7,” and found that it contained a hair “that came from the autopsy.”  “That hair

becomes number seven.  It’s later marked AFDIL 91A, when it’s tested by AFDIL.  The results 

of hair seven, the results of 91A, was that it didn’t match Jeffrey MacDonald.  It did not match 

Colette, Kimberly or Kristen, it didn’t match Helena Stoeckley or Greg Mitchell it is, therefore, 

an unsourced hair.”  HTr. 1254-55.

In response, SAUSA Brian Murtagh began by drawing the Court’s attention to the 1970 

Article 32 testimony of Drs. Gammel (GX 3053) and Hancock (GX 3055), in which Dr. Gammel 

testified that he took the fingernail scrapings from all of the victims prior to the autopsy of 

Kristen, and Dr. Hancock testified that he assisted in the process by putting little slips of paper in 

the vials identifying the origin of the scrapings.  HTr. 1298.  Next, Murtagh used GXP 778, a 

photograph of the wounds on Kristen’s right hand, and Dr. Hancock’s trial testimony to refute 

the contention that Dr. Hancock had, in effect, testified that Kristen had struggled with her 

assailant.  HTr. 1299-1300.103 Next, Murtagh addressed the contention that CID Agent Bennie 

Hawkins had witnessed the autopsies and had taken custody of the fingernail scrapings directly. 

Rather than going through Hawkins’ entire trial transcript, Murtagh represented to the Court that 

103 Dr. Hancock testified that Kristen had several small wounds on her right hand as well as one large incised wound 
on her right ring or middle finger.  HTr. 1298-1300; GX 775, 778.  Hancock testified at trial that this was consistent 
with defense wounds if she had been fending off a knife, or it could be consistent with being stabbed through her 
hand and into her chest.  Id. Neither such action would be consistent with scraping her attacker with the fingers of 
her right hand, let alone her left hand.
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an examination of Hawkins’ testimony would show that he arrived after the autopsies.  Hawkins 

took custody of items that had been collected during the autopsy, but he was not the agent who 

had been present during the autopsy itself.104 HTr. 1301. 

Murtagh then projected GX 6001, the Military Police Property Receipt, DA-Form 19-31, 

which Hawkins had typed up reflecting his receipt of the items from Dr. Hancock, and the 

subsequent chain of custody.  HTr. 1301-02.  Murtagh pointed out that, contrary to the defense 

contention that Kristen’s fingernail scrapings had gone directly from Hawkins to Janice Glisson 

on July 27, 1970, Hawkins had, in fact, relinquished custody of the autopsy items on February 

21, 1970, to chemist Craig Chamberlain for transportation to USACIL, Ft. Gordon. Id.; GX 

6001.  Next, Murtagh projected GX 6002, which is also Exhibit Two of Chamberlain’s affidavit 

reflecting his February 26, 1970, inventory of items in his custody that he was going to distribute 

to other chemists at USACIL.  Id.  In particular, Murtagh drew the Court’s attention to the 

designation by Chamberlain of “D-237: vial c/fingernail scrapings marked ‘L. Hand Chris.’”105

Id.  Murtagh then displayed GX 3499, the “Unsourced Hairs” PowerPoint, with particular 

emphasis on the defense contentions that hair 91A was bloody and forcibly removed.  HTr. 

1303-1304.  Murtagh drew the Court’s attention to the March 9, 1970, bench note of Janice 

Glisson in GX 3499 that reflects the results of serology testing on “L. Hand Chris” and reveals 

the presence of blood106, but makes no mention of the presence of a hair.  HTr. 1304; see also

Exhibit 1, DE-217-2 at 1.  Murtagh further pointed to the bench note of Dillard Browning, also 

dated March 9, 1970, reflecting his examination of D-237, which states: “fingernail scrapings 

from Christine’s left hand, vial contained one microscopic piece of multi-strand polyester cotton 

104As stated at 81-82, supra, and in the trial transcripts of Hawkins at 3041-42, 3049-51, Hawkins had indeed come 
to the morgue after the autopsies to obtain fingerprints, and was asked by Dr. Hancock to take custody of the various 
items, including vials containing fingernail scrapings.  
105 Chamberlain did not physically mark the vial with “D-237” or anything else.
106 Chamberlain wrote “D-237” beside this entry on Glisson’s serology notes.  HTr. 1304; GX 3499.
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fiber, identical to pajama top material, bloodstained but washed.”  HTr. 1305; see also Exhibit 3, 

DE-215-3 at 1.  Again, there is no mention of a hair.

Regarding Janice Glisson’s July 27, 1970, bench note, which Movant’s counsel had offered 

for the proposition that Hawkins took custody of the vials from the autopsy and sent them 

directly to Glisson, Murtagh explained, “[i]n point of fact, the vials had already been to the CID 

Lab [at Ft. Gordon], had been examined by Browning, and at least the fingernail scrapings 

contained in “L. Hand Chris” had been tested for blood by Janice Glisson.”  HTr. 1307.107 On 

July 27, 1970, Glisson receives 13 vials from Ft. Bragg with Hawkins’ initials on them, so she 

numbers them 1 through 13.  HTr. 1307; GX 3499.  Vial number 7 is “fingernail scrapings left 

hand smaller female McDonald (not labeled by Browning) 1 hair ? 2 fragments.”  HTr. 1307; 

GX 3499.  “So, this is the origin of the 91A hair.  It has no provenance before July 27, 1970.  

Glisson finds it in the vial, which she apparently has not examined before, and mounts it on a 

slide number seven.”  HTr. 1308.  “[T]he actual fingernail scrapings were in some piece of 

paper, something that was capable of being marked “L. Hand Chris,” because Chamberlain has it 

in quotes, and that’s where the blood was.  Whatever was actually in those fingernail scrapings 

was in “L. Hand Chris.”  It appears to have been consumed in analysis, certainly by April 6, 

1970,108 and it doesn’t exist as of July 27th 1970.”109 HTr. 1311; GX 3499. 

Murtagh also explained that 91A was shown to be a naturally shed hair by FBI Expert Robert 

Fram, as is evidenced by the photomicrographs taken by Grant Graham of AFDIL.  HTr. 1312; 

107 The vials were then returned to Ft. Bragg in April 1970 and then, after several changes of evidence custodians, 
transported back to Ft. Gordon in July 1970.  GX 6001.
108 This is the date of the preliminary CID lab report reflecting, inter alia, the serology results.
109 Glisson clearly states in her affidavit that there was no paper marked “L. Hand Chris” present in the vial when 
she received it on July 27, 1970. DE-217 at 13, ¶ 17.
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GX 3499.  Moreover, it is unlikely that the hair was ever under Kristen’s fingernails because 

they were covered in blood, and no blood was found on 91A.  HTr. 1315.110

2. 58A(1)

Concerning AFDIL Specimen 58A(1), the defense presentation was limited to the argument 

by counsel: “58A.1 (sic) is collected from Kristen’s bedspread.  It’s unsourced ... and even if it’s 

naturally shed, as opposed to forcibly removed, it could have been shed by an intruder while that 

intruder was attacking Kristen in her bedroom.”  HTr. 1258-59.

With regard to AFDIL Specimen 58A (FBI Q87), Murtagh explained that this was collected 

from the Kristen’s bedspread in the north bedroom.  HTr. 1318; GX 3499.  When Graham 

examined the slide (Q87) he discovered that there were actually two hairs on it, which he 

designated 58A(1) and 58A(2).  Id.  Hair 58A(1) is a naturally shed hair with a mitochondrial 

DNA sequence not matching any other sample tested (the MacDonald family, Helena Stoeckley, 

Greg Mitchell, or the other unsourced hairs), while 58A(2) is also a naturally shed hair with an 

mtDNA sequence consistent with that of Jeffrey MacDonald.  HTr.1319; GX 3499, GXP 3417.  

Murtagh pointed out that the “defense has failed to prove when this hair got on the bedspread.  

And I think that’s the key issue with respect to all of the unsourced hairs, when did they get there 

… And it’s their burden.”  HTr. 1322.  Also located on Kristen’s bedspread were hundreds—if 

not thousands—unsourced fibers of “every color in the rainbow,” as well as black dog hair.  HTr. 

1320-1322; GX 3499; GXP 3469-76.111

110 The most likely explanation is that this small hair got into the vial on one of the occasions that it was opened
prior to July 27, 1970.  It is possible that a hair from emergency personnel or the environment stuck to one of 
Kristen’s fingers as her body was removed from the crime scene, since her hands were very bloody and not bagged 
during this process, see HTr. 1315, but this is unlikely because no blood was found on hair 91A. See supra at 167-
168.
111 The MacDonalds did not own a dog.  If every unsourced hair found in the MacDonald apartment is indicative of 
an intruder on February 17, 1970, then the evidence points to this black dog as one of the intruders.  MacDonald’s 
account of the murders contains some bizarre details, as do some of the various “confessions” of Helena Stoeckley, 
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3. 75A

Movant’s counsel argued: “Finally, 75A, the hair that was found in the trunk leg areas of the 

body outline of Colette MacDonald on the rug in the master bedroom.  So, that’s where it was 

found.  You’ve got the body outline, the hair is there in the body outline, in the trunk and legs 

area of the outline.  It’s unsourced, meaning it didn’t come from Jeffrey MacDonald, didn’t come 

from anybody in the MacDonald family.  And again, whether it’s naturally shed or forcibly 

removed, it is a piece of evidence that an intruder could have shed while attacking Colette 

MacDonald.”  HTr. 1259.       

Murtagh explained that hair 75A was indeed found within Colette’s body outline.  HTr. 

1323; GX 3499.  This naturally shed pubic hair did not yield an mtDNA sequence matching any 

other sample tested.  HTr. 1323-25; GX 3499; GXP 3404.  There was a lot of other debris found 

on the rug where 75A was found, and other than the threads and yarns from MacDonald’s 

pajama top, which indisputably was torn on February 17, 1970, there is no way to determine 

when any of the unsourced hairs and other household detritus were deposited on the rug.  HTr. 

1325-26; GX 3499.

4. “Sourced” hairs 

Murtagh also explained that other DNA test results had actually strengthened the 

Government’s case.  HTr. 1329.  Using PowerPoint GX 3501 “DNA Results of Government’s 

Trial and New Evidence,” Murtagh pointed out that DNA testing had confirmed the microscopic 

comparison testimony that the hair in Colette’s right hand (52A/E-4/Q118/GX 280) was her own.  

HTr. 1331-32; GXP 3427. 

but none of them contain a claim that a dog was part of the band that supposedly invaded the MacDonalds’ small 
apartment that night.  
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Next, Murtagh explained how the previously un-comparable Caucasian limb hair found in 

Colette’s left hand (GX 281/E-5/Q1190), which Segal had pointed to as proof of intruders112,

now designated AFDIL 51A(2), was shown to have Jeffrey MacDonald’s mtDNA sequence.  

HTr. 1332-33; GX 3501; GXP 3428-3432.  Murtagh then addressed MacDonald’s current stance 

that the presence of this hair in Colette’s hand was “in no way inculpatory, because he touched 

her body, gave her mouth to mouth, etc.”  HTr. 1333; DE-122 at 3, n 5.  “The problem is that it is 

a broken hair and it’s broken off at the root end ... it has debris in the tissue which appears to be

blood and unknown debris … [w]e believe it is inculpatory.  You’ve got ... MacDonald’s broken 

bloody hair in the victim’s hand, we certainly think that ... does not support the theory of 

intruders at all, but rather points to MacDonald.”  HTr. 1333; GX 3501, GXP 3431-33.

Describing MacDonald’s argument, Murtagh said: “For ... 30 odd years this was the hair of the 

murderer clutched in the victim’s hands.  When it turns out to be his hair, it’s suddenly 

innocuous.”  Id.

Projecting trial summary chart GX 978 (“Items found in pile of bedding on floor of master 

bedroom”), Murtagh pointed out that the microscopic identification of Colette’s broken head 

hair, entwined with a seam thread from MacDonald’s pajama top, both found adhering to the 

bedspread which MacDonald claimed never to have touched, is still intact because the DNA 

results were inconclusive.  HTr. 1334-35; DE-292-2; DE-307-2, ¶ 23(e); GX 3501; GXP 3440-

44.

Murtagh next addressed the hair in AFDIL Specimen 46A, as depicted in GXP 3457, which 

was found adhering to the sheet on the floor of the master bedroom (GX 978).  HTr. 1335. 

Because AFDIL had been able to do nuclear DNA testing, they were able to exclude Kimberly 

and Kristen as the source of the STR DNA sequence and to conclude this was Colette’s hair.  Id.; 

112 See TTr. 3846-48, 7266.
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DE-292-2; DE-307-2, ¶27.  Murtagh explained how FBI Expert Robert Fram had determined 

that because of the presence of the root with sheath and follicular tag and attached tissue 

depicted, the 46A (Q125/E-211) hair was consistent with having been forcibly removed.113 HTr. 

1335; GXP 3458. 

Murtagh addressed the results of the DNA and microscopic examinations of AFDIL hair 

112A(5)114 (Q96.5), which was also found adhering to the bedspread on the floor of the master 

bedroom.  HTr. 1336.  Using the photomicrograph of the root of this hair (GXP 3453), Murtagh 

explained how the mtDNA sequence for 112A(5) was the same as that of Kimberly, Kristen, and 

Colette, but that the hair microscopically matched Kimberly’s known exemplar.  Id.  Further, 

FBI Expert Robert Fram had determined that the Q96.5 hair—which is stipulated to be the same 

as the AFDIL 112A(5) hair—had been forcibly removed.  Id.

5. MacDonald rebuttal argument on unsourced hairs claim

MacDonald’s counsel did not challenge any Government assertion made concerning the 

DNA evidence, including the Forensic Affidavits.  HTr. 1396-1398.  In response to a question 

from the Court, he conceded that none of the unsourced hairs were bloody or forcibly removed:

Mr. Widenhouse:  I’m not saying that they’re forcibly removed.
* * *

The Court:  I’m asking you whether they have blood on them.
Mr. Widenhouse:  No, they don’t seem to have blood on them.

HTr. 1397.  Counsel further noted that “it’s not as good [evidence of an intruder], I admit, as if 

it’s a forcibly removed hair . . . or if there’s blood on it . . .,” yet maintained that “it is still 

positive evidence of an intruder . . . .”  HTr. at 1398.

E. Movant’s Post-Hearing Memorandum

113 This is the same hair which MacDonald told the Court of Appeals was the “result of a struggle between the 
victims and the person who committed the murders.”  Supra at 164.
114 Also referred to as “112A.5” and “112A#5”.
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In relation to the alleged newly discovered evidence resulting from the DNA test results, 

MacDonald contends in DE-343 that he now has “DNA evidence substantiating the presence of 

intruders when the murders occurred.”  DE-343 at 20.  He lists hairs 91A, 58A(1)115, and 75A.  

“The most important is 91A.  It is a hair found in the fingernail scrapings or from the hand of 

Kristen MacDonald.  She had exhibited what could be described as a defense wound. (Tp. 2577) 

That an unsourced hair was found in her hand or in fingernail scrapings from her hand, whether 

forcibly removed or naturally shed, is powerful, circumstantial evidence of intruders.  In tandem 

it with other information in the ‘evidence as a whole,’ it would have led a reasonable jury to find 

MacDonald not guilty.”  DE-343 at 11.  No citation other than the reference to Dr. Hancock’s 

description of the wound to Kristen’s right hand (TTr. 2577) is provided for either the previous 

contention that the 91A hair was found in the fingernail scrapings from Kristen left hand, or the 

new contention that the hair “was found in her hand.”116 MacDonald repeats his contention that 

the fingernail scrapings went from Bennie Hawkins to Janice Glisson, but omits any reference to 

the prior erroneous assertion Glisson examined the fingernail scrapings for the first time on July 

27, 1970.  DE-343 at 11-12.

MacDonald also claims that the other two unsourced hairs are likewise exculpatory. 

“Specimen 75A establishes that a hair, unmatched to MacDonald or any other known sample, 

was found under the body of Colette MacDonald.  The hair had both root and follicular tissue 

115 MacDonald refers to the hair found in Kristen’s bedspread as “58A.1." The precise designation employed by 
AFDIL is 58A(1).
116 Apparently realizing that he has failed to prove that hair 91A came from under Kristen’s fingernails, MacDonald 
for the first time appears to argue that the hair may have come from Kristen’s hand.  DE-343 at 11 (“found in the 
fingernail scrapings or from the hand of Kristen…”); id. at 41 (“lodged under her fingernail or found in scrapings 
from her hand”); but see id. at 42 (“most powerful DNA evidence is the hair from the fingernails scrapings of the 
left hand of Kristen”).  There is no evidence that a hair was recovered from Kristen’s hands, which were covered 
with blood.  Moreover, after asserting—without proof—for seven years that hair 91A was found “ … underneath 
one of [Kristen’s] fingernails,” DE-129 at 9, abruptly changing the assertion to “found in her hand” constitutes an 
implicit admission that MacDonald has failed to prove what he claimed in 2006.  This new, even weaker position 
has no support in the record.  
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attached, indicative that it was pulled from someone’s skin.”  DE-343 at 43.  No citation is 

provided for the renewed assertion of forcible removal, which is in stark contrast to counsel’s 

concession at the evidentiary hearing.  HTr. 1397.  

Nowhere in his Post-Hearing Memo does MacDonald address any of the other DNA 

results which strengthened the evidence of MacDonald’s guilt, see supra, at 176-178. These 

results are an important part of “the evidence as a whole” which the Court is obliged to consider 

in its gatekeeping function regarding the unsourced hairs claim.

V. LEGAL ARGUMENT

A. Overview

In the section of the prehearing order (DE-292) on issues and contentions, the Government 

set forth the legal road map from the Fourth Circuit for consideration of MacDonald’s two 

pending 28 U.S.C. § 2255 claims.  With regard to the “Britt claim,”117 the Government stated 

that the Court should:

. . . consider the proffered evidence . . . –with due regard for “the likely 
credibility” and “the probable reliability” thereof . . .–to determine if it, in 
combination with the newly discovered Britt evidence [if proven], would be 
sufficient to establish [by clear and convincing evidence] that no reasonable juror 
would have found MacDonald guilty.  If so, MacDonald would merely pass the 
procedural bar [gatekeeping] to having the Britt claim considered on the merits, 
and he would yet be obliged to prove the constitutional violation alleged in that 
claim before obtaining any § 2255 relief thereon.

DE-292 at 2, citing United States v. MacDonald, 641 F.3d 596, 614 (4th Cir. 2011).  See also 28 

U.S.C. § 2255(h)(1).  Similarly, as to the “unsourced hair claim,”118 the Government stated:

117 The “Britt claim” was originally filed on January 17, 2006 (DE-111), supported by a memorandum filed on 
January 19, 2006 (DE-115) and numerous exhibits.  The newly discovered evidence that formed the basis of the 
claimed constitutional violation was the November 3, 2005, Affidavit of Jimmy B. Britt.  DE-115-1, Ex. 1.  See
Order DE-266 at 2-3 and n.2.
118 The “unsourced hairs claim” was originally filed as a motion to add an additional predicate to Movant’s 
previously filed § 2255 Britt claim.  See DE-122 and DE-123.  For the ensuing procedural history of this claim, see
supra at 163-69. See also Order DE-266 at 2-3 and n.2.
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heard of Friar’s story from many different sources other than his discussions with Stoeckley in 

August 1979. See infra at 27 n.33, 31 n.40.

Leonard’s contention that he had prepared Stoeckley to plead the fifth if recalled, and that 

he carefully kept secret whatever revelations Stoeckley made to him on Monday, August 20, 

never revealing them until September 2012, is belied by other evidence in the record.  There are 

repeated references in the trial transcript for the week of August 20-24 to the defense’s ongoing 

deliberations as to whether to recall Stoeckley.  See TTr. 5980-81, 6467-68, 6647, 6898-99.  On 

Thursday, August 23, 1979, Judge Dupree inquired as to why Leonard was still present in the 

courthouse, because the judge thought Stoeckley had been released from her subpoena after court 

on Wednesday.  In explaining to the judge why the defense needed to keep Stoeckley present and 

under subpoena, Wade Smith said:

I talked to Jerry Leonard at great length, Your Honor, this 
morning—talked to him for a long time, and this woman continues 
to say things that tie her to this case.  I will be frank with Your 
Honor, we have no plans to use her at this moment, but we have 
got too much at stake.  It is too important a case, and she has said 
too much for us to just, you know, out of hand say, “Oh, sure, go 
on.  Go away.  We will never see you again.  Go back in hiding 
and let the years roll by.”  She is here.  The Defendant is on the 
stand, and we feel that we need to be able to talk with Jerry and 
have her available at least for this afternoon.

TTr. 6647 (emphasis added).  The court relented and Stoeckley was kept in Raleigh under 

subpoena at least through Friday, August 24, 1979.  TTr.  6896-6900.

On January 23, 1980, just five months after the trial, when Leonard’s recollection of the 

trial is certain to have been better than it was 33 years after the trial, Leonard spoke to 

MacDonald defense team investigator John Dolan Myers.  Myers prepared a memorandum of the 

interview.  Among other things, Leonard told Myers:
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Mr. Leonard stated that he received permission from Ms. 
Stoeckley to discuss the things she told him with attorney Wade 
Smith.  Mr. Leonard stated that he had a conference with Mr. 
Smith and told him what Helena told him. He stated that he also 
gave Mr. Smith some insight as to his impressions of Ms. 
Stoeckley.  He stated that he did not have permission to discuss 
these matters with anyone else.26

Exhibit 3 attached (emphasis added). During his hearing testimony, Leonard was asked 

about this interview, while being shown GX 7000.7, in which the complete text of Myers’ 

interview report is set forth by author Errol Morris.  See HTr. 1132-35.27 Leonard admitted that 

he has been interviewed by Myers after the MacDonald trial, though “he thought it was a couple 

of years later” than 1980.  HTr. at 1131.  At the time of Myers’ interview of him, Leonard knew 

that Myers was working for Wade Smith and the MacDonald defense team.28 HTr. 1133.

The contemporaneous statements of Wade Smith to the trial judge and the interview 

report of defense investigator Myers, prepared just five months after the trial, are reliable 

evidence of the nature of any conversations between Stoeckley and Leonard during the trial and 

his actions with respect to such conversations—far more reliable than the affidavit Leonard put 

together from his memory 33 years after the trial.  Therefore, it is likely that, as Myers reported, 

Leonard received permission to tell Wade Smith what Stoeckley had told him and did just that on 

26 Investigator Ted Gunderson compiled a series of reports detailing the investigation he and others conducted on 
behalf of the defense.  At the September 19, 1984 evidentiary hearing the Government introduced Volume I of 
Gunderson’s reports as Government Exhibit 9, which is referred to in the transcript of the September 19, 1984
evidentiary hearing. Vol. I at TR-00000130, see also DE-136 at 30.  The report of Investigator John Dolan Myers, 
who interviewed Jerry Leonard on January 23, 1980, regarding Leonard’s conversations with Helena Stoeckley was 
included in GX 9 at 370.  See Exhibit 3, Report of Myers Interview of Leonard, 1/23/1980, attached hereto.  
References to items contained in 1984 evidentiary hearing GX 9 are hereinafter referenced as “Gunderson Report” 
and include page number citations.
27 As noted in the citation above, Myers’ signed report of his January 1980 interview of Leonard is a part of the 
record of this case.  It was not marked as an exhibit at the September 2102 hearing.  Instead, government used GX 
7000.7 to question Leonard about Myers’ interview of him.
28 During this interview, Leonard revealed his bias toward the defense in the MacDonald case.  Leonard opined that 
“he did feel that the prosecution did not prove their case” and that “he thought MacDonald had been screwed.”  Ex. 
3 attached hereto; GX 7000.7.  Leonard held this opinion even though he only observed about one hour of the 9-
week trial (HTr. 1130, 1135), “never saw any of the Government’s presentation,” (HTr. 1131), and does not “even 
know what the Government’s case was.” (Id.). 
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at least one occasion on Thursday, August 23, 1979, as Smith told Judge Dupree.  This was three 

days after Monday, August 20, which is when Leonard now recalls that Stoeckley “confessed” to 

him.  If Stoeckley’s statements to Leonard consisted of the detailed confession that Leonard set 

forth in his September 2012 affidavit, and he reported this to Smith, then the defense certainly 

would have recalled Stoeckley, because this would have been the polar opposite of the complete 

denials in her testimony before the jury on Friday, August 17, 1979.  This would be the 

testimony that the defense was seeking all along.  See HTr. 78; GX 2201.5. MacDonald is surely 

not now arguing Smith’s statement to the Court in 1979 and Myers’ affidavit included in the 

Gunderson report are false. See DE-351 at 21 n.14 (MacDonald citing Smith’s credibility as a 

witness).29

In order to square the documented statements of Smith and Myers—demonstrating that 

Leonard shared Stoeckley’s confidential statements with Smith in 1979—with Leonard’s 

September 2012 assertions that he had never told anyone about Stoeckley’s alleged confidential 

statements to him, MacDonald’s would have to argue that Leonard only shared with Smith part 

of what Stoeckley said to Leonard, perhaps just some “things that tie her to this case” (TTr. 

6647) and not the detailed confession recounted in GX 5113.  But it does not make sense for an 

attorney for a witness to get his client’s permission to tell a party’s lawyer what the witness has 

confided, and then withhold from the party’s lawyer the most important information from such 

29 The Government is not questioning the veracity of Mr. Smith and, contrary to the implication in MacDonald’s 
reply, id., there is no conflict of testimony between Jim Blackburn and Wade Smith as to Blackburn’s waiver of the 
conflict of interest and Smith’s later withdrawal from representing MacDonald.  Compare HTr. 642-47, GX 2013
with DE-351-3 at 2.  But Mr. Smith’s memory of events that are 33 years old is probably not perfect because no 
one’s would be.  When he was questioned at the hearing about his statements to Judge Dupree at TTr. 6647, he 
might well have forgotten that Leonard had received permission from Stoeckley to divulge to Smith statements she 
made to Leonard during the week of August 20-24.  So, Smith, the first witness in the hearing, sought to interpret his 
own statements reflected in the trial transcript consistent with the attorney-client privilege, not recalling that 
Stoeckley had waived the privilege for purposes of the Leonard/Smith conversations during the trial.  HTr. 153.  
Government counsel did not have at the hearing a copy of Myers’ report (Ex. 3 attached hereto).  Had government 
counsel been able to anticipate the startling assertions that Leonard would make later in the hearing, counsel could 
have used GX 7000.7 (containing the verbatim text of Myers report) to refresh Smith’s recollection about Leonard’s 
discussions with Smith during the trial.
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confidences.  If the confidences constitute an incriminating confession from the client, which the 

attorney wishes to keep secret unless and until prosecution of his client is not possible, the 

attorney would not disclose any part of his client’s statements about the case.  Indeed, this is 

exactly what the September 2012 Jerry Leonard claims he did.  But this is flatly contradicted by 

the more credible statements of Smith and Myers made at or near the time of the events.

The most likely explanation is that Stoeckley did make some statements to Leonard that 

were of the same vague, dreamlike nature that she made to Wendy Rouder.  See DE-344 at 17.

Leonard secured her permission to share these statements with Wade Smith.  Apparently, 

whatever the statements were, neither Stoeckley nor Leonard were concerned that they were 

particularly incriminating to Stoeckley.  Otherwise, Leonard would not have asked her for 

permission to pass these on to Smith, Stoeckley would not have given it, and Leonard would not 

have disclosed these confidences to Smith.  The statements were obviously not probative enough 

to persuade the defense team to recall Stoeckley.  Whatever the exact nature of the statements, of 

one thing this Court can be certain, based on all the evidence on this point:  Leonard’s stated 

September 2012 recollections that “I feel real sure that I didn’t talk to Wade [Smith during the 

trial] (HTr. 1207) and “I don’t remember having any contact whatsoever with . . . the defense 

during this trial” (HTr. 1160) are inaccurate.

The Government respectfully requests that this Court find that the affidavit and testimony

of Jerry Leonard, offered by MacDonald as part of the evidence as a whole to support his Britt 

and unsourced hairs claim, is neither likely credible nor probably reliable.  As Mr. Leonard 

himself put it:

Honestly, my memory is not one hundred percent, and for anything 
that I say to be reliable even as I’m trying to fill in the facts for 
you, it’s fairly dangerous, I think, because honestly I’m wrong on 
some key facts.
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broken, bloody hair found in Colette’s left hand which matches MacDonald’s DNA. DE-344 at 

179-181.

MacDonald begins by misstating that: “[t]he parties stipulated to the DNA evidence.” Id.

at 29. This is not the case. As the Stipulation expressly provides: “[t]he parties stipulation to the 

AFDIL-AFIP DNA test results set forth in paragraphs 21-28, inclusive, are subject to agreement 

and adherence by the parties to each of the following conditions set forth below in paragraphs  

30-35.”  DE-306 at 8 ¶29 (emphasis added).  In pertinent part, ¶ 34 of DE-306 provides that: 

“[n]either party may rely on any statement in the AFDIL Report of March 19, 2006 ...(DE-119)... 

for any assertion with respect to the identity or provenance of any item examined by the Army 

CID or FBI laboratories prior to delivery of said item examined, or test performed or not 

performed by the Army CID or FBI laboratories prior to delivery of said item(s) to AFDIL on 

May 17, 1999, except as reflected in Exhibit 1 to this stipulation ...”50

With respect to the 91A hair he claims came from underneath Kristen’s fingernail, the 

stipulation expressly provides that: “the hair removed from the unnumbered pill vial on July 27, 

1970, by USACIL Chemist Janice Glisson, a vial which she marked “#7 JSG” and subsequently 

mounted on a glass microscope slide, which she numbered to correspond to the vial as “#7 fibers 

Hair,” is the same hair on the same slide the FBI marked as Q137, and AFDIL subsequently 

marked and tested as AFDIL Specimen 91A.” DE-306 at 10, ¶37. There is no further stipulation 

or other agreement with respect to the provenance before July 27, 1970, of the 91A hair or its 

50 The Government insisted on the insertion of this provision because at the court of appeals in 2010, in his 
Supplemental Reply Brief, MacDonald raised for the first time a claim that the AFDIL report established that the 
91A hair was the same as the CID’s exhibit D-237.  Case No.08-8525, Document-108 at 25 n.6. We have 
previously explained why the CID never referred to the hair from Vial #7 as D-237, that “D-237" was USACIL’s 
designation for blood residue and the pajama top fiber.  DE-212 at 22-30.  When MacDonald requested a stipulation 
to avoid having to call witnesses to prove the DNA testing results, the Government made sure that the stipulation did 
not support the erroneous claims MacDonald made about D-237 at the Fourth Circuit.  We note that following 
remand from the Fourth Circuit, MacDonald has not reasserted this claim in this Court, probably because it would 
have been inconsistent with his claim that the autopsy vial went directly from Hawkins to Glisson.
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characteristics. By no stretch of the imagination did the Government stipulate to any of the 

“DNA Evidence” claims MacDonald made previously, at the evidentiary hearing, or in his 

subsequent memoranda.  

MacDonald proclaims: “[t]he parties do not dispute what was examined.” Id. at 29. By 

persisting in maintaining that “[t]here were 28 specimens available for testing”, despite having 

previously stipulated that AFDIL tested “29 questioned hair and vial contents specimens”, and 

having twice been corrected by the Government, MacDonald perpetuates a further dispute 

between the parties as to even the number of questioned specimens examined. See DE-351 at 

29; DE-306 at ¶¶ 22, 24, 26; HTr. 1251-52; and DE-344 at 172 n.97.51

MacDonald begins his attempt to prove that the 91A hair was collected from under 

Kristen’s fingernail by Dr. Hancock with a reference to Dr. Gammel’s trial testimony on cross-

examination, when Gammel was being asked by Wade Smith whether, ideally, the hands of the 

bodies should been protected by plastic bags to prevent contamination. DE-351 at 30. Dr. 

Gammel was then asked if he had discovered “material under the fingernails of Colette 

MacDonald?” To which Dr. Gammel replied: “I did what would be a routine fingernail scraping. 

I just took a fingernail file and scraped out any material that was there. I thought on the left 

small finger [of Colette MacDonald] there might have been a little fragment of skin there and I 

collected that and put it in one of the vials. TTr. 2533. MacDonald then transitions to Dr. 

Hancock testimony about performing the autopsies “on the two children, Kimberly and Kristen.”

DE-351 at 30. Without citation, MacDonald tells the Court: “He [referring to Dr. Hancock] took 

fingernail scrapings.” Id. The false impression MacDonald seeks to create, once again, is that 

51 Not knowing which of the 29 questioned specimens MacDonald may dispute AFDIL tested, the following are the 
29 specimens that AFDIL reported testing in the March 10, 2006, report MacDonald has filed as part of his Motion 
to Add An Additional DNA Predicate, see DE-123-2 at 19: 46A; 48A; 51A(2); 52A; 58A(1); 58A(2); 71A(1); 
71A(2); 71A(3); 75A; 91A; 93A; 97A(1); 98A; 101A(1); 101A(2); 104A(2); 104A(1); 104A(2); 112A(1); 112A(2); 
112A(3); 112A(5); 112A(6); 112A(7); 112A(8); 112A(9); 112B(2); and 113A.
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hand carried from Fort Bragg, to USACIL at Fort Gordon, Georgia in July of 1970.  On July 27, 

1970, as her bench notes reflect, Janice Glisson received the “13 plastic vials cont. fingernail 

scrapings, hair samples.” See DE-217-3, Exhibit 2 at 1.

When Janice Glisson received this unmarked pill vial on July 27, 1970, the fingernail 

scrapings from Kristen MacDonald, i.e the folded paper labeled “L. Hand Chris” and its former 

contents, were no longer present in the vial. DE-217 at 13, ¶17. Consequently, whatever 

remained in the vial subsequently marked “#7 JSG” was not, as MacDonald claims: “...

fingernail scrapings and whatever might be included in those scrapings, that came from the 

autopsy in this case.” HTr. 1255. A naturally shed hair with no evidence of blood, and whose 

presence had not been previously detected by Browning’s microscopic examination of the actual 

fingernail scrapings, was likely an artifact. In that sense, it was akin to the piece of paper in the 

vial upon which Dr. Hancock had written “Fingernail scrapings, left hand smaller female 

McDonald,” which had found its way into the vial after the fingernail scrapings had been placed 

there. See photo DE-217-8, Ex. 7. 

While we do not dispute the AFDIL DNA test results for the hair designated 91A, we 

most emphatically have disputed, and do dispute, that the 91A hair was ever under a fingernail of 

Kristen’s left hand, in the fingernail scrapings marked “L. Hand Chris,” or otherwise in or on her 

left hand. Consequently, the Government disputes that AFDIL ever performed any DNA testing 

of a hair whose provenance has been established to have come from the body of Kristen 

MacDonald, and which was ever described as Exhibit D-237, in any USACIL report or 

document.

February 1970 until July 20, 1970 when they were ”hand carri[ed] to CID Lab” at which time CID Chemist Glisson 
performed her analysis and noted the presence of the exculpatory hair.”  See Case 08-8525, Document 108 at 27, 
and Addendum 1-3. 
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Nevertheless, MacDonald has remained obdurate in his contention that the vial went 

directly from Hawkins to Glisson, without any intervening examinations, for reasons which are 

self-evident. By this device, MacDonald seeks to avoid having to deal with any of the evidence 

contained in the Government’s Forensic Affidavits, and presented at the evidentiary hearing, 

which prove that when Glisson received the vial on July 27, 1970, the actual fingernail scrapings 

(“L. Hand Chris”) were no longer present. MacDonald made a tactical decision in the current 

phase of the litigation not to introduce evidence supporting his previous contention that USACIL 

“Exhibit D-237" refers to a hair, and that it is the same hair as “AFDIL 91A,” because it would 

have required an acknowledgment that the actual fingernail scrapings from Kristen’s left hand 

were examined at USACIL in March, 1970. Acceptance of this indisputable fact would have 

been totally inconsistent with his claim that Kristen’s fingernail scrapings went directly from the 

autopsy to Glisson via Hawkins on July 27, 1970. To follow this stratagem is MacDonald’s 

prerogative, but it comes at a price. That price is that he should be deemed to have waived the 

“D-237" = “91A” claim, so as to preclude him from raising it again, should there be a subsequent 

appeal.

MacDonald’s failure to reply to the “L. Hand Chris” evidence should be taken as a tacit 

admission that he has no evidence to rebut the Government’s evidence on this point. But he has 

the burden of proving not only that the hair is unsourced, but also the provenance of the 91A hair 

as originating from under Kristen’s fingernail, as well as the temporal aspect that this occurred 

during a struggle with an intruder. He has failed to prove any of these things. Further, 

MacDonald asserts that “whether MacDonald accurately describes this hair as coming from 

Kimberly’s (sic Kristen’s) fingernail or hand... the distinction is unimportant. The significance is 

it is an unsourced hair associated with Kimberly (sic, Kristen) and is circumstantial evidence of 

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 352   Filed 09/23/13   Page 48 of 54-4318-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 235 of 549 Total Pages:(769 of 1083)



48

intruders.” Id. at 31 n.19.  This position represents a considerable retreat from MacDonald’s 

starting point (bloody, forcibly removed hair under Kristen’s fingernail), and his Substitute Post-

Hearing Memorandum (hair found “in the fingernail scrapings or in the hand of Kristen”). Now 

apparently it is sufficient that the hair simply be associated with Kristen in order to prove 

intruders. While MacDonald is certainly free to argue that an unsourced, naturally shed hair 

could only have come from an intruder, it is an argument without any merit in light of the 

evidence as a whole. For MacDonald to prove that any of the 91A, 75A, or 58A(1) hairs is 

“positive evidence of intruders,” as he claims, then MacDonald must adduce reliable and 

credible evidence that establishes that each hair could only have come from an intruder during 

the commission of the crime. In other words, not only must he prove provenance of the 

particular hair, but he must prove when it got to the location in which it was later found, and also

how it got there. All these burdens he has failed to meet regarding the 91A hair and, although it 

is not in dispute where the 58A(1) and 75A hairs were found, MacDonald has failed to prove the 

requisite “when” and “how.”

As we have previously explained, the absence of any indication of blood on the 91A hair 

is inconsistent with this hair having ever been under Kristen’s fingernail, or even on her hand, 

given the fact that her hands were totally covered in blood.57 HTr. 1315; DE-344 at 167-68, 175, 

n.110. Assuming for the sake of argument, however, that MacDonald had been able to prove 

that the unsourced 91A hair had been collected from the left hand of Kristen MacDonald at 

autopsy—which he failed to do—that circumstance alone would not have been exculpatory.  He 

would still have to eliminate the possibility that the hair was artifact resulting from 

environmental or other contamination in order to prove that it could only have come from an 

57 This is in contrast to the “bloody” polyester-cotton fiber matching MacDonald’s pajama top that Browning found 
in the fingernail scrapings from the left hand of Kristen on March 9, 1970.  See DE-215 at ¶¶8-11.
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intruder. First, it is a naturally shed hair which could have been shed weeks or months before, 

and second, as MacDonald himself brought out during the cross-examination of Drs. Gammel 

and Hancock, Kristen’s hands were not covered with plastic bags at the crime scene before she 

was taken to the mortuary. TTr. 2533, 2600-01. As Dr. Gammel testified on cross-examination,

when there has been such a failure to protect the hands they are “apt to either lose material or

collect material on the way in.”  TTr. 2533.  MacDonald has failed to prove that Kristen’s hands 

could not have collected a hair from the stretcher, the sheet with which she was covered, or 

otherwise during the process of being undressed in the mortuary. Consequently, MacDonald has 

failed to prove that the 91A hair could only have come from an intruder.58

For all these reasons, as well as those previously stated, we ask the Court to reject

MacDonald’s unsourced hairs claim. In particular with respect to the 91A hair, we ask the Court 

to reject the contention that the fingernail scrapings from Kristen’s left hand went directly from 

the custody of CID Agent Bennie J. Hawkins to USACIL Chemist Janice Glisson, without any 

intervening examination of the vial and its contents between February 17, 1970 and July 27, 

1970. Rather, we ask the Court to find, based upon the unchallenged affidavits of Craig 

Chamberlain (DE-214), Dillard Browning (DE-215), and Janice Glisson (DE-217): (1) that the 

actual fingernail scrapings from the left hand of Kristen MacDonald were further contained

within the pill vial in a container marked “L. Hand Chris;” (2) that the contents of the vial,  as 

well as the contents of “L. Hand Chris” were examined for the presence of hairs and fibers (by 

Browning) and blood residue (by Glisson) between February 26, and March 9, 1970; (3) neither 

examiner recorded the presence of a hair; (4) that when Janice Glisson examined the contents of

58 As stated in the Government’s Post-hearing Memorandum, the only way that the DNA results could constitute 
materially exculpatory evidence would be if one of the tested samples had matched the DNA of Stoeckley or 
Mitchell.  See DE-344 at 194-95, citing Memorandum in Support of Response of the United States to Petitioner’s 
Motion to Add an Additional Predicate to his Previously Filed Motion for Relief Under 28 U.S.C. § 2255, and 
Suggestion in the Alternative, to Transfer to the Court of Appeals, filed 4/17/06, at 7, attached hereto as Exhibit 11.  
None did.  See DE-306 at 6-7 (¶ 21), 8 (¶ 28).
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
EASTERN DISTRICT OF NORTH CAROLINA

WESTERN DIVISION

No. 3:75-CR-00026-F
No. 5:06-CV-00024-F

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, )
)

v. ) O R D E R
)

JEFFREY R. MacDONALD, )
Movant. )

)

This matter is back before the court following the opinion of the Fourth Circuit Court of

Appeals, United States v. MacDonald (MacDonald XI), 641 F.3d 596 (4th Cir. 2011), vacating this

court’s decision1 to deny Movant Jeffrey MacDonald’s Motion to Vacate, Set Aside or Correct

pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 2255 [DE-111]2 and remanding for further proceedings. After conducting

an evidentiary hearing, receiving voluminous supplementary briefing, and examining the evidence

as a whole, the court finds that MacDonald has failed to establish, by clear and convincing evidence,

that no reasonable factfinder would have found him guilty of the murder of his wife and two

daughters. Alternatively, the court finds that MacDonald has failed to adequately establish the merits

of any of his claims. Accordingly, for the reasons more fully set forth below, MacDonald’s Motion

to Vacate [DE-111] is DENIED. 

1  See United States v. MacDonald (MacDonald X), Nos. 75-CR-26-3, 5:06-CV-24-F, 2008 WL
4809869 (E.D.N.C. Nov. 4, 2008).

2  For purposes of this Order, “DE” designates the docket entry on the court’s official Docket
Sheet. “Ttr.” refers to the transcript from the trial.  “Htr” refers to the transcript from the September 2012
evidentiary hearing, and “GX” and “DX” refer to exhibits offered by the Government and MacDonald,
respectively, at the September 2012 hearing. “GXP” refers to photographic Government exhibits. 
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PROCEDURAL BACKGROUND 

Although this order presumes some familiarity with this long-running case, the court

nevertheless finds it necessary to review some of the procedural background. 

In the early morning hours of February 17, 1970, Jeffrey MacDonald’s pregnant wife,

Colette, and his two young daughters, Kristen and Kimberly, were murdered in their home.

MacDonald, a physician and Captain in the Army Medical Corps, sustained non-life threatening

injuries. From that date, MacDonald has consistently maintained that his Fort Bragg apartment was

invaded by a band of drug-crazed hippies, including a woman with long blonde hair who wore a

floppy hat and boots.

Law enforcement initially accepted MacDonald’s story. However, as the investigation

continued, physical evidence was discovered which cast doubt on MacDonald’s version. In fact,

investigators came to believe that MacDonald had killed his wife and daughters and staged the crime

scene to cover up their murders.  

The Army eventually charged MacDonald with the murders of his family. The Army’s

charges were ultimately dismissed on October 23, 1970, following a formal pre-court martial

investigation and hearings conducted pursuant to Rule 32 of the Uniform Code of Military Justice.

The investigating officer recommended that civil authorities investigate Helena Stoeckley as a

possible suspect. Stoeckley was a Fayetteville, North Carolina, resident who was known to be a

heavy drug user, and known to wear clothing similar to that described by MacDonald. Stoeckley had

also, on numerous occasions, given conflicting statements as to whether she participated in the

murders of MacDonald’s family. 

2
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Just as the statute of limitations was about to expire, MacDonald was indicted by a grand jury

for the Eastern District of North Carolina for the murders of his wife and his two daughters. The

seven-week trial of MacDonald’s case was held during July and August of 1979. The Honorable

Franklin T. Dupree, Jr., United States District Judge, presided over the trial.33 The Government’s

case against MacDonald was presented by James L. Blackburn, Assistant United States Attorney for

the Eastern District of North Carolina, and Brian Murtagh, an attorney with the Department of

Justice. MacDonald’s defense team included Wade M. Smith of Raleigh, North Carolina, and

Bernard Segal of the San Francisco, California bar. 

The trial included testimony from both MacDonald and Stoeckley, the latter of which is

detailed more fully later in this order. Stoeckley’s testimony at trial was not what MacDonald or his

defense team wanted or expected to hear. In short, she denied any involvement in the murders, and

could not recall anything from shortly before midnight on February 16, 1970 until approximately

4:30 a.m. on February 17th due to the large amounts of drugs she had ingested. At the conclusion

of the 29-day trial, it took the jury only six hours of deliberation to find MacDonald guilty of second

degree murder of his wife and his daughter Kimberly and first-degree murder of his daughter Kristen.

MacDonald was sentenced to three consecutive life sentences.  

Thereafter, MacDonald filed a direct appeal to the Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals raising

a number of issues. See United States v. MacDonald, 632 F.2d 258 (4th Cir. 1980). A divided panel

reversed MacDonald’s convictions, on the basis that his Sixth Amendment right to a speedy trial had

3  Judge Dupree presided over the trial and all subsequent proceedings in the MacDonald case
held in the District Court until his death in December of 1995.  

3
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been violated. Id. at 267.4 The Supreme Court, however, reversed the Fourth Circuit and remanded

for further proceedings. See United States v. MacDonald, 456 U.S. 1, 9-11 (1982). On remand, the

Fourth Circuit assessed MacDonald’s remaining appellate arguments, found no error, and affirmed

his convictions. United States v. MacDonald (MacDonald II), 688 F.2d 224 (4th Cir. 1982). In the

following years, MacDonald filed several motions in this court for post-conviction relief. The first

two of these were denied. United States v. MacDonald (MacDonald III), 640 F. Supp. 286 (E.D.N.C.

1985) (denying motions for a new trial and for a writ of habeas corpus), aff’d (MacDonald IV), 779

F.2d 962 (4th Cir. 1985) (affirming denial of motions for recusal, new trial, and habeas relief), cert.

denied, 479 U.S. 813 (1986); United States v. MacDonald (MacDonald V), 778 F. Supp. 1342

(E.D.N.C. 1991) (denying MacDonald’s second motion for habeas relief), aff’d (MacDonald VI), 966

F.2d 854 (4th Cir. 1992), cert. denied, 506 U.S. 1002 (1992).  

In 1997, MacDonald filed a motion, pursuant to Rule 60(b) of the Federal Rules of Civil

Procedure, to reopen the proceedings on his second post-conviction motion which was filed in 1990.

MacDonald alleged fraud by the Government concerning the 1990 motion, and sought an order

permitting new DNA testing of certain evidence that had been collected from the crime scene. This

court denied the motion insofar as it sought to reopen the 1990 motion, and transferred the remaining

matters to the Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals for consideration as a petition for leave to file a

successive § 2255 motion. See United States v. MacDonald (MacDonald VII), 979 F. Supp. 1057,

1069 (E.D.N.C. 1997).

4  Prior to trial, MacDonald filed an interlocutory appeal, and the Fourth Circuit found that his
speedy trial rights had been violated. United States v. MacDonald, 531 F.2d 196 (4th Cir. 1976). The
Supreme Court later reversed the Fourth Circuit, on the basis that the argument was not ripe for review
prior to trial. United States v. MacDonald, 435 U.S. 850 (1978).   

4
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There were two appeals to the Fourth Circuit from this court’s 1997 decision. In the first

appeal, the Fourth Circuit denied MacDonald authorization to file a successive § 2255 motion, but

remanded the matter to this court to oversee mitochondrial DNA testing. See In re MacDonald

(MacDonald VII), No. 97-713 (4th Cir. Oct. 17, 1997) (unpublished). With regard to the second

appeal, the Fourth Circuit affirmed this court’s denial of MacDonald’s Rule 60(b) motion to reopen

the proceedings. See United States v. MacDonald (MacDonald IX), No. 97-7297, 161 F.3d 4 (4th

Cir. Sept. 8, 1998) (unpublished) (per curiam). 

On remand, this court entered orders setting the parameters for DNA testing. It took nine

years for the testing protocol to be agreed upon by the parties, the tests to be conducted, and the

results submitted. The DNA report from the Department of Defense Armed Forces Institute of

Pathology was issued on March 10, 2006. 

Just before the DNA report was issued, MacDonald sought and received a pre-filing

authorization from the Fourth Circuit, pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 2244(b) and § 2255, permitting him

to submit his proposed successive § 2255 motion to determine whether he meets the requirements

for a successive § 2255 motion. MacDonald promptly filed his proposed successive § 2255 motion

[DE-111] in this court on January 17, 2006.  

This proposed successive § 2255 motion asserted what has become known as the “Britt

claim.” Specifically, MacDonald sought to have his convictions vacated and set aside on the grounds

of “newly discovered evidence,” the 2005 affidavit of former Deputy United States Marshal Jim

Britt, the presentation of which MacDonald asserts would result in his acquittal. In brief summary,

Britt averred that Stoeckley confessed to him in 1979 that she had been present in the MacDonald

home on the night of the murders. Britt also declared that he was the only witness to an exchange

5
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between AUSA Blackburn and Stoeckley when, after Stoeckley made the same statement to

Blackburn that she made to Britt, Blackburn threatened to indict her for first degree murder if she

so testified. In this proposed motion, MacDonald contends that Britt’s affidavit proves AUSA

Blackburn’s threat of prosecution intimidated Stoeckley into changing her intended trial testimony.

MacDonald also asserts that Blackburn lied to Judge Dupree at trial the following day by

representing that Stoeckley told the Government she had not been involved in the MacDonald

murders, and could not remember where she had been on the night the crimes took place.

MacDonald contends that Britt’s withholding this evidence for almost 30 years must be attributed

to the Government, and that its suppression of the facts revealed in the affidavit constitutes

prosecutorial misconduct requiring that his conviction be vacated and set aside. In addition to the

Britt affidavit, this motion incorporated numerous other exhibits, including the affidavits of three

other witnesses swearing that Stoeckley’s boyfriend at the time of the MacDonald murders, Greg

Mitchell, had confessed to murdering the MacDonald family. 

On March 22, 2006, after the results of the DNA testing became available, MacDonald filed

a “Motion to Add an Additional Predicate to His Previously Filed Motion Under 28 U.S.C. § 2255”

[DE-122], or what has become known as the “DNA claim.” In this motion, MacDonald sought to

add a new claim for relief to his proposed successive § 2255 motion, based on the newly discovered

results of the mitochondrial DNA testing. Specifically, MacDonald sought to raise a freestanding

actual innocence claim based on the DNA evidence, as well as having the court consider the DNA

evidence as part of the “evidence as a whole” in assessing the Britt claim.

Just one day after MacDonald filed his DNA motion, he filed a “Motion, Pursuant to Rule

7 of the Rules Governing Section 2255 Proceedings, to Expand the Record to Include the Itemized

6
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Authenticated Evidence Set Forth Herein” [DE-124]. MacDonald requested that the court expand

the record to include specific authenticated evidence as part of the court’s duty to assess his § 2255

motion viewing the evidence “as a whole.” This itemized statement of evidence included, in part (1)

evidence which was excluded at trial, which included the testimony of witnesses offered to impeach

Stoeckley’s testimony; (2) evidence which was submitted (and rejected) in connection with prior

post-conviction motions, including evidence of blond synthetic hair-like fibers found at the crime

scene, and (3) more recently discovered evidence, e.g., the DNA test results and the three affidavits

detailing the confessions allegedly made by Mitchell. Thereafter, the Government filed a motion to

strike the affidavits concerning the alleged Mitchell confessions.  

Months later, MacDonald filed a “Motion to Supplement Applicant’s Statement of Itemized

Material Evidence” [DE-144]. Therein, he sought to add to the body of “evidence as a whole” by

adding the March 31, 2007 affidavit of Helena Stoeckley’s mother,5 wherein she related that her

daughter twice confessed to having been present during, and having participated in, the murders of

MacDonald’s family members. 

In an order filed November 4, 2008 [DE-150], this court (1) allowed the government’s

motion to strike the Mitchell confession affidavits from the § 2255 motion; (2) denied the DNA

motion; (3) denied MacDonald’s motions to expand the record with itemized evidence and to

supplement that evidence, and (4) denied MacDonald leave to file the § 2255 motion, i.e., the Britt

claim.6 See MacDonald X, 2008 WL 4809869. As to the Government’s motion to strike the Mitchell

5  Helena Stoeckley’s mother also was named Helena Stoeckley.  For this reason, the court will
refer to her as the “elder Stoeckley.” 

6  The Government subsequently filed a motion to publish and modify the Opinion on November
24, 2008.  This court allowed for some minor revisions on “clerical, non-substantive matters.” United

7
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confession affidavits, the court agreed with the Government’s assertion that such evidence should

be excluded because (1) MacDonald’s claims relating to Mitchell’s confessions previously were

considered and rejected in the court’s earlier post-conviction orders, and (2) because the evidence

was untimely. Id. at *11. 

With regard to the DNA claim motion, as well as MacDonald’s motion to supplement his

proposed statement of itemized material evidence with the affidavit of the elder Stoeckley, this court

viewed the motions as “seek[ing] to add discrete factual bases to” the § 2255 motion raising the Britt

claim. Id. at *12. This court found that because “[t]he only grounds upon which MacDonald sought

or obtained [pre-filing authorization] are contained in his [§ 2255 motion] concerning the Britt

affidavit,” MacDonald’s “DNA and the elder Stoeckley affidavit motions are bootstrapping,

‘piggybacking’ attempts.” Id. Accordingly, this court concluded that the claims in the DNA and the

elder Stoeckley affidavit motions were “untimely, successive and independent, and this court lacks

subject matter jurisdiction over them.” Id. The court observed, however, that “MacDonald is free to

seek authorization from the Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals to raise these grounds in yet another

successive § 2255 motion.” Id.

As to MacDonald’s motion to expand the record, the court observed that MacDonald’s

apparent intent in the motion was “ to assemble in one filing a relatively concise statement of his

theory of the case,” specifically, the “‘Itemized Statement of Material Evidence’ [DE-126]

consist[ing] of 48 numbered paragraphs of text setting forth his version of what is proved by the

universe of evidence he has compiled to date–old and new, admitted and rejected.” Id. at *13. This

court rejected MacDonald’s “suggestion that this court is required, under the circumstances

States v. MacDonald, No. 75-CR-26, slip op. at 2 (E.D.N.C. Jan. 9, 2009).  

8
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presented by the case, to expand the record and to consider every manner of supplementary material

he deems supportive of his position, regardless of its source or competence.” Id. Accordingly, the

court denied the motion to expand the record. 

Finally, this court considered MacDonald’s proposed successive § 2255 motion concerning

the Britt claim. In so doing, this court noted that “[a] movant must pass through two ‘gates’ before

the merits of a successive § 2255 motion may be entertained in the district court.” Id. at *15 (citing

Bennett v. United States, 119 F.3d 468, 470 (7th Cir. 1997)). This court found that MacDonald had

passed through the first gate – as to the Britt claim only – by having obtained pre-filing authorization

from the Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals. Id. As to the second gate, this court observed that its role

is to “examin[e] each claim of the proposed successive application without reaching the merits, and

dismiss[] those that fail to satisfy the ‘requirements for the filing of such a motion’ under 28 U.S.C.

§ 2244(b)(4) or § 2255.” Id. (citing Rule 4(b), Rules Governing § 2255 Proceedings). This

examination is required to be thorough. Id.  

In conducting this examination, this court determined that the applicable standard was that

found in 28 U.S.C. § 2244(b)(2)(B). Id. Under § 2244(b)(2)(B), the movant must opens two “locks”

to pass through the second gate. Specifically, the movant must show (1) that “the factual predicate

for the claim could not have been discovered previously through the exercise of due diligence,” §

2244(b)(2)(B)(i), and (2) that “the facts of the underlying claim, if proven and viewed in light of the

evidence as a whole, would be sufficient to establish by clear and convincing evidence that, but for

constitutional error, no reasonable factfinder would have found the [movant] guilty of the underlying

offense.”  28 U.S.C. § 2244(b)(2)(B)(ii). As to the first lock, this court “afford[ed] MacDonald the

assumption that he exercised due diligence in discovering Britt’s assertions.” Id. at * 17. This court

9
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found, however, that MacDonald could not open the “second lock” because he failed to demonstrate

“that the Britt affidavit, taken as true and accurate on its face and viewed in light of the evidence as

a whole, could establish by clear and convincing evidence that, but for constitutional error, no

reasonable factfinder would have found MacDonald guilty of the murder of his wife and daughters.”

Id. at *28. Accordingly, MacDonald’s motion for leave to file a successive § 2255 petition was

denied. 

On appeal, the Fourth Circuit vacated this court’s November 4, 2008, Order. See MacDonald

XI, 641 F.3d 596. In its opinion, the Fourth Circuit first concluded that this court erred by applying

the standard set forth in 28 U.S.C. § 2244(b)(2)(B)(ii), as opposed to § 2255(h)(1), to the Britt claim.

Id. at 609. The Fourth Circuit explained that § 2244(b)(2) is applicable to state prisoners, while §

2255(h) sets forth the standard applicable to those prisoners who are in federal custody. Id. Even so,

the Fourth Circuit determined that the error in identifying the applicable standard was “probably

harmless” because of the similarities between the standard in § 2244(b)(2)(B)(ii) and that set forth

in § 2255(h)(1). Id. at 610. 

The Fourth Circuit did conclude, however, that this court committed prejudicial error by

taking an overly restrictive view of the “evidence as a whole,” and denying MacDonald’s motions

to expand the record. According to the Fourth Circuit: “Simply put, the ‘evidence as a whole’ is

exactly that: all the evidence put before the court at the time of its § 2244(b)(2)(B)(ii) or § 2255(h)(1)

evaluation.” Id. Interpreting “the evidence as a whole” standard, the Fourth Circuit further explained:

[A] court must make its § 2244(b)(2)(B)(ii) or § 2255(h)(1)
determination–unbounded by the rules of admissibility that would govern at
trial–based on all the evidence, including that alleged to have been illegally admitted
[and that] tenably claimed to have been wrongly excluded or to have been available
only after the trial. Or, to say it another way, the court must consider all the evidence,

10
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old and new, incriminating and exculpatory, without regard to whether it would
necessarily be admitted under [evidentiary rules].

Id. at 612 (internal quotations and citations omitted; alterations in original). Importantly, however,

the Fourth Circuit qualified that although a district court must consider “all the evidence,” this does

not mean that a movant “is to be accorded the benefit of every doubt.” Id. Rather, “the court must

give due regard to the unreliability of the evidence . . . and may have to make some credibility

assessments.” Id. at 612-13 (internal quotations and citations omitted). Indeed, because such an

evaluation “‘involves evidence the trial jury did not have before it,’” a district court must “‘assess

how reasonable jurors would react to the overall, newly supplemented record.’” Id. at 613 (quoting

House v. Bell, 547 U.S. 518, 538 (2006)). 

Because this court refused to consider an expanded record of the evidence, the Fourth Circuit

remanded this matter “for a fresh analysis of whether the Britt claim satisfies the applicable standard

of § 2255(h)(1).” Id. at 614. The Fourth Circuit instructed this court that any such assessment must

include the DNA test results, the affidavit of the elder Stoeckley, evidence of blond synthetic hair-

like fibers, and three affidavits describing confessions by Greg Mitchell, as well as “other evidence

not mentioned, if it is part of the ‘evidence as whole’ properly put before the court.” Id. That is, the

court must consider “the proffered evidence – with due regard for the likely credibility and the

probable reliability thereof . . . – to determine if it, in combination with the newly discovered Britt

evidence, would be sufficient to establish that no reasonable juror would have found MacDonald

guilty.” Id. (internal quotations and citations omitted). “If so, MacDonald would merely pass the

11
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procedural bar to having the Britt claim considered on its merits, and he would yet be obliged to

prove the constitutional violation alleged in that claim before obtaining any § 2255 relief thereon.” 

Id.

As to the issue of whether this court lacked jurisdiction over the freestanding DNA claim as

a result of MacDonald’s failure to receive pre-filing authorization, the Fourth Circuit concluded that

this court erred in deeming itself to be without jurisdiction. Id. at 615. Specifically, the Fourth

Circuit explained that “because we granted 28 U.S.C. § 2244(b)(3) pre-filing authorization for the

§ 2255 motion raising the Britt claim, the district court possessed jurisdiction over the separate DNA

claim insofar as MacDonald had timely and appropriately sought to add it to the pending § 2255

motion.” Id. at 615. Accordingly, where a prisoner seeks to assert additional claims after receiving

a prefiling authorization from a circuit court of appeals, the district court must assess whether the

proposed amendments to the § 2255 motion are proper under Federal Rule of Civil Procedure 15(a),

which provides the standards for amending pleadings. Id. at 616. Because this court did not perform

such an analysis, the Fourth Circuit vacated the denial of MacDonald’s DNA claim and remanded

for further proceedings. Rather than instructing this court “to conduct a belated Rule 15(a)

assessment of MacDonald’s request to add the DNA claim to the pending § 2255 motion,

presumably to be followed by an evaluation of the DNA claim under the standard of § 2255(h)(1),”

the Fourth Circuit found it to be “a more efficient use of judicial resources . . . to simply grant

MacDonald prefiling authorization for the DNA claim so that [this court] may proceed directly to

the § 2255(h)(1) evaluation.”  Id. 

After the Fourth Circuit issued its mandate in this case, the court scheduled the matter for

hearing. One day prior to the scheduled hearing, MacDonald filed a Motion Pursuant to the

12
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Innocence Protection Act of 2004, 18 U.S.C. § 3600, for New Trial based on DNA Testing Results 

and Other Relief [DE-176].7 

In September 2012, after a series of briefing and motions by the parties, the undersigned

conducted an evidentiary hearing. At the hearing, the Government was represented by First Assistant

United States Attorney John S. Bruce, Assistant United States Attorney Leslie K. Cooley, and

Special Assistant United States Attorney Brian M. Murtagh. MacDonald was represented by M.

Gordon Widenhouse, Jr., from Chapel Hill, North Carolina and Keith Williams, from Greenville,

North Carolina. The evidentiary hearing lasted seven days, and the court heard testimony from 19

witnesses and received numerous exhibits as evidence. The evidence received by the court is more

fully detailed later in this order. At the conclusion of the hearing, and with the parties’ agreement,

the court directed MacDonald to file his post-hearing memorandum within 60 days of the filing of

the official transcript of the evidentiary hearing, and directed the Government to file its

memorandum within 60 days thereafter [DE-305]. 

After extensions of time for both MacDonald and the Government, the parties’ post-hearing

briefing is now complete. MacDonald has filed a Post-Hearing Memorandum [DE-336], Substitute

Post-Hearing Memorandum8 [DE-343], and a Reply [DE-351]. The Government has filed a Post-

Hearing Memorandum [DE-344] and a Sur-Reply [DE-352]. This matter is now ripe for disposition.

7  The Innocence Protection Act motion is not addressed in this Order. A separate order ruling on
that motion will be forthcoming. 

8On April 1, 2013, MacDonald filed a Post-Hearing Memorandum [DE-336]. The court later
granted MacDonald’s Consent Motion to file a Substitute Post-Hearing Memorandum to correct what
MacDonald’s counsel characterized as a “sizable number of non-substantive technical, formatting, and
grammatical errors and omissions in the pleading.” [DE-341] 
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STANDARD OF REVIEW

Title 28, United States Code Section 2255 provides, in pertinent part: 

A prisoner in custody under sentence of a court established by Act of Congress
claiming the right to be released upon the ground that the sentence was imposed in
violation of the Constitution or laws of the United States, or that the court was
without jurisdiction to impose such sentence, or that the sentence was in excess of
the maximum authorized by the law, or is otherwise subject to collateral attack, may
move the court which imposed the sentence to vacate, set aside, or correct the
sentence. 

28 U.S.C. § 2255(a). A prisoner is limited, however, in the number of motions he may make under

§ 2255.  Specifically, under 28 U.S.C. 2244, as amended by the Antiterrorism and Effective Death

Penalty Act of 1996, Pub. L. No. 104-134, tit. VIII, 110 Stat. 1321, 1321-66 (1996) (“AEDPA”): 

[n]o circuit or district judge shall be required to entertain an application for writ of
habeas corpus to inquire into the detention of a person pursuant to a judgment of a
court of the United States if it appears that the legality of such detention has been
determined by a judge or court of the United States on a prior application for a writ
of habeas corpus, except as provided in section 2255. 

28 U.S.C. § 2244(a); see also In Re Vial, 115 F.3d 1192, 1194 (4th Cir. 1997) (“Under the AEDPA,

an individual may not file a second or successive . . . § 2255 motion to vacate [his] sentence without

first receiving permission to do so from the appropriate circuit court of appeals.”). Section 2255, in

turn, provides in pertinent part as follows: 

A second or successive motion must be certified as provided in section 2244 by a
panel of the appropriate court of appeals to contain-

(1) newly discovered evidence that, if proven and viewed in light of the

evidence as a whole, would be sufficient to establish by clear and convincing
evidence that no reasonable factfinder would have found the movant guilty
of the offense; or
(2) a new rule of constitutional law, made retroactive to cases on collateral

review by the Supreme Court, that was previously unavailable. 

28 U.S.C § 2255(h). 
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As the court already has recounted, the Fourth Circuit has certified, pursuant to § 2244(b)(3),

that MacDonald has made a prima facie showing that his Motion to Vacate [DE-111] meets the

requirements for successive motion. The task on remand for this court, therefore, is to “conduct a

more searching assessment of whether that motion satisfies” the standard set forth in § 2255(h). 

MacDonald XI, 641 F.3d at 604. The parties agree that only subsection (h)(1) is implicated in this

case. 

Accordingly, the court must determine whether MacDonald has proffered newly discovered

evidence, that if proven and viewed in light of the evidence as a whole, would be sufficient to

establish by clear and convincing evidence that no reasonable factfinder would have found

MacDonald guilty. 28 U.S.C. § 2255(h)(1); MacDonald, 641 F.3d at 614. In making this assessment,

the court must consider “all the evidence, old and new, incriminating and exculpatory, without

regard to whether it would necessarily be admitted under the [evidentiary rules].” MacDonald XI,

641 F.3d at 612 (internal quotations and citations omitted; alterations in original). In so doing, “the

court must give due regard to the unreliability of the evidence . . . and may have to make some

credibility assessments” and must“assess how reasonable jurors would react to the overall, newly

supplemented record.”  Id. at 612-13 (internal citations and quotations omitted).  

If the court determines that MacDonald has met his burden of proving, by clear and

convincing evidence, that no reasonable juror would have found him guilty, then he will have cleared

the procedural, gatekeeping bar set forth in § 2255(h), which will allow the court to consider his §

2255 claim(s) on the merits. 

EVIDENCE AS A WHOLE

Any attempt to capture in writing every piece of the evidence as a whole that the undersigned
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has reviewed in this long-running case likely is a futile task. Nevertheless, the court will attempt, to

the best of its ability, to highlight the portions of the evidence as a whole that are relied upon by the

parties in making their arguments.

A. The Crime Scene

At approximately 3:45 a.m. on February 17, 1970, military police (“MP”) were summoned

to the apartment of Jeffrey MacDonald, then a Captain in the U.S. Army Medical Corps assigned to

the Special Forces at Ft. Bragg, North Carolina. Ttr. 1254. Once arriving at 544 Castle Drive, the

MPs found that the front door of the MacDonald residence was locked, but they were able to gain

entrance through the unlocked utility room door at the rear of the ground-level apartment. Ttr. 1258-

59. Upon entering the master bedroom, which was immediately adjacent to the utility room, MP

Sergeant Richard Tevere and Specialist-Four Kenneth Mica observed Jeffrey MacDonald, clad only

in his pajama bottoms, lying on the shag rug adjacent to, and partially covering, his wife’s body. Ttr.

1260, 1274, 1281. Initially Specialist Mica thought MacDonald was dead Tr. 1406. After MacDonald

regained consciousness, he repeatedly asked the MPs about his children, and in response to questions

from the MPs, told them that intruders had come into his house; specifically, a band of four hippies,

including a blond female wearing muddy boots and floppy hat and carrying a candle, two white

males, and an African-American male wearing an Army field jacket with sergeant stripes. Ttr. 1270,

1323, 1500-01. MacDonald reported that the female said, “Acid is groovy; kill the pigs.” Ttr. 1270,

1503-04. MacDonald reported that he had been stabbed, and that he may go into shock. The MPs

began performing mouth-to-mouth resuscitation on him. Ttr. 1265. 

The MPs also walked through the apartment to check on MacDonald’s children. They found

MacDonald’s daughter Kimberly, age 5 ½, tucked into her bed in the front (or south) bedroom. Ttr.
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1271, 1327-28. Kristen, age 2 ½, was found in the back (or north) bedroom. Ttr. 1272-73; 1337-38. 

One of the MPs, Mica, while responding to the crime scene, had observed a woman standing

outside in the rain or mist on a street corner approximately one-half mile from the MacDonald

residence. The woman had shoulder-length hair and was wearing a wide-brimmed hat. Had he not

been responding to an emergency, Mica would have stopped to investigate this woman. Ttr. 1450-54.

In any event, upon hearing the description MacDonald gave of his alleged assailants, Mica advised

his supervisors of the woman he had seen and suggested that a patrol be sent to find her. Ttr. 1598. 

About ten minutes after the MPs arrived at the MacDonald residence, an ambulance came

and transported MacDonald to Womack Army Medical Center. Ttr. 1285.

The investigation of the crime scene by Army Criminal Investigation Detachment (“CID”)

agents and the MPs, after MacDonald was removed from the scene, showed the following.  Colette’s

chest was partially covered by MacDonald’s blue pajama top, and her abdomen was partially covered

by a Hilton Hotel bath mat. Ttr. 1613-14. Inside the master bedroom, the investigators observed

blood splatter on the walls and the ceiling in Type A blood, the same as Colette.9 GX 643, 645. The

word “PIG” was written in blood, later determined to be Type A, on the headboard of the master bed.

Ttr. 1268. The bottom sheet on the bed in the master bedroom had a large urine stain on the right-

hand side, and was partially pulled up as if the bed were being changed. GXP 47. Lying adjacent to

the doorway was a pile of bedding, consisting of the top sheet from the master bed and the bedspread

inside the sheet, both bloodstained. Ttr. 1626-28, GXP 210-212. A pocket torn from MacDonald’s

pajama top was found on the upturned side of the multi-colored throw rug adjacent to Colette’s left

9  It is undisputed that each member of the MacDonald family had a different blood type:
Colette=Type A, Jeffrey=Type B, Kimberly=Type AB, Kristen=Type O. Ttr 3382-3383. 
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foot. Ttr. 1683. The pocket was stained in what was revealed to be Type A blood, and later testing

indicated that the staining occurred after the pocket was torn off, because the corresponding area of

the pajama top from which the pocket had been ripped was soaked in blood, but the inner surface

of the pajama pocket was not stained with blood. Ttr. 3606-14. 

In Kristen’s bedroom, they found blood splatters on the wall above her bed, a large soaking

stain on the top sheet adjacent to her right hip, and a stain on the bottom sheet. All these stains were

Type A blood. A knotted and broken thick green acrylic yarn, identical to those typically used by

Colette to tie her hair, and stained with Type O blood (like Kristen’s) was found on the throw rug.

Ttr. 4611. A large pool of blood, also Type O blood, was found beside the bed. Additionally, MPs

observed two bloody bare footprints on the door exiting Kristen’s room. These prints were later

determined to be in Type A blood, like Colette’s, and a fingerprint examiner, Hilyard Medlin,

identified them as having been made by MacDonald’s bare left foot. Ttr. 3106, 3675-76.  

CID agents also found dark threads both within and near Colette’s body outline, which

prompted a search of the entire crime scene for similar threads and yarns. Ttr 1689-90. Later

examination of MacDonald’s blue pajama top showed that it was made of polyester yarns, which

were a blend of 65% polyester and 35% cotton fibers. The top was sewn at the seams with purple

cotton “two ply Z twist” thread; and the white piping on the sleeve cuffs was sewn with a blue-black

cotton thread. Ttr. 4089-91, 4095. His pajama top had been torn from the yoke of the “V” neck

through the midline of the front panel, as well as through the left inseam, left shoulder, and left

sleeve seams to the white piping on the left cuff. Ttr. 4069-70. The search of the scene for threads

yielded the following findings. 

In the master bedroom, seventy-nine pieces of material that could have originated from
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MacDonald’s pajama top were found: sixty-one sewing threads, seventeen blue polyester-cotton

yarns from the fabric, and the bloodstained and torn pocket. Specifically, three purple sewing threads

were found in the debris under Colette’s head. Ttr. 4100. Twelve purple cotton sewing threads and

one blue-black two ply Z twist sewing thread were found in the debris from the rug in the vicinity

of the left hand and arm of Colette. Ttr. 4099. Fifteen purple cotton sewing threads and three blue

polyester warp yarns were found in the debris from the rug within the body outline of the trunk and

legs of Colette. Ttr. 4100. Three purple cotton sewing threads and four blue polyester-cotton warp

yarns were found on the underside of the upturned throw rug adjacent to Colette’s foot, and the torn,

stained pocket was found on top of the throw rug. Ttr. 4099. Additionally, three matching purple

cotton seam threads were found on the rug in the master bedroom, in the area near the largest

bloodstain. Ttr. 4098. Located in the debris from the master bedroom rug, in the area of the north

corner of the footboard of the master bed, were two matching purple cotton threads. Ttr. 4101. The

debris from the bottom sheet on the master bed contained fifteen matching purple cotton threads and

seven matching blue polyester cotton yarns. Ttr. 4101-02. The debris from the pillowcase on the

master bed contained four matching purple cotton threads and two blue polyester cotton yarns. Ttr.

4103. In the debris located on the multi-colored bedspread found inside the sheet in the pile of

bedding on the floor of the master bedroom, were two matching purple cotton seam threads and one

matching blue polyester cotton yarn. Ttr. 4103. On the master bedroom floor, by the east wall, was

one purple cotton sewing thread. Ttr. 4101. 

In Kristen’s bedroom, on the green bedspread, investigators located one purple cotton thread

and one blue polyester cotton yarn that could have come from MacDonald’s pajama top. Ttr. 4097. 

In Kimberly’s bedroom, nineteen pieces consistent with MacDonald’s pajama top – fourteen
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threads and five yarns – were found in or on Kimberly’s bed. Specifically, in the debris from the

bedding that had been pulled back, the search yielded two polyester cotton warp yarns and one purple

cotton sewing thread, both matching MacDonald’s pajama top. Ttr. 4094. In the debris from the

bottom sheet, investigators found two matching purple cotton sewing threads. Ttr. 4094-95. Two

matching blue polyester-cotton yarns and ten matching purple cotton sewing threads were found on

Kimberly’s purple bed cover. Ttr. 4095. Finally, in the debris removed from the north pillow of

Kimberly’s bed, investigators collected one matching purple sewing thread and one blue polyester-

cotton yarn. Ttr. 4093. 

Despite what investigators characterized as an “extensive search,” they found “nothing of

evidentiary value” in the living room. Ttr. 1727-28. Specifically, no fibers, threads, bloodstains or

splinters were found. Id. CID agent Shaw did find, however, a bunch of tangled blue fibers at the

south side of the hallway at the entrance to the living room. Ttr. 2410-12, 2480-81. 

Once it started to get light outside, CID agents and MPs began to search the exterior

perimeter of the quarters. Ttr. 2337-38. They did not find footprints, but they did find a piece of long

wood lying on the ground with what looked like red stains, hair and fibers on it. Ttr. 2238-40.

Subsequently, the club would be determined to have bloodstains in both Colette’s (Type A) and

Kimberly’s (Type AB) blood groups. The club also bore two purple cotton seam threads like those

in MacDonald’s pajama top, numerous rayon fibers matching the composition of the throw rug in

the master bedroom, and three matching purple cotton sewing threads. Ttr. 3534-37, 4097-98. 

CIDs also found an “Old Hickory” brand paring knife and an icepick under a large bush at

the corner of the quarters. Ttr. 2342-43. Inside the master bedroom, a “Geneva Forge” paring knife

with a bent blade was found. Ttr. 2364. 
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No splinters were found in the living room where MacDonald said he was attacked; however,

a large splinter, bearing Type A blood like Colette’s, was found in the area where Colette’s head had

lain and where three matching purple cotton seam threads had also been found. Ttr. 1728, 3404-05,

3426-27, 3657-58, 4098. This same splinter was later fitted back into the club. Ttr. 3802-04. Another

splinter, identical in composition to the club, was found in the debris from the rug where the trunk

and legs of Colette had lain in the master bedroom. Ttr. 3806. Additionally, splinters identical in

composition to the club were found in the debris removed from the bottom sheet of Kristen’s bed,

although there was no other evidence suggesting that Kristen was struck with the club. Ttr. 3806-07.

Deep soaking stains in Type AB blood, like Kimberly’s, were found on the rug at the hall

entrance to the master bedroom, spattered on the top sheet from the master bedroom, and on the front

of MacDonald’s pajama top. Ttr. 3648-50, 3664, 3668-69. 

On the rug of the master bedroom, adjacent to the left elbow of Colette MacDonald, a piece

of bloodstained latex was found. Ttr. 1729-30. A finger section of what appeared to be a latex glove,

also stained with Type A blood, was found inside the sheet in the pile of bedding on the floor of the

master bedroom. Ttr. 1730-31, 3667. Packages of Perry brand disposable latex surgeon’s gloves were

found in a cabinet below the kitchen sink. Ttr. 1743, 1760-61. Leading to this cabinet was a series

of blood droplets in Type B blood like Jeffrey MacDonald’s. Ttr. 3443, 3682-83. 

Type B blood also was found on the sliding door of the linen closet, where a large quantity

of medical supplies, including disposable scalpel blades and hypodermic syringes, were kept. Ttr.

3670. Type B blood also was found on the rim of the sink beneath the mirror in the hall bath. Ttr.

3670. 

In the living room, blood was found on an Esquire magazine, and later testing revealed a
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mixture of Types A and AB, Colette and Kimberly’s blood types, respectively. MacDonald’s

eyeglasses were found lying on the floor near the living room window, with a red speck, believed

to be blood, visible on the outer surface of one of the lenses. Ttr. 3133. A blood stain from the hall

floor at the entrance to the living room was also found, and later testing indicated that it was either

Type B or Type O blood. No other evidence of blood was found in the living room.  

The scene also was processed for fingerprints. In total, forty-four useable latent fingerprints

and twenty-nine useable palm prints were lifted from the scene. Ttr. 3116. Of these, twenty-six

fingerprints and eleven palm prints were matched with MacDonald family members or other

investigators or individuals whose prints were available for comparison. Ttr. 3141. A fingerprint that

could not be matched with any known comparison print was found on a drinking glass located on

a table directly at the head of the sofa. Ttr. 3132-33. 

The physical evidence collected at the scene also included wax drippings taken from three

different locations: the coffee table in the living room; the chair in Kimberley’s bedroom, and the

bedspread in Kimberley’s bedroom. Ttr. 3838. None of these samples matched any of the candles 

found in the MacDonald home and submitted by investigators for comparison, nor did they match

each other. Ttr. 3841-43. Hilyard Medlin, a CID examiner, testified that the three wax samples were

brittle and dry, which indicated to him that the wax was at least several weeks old when he received

it. Ttr. 3889-90. He received the samples approximately three weeks after the murders. Ttr. 3899. 

B. Macdonald’s treatment at the hospital

MacDonald was first seen in the Emergency Room of Womack Army Hospital by Michael

Newman, a Senior Clinical Technician and combat medic. According to Newman, MacDonald’s

vital signs were stable, he had wounds on his right chest, upper left arm, and upper left abdomen.
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Ttr. 2644-49. MacDonald had a lump or abrasion on his left forehead which was not bleeding, but

seeping fluid. Id. Newman did not observe any wounds on MacDonald’s back, or icepick wounds

on any part of MacDonald’s body. Ttr. 2649-50, 2661. 

Further examination by a surgical resident and an X-ray revealed that MacDonald had a

laceration type wound on the right side of his chest at the seventh intercostal space (between the 7th

and 8th ribs). Ttr. 2858-59. 

MacDonald also was attended in the Intensive Care Unit by Dr. Merril Bronstein, who found

one bruise on MacDonald’s head. Ttr. 2956. Dr. Bronstein described the wound on MacDonald’s

upper left abdomen as being “below his costal margin, below the edge of the ribs, maybe two inches

down” with it being “about an inch and a half or two inches long, and it was through the skin and

fat.” Ttr. 2956. Dr. Bronstein explained that the wound “was not superficial, in that it went through

the skin and through the subcutaneous tissue, but [it] was not through the fascia.” Ttr. 2957. 

MacDonald was treated for a punctured lung and other knife and stab wounds. He suffered

at least a 20% and perhaps a 40% collapse of his right lung. MacDonald remained in the intensive

care unit for several days and then in the hospital for nine days.  

The first CID agent to interview MacDonald was Paul Connolly, who attempted to get a

better description of the alleged intruders. Ttr. 2681. MacDonald told Connolly he had been attacked

by four individuals in the living room, one of whom he said had struck him with a club. Ttr. 2684.

MacDonald told Connolly the club was like a baseball bat, and when he reached to grab it, it was

slippery like it had blood on it. Id.

On February 17, 1970, MacDonald was interviewed as a victim/witness by FBI Special Agent

Robert Caverly. Ttr. 2885. MacDonald told Caverly that during his struggle with the four intruders,
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he pushed the African-American intruder and a white male away from the couch into the hallway,

and both of the men tore at his pajama top. Ttr. 2891. MacDonald reported that when he awoke from

being unconscious, he was on the floor in the hallway with his pajama top torn, bloody, and twisted

around his wrist. Ttr. 2891-92. 

On February 18, 1970, Agent Caverly again interviewed MacDonald, who provided some

additional information. Specifically, MacDonald told Caverly that he had not checked either the back

or front door, and that he may have gone into the hall bath to stop his bleeding. Ttr. 2899-2900. He

also thought that the shorter white male intruder, who was wielding an icepick, was wearing light

weight gloves that may have been surgical gloves. Id. 

C. Autopsies of Colette, Kimberly and Kristen

Major (Dr.) George E. Gammel performed the autopsy on Colette on February 17, 1970. The

autopsy revealed that, although the cause of death had been loss of blood due to stab wounds, she

had also sustained massive blunt trauma injuries which, but for the subsequent stab wounds, she

could have survived. Ttr. 2507-08. In Dr. Gammel’s opinion, Colette’s blunt trauma injuries, two

broken arms, and at least five separate lacerations to her forehead and scalp, were consistent with

a frontal assault and could have been caused by a blunt instrument such as the club. Ttr. 2491-98.

Dr. Gammel characterized some of the injuries – the laceration to the back of the hands and the

broken arms– as defensive wounds. Ttr. 2494-95. Colette also had a “pattern bruise” with “sharp

margins and angulations” on her chest, resulting from blunt force, and consistent with the side or end

of the club. Ttr. 2498-99. She sustained sixteen deep penetrating stab wounds to her neck and chest,

which had been inflicted in a perpendicular manner while she was flat on her back. Ttr. 2500-02. Dr.

Gammel opined that these stab wounds were caused by a single-edged sharp knife, and were
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consistent with the Old Hickory paring knife found outside the rear of the quarters. Ttr. 2502-03.

Additionally, Colette sustained twenty-one puncture wounds to her chest, inflicted in a perpendicular

manner, such as would be caused by an icepick. Ttr. 2503-04. 

Kimberly also sustained blunt trauma injuries consistent with the club, and lethal incisional

stab wounds. She sustained at least two blows to her head, one on either side of her face. Ttr. 2565-

67. The blow to the right side of her face fractured her skull. Ttr. 2567. Kimberley’s eight to ten

incisional wounds to her throat and neck could have been inflicted by the Old Hickory knife. Ttr.

2568.  

Kristen did not sustain any blunt trauma injuries, but had five gaping incisional stab wounds

to her chest and twelve incisional stab wounds to her back; some of the stab wounds penetrated her

heart. Ttr. 2577-78. The stab wounds were consistent with having been inflicted by the Old Hickory

knife. Ttr. 2589. Kristen also sustained approximately ten superficial puncture wounds to her chest,

consistent with having been inflicted by the icepick. Ttr. 2576, 2589. Seven puncture wounds were

found in the front of her undershirt and found in back of the undershirt, but none were found in her

pajama top. This led investigators to conclude that Kristen’s assailant had lifted her pajama top

before inflicting the icepick wounds. Ttr. 4039-40, 4043-44, 4048-50. Kristen also sustained minor

lacerations on both hands and a significant wound on her right hand, which the CID pathologist

characterized as either “defensive wounds or these could be wounds incurred in the process of other

types of wounds happening.” Ttr. 2577. 

D. MacDonald’s pretrial statements

On April 6, 1970, MacDonald appeared voluntarily at the Ft. Bragg CID Field Office, and

waived his privilege against self-incrimination and his right to the presence of counsel. What he told

25

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 354   Filed 07/24/14   Page 25 of 169-4413-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 330 of 549 Total Pages:(864 of 1083)



the CID during this interview was tape-recorded and later transcribed. 

MacDonald told CID agents that on the evening of February 16, 1970, Colette returned home

from a class she had attended, they watched television, and Colette retired to bed first. GX 1135 at

33-35. At approximately 2:00 a.m., he decided to retire and, upon entering the master bedroom, he

found that his youngest daughter Kristen had gotten into bed with his wife and had wet his side of

the bed. Id at 3. MacDonald returned Kristen to her own bed, and then went to sleep on the living

room couch. Id. The next thing he knew, MacDonald heard Colette screaming, “Jeff, Jeff, why are

they doing this to me?” and his daughter Kimberly screaming, “Daddy, Daddy, Daddy.” Id. at 3, 48-

49. MacDonald saw four individuals, one of whom was a girl, with a wavering light on her face, who

was chanting, “acid is groovy; kill the pigs.” Id. at 3-5. MacDonald also described his struggle in the

living room, including the fact that his pajama top was removed from his body:

Well, all I know is that when I was struggling– now after I had been hit the first time,
I was struggling with these guys; and my – somehow, my pajama top – I don’t know
if it was ripped forward or pulled over my head.  I don’t think it was pulled over my
head. I don’t remember actually – like backing my head through it.

 But all of a sudden, it was around my hands and it was in my way. And I
remember that I was holding this thing in my hand – the guy’s hand –that I couldn’t
maneuver very well.  My hands were kind of wrapped up in that thing. 

And as they were punching me, I was kind of using that a little bit, you know
holding it – right exactly – cause this guy, I thought was really punching me in the
chest, you know, and in the stomach ‘cause I was getting hit across here (pointing to
the mid-section of his body). 

So, in effect, I was blunting everything by, you know, holding this up; and I
couldn’t get my hands free out of this thing. And I remember I ended up, when I was
laying on the floor – it was still around my hands and everything, and I took it off as
I was going in the bedroom. And after I took this knife out of my wife’s chest, I – you
know, keeping her warm. You know, to treat shock, that would (inaudible) and
keeping them warm. 

GX 1135 at 12-13. 

During the interview, MacDonald recounted his movements throughout the apartment. He
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indicated that he lost consciousness after the struggle in the living room, and when he came to, he

went the master bedroom where he found Colette, removed a knife from her chest, and performed

artificial resuscitation on her and covered her with his pajama top. GX 1135 at 6-7. He checked on

both his daughters, and then called an operator from the phone in the master bedroom. GX 1135 at

23-24. He then checked Colette and his daughters for a pulse, and then used the telephone again, this

time in the kitchen. GX 1135 at 24. At some point during his movement throughout apartment, he

washed his hands in the hall bath sink. GX 1135 at 80. He looked out the back door, which was

open, once. GX 1135 at 84. 

At one point in the interview, MacDonald was asked how the pocket from his pajama top

found on the throw rug by Colette’s feet had only a very minute amount of Colette’s Type A blood

on it, while the pajama top was soaked with her blood and also had Kimberly’s blood on it.  He

answered: 

I laid it – I laid it over her. . . . I’m sure I had blood all over my hands from everyone,
when I was checking for pulses and stuff. . . . I mean, I had blood all over me, you
know. I mean I checked – I know I checked carotid pulses in everyone, and I’m sure
I got some blood on me from everyone. And I went back in to see my wife again. 

Id. at 69-70. He also hypothesized that the intruders tracked the pocket into the bedroom after his

struggle with them. Id. at 74. 

MacDonald denied recognizing the club, and stated his family did not have an icepick. GX

1135 at 45, 47. He also denied that his family owned a Geneva Forge knife or an Old Hickory paring

knife. Id. at 41, 43, 45, 47. MacDonald himself learned during this interview that many threads and

yarns identical to those of his pajama top were found in the master bedroom, including under
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Colette’s body. GX 1135 at 68. He also learned that investigators believed Kimberly had been struck

in the master bedroom. GX 1135 at 95. 

E. Article 32 Hearing

On May 1, 1970, the Army formally charged MacDonald with murder. On May 15, 1970, a

formal investigation commenced pursuant to the requirements of Article 32, Uniform Code of

Military Justice (“UCMJ”), 10 U.S.C. § 830. The Government presented twenty-seven witnesses.

MacDonald called twenty-nine witnesses in his defense and testified himself.

At the conclusion of the evidence, the investigating officer, Colonel Warren V. Rock, filed

a 90-page report, summarizing more than 2,000 pages of transcript testimony, and recommending

that the charges against MacDonald be dropped, and that the appropriate civilian authorities

investigate Helena Stoeckley. DX 5076. In his report, Colonel Rock noted:

There is conflicting evidence as to the degree the crime scene was preserved from the
time the first MP arrived on the scene and until photographs were taken some
minutes later. The controversy specifically relates to the fact of whether or not the
white towel or blue pajama top were on Colette’s body when first seen by the MPs,
the location of the handset in the [master] bedroom, the relocation of the white flower
pot holder in the living room by some unknown individual and the number (12 to 14)
of military police, CID agents, and medical personnel initially in the apartment and
their movements through the rooms with the chance of inadvertently altering the
crime scene.

DX 5076 at 1674. 

Following the dismissal of the charges under the UCMJ, MacDonald remained at Fort Bragg

pending his hardship discharge from the Army in December 1970. Sometime prior to this discharge,

MacDonald spoke to Alfred “Freddy” Kassab, Colette’s step-father, by telephone. During this

conversation and in subsequent letters, MacDonald told Kassab that he had caught one of the

“assailants” in a bar in Fayetteville, dragged him out of the bar, beaten a confession out of him, and
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then “terminated him with extreme prejudice.” Ttr. 6700-10. MacDonald later admitted that this

“was a lie of incredible proportions that I should never have told them, and I was doing it to try to

give myself some space to rebuild my own life and to keep Freddie and Mildred10 off my back.” Ttr.

6710-11. 

F. Post-hearing forensic evidence and additional MacDonald statements

After MacDonald’s discharge, both the Army CID and FBI laboratories conducted additional

examination of the physical evidence. The examinations revealed that one of the alleged weapons,

the club, had once been part of a 2x4, which was later used as a bed slat for Kimberly’s bed. 

The Army CID lab also performed serology tests on the “Hilton” bath mat that MacDonald

stated he placed on Colette’s abdomen. The tests revealed the presence of blood stains in Type AB

(the same type as Kimberly) on the bottom side and Type A (the same type as Colette) on the top

side. Ttr. 3646-47. Later examination by the FBI Lab led the examiners to believe that the stain with

the Type AB blood could have been caused by the Old Hickory knife. Ttr. 4118-23. The examiners

also determined that another stained area on the mat had the general shape of the icepick, and the

bloodstains resulted from the items either being placed on the bath mat or the bath mat being “used

to wipe the items off.” Ttr. 4124-25. Notably, when the Old Hickory knife and icepick were found,

no blood was found on either blade or pick, but blood was detected underneath the handles of both

weapons. Ttr. 3419. 

In June 1971 the FBI Lab conducted examinations of the clothing of the MacDonald family

in order to determine the number of cuts or punctures, and whether they could be associated with any

of the knives or the icepick found at the crime scene. Ttr. 4031-33. Paul M Stombaugh of the FBI

10 Mildred Kassab was Colette’s mother. 
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Lab examined both knives found at the crime scene, and determined that the Geneve Forge knife,

which MacDonald stated he pulled from Colette’s chest, had a dull, bent blade. Ttr. 4033-34. He

determined that the Old Hickory knife, however, had a very sharp blade. Ttr. 4034. 

Stombaugh’s examination of Colette’s pajama top showed a total of thirty puncture holes in

the front of the garment, which he found to be consistent with having been made with the icepick.

Ttr. 4051-53. He also found a total of eighteen clean cuts on the front of the garment, which he

determined were consistent with having been made by the Old Hickory knife. Id. Stombaugh opined

that it was extremely doubtful that the Geneva Forge knife could have made the cuts in Colette’s

pajama top, given its dull blade. Ttr. 4054. As to MacDonald’s pajama top, Stombaugh found two

cuts, and opined that these cuts could have been made by the Geneva Forge knife because they were

not clean cuts, but more or less tearing cuts. Ttr. 4063. Stombaugh also determined that

MacDonald’s pajama top had forty-eight puncture holes, with all but nine holes being in the back

and right shoulder of the garment. Ttr. 4056-58. Stombaugh noted that none of the puncture holes

were in the torn left panel or left sleeve. Ttr. 4062. All puncture holes were consistent with having

been made by an icepick, although some varied in size. Ttr. 4058. 

In 1974, Stombaugh was furnished photographs of the crime scene, as well as photographs

taken at Colette’s autopsy, and was asked to ascertain whether or not the puncture wounds to her

chest could have been made through MacDonald’s pajama top. Working with Physical Science

Technician Shirley Green, Stombaugh determined that when MacDonald’s pajama top was turned

right-sleeve inside-out, and the left front panel is draped alongside – as both are depicted in the photo

of Colette with the garment on her chest – twenty-one puncture holes were visible on the upper most

layer of the pajama top. Ttr. 4185-87, 4192-93. Starting with the twenty-one puncture holes visible
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on the top layer of MacDonald’s pajama top, Green was able to insert simultaneously twenty-one 

probes through all forty-eight puncture holes in the top. Ttr. 4429-4431. A comparison of the Green’s

“reconstruction” of the probe through the puncture holes corresponded exactly to the pattern made

by the twenty-one icepick wounds on Colette’s chest depicted in the autopsy photo. Ttr. 4193-96.

Accordingly, Stombaugh concluded that the puncture damage to Colette’s chest could have been

made through the pajama top while it was on her body. Ttr. 4197. 

By consent, on August 14, 1974, MacDonald was photographed from the waist up by the

FBI, in the presence of defense counsel. MacDonald would point to an area of his body with a felt

tip pen, and would then describe an injury, how it was inflicted, and whether or not it had left a scar.

One FBI agent would take notes, and another agent took “location shots” with one camera and close

up shots with another camera. Ttr 2616-20. This procedure was utilized to document fourteen

locations on MacDonald’s body –but MacDonald did not indicate that he had suffered any injuries

to his back. See “Subject Matter of Statements” [DE-132-21] at 37. 

G. Trial

On January 24, 1975, the grand jury indicted MacDonald for the murders of his family. After

a series of pretrial motions and interlocutory appeals, the seven-week trial commenced in July of

1979. In the Government’s own words, its case-in-chief consisted of:

evidence from the crime scene, the events at the hospital, MacDonald’s pre-trial
statements, and the results of the analysis of the physical evidence through the
testimony of expert witnesses. . . .  It was the Government’s theory that MacDonald’s
account–that he was being attacked in the living room while his wife and children
were being murdered in their respective bedrooms–was a false exculpatory statement
evidencing consciousness of guilt. It was further the Government’s theory that
MacDonald’s account of his movements throughout the crime scene after purportedly
gaining consciousness, were in fact attempts to account for otherwise incriminating
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physical evidence (e.g., his wife’s blood on his pajama top), and to rearrange the
crime scene so as to make it correspond to his false account. 

Gov’t Post-Hearing Mem. [DE-344] at 98. Much of the Government’s evidence consisted of

testimony the court already has recounted in this Order. As Judge Dupree later observed, “the

prosecution . . . introduced an almost overwhelming amount of physical and circumstantial evidence

in support of its theory of the case.” MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 310.11 In summary, “[t]he

government was able to prove through laboratory analysis and expert testimony that the club, two

knives and icepick were the murder weapons,” and although MacDonald denied any knowledge of

the weapons, “the government offered evidence from which the jury could have found that the

weapons came from the MacDonald home.” Id. at 311; see also Gov’t Post-Hearing Mem. [DE-344]

at 99. The Government also proffered evidence, through the pajama demonstration and testimony

about the pajama top pocket, that “supported the Government’s theory that MacDonald had put the

garment on his wife and then stabbed her with an icepick to make his account of the murders more

believable.” MacDonald III,640 F. Supp. at 313. Proffering evidence that the pieces of latex glove

found in the master bedroom were stained by blood of Colette’s type and were similar to latex

surgeon gloves found near the kitchen sink, the Government contended that “MacDonald had worn

latex gloves while murdering his family to avoid fingerprints and had written the word “PIG” in his

wife’s blood on the master bed headboard while wearing the gloves since there were no ridge lines

in the writing as there would have been had the writing been made by a bare finger.” Id. The

Government also introduce evidence about blood the same type of Kristen’s being found on

MacDonald’s eyeglasses, MacDonald’s footprint in blood outside of Kristen’s bedroom, and

11  The reader would be well-served to review Judge Dupree’s meticulous summary of the trial. 

32

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 354   Filed 07/24/14   Page 32 of 169-4420-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 337 of 549 Total Pages:(871 of 1083)



extensive testimony regarding blood splatterings and the Government’s reconstruction of the crime

scene. 

As Judge Dupree observed, the physical evidence collected by investigators at the apartment

yielded little evidentiary support for MacDonald’s account of events: 

There were no threads, yarns, splinters, or blood, except on the Esquire magazine,
found in the living room, the area where MacDonald said he struggled with the
intruders. Although approximately seventy different medicines were found in the hall
linen closet, the “intruders” did not take any of the drugs nor did they ransack the
family’s closets because the clothes in these closets were undisturbed. Similarly,
although MacDonald had claimed that he was attacked by club-wielding assailants
who stabbed at him while his pajama top was wrapped about his hands, he sustained
only very limited injuries and, most importantly, no head wounds nor icepick wounds
on his hands. Furthermore, despite MacDonald’s contention over the years that four
people which he later identified in some detail had been the assailants on the night
of the murders, none of their fingerprints were ever found in the apartment.

Id. at 314-15. 

MacDonald’s defense “consisted primarily of his own testimony, character witnesses, and

impeachment of the integrity of the crime scene and evidence offered by the prosecution.”

MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 290. 

MacDonald also presented the testimony of James Milne, who resided across the street from

the MacDonald family at the time of the crime. Milne testified that on the night of February 16,

1970, he was constructing model airplanes in his workshop, an unused bedroom in the front of his

duplex. Ttr. 5451-53. Sometime between 11:45 p.m. and 12:15 a.m., he heard voices, and opened

the rear door of the duplex to investigate. Ttr. 5453-55. He saw three Caucasian individuals – two

males and one female – walking behind his residence. All were wearing white sheets, and were

carrying lit candles. Ttr. 5454-55, 5474. The female had hair which “was slightly below shoulder-

blade length in the middle of the back, straight” and a “light brown–almost to a blondish color.” Ttr.
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5457. He testified that the sheet the female was wearing resembled a choir robe with folds in the

back. Ttr. 5473. None of the individuals were carrying weapons. Ttr. 5479. When Milne last saw the

individuals, they were approximately 40 yards from the MacDonald residence. Ttr. 5456. Milne did

not report what he saw to any authorities, even after learning of the crime at the MacDonald

residence. 

1.  Testimony of Helena Stoeckley

During the course of the trial, Judge Dupree issued a material witness warrant for Helena

Stoeckley’s arrest, and FBI Special Agents were able to locate her in South Carolina. Later in this

order, the court will detail the evidence about the Stoeckley’s arrest, transportation to Raleigh, and

her communication with the prosecution, defense, and her own attorney during the trial. At this

juncture, the court will simply note that Judge Dupree suspended the trial on Thursday, August 16,

1979, while Stoeckley was first interviewed by the MacDonald defense team in the Raleigh federal

building for more than three hours. She then was interviewed by the prosecution. 

Before Stoeckley was called by the defense to testify the next morning, AUSA Blackburn

inquired of Judge Dupree whether an attorney should be present to represent Stoeckley’s interests.

Ttr. 5513. Defense counsel Smith responded, “We will do whatever Your Honor wishes to do – but

I feel that we will just go ahead with her and see what happens.” Id. Stoeckley did not have the

benefit of counsel before or during her interviews by the parties or her testimony at trial, but was

appointed counsel over the weekend, after she had completed her testimony. Ttr. 5980-81. 

Defense counsel Bernie Segal began the examination of Stoeckley. During that examination,

Segal showed Stoeckley photographs of the crime scene, repeatedly reminding her that he had

discussed them with her the day before. See, e.g., Ttr. 5532-34. The form of his questions concerning
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the photographs plainly conveyed the message that Stoeckley’s in-court responses were not

consistent with what she had led the defense team to believe the day before, and were not what the

defense wanted to hear. 

During one bench conference at which Segal sought leave to question Stoeckley as a hostile

witness, Judge Dupree responded, “I have detected nothing in the demeanor or answers or anything

else in this witness to indicate any hostility whatever to your questioning.” Ttr. 5538. He later

commented, “You [Segal] are up here just to see if you may vary the form of the questioning, so that

you may give her the answers in the question, and that is what I am precluding your doing right now

under the present circumstances, so ask your question.” Ttr. 5540.

Segal continued his direct examination of Stoeckley, during which she testified that around

the time of the murders, she wore a blond wig as a joke at times. Ttr. 5588-89. She also testified that 

around February 17, 1970, she owned a pair of brown boots that went up to her knee, and a pair of

white boots which went up to her thigh. Ttr. 5589-5590. She also testified that at that time she owned

an old floppy hat, but it was stolen six or seven months later. Ttr. 5599, 5602. She got rid of the wig

around February 19 or 20, 1970, because she felt the wig connected her to the murders. Ttr. 5602-03.

She also testified that during the week of February 17th through 21st of 1970, she set up several

funeral wreaths along a fence near her house. Ttr. 5633. She noted, however, that it was probably

just a coincidence that she did so because she frequently picked up discarded wreaths and flowers

from a florist located up the street. Id. at 5634.   

Segal continued the direct examination, and after he thoroughly had established that

Stoeckley had been addicted to heroin and opium, and was a heavy, regular user of all manner of

hallucinogenic drugs during the period in question, and had quizzed Stoeckley about Charles
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Manson, witchcraft, and the effects of her drug use, Segal sought another bench conference, detailed

below: 

MR. SEGAL: . . . .  I represent to the Court that during the interviews with
me and with other persons present she stated that when she looked at the
[photograph] she had a recollection of standing over a body holding a candle, seeing
a man’s body on the floor.

I also may say, Your Honor, we are now down to the bottom five or six
critical things that she revealed yesterday.  I have a feeling, based upon her answer
to this one now, that when and if I ask her in direct fashion, that I may get negative
answers.

I had no anticipation of that, because yesterday throughout the time that she
made these statements, we accepted them, did not expect contrary.

We have not had any different statements from her and we feel that we are
entitled to the plea of surprise as well as the fact, I think, at this point – the extent of
her hostile relationship not in terms of manner but the hostility of her interest to the
Defendant.

I am going to tell Your Honor the other things that she has said. . . .

. . . . .

The photograph that I showed her of the bedroom of Kristen MacDonald:
during the interview yesterday, she stated that she remembered riding the rocking
horse when she looked at that picture.

She also stated yesterday she remembered standing at the end of the sofa
holding a candle.  She also said when she saw the body of Kristen MacDonald – the
one when she was clothed, with the baby bottle – that that picture looked familiar to
her.

. . . .  She also said when she was shown the photograph of Colette MacDonald
– the same one I showed her today – that she said that the face in that picture looked
familiar, except that the chin was broken and made it a little hard.

She also stated . . . that she was standing of [sic] the corner of Honeycutt
across from Melony Village.
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She has a recollection of standing there during the early morning hours of
February 17th, 1970. She further stated yesterday, and I intend to ask her now, that she
has a recollection of standing outside the house looking at her hands and saying, “My
God, the blood; oh my God, the blood.”

She said that took place February 17, 1970. There are witnesses to each of
these things. I must say, Your Honor, there were persons present the entire time this
[interview] took place.

Ttr. 5614-16.

Segal went on to explain to Judge Dupree that he intended to question Stoeckley again on the

stand concerning each of these representations, and if she denied having made the representations to

him the previous day, he would impeach her “under the rules.” Ttr. 5616. AUSA Blackburn spoke up:

MR. BLACKBURN: Of course, I was not there when she talked with the
Defense yesterday, but in her interview with the Government none of those statements
were made. She specifically told us –

THE COURT: (Interposing) Did you ask her any?

MR. BLACKBURN: Yes, sir. She specifically told us that she had been shown
the photographs and we asked her, “Did you recognize any of the scenes in those
photographs?”

The answer was no. I asked her, “Have you even been in that house?” She said
no. I said, “Do you know anything about that?” “No.” “Who do you think did it?” “Dr.
MacDonald.” You know, it just went one right after the other.

I discussed – I told [defense attorney] Mr. Smith last night what she told us. I
was under the impression to this very moment that what she told us was essentially
what she told them.

It is difficult for me – you know– I am not saying that they are not saying what
she said. I just don’t know what way it is, because she has not indicated anything to the
Government.

[DEFENSE COUNSEL] MR. SMITH: Judge, here I think is where we are. 
Generally, she said to us the same thing and that is, “I don’t remember.” But in two or
three or four instances – whatever the list would reveal – she says something which
would give an interesting insight into her mind. . . .
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. . . . 

THE COURT: I am not going to cross the hostility thing until there is a
reason shown to indicate it; but I am going to ask the witness a question myself.

(Bench conference terminated.)

Ttr. 5617-18. Among the questions Judge Dupree asked Stoeckley was, “Now, did you tell both

sides the same story?” to which Stoeckley answered, “As far as I know, yes, sir.” Ttr. 5619.

Upon further questioning by Segal, Stoeckley reiterated that she did not recognize the crime

scene photographs, and denied stating that she had touched or used a rocking horse depicted in one of 

the photographs, commenting that it appeared in the photograph to be broken. She also denied having

discussed the rocking horse with defense counsel. Ttr. 5621-27.  

On cross examination by AUSA Blackburn, Stoeckley continued to claim failure of

recollection, and testified consistently with her testimony on direct examination.  She testified that she

did not have the blond wig on when she was talking with her boyfriend, Greg Mitchell, in the driveway

on February 16, 1970, because Mitchell did not like when she wore it. Ttr. 5645. She also testified that

as a result of not having a recollection of her whereabouts the night of the murders, but after being

questioned a number of times, she eventually became worried about her involvement in the murders.

Ttr. 5659. 

2.  The Stoeckley Witnesses

When Stoeckley was excused for the day, Segal sought to call a number of witnesses

(hereinafter, the “Stoeckley Witnesses”)12 who Segal explained would impeach Stoeckley by relating

that she had confessed some personal knowledge or belief to them at some time in the past. Some were

12  The “Stoeckley Witnesses” were Jane Zillioux, James Gaddis, Charles (“Red”) Underhill,
Robert Bristentine, Jr., Prince E. Beasley, and William Posey.
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persons who purportedly had attended the defense team’s interview of Stoeckley the previous day.

Segal argued that the Stoeckley Witnesses’ hearsay testimony was admissible to impeach Stoeckley

because it contained statements against her penal interests. Ttr 5780-85.

Judge Dupree excused the jury and permitted Segal to voir dire the six Stoeckley Witnesses,

see Ttr. 5689-5774, concerning what Stoeckley had said about the MacDonald murders in the relatively

distant past, then recessed for the weekend to consider whether to allow Segal to examine them in the

presence of the jury. The pertinent portions of each Stoeckley Witness voir dire is set forth below. 

a. Jane Zillioux

The first to testify was Jane Zillioux, a neighbor of Helena Stoeckley in Nashville. Ttr. 5688-

5703. Zillioux testified that in November 1970, when Stoeckley was suffering from hepatitis, Zillioux

went to check on her. During Zillioux’s visit, Stoeckley told her that she had been involved in “some

murders” but that she didn’t know whether she committed them or not, and that she had been a drug

user for so long that she couldn’t remember. Ttr. 5693-94. Stoeckley allegedly told Zillioux that she

remembered being in the rain with three boys and being terrified. Id. Stoeckley had told her that she

looked down and saw the blood on her hands and then went home and got rid of her clothing. Ttr.

5697. Zillioux also testified that Stoeckley had told her she was wearing her wig and white boots, and

remembers both of them getting wet in the rain. Ttr. 5699. Zillioux detailed for Judge Dupree her

conversation with another neighbor, Bonnie Hudgins, and how Bonnie had told her that she knew it

was the Green Beret murders that Helena had been involved in. Ttr. 5695. On cross-examination,

Zillioux admitted that Stoeckley was shaky and almost incoherent at times during their conversation,

and that she never said she committed the murders, only that she was “involved.” Ttr. 5701. 
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b. James Gaddis

The second of the “Stoeckley witnesses” to testify was James Gaddis, a Nashville narcotics

detective. Ttr. 5704-5710. He told the court that Stoeckley had told him on different occasions both

that she thought she had been there but had tripped out on mescaline and LSD, and also that she knew

who had done it but wasn’t there. Ttr. 5704. At times, when she gave him information about the

MacDonald murders she was under the influence of drugs. Ttr. 5707. On cross-examination, Gaddis

testified to inconsistencies in Stoeckley’s statements to Gaddis; sometimes she said that she witnessed

the murders but was not involved, sometimes she told him she knew who was involved but couldn’t

give him names, sometimes she said that she only had suspicions of who was involved, and sometimes

she told him that Dr. MacDonald himself committed the murders. Ttr. 5708. 

c. Red Underhill

Red Underhill knew Helena Stoeckley from her time in Nashville and testified about an

interaction that he had with Helena when he went to her house one day in December, 1970. Ttr. 5711-

15. He told the court that he had found Helena crying hysterically and all she could say to him was

“they killed her and the two children.” Ttr. 5712-13. 

d. Robert Brisenstine

Robert A. Brisenstine was an Army Polygrapher who interviewed Stoeckley about the

MacDonald murders twice in April of 1970. He testified that, during these interviews, Stoeckely

vacillated between believing she was involved and denying any involvement. Ttr. 5715-37. He told

Judge Dupree that during an interview on April 23, 1970, Stoeckley stated that:

during a period of three to four months subsequent to the homicides in the MacDonald
residence, she was convinced that she participated in the murder of Mrs. MacDonald
and her two children; that she presently is of the opinion that she personally did not
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actively participate in these homicides, but may have been physically present at the time
of the murders; [and] that prior to the homicide she had heard the hippie element was
angry with Captain MacDonald as he would not treat them by prescribing methadone
for their addiction to drugs.

Ttr. at 5717. Stoeckley then retracted those statements and denied any knowledge of MacDonald,

telling Brisenstine that she had been admitted to the hospital for drug addiction and “she was not

always oriented as regards time, dates, and surroundings.” Ttr. at 5718. She further went on to explain

the dreams she had been having were caused, she believed, by the large quantity of drugs she was

consuming. Id. These dreams included seeing the word “pig” on a bed headboard, and a vision of

MacDonald pointing at her and holding an icepick that was dripping blood. Ttr. 5719-20. She told

Brisenstine that she owned, at the time of the murders, a pair of white boots, a floppy hat, and a blond

wig; and that she did display wreaths and wear black the week after the homicides. Id. 

In another interview on April 24, 1970, she claimed to know the identities of the persons who

killed the MacDonald family, and then later told him that she had been lying when she told him that

because “four hippies could not have entered Captain MacDonald’s home without being observed by

neighbors or causing dogs to bark.” Ttr. 5722. The individuals she named as potentially having been

involved were Don Harris, Bruce Fowler, Janice Fowler, Joe Kelley, and a black man named Eddie.

Ttr. 5721-22. Brisenstine testified that, at least during the interview on April 23, she was under the

influence of drugs. Ttr. 5724-25. He told Judge Dupree that, during these interviews, Stoeckley never

told him anything about the crime scene or murders that he didn’t already know. Ttr. 5729. Brisenstine

also told the court that “she honestly believed in her mind that what she was telling me was true.” Ttr.

5737. 
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e. Prince Beasley

After Brisenstine, the Court heard from Prince Beasley, a retired Fayetteville narcotics

detective. Ttr. 5738-5751.13 Beasley went to Helena’s apartment on the night after the MacDonald

murders to ask her if she was involved. He told Judge Dupree that when he asked Helena whether or

not she had participated in the crime she said to him, “in my mind, it seems that I saw this thing

happen; but . . . I was heavy on mescaline.” Ttr. 5742. He later went to Nashville to interview her

again, at which time she told him “basically the same thing” that she had told him in Fayetteville. Id.

at 5744. On cross-examination, however, the prosecution brought to Beasley’s attention the statement

that he had written after his Nashville visit. In this statement, dated March 1, 1971, Beasley wrote: 

She stated that she did not remember anything that happened on the night of the
murders except that she did remember getting into a blue car she thought was a
Mustang and it belonged to one Bruce Fowler . . . .  She again told me she had no
knowledge of this night after 12:30 a.m. and that she does not know for sure what
happened. . . .  It is my conviction that she is involved in the MacDonald case or at least
she thinks she is or that she is doing this just to get all the attention she possibly can. 

Ttr. 5747. 

f. William Posey

The last of the Stoeckley Witnesses was William Posey, Helena’s neighbor in Fayetteville. Ttr.

5751-5774. He told the court that, on the night of the MacDonald murders, he had seen her come home

in a blue mustang; knew her to wear white boots, a floppy hat and a blond wig; and saw the funeral

wreaths outside her apartment the week of the MacDonald funerals. Id. at 5753-5758. Approximately

two days before his testimony at the Article 32 hearing he went to see Helena and she told him that all

she did was “hold the light,” and that she remembered a “kid’s horse thing” that wouldn’t “roll.” Id.

13  It is undisputed that Stoeckley served as an informant for Beasley when he worked for the

Fayetteville Police Department.  MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 325. 
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at 5759-5760. She also told him that she was involved in witchcraft but that she was a “good witch.”

Id. at 5763. On cross-examination it was established that Posey had actually sought out Bernie Segal

at his hotel during the Article 32 hearing to tell his story. Id. at 5765-5766. After his Article 32

testimony, he was given $150.00 by MacDonald’s army lawyer to help with his moving expenses when

he felt unsafe after testifying at the hearing. Id. at 5771, 5773. 

On Monday, August 20, 1979, having observed Stoeckley’s testimony and that of the proffered

Stoeckley Witnesses, Judge Dupree denied Segal’s motion to introduce Stoeckley’s out-of-court

statements through the Stoeckley Witnesses under Rule 804(b)(3) (“statements against interest”)

because he concluded, “the defense failed to sufficiently show that [Stoeckley’s statements] were

trustworthy when made and the testimony would only have served to confuse the jury.” MacDonald

III, 640 F. Supp. at 318 (citing Ttr. 5806-10; Fed. R. Evid. 403 and 804(b)(3); United States v.

MacDonald (MacDonald I), 485 F. Supp. 1087, 1091-94 (E.D.N.C. 1979), aff’d MacDonald II, 688

F.2d at 230-34, cert. denied, 459 U.S. 1103 (1983)). Three of the Stoeckley Witnesses – Prince

Beasley, Jane Zillioux, and William Posey – later were permitted to testify in the presence of the jury

concerning their prior relationships with Stoeckley, but were not permitted to repeat anything Stoeckley

allegedly said to them concerning the MacDonald case. Nevertheless, the transcript reflects that the

defense team was able to craft many of its questions to these witnesses so that the Government’s

objections were rendered useless. For instance, Segal asked Jane Zillioux:

SEGAL: Did Ms. Stoeckley say anything to you within the time that you were in
the room – witness room with her – about having carried a lighted
candle in February of 1970?

MR. BLACKBURN: Objection.
THE COURT:  Sustained.
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Ttr. 5885-86.   

Additionally, after Judge Dupree made his ruling about the Stoeckley Witnesses, he also heard

additional voir dire testimony from Underhill and an attorney working as a law clerk for Segal, Wendy

Rouder. The impetus for this voir dire testimony were statements Stoeckley had made over the course 

of August 18-19, 1979, during a weekend recess from the MacDonald trial.14 The circumstances

surrounding these statements are as follows. 

After Stoeckley had completed her testimony on Friday, August 17th, the defense team served

her with a subpoena so that she could be released from the bench warrant, and had provided her with

the means to rent a motel room over the weekend, with the instruction that she return to court on

Monday. Ttr. 5951. Mid-morning on Sunday, August 19, 1979, Segal dispatched Rouder to the Raleigh

motel where Stoeckley was staying. Ttr. 5929. The motel management had complained of a disturbance

involving Stoeckley and the complaint had gotten back to Segal. Rouder explained, “Mr. Segal had

informed me that Ms. Stoeckley had been beaten and possibly had been subjected to a drowning. He

asked me to check into her well-being. The rumor or the hearsay as you might say had been that her

fiancé had inflicted this attack upon her and it would be best if in some way I could help separate them

for her own safety.” Id. Rouder drove to the motel with Underhill, see id., located and talked with

Stoeckley, who had acquired a black eye and bloody nose since she had been in court.15 Stoeckley

14 In addition to making statements to Underhill and Rouder, Stoeckley also called Judge Dupree
during the weekend recess. Judge Dupree informed the attorneys during a bench conference: “I want you
to know that among others called by Helena, she called me twice Saturday night stating that she was
living in mortal dread of physical harm by Bernard Segal, counsel for the Defendant, and that she wanted
a lawyer to represent her.” Ttr. 5980.  

15  Rouder believed Stoeckley had been assaulted by her then-boyfriend, Ernest Davis, who also
was present at the original motel. Red Underhill also testified on voir dire that he observed the black eye
and bloody nose. Ttr. 5907-08. Stoeckley had told him that an unknown person had approached her at the
motel and punched her in the face, blackening her eye. Ttr. 5925. Stoeckley told both Underhill and
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wanted her fiancé, Mr. Davis to leave, and she packed his suitcase. Ttr. 5930. 

Rouder arranged for Stoeckley to relocate to the Hilton, and drove her and Underhill there. Ttr.

5929-30; 5935, 5943-44. Stoeckley told Rouder that she was afraid and wanted someone to stay with

her.16  Ttr. 5931; 5936. While the packing, driving and relocating took place, Rouder talked privately

with Stoeckley about the substance of Stoeckley’s trial testimony. Ttr. 5932-34, 5937; 5939-42. 

According to Rouder’s voir dire testimony in 1979, with the aid of her notes made at Segal’s

request, see Ttr. 5932, Stoeckley had said she still thought she “could have been there that night,” see

Ttr. 5932; 5938-39, because of the rocking horse, see Ttr. 5939; that when she saw the crime scene

photographs of one of the children she “knew” she had seen her somewhere before, see Ttr. 5932; that

she remembered being on that concrete driveway, see id.; and that she had a memory of “standing at

the couch, holding a candle, only – you know – it wasn’t dripping wax.  It was dripping blood.” Ttr.

5937, 5945. Rouder had remarked, “It must have been difficult living with the guilt all these years,”

to which Stoeckley allegedly responded, “yes . . . .  Why do you think I’ve taken all those damned

drugs”? Ttr. 5941. Rouder asked Stoeckley, “Isn’t there anything you think you can do to help get rid

of the guilt, ” to which Stoeckley allegedly suggested, “I just want to take sodium pentothol or hypnosis

or something.” Ttr. 5934. When Rouder asked Stoeckley why she didn’t say this in court, Stoeckley

responded: “I can’t with those damn prosecutors sitting there.” Ttr. 5937.  

Rouder that she had fallen in the bathroom and bloodied her nose. Ttr. 5925, 5944. 

16  Underhill related during voir dire that Stoeckley had wanted him to stay with her over the
weekend because she was afraid. She had told him that, “her life would not be worth five cents out on the
street, because, said [sic], ‘They’ll kill me for sure.’” Id. at Ttr 5922; see also id. at Ttr. 5913-22.
Underhill also testified that Stoeckley was “deathly scared” of Allen Mazzarole, id. at Ttr. 5924, whose
name had been tossed around during the trial suggesting he might have been one of the “hippies” who

had committed the MacDonald murders.  
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Blackburn cross-examined both Underhill and Rouder, but neither he nor the defense team ever

called Stoeckley back as a witness. Judge Dupree refused to permit either Rouder or Underhill to testify

in the presence of the jury concerning the weekend’s activities and Stoeckley’s alleged statements. See

Ttr. 5976-77.17 

Closing arguments were heard by the jury on August 28 and 29, 1979. After six and a half hours

of deliberation, the jury found MacDonald guilty of two counts of second degree murder and one count

of first degree murder. 

H. Evidence presented in 1984 new trial motion

MacDonald filed a series of motions in 1984, including a motion for new trial pursuant to Rule

33 of the Federal Criminal Rules of Procedure. The new trial motion was premised on alleged

confessions made by Stoeckley to various individuals, including a series of confessions she gave to

17  Specifically, Judge Dupree remarked:
I also remain of the opinion, gentlemen – let me say this: this Stoeckley girl I think is one
of the most tragic figures that I have ever had to appear in court. 

A girl coming out of high school at 15 years of age and going on into the drug
culture, and absolutely burning her mind out with opium, heroin, mescaline, LSD, and
marihuana, and having gone, now, what must 11 or 12 years in this –one of the most
tragic figures that I have ever seen in a courtroom. 

But the picture emerges, though, of a person whose mind is so far impaired and
distorted by this drug addiction that she has become and remains in an almost constant
state of hallucination. 

That she is extremely paranoid about this particular thing, and that what she tells
here in court and what she tells witnesses, lawyers in a motel room, simply cannot have
attached to it any credibility at all in my opinion. 
. . . .  It is perhaps the most clearly untrustworthy evidence that I have had put before me. 
. . . 
I think this jury having heard her for the better part of a day would be in a good position
now to evaluate her and her story, and everything about it, as they’ll ever be if you
brought not just these Friday’s six witnesses, or these three who have testified today, but
if you brought a wagon load of people–everybody that you ever talked to about this
thing. 

I still think this jury has got and should have a clear picture of this particular
witness as they will ever have. 

Ttr. 5975-77. 
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Prince Beasley and private investigator Ted Gunderson during the period of October 1980 to May

1982. MacDonald also proffered statements by Greg Mitchell and Cathy Perry, as well as affidavits of

other witnesses which allegedly corroborate the involvement of Stoeckley, Mitchell, and Perry in the

murders. Judge Dupree denied MacDonald’s motion for new trial, reasoning that the new evidence

would not produce a different result in a new trial. MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 333. The evidence

supporting the MacDonald’s motion for a new trial is recounted below.  

1. Stoeckley’s confessions

Judge Dupree summarized18 the substance of Stoeckley’s confessions,19 in the light most

favorable to MacDonald,20 as follows: 

Stoeckley was a member of a satanic cult which was angry with military physicians,
MacDonald among them, because they refused to help drug users with their problems. 
The leader of the cult decided to approach MacDonald in an attempt to obtain drugs
from him and persuade him to treat drug addicts. 

Stoeckley was assigned responsibility for determining the whereabouts of
Colette MacDonald on the night of February 16, 1970 and made a pretext phone call
to the MacDonald residence at about 6:30 p.m. that evening and learned that Colette
would be attending school at a North Carolina State University Extension at Fort Bragg
that evening. She and several other members of the cult later went to the North Carolina
State University Extension and spoke with her in an unsuccessful attempt to persuade
her to talk to her husband about the cult’s concerns. 

18 The court reiterates that it has independently reviewed the record as whole.  Given Judge
Dupree’s succinct and accurate summary of Stoeckley’s statements, the court sees no reason to reinvent
the wheel in laying out the record in this case. 

19  Judge Dupree was not presented with the recordings or transcripts of Stoeckley’s statements;
rather, MacDonald submitted the declaration of Beasley and the unsigned unsworn declaration of
Gunderson. 

20  Judge Dupree noted that Stoeckley’s statements “contain numerous inconsistencies rendering
it almost impossible to reconcile them into one cohesive statement of events,” but in order to give
MacDonald “the benefit of all doubts” he chose “to recite in large part what MacDonald claims
Stoeckley’s statements prove occurred on the night of the murders and thereafter.” MacDonald III, 640 F.
Supp. at 321. n.22. 

47

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 354   Filed 07/24/14   Page 47 of 169-4435-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 352 of 549 Total Pages:(886 of 1083)



Later that evening, at approximately 10:30 p.m., Stoeckley, Greg Mitchell,
Shelby Don Harris, Bruce Fowler, and Dwight Edwin Smith met at Stoeckley’s
apartment where they discussed their plans to go to MacDonald’s apartment to seek his
cooperation. Stoeckley thereafter took some mescaline offered to her by Greg Mitchell
and the group went to two local restaurants where they stayed until the restaurants
closed. 

The Stoeckley group left a Dunkin Donuts restaurant at about 2:00 a.m. and
drove to the MacDonald residence. Bruce Fowler then parked the car nearby and the
group walked along the sidewalk to the rear of MacDonald’s apartment and entered the
home through a utility room door. It was dark inside the house and Stoeckley lit a
candle to help the group find their way. They walked through the house and into the
living room where they found MacDonald asleep on the living room couch with a book
across his chest and a Valentine’s Day card on the couch next to him. Stoeckley noticed
that the television was on but there was no picture because there was no programming
that late. 

Some members of the group shook MacDonald to awaken him so that they
could talk to him about drugs but upon awakening he became excited and began to fight
with them. During the fight, Stoeckley chanted “acid is groovy; kill the pigs.” When the
group finally subdued MacDonald, they told him that they wanted drugs and he agreed
to call a friend of his to see if he could get some. He went to a wall telephone in the
kitchen but instead of calling a friend, he attempted to call the military police. The
group overheard the conversation and again assaulted MacDonald, this time knocking
him unconscious. 

According to Stoeckley, things “got out of control” at this point and she heard
Colette MacDonald calling to her husband for help from the master bedroom. Stoeckley
went to the room where she saw Colette being assaulted by Greg Mitchell and another
member of the group. She noted that one of the MacDonald children was in the master
bedroom with her mother but appeared to be asleep. Stoeckley left the master bedroom
and went into one of the children’s bedrooms where she saw a record player, some
books and a hobby horse which she noted was broken. She then heard the sound of
running water in a bathroom and looked in to see Greg Mitchell washing his hands at
the sink. 

Stoeckley then heard a telephone ring and another member of the group told her
to answer it. She answered the telephone and heard a soft voice ask for “Dr.
MacDonald” whereupon she began to laugh until someone in the group ordered her to
hang up the telephone. The group became scared and left in a hurry, leaving all of the
murder weapons behind except for a pair of scissors. 

After leaving MacDonald’s apartment, the group went to a Dunkin Donuts
where Stoeckley went inside and washed her hands. She was eventually taken home at
about 4:30 a.m. When asked by her roommate a few days after the murders why she had
participated in the crimes, Stoeckley told her roommate that the MacDonalds deserved
to die. She disposed of her floppy hat which she had been wearing during the murders
and gave her blood-stained clothes and boots ,which she had also worn, to a friend of
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hers, Cathy Perry. She told Perry to dispose of all of these items. The members of her
cult eventually moved away from the Fayetteville, North Carolina area and lost contact
with each other. 

Called to testify at MacDonald’s trial nine years later, Stoeckley perjured herself
in order to escape prosecution. She eventually decided to confess to the crimes to clear
her conscience. 

MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 321-22. Judge Dupree observed that Stoeckley’s numerous statements

were predominated by contradictions and inaccuracies, including:  (1) varying the size and composition

of the group of intruders from statement to statement; (2) changing whether the events took place at

all depending on whether she was speaking to MacDonald’s investigators or the FBI; (3) stating on

several occasions that an individual, Allen Mazerolle, was with the group of intruders when prison

records confirmed that he was in jail the three weeks before and after the murders; (4) claiming that

the group talked with MacDonald for eight minutes after awakening him, which was inconsistent with

MacDonald’s own version of events; and (5) stating she had been in the apartment prior to the murders

and had stolen jewelry. Id. at 322-23. Judge Dupree also took note of the conditions under which

Stoeckley rendered her confessions to Beasley and Gunderson. Id. at 319 n. 20 (referencing evidence

showing that “Gunderson and Beasley interviewed Stoeckley for hours upon hours, day after day” and

observing that the “heavy-handed tactics . . . call into question the voluntariness and truth of

Stoeckley’s confessions despite her statements to the contrary”). 

2.  Greg Mitchell’s statements

MacDonald also proffered the declarations of individuals who claimed that Greg Mitchell –

someone Stoeckley implicated in her statements to Beasley and Gunderson – also confessed to the

murders. 
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a. The Manor 

The Manor was a ministry in Fayetteville, North Carolina, in the 1970s that provided

counseling and help to young people who had problems with alcohol and drugs. Anne Sutton Cannady,

who worked at the Manor, stated that a man fitting Greg Mitchell’s description arrived at The Manor,

on a Wednesday in the early part of March 1971. Several days after his arrival, the man attended a

prayer session, where he said he was part of a cult in Fayetteville and had murdered people. Decl. of

Anne Sutton Cannady, DX 5023. Reverend Randy Phillips, who worked at the Manor, stated in a

declaration that he understood that the man “said something to the effect that he was partly responsible

for the MacDonald slayings.” Decl. of Randy Phillips, DX 5022. The man left the following day after

having stolen clothes belonging to Phillips. 

Following the man’s departure, Phillips, Cannady and another individual went to a farmhouse

owned by The Manor to make sure it was secure. Upon their arrival, they saw the man who had

confessed run out the backdoor with another person and into a wooded area.  Inside the house, Cannady

saw the phrase “I killed MacDonald’s wife and children” written on one of the bedroom walls in red

paint. When Phillips and Cannady later returned to the farmhouse, someone had painted over the walls.

Anne Sutton Cannady later identified, from a photo array, a photograph of Greg Mitchell as

showing the man who had confessed to the murders and painted on the farmhouse wall.  

When ruling on the 1984 motion, Judge Dupree characterized this evidence as “at best

speculative and circumstantial,” noting that neither Cannady nor Phillips “personally knew Mitchell

and only Cannaday [sic] heard the statement by a young man to the effect that he had ‘murdered

people.’” MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 328. Judge Dupree declined to “accept this one statement to

Cannaday [sic] over fourteen years ago by a man she did not know was evidence of any substance that
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Greg Mitchell confessed to the MacDonald murders” and he also found the statement that “two

unidentified men were seen running from a farmhouse which had been vandalized” to be “only weakly

connected to Mitchell.” Id.21

b. The Lanes

MacDonald also submitted the declarations of Norma and Bryant Lane, a couple Greg Mitchell

befriended in Charlotte, North Carolina, in the 1970s. Both Norma and Bryant stated that they recalled

a incident in 1977 where Mitchell was depressed and when they inquired about what was bothering

him, Mitchell replied that he could not tell anyone because it was too horrible to talk about. Later, in

1982, Mitchell, visibly upset, visited the Lane’s house, seeking money to leave the country because the

FBI was after him. He told Norma Lane that he was guilty of a crime that happened a long time ago

at Fort Bragg. DX 5024A, DX 5024B. 

Judge Dupree found the Lane declarations to be unpersuasive “because Mitchell made no

specific reference to having been involved in the MacDonald slayings and voluntarily appeared at the

Charlotte, North Carolina office of the FBI in late 1981 where he denied any knowledge of the

murders.” MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 328. 

3.  Cathy Perry’s statements

On November 17, 1984, Cathy Perry,22 who was a resident of Fayetteville, North Carolina in

the early 1970s, gave a statement to an FBI agent. At the time she gave the statement, she had been

diagnosed as a schizophrenic and was under a doctor’s care. In her statement, Perry said that on the

21 Judge Dupree’s characterization of the evidence before him and the rulings thereon are not
now binding on the court.

22  At the time she gave the statement, Cathy Perry was known as “Cathy Perry Williams.” The
court will refer to her as Cathy Perry in this Order. 
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evening of February 16, 1970, she was outside a “head shop” in Fayetteville when she was persuaded

to get into a white stationwagon with two white females and five or six white males. The group broke

into the front door of a house, where the group found a white male lying on the couch. Someone in the

group shot the white male up with some sort of narcotic and the male collapsed. Perry was not

permitted to leave, and she was forced to take a pill. She said that a male in the group said the man who

lived in the house was a doctor and he turned people in who used drugs. 

Perry told the FBI that everyone went upstairs, and some of the group started beating a baby

in a blanket. Perry said she tried to hide another male child in a closet while the baby boy was killed

in the bathroom. Perry also described trying to wake the mother of the children and persuade her to

jump out a window to escape, but eventually being forced to kill the mother. Perry reported that after

murdering the mother, she wrote in blood on the wall, “Fuck you pigs from all of us to you,” along with

the year.  She reported being in the house from approximately 11 p.m until 4 or 5 a.m., and described

the weather as being warm with no rain. MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 329. See also DX 5034.23

4.  Additional statements

MacDonald also presented the declarations of more than 20 witnesses and offered testimony

from several witnesses to corroborate the involvement of Stoeckley, Perry, and Mitchell in the murders.

Of particular note, MacDonald offered the declarations of Keith Bowen, Mable Campbell, John

Humphries, Frankie Bushey, Marion Campbell, Joan Sonderson, Addie Willis Johnstone, Edith

Boushey, Carlos Torres, Dorothy Averitt, Prince Beasley, Jimmy Friar, Lynne Markstein and Richard

Comisky. 

23  Judge Dupree observed that “[a]pparent from the most superficial reading of [Perry’s]
statement is that the facts retold by her are completely at odds with the known facts and those
MacDonald claims were confessed to by Stoeckley.” Id.. 
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a. Keith Bowen

In a declaration, Keith Bowen stated that Stoeckley associated with a group of people which

included Cathy Perry, Shelby Don Harris, Greg Mitchell, Jackie Don Wolverton, and a black man who

wore an Army jacket with E-6 stripes known as “Moses.” According to Bowen, everyone in the group

used LSD on a regular basis.  DX 5068. 

b. Mable Campbell

Shortly before February 17, 1970, Mable Campbell was on her way to work when she observed

four individuals – two white males, one black male, and one white female – standing next to a dark

colored vehicle at a drive-in, in Fayetteville. The female was wearing a floppy hat and boots. Campbell

later picked out a photograph of Greg Mitchell from a photo array as one of the men she had seen and

said that a female in a floppy hat depicted in a police artist’s sketch resembled the woman. DX 5070. 

c. John Humphries

John Humphries, a former military policeman, owned a rock shop on Bragg Boulevard in

Fayetteville. On the evening of February 16, 1970, between 6 and 7 p.m., three men –two white and

one black – came into his shop. Humphries could tell the men were high. After Humphries displayed

his gun, the group left his store and got into an eggshell white van parked outside. He saw a woman

sitting in the van wearing a big white floppy hat. Humphries reported what he saw to both the FBI and

the CID, but he received no response from either agency. DX 5067. 

d. Frankie Bushey

At approximately 11:15 p.m. on February 16, 1970,Frankie Bushey and some friends stopped

to eat at a Dunkin’ Donuts. Around midnight, four “hippies”– a white female and three males – entered

the restaurant. The female had blond hair and wore a light colored floppy hat and a light colored jacket.
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She carried a large shoulder bag and appeared to be on drugs. A husky, unshaven, bushy-haired man

was holding on to the woman. The second man had a dark complexion and slanted eyes, and the third

was short, had a fair complexion, squinted eyes, and walked with a slouch. When Bushey left Dunkin’

Donuts at approximately 12:55 a.m., the four people were seated in a booth behind her. DX 5046. 

e. Marion Campbell

Marion Campbell also was at the Fayetteville Dunkin’ Donuts. She arrived with her husband

at approximately 12:50 a.m. on February 17, 1970. While she and her husband were eating, she saw

a group composed of a white man, black man, and white woman walking out the aisle. The woman

wore a white mini-skirt and a white blouse with a light sweater, white boots which came to just below

her knee that had clay-like stains on them, and a white straw-like hat with a floppy brim. The woman

was blond, and appeared to be 19 years old and dazed. The white man also appeared to be dazed. The

black man had on an olive drab field or fatigue jacket. 

After the group left the restaurant, Campbell saw a black or blue van stopped parallel to the

window near where she was sitting. The white woman was in the passenger seat, and the black man

was driving. A white man on a black motorcycle pulled up near the van, and the black man said to him,

“We’ll see you there.” The black van pulled out of the parking lot and headed in the direction toward

Fort Bragg around 1:30 a.m. DX 5071. 

f. Joan Sonderson

Joan Sonderson worked as a waitress at a drive-in restaurant on Fort Bragg. When she arrived

at work between 8:00 a.m. and 9:00 a.m. on the morning on February 17, 1970, she noticed a two-tone

car parked in her service area, apparently passengerless. She later discovered that three individuals,

including a white woman and a black male, had been sleeping in the car. The white woman had long

54

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 354   Filed 07/24/14   Page 54 of 169-4442-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 359 of 549 Total Pages:(893 of 1083)



hair and wore a floppy hat and boots. The woman asked Sonderson if she knew that the MacDonalds

had been murdered the previous night. While the woman was talking with Sonderson, the black male

exited the vehicle to use the restroom. He wore an army fatigue jacket. DX 5020. 

g. Addie Willis Johnstone

MacDonald represents that Addie Willis Johnstone saw four individuals standing at the

intersection of Hillsborough and Western Boulevards in Raleigh, North Carolina, at noon on February

17, 1970. The group included a white woman with stringy blond hair, wearing a beige floppy hat and

boots; a black man in an Army fatigue jacket, and two white males.24 

h. Edith Boushey

In February 1970, Edith Boushey taught English and coordinated the Modern Languages

program at the North Carolina State University Extension program at Fort Bragg. Boushey stated that

at about 9:40 p.m. on February 16, 1970, she walked past a group of people near a stairwell of a

building on campus and saw a man whom she identified as Greg Mitchell talking to a woman she

identified as Colette MacDonald. As Boushey walked by, she heard Greg Mitchell say: “If you go

along, I think it will be alright.” She heard Colette reply, “I dread . . .” but could not hear the remainder

of the response. Boushey stated that the group included at least three other women, including two

wearing floppy hats. DX 5044. 

Judge Dupree noted that Boushey’s account was directly contradicted by the affidavit of

Elizabeth Ramage, who accompanied Colette to class on the evening of February 16, 1970, and was

with her at all times until Colette dropped Ramage off on the way home from class. Ramage stated that

she and Colette left between 9:20 and 9:30 p.m. MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 326. Judge Dupree

24  No declaration or affidavit of Johnstone was submitted in the latest filings with the court. 
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also noted the inconsistencies between Stoeckley’s version of the meeting with Colette and Boushey’s

declaration. Accordingly, the court found Boushey’s statements to be “of no corroborative value.” Id.

i. Carlos Torres

As Judge Dupree recounted, Torres testified at the hearing on MacDonald’s motion for new

trial that 

he was stationed at Fort Bragg, North Carolina, in February of 1970 and was working
part-time at the post NCO club. Torres left the club about 2:00 a.m. and proceeded up
Bragg Boulevard until he stopped at a stoplight near Castle Drive. While stopped at the
light, he noticed a blue 1962 or 1964 Volkswagen stationwagon parked on the side of
the road. He observed one person in the van, one outside the van, and two other people
walking toward the van from a wooded area but was unable to identify any of the four
people. 

MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 326-27; see also September 19, 1984 Hearing Transcript [DE-136-4]

14-25. Judge Dupree found Torres’ testimony to be not credible as corroboration of Stoeckley’s

confessions, noting that Stoeckley said her group was riding in a Ford Mustang, and not a Volkswagen

van, on the night of the murders. Judge Dupree also noted that on cross-examination, Torres admitted

that in early 1970 he had just returned from Vietnam, was in the process of a divorce, and “‘wasn’t in

a condition to reveal this and get any more nervous and attention.’” Id. at 327. 

j. Dorothy Averitt

MacDonald also offered the testimony of Dorothy Averitt, who stated that on February 17,

1970, she drove to a grocery store at 4625 Murchison Road in Fayetteville.  See September 19, 1984

Hearing Transcript [DE-136-3] at 25. When she pulled into the parking lot, she saw two men sitting

in the backseat of a dark car parked outside the store. Id. at 26. Upon entering the store, Averitt saw

a woman who was wearing a blond wig that was falling off and exposing her dark hair, a wide-

brimmed weather hat, a light cream colored plastic coat, a dark skirt, and 3/4 length white boots
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covered by a dark substance. Id. at 28-30. According to Averitt, the woman smelled like a “hog killing”

and seemed to be in a fog. Id. at 31. When Averitt attempted to speak with her, a black man in an Army

field jacket directed the woman to leave with him. Id. at 32-33. 

k.  Prince Beasley

In addition to offering Prince Beasley’s testimony as to the substance of Helena Stoeckley’s

confessions, MacDonald also offered Beasley’s testimony and statements to corroborate Stoeckley’s

confessions. Specifically, Beasley stated that on February 16, 1970, he was on duty as a Fayetteville

police detective, and saw Stoeckley and a black male exit a blue Ford Mustang near the Village Shoppe

restaurant around 10:50 p.m. He said that Stoeckley was wearing a blond wig, a floppy hat, and was

carrying a light colored hand bag. He said the black male was wearing an Army jacket with E-6

insignia. Beasley also stated that he stopped Stoeckley and some male companions at approximately

2:15 a.m. on February 18, 1970, because he believed Stoeckley and her friends matched the description

of the suspects. Beasley asserted he radioed the police department and asked them to call the Army CID

and tell them he had located suspects in the MacDonald murders. After waiting an hour, he let

Stoeckley and her companions go because they were threatening him. DX 5019. Beasley gave

somewhat similar voir dire testimony at MacDonald’s trial. See Ttr. 5741-42. MacDonald also

proffered the declaration of Blane O’Brian, who was a Cumberland County deputy sheriff in February

1970. He stated that on February 18, 1970, at about 2:30 a.m., he heard Beasley call the Fayetteville

police dispatcher regarding suspects in the MacDonald murders. O’Brian heard the dispatcher respond

that he would inform Army CID. O’Brian also heard Beasley call the dispatcher again an hour later,

and the dispatcher respond that no one from Fort Bragg could meet with Beasley. DX 5032. 

With regard to Beasley’s statements, Judge Dupree observed:
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Former Fayetteville detective Prince Beasley figures prominently in MacDonald’s
motion for a new trial because of his relationship to Helena Stoeckley. Stoeckley
worked for Beasley as an informant in Fayetteville in 1970 and their friendship appears
to have lasted until the time of Stoeckley’s death. The court’s impression from the
record is that Stoeckley looked up to Beasley and Beasley gave her the attention which
she seems to have at times sought. At all stages of the case, the defense has obtained
information from Stoeckley by using Beasley as its contact with her. 

Beasley has given a series of statements, trial testimony and affidavits over the
years which substantiate Stoeckley’s involvement in the crimes. These statements have
rarely been accurate. Upon hearing Beasley’s voir dire testimony at trial to the effect
that he had stopped Stoeckley and several of her male companions for about an hour on
the morning of the murders and then let them go when CID agents did not arrive on the
scene, this court noted that

[i]f it is within the province of this court to pass on the trustworthiness
of a witness who proposes to testify . . . this court would be constrained
to hold Officer Beasley’s testimony to be unreliable. It is simply
incredible that any self-respecting, competent police officer who really
thought that he had a substantial lead toward solving these sensational
murders would allow the suspects to go after waiting only an hour for
the Army investigators . . . .

[MacDonald I], 485 F. Supp. at 1092. 

The court’s evaluation of the trustworthiness of Beasley in 1979 is left
unchanged by his most recent statements and the court’s observation of the demeanor
of this witness during the evidentiary hearing on the post-trial motions. While the court
does not believe this seriously ill man to be lying, medical records introduced by the
prosecutors clearly show that he cannot consistently distinguish fact from fiction. 

MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 325. 

l. Ernest Davis

Ernest Davis was engaged to Stoeckley at the time of the MacDonald trial and the two married

the next year. In 1983, he signed a declaration stating that after the trial, Stoeckley told him she thought

she had been in the MacDonald home the night of the murders. DX 5018. Davis stated that Stoeckley

told him that she had gone into Dunkin’ Donuts the night of the murders with blood on her hands and
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washed them there. Davis also stated that Stoeckley told him she remembered: (1) “standing in her

driveway the night of the murders and taking two hits of mescaline with Greg Mitchell”; (2) “going

into a bedroom to keep the kids quiet” and that “[w]hen she came out, MacDonald was already stabbed

and Colette MacDonald was screaming” and “[t]he next thing she remembered was standing in the

living room, holding a candle” with “[b]lood dripping off her hand”; (3) that someone went in the

MacDonalds’ jewelry box and took some things out; and (4) leaving in a hurry and leaving all the

weapons, other than a pair of scissors behind.” She told Davis that “she acted confused at the trial in

order to fool the judge.” DX 5018.  

m. Greg Mitchell’s left-handedness

MacDonald also proffered the declaration of Greg Mitchell’s widow, Pat, who stated that Greg

was left-handed. DX 5049. He also proffered the declaration of Ronald K. Wright, M.D., stating that

he was of the opinion that

based upon the location of the injuries suffered by Colette MacDonald and the nature
of those injuries . . . the blow which fractured Colette MacDonald’s skull was struck
with a club that was in a left-handed swing by a person facing Mrs. MacDonald at the
time she was standing [and because] the blow was very forceful I have concluded that
it is consistent with someone who is left-handed. 

DX 5049. Dr. Wright, however, later admitted on September 4, 1984, that

[i]individuals intoxicated with psychomimetic drugs or enraged by their wife cannot be
presumed to strike with their handed side. Therefore, while perhaps slightly more often
forceful blows delivered from a deceased’s right to left are delivered by lefthanded folk
(adjusting for their minority status); it is certainly not unusual to see such a blow
delivered by a righthhanded individual.

MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 328. 
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n. Jimmy Friar

In a declaration dated July 25, 1983, Jimmy Friar stated that he was an in-patient at the

Womack Army Hospital at Fort Bragg in February 1970. Prior to being treated at Womack, he had been

a patient at Walter Reed Hospital in Washington, D.C., where he had been treated by Dr. Richard

MacDonald. While there, Friar became friendly with Dr. Richard MacDonald. On a couple of occasions

while he was being treated at Walter Reed, Friar had gotten drunk, and he would call Dr. Richard

MacDonald for help in getting back to the hospital.

Friar stated that on the evening of February 16, 1970, he persuaded an orderly to let him leave

the hospital so he could go to Fayetteville to drink and shoot pool. When Friar eventually decided to

return to Fort Bragg, he had no money to use a taxi and the buses had stopped running. Friar, who

stated he was disoriented at the time and thought he was still in Washington, D.C., decided to try to

contact Dr. Richard MacDonald. He stated that while at the Wade Hampton Hotel he called the base

operator, and represented himself as a doctor who was friends with “Dr. MacDonald.” He did not

specify Dr. MacDonald’s first name. The operator gave him a number, which he called around 2:00

a.m. A woman, who was laughing, answered the phone, and Friar asked for Dr. MacDonald. Friar

stated that he heard someone in the background say, “Hang up the God-damned phone” and the phone

was disconnected. DX 5021. 

o. Lynne Markstein

On August 20, 1970, Lynne Markstein was in a traffic accident in Raleigh and taken to a

hospital for treatment. DX 5017 ¶ 1. Markstein stated that while she was waiting in the x-ray waiting

room, Stoeckley introduced herself and told Markstein she was in town to testify in the MacDonald

trial. Stoeckley also told Markstein that she was at the MacDonald house when the murders occurred,
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and she remembered standing over an uncovered bloody child in a bed. DX 5017 ¶ 3. Stoeckley asked

Markstein: “Can you imagine someone like me doing that to those babies?” Id. She also told Markstein

that she was under the influence of drugs at the time of the murder, and that she had been unable to

remember any facts about the MacDonald murders until the time of trial. DX 5017 ¶ 4. 

p. Richard Comisky

MacDonald also proffered the declaration of Richard Comisky, a man who resided in

Fayetteville in 1970 and knew Stoeckley. DX 5016. Comisky stated that sometime between August and

October 1970, he had a conversation with Stoeckley and another young, white man in “Skag” Park in

Fayetteville. During the course of the conversation, Stoeckley told Comisky that “we did the

MacDonald thing,” and when he asked what she meant, she replied, “we did the killings.” DX 5016

¶ 3. She told Comisky that when the police questioned her, she was wearing the same clothes she had

worn during the murders, including a wig, a hat and boots, all of which she later burned. DX 5016 ¶

4. Stoeckley also asked Comisky whether fingerprints could be obtained from wax; Comisky stated that

he did not know. DX 5016 ¶ 6. 

I. Evidence underlying 1984 § 2255 motion

In 1984, MacDonald also moved pursuant to § 2255 to set aside his conviction, arguing the

Government suppressed exculpatory evidence which, had it been introduced at trial, would have caused

the jury to acquit him of the murders. The allegedly suppressed evidence included: “(1) a half-filled

bloody syringe; (2) bloody clothes and boots claimed to have belonged to either Helena Stoeckley or

Cathy Perry . . . ; (3) skin found under Colette MacDonald’s fingernail; and (4) photographs of the

letter “G” printed on the wall of Helena Stoeckley’s apartment in Nashville, Tennessee.”  MacDonald

III, 640 F. Supp. at 299. Judge Dupree denied this motion, concluding that the Government did not
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deliberately suppress anything and had acted in good faith, and also finding that this evidence did not

meet the materiality requirements of Brady v. Maryland, 373 U.S. 83 (1963). See MacDonald III, 640

F. Supp. at 309. The evidence supporting this motion is recounted below. 

1. Syringe

MacDonald proffered a document in which FBI agents summarized their debriefing of Robert

Shaw, who was in charge of the CID investigation, and Hilyard Medlin, who was in charge of the

United States Army Crime Laboratory Forces dispatched to help CID investigators process the

MacDonald crime scene. Both men were debriefed on February 21, 1970.  The report included, in

pertinent part, the following:

Mr. Medlin also advised that a half filled syringe that contained an as yet unknown fluid
was located in a hall closet, which also contained some evidence of blood. In this
connection, Medlin said that it appeared that someone with a bloody hand had reached
into this cabinet containing medical supplies for some purpose. 

DX 5079. 

Noting that “[t]he only evidence that a ‘half-filled bloody syringe’ ever existed is contained in

Medlin’s somewhat ambiguous statement to Agent Tool,” Judge Dupree found that there was

insufficient evidence from which the court could conclude that a “half-filled bloody syringe” in fact

existed. MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 301. Specifically, Judge Dupree observed that

Medlin’s affidavit indicates [that] when he made his statement to Agent Tool he was
only summarizing the information provided to him by other members of the crime
scene processing team. . . .  He had no first-hand knowledge of the contents of the
closet and denies ever seeing a half-filled syringe which bore blood stains. The
implication of his statement and its second-hand nature is that Medlin misunderstood
what the other investigators told him about the contents of the closet. In fact this is what
must have occurred, for investigative agents with firsthand knowledge of the contents
of the hall closet state, or would state if called to testify at trial, that no “bloody half-
filled syringe” or other half-filled syringe was found in the closet. . . . Moreover, the
chemist who processed the hall closet for blood stains, Craig Chamberlain, and the
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agent who inventoried the medical supplies in the closet, Hagan Rossi, state without
reservation that no syringe of any kind was found during the crime scene investigation. 

Id. Accordingly, Judge Dupree found MacDonald’s assertion that the half-filled syringe existed to be

not plausible. 

2. Bloody clothes and boots

MacDonald also asserted that in early 1971, the CID came into possession of bloody clothes

or boots belonging either to Stoeckley or Cathy Perry. The evidence presented to Judge Dupree showed

that in late 1970 or early 1971, Cathy Perry, after stabbing her roommate Jackie Don Wolverton,

moved into Betty Garcia’s home for a few days. MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 302-03. Wolverton

gave Garcia some of Perry’s belongings that were in his apartment. When Perry was thereafter admitted

to a mental hospital, Garcia asked Wolverton to collect the remainder of Perry’s belongings. Wolverton

then went to various places where Perry had stayed, and gathered items that he thought belonged to her,

but also could have belonged to other people, and eventually gave them to Garcia. When going through

clothing, Garcia found a pair of beige boots, and other non-specified items which led her to believe that

Perry was involved in the MacDonald murders. Id. at 303. 

Garcia provided all of Perry’s possessions to her attorney, Charles Kirman, who in turn gave

the items to James R. Nance, an attorney who had represented MacDonald in a civil action.  On the

afternoon of January 6, 1971, Nance went to the offices of Captain James Douthat, MacDonald’s

appointed military counsel at the Article 32 proceedings, and released the Perry items to CID agents

William Ivory and Peter Kearns. Ivory prepared a Military Police Receipt for Property listing the items

received by Nance, which was signed by Nance, Ivory and Douthat. No clothes were listed on the

receipt, but the items did include a “Pair of Woman’s boots, beige, w/tag THE GREAT BOOTS by
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GOLD SEAL.” Id. at 303. The receipt did not indicate that the boots, or any other items, were blood-

stained. When routine laboratory analysis failed to provide any link between the boots and the

MacDonald case, the boots and other items were returned to Garcia. 

Judge Dupree concluded that “[t]here is no evidence from which the court can find that any

items other than those listed on the military property receipt were given to CID Agents Ivory and

Kearns.” Id. Judge Dupree also found that the boots were not blood-stained, crediting the affidavits of

Agents Kearns and Ivory and Kearns’ sworn statement in April 1972 concerning the boots, especially

when compared to the affidavits of Nance and Garcia regarding a possible brown stain on the boots.

Id. at 304.25

3. Skin found under Colette’s fingernail

The evidence before Judge Dupree was that a small fragment of skin was found under one of

Colette’s fingernails during her autopsy, but that sometime between February 28, 1970, and December

19, 1970, the piece of skin was lost. 

4. Photographs of the letter “G”

MacDonald also proffered evidence showing that in December of 1970, CID photographer

Frank M. Toledo took photographs of the walls of Stoeckley’s former apartment in Nashville,

25  The only other evidence before Judge Dupree concerning the existence of bloody clothing or
boots was the declaration of Prince Beasley, wherein he stated that Garcia told him Perry asked her to
hold a bundle of clothing for her because the police were after her. Garcia looked through the materials
and saw some clothing and boots had blood on them. A few weeks later, Garcia received a phone call
from Perry’s parents asking her to destroy the materials. Garcia threw out the clothing, but kept the boots
and other items, including a calendar with the date February 17, 1970, circled on it. DX 5019. Beasley’s
testimony before Judge Dupree was that Stoeckley knew that Perry had taken some clothes and given
them to Garcia, but that Stoeckley did not specify to whom the clothes belonged. Transcript of Beasley’s
Hearing Testimony [DE-136-9] at 20. 
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Tennessee. MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 308. Toledo had previously worked on the MacDonald case

and saw the crime scene.  

Stoeckley had put palm and fingerprints on the walls in paint, and also had written on the walls

in paint. “As he was photographing the words written on the walls, Toledo had a ‘flashback’ to the

MacDonald crime scene and thought the letter ‘G’ in words such as ‘Good’ and ‘Gemini’ on the walls

resembled the letter ‘G’ in the word ‘PIG’ which was written in blood on the headboard in the master

bedroom of the MacDonald apartment.” Id. He wrote this observation down in his handwritten notes

accompanying the exposures. Id. 

In an affidavit prepared prior to the hearing before Judge Dupree, Toledo stated “that not only

did the ‘G’s’ on the walls resemble the ‘G’ on the headboard at the MacDonald apartment, they also

looked like ‘G’s’ which Toledo had seen in MacDonald’s military course notebooks.” Id. The

Government also proffered evidence of FBI analysis finding that “the letters do not have sufficient

distinguishing characteristics to enable the FBI or anyone else to determine whether they were made

by the same hand.” Id. 

J. Evidence underlying the 1990 and 1997 § 2255 motions

In 1990, MacDonald filed another petition for writ of habeas corpus pursuant to 28 U.S.C. §

2255, arguing that “the prosecution failed to disclose prior statements of witnesses at trial, withheld

laboratory notes written by government agents which would have aided the defense, and exploited the

suppression of the prior statements and the lab notes by knowingly presenting a false and perjurious

picture of the evidence and underlying facts.” MacDonald V, 778 F. Supp. at 1344. Specifically,

MacDonald’s motion was premised, in part, upon his discovery of (1) laboratory bench notes from

United States Army Criminal Investigation Laboratory (“USACIL”) Chemist Janice Glisson indicating
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that she had found three blond synthetic hairs, up to twenty-two inches in length, on a clear handled

brush found in the MacDonald home, and (2) government scientists’ handwritten notes showing they

“had discovered the presence of one black wool fiber and one white wool fiber in the debris taken from

the right biceps area of Colette’s pajama top, two black wool fibers and one green wool fiber in the

debris removed from the wooden club murder weapon, and two black wool fibers in the debris

removed from the mouth area of Colette, none of which were matched to any known source in the

MacDonald home.” MacDonald V, 778 F. Supp. at 1348-49; see also DX 5025 ¶ 5; DX 5027 ¶¶ 5-8.

MacDonald argued, in part, that the lab notes identifying the saran fibers and unsourced fibers

corroborated his story of intruders murdering his wife and children. 

In response to MacDonald’s motion, the Government offered two affidavits of Michael P.

Malone, then a senior examiner of the Hairs and Fibers Unit of the FBI Laboratory in Washington,

D.C.  Malone had examined the hairs and fibers at issue at the request of the Government in response

to MacDonald’s 1990 petition. With regard to the hairs, Malone stated in his original February 14,

1991, affidavit that it was likely that the saran fibers came from a doll and not from a wig. Specifically,

he stated: 

All of these saran fibers . . . are consistent with the type of fibers normally used in the
production of doll hair from the FBI laboratory reference collection . . . .  These fibers
. . . are not consistent with the types of fibers normally used in the manufacture of wigs,
and based on my comparisons, are not like any of the known wig fibers currently in the
FBI Laboratory reference collection. . . . 
******
[A] grey delustered modacrylic [modified acrylic] fiber, previously removed from the
clear handled hairbrush . . . and exhibits the same microscopic and optical properties
as the grey delustered modacrylic fibers found in the . . . [hair piece] previously owned
by Colette MacDonald. . . . 
In connection with this matter I examined a blue handheld hairbrush . . . .  I removed
a grey delustered modacrylic fiber . . . from this item. This fiber . . . exhibits the same
microscopic and optical properties as the grey delustered modacrylic fibers found in the
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composition of the previously mentioned . . . [hair piece] of Colette MacDonald, and
accordingly, is consistent with having originated from the [hair piece]. 

DX 5025, Ex. 1, ¶¶ 12-13. In his May 21, 1991, supplemental affidavit, Malone stated: 

4. . . . .   [T]o the extent that petitioner contends that the “22-inch blond synthetic
fibers” . . . are consistent with having originated from a cosmetic blond wig allegedly
owned by Helena Stoeckley, there is no factual or scientific basis for this conclusion.
I base my statement on the following facts and observations. 
5. . . . . [O]ne [saran fiber] matched the FBI Laboratory’s known saran doll hair
reference exemplar . . . and did not match any wig exemplar in the reference
collection.26 Similar examinations performed on [another saran fiber] revealed a single
light blond striated saran fiber, which was 22-inches in length, and also did not match
any wig exemplar in the FBI reference collection. Lastly, similar examinations
performed on [a third saran fiber] revealed a single grey, declustered, modacrylic fiber
which was approximately 5-inches in length, and which matched modacrylic fibers
removed from the . . . hair piece or “fall” worn by Colette MacDonald. Therefore, I can
state that the only blond synthetic fibers which are 22-inches or longer and which were
removed from Exhibit K, E-323 [the clear-handled hairbrush], are saran, which does
not resemble human hair, and not modacrylic, which does resemble human hair. 
6. In addition to performing physical examinations in this case, I have consulted
numerous standard references (see Exhibits 1-6 attached to this affidavit) which are
routinely used in the textile industry and as source material in the FBI Laboratory,
concerning the industrial applications for fibers, including saran. None of these standard
references reflect the use of saran fibers in cosmetic wigs; however, they do reflect the
use of saran fibers for wigs for dolls and manikins, in addition to such uses as dust
mops and patio screens. 
7. Further, based upon my own investigation and research in this case, I can state that
saran has the following physical characteristics which make it unsuitable for use in
cosmetic wigs, in which the objective is to have the wig hair appear indistinguishable
from natural human hair. Saran is very straight, is only manufactured as a continuous
monofilament, does not lay down or drape like human hair, and is also too shiny to
resemble human hair. Lastly, saran can not be manufactured as a “tow” fiber27, which
is essential to the cosmetic wig manufacturing process. 

26 [Affidavit Footnote] The FBI Laboratory’s reference collection of fibers has been maintained
for over forty years. Among other items, it contains numerous samples from wigs, all of which I have
personally examined and none of which revealed a known wig exemplar of saran. Rather, all of the

known wig exemplars are composes of polyvinyl chloride (PVS), modacrylic or human hair. 

27 [Affidavit Footnote] A “tow” is a large group of continuous filaments, without any definite

twist, which is cut into definite lengths. 
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DX 5025, Ex. 2. (second footnote omitted in original).  

With regard to the fiber evidence, Malone examined the relevant fibers and found that the

source of most of the fibers was unknown, “due to the absence at this time of known standards for

comparison.” DX 5025, Ex. 1, ¶¶ 16-18. He found that the white wool fibers found on the right bicep

area of Colette’s pajama top and on the wooden club were consistent with having originated from a

shag rug in the MacDonald’s master bedroom. DX 5025, Ex. 1, ¶¶ 16-17. 

The Government also proffered the affidavit of Shirley S. Green, an FBI physical science

technician. See Aff. of Green [DE-138-11]. Therein, Green identified certain laboratory bench notes

as “unequivocally” hers and not that of Kathy Bond, another laboratory technician. Id. ¶ 2. She also

recounted that the Government requested that fibers and debris removed from the club (Q89) be

compared to two throw rugs found in the MacDonald home. Id. ¶ 6. After receiving this directive,

Green “made an additional slide of fibers from the Q-89 debris.” Id. In her affidavit, she specifically

clarified that “[i]t should be noted that this examination was in addition to the comparison of the debris

from Q-89, with the known threads from Q-12 [MacDonald’s pajama top] performed by Mr.

Stombaugh in 1974.” Id. With regard to the 1974 examination, Green’s notes indicate that after

receiving the vial of debris from the club on September 24, 1974, she placed 2 short pieces of purple

cotton thread, like Q12, in a pillbox. She also stated:

Exam by PMS – notes + yn comp’s
“           ” MSC – notes + wood comp’s
Results (10-17-74) to Charlotte

2 pcs purp. cot. sew. thr like used in constr of Q12 
were found in Q89

Results (11-5-74) to Charl.
Wood particle in Q89 could not be fitted into Q14, but may have come from
Q14. 
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Evid. retained in Lab.
 
See Bench Notes [DE-138-13]. In 1974, Stombaugh examined the debris, identified two purple sewing

threads, and later opined at trial that they could have originated from MacDonald’s pajama top. Ttr.

4097-98; see also 1974 Report from Stombaugh [DE-138-8] at 6. 

Judge Dupree denied MacDonald’s 1990 petition, relying on three separate independent

grounds. First, Judge Dupree found that the new evidence was not material. MacDonald V, 778 F.

Supp. at 1350-51. Judge Dupree also found that the Government attorneys did not violate the mandates

of Brady v. Maryland, 373 U.S. 83 (1963). Id. at 1353-54. Finally, Judge Dupree found the 1990

petition to be barred by the doctrine of the abuse of the writ. Id. at 1356-60.28  

MacDonald appealed Judge Dupree’s decision. The Fourth Circuit affirmed Judge Dupree’s

decision on the third ground, abuse of the writ, and did not reach the merits of MacDonald’s 1990

petition. MacDonald VI, 966 F.2d at 856, cert. denied, 506 U.S. 1002 (1992). 

On April 22, 1997, MacDonald file a motion to reopen the 1990 Petition, arguing that the

affidavits of Malone were materially false and misleading. MacDonald also sought an order permitting

new DNA testing of certain evidence that had been collected form the crime scene. In support of his

motion, he submitted evidence that two standard reference texts on textiles stated that saran could be

manufactured in “tow” form and was used in the manufacture of wigs. See DX 5025, Aff. of Cormier

No. 1, ¶¶ 17-18. MacDonald also submitted evidence suggesting that the FBI reference library included

these two standard reference texts. Id. ¶ 24. Additionally, MacDonald submitted evidence regarding

28  Also in connection with the 1990 petition, MacDonald submitted a second declaration from
Bryant Lane, executed on July 15, 1988 [DX 5033]. The court discusses this declaration in the context of
the 2006 Britt Claim filings. 
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interviews the Government and the defense team conducted with a manufacturer of synthetic fibers and

two employees of Mattel Toys, Inc. 

With regard to the manufacturer, MacDonald submitted the FBI’s interview summary (“Form

302”) of its conversations with A. Edward Oberhaus, Jr., an executive of the Kanecka America

Corporation, which was at the time the world’s largest producer of modacrylic fibers. Aff. of Cormier

No. 1, Ex. 12 [DE-48]. The Form 302 reflects that Oberhaus said he was familiar with the production

and use of saran fibers, both at the time of the interview and prior to 1969-70. The FBI then drafted an

affidavit consistent with the information in its 302 form, but Oberhaus refused to sign it, because he

did not consider himself to be an expert on the uses of saran. Aff. of Cormier No. 1, Ex. 10 ¶ 9 [DE-

48]. Oberhaus did, however, draft his own affidavit, which stated that wigs and hairpieces

manufactured after 1960 “have most often been manufactured with human hair, modacrylic fibers,

other fibers, or a combination of any of these filaments.” Aff. of Cormier No. 1, Ex. 11 ¶ 8 [DE-48]. 

MacDonald also proffered affidavits of Judith Schizas and Mellie Phillips, two employees of

Mattel, Inc., who were knowledgeable about dolls, along with the Form 302s summarizing the FBI’s

interviews with the women. Both women stated they were unaware of any Mattel doll having hair the

length of 22 or 24 inches; Schizas, however, also told the FBI that it was possible – although not

probable – that hair fiber that length came from a doll if the fiber was doubled over in the rooting

process. Aff. of Cormier No. 1, Ex. 13 ¶¶ 7, 10; Ex. 14 ¶ 5 [DE-48]. Philips also told MacDonald’s

investigative team that she recalled telling the FBI that saran could be manufactured in tow form. Aff.

of Cormier No. 1, Ex. 14 ¶ 4 [DE-48]. 

Additionally, MacDonald proffered evidence of what he characterized as a “pattern of

deception” by Malone in other cases, in the form of excerpts from the Final Report of Department of
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Justice Inspector General Michael R. Bromwich, The FBI Laboratory: An Investigation into

Laboratory Practices and Alleged Misconduct in Explosives-Related and Other Cases, and an April

16, 1997 article from the Wall Street Journal. Aff. of Cormier No. 2, Ex. 1, Ex. 3 [DE-49]. 

Finally, MacDonald presented affidavits from individuals in the fiber and wig manufacturing

industries who stated that saran fibers were manufactured in tow form and were used in wigs prior to

1970. Aff. of Cormier No. 1, Exs, 15, 17, 18, 22, 23. 

This court denied MacDonald’s 1997 motion, insofar as it sought to reopen the 1990 petition,

finding that MacDonald had not shown that Malone’s testimony was material to the outcome of the

litigation on the 1990 petition. MacDonald VII, 979 F. Supp. at 1063. This court also found that

MacDonald had shown insufficient evidence of a fraud upon the court. Id. at 1064-67. The court also

ruled that MacDonald’s “claim that newly gathered evidence that saran fibers were in fact used in the

manufacture of human wigs prior to 1970, added to the weight of previously amassed exculpatory

evidence, demonstrates his factual innocence and that he is entitled to a new trial, is TRANSFERRED

to the United States Court of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit.” Id. at 1069. 

With regard to the matters transferred, the Fourth Circuit ruled that “the motion with respect

to DNA testing is granted and this issued is remanded to the district court” but that “[i]n all other

respects, the motion to file a successive application is denied.” MacDonald VII, No. 97-713 (4th Cir.

Oct. 17, 1997). In a separate opinion, the Fourth Circuit affirmed this court’s denial of the motion to

reopen. MacDonald IX, 161 F.3d at 4. On remand, this court entered orders setting the parameters for

DNA testing. It took nine years for the testing protocol to be agreed upon by the parties, the tests to be

conducted, and the results submitted, which are discussed in more detail below. 
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K. Current § 2255 motion

As this court has recounted, in 2006 MacDonald sought and received a pre-filing authorization

from the Fourth Circuit, pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 2244(b) and § 2255, permitting him to submit his

proposed successive § 2255 motion to determine whether he meets the requirements for a successive

§ 2255 motion. MacDonald promptly filed his proposed successive § 2255 motion [DE-111] in this

court on January 17, 2006, alleging that he had newly discovered evidence that proved a constitutional

error occurred. Specifically, he argued that the evidence – the affidavit of former Deputy United States

Marshal Jimmy Britt – showed that Stoeckley was prepared to testify at MacDonald’s trial that she and

her accomplices were responsible for the murders, but that prosecutor James Blackburn threatened her

into changing her testimony and proceeded to misrepresent to both the court and defense counsel what

Stoeckley said to him.

Shortly thereafter, MacDonald filed a motion to add an additional predicate to his proposed §

2255 motion, in what has become known as the “DNA claim” or “unsourced hairs claim.” Relying on

the March 10, 2006 mitochondrial DNA test results [DE-123-1], MacDonald sought to add a claim for

relief to his proposed successive § 2255 motion, and also asked the court to consider the DNA results

as part of the evidence as a whole. Finally, over a year later, MacDonald filed a motion asking the court

to consider the affidavit of Helena Stoeckley’s mother as part of the evidence as a whole. 

The evidence MacDonald proffered for his current proposed § 2255 motion is summarized

below. 

1. November 3, 2005, Affidavit of Jimmy Britt

The first piece of evidence attached to MacDonald’s 2006 proposed § 2255 motion was the

November 3, 2005 affidavit of Jimmy Britt. See November 2005 Aff. of Britt [DE-115-2] at 2-5; see
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also DX 5058. Therein, Britt averred that he was one of the deputy marshals assigned to the

proceedings of the MacDonald trial in 1979, and that as part of his duties he was assigned to travel to

Greenville, South Carolina, to pick up Stoeckley. DX 5058 ¶¶ 6, 11. He stated that he picked up

Stoeckley at the county jail in Greenville, and that Ms. Jerry Holden, another employee of the Marshal

Service, accompanied Britt as he drove Stoeckley to Raleigh. DX 5058 ¶¶ 11, 13. Britt asserted that

during the course of transporting Stoeckley to Raleigh, she brought up the MacDonald trial, and said

that she, along with others, were in the MacDonald house on the night of the murders, and specifically

mentioned a hobby horse. DX 5058 ¶ 15.   

Britt also stated he was assigned to escort Stoeckley to the courthouse the day after she made

these statements. Once there, he first took Stoeckley to meet with MacDonald’s attorneys on the

seventh floor of the building. DX 5058 ¶¶ 17-18. He then escorted her to the United States Attorney’s

office on the eighth floor.  DX 5058 ¶ 18. Britt stated that James Blackburn asked Britt to remain in

the room, and Britt did so. According to Britt, during Blackburn’s interview of Stoeckley, she told

Blackburn the same things she had said to Britt the day before. Namely, she mentioned the hobby horse

and that she and others were inside MacDonald’s home on the night of the murders. DX 5058 ¶¶ 20,

22. She also said the she had gone to the MacDonald house to acquire drugs. DX 5058 ¶ 22. Britt

claimed that in response, Blackburn told Stoeckley: “If you testify before the jury as to what you have

told me or said to me in this office, I will indict you for murder.” DX 5058 ¶ 24. 

Britt also stated that he previously told this information to two of his friends – and former

employees of the Marshal Service – Cecil Goins and Lee Tart, but that he had refrained from coming

forward to the court out of respect for the late Judge Dupree. DX 5058 ¶¶ 7, 10. Britt also took a

polygraph examination regarding the matters he set forth in the affidavit, and MacDonald attached the
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report stating that the examiner’s opinion that Britt showed “no reactions indicative of deception.”

Davenport Report [DE-115-2] at 6-7. 

2. Affidavit of Lee Tart

MacDonald also submitted the affidavit of Lee W. Tart, another former Deputy United States

Marshal. Tart stated that in 2002, Britt told him about Stoeckley’s statements that she had been in the

MacDonald house on the night of the murders, and that she said the same to Blackburn. Tart also

indicated that he thought Britt would tell nothing but the truth.  Aff. of Tart [DE-115-2] at 9-10. 

3. Affidavit of Wendy Rouder

MacDonald also proffered an affidavit from Wendy Rouder, the law clerk for Segal who gave

voir dire testimony at the trial regarding Stoeckley’s comments over a weekend recess. In the affidavit,

Rouder averred that when she was contacted by MacDonald’s present wife Kathryn about Jimmy

Britt’s November2005 affidavit, “Helena Stoeckley’s unexpected response to my questions in August

of 1979 then made sense to me.” Aff. of Rouder [DE-115-3] at 49-51. In her September 2005, affidavit,

Rouder recalled that Stoeckley had admitted “her involvement in the MacDonald family murders – that

she had seen a hobby horse in the MacDonald home, that she was there the night of the murders, and

that she could name the people who killed Dr. MacDonald’s family.” Id.29 Rouder recalled:

I had asked her why she was making admissions to me in private when she had made
public denials at the courthouse, and why she did not testify in court as to what she was
telling me. She had then responded:  “I can’t.  I’m afraid.” I asked her what she was
afraid of.  I fully expected her to say that she was afraid of the people with whom she
was involved the night of the MacDonald family murders, or the person or persons who
the motel manager had reported as having assaulted her. Thus, I was very surprised

29  Ms. Rouder did not testify in 1979 that Stoeckley told her that she could name MacDonald’s
killers. It was Red Underhill who repeatedly testified on voir dire that Stoeckley had said to him that she
could “name three people,” but would not do so because “I doubt if [sic] I live if I do.”  See, e.g., Ttr.
5923. 
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when Ms. Stoeckley responded that she could not testify as to what she was sharing
with me because of “those damn prosecutors sitting there.” And she added words to the
effect of “They’ll fry me.”

Id. at 51, ¶ 10 (emphases in original); see also Ttr. 5928-50. Rouder added that while she was in the

motel room talking with Stoeckley, “the phone rang and the hotel operator had asked for me

specifically.  The call was from Judge Franklin Dupree. He addressed me by name, and asked me why

I was there with Helena Stoeckely, and warned me not to ask her any questions.” Id. ¶ 13.30 

4.  Affidavit of Everett Morse

Another affidavit filed with the proposed § 2255 motion was that of Everett Morse, who lived

in the same apartment complex as Greg Mitchell during 1972-74. Morse stated that in the spring or

summer of 1973, he mentioned to Mitchell that he needed golf balls. A few days later, Mitchell

produced a case of new golf balls. When Morse refused to pay for them, Mitchell became angry and

told Morse that if he did not take and pay for the golf balls, he would murder him as he had murdered

Jeffrey MacDonald’s family. According to Morse, Mitchell then said that if Morse ever mentioned

Mitchell’s involvement in the MacDonald murders, he would kill him. Aff. of Morse [DE-115-3] at

54-55.  

5. Declaration and Affidavit of Bryant Lane

MacDonald also filed another affidavit of Bryant Lane.31 See 2005 Aff. of Lane [DE-115-3] at

56-58. This was the third such document executed by Lane; the second, a declaration executed in 1988,

30  Rouder had not included this detail in her voir dire testimony in 1979. 

31  As explained above, Mitchell befriended Lane and his wife when he was living in Charlotte in
the 1970s. 
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was filed in connection with the 1990 § 2255 motion. See DX 5033. The court will review the contents

of both documents.

The 1988 declaration provides much more detail about Greg Mitchell’s statements than Lane’s

first declaration, which was filed in connection with MacDonald’s 1984 motion for new trial.

Specifically, Lane stated that soon after Mitchell quit his job at the Toledo Scale Company, Mitchell

was “depressed and drinking” and “broke down in tears and said that he had killed the MacDonald

family.” DX 5033 ¶ 3. Lane stated that Mitchell said, “I personally know MacDonald is innocent,

because I was the one that killed the MacDonald family.” Id. Lane promised Mitchell that he would

never tell anyone what he said. Id.

In a later conversation, Mitchell told Lane that he was being harassed by the FBI and he thought

his phone was bugged. During another conversation where Lane’s wife was present, she told Mitchell

that he shouldn’t have anything to worry about if he wasn’t guilty, and Mitchell responded with tears

in his eyes: “Well that’s it. I did do it, I am guilty.” DX 5033 ¶¶ 4-5. A few months before Mitchell

passed away in 1982, he told Lane’s wife that “[h]e was guilty of a crime he committed at Fort Bragg

years ago, and he might have to go away to Haiti or somewhere to live.” DX 5033 ¶ 11.  

Lane asserted that his wife, after reading the novel Fatal Vision, called the FBI to report what

Mitchell had said. After calling the FBI back twice and not getting a satisfactory response, Lane then

contacted MacDonald’s then-lawyer, who arranged for Ray Shedlick to take their statements. Lane

noted that he only told Shedlick what Mitchell had said to his wife, because he was not comfortable

telling strangers the whole story. DX 5033 ¶¶ 12-13. Thereafter, the FBI contacted Lane and his wife.

Lane still did not tell the FBI everything that Mitchell had said, because he found the FBI agent to be

sarcastic. DX 5033 ¶ 14. 
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The 2005 affidavit from Lane repeats many of the same statements he previously attributed to

Mitchell in the 1988 declaration. DX 5033 ¶¶ 7, 10. Lane also, however, provided information about

another statement from Mitchell. He said that approximately six months before he died, Mitchell told

Lane that

in 1970, he was addicted to heroin, and that “MacDonald could have helped him.”
Mitchell thought Macdonald knew an intermediary who could supply Mitchell with
methadone, in order to kick hard drugs. Mitchell stated to me that he and his friends
went to the MacDonald home on February 17, 1970, to “teach him a lesson” and
intended to “whup ‘em.” Mitchell told me he was high on at least four drugs:
Mescaline, angel dust, PCP and one other and said that “things got bad” and that “you
don’t realize what you’re doing” when you are so high on drugs. Mitchell told me that
Jeff MacDonald being alive was simply “lucky” because the group “didn’t know what
they were doing” and “didn’t mean to kill anybody.” 

2005 Aff. of Lane [DE-115-3] at 57, ¶ 8. Lane also said that Mitchell claimed to have tried to turn

himself in on numerous occasions. Id. at ¶ 9. Lane also said that Greg Mitchell’s former business

partner said that Mitchell “had confessed to his involvement in the MacDonald murders on many

occasions.” 2005 Aff. of Lane [DE-115-3] at 56, ¶ 7.

6.  Affidavit of Donald Buffkin

MacDonald also offered the affidavit of Donald Buffkin, a man who frequented the Hull Bar

in Charlotte, North Carolina, where he met Mitchell in 1980. Aff. of Buffkin [DE-115-3] at 59-61; DX

5031. Buffkin reported being at the Hull Bar at least once a month during the period of 1980-82, and

speaking to Mitchell, who he characterized as a “definite alcoholic and pot smoker,” each time he was

there. DX 5031 ¶¶ 6-7. According to Buffkin, Mitchell told him on at least two occasions that he was

“involved” and was there at the MacDonald murders. DX 5031¶ 6. According to Buffkin, 

Gregory Mitchell stated to me that “what they [the government] said about MacDonald
isn’t true. Gregory Mitchell also stated to me that his reason for being involved in the
murders was that Jeffrey MacDonald “wouldn’t do what they [Mitchell and his friends]
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wanted.” . . . Gregory Mitchell also stated that he was “mad” at Jeffrey MacDonald
because he and some friends from Vietnam were involved in sending heroin back to the
United States in bodybags and that he believed MacDonald was “on the receiving end.”
He went to the MacDonald home to demand money or “dope.” 

DX 5033 ¶ 6. Although Buffkin did not believe Mitchell at the time he made the statements, and

believed the statements to be “bar talk,” he eventually contacted MacDonald’s attorneys in 2003,

because after seeing television programs about the case, he began “to think that Mitchell’s statements

were true and worth reporting.” DX 5033 ¶ 1. 

7. Hamlet Hospital records

MacDonald also proffered an FBI report summarizing patients MacDonald had treated the day

before the murders in the emergency room at a hospital in Hamlet, North Carolina. See Investigation

Concerning Blood Types [DE-115-3] at 62-64; see also DX 5045. Those records indicated that

MacDonald treated at least five patients who had Type O blood, including a patient he treated for a

puncture wound to the left foot. 

8. James Blackburn conviction

MacDonald filed the Judgment and Commitment Order for James Blackburn, arising out of his

1993 conviction for embezzlement and obstruction of justice. See Judgment and Commitment [DE-

115-3] at 142-43. 

9. FBI reports

MacDonald also proffered FBI reports, asserting that these reports showed Type B blood was

present in the area where he said he struggled with his attackers. Specifically, he proffered the U.S.

Army CID Preliminary Laboratory Report [DE-123-1] of April 6, 1970, which lists “Exhibit D-144

Portion of hall floor at west entrance bearing red-brown stains.” See DX 5103 at 5. He also proffered
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the U.S. Army CID Chart of Exhibit Findings with Chemical Analysis, which showed that serology

testing results for D-144 to be human blood that was indicated to either blood group type B (the same

as Jeffrey MacDonald) or O (the same as Kristen MacDonald). DX 5104 at 10. 

10. Mitochondrial DNA test results

In 2006, the Armed Forces Institute of Pathology’s DNA Identification Laboratory (“AFDIL”)

reported its DNA testing results. Of particular importance, AFDIL found that three specimens – 75A,

91A, and 58A(1) – could not be matched to any other sample tested. DX 5102 at 5. MacDonald’s

arguments as to each of the three unsourced hairs were: 

75A 

Thus, it is clear that this unidentified hair was found underneath where
Colette’s body lay at the crime scene, and that it was a full length body or pubic hair.
The fact that it had both the root and follicular tissue attached is indicative that it
was pulled from someone’s skin and lends great weight to this specimen as
probative that there were unknown intruders in the home with whom Colette
struggled and from whom she extracted a hair. 

Mem. in Supp. of Mot. to Add an Additional Predicate [DE-123] at 3-4.

91A 

Found with its root intact along with blood residue underneath the fingernail
of three year old Kristen MacDonald, who at the crime scene was found murdered in
her bed . . . and it is noted that chemical analysis of the hair indicated a finding of
blood on the hair . . . . Thus, to find an unidentified hair, mixed with blood residue,
with root intact, underneath one of her fingernails, strongly suggests that while she
was defending herself against blows from an intruder she grabbed at or scratched
back at the intruder such that as a result, the intruder’s hair came to reside under her
fingernail. 

Id. [DE-123] at 1-3. MacDonald also proffered laboratory reports purporting to show that 91A was,

in fact, a human hair, with the hair root intact, found underneath the fingernail of Kristen MacDonald.

See DX 5103; DX 5104. With regard to the third hair, MacDonald argued: 
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58A(1)

According to the [AFDIL] laboratory notes, it is a hair with root intact, and
measured approx. 5mm in length. [Appendix 1, tab 5, (p.3).] Thus, this unidentified
hair was found on the bedspread on the bed where Kristen MacDonald was found
murdered. 

Mem. in Supp. of Mot. to Add an Additional Predicate [DE-123] at 4.

11. Affidavit of the elder Stoeckley

Finally, MacDonald proffered the affidavit of the elder Stoeckley [DE-143-2]. Therein, the

elder Stoeckley stated that on two separate occasions, her daughter confided in her that she was present

in the MacDonald house during the murders on February 17, 1970. Aff. of Elder Stoeckley [DE-143-2]

¶ 3. The first occasion was after the trial and prior to Helena Stoeckley moving to South Carolina. The

second occasion was shortly before her death in 1983, when Helena Stoeckley knew she was dying.

Id. ¶ 5. On the second occasion, Helena Stoeckley told her mother she was afraid to tell the truth

because she was afraid of the prosecutor. Id. ¶ 11. The elder Stoeckley stated that Helena told her that

she and Greg Mitchell, along with two of their friends, went to MacDonald apartment in the early

morning hours of February 17, 1970, to intimidate MacDonald because they believed he was being too

hard on drug users in the Fayetteville community. Id. ¶ 6. Although Helena told her mother that she

and three other men were all high on drugs at the time, she still “absolutely knew” what was happening;

she saw a hobby horse in a child’s bedroom and saw one of the men stab MacDonald. Once Greg

Mitchell and one of the other men “went out of their minds” and were killing the family, she and the

other man fled. Id. ¶¶ 7-8. Helena also told her mother that she tried to tell the truth but that the FBI

and other law enforcement officials told her to keep quiet. Id. ¶ 9. 
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L. September 2012 Evidentiary Hearing Testimony

Following the remand from the Fourth Circuit, and after various motions practice and briefing

from the parties, the court held an evidentiary hearing in September 2012. MacDonald presented his

evidence first, followed by the evidence from the Government. 

1. Wade Smith

The first witness called to testify was Wade Smith, one of MacDonald’s attorneys during the

trial. Htr. 21. Smith explained that the basic defense theory at trial was that MacDonald was in his

home sleeping on the couch when intruders came into house and killed his family and wounded him.

Htr. 22. Accordingly, any evidence supporting this theory was crucial to MacDonald’s case. Htr. 23-24. 

Smith testified that in January 2005, Jimmy Britt32 called him and said “that something had

worried him and had been heavy on his mind and heart for all these years since the MacDonald case

and he needed to talk to me about it and sort of unload his soul.” Htr. 25. Smith invited Britt to his

office, where Britt told Smith that during the MacDonald trial, he had been dispatched to South

Carolina to retrieve Stoeckley, and during her transport she voluntarily made statements that indicated

she was in the house when the murders occurred. Htr. 26. Britt also told Smith that he was present for

the Government’s interview of Stoeckley, and that Stoeckley had told the prosecutor that she was in

the MacDonald house. Britt stated that the prosecutor informed Stoeckley that if she made such

statements in court, he would indict her for first degree murder. Htr. 26-27.33

32 Britt died shortly before this court issued its 2008 ruling in this case. 

33  After meeting with Smith, and prior to giving a statement under oath, Britt apparently
executed a “Statement of Facts” that was notarized by his friend and former deputy marshal, Lee Tart. 
Therein, Britt said he was voluntarily submitting the Statement of Facts “regarding the irregularities I
observed during the trial of Jeffrey MacDonald.” GX 2085. According to Britt, “[t]he specifics are too
numerous to list in this Statement of Facts” but he listed “the names of the people involved in the
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Smith recognized the importance of what Britt told him, and subsequently engaged a court

reporter and took a statement from him under oath. Htr. 27; DX 5055. In this statement, Britt said he

waited to come forward about his concerns about the MacDonald trial out of respect for Judge Dupree,

Rich Leonard, and John Edwards, all of whom he said were working for the court during the time of

the MacDonald trial. DX 5055 at 9-10. Britt also stated that he was asked to travel to Charleston, South

Carolina, to pick up Stoeckley, and he assumed custody of her at the United States Marshals Office in

Charleston. DX 5055 at 12. He recounted that when he picked up Stoeckley, she was wearing a floppy

hat, and he transported both Stoeckley and Ernest Davis to Raleigh, where he checked them into the

Holiday Inn on Hillsborough Street in Raleigh. DX 5055 at 13-16. Britt said that he picked Davis and

Stoeckley up at the hotel the following morning and transported them to court, where he escorted her

to the defense interview, and then to Blackburn’s office. DX 5055 at 16-17. Britt claimed that

Blackburn was the United States Attorney at the time. DX 5055 at 17. According to Britt, Stoeckley

told Blackburn that she was in the MacDonald home on the night of the murders to get drugs, and she

mentioned a hobby horse. Britt stated that Blackburn told her that if she testified to that, he would

indict her for murder. DX 5055 at 19-21. Following the interview with Blackburn, Britt took Stoeckley

immediately to the courtroom, at which time he saw Blackburn going into Judge Dupree’s chambers,

and then approximately ten to fifteen minutes later, Blackburn and Judge Dupree returned to the

courtroom. DX 5055 at 22-23.   

Smith also asked Steve Davenport, who formerly worked for the State Bureau of Investigation,

to conduct a polygraph examination of Britt. Htr. 40-44; DX 5057. Davenport opined that Britt showed

irregularities.” Id. This list included “[t]he late Franklin Dupree, United States District Judge, . . . Rich
Leonard and John Edwards, Law Clerks for Judge Dupree, and Jim Blackburn, United States Attorney,
and the Foreman of the Jury.”
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no reactions indicative of deception. Htr. 44. Smith also testified that he was aware Davenport suffered

a stroke sometime prior to 2006, did not have any record associated with the polygraph, and was now

unavailable to answer questions about his conduct of the exam. Htr. 184-85. 

Smith also obtained two affidavits from Britt; one was executed on October 26, 2005, the other

in November 2005. Htr. 44-52; DX 5058; DX 5059. The October affidavit stated, in at least one

paragraph, that Britt transported Stoeckley from Charleston to Raleigh; the November affidavit states

that he transported her from Greenville to Raleigh. DX 5058 ¶ 15; DX 5059 ¶ 15; see also Htr. 40

(“Sometimes he said Charleston. Sometimes he said Greenville.”). The October affidavit also mentions

what Britt felt was unethical behavior – Judge Dupree accepting cakes made by jurors – during the

MacDonald trial. DX 5058 ¶ 28. 

In February 2006, Britt executed an addendum to his affidavit, which included more detail than

his previous affidavits. Htr. 199; GX 2089.34 Specifically, Britt stated that he and Holden transported

Stoeckley to the courthouse on August 15, 1979, for her interviews with the parties. GX 2089. He also

stated that the defense interview of Stoeckley concluded around noon, and he then escorted her to the

U.S. Attorney’s office. Britt again asserted that he was present during Stoeckley’s interview with the

Government, and quoted Blackburn as telling her: “If you go downstairs and testify that you were at

Dr. Jeffrey MacDonald’s house on the night of the murders, I will indict you as an accessory to

murder.” Id. Britt also stated that after Stoeckley testified on August 17, 1979, he took her to The

Journey’s End motel, and was later directed by Chief Deputy Marshal Eddie Sigmon on Sunday,

August 19, 1979, to check Stoeckley out of that motel and to register her at the Holiday Inn. Britt

34  Smith had not seen the addendum to the affidavit just before the September 2012 hearing. Htr.
199-200. 
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recounted that on Monday, August 20, 1979, Judge Dupree “stated as a matter of record that he was

not going to permit Ms. Stoeckley to testify again, [and] that her brain was scrambled (like an egg).”

According to Britt, Judge Dupree instructed the jurors not to consider the testimony Stoeckley had

given on Friday, August 17th. Finally, Britt stated:

Hugh Salter, U.S. Marshal, asked me to go to the U.S. Marshal’s Office and see Ms.
Reddick and that she would give me a check for four (4) days of subsistence. He asked
me to cash the check and go to the bus station and purchase Ms. Stoeckley a one-way
ticket to Charleston, SC, in which I did and for me to go to The Holiday Inn,
Hillsborough Street, Raleigh, and check her out of the hotel and take her to the bus
station and make sure she got on the bus and give the balance of her subsistence. This
was on August 20, 1979, and I have not seen or heard from her since. 

GX 2089.

Smith also testified as to his recollection of specific events in the MacDonald trial. Smith

reviewed the portions of the trial transcript indicating that Stoeckley had been taken into custody

pursuant to a material witness warrant, and that she was to make an initial appearance in South

Carolina. Htr. 64-70. Smith noted that once Stoeckley was in Raleigh, he and Segal interviewed her,

in the presence of Joe McGinniss, who was embedded as part of the defense team during the trial, in

order to later write a book. Htr. 59, 77. Smith testified that Stoeckley made no indication that she was

ever in the MacDonald house, and did not vary her answers even in response to Segal adjusting his

interviewing tactics. Htr. 79-80. Segal told Stoeckley that the statute of limitations had run, and also

confronted Stoeckley with crime scene photographs and the “Stoeckley witnesses” who all claimed that

she had made inculpatory statements to them over the years. Htr. 80-90. Stoeckley did not change her

response. Smith also reviewed portions of the trial transcript detailing a conference held before Judge

Dupree, indicating that MacDonald was a non-indigent defendant, and once Stoeckley was released

from her material witness custody, she would be placed under subpoena by the defense. Htr. 100. 
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Smith also recalled bumping into Blackburn in the federal building following the prosecution’s

interview of Stoeckley. Blackburn told Smith that Stoeckley had not said anything meaningful in his

interview, and Smith said much the same thing. Htr. 102-03. The following day, Stoeckley took the

stand. When Smith was questioned about Segal’s representations to Judge Dupree during a bench

conference regarding Segal’s account of what Stoeckley had told the defense team and his request to

treat her as a hostile witness, Smith said: 

It was – It was certainly – let me just put it his way, I was absolutely devoted to this
case and upheld my role as counsel and I’m still devoted to this case, but I did not hear
Helena Stoeckley say useful things for us. It is certainly possible. And I mentioned [a]
while ago, maybe I was out of the room. I do not know the answer. But I can only speak
for myself and that is that when I was present she did not say things that helped us. 

Htr. 114. 

Smith also testified about his recollection of conversations he had with Jerry Leonard, the

attorney appointed to represent Stoeckley during the MacDonald trial. He clarified that his knowledge

of Stoeckley’s comments that seemingly tied her to the case came from Wendy Rouder, and not

Leonard. Htr. 153-54. Smith also testified that Leonard has never told him anything that Stoeckley said

to Leonard. Htr. 154. 

2.  Mary Britt

MacDonald’s second witness was Mary Britt, the former wife of Jimmy Britt. Mary married

Jimmy in 1957, and for most of their marriage he worked as a deputy United States Marshal. Mary

remembered that Jimmy worked the MacDonald trial, and she specifically recalled that he came home

one day during the trial and said the following day he would be traveling to South Carolina to pick up

a witness. Htr. 223, 242. When he got home after transporting the witness from South Carolina, he was

“very excited . . . because he felt the woman talked in the car coming back about her involvement, that
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he said, in his words, she described the inside of the apartment where the MacDonalds lived . . . to a

T[,] even to the fact of a child’s hobby horse that was broken.” Htr. 223. 

Mary testified that she was anxious for Jimmy to return home the next day because she wanted

to know what happened during the trial. Htr. 225. Jimmy told her that “they can’t use her testimony

because her brain is fried from the use of drugs.” Id. Jimmy also told Mary that during the trial, he

arrived at the hotel where Stoeckley was staying and found that she had been “beaten . . . to a pulp” by

her boyfriend,” and that he was upset with Stoeckley’s boyfriend for doing so. Htr. 245-46. Jimmy also

expressed his displeasure with the fact that some jurors brought in cakes for Judge Dupree. Htr. 247.

Although Jimmy told Mary that Stoeckley had been interviewed, he never told her that Blackburn

threatened Stoeckley. Htr. 248. Later, after MacDonald was found guilty, Jimmy told her that he

refused to take MacDonald into custody. Htr. 226. 

Mary and Jimmy eventually separated and divorced. During their separation, Mary saw the

mini-series Fatal Vision, and later asked Jimmy if he had seen it. According to Mary, Jimmy answered

through gritted teeth: “It’s not accurate. They had me standing in the hall. I was in that room. I heard

every word that was said.” Htr. 227. He still did not, however, mention any threat from Blackburn. 

3.  Gene Stoeckley

Gene Stoeckley, the youngest brother of Helena Stoeckley, was called as MacDonald’s third

witness. Gene testified that he was approximately ten or eleven years old at the time of the MacDonald

family murders, and that his sister’s ties to the case had an impact on both him and his family. Htr 268-

70. He was harassed at school, and his family received threatening phone calls. Gene testified that he

held his sister accountable for much of the harassment he encountered, and eventually when he was

in high school he confronted her about it when she had returned to the house for a visit. Htr. 270-71.
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Gene said that her response was to tell him “to be careful because she had certain friends” and that “she

also had an ice pick.” Htr. 271. 

Gene stated that his family did not talk about the MacDonald case, although he knew that his

parents were in Raleigh for the trial. Htr. 272-73. 

He testified that his sister Helena died in January 1983, and that he did not have much contact

with her between the time of the trial in 1979 until her death. Htr. 274. He did, however, recall seeing

his sister in the fall of 1982 when both he and Helena came to their parents’ house for a visit at the

same time. Htr. 274-75. She had brought her infant son with her. Helena passed away a few months

later, but at the time of her visit she did not appear to be sickly to Gene, although she was jaundiced.

Htr. 275-76. 

Gene’s father passed away in 2002. His mother, the elder Helena Stoeckley, eventually moved

to an assisted living facility in Fayetteville, North Carolina, due to health problems. Htr. 279. Gene,

who lived in Fuquay-Varina, North Carolina, oversaw her financial and medical needs and saw her

about once a week. Htr. 280. Near the end of the summer of 2006, she became seriously ill and was

admitted to the hospital, at which time Gene was told that she wasn’t going to survive. Htr. 281.

However, she recovered, and moved back into the assisted living facility. Id. 

Gene began having intimate discussions with his mother about their family, and specifically

questioned his mother about his sister’s involvement in the MacDonald case. Htr. 283. Gene testified

that his mother said that “Helena was there that night” and that “Helena had confided in her during that

visit in Fayetteville when she had brought David to see her.” Id. His mother said she thought Helena

confided in her during that visit because she knew she was dying, and that MacDonald was not guilty

of the crimes. Htr. 284. 
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Gene stated that his mother’s comments

weighed heavily on my mind. I didn’t really know what to do with the knowledge. It
was something I considered carefully. The last thing I wanted to do was draw attention
to the remaining family members, but, by the same token, I felt somehow morally
obligated to tell somebody. 

So, I discussed it in more detail with my mother, asked her if she cared to
divulge this information to somebody outside the family. . . . 

She said that if there was someone who would listen and that where she thought
it might do some good, she would be willing to do so. 

Htr. 284-85. 

After thinking about it for several weeks, Gene eventually went on the internet, found a website

maintained by MacDonald’s wife, Kathryn, and contacted her. Htr. 286. Kathryn immediately came

down to North Carolina, and met with Gene at a restaurant in Fuquay-Varina on March 31, 2007. Htr.

287, 307. Gene set forth ground rules for talking with his mother, which included that if at any time

his mother did not want to go forward, he would stop it. Htr. 287-88. 

Kathryn and Gene then traveled to the facility in Fayetteville, arriving around 3:00 or 4:00 p.m.

Htr. 320. His mother appeared to be having a physically good day, and agreed to meet with Kathryn.

Gene also testified that his mother’s mental state was “always sharp” and he had no problem

communicating with her on the day Kathryn MacDonald came. Htr. 289-90. His mother told Kathryn

that his sister had been in the MacDonald house on the night of the murders, and Kathryn then asked

if MacDonald’s then-attorney, Hart Miles, could be involved. Kathryn called Miles, and he and his

paralegal, Laura Redd, came to the facility, arriving “well into the early evening.” Htr. 292-93; 322. 

The elder Stoeckley again related that her daughter had said she present on the night of the

murders, and also said that her daughter had been intimidated. The elder Stoeckley “said an FBI agent

had contacted them directly and told them to find a way to keep Helena’s mouth shut and to keep her

88

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 354   Filed 07/24/14   Page 88 of 169-4476-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 393 of 549 Total Pages:(927 of 1083)



out of – her nose out of the business.” Htr. 294. Redd and Kathryn MacDonald used a computer in a

small office adjoining the nurse’s station to compose the affidavit, and Gene then read the affidavit to

his mother. Htr. 295. A few corrections, “mainly just the verbiage,” were made. Htr. 296. The elder

Stoeckley then signed the affidavit, after Gene read it to her word for word. Htr. 296-97; DX 5051.

Gene testified that he was very much confident that his mother knew what was in the affidavit when

she signed it. Htr. 344.

Gene then was contacted by the FBI, and Agent Cheroke met with Gene, his mother, and his

wife on April 25, 2007, at the facility. Htr. 328. During the interview, the elder Stoeckley told Agent

Cheroke that someone from the FBI called her and said to tell her daughter to stop calling the FBI. Htr.

335. She also indicated in the interview that she had struggled with the issue of MacDonald’s guilt. Htr.

331.35 

4.  Wendy Rouder

MacDonald also called as a witness Wendy Rouder, now a practicing attorney in California,

who served on the defense team during the MacDonald trial. She testified to answering a phone call

that came into the defense team office on a weekend morning during the trial. Htr. 346. The manager

of The Journey’s End motel had called asking that Stoeckley be removed from the motel. Htr. 346-47.

Segal instructed her to go to the motel and find out what was going on. Htr. 346. 

Rouder and Red Underhill arrived at The Journey’s End and were escorted to Stoeckley’s room,

where they found her with a bleeding nose, yelling at Ernie Davis. Htr. 347. Davis left, and Stoeckley

35  It is unclear from the record what, exactly, the elder Stoeckley told Agent Cheroke during the
April 25, 2007, interview. Although on cross-examination the Government asked Gene Stoeckley if he
recalled his mother stating various things during the interview, he generally answered that he did not
recall his mother making such statements. Htr. 329-36. No other evidence was presented as to the
substance of Agent Cheroke’s interview of the elder Stoeckley. 
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then asked Rouder to stay with her. Rouder spent the next several hours with her. Htr. 348. Rouder

testified that every once in a while, Stoeckley would raise issues with her involvement with the

MacDonald murders, saying that she thought she was there, she felt guilty, and that she wished she

could purge her guilt. Htr. 348. Stoeckley also remembered there being a rocking horse. Htr. 349. 

Stoeckley had been asked to leave The Journey’s End, so Rouder made arrangements for her

to stay at the Hilton. Stoeckley continued to make comments about her involvement, and Rouder asked

her why she failed to testify on the stand as to what she was telling Rouder. Htr. 350. Rouder testified

that Stoeckley answered, “I can’t with those damn prosecutors sitting there.” Htr. 350-51. Rouder also

testified that she believed Stoeckley said that “they’ll burn me, fry me, hang me” or other words to that

effect. Htr. 351. Rouder admitted that she did not include that statement regarding “burn me” or “fry

me” when she testified on voir dire during the MacDonald trial, but that she remembered those words

when she was contacted by Kathryn MacDonald in 2005. Htr. 357. She also admitted that the trial

transcript reflects the fact that she made notes of her conversation with Stoeckley. Htr. 388. 

Rouder testified that Kathryn contacted her in August 2005, and told her that a United States

Marshal had come forward with information about statements that Stoeckley had made to him, which

were similar to the statements Stoeckley had made to Rouder in 1979. Kathryn also told Rouder about

the marshal’s allegation that Blackburn had threatened to indict Stoeckley for murder if she made

admissions about her role in the MacDonald murders while testifying. Htr. 353-54. According to

Rouder, this information “rang a bell” for her. “The bell that ran was, ah-ha, that’s why she said she

can’t testify with those damn prosecutors sitting there.” Htr. 354. After speaking with Kathryn, Rouder

was sent an affidavit which she signed. Htr. 351; DX 5080. In addition to the details about what

Stoeckley told her, Rouder also stated that while she was staying with Stoeckley, Judge Dupree called
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the room, asked for Rouder specifically, and warned her not to ask her any questions. DX 5080 ¶ 13.

Rouder stated: “For years afterward, I had wondered how Judge Dupree came to know that I had

arrived on a weekend to see about Ms. Stoeckley’s well-being, and why he was concerned about what

she might be saying or being asked. Now, in August of 2005, hearing of Mr. Britt’s statement, this

bizarre occurrence made sense to me.” Id. 

5. Laura Redd

Laura Redd, the paralegal for Hart Miles who notarized the elder Stoeckley’s affidavit, testified

next. She testified that on the afternoon of Saturday, March 31, 2007, she received a call from Miles 

asking her to ride with him to Fayetteville to take and notarize an affidavit from the elder Stoeckley.

Htr. 401. When she arrived with Miles, and talked to the elder Stoeckley, she found her to be “very

sharp.” Htr. 402. 

Someone originally composed the elder Stoeckley’s affidavit on a laptop, but the laptop was

not compatible with the printer at the assisted living facility. Htr. 403-04. Consequently, Redd and the

others had to re-type the affidavit on the facility’s computer to be able to print it. Htr. 404. Redd

testified that they “had a really hard time and it took a long time.” Id. Redd testified that from the time

she received the phone call from Miles until the time the affidavit was signed and notarized was about

six or seven hours. Htr. 416. 

6. Sara McMann

MacDonald’s next witness was Sara McMann, who testified that she and her husband invited

Stoeckley and her infant son to live with them from October 1982 until December 1982. Htr. 420-21.

Shortly after meeting Stoeckley, McMann realized that she was Helena Stoeckley from the MacDonald

case. Htr. 422. When McMann told Stoeckley that she knew who she was, Stoeckley told McMann that
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three other men went to rough up MacDonald, and they asked her to go along. In exchange for going

with them, Stoeckley was to become a wizard in an occult group. Htr. 423, 435-36. Stoeckley told

McMann that the men murdered the MacDonald family members, and she ran out of the MacDonald

home screaming. Htr. 423. McMann stated that both she and Stoeckley knew MacDonald was  innocent

and wanted him freed. Htr. 424. After Stoeckley died in January 1983, McMann and her husband

became legal guardians of her infant son. Htr. 426.  

7. Bench conference regarding Jerry Leonard

At the conclusion of McMann’s testimony, MacDonald called Jerry Leonard, the attorney

appointed to represent Stoeckley during the trial. A bench conference was then held, at which

MacDonald’s counsel informed the court that he anticipated that Leonard would assert the attorney-

client privilege.  Leonard’s counsel was present at the conference. The court recessed the hearing for

the evening to review the relevant caselaw. Htr. 443-62. At the start of the hearing the next day, the

court ruled that based on Swidler & Berlin v. United States, 524 U.S. 399 (1998), the attorney-client

privilege survived Stoeckley’s death. MacDonald then rested, and the Government commenced its

presentation of evidence. 

8. Frank Mills

The Government’s first witness was Frank Mills, a retired Special Agent for the FBI. At the

time of the MacDonald trial in 1979, he was assigned to the Greenville, South Carolina office. Htr.

470. On August 13, 1979, he received a phone call from the U.S. Attorney’s Office in Raleigh,

followed by a teletype from the FBI, informing him of the bench warrant issued for Helena Stoeckley.

Htr. 471; GX 2001. On August 14, 1979, Mills and Special Agent Tom Donohue located Stoeckley at

a trailer near Walhalla, South Carolina, and transported her to the Pickens County Jail. Htr. 474-76.
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Mills testified that they did not take her to Greenville to be housed because, at the time, Greenville was

not a federally approved facility for prisoners. Htr. 479-80. 

Per the instructions he received in the FBI teletype, Mills interviewed Stoeckley on the way to

Pickens. Htr. 480. Mills testified that Stoeckley told him that she had been a heavy drug user for a

number of years, and she remembered the night of the murder because of newspaper articles the next

day. Htr. 480. She also said she not only used drugs, but she also sold them, and some of her buyers

were doctors in the Fayetteville area, but MacDonald was not one of them. Htr. 480. According to

Mills, Stoeckley said on the night of the murders, as every other night, she was using drugs. Htr. 481.

Shortly before midnight she met with Greg Mitchell, who gave her a hit of mescaline, and she did not

remember anything after that until the following morning. Htr. 481. Stoeckley said that Prince Beasley

had contacted her in the following days about the murders, and she told him that she just could not

remember what happened that night. Htr. 481. 

Mills and Donohue booked Stoeckley in the Pickens County Jail, where she was held overnight.

Htr. 484-87; GX 2006, 2007, 2064. Mills relayed the news of Stoeckley’s arrest via a return teletype,

and a phone call to the U.S. Attorney’s office on August 15, 1979. Mills testified that Stoeckley was

picked up the next day by Vernoy Kennedy, a tall black man he knew to be a deputy U.S. Marshal. Htr.

488, GX 2066. 

Shortly thereafter, Mills summarized his interview with Stoeckley in an Form 302. In addition

to what he already testified to, his summary in the Form 302 noted that Stoeckley said that “she could

never figure out how any band of hippies as alleged by Dr. MacDonald, could have walked through an

Officers Barracks section of Fort Bragg, inasmuch as there are numerous Military Police Patrols

patrolling the area regularly.” GX 2002. He also noted that Stoeckley told him that at the time of the
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murders, she and her friends were involved in witchcraft. GX 2002. Stoeckley told Mills that when

Beasley interrogated her shortly after the murders, she gave him “a number of different stories as to

where she was during the time of the murder,” because “she felt that a lie would be more believable

than if she was to tell the truth which was that she simply was so high on drugs she had no recollection

of where she was or what she was doing.” GX 2002. Mills further summarized: 

Stoeckley advised that she honestly does not know what she did that night and
therefore, could not categorically state that she was not involved in the murder. She
stated that she has had a recurring dream since the murder in which she is pictured as
being dressed in black with a candle in her hand with the words appearing on a wall of
whatever room she is in with the inscription, “Acid is Groovie, Kill the Pigs.” She
stated in this dream, she does not specifically see bodies or anyone being killed or
anything of this nature. She stated that this dream could very well be based upon
information that she has read in newspaper accounts of the murder. 

GX 2002.

Mills also testified that he interviewed Stoeckley on September 10, 1981, along with Special

Agent Butch Madden. Htr. 496. Mills talked with Stoeckley about the interviews she had given to

Prince Beasley and Ted Gunderson. Htr. 496-97. Stoeckley told Mills she was unhappy with Beasley

and Gunderson because they were harassing her. Htr. 497-98. 

Finally, Mills testified about the investigation into Stoeckley’s death in 1983. Htr. 498. In 1983,

Mills contacted a detective in Seneca, South Carolina, who told him that Stoeckley had died in early

January 1983, and she had been in her apartment for several days before anyone found her. Htr. 499-

500. At the time her body was found, her infant son was found, alive, underneath his crib. Htr. 499.

Stoeckley’s cause of death was pneumonia with cirrhosis of the liver as a contributing factor. Htr. 500.

9. Vernoy Kennedy

Over MacDonald’s objection, the Government next read into the record the sworn statement

of former Deputy U.S. Marshal Vernoy Kennedy, who died on June 11, 2007. In his sworn statement,
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Kennedy said he transported Stoeckley from the Pickens County Jail to a meeting spot in Charlotte,

North Carolina. GX 2010.9. Kennedy also identified his signature on Stoeckley’s release form from

the Pickens County Jail on August 15, 1979. Id. He stated that he, along with a female guard,

transported Stoeckley to the intersection of Interstate 85 and Interstate 77 in Charlotte, North Carolina,

where he met a deputy U.S. Marshal from the Eastern District of North Carolina and made the prisoner

transfer. GX 2010.9-.10, .12. Kennedy also stated that he did not interview Stoeckley. GX 2010.13-.14. 

10. Dennis Meehan

The Government’s next witness was Dennis Meehan, a former Deputy U.S. Marshal. Meehan

testified that on August 15, 1979, he was tasked by Chief Deputy Eddie Sigmon to travel to Charlotte,

North Carolina, to pick up Stoeckley and transport her to Raleigh. Htr. 518-20. Because he was

transporting a female inmate, he had to take a guard matron with him. Htr. 520. His office did not

employ any female deputies, so Meehan’s wife, Janice, was hired as a guard matron for the transport.

Htr. 520.  

Meehan drove to the pre-arranged meeting spot near the intersection of Interstate 85 and

Interstate 77. Htr. 519, 521. Meehan testified that he could not remember the name of the deputy

marshal from whom he received Stoeckley, but he did remember that he was tall black man. Htr. 522.

Meehan than drove Stoeckley directly to the Wake County Jail via Salisbury Street and drove into the

underground parking area, arriving around 4:30 to 5:00 p.m. Htr. 523-25. The news media were

present, and Meehan recalled seeing footage of himself and his wife booking Stoeckley on the local

news. Htr. 525. Meehan also recalled that the next morning, August 16, 1979, Jimmy Britt and

Geraldine Holden transported Stoeckley from the Wake County Jail to the Federal Building, a trip of

about six blocks. Htr. 526-27. Meehan opined that a picture of Stoeckley, Ernest Davis, and Jimmy
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Britt published in the News & Observer on August 17, 1979, depicted them exiting the Federal

Building on August 16, 1979, because he highly doubted that Stoeckley was at the Federal Building

on August 15. Htr. 528-31, GX 2074. Meehan also testified that he never sat in an interview of a

witness by an Assistant United States Attorney. Htr. 532. 

11. Janice Meehan

Janice Meehan, Dennis Meehan’s former wife, was the next witness called by the Government.

She testified that she rode with her husband to pick up Stoeckley and that they picked her up from

another deputy U.S. Marshal in a parking lot that was located approximately two to three hours from

Raleigh. Htr. 538. She remembered a black male and a white male being with Stoeckley when they met

her. Htr. 541. She said that on the way to Raleigh, Stoeckley mumbled, but Janice couldn’t really hear

her. Htr. 539. Janice also remembered media being present when Stoeckley was booked in jail, and

seeing footage of herself later that evening. Htr. 539-40. 

12. Eddie Sigmon

Eddie Sigmon, former Chief Deputy United States Marshal for the Eastern District of North

Carolina, next testified for the Government. Htr. 543. Sigmon served as Chief Deputy during the

MacDonald trial, and was responsible for handing out assignments to the deputy marshals. Htr. 546.

He explained that at the time of the MacDonald trial, there was a policy that a female matron must be

present when a marshal was transporting a female prisoner. Htr. 547. His office did not employ any

female deputies at the time, so if possible, he would choose a deputy who had a wife available to

transport a female prisoner. Htr. 547-48. He testified that, when transporting a female prisoner, if he

had to choose between sending a deputy and a female clerical employee, or a deputy and his wife, he

would choose the deputy who had a wife because he needed his clerical staff in the office to perform
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their duties. Htr. 548. Sigmon also testified that if one of his deputies overheard a confession of

someone in connection with a murder trial, he would hope that the deputy would tell him about it. Htr.

549.  No such confession of Stoeckley was reported to him. Htr. 549. Sigmon also characterized Jimmy

Britt as “an attention seeker.” Htr. 550. 

Sigmon also testified that once a material witness is released from custody and becomes a

witness under subpoena, the United States Marshal no longer handled transportation of the witness.

Htr. 557. He also testified that he did not call Jimmy Britt on August 19, 1979, and instruct him to get

Stoeckley from The Journey’s End Motel, noting he would not have authority to do so. Htr. 557. He

also offered his opinion that former United States Marshal Salter did not instruct Jimmy Britt to deliver

a subsistence check and purchase a bus ticket for Stoeckley, because it would be outside Marshal

Service regulations. Htr. 558-59. 

13. William Berryhill

William “Bill” Berryhill, former United States Marshal for the Eastern District, testified that

he supervised Jimmy Britt during his tenure. Htr. 563-64. When asked to describe Britt as an employee,

he said: “I would say he was a very marginal employee. I found Jimmy Britt to be rather large in ego

and rather small when it came to veracity.” Htr. 564.  

14. Maddie Reddick

The Government’s next witness was Maddie Reddick, who worked for the United States

Marshal Service for 30 years as Supervisor Administrative Assistant of Office Work. Htr. 571-72. In

that capacity, she was the disbursing officer for the Marshal Service, and was tasked with writing

checks for the salaries for federal employees, as well as checks for jurors and witnesses. Htr. 572. 
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Reddick testified that she did not remember writing a subsistence check for Stoeckley, and she

said for her to have done so would have been highly unusual because she would need a discharge form

from the U.S. Attorney’s office first. Htr. 573. She also testified that material witnesses who were

housed in jail did not get pay, because the fee would have been disbursed to the jail providing housing

and food. Htr. 574. Reddick said that she would not have been tasked with issuing checks to a defense

witness, unless the defendant was indigent. Htr. 575, 578. 

Reddick also testified that sometime around 2004, she received a phone call from Jimmy Britt,

asking if Reddick knew where Gerry Holder was living. Htr. 577. Reddick told Britt what she knew,

and testified she was surprised to have heard from Britt. Htr. 577. 

15. J. Rich Leonard

J. Rich Leonard, who at the time of the hearing was a United States Bankruptcy Judge for the

Eastern District of North Carolina, was called next by the Government. He testified that he served as

a law clerk for Judge Dupree from 1976 to 1978. Htr. 586. During the second year of his clerkship, his

co-clerk was John Edwards. Both of their clerkships ended at the same time. Id. 

Leonard had taken the position as Clerk of Court just prior to the MacDonald trial. Htr. 587.

Judge Dupree’s law clerks during the trial were Steve Coggins, William Pappas, and Jeffrey Howard.

Htr. 587. Leonard testified that during a recess during the MacDonald trial, the courtroom would have

been locked to maintain chain of custody on the large number of exhibits in the trial. Htr. 589. 

16.  James Blackburn

James Blackburn, one of the prosecuting attorneys during the MacDonald trial, testified next.

Blackburn stated that the prosecution began their interview of Stoeckley around 2:00 p.m. on August

16, 1979. Htr. 604, 605. The interview took place in the office of George Anderson, then the United
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States Attorney for the Eastern District of North Carolina. Htr. 607. According to Blackburn, he,

Anderson, Assistant United States Attorney Jack Crawley, and Assistant United States Attorney Brian

Murtagh were the only people present for the interview with Stoeckley. Htr. 607-08. Blackburn

testified that he asked Helena “words to the effect, Helena, are you involved in this case? Were you

there? Did you participate in these murders?” and she said to him “very clearly, ‘no I did not. I was not

there.’” Htr. 610. She also asked Blackburn if the Government had evidence that she was there, and

he responded that they did not, other than statements she had made over the years. Htr. 610. Blackburn

maintains that he did not threaten to prosecute Stoeckley for the murders of the MacDonald family

members. Htr. 611. 

There was no other court session in the case for the remainder of the day on August 16, 1979.

Htr. 611. After the conclusion of the Government’s interview with Stoeckley, which lasted about an

hour, Blackburn ran into Wade Smith in the Federal Building. Htr. 611-12. He does not recall Smith

telling him anything about the defense interview, but he does remember telling Smith that Stoeckley

had told the Government that she was not present in the MacDonald apartment and she did not

participate in the murders. Htr. 612. He also testified that Jimmy Britt was not present during the

interview with Stoeckley, and that Britt never approached him with any concerns about the trial. Htr.

640-41. 

Blackburn also testified that he had no idea of what Stoeckley was going to testify to when

called by the defense, and he noted that the trial transcript reflects that when court began on August

17, 1979, he brought up the issue of whether an attorney should be appointed to represent Stoeckley.

Htr. 613-14. The defense wanted to proceed without one. Htr. 614. He also testified that he first learned

99

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 354   Filed 07/24/14   Page 99 of 169-4487-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 404 of 549 Total Pages:(938 of 1083)



during court on August 17 of Stoeckley’s various weekend activities, including her contacting Judge

Dupree. Htr. 626-28. 

Blackburn also was questioned about his actions which led to his 1993 disbarment and

convictions for embezzlement, obstruction of justice, and forgery, among other crimes. Htr. 634-38;

653-81. In summary, approximately twelve years after the MacDonald trial, while he was in private

practice, Blackburn made numerous misrepresentations to clients, including that he had filed actions

on their behalf and/or was continuing to prosecute civil actions on their behalf. In the course of doing

so, he forged judges’ signatures to purported orders from the court to show the clients. He also

misappropriated funds from his law firm’s trust account to make payments to various clients, and

forged one of his client’s signatures to a promissory note. Id., DX 5014A, 5014B, 5014C. Blackburn

also testified about a promissory note he executed in 2001, promising to repay $50,000 advanced to

him if he did not complete a book on the MacDonald trial. Htr. 688-89. Blackburn never completed

the book, and has not repaid the money. Htr. 689-90. 

Wade Smith was one of the attorneys who represented Blackburn in his state court criminal

proceedings. In 2005, Smith contacted Blackburn, letting him know about some of the general updates

in the MacDonald case. Blackburn agreed to execute a waiver of any conflict of interest, but made clear

that he was not agreeing with the suggestion he ever said anything improper to Stoeckley. Htr. 643-47;

GX 2013. The day after Blackburn signed the waiver, he was invited to Smith’s office to review the

Britt affidavit and some supporting documents. Htr. 645. When Blackburn read the affidavit, he had

what he characterized as a heated discussion with Smith regarding what he viewed as the falsity of

Britt’s statements. Htr. 645. Blackburn also accused Smith of standing by while his co-counsel Segal

made misrepresentations about Stoeckley’s statements at trial. Htr. 646. A few hours later, Smith called
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Blackburn to say that he was withdrawing from representing MacDonald. Blackburn later consented

to one of Smith’s law partners, Hill Allen, representing MacDonald. Htr. 646-47. 

17. Jack Crawley

Jack Crawley, who served as an Assistant United States Attorney during the MacDonald trial,

also testified for the Government. His role during the trial was to serve as an advisor on trial procedure

and evidence, because of his previous trial experience. Htr. 714. Crawley testified that he was present

for the interview with Stoeckley, along with Brian Murtagh, Jim Blackburn, and George Anderson. Htr.

721. He does not remember anyone else being present during the interview, and specifically he did not

recall any deputy marshal, including Jimmy Britt, being there. Htr. 721. Accordingly to Crawley,

Stoeckley told the prosecution team that she was not involved with or present at the MacDonald

murders. Htr. 722. He also noted that if she had so confessed, he along with the other members of the

prosecution team would have had a duty to disclose that information under Brady v. Maryland, 373

U.S. 83 (1963).  

Crawley also testified to the fact that when he was in private practice in the mid-1990s, he had

a grievance filed against him with the state bar, resulting in the bar filing a complaint against him

charging that he failed to act with reasonable diligence with regard to two cases. A disciplinary hearing

panel found that he had in fact failed to act with reasonable diligence, in violation of the rules of

professional responsibility. Htr. 730. His license to practice law was suspended, and eventually he was

found to be disabled to practice law, and was transferred to disability inactive status in 1997. Htr. 731.

18.  Bill Ivory

The next Government witness was William “Bill” Ivory, the original Army CID Investigator

assigned to the case. Htr. 759. Ivory testified about the crime scene search and the collection of
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evidence at the MacDonald residence. He identified a great number of photographs of the crime scene,

and described the evidence collected and noted by investigators. See generally Htr. 766-804. Ivory

noted that during the crime scene search, investigating agents focused extensively on the area around

the couch in the MacDonald living room, looking for debris and signs of a struggle, because that is

where MacDonald claimed he was attacked. Htr. 775-77. Ivory testified that nothing was found in the

carpeting in that area, particularly none of the blue threads that were found in other rooms throughout

the house, and he also noted that the lamp in the room was upright and the pictures were hanging

straight on the wall. Id. Ivory explained that investigators were able to “date” when the fibers consistent

with MacDonald’s pajama top were shed in the house, because of MacDonald’s own statements and

the blood. Htr. 878. Ivory also testified that several of the crime scene photographs show a rocking

horse in Kristen’s bedroom, but none of the springs of the rocking horse appear to be broken in any

picture. Htr. 797, 823-32. 

Ivory also testified about the ongoing investigation after the crime scene search. He stated that

when he interviewed Greg Mitchell on May 25, 1971, Mitchell denied any involvement with the

MacDonald murders and said that he didn’t think Stoeckley, his girlfriend at the time, was involved

either. Htr. 804-09; GX 2199. Ivory also testified about the use of polygraphs in the investigation, and

how he felt it was not only the results of a polygraph that were important, but also how those results

were used in a post-polygraph interview to obtain admissions from a person. Htr. 810. With regard to

Mitchell, Ivory testified that Robert Brisenstine conducted a polygraph examination of Mitchell, and

he concluded that Mitchell was being truthful when he denied involvement in the MacDonald murders

and denied knowing the identify of the perpetrator(s). Htr. 813-816, GX 2200. Ivory also testified that

Brisenstine also conducted a polygraph examination of William Posey, one of the Stoeckley Witnesses,
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and concluded that Posey was not truthful when he denied giving false information in the Article 32

proceeding, and when he made statements to CID investigators. Brisenstine also concluded that Posey

was not truthful when he said he thought his residence was broken into following his testimony in the

Article 32 hearing. Htr. 817-22; GX 2331. During Posey’s post-polygraph interview, he admitted that

he did not observe Stoeckley dismount from an automobile on the morning of February 17, 1970, and

only observed her walking from an automobile to her residence. GX 2331. Furthermore, he was not

positive that the morning he observed Stoeckley walking to her residence was the same date of the

murders. Id. 

With regard to the crime scene, Ivory testified that at least six people were inside the

MacDonald residence by the time he arrived on the scene. Htr. 834. He also stated that candle wax was

found on the coffee table, the bedspread in Kimberley’s bedroom, and the arms of a chair in

Kimberley’s room. Htr. 838-39. The candle wax found in those locations did not match any other

candle found in the house, and all three differed from each other. Htr. 847-50. He noted, however, that

the candle wax found throughout the house had been set for quite a while, and had household debris

in it. Htr. 874. In Ivory’s opinion, “it was not like the candles were just burnt that night.” Id. Ivory also

stated that when the Esquire magazine was examined, it showed the fingerprints from at least two

investigators, as well as an unidentified finger print. Htr. 856-58. Ivory also recognized that the

processing of the crime scene yielded 17 unidentified fingerprints and 14 unidentified palm prints. Htr.

860. None of the unidentified prints matched Mitchell’s prints. Htr. 878. 

19. Butch Madden

After Ivory, the Government called former FBI Special Agent Raymond “Butch” Madden to

testify. Madden explained that he was tasked with investigating information given to the FBI by the
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MacDonald defense team during post-conviction proceedings. Htr. 881. This mainly involved

investigating the various statements of Helena Stoeckley naming individuals who may have

participated in the MacDonald murders – Greg Mitchell, Dwight Edwin Smith, Shelby Don Harris,

Bruce Johnny Fowler, and Allen Mazerolle. Htr. 882-83. 

Madden testified that he also interviewed both Helena Stoeckley and her mother, the elder

Helena Stoeckley, as well as defense investigators Ted Gunderson and Prince Beasley. Htr. 883, 917.

The interviews with Helena Stoeckley occurred over a two-day period in September of 1981. Htr. 884.

During the first interview, Stoeckley told Madden, along with SA Frank Mills, that Beasley had

arrested her fiancé Ernest Davis in South Carolina and taken him to Fayetteville, and that he had

promised to help out Davis if Stoeckley would go with him to Ted Gunderson’s office in Los Angeles

and give a statement. Htr. 887-88. He also promised her that they would relocate Stoeckley and Davis

to California and help them find employment, financing, and new identities. Htr. 888. Madden testified

that Stoeckley told him she was interviewed in California for a period of three to four days from the

early morning into the late evening for sometimes twelve to fifteen hours a day, and that the

questioning seemed non-stop. Htr. 889. Madden opined, as an experienced FBI agent, that this type of

interrogation would be considered unethical and possibly illegal. Id. At the conclusion of this first

interview with Madden, Stoeckley signed a statement in which she said that the statements she

previously signed for Gunderson and Beasley were “basically accurate.” Htr. 892. She went on to

clarify: “However, the statements and the facts of the statements are what I think happened or dreamed

and are not a positive recollection of events of February 16th-17th, 1970.” Id. She also said, “The fact

remains and the truth of the matter is that I do not actually know where I was during the early morning
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hours of February 17th, 1970, and I do not know if I was present or participated in the MacDonald

murders.” Id. 

The next day, Stoeckley gave Madden a second interview, stating she wanted to make

corrections to her first statement. Htr. 911. In her second statement, she told Madden that Beasley

brought Fred Bost to see her in South Carolina in January 1981. Bost was writing a book about the

MacDonald murders, and Beasley asked that Stoeckley submit to an interview by Bost. Stoeckley told

Madden that Beasley told her she should deal specifically through Beasley, and not through Gunderson

or Bost. Beasley also told Stoeckley not to talk to the FBI, the Department of Justice, or anyone else

involved with the MacDonald case. Htr. 910. Madden also testified that Stoeckley told him that she

and Beasley were each supposed to receive 20% of the profits from Bost’s book, with the remainder

of the profits being split between Bost and the publisher. Htr. 910-11. She also told Madden that she

remembered seeing MacDonald at some point prior to the trial, and that she was unsure what she did

the evening of the MacDonald murders or the next morning. Htr. 912. Stoeckley reported feeling used

by both Gunderson and Beasley, and stated that Gunderson coerced a confession out of her. Htr. 912-

13. Stoeckley gave Madden a copy of a letter she wrote to Gunderson telling him she felt he had used

her as a pawn. Htr. 913-15. 

Madden also conducted an interview, audio-recorded and later transcribed, of Ted Gunderson

and Prince Beasley regarding the statement they took from Helena Stoeckley. HTr. 917. Madden

testified that Gunderson admitted to spending a day and a half with Stoeckley before she would agree

to give him a written statement, and that she started talking at around 9 p.m. to 10 p.m., and he decided

to continue with her until he was finished with the statement at 2:00 or 3:00 a.m. Htr. 920. When he

reviewed the statement the next day, it was disorganized and disjointed. Accordingly, he reorganized
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and retyped the statement and Stoeckley then signed the 53-page statement. Htr.921-22. Gunderson told

Madden that he had contacted several individuals about a book or movie deal regarding the MacDonald

murders, although he said that was not his primary goal. Htr. 935-36. Madden testified that he also

talked to Beasley about the book deal with Fred Bost that Helena had told him about, and Beasley

confirmed the percentage split that Helena had quoted. Htr. 937. The interview Madden conducted with

Beasley and Gunderson was seventy-eight transcribed pages, but at no time during that interview did

either of them mention that Helena had reported any threat to her by Jim Blackburn. Htr. 940. 

Gunderson had given Madden the names of individuals Helena had implicated in the

MacDonald murders (Bruce Fowler, Greg Mitchell, Don Harris and Allen Mazerolle) but told him that

he had not run down those leads because he had not been paid to do so. Htr. 926. Madden testified that

he then conducted an independent investigation into the possibility of these individuals being involved

and was able to learn that during the MacDonald murders Allen Mazerolle was in jail. Htr. 926-29.

With regards to Dwight Edwin Smith, Madden was able to interview him and he denied any

involvement in the murders and stated that he did not know the other named individuals. Htr. 929-31.

Madden testified that Shelby Don Harris was interviewed and said that he knew Helena Stoeckley, but

that he had nothing to do with the murders and volunteered to take a polygraph examination. Htr. 932-

34. 

Madden also had occasion to interview the elder Helena Stoeckley on July 19, 1984, after the

death of her daughter, Helena. Htr. 940, 942-43; GX 2332, 2333, 2334. He testified that the elder

Stoeckley told him that the younger Helena told her and her husband that she did not know anything

about the murders. Htr. 943-44; GX 2332. Mrs. Stoeckley believed that Helena could not have been

present during the murders because she was nonviolent and loved children. She also believed her
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daughter was not treated fairly by Gunderson and Beasley. Id. The elder Stoeckley told Madden that

Helena’s mind was “gone,” especially when she was under the influence of drugs, and that when doing

drugs she thought about the case. She reiterated, however, that she did not believe her daughter was

involved. Htr. 945; GX 2332. Mrs. Stoeckley said that she saved all the newspaper clippings regarding

the trial and allowed Helena to read them. Id. She also believed that Helena enjoyed all the attention

from the MacDonald case and that when she asked her why she gave a statement to defense

investigators, Helena told Mrs. Stoeckley that she thought she was at the murder scene. Htr. 945-46;

GX 2332. Madden testified that, at the time of the interview, Mrs. Stoeckley was in good health, living

at home, and appeared to have all her faculties. Htr. 946. At no time during their conversation did Mrs.

Stoeckley ever mention a threat to Helena by Jim Blackburn. Htr. 947. 

20. Joe McGinniss

The last witness for the Government was Joe McGinniss, author of Fatal Vision, a 1984 “true

crime” book about the MacDonald trial. McGinniss testified that he was approached by MacDonald

to come to the trial and write about it, in exchange for MacDonald receiving a percentage of the

royalties. Htr. 954-55. He was given “unfettered access to any incidents, characters, dialogues, action

scenes and situations that [he] desired in connection with the publication of the book.” Htr. 955-56.

He lived with a  majority of the trial team in a fraternity house in Raleigh during the trial. Htr. 956.  

McGinniss testified that he was present for interviews of some witnesses and potential

witnesses, including Helena Stoeckley’s parents. Htr. 956, 961. According to McGinniss’s book, which

he testified was accurate, during this interview Stoeckley’s parents said that they did not know where 

their daughter was, but when they had last seen her in early June 1979, she had said she had planned

to move to Walhalla, South Carolina, to live with a man she met at a rehabilitation center. Htr. 962,

107

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 354   Filed 07/24/14   Page 107 of 169-4495-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 412 of 549 Total Pages:(946 of 1083)



GX 2201.2. The elder Helena Stoeckley also told defense attorneys that even if they could find her

daughter, she didn’t think it would be likely that she could contribute anything of value to the trial. Htr.

963; GX 2201.3. Specifically, the elder Stoeckley said of her daughter:

“She called up, must have been a year and a half ago, four o’clock in the morning, all
befuddled. She said somebody was chasing her and had taken her car keys. Then it
turned out she’d had a stroke. We got her home, she was like a vegetable. She couldn’t
talk, couldn’t eat, her face quivered, saliva would run out of her mouth. We put her on
a strict diet and let her rest and after about three weeks she was improved, but still she
was not quite right.”
. . . 
“She’s had her gall bladder removed . . . she’s had three liver biopsies, and she’s been
spitting up blood and passing blood in her stools for years. She’s not at all like she used
to be. She’s a physical and mental wreck. She’s not even a human being anymore. You
find her now, sure she’ll talk. She’ll always talk. But I’m telling you, she’s gonna talk
all kinds of nonsense.”

Htr. 963-64; GX 2201.3. The elder Stoeckley also described her daughter’s reaction to the MacDonald

murders, including her daughter’s comment that “not a hippie around here” would do that. Htr. 964;

GX 2201.3. The elder Stoeckley also blamed Prince Beasley for putting the idea that she was involved

in the murders into her daughter’s head:

“Beasley was her Daddy image. He had a terrific amount of influence over her. She told
me he had been up to talk to her right after it had happened and then she said, ‘Yeah,
I’ve been thinking, and I don’t really know where I was that night. I might have been
there.’ And I knew right then that Daddy Beasley had talked her into it.”

Htr. 964; GX 2201.3

McGinniss testified that he was present for the defense interview of Stoeckley. Htr. 965.

According to McGinniss, Stoeckley maintained, even in the face of each “Stoeckley witness” being

brought in the room to confront her, that she had no memory of being present during the murders. Htr.

969-77, GX 2201.3-.4. He also stated that Stoeckley’s testimony on the stand the following day was

consistent with what she said during her interview with the defense. Htr. 982. 
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McGinniss reviewed the transcript from the bench conference during Stoeckley’s testimony

where Bernie Segal told Judge Dupree about the things that Stoeckley allegedly said during the defense

interview. Htr. 982-87. McGinniss said he “absolutely” did not hear Stoeckley make any statements

that Segal represented she made. Htr. 987. He also indicated that Segal had provided him with a copy

of the trial transcript, including the allegedly full volume of bench conferences, but this particular

bench conference was omitted from the materials. Htr. 989-90. McGinniss also testified that he talked

to Wade Smith after the trial, and that Smith said he had been between a rock and a hard place because

he could not undermine his co-counsel, but he also could not participate in a fabrication. Htr. 990. 

Following MacDonald’s conviction, McGinniss continued to work on the book, and

MacDonald invited him to stay in his condominium in southern California, near where MacDonald was

imprisoned, and gave McGinniss permission to go through all of his files in the condo. Htr. 993-94.

In the materials in the condo, McGinniss found the handwritten notes that MacDonald had made for

his military lawyer during the Article 32 hearing in 1970. Htr. 995, GX 4000. In these notes,

MacDonald wrote that on the evening of the murders he had possibly taken one diet pill when he had

dinner with his family. Htr. 998; GX 4000. He indicated in his notes that in the three to four weeks

preceding the murders, he had lost 12-15 pounds using 3-5 capsules of Eskratole Spansule, which

consisted of 15 milligrams of dextroamphetamine and 7.5 milligrams of prochchlorperazine. Htr. 998,

GX 4000. The notes did not specify over what time period MacDonald had taken 3-5 capsules; in other

words, there is no indication whether he had taken 3-5 per day, or over the course of the entire

preceding 3 to 4 weeks, or some other time period. GX 4000; Htr. 1008. McGinniss also wrote in Fatal

Vision that MacDonald stated the following in his hand-written notes: 

The CID knows nothing about the possible diet pill . . . .  If I did take the pill, it is
conceivable that my urine and blood 11:30 A.M. Tues. would still have some residue.
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We would have to research the breakdown and excretion of what was in the pill. We
would also have to find out if the excretion products are definitely different than normal
breakdown products of adrenaline from the body, which would be increased in the
excitement of the attack, etc. Right now, I don’t know if it is definitely possible to
identify Dextramphetamine from pills in the blood and the urine. I think I told the CID
had the only pills I usually took were aspirin, occas. cold pills, and Tetracycline
(antibiotic). . . .  Dr. Henry Ashton, now living in Salt Lake City, Utah, was the group
surgeon before I arrived in Sept. 1969. If he remembers, he can testify that the bottle of
Eskatrol from my house (with only a few missing) was left in the desk I took over when
he left. If necessary, we can then contact the Smith Kline & French representative near
hear who can testify that I never received another large bottle of sample Eskatrol. He
did give me some small sample bottles for use in the weight control program. Colette
had some diet pills of her own (used before she was pregnant). I think I threw them all
out because they made her nervous, but possibly there was an old container left in the
medicine cabinet. . . .

GX 4002.2; Htr. 998-99.36  

21.  Jerry Leonard

As already recounted, prior to the Government’s presentation of its evidence, this court ruled

that the attorney-client privilege survived Stoeckley’s death, based on the Supreme Court’s decision

in Swidler & Berlin v. United States, 524 U.S. 399 (1998). Htr. 468. Subsequently, the Government

asked the court to reconsider the matter of waiver of attorney-client privilege with regard to Leonard’s

testimony, in light of a footnote in Swidler. Htr. 706-07; 524 U.S. at 409 n.3 (recognizing that

“exceptional circumstances implicating a criminal defendant’s constitutional rights might warrant

breaching the [attorney-client] privilege”). The court directed Leonard to prepare an affidavit and

submit it for in camera review. Htr. 708-09.  

36  GX 4000, the copy of MacDonald’s notes, does not include this quoted language. The court
assumes this was an oversight on the part of the Government, and this language was not fabricated by
McGinniss. The court makes this assumption based on defense counsel’s cross-examination of
McGinniss, which focused, in part, on language McGinniss omitted from MacDonald’s notes when
quoting them in Fatal Vision. The court can only assume that defense counsel would have similarly
questioned McGinniss about the above-quoted language if it was not accurate. See Htr. 1020-21. 
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After receiving and reviewing Leonard’s affidavit [DE-302], the court informed the parties on

September 20, 2012, that the privilege would be breached and Leonard could testify. Htr. 899.

Accordingly, when the Government rested on September 24, 2012, MacDonald called Leonard to

testify. Leonard’s counsel made the request that the court conduct Leonard’s examination in camera,

which the court denied. Htr. 1106. 

Leonard, an attorney in Raleigh, testified that he served as a law clerk to Judge Dupree after

graduating from law school in 1971. Htr. 1106-07. He then went into private practice, about 30% of

which involved criminal cases. Htr. 1107-08. Leonard testified that during the MacDonald trial, he

received a phone call from Judge Dupree’s law clerk asking if he would represent Stoeckley as a

material witness in the case. Htr. 1108; 1118.37 He agreed. Leonard testified that when he was

appointed, “I had understood that she had been arrested as a material witness, that she had testified, that

she was subject to recall, and I was being appointed and I needed to have her at court each and every

day that court was in session.” Htr. 1109. Although Leonard knew she had testified under oath, he

cannot remember if he thought she had testified before the jury or on voir dire. Htr. 1147. As recently

as the past 10 years, he thought she had testified to the judge under oath and outside the presence of

the jury. Htr. 1157. 

According to Leonard, he picked up Stoeckley, possibly at the Federal Building, late Sunday

afternoon. Htr. 1109. He felt that he had to build trust with Stoeckley, and he also was worried about

where she would stay and securing lodging for her. Htr. 1109. Leonard took her to his home where they

37  Leonard stated in his affidavit that to the best of his recollection, he was appointed on Sunday,
August 19, 1979. Aff. of Leonard [DE-302] ¶ 3. He admitted on cross-examination that when he was
interviewed by the Government in preparation for the evidentiary hearing, he stated he thought he was
first contacted by Judge Dupree’s law clerk on Saturday night. Htr. 1140. 
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talked, and Stoeckley spent the night on his recliner. Htr. 1110. According to Leonard, the next day,

he checked her into the Hilton before taking her to court. Htr. 1110. 

At the courthouse, Leonard and Stoeckley had a room on the seventh floor to themselves. Htr.

1111. He explained to Stoeckley that his role as her attorney was to help her, and that anything she said

was between him and her. Htr. 1111. They also talked about the statute of limitations, and Leonard told

her he really didn’t know the answer. Htr. 1112. He asked Stoeckley what her testimony would be if

she was called to the stand again. Htr. 1112. Stoeckley told him she did not remember anything about

the evening of the murders. Htr. 1113. 

Leonard questioned how she knew she couldn’t remember a particular night, and Stoeckley

explained that everybody knew of the murders right after they happened. Htr. 1113. Stoeckley said she

had spoken with investigators very soon after the murders, and that is how she knew she had no

recollection of the night of the murders. Htr. 1113. Leonard testified that “that was it as far as I was

concerned.” Htr. 1113. 

That afternoon, however, Stoeckley asked Leonard, “What would you do if I was there?” Htr.

1114. Leonard responded that he would still represent her, and that he needed to know the truth. Htr.

1114. Stoeckley then told Leonard she was there, and told him the story of what happened that evening.

Htr. 1114. According to Stoeckley, she was there but did not participate in the actual murders. Htr.

1115. Stoeckley said she did not hurt anyone, nor did she anticipate that any of the MacDonalds would

be hurt. She explained that at the time of the murders, she belonged to a cult, which had a core group

of followers that engaged in rituals and believed in witches. Aff. of Leonard [DE-302] ¶ 13; Htr. 1191.

Stoeckley told Leonard that the cult associated newborn babies with the devil. Htr. 1192. She also said

that one of the members of the core group wanted to confront MacDonald about his discrimination
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against heroin users in a drug treatment program, because heroin users were recommended for court

marshal or discharge, while other drug users received more favorable treatment. Aff. of Leonard [DE-

302] ¶ 14; Htr. 1191, 1198. This man talked the rest of the group into going. The end result, according

to Stoeckley, was that things got out of hand and the people she was with committed the murders. Aff.

of Leonard [DE-302] ¶ 14; Htr. 1191. Leonard told her that she could not take the stand again and

testify, and that he would help her to assert her Fifth Amendment right against self-incrimination. Htr.

1114. 

Leonard said that during the remainder of the week, Stoeckley would initiate conversations

about the murders and offer additional random details. For example, she said that while she was in the

MacDonald home, the phone rang, and she picked it up. One of the people she was with told her to put

the phone down and hang up. Htr. 1115; 1194. She also, apparently out of context, spoke about a

broken hobby horse in the MacDonald home, and remarked that the parents had not fixed it. Htr. 1189. 

On cross-examination, Leonard was asked to read portions of the trial transcript detailing how

Rouder and Underhill met Stoeckley at The Journey’s End on Sunday, August 19, 1979, and secured

her new lodging at the Hilton that day. Htr. 1167-77. He also reviewed the Government’s notes of an

FBI interview with him in 2006, where he told them that he paid for Stoeckley’s first night at the Hilton

out of his pocket, but was subsequently reimbursed by the court. Htr. 1164-65. He admitted that based

on the information contained in the trial transcripts, it sounded like he would have had no need to

secure lodging for Stoeckley on Sunday evening, but he nevertheless had the memory of having to do

so. Htr. 1175-78. He also stated that while representing Stoeckley, he saw crime scene photographs,

including one that showed the hobby horse. Htr. 1190. 
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Leonard was also questioned on cross-examination about statements he made to Errol Morris,

who has authored a book about the MacDonald case. Specifically, he said that it was possible he told

Morris that Judge Dupree would not let Stoeckley testify because of her past drug use. Htr. 1150, 1152.

Leonard candidly stated, “I could have. You know, what happens is you find out stuff later and then

you confuse that with what actually you knew at a particular time.” Htr. 1152. Leonard was also

questioned about his apparent statement to Morris that, at the time of his appointment, he did not know

Stoeckley had testified at all: 

Q. All right. So, at the time that you were speaking to Errol Morris in 2012, you
seem to be wondering whether you knew she had testified at all, whether you
knew in 1979 that she had testified at all. 

A. I don’t – I can’t testify to you that I knew then that she had testified.
Q. All right. 
A. My – and then you hear things and obviously I heard that she had testified and

I was thinking surely she did not testify before the jury. And Judge Dupree’s
statements could have been – well, I’m making explanations, but just because
it was said at a bench conference where there were as many lawyers as you have
here or maybe as many, that I heard it. I mean, I could have been sitting over
where the clerk sits, you know.

Q. So, as I understand your testimony, you’re saying that it’s sometimes difficult
to distinguish what you learned in 1979, and what you’ve learned since?

A. Yeah, and that’s the danger. And I haven’t talked to – I’ve tried real hard not to
talk to people about this. I’ve tried real hard not to – I mean, I’m talking about
the trial in general, although I have obviously. And what happens is you hear
stuff at a later date and it all becomes part of what you know and it’s hard to
peel away the context that you heard one thing from the other.

 
Htr. 1159-60. 

Leonard does not remember talking to anyone, including Wade Smith, about the case. Htr.

1207. He did send a poem written by Stoeckley to Blackburn, although he apparently did not remember

doing so. Htr. 1227-28. He also did not remember hearing anything about Stoeckley being threatened

or intimidated by either the Government or the defense, and nor did he remember Jim Britt ever telling

him that Stoeckley had been threatened by Blackburn. Htr. 1127. He also did not receive any
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information that Britt had sat in on Stoeckley’s interview with the Government. Htr. 1128. He

explained that he did not feel a need to contact the State Bar to ascertain what his duty was with regard

to reporting what Stoeckley told him: 

She told me two different things and so my – to me, it was my duty – I didn’t see a duty
to go and say, hey, this witness who I didn’t represent is now saying such and such
because she was – part of it seemed to be what she had testified to before Judge Dupree
or the jury. And so – she had a history, as I understood, of telling people she was there
and then apparently on the witness stand she didn’t incriminate herself.

Htr. 1231.

The Government also introduced, as part of the evidence as a whole, a 1995 North Carolina

Supreme Court opinion censuring Leonard for conduct prejudicial to the administration of justice that

brings the judicial office into disrepute. GX 7010. 

M. DNA or “Unsourced Hairs” evidence and arguments

As the court already has detailed, the Fourth Circuit has directed this court to consider DNA

test results evidence from AFDIL, both as part of the evidence as a whole in assessing the Britt claim,

and in support of a freestanding claim itself. At the September 2012 evidentiary hearing, MacDonald

did not call any fact or expert witnesses with regard to the DNA evidence, nor did the Government. 

The parties did, however, agree to certain stipulations with regard to the DNA evidence, which were

filed as Exhibit 1 to the parties’ Corrected Joint Pre-Hearing Order [DE-306]. In pertinent part, the

parties stipulated to the following: 
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C AFDIL performed mtDNA and/or nuclear DNA (STR)38 testing on 29
questioned hair and vial contents specimens;39 

C AFDIL’S DNA test results, subject to certain qualifications;40 and
C the photographic and digital images generated by Master Sergeant Grant D.

Graham, Sr., in the identification process of the specimens.41 

The parties also designated a large number of exhibits and affidavits pertinent to the DNA evidence

in the Corrected Joint Pre-Hearing Order [DE-307]. The parties relied upon the Stipulations, the

designated exhibits, and other evidence in the record in making their arguments regarding the

unsourced hairs at the evidentiary hearing. 

At the outset, the court observes that the record shows that the parties agree upon the following: 

38 “MtDNA” is shorthand for mitochondrial deoxribonucleic acid, and “STR” is short hand for
short tandem repeats. “Generally speaking, every cell contains two types of DNA: nuclear DNA, which is
found in the nucleus of the cell, and mitochondrial DNA, which is found on the outside of the nucleus in
the mitochondrion.” United States v. Beverly, 369 F.3d 516, 528 (6th Cir. 2004). “MtDNA . . . is
inherited only from the mother and thus all maternal relatives will share the same mtDNA profile, unless
a mutation has occurred.” Id. at 529. With nuclear DNA, however, “half is inherited from the mother and
half from the father, and each individual, with the exception of identical twins, almost certainly has a
unique profile.” Id.  Accordingly, mtDNA has been said to be a test of exclusion, rather than one of
identification, like nuclear DNA testing. Id. That being said, mtDNA “has some advantages over nuclear
DNA analysis in certain situations.” Id. Because there are a vast number of mitochondria in each cell, as
opposed to just one nucleus, a significantly greater amount of mtDNA usually can be extracted by a lab
technician as opposed to nuclear DNA; accordingly, mtDNA testing is “very useful for minute samples
or ancient and degraded samples.” Id. Additionally, mitochondrial DNA can be extracted from sources
that do not have a nucleus, like bone samples or a hair without a root segment. United States v. Coleman,
202 F. Supp. 2d 962, 965 (E.D. Mo. 2002). 

39  The specimens were identified as follows: 46A, 48A, 51A(2), 58A(1), 58A(2), 71A(1),
71A(2), 71A(3), 75A, 91A, 93A, 97A(1), 98A, 101A(1), 101A(2), 104A(1), 104A(2), 112A(1), 112A(2),

112A(3), 112A(4), 112A(5), 112A(6), 112A(7), 112A(8), 112A(9), 112B(2), and 113A.  See Stipulations
[DE-306] ¶ 22. 

40  See Stipulations [DE-306] ¶ 29. Of note, one of the qualifications was that “[n]either party
may rely on any statement in the AFDIL Report of March 10, 2006, filed by the Government . . . for any
assertion with respect to the identity and provenance of any item examined, or tests performed or not
performed by the Army CID or FBI laboratories prior to delivery of said item(s) to the AFID on May 17,

1999, except as reflected in Exhibit 1 to this Stipulation . . . .”

41  See Stipulations [DE-306] ¶¶ 5, 9-11. 
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C A hair found on Kristen’s bedspread (58A(1)), a hair from the rug within the
body outline of Colette (75A), and another specimen designated as 91A, did not
originate from a common source, from Helena Stoeckley, from Greg Mitchell,
or from any member of the MacDonald family.  These are referred to by the
parties as “the unsourced hairs.”42

C The hair found in Collete’s left hand (51A(2)), an additional hair from Kristen’s
bedspread (58A(2)), and one of the hairs removed from the bedspread on the
floor of the master bedroom (112A(3)) are consistent with each other and
originated from Jeffrey MacDonald.43 

C A forcibly removed hair adhering to the top sheet in the pile of bedding on the
master bedroom floor (46A) is consistent with originating from Colette, and
Kimberly and Kristen are excluded as sources of this hair.44 

C The blond hair found in Colette’s right hand (52A), and the hair found adhering
to the bedspread on the master bedroom floor (112A(5)) have the same mtDNA
sequence as Colette, Kimberly, and Kristen.45 

The parties disagree, however, as to the import of these findings. More importantly, the parties disagree

as to where one unsourced hair, specimen 91A, was collected. 

1. Specimen 91A

The evidence referencing specimen 91A, and relied upon by the parties at the evidentiary

hearing and in their briefing, is as follows. 

a. MacDonald’s contentions

MacDonald has noted that Dr. William Franklin Hancock, Jr., testified at trial that he conducted

the autopsies on Kimberly and Kristen. Ttr. 2562. He participated directly in taking fingernail scrapings

from both bodies, and gave those to CID agents who were in the autopsy suite at Womack Army

Hospital. Ttr. 2601-02. One of the CID agents there was Bennie Hawkins, who testified at trial that he

42  See Stipulations [DE-306] ¶¶ 28, 35, 36, 37. 

43  See Stipulations [DE-306] ¶ 26.

44  See Stipulations [DE-306] ¶ 27. 

45  See Stipulations [DE-306] ¶ 25. 
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collected, among other things, fingernail scrapings of the victims at the morgue in Womack Army

Hospital. Ttr 3042. On cross-examination, Hawkins testified that the pathologist had collected items

from the bodies and placed them in plastic vials. Ttr. 3049-50. He explained, “I took possession of vials

containing what the doctor told me it contained at that point.” Ttr. 3050. He specifically stated that he

received the collected items from Dr. Hancock. Ttr. 3050. He marked each vial with the following

notation, “BJH, 17 February ‘70.” Ttr. 3051. 

MacDonald next referenced the July 27, 1970, bench notes of Janice Glisson [DE-217-3]. The

first page of the notes state that she received 13 plastic vials containing fingernail scrapings, hair

samples, fibers and vaginal smears taken from the victims at Womack Army Hospital. The notes state

that the vials were marked on the bottom with the notation “17 Feb 70 BHJ.” The notes show that

Glisson labeled each vial, and listed their contents. With regard to Vial number 7, Glisson stated: 

fingernail scrapings, left hand smaller female MacDonald (not labeled by Browning)

1 hair? – 2 fragments

Bench Notes [DE-217-3] at 1. The notes also indicated that after microscopically examining the

contents of the vials, Glisson wrote that Vial number 7 contained fibers and “one light brown narrow

hair, no medulla . . . intact root . . . .” Id. at 2. MacDonald’s counsel asserted at the hearing, and in the

post-hearing briefing, that the hair from Vial number 7 becomes hair number seven, which was later

marked 91A by AFDIL. Htr. 1256; MacDonald’s Post-Hearing Reply [DE-351] at 31; see also

Stipulations [DE-306] ¶ 37.46

46  Paragraph 37 provides: 
The hair removed from the unnumbered pill vial on July 27, 1970, by USACIL Chemist Janice Glisson, a
vial which she marked “#7 JSG” and subsequently mounted on a glass microscope slide, which she
numbered to correspond to the vial as “#7 fibers Hair,” is the same hair on the same slide the FBI marked

as Q137, and AFDIL subsequently marked and tested as AFDIL Specimen 91A. 
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MacDonald also highlighted the trial testimony of Dr. Hancock, who testified that some of

Kristen’s wounds could be “defined as defensive wounds or these could be wounds incurred in the

process of other types of wounds happening.” Ttr. 2577.  

Based on the foregoing, MacDonald’ s counsel argued at the hearing that Specimen 91A

constitutes positive circumstantial evidence of intruders. Specifically, he argued that the chain of

custody establishes that Specimen 91A was a hair that came from fingernail scrapings of Kristen

MacDonald, and tests show that it is an unsourced hair. When coupled with Kristen’s defensive

wounds, according to MacDonald, the hair is evidence that an intruder inflicted harm upon Kristen. 

Htr. 1258. 

b. Government’s contentions

The Government highlighted the following evidence with regard to Specimen 91A. First, the

Government noted the testimony of Drs. Gammel and Hancock in 1970 in the Article 32 proceedings.

Their testimony showed that Dr. Gammel collected the fingernail scrapings from all the victims prior

to the autopsy of Kristen, and Dr. Hancock assisted in the process by putting slips of paper in the vials

identifying the origin of the scrapings. GX 3053.9; GX 3055.16-.17. 

Next, the Government referenced the trial testimony of Dr. Hancock. As previously noted, Dr.

Hancock testified that some of Kristen’s wounds could have been defined as defensive wounds. A

larger portion of trial transcript puts Dr. Hancock’s testimony in better context: 

Q. With respect to the hands of Kristen MacDonald, what, if any, did you observe
there, sir?

A. There was multiple minor lacerations – cuts basically – on both hands if I recall
from reading my protocol and, in addition, there was a more significant wound. 
I think it was on the right hand–the right hand on either the ring or middle
finger. There was a fairly large – it looked like a incised or cut wound –
approximately an inch and a half or so on the side of the finger. But the hand

119

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 354   Filed 07/24/14   Page 119 of 169-4507-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 424 of 549 Total Pages:(958 of 1083)



also had some minor cuts on it in other places which basically did not cause any
bleeding, but the large wound that I described was down basically to the bone.

Q. Do you have an opinion, sir, satisfactory to yourself, as to the type or
classification of the wound that was on her finger?

A. I would say as a general reference these could be defined as defensive wounds
. . . .

Ttr. 2576-77; see also Ttr. 2587 (identifying GXP 778 as showing Kristen’s hand); GX 5035.22

(testifying at the Article 32 hearing that he did not have a photo of the left hand). The Government also

noted that CID Agent Bennie Hawkins did not testify that he was present during the autopsies of the

victims. 

The Government next noted GX 6001, which was a copy of a military property receipt. This

shows that Bennie Hawkins relinquished custody of the autopsy items on February 21, 1970, to chemist 

Craig S. Chamberlain for transportation to USACIL for analysis. GX 6001; see also Supp. Aff. of

Chamberlain [DE-213] ¶ 11. This same receipt also shows an entry for a “[p]lastic container containing

hair samples of 3 year old victim, Christine McDonald, marked BJH, 17 Feb 70.” GX 6001; Supp. Aff

of Chamberlain [DE-213] ¶ 12, Ex. 1. Chamberlain has stated in an affidavit that at USACIL at Fort

Gordon, Georgia, he was responsible for distributing the various items for testing. Supp. Aff of

Chamberlain [DE-213] ¶ 13. For purposes of note taking and report listing, suspected blood stains were

given the prefix “D” followed by a number. Id. ¶ 15.  Hairs and fibers that were not being subject to

serological testing were given the prefix “E” followed by a number. Id. ¶ 16. 

On February 26, 1970, Chamberlain made an inventory of the items in his custody that he was

going to distribute to other chemists at USACIL. Supp. Aff. of Chamberlain [DE-213] ¶ 17; GX 6002.

In that inventory, he included the following: “D-237: Vial c/ fingernail scrapings marked ‘L. Hand

Chris.’” GX 6002. In his supplemental affidavit, Chamberlain explained: 

The use of quotation marks, and the word “marked” indicates that something bore the
writing “L. Hand Chris”, which contained the fingernail scrapings of Christine (sic)
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MacDonald. That exhibit D-237 was not described as a vial marked fingernail
scrapings L. Hand Chris, but rather the exhibit was described as a Vial c/ fingernail
scrapings marked “L. Hand Chris” indicates that the words “L. Hand Chris” were
written on some surface (possibly a piece of paper) that was associated with the plastic
pill vial. 

Supp. Aff. of Chamberlain [DE-213] ¶ 19. Chamberlain further averred that his notes indicate that

Glisson conducted any possible blood testing on D-237. Id. ¶ 22. He stated he has no personal

knowledge of what constituted D-237, beyond what is reflected in his notes, and does not have

knowledge of the serological or chemical analysis conducted on D-237, other than what is in his charts.

Id. ¶¶ 22-23. 

The Government next noted the bench notes of both Glisson and USACIL Chemist Dillard O.

Browning. For his part, Browning was assigned to complete examination of the trace evidence. Aff.

of Browning [DE-215] ¶ 4. His bench notes show that on March 9, 1970, he examined D-237, and

observed:

-Fingernail scrapings from Kimberly’s Christine’s left hand – vial contains one
microscopic piece of multi strand polyester/cotton fiber identical to the pajama top
material Bloodstained but washed.

Aff. of Browning [DE-215] ¶ 8; Ex. 3 [DE-215-3]. Browning testified to this identification before the

grand jury in 1974. Aff. of Browning [DE-215] ¶ 9; Ex. 4 [DE-215-4]. Browning stated in his affidavit

that “[t]here is no question in my mind . . . that what I removed from the bloody fingernail scrapings

of Exhibit # 237 was a fiber, not a hair.” Aff. of Browing [DE-215] ¶ 10. After microscopically

comparing the fiber to MacDonald’s pajama top, Browning did not return the fiber to the pill vial, and

recollects that it was “consumed in the course of further examinations.” Id. ¶ 11. Browning then turned

over the residual fingernail scrapings to Glisson so she could type the blood. Id. ¶ 12. 
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Glisson’s affidavit, and accompanying bench notes and other exhibits [DE-217], show that she

conducted serology tests on materials from Kristin’s left hand. Aff. of Glisson [DE-217] ¶¶ 9-13; Ex.

1 [DE-217-2]. Although she observed blood on the materials, Glisson’s notes do not reflect that she

identified the presence of a hair in the materials or that she performed any chemical analysis on any

hair, and she stated that she would have recorded any such finding or testing in her notes. Aff. of

Glisson [DE-217] ¶ 13. Glisson also explained in her affidavit that she did not use “D-237” in her

notes, and that someone later added that designation, most likely Chamberlain. Id. ¶ 10. 

Further, Glisson stated that during the course of the Article 32 hearings, due to the temporary

unavailability of Browning, she was assigned to compare the known hair exemplars of Jeffrey

MacDonald with hairs recovered from Colette’s hands. As part of this process, she received from the

Fort Bragg CID, on July 27, 1970, thirteen plastic vials reported to contain fingernail scrapings, hair

samples, and other items collected from the MacDonald victims at autopsy. Aff. of Glisson [DE-217]

¶ 16; Ex. 2 [DE-217-3]. She explained that she numbered the vials, which were otherwise unmarked

except for “17Feb70 BJH” on the bottom” and marked them with her initials “JSG” on the cap. After

conducting a macroscopic inventory of the contents of the vials, she made notes about their contents

and their origin. Aff. of Glisson [DE-217] ¶ 16. As noted by MacDonald, with regard to Vial 7 she

stated:

fingernail scrapings, left hand smaller female MacDonald (not labeled by Browning)

1 hair? – 2 fragments

Bench Notes [DE-217-3] at 1. Glisson observed in her affidavit that the description in her notes

corresponds exactly with the words written on the piece of ruled paper depicted in GPS Photo No. 314.

Aff. of Glisson [DE-217] ¶ 17; Ex. 7 [DE-217-8]. She also notes that she did not record in her notes
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the contents or origin of this vial as being from “L. Hand Chris,” “237” or “D-237.” Id. Based on this

she concluded that she had not previously examined the contents of this vial as presented on July 27,

1970. She also concluded that the container that Craig Chamberlain had described on February 26,

1970 as fingernail scrapings marked “L. Hand Chris”, the contents of which she had previously

subjected to serology tests, was not present on July 27, 1970. Id.  

Glisson mounted the hair on a glass microscope slide, examined it, and recorded her

observations. Aff. of Glisson [DE-217] ¶ 19. In her affidavit, she stated:

I have no basis to believe that prior to July 27, 1970 I had ever seen this hair before.
From the absence of any mention in my notes of suspected blood stains, or red brown
stains, I conclude that I observed nothing on the hair under the microscope which
indicated that this hair was, or had been, bloodstained. In any case, prior to mounting
this hair on a slide #7, I performed no chemical analysis for the presence of blood. Nor
did I wash this hair. Had I observed any indication of blood I would have recorded this
in my notes, as I did in the case of the long “bloody” head hair (E-3) in vial #1, the
debris around the mouth of Colette MacDonald, the “bloody” hair (E-4) from vial # 10,
“R. Hand Mother” and the “bloody” hair (E-5) from vial #13, “left hand Mother.”

Id.; Ex. 2 [DE-217-3]. She also stated that her use of the term “intact root” in relation to this hair was

not meant to imply that the hair was pulled or otherwise forcibly removed. Aff. of Glisson [DE-217]

¶ 20. 

The Government next noted that the hair on slide #7 came to be known as Specimen 91A, and

expert analysis showed it to be a naturally shed hair. See Aff. of Fram [DE-219] ¶¶ 9-11.

Based on the foregoing, the Government argued that MacDonald had not, in fact, shown that

Specimen 91A came from Kristen’s left hand, let alone from under her fingernail. Nor, according to

the Government, did MacDonald show that Speciman 91A was bloody or forcibly removed. The

Government asserts that the provenance of the hair in Vial #7 was unknown prior to July 27, 1970,

when Glisson first recorded her observations of it. Moreover, given that no blood was observed on
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Specimen 91A, the Government argues that it is much more likely that the hair constitutes an artifact

or debris, rather than a hair that was found in Kristen’s hands which were covered in blood. 

2. Specimen 58(A)(1)

The parties have stipulated that a hair found on Kristen’s bedspread (58A(1)) is an unsourced

hair. At the hearing, MacDonald argued that regardless of whether the hair was naturally shed or

forcibly removed, it could have been shed by an intruder while that intruder was attacking Kristen in

her bedroom, and is therefore positive, circumstantial evidence of his theory of intruders. Htr. 1258-59. 

The Government, for its part, noted that Specimen 58A(1) was one of two hairs collected from

Kristen’s bedspread. FBI examiners determined that both hairs were of Caucasian origin, and that both

hairs had “club” roots, indicating that they were naturally shed. Htr. 1319; Aff. of Robert Fram [DE-

219] ¶¶ 19-21. As the court has noted, Specimen 58A(1) is one of the unsourced hairs. Specimen

58A(2), however, has a mtDNA sequence consistent with that of Jeffrey MacDonald. Htr. 1319;

Stipulations [DE-306] ¶ 26. The Government argued that the presence of Specimen 58A(1), an

unsourced, naturally shed hair, is no more probative than the presence of Specimen 58A(2), Jeffrey

MacDonald’s naturally shed hair, because there is no evidence as to when either hair was shed. Htr.

1320. The Government argued that this was especially the case, given the presence of numerous other 

unsourced fibers and unsourced black dog hairs. Htr. 1320-22. 

3. Specimen 75A

The parties also have stipulated that a hair found on the rug in the master bedroom within the

body outline of Colette (75A) is unsourced. MacDonald asserted in his post-hearing memorandum that

“[t]he hair had both root and follicular tissue attached, indicative that it was pulled from someone’s

skin.” Def. Post-Hearing Mem. [DE-343] at 37. Regardless, MacDonald argues that whether this hair
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is naturally shed or forcibly removed, it is a piece of evidence that an intruder could have shed while

attacking Colette. Htr. 1259.

The Government noted that Specimen 75A was collected almost a month after the murders. Htr.

1324; Aff. of Browning [DE-215] ¶¶ 3-6. The Government also noted an FBI examiner explained that

naturally shed pubic hairs frequently have some follicular tissue attached, so the presence of follicular

tissue does not mean that the hair was forcibly removed. Aff. of Fram [DE-219] ¶ 18. This same

examiner opined that the pubic hair was naturally shed. Id. The Government posited that other debris

was found on the rug, and that – other than the threads and yarns that are consistent with MacDonald’s

pajama top, which was indisputably torn on February 17, 1970 – there is no way to determine when

Specimen 75A or the other debris were deposited on the rug. Htr. 1325-26. 

4. Sourced hairs

The Government also argued that the DNA testing results regarding the “sourced” hairs

strengthens the case against MacDonald. 

First, the Government observed that DNA testing showed that Specimen 52A, a hair found in

Colette’s right hand, showed an mtDNA sequence identical to Colette, Kristen and Kimberly, who all

share the same maternal mtDNA sequence. Stipulations [DE-306] ¶ 25. The Government asserted that

this confirms earlier testimony that a microscopic comparison indicated this hair belonged to Colette.

Htr. 1332. 

Second, the Government noted that a previously uncomparable hair found in Colette’s left hand,

which MacDonald’s trial counsel had pointed to as proof of intruders (and now designated as 51A(2)),

was shown to have Jeffrey MacDonald’s mtDNA sequence. Htr. 1332-33; Stipulations [DE-306] ¶ 26;

Ttr. 3846-48, 7266. The Government noted that bench notes described the hair as having a rounded tip
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and broken end, and noted that the hair bore tissue that appeared to be blood as well as unknown

debris. The hair also had a fiber fragment along the shaft. See Bench Notes Graham [DE-123-4] at 8. 

Third, the Government observed that Specimen 46A, a hair found adhering to the bedsheet on

the floor in the master bedroom, was consistent with having originated from Colette, and Kimberly and

Kristen were excluded as contributors. Stipulations [DE-306] ¶¶  25, 27; AFDIL Laboratory Summary

[DE-123-2] at 6. The Government also observed that an FBI examiner had determined that because of

the presence of the root with sheath and follicular tag and attached tissue, this hair was consistent with

having been forcibly removed. Htr. 1335; Aff. of Fram [DE-219] ¶¶ 22-24. The Government also noted

that MacDonald had previously argued to the Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals that this hair could be

highly persuasive evidence of MacDonald’s innocence because the hair more than likely was deposited

as a result of a struggle between the victims and the person who committed the murders. 

Finally, the Government observed that a hair found adhering to the bedspread in the master

bedroom (Specimen Q112A(5)) had the same mtDNA sequence as Kimberly, Kristen, and Colette, but

the hair microscopically matched Kimberly’s known exemplar. Htr. 1336; Aff. of Fram [DE-219] ¶¶

26, 29. An FBI examiner also opined that this hair had been forcibly removed. Aff. of Fram [DE-219]

¶ 31. The Government posited that this result is notable because according to MacDonald’s account,

Kimberly should not have had contact with the bedspread in the master bedroom, and MacDonald also

asserted that he had no contact with the bedspread or sheet. Htr. 1336. 

N. Post-hearing submissions

Each side submitted post-hearing briefing. In connection with their memoranda, the parties filed

additional exhibits.  
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1.  MacDonald’s filings

Specifically, MacDonald filed four periodical articles. The first was one authored by his former

attorney, Harvey Silverglate, offered as support for MacDonald’s assertion that the Government failed

to disclose significant exculpatory or favorable evidence to MacDonald prior his trial. See DX 5114,

Harvey Silvergate, Reflections on the Jeffrey MacDonald Case, THE CHAMPION, May 2013, at 52. Two

other articles touch upon Michael Malone’s testimony and suggest “Malone has engaged in

misconduct.” See DX 5119, Ruth Shalit, Fatal Revision, THE NEW REPUBLIC, May 26, 1997, at 18; DX

5120, Laurie P. Cohen, Strand of Evidence: FBI Crime-Lab Work Emerges as New Issue in Famed

Murder Case – Jeffrey MacDonald’s Lawyer Alleges Fraud by Agent with History of Problems

–Mystery of Blond Fibers, WALL STREET JOURNAL, Apr. 16, 1997, at A1. The remaining article

appears to cover MacDonald’s 2005 filing regarding his Britt claim allegations. See DX 5118, Laurie

P. Cohen, Fatal Revision: The Plot Thickens in Famed Murder Case; Dr. MacDonald Pins Hope on

U.S. Marshal’s Account of What a Suspect Said, WALL STREET JOURNAL, Dec. 14 2005, at A1. 

MacDonald also filed the affidavits of two of his former attorneys, Hart Miles and Wade Smith,

along with the affidavit of Robert L. Saddoff, M.D., a psychiatrist who examined MacDonald in 1970

and testified at the Article 32 hearing. Miles’ affidavit concerns his recollection of how the elder

Stoeckley’s affidavit came about, and specifically states that the elder Stoeckley’s participated

voluntarily and with understanding as to what she was doing. DX 5115. Smith’s affidavit seeks to

clarify the record, and states, in part, that he does not think that Britt would have used him to perpetrate

a fraud on the court. DX 5116. Sadoff’s affidavit is offered in response to the hearing testimony of

McGinniss; specifically, McGinniss’s testimony that Sadoff stated that his opinion about MacDonald

would have been very different had he known about MacDonald’s possible use of drugs on the night
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of the murders. Sadoff states that he has no recollection of making any such statement to McGinniss,

and that his opinion has not changed throughout the case. DX 5117. 

2.  Government’s filings

The Government also attached numerous exhibits to its sur-reply, some of which already were

in the record of the case. 

One such exhibit was the report of private investigator John Dolan Myers, regarding his January

23, 1980, interview of Jerry Leonard. In pertinent part, the report states:

Mr. Leonard stated that he received permission from Ms. Stoeckley to discuss the
things she told him with attorney Wade Smith. Mr. Leonard stated that he had a
conference with Mr. Smith and told him what Helena had told him. He stated that he
also gave Mr. Smith some insight as to his impressions of Ms. Stoeckley. He stated that
he did not have permission from Ms. Stoeckley to discuss these matters with anyone
else. 

Myers Report [DE-352-4]. 

The Government also filed the affidavit of Myers, which was filed in support of MacDonald’s

motion for writ of habeas corpus testicandum for Jimmy Friar on August 16, 1979 [DE-352-9]. In

response to the writ, Friar was interviewed by the FBI on August 17, 1979, at the McDowell County

Prison Unit in South Carolina. The Government has filed the report of Special Agent Stephen P. White,

FBI, summarizing the interview [DE-352-10]. The Government also filed an article that was printed

in the August 22, 1979 issue of the News & Observer [DE-352-7], which described the filing of the

writ to obtained Friar’s testimony and quoted the Myers affidavit. The Government also filed the

affidavit of Butch Madden [DE-352-11], regarding his March 23, 1983, interview of Friar at the

Psychiatric Unit of the South Carolina Department of Corrections facility. 
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ANALYSIS

Having recounted the highlights of the “evidence of the whole,” the court turns to its

gatekeeping duty of assessing whether MacDonald’s claims satisfy the applicable standard of §

2255(h)(1). At the outset, the court notes that the Fourth Circuit’s opinion explicitly remanded this case

“for further consideration of both the Britt claim and the DNA claim.” MacDonald XI, 641 F.3d at 599.

Again, MacDonald’s original claim under § 2255 – the Britt claim – asserted that the allegations of Jim

Britt showed that his Fifth and Sixth Amendment rights had been violated. The DNA claim, or

“unsourced hairs” claim, asserted a freestanding actual innocence claim. Additionally, buried in a

footnote in his post-hearing Reply memorandum, MacDonald appears to try to resurrect a claim he

asserted in 1990. See Deft. Post-Hearing Reply [DE-351] at 9 n.6 (asserting that he has shown a

constitutional violation because “the government failed to disclose significant exculpatory or favorable

evidence to MacDonald before his trial”); see also MacDonald V, 778 F. Supp. at 1342 (denying

MacDonald’s 1990 § 2255 petition premised upon the Government’s alleged suppression of

exculpatory and favorable evidence). Out of an abundance of caution, the court will construe

Macdonald’s assertion – argued for the first time since the remand of this matter in a single sentence

in a footnote in a reply memorandum – to be a motion to amend to assert a third § 2255 claim. Pursuant

to Rule 15(a), the court ALLOWS MacDonald’s motion to amend to assert this claim.  

Notwithstanding the Fourth Circuit’s lengthy opinion instructing this court to conduct “a more

searching § 2255(h)(1) evaluation” of both the Britt and unsourced hairs claim, the parties still disagree

as to how this court should go about applying § 2255(h)(1). Moreover, assuming that any of

MacDonald’s claims survive the more searching § 2255(h)(1) inquiry, the parties also disagree as to

how the court should assess the claims on the merits. 
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The Government seemingly contends that each of MacDonald’s claims must be evaluated, for

gatekeeping purposes, separately, although the evidence underlying each is considered as part of the

evidence as a whole. In other words, the Government argues that for purposes of the § 2255(h)(1)

analysis, the “newly discovered evidence” is the evidence underlying each § 2255 claim. See Gov’t

Post-Hearing Mem. [DE-344] at 183-85; 191-93. Moreover, the Government asserts that as to the

merits, MacDonald is tasked with proving that a constitutional violation underlies each of his claims.

See Gov’t Post-Hearing Mem. [DE-344] at 193-95; Gov’t Post-Hearing Reply [DE-346] at 50-52. 

MacDonald, however, relying on the plain language of § 2255(h)(1) and authorities interpreting

the statute, contends that all the newly discovered evidence – the evidence surrounding Britt’s

allegations, evidence of Stoeckley’s statements to her mother and to Leonard, along with the evidence

of the unsourced hairs – must be examined for gatekeeping purposes, untethered to any particular

claim. Def. Post-Hearing Mem. [DE-343] at 8-10. MacDonald contends that this new evidence, after

being considered against the backdrop of the evidence as a whole, serves to propel his § 2255 claims

through the second gate. Furthermore, seizing upon the undersigned’s comments at the evidentiary

hearing that gatekeeping and merits assessments were conflated, MacDonald argues that to succeed on

the merits, he need only make the identical showing required by the gatekeeping process. In other

words, MacDonald argues that he need not prove a constitutional violation to succeed on the merits

of any of his claims.

For the reasons more fully set out below, the court agrees with MacDonald regarding the

standard of review, for gatekeeping purposes, under § 2255(h)(1). Nevertheless, the court concludes

that MacDonald has failed to meet that standard for any of his claims. In other words, the court

concludes that MacDonald has not demonstrated that the newly discovered evidence, viewed in light
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of the evidence as a whole, is sufficient to establish by clear and convincing evidence that no

reasonable factfinder would have found MacDonald guilty of the murders of his wife and daughters.

Moreover, even if the court assumes that MacDonald’s claims survive the § 2255(h)(1) inquiry, the

court concludes that the claims fail on the merits. 

A. 28 U.S.C. § 2255(h)(1)

As MacDonald observes, § 2255(h)(1) provides the starting point for this court’s analysis at the

gatekeeping stage. He also observes that to some extent, the language of the statute tracks the same

procedure for a successive § 2255 motion as exists for a successive petition filed under § 2254 by a

prisoner who was convicted in state court. Indeed, this court originally conducted the gatekeeping

analysis under 28 U.S.C. § 2244(b)(2)(B)(ii), and although the Fourth Circuit concluded that this court

erred, it also observed that the error was “probably harmless” because of the similarities between the

two provisions. Notwithstanding the Fourth Circuit’s characterization of the two provisions as

“materially identical,” see MacDonald XI, 641 F.3d at 610, MacDonald posits that crucial differences

exist between the statutes, and these differences impact the court’s gatekeeping analysis. The court

agrees.47 

As the Tenth Circuit Court of Appeals has observed, § 2255(h)(1) and § 2244(b)(2)(B)(ii) differ

in at least two ways. “First, § 2255(h)(1) refers to ‘newly discovered evidence,’ whereas subparagraph

(B)(ii) refers to ‘the facts underlying the claim.’” Case v. Hatch, 731 F.3d 1015, 1035 (10th Cir. 2013).

“[S]econd, § 2255(h)(1) omits the phrase ‘but for constitutional error,’ which appears in subparagraph

(B)(ii).” Id.  Accordingly, for gatekeeping purposes, § 2255(h)(1) allows “‘newly discovered evidence’

47  As discussed later in the order, the court does not, however, agree with MacDonald’s
argument that § 2255(h)(1) ultimately alters his burden on the merits. 
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to ‘establish’ a petitioner’s innocence and omits any requirement that the new evidence be rooted in

constitutional error at trial.”  Id. (contrasting § 2244(b)(2)(B)(ii) which “requires the ‘facts underlying

the claim’ to ‘establish’ a petitioner’s innocence, and requires those facts to be attributable to some

‘constitutional error’ in the underlying trial proceedings”) (emphasis in original); see also Ferranti v.

United States, 480 F. App’x 634, 637 (2nd Cir. 2012) (“The district court thus imposed on Ferranti the

additional requirement, not applicable to successive petitioners under § 2255, of demonstrating that

the exclusion of exculpatory evidence from his trial was the result of constitutional error.”); 2 RANDY

HERTZ & JAMES S. LIEBMAN, FEDERAL HABEAS CORPUS PRACTICE & PROCEDURE, § 41.7 (6th ed.

2011) (observing that § 2255(h) “appears to adopt the same procedure for section 2255 cases as applies

to successive state-prisoner habeas corpus petitions” but “adopts a standard for section 2255 cases that

is significantly different from the comparable provision for state-prisoner successive petitions”)

(emphasis in original). 

In applying this standard, the court sees no need to assess, for gatekeeping purposes,

MacDonald’s claims separately. Indeed, MacDonald himself does not attempt to assess his claims

separately. Rather, he asks the court to consider all four categories of the newly discovered evidence

(the Britt allegations, the alleged confessions to the elder Stoeckley and Leonard, and the unsourced

hairs) in tandem, along with the rest of the evidence as a whole. See Def. Post-Hearing Reply [DE-351]

at 10. Moreover, given that the new evidence proffered in support of each claim must also be evaluated

as part of the evidence as a whole, distinguishing the claims for gatekeeping purposes makes little

sense.48 The court, accordingly, will assess whether all the newly discovered evidence, viewed in light

48 Additionally, it appears that MacDonald is effectively seeking to amend his two claims to
include evidence regarding Stoeckley’s alleged confessions to her mother and Leonard. See Deft. Post-
Hearing Reply [DE-351] at 7 (explaining that “the Britt claim” “label was adopted before Jerry Leonard

132

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 354   Filed 07/24/14   Page 132 of 169-4520-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 437 of 549 Total Pages:(971 of 1083)



of the evidence as a whole, is sufficient to establish by clear and convincing evidence that no

reasonable factfinder would have found him guilty of the murders of his wife and daughters. 

B. MacDonald has not met his burden under § 2255(h)(1)

MacDonald has proffered four categories of new evidence in support of his § 2255 claims: (1)

the three unsourced hairs; (2) Britt’s allegations; (3) Stoeckley’s alleged confession to her mother; and

(4) Stoeckley’s alleged confession to Leonard. None of the new evidence, considered against the whole

panoply of evidence that MacDonald has marshaled over the past forty-plus years as well as the

evidence presented at trial, would preclude a reasonable juror from finding him guilty.  

1.  The unsourced hairs evidence

Although MacDonald characterizes the DNA test results as “highly exculpatory,” the court

cannot agree. Looking at the actual evidence – as opposed to unsupported assertions in motions and

memoranda – the DNA test results show the presence of three unsourced hairs: 58A(1) (found on

Kristen’s bedspread); 75A (found on the rug in Colette’s body outline) and 91A (a hair found in a vial

on July 27, 1970, containing fingernail scrapings from Kristen). A careful review of the evidence in

the record shows that none of these hairs were forcibly removed, nor were they bloody. See supra pp.

120-26. Indeed, despite MacDonald’s latest arguments to the contrary in his post-hearing memoranda,

revealed what Stoeckley told him while he represented her during the MacDonald trial” and asserting that
“[t]he important determination is what Stoeckley would have said if she had been called as a witness,
free of any fear of subjecting herself to criminal liability in these homicides”); id. at  35 (“[A] jury
hearing the newly discovered evidence from Jerry Leonard, Gene Stoeckley, Mary Britt and Wade Smith,
as well as the DNA evidence of the unsourced hairs, would undoubtedly acquit MacDonald based on this
evidence alone.”). The court is, of course, cognizant of the Fourth Circuit’s observation that this court
previously has erred by viewing items of evidence proffered by MacDonald “as being submitted in
support of claims separate and distinct from the Britt claim and each other.”  MacDonald XI, 641 F.3d at
614. Still, out of an abundance of caution, the court construes MacDonald’s latest arguments as seeking
to amend the two § 2255 claims. Pursuant to Rule 15(a), the court ALLOWS MacDonald’s request to
amend his § 2255 claims to include allegations relating to Stoeckley’s confessions to her mother and

Leonard.  
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his counsel conceded as much at the hearing in this matter.49 To be sure, as MacDonald’s counsel

argues, the presence of an unsourced hair – even if it is naturally shed, and not bloody – could be

considered as evidence of an intruder by a juror. It would be equally as easy for a juror to reach the

conclusion, however, that the unsourced hairs were mere artifacts or debris, and not indicative of

intruders. This is especially the case here, where the trial jury was presented with evidence MacDonald

argued was supportive of his testimony that he and his family were attacked by intruders – other

unsourced hairs; unsourced fingerprints and palm prints; unsourced wax; and the existence of a pink

fiber in MacDonald’s eyeglasses – and found him guilty anyway. See Ttr. 7266-68. Moreover, a juror

49  Defense counsel’s concession occurred during the parties’ closing arguments on September
25, 2012:  

Mr. Widenhouse: . . . . So, if there are unsourced hairs that are present at the crime scene
that is some circumstantial evidence of intruders that was not available at trial. 

The Court: Well, excuse me.  I understood the Government’s discussion - - Mr. Murtagh’s
discussion of the unsourced hairs to be that they weren’t as probative as they would be if they
had been demonstratively forcibly removed and had blood on them.

Mr. Widenhouse: Well, certainly, if they were forcibly removed they’re more probative
than they would be if they’re not.

The Court: All right.  Do you say that the evidence still supports that?

Mr. Widenhouse: Yes.  The evidence supports that they’re an unsourced - - 

The Court: You have read the affidavits attached - - 

Mr. Widenhouse: I’m not saying they’re forcibly removed.  

The Court: Well, that’s what I’m asking you.  

Mr. Widenhouse: No.  I’m saying that the evidence from the DNA - -
 
The Court: I’m asking you whether they have blood on them.

Mr. Widenhouse: No, they don’t seem to have blood on them.  
Htr. 1396-97.   
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also would consider that the DNA results revealed that a hair found in Colette’s left hand, which

MacDonald’s trial counsel had pointed to as proof of intruders, was shown to have Jeffrey

MacDonald’s mtDNA sequence. Htr. 1332-33; Stipulations [DE-306] ¶ 26; Ttr. 3846-48, 7266.

Although MacDonald argues that the presence of this hair is not inculpatory, because his hair could

have been discarded into Colette’s hand during his efforts to save her life, a juror could reject that

argument. A juror also could consider that the DNA tests showed that none of the tested hairs were

consistent with coming from Stoeckley or Mitchell – two of the individuals MacDonald contends were

involved in the murders of his family. In sum, the unsourced hairs evidence is not necessarily

exculpatory scientific evidence. Furthermore, this evidence – even when considered against the record

as a whole – is far from clear and convincing of MacDonald’s actual innocence. 

In this regard, the unsourced hairs evidence is similar in value to the other evidence of intruders

proffered by MacDonald over the years; namely, unsourced fibers, saran fibers, and the alleged

presence of a bloody syringe. For example, MacDonald has argued that the presence of black wool

fibers found on the club and near Colette’s mouth is evidence of intruders, because the fibers did not

match any known exemplar from the MacDonald home. As indicated by previous findings by Judge

Dupree and the Fourth Circuit, however, a juror could easily find the fiber evidence to constitute

another example of household debris. See MacDonald V, 778 F. Supp. at 1351 (observing that “no two

of these fibers appear to be from the same source” which diminishes the significance of the fibers, and

that the fibers are unmatched “in part due to the fact that the MacDonald family’s possessions are no

longer available for forensic comparisons”), aff’d MacDonald VI, 966 F.2d at 854 (“The most that can

be said about the evidence is that it raises speculation concerning its origins. . . . [T]he origins of the
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hair and fiber evidence have several likely explanations other than intruders.”).50 Furthermore, the

cumulative evidence regarding the saran fibers found in Colette’s hairbrush can be viewed as

“equivocal” as to whether the fibers originated from a wig or a doll. MacDonald VI, 1998 WL 637184,

at *4. Ultimately, the saran fiber evidence engenders speculation as to the origin of the fibers; it by no

means compels a conclusion that the three blond saran fibers are a product of Stoeckley brushing her

wig with Colette’s hair brush. Finally, the court, much like Judge Dupree before it, finds that there is

little reliable evidence supporting the proposition that a “half-filled, bloody syringe” was recovered

from the crime scene. See supra pp. 62-63. Like the unsourced fibers, saran fibers, and alleged presence

of the bloody syringe, the presence of three unsourced hairs at the crime scene, even when considered

in light of all the other evidence of intruders MacDonald has marshaled over the years, does not

sufficiently rebut the Government’s evidence of guilt. A juror presented with the evidence of the

unsourced hairs and who considers the entire record in the case, could draw a number of reasonable,

non-exculpatory inferences from the fact that three unsourced hairs were found at the scene. 

In sum, the court finds that the unsourced hairs evidence does not constitute exculpatory

scientific evidence. Moreover, even if it did, and even if it was considered against the entire record of

evidence in this case, it does not serve to establish that no reasonable juror could find MacDonald

guilty of the murders of his family. 

50  Presumably it would not be lost on a juror that a possible reason that these fibers did not
match any known exemplar from the MacDonald home is because the MacDonald family possessions
were no longer available for comparison, having been returned to Jeffrey MacDonald and disposed of by
him. 
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2.  The alleged confessions of Stoeckley

The other new evidence MacDonald largely relies upon are the confessions Stoeckley allegedly

made to Britt, Leonard, and her mother. The court finds that none of the proffered evidence constitutes

reliable, credible evidence which would support the conclusion that no reasonable factfinder would

have found MacDonald guilty of the murders of his wife and daughters.  

a. Confession to Britt

As part of his new evidence, MacDonald proffers Britt’s sworn statements that while he was

transporting Stoeckley from South Carolina to Raleigh for the MacDonald trial she told him that she

and others were in the MacDonald house on the night of the murders and that she mentioned that there

was a hobby horse at the MacDonald home. After considering the various sworn statements of Britt,

along with other evidence and testimony proffered at the September 2012 hearing, the court finds

Britt’s statements to be neither probably reliable nor likely credible.

First, the court notes that Britt’s sworn statements contain material inconsistencies. For

example, in the November 3, 2005 affidavit, Britt states that he was assigned to go to Greenville, South

Carolina to pick up Helena Stoeckley, and in fact did pick her up at the County Jail in Greenville. DX

5059 ¶ 11. In his sworn interview on February 24, 2005, however, he stated that he went to Charleston,

South Carolina, and assumed custody of her at the United States Marshal’s Office there. DX 5055 at

12. Additionally, in his February 2005 sworn interview, he stated that upon arriving in Raleigh, he

checked Stoeckley – who had been arrested on a material witness warrant – into the Holiday Inn on

Hillsborough Street. DX 5055 at 16. In his February 2006 addendum to his affidavits, however, he

stated that he committed her to the custody of the Wake County Jail. DX 5056. Perhaps the first

inconsistency – Britt’s assertions as to where he picked up Stoeckley – can be attributed to the fading
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memories of Britt. The second inconsistency, however, between whether he committed Stoeckley to

the custody of the Wake County Jail or whether he checked her into a hotel, calls into question the

validity of any of Britt’s memories, given that she had been arrested on a material witness warrant. 

In addition to the inconsistencies between his own statements, Britt’s various statements are

also contradicted by a host of other evidence before this court. The testimony of Frank Mills establishes

that he arrested Stoeckley on August 14, 1979, and committed her to the Pickens County Jail. Htr. 474-

75. His testimony was supported by documentary evidence. See GX 2008 (booking report and materials

from Pickens County Jail); GX 2064 (commitment form). The documentary evidence also showed that

Stoeckley was released the next day to Deputy United States Marshal Vernoy Kennedy. GX 2066

(release form). Kennedy confirmed this fact in his August 23, 2006, sworn statement. GX 2010.

Additionally, Kennedy stated that he and a female guard then transported Stoeckley to a prearranged

spot at the intersection of Interstate 85 and Interstate 77 in Charlotte, where he turned Stoeckley over

to a Deputy Marshal for the Eastern District of North Carolina. GX 2010 at 12-13. This evidence,

which the court finds a reasonable juror would credit as credible and reliable, directly contradicts

Britt’s assertions that he traveled to South Carolina to transport Stoeckley to the trial. 

The testimony of former Deputy Marshal Dennis Meehan and his former wife, Janice Meehan,

also directly contradict Britt’s assertions. Dennis Meehan testified that he and his wife, who was acting

as a matron, were tasked with picking up Stoeckley in Charlotte and transporting her to Raleigh. He

testified that he picked Helena up at a prearranged stop at the intersection of Interstate 85 and Interstate

77 in Charlotte from another deputy marshal, whom he described as a tall, black man. He then

transported Stoeckley directly to the Wake County Jail. Janice Meehan confirmed this same version

of events in her testimony. The Meehans’ testimony, which the court perceives to be credible and
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reliable, greatly discredits the idea that Stoeckley confessed to Britt during a long transport from South

Carolina to Raleigh. 

Additionally, the record as a whole establishes the high unlikelihood of other events Britt

mentions in his sworn statements. In his Addendum to his affidavit, Britt states that on Sunday, August

19, 1979, he checked Stoeckley out of The Journey’s End motel and then registered her at the Holiday

Inn. DX 5056. This conflicts with the testimony of Wendy Rouder, who testified that she and Red

Underhill retrieved Stoeckley from The Journey’s End and subsequently checked her into the Hilton.

Britt also asserted that on August 20, 1979, he was tasked with obtaining a subsistence check for

Stoeckley from a Marshals Office administrator, cashing the check, and checking Stoeckley out of the

Holiday Inn. Britt stated he did so, and followed his instructions to purchase a one-way bus ticket to

Charleston for Stoeckley. DX 5056. The rest of the record reflects, however, that Stoeckley stayed in

Raleigh through at least August 24, 1979, meaning that Britt could not have placed her on a one-way

bus to Charleston on August 20, 1979. Additionally, testimony from Marshals Office employees

establishes that it was highly unlikely that the government would be responsible for a subsistence check

where Stoeckley, after August 17, 1979, was under a subpoena from MacDonald, a non-indigent

defendant. Htr. 559, 572-75. Attributing these major inconsistencies to fading memories is

extraordinarily difficult; rather, it is more likely that these details are fabrications or confused

memories, which in turn render all of Britt’s statements incredible and unreliable. 

b. Confession to Leonard

Similarly, the court is constrained to find Leonard’s testimony regarding Stoeckley’s confession

to be unreliable. Again, Leonard was appointed to represent Stoeckley after she had testified in front

of the jury, and after a series of bizarre events over a weekend, including Stoeckley calling Judge
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Dupree and telling him she was in fear of defense attorney Segal and requesting an attorney. Leonard

testified that on August 20, 1979, Stoeckley originally told him that she could not remember the events

of the early morning hours of February 17, 1970, but later that afternoon she changed her story, telling

Leonard that she was present in the MacDonald home during the murders but did not participate.

During the week she waited at the federal courthouse under subpoena from MacDonald, she offered

up other details to Leonard, including that there was a broken hobby horse in the MacDonald home,

and that while she was in the MacDonald home, she answered a ringing telephone, but hung up when

one of the people she was with told her to do so. 

Like Britt’s statements about Stoeckley’s confession, Leonard’s recitation of the events

surrounding his representation of Stoeckley is contradicted by other matters in the record. For example,

he testified that he remembers picking Stoeckley up on a late Sunday afternoon, possibly at the federal

courthouse, and taking her to his house. He spoke with her for several hours, and she eventually fell

asleep on a recliner at his house. Leonard testified that he was responsible for her lodging, so he

checked her into the Hilton prior to taking her to the courthouse on Monday morning. Htr. 1109-11.

The record indicates, however, that Stoeckley spent most of Sunday, August 19, 1979, in the company

of Rouder and Underhill, who arrived at The Journey’s End motel around 11:00 or 11:30 a.m. Rouder

spent several hours with Stoeckley at The Journey’s End, and then drove her to the Hilton where

Stoeckley and Underhill checked in. Stoeckley then accompanied Rouder and Underhill to the The

Downtowner Hotel so Underhill could retrieve his belongings. Shortly after Underhill and Stoeckley

returned to the Hilton, Rouder was summoned to transport Stoeckley to the hospital, for treatment for

her nose. Underhill spent the night in an adjoining room, and Stoeckley spoke to Underhill on both

Sunday evening and Monday morning. Ttr. 5897-5949. Leonard’s version of his initial contact with
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Stoeckley cannot be reconciled with the voir dire testimony at trial from Underhill and Rouder, or

Rouder’s hearing testimony in this matter. As was the case with Britt’s allegation, Leonard’s assertions

as to something that seemingly did not happen calls into question the reliability of all of his testimony. 

Similarly, Leonard testified that after Stoeckley told him that she was present in the home

during the MacDonald murders, he instructed her to plead the Fifth Amendment if she was recalled to

testify. He also stated that he did not discuss what Stoeckley told him with anyone, including Wade

Smith. Ttr. 1206-07, 1211. Evidence in the record, however, calls into question this account. In open

court discussions with Judge Dupree, Smith stated that he had talked with Leonard at length on the

morning of August 23, 1979, regarding the defense’s need to keep Stoeckley under subpoena because

she continued to “say things that tie her to this case.” Ttr. 6647. Additionally, on January 23, 1980,

shortly after MacDonald’s trial, Leonard spoke with John Dolan Myers, a defense team investigator.

According to Myers’ memorandum of the interview, Leonard said that with Stoeckley’s permission,

he had a conference with Smith during which Leonard told Smith what Stoeckley had told him. He also

gave Smith insight into his impressions of Stoeckley. See Report of Myers Interview of Leonard [DE-

352-4]. Again, these differing statements are hard to reconcile, and result in great questions about the

overall reliability and credibility of Leonard’s testimony. 

This is the case, even though Leonard’s account of Stoeckley’s confession seemingly is

corroborated by the July 25, 1983 declaration of Jimmy Friar. Therein, Friar stated that around 2:00

a.m. on February 17, 1970, he called the Fort Bragg base operator from a payphone at the Wade

Hampton Hotel, in Fayetteville, attempting to get in contact with a Dr. Richard MacDonald, a doctor

who had treated him while he was a patient at Walter Reed Hospital in Washington, D.C. He asked for

“Dr. MacDonald” without specifying the first name. The base operator gave him a number, which he
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called. Friar stated that a laughing woman answered the phone, and he heard someone say “Hang up

the Goddamned phone.” DX 5021. Friar’s account corresponds to what Stoeckley allegedly told

Leonard; namely, that during the time she was in the MacDonald house she answered the phone and

hung it up when told to do so by one of the others with her. 

The problem, however, is that Friar’s declaration is neither likely credible nor probably reliable.

As Friar himself sets forth in his declaration, he was disoriented on the night of the alleged phone call,

having drunk alcohol and played pool in Fayetteville after persuading an orderly to let him sneak out

from Womack Army Hospital at Fort Bragg. DX 5021 ¶¶ 3, 5, 6, 8. Indeed, in an interview with the

FBI during the MacDonald trial, Friar stated that he had consumed quite a bit of alcohol during the day,

in addition to taking prescribed medications for a mental condition. See Form 302 of Aug. 17, 1979,

Interview of Friar [DE-352-10]. Moreover, in this interview Friar stated that he had undergone

psychiatric treatment in various prison units, and, during the time of the MacDonald murders, he was

being held in a special barracks at Fort Bragg, apparently as a result of being absent without leave from

Walter Reed Army Hospital. Id. In a later interview with the FBI, however, he denied receiving any

mental treatment, and stated he was only receiving treatment for shrapnel wounds and grand mal

epilepsy. Subsequently, Friar admitted in correspondence with the FBI to being a frequent patient in

the mental wards of numerous hospitals. See Aff. of Madden [DE-352-11]. He also described himself

as a “con man and manipulator” to the FBI, and admitted to a criminal history that included convictions

for fraud. See Form 302 [DE-352-10]; Aff. of Madden [DE-352-11]. Friar’s history of mental illness,

criminal convictions, and inconsistent statements, in addition to his admitted intoxication and
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disorientation during this alleged phone call, makes him an inherently unreliable and incredible

witness.51 

Additionally, as Leonard candidly admitted during his testimony, “what happens is you hear

stuff at a later date and it all becomes part of what you know and it’s hard to peel away the context that

you heard one thing from the other.” Htr. 1159. Information about the Friar phone call has been known

to the public since Wednesday, August 22, 1979, and has been recounted in an opinion from the Fourth

Circuit. See Ginny Carroll, Witnesses Attest to MacDonald’s Trust, Compassion, NEWS & OBSERVER,

Aug. 22, 1979 at 25 [DE-352-7];52 MacDonald VI, 966 F.2d at 855 n.7. Given Leonard’s seemingly

poor memory about the events of August 1979, the court finds it entirely plausible that he is

“remembering” information he learned at a later date. In sum, the court respectfully finds that

Leonard’s testimony is not likely credible nor probably reliable. 

51  Additionally, the court agrees with the Government’s assertion that Friar related a “belated
tale of improbable coincidences, that is riddled with contradictions and uncorroborated by any reliable or
credible evidence.” Gov’t Post-Hearing Sur-Reply [DE-352] p. 38. It is telling that MacDonald ultimately
chose not to call Friar as a witness at the 1979 trial. 

52  The article stated, in relevant part: 
[T]he defense attorneys also filed a request Tuesday to secure testimony from James E.
Friar, 30, an inmate serving an 10-year sentence for fraud at the medium-custody state
prison unit in McDowell County. 
Friar was convicted April 6, 1977, in Richmond County of writing a check with a fake
name and address for men’s clothing. Superior Court Judge William Z. Wood, who
sentenced Friar, recommended that he receive psychiatric treatment. 
Friar told an investigator for MacDonald that about 3 a.m. on the morning of February
17, 1970, he was in Fayetteville. He said he telephoned the MacDonald house by
mistake, looking for another doctor named MacDonald. 
According to an affidavit by defense investigator John Myers, a woman answered the
phone and began laughing when Friar asked for Dr. MacDonald. A male voice in the
background said, “Hang the damn phone up,” according to the affidavit. 

Id. 
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c. The reliability and credibility of Helena Stoeckley

Moreover, even if the court could find the statements of Britt and Leonard regarding

Stoeckley’s confessions to be credible and reliable, and if the court assumes that the elder Stoeckley’s

sworn statements are likely credible and probably reliable,53 at bottom they are repeating the statements

of Helena Stoeckley herself. As this court observed in 2008, with regard to Stoeckley’s confessions,

the relative credibility of Britt – or anyone else repeating Stoeckley’s statements – is not especially

relevant. MacDonald X, 2008 WL 4809869, at *17. “Regardless of the credentials of the person

relating them, however, Stoeckley’s ‘confessions’ were untrustworthy in 1970, in 1979, in 1990, and

in 2005, and they remain so [today].” Id. “Neither the passage of time nor the identity of the hearsay

witness improves the reliability of what Stoeckley said or believed about the night of February 17,

1970.” Id. 

Judge Dupree, who had the opportunity to observe Stoeckley during the trial, wrote in 1985: 

Helena Stoeckley testified before the court at trial and the court has reviewed
her statements, the affidavits relating to her, and the videotape supplied by MacDonald
of a television program featuring her, all of which lead to the conclusion that this
woman is not reliable. 

The court’s conclusion that Stoeckley is not a reliable confessor should not be
construed to mean necessarily that she was not telling what she believed to be the truth
when she confessed to the MacDonald murders. From the very beginning, she said that
she could not remember what she had done on that night because she had taken so many
drugs. Based upon MacDonald’s account of the murders, the Fayetteville police,
military police and the FBI investigated members of the drug culture in Fayetteville and
Stoeckley, quite understandably, became anxious because she could not recall where
she was during the crimes. This anxiety, her drug-induced state of confusion, and the

53  The court recognizes that the Government challenges whether the elder Stoeckley’s 2007
statements are likely credible or probably reliable. It is true that the elder Stoeckley’s failure to tell the
FBI in 1984 about her daughter’s confessions raises questions about the credibility of her 2007
statements. Her daughter had already died at the time of the September 1984 interview, and therefore the
elder Stoeckley would not have had the motivation to shield her daughter from criminal liability.
Nevertheless, the court will assume that a reasonable juror could find the elder Stoeckley’s 2007

statements credible and reliable.  

144

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 354   Filed 07/24/14   Page 144 of 169-4532-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 449 of 549 Total Pages:(983 of 1083)



observations of her friends and Detective Beasley that she met the description of the
woman involved in the murders led Stoeckley to believe that she might have
participated in them but had a mental block about the night which prevented her from
recalling details.

Stoeckley’s uncertainty and the relentless attention the case focused upon her
undoubtedly tortured her over the years. Her drug abuse of the late 1960’s and early
1970’s gave way to alcohol abuse in the late 1970’s which contributed to her premature
death in 1983. The confluence of her drug and alcohol abuse and uncertainty over her
role in the crimes appears to have ultimately led her to believe that she was involved
and to piece together her fragmented memory of 1970 into an explanation which
MacDonald says amounts to a confession. Whether this was done innocently or by
design to gain the attention which she craved is unclear from the record. What is clear
is that considering all of the circumstances, neither Stoeckley nor her “confessions” are
reliable. Thus, although the inconsistencies in Stoeckley’s confessions and
contradictions of the statements by the facts of the case and the affidavits of other
witnesses would be more than enough to lead the court to conclude that the confessions
are untrue, Stoeckley’s unreliability adds even greater force to this conclusion.

 

MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 324. The court does not see how the fact that Stoeckley also allegedly

confessed to a marshal, her attorney, and her mother (prior to Stoeckley’s death)54 changes the utter

unreliability of Stoeckley herself.55 Indeed, it reinforces earlier conclusions by this court that

Stoeckley’s statements, being “all over the lot” lacked any measure of trustworthiness. Ttr. 5808.

Accordingly, any “confessions” from Stoeckley cannot constitute credible, reliable evidence to support

the conclusion that no reasonable juror would find MacDonald guilty. 

Nor does the consideration of the affidavits and declarations from numerous other witnesses

about Stoeckley’s activities around the time of the murders change this conclusion.  Although Judge

Dupree’s findings and conclusions are not now binding, the court nevertheless agrees with his

54  It appears that with regard to the confessions to Leonard and her mother, Stoeckley was in fact
recanting earlier versions of the stories she had told these individuals. 

55 For the same reason, Stoeckley’s confession to Sara McMann fails to constitute credible,

reliable evidence. 
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assessment that the statements of the witnesses “suffer from either factual inaccuracies or

contradictions which render them of no use to MacDonald in proving that Stoeckley and her group

committed the murders,” or serve only “to place Stoeckley and her friends in Fayetteville at locations

close to where she and other members of the group lived in 1970.” MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at

325-27. 

As to the latest affidavits relating the confessions of Greg Mitchell, the court cannot find the

confessions themselves to be probably reliable or likely credible. Years prior to making these

confessions, Mitchell had given a sworn statement to CID investigators disavowing any involvement

in the murders, and had subsequently passed a polygraph examination. Most of the confessions that

occurred years later came when Mitchell was under the heavy influence of alcohol, marijuana, or both.

The court cannot find Mitchell’s confessions to be reliable, due to his alcohol dependency, nor credible,

given its contradiction to earlier sworn statements. 

3. The alleged threat to Stoeckley and fraud on the court

The last category of evidence upon which MacDonald relies is Britt’s assertions that (1)

Stoeckley confessed her involvement in the murders to prosecutor Blackburn; (2) in response,

Blackburn threatened to indict her for murder if she so testified; and (3) Blackburn subsequently

misrepresented to the court and defense counsel what Stoeckley said to him. As the court already has

observed, Britt’s various sworn statements are replete with major inconsistencies and contradictions

with the rest of the record, in such a manner that almost all of Britt’s statements – including those

regarding what Stoeckley said to prosecutor Blackburn and what he said in response to her – are

rendered likely incredible and probably unreliable. Additionally, his assertions regarding the interview

and threat are contradicted by two other witnesses who were present during the interview: prosecutors
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Blackburn and Crawley. Although MacDonald attacks the relative credibility of Blackburn and

Crawley, neither witness is inherently more incredible than Britt. Blackburn admittedly has engaged

in fraudulent acts in the past, including forging orders of a court to present to clients, and ultimately

lost his license to practice law. The record shows, however, that Britt likely submitted a fraudulent

document to a court; namely an affidavit in a 2000 divorce proceeding stating, under oath, that he and

his then-wife, Nancy, were no longer compatible, could no longer live together as husband and wife,

and there was no possibility that they could reconcile. GX 2017. Other documents in the record,

however, indicate that he and Nancy continued to live together through at least 2005. See GX 2123

(Jimmy Britt’s 2005 Bankruptcy Petition listing Nancy’s address as 616 Wimberly Road in Apex, NC);

GX 2086 (Jimmy Britt’s 2005 sworn statement, wherein he states that he lived at 616 Wimberly Road

in Apex).56 

Furthermore, according to Britt, at the conclusion of Stoeckley’s interview with the prosecution

on the eighth floor of the Terry Sanford Federal Building, he escorted her to the courtroom on the

seventh floor. GX 2086 at 22. He stated, under oath, that at the same time he was taking Stoeckley into

the courtroom, Blackburn was entering Judge Dupree’s chambers, and stayed in the chambers for 10

to 15 minutes, while MacDonald’s attorneys remained in the courtroom. GX 2086 at 22-23. The record

reflects, however, that on the day of the Stoeckley interviews, Judge Dupree recessed court at 1:17 p.m.

in order to allow time for the completion of the defense interview and to allow the prosecution to

interview her. Judge Dupree ordered that court would resume at 9 a.m., the following day. Ttr. 5498-

56  The Government suggests that Britt was motivated to move to Nevada for six weeks to obtain
the divorce from Nancy because of a provision in the will of Nancy’s mother, which provided that a large

amount of land would be held in trust for the benefit of Nancy until one of two conditions were
satisfied: Nancy’s death, or her divorce from Jimmy Britt. GX 2023. 
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99, 5506. Both Smith and Blackburn testified that, in fact, neither side returned to court that afternoon

because of the adjournment. Htr. 103; 610. Accordingly, again the court is presented with assertions

from Britt of events that appear to never have happened. And, again, whether these assertions were a

product of a faulty memory or of a nefarious motive, the end result is that the court cannot find any of

Britt’s statements to be likely credible or probably reliable. 

4. The new unreliable evidence against the record as a whole

Neither the unsourced hairs evidence, nor the evidence regarding Stoeckley’s confessions, given

its likely incredibility and probable unreliability, are sufficient to show by clear and convincing

evidence that no reasonable factfinder would have found MacDonald guilty – even when this new

evidence is considered in light of all the evidence that MacDonald has marshaled to date that intruders

were responsible for the murders. This is especially so when it is considered in the context of the

evidence presented by both the Government and MacDonald at trial. 

Again, at trial “[t]he government’s theory of the case was that MacDonald and his wife were

having marital problems and began arguing on the night of the murders over their youngest daughter’s

bedwetting.”MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 210. “Already fatigued from long hours at work,

MacDonald flew into a rage and killed his wife and oldest daughter.” Id. The Government argued that

MacDonald “attempted to avoid prosecution and punishment by killing his youngest daughter and

staging the crime scene to make it appear as if the murders had been committed by intruders.” Id. 

First, the Government presented evidence showing that the Old Hickory brand steel paring

knife, the icepick, and a blood-stained piece of wood – all found outside the utility room door at the

rear of the MacDonald apartment – along with a Geneva Forge Company paring knife, were the murder
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weapons. Although MacDonald denied knowledge of the murder weapons,57 the Government offered

evidence from which the jury could have found that the weapons in fact came from within the

MacDonald home. 

The Government also offered evidence it argued showed that MacDonald’s account of the

attack, and his actions thereafter, were false. Specifically, the Government offered evidence showing

that numerous threads and yarns consistent with MacDonald’s pajama top were found throughout the

home, even though MacDonald maintained that he took off his pajama top upon entering the master

bedroom and finding his wife. Very few threads or yarns – if any – were found in the living room

where MacDonald said he was attacked. The Government also proffered evidence, through the pajama

top demonstration and testimony about the pajama top pocket, that “supported the Government’s theory

that MacDonald had put the garment on his wife and then stabbed her with an icepick to make his

account of the murders more believable.” Id. at 312-13. 

MacDonald countered this evidence by noting that fibers of some sort were found in the living

room, and thoroughly assailing the CID’s processing of the crime scene and subsequent examinations.

See Ttr. 7172 (arguing that the ineptitude of the CID “unalterably and forever prevented this crime

scene from serving as the basis for all the invention and hypothesis and invention of theories and

speculation by government counsel”), 7176 (arguing that it would be wrong to conclude that the

numerous MPs did not disturb or move fibers during their initial efforts on the scene), 7180 (arguing

that if the top were ripped where there was no seam, there would be very few fibers shed, and also

noting that fibers were found near the south edge of the hallway), 7181-83 (arguing that the gurney and

57  See Ttr. 7268-73 (arguing that the alleged murder weapons were consistent with MacDonald’s
theory of intruders, and that the evidence did not support the conclusion that the weapons came from the
MacDonald home). 
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feet of the ambulance drivers had the potential to disturb any fibers), 7189 (arguing the CID “didn’t

understand that the living room was an important part of the crime scene and they didn’t understand

how to protect it and preserve the physical evidence and trace evidence in that room” and therefore “the

inferences or conclusion that the Government asks you draw from it are simply unjustified and

unfounded”), 7210-11 (arguing that it was reasonable to find that MacDonald had fibers on his body

from the pajama top that were distributed in rooms other than the master bedroom and that it would

be reasonable to find that his pajama bottoms were the source of the fibers), 7238-46 (criticizing the

“pseudoscience” of the pajama top demonstration). 

The Government also proffered evidence that the pieces of a latex glove found in the master

bedroom were stained by blood of Colette’s type and were similar to latex surgeon gloves found near

the kitchen sink, arguing that “MacDonald had worn latex gloves while murdering his family to avoid

fingerprints and had written the word ‘PIG’ in his wife’s blood on the master bed headboard while

wearing the gloves since there were no ridge lines in the writing as there would have been had the

writing been made by a bare finger.” MacDonald III, 640 F. Supp. at 313. MacDonald attacked the

Government witnesses’ findings and conclusions as to the latex glove, and also the lack of processing

for fingerprints on the headboard. Ttr. 7223-24, 7266 (arguing that MacDonald’s expert witness – “the

world’s leading authority on the use of neutron activation analysis in forensic matters” – testified that

it was unlikely the samples of gloves found in the house were made from the same batch found in the

bedroom); 7232-33 (criticizing how the headboard where “PIG” was written was processed for prints). 

Evidence also was offered regarding a footprint – which MacDonald conceded was his and

probably stained in his wife’s blood – that was found leading out from Kristen’s bedroom. The

Government noted that no prints were shown entering Kristen’s bedroom, and argued that
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inconsistency was support for its theory that Colette had been assaulted in Kristen’s room and carried

back to the master bedroom. The Government also offered extensive testimony regarding blood

splatterings and the Government’s reconstruction of the crime scene were also presented. MacDonald

attacked all of the Government’s theories. Ttr. 7235, 7278. 

The Government also highlighted that no splinters from the wooden club or blood were found

in the living room, where MacDonald said he was attacked, with the exception of a stain on an Esquire

magazine. That blood was a mixture of Colette and Kimberly’s blood types. The magazine contained

an article about the Charles Manson murders, and the Government hypothesized that MacDonald had

probably read the article before the murders and perhaps had referred to it on that night to stage the

crime scene such that it would appear that a crazed cult had murdered his family. In addition to

attacking this theory, MacDonald also attacked the idea that no blood was found in the living room.

Ttr. 7217 (arguing that the CID’s failure to properly process the crime scene prevented a reliable

finding that there were no blood splatterings in the living room). Specifically, the defense noted that

his spectacles were found with a blood spot on them, which they contended could have been a product

of the struggle he had in the living room. Ttr. 7217-18. The defense specifically rejected the idea that

the blood could have come from MacDonald’s activities as an emergency room doctor, arguing: “If

anything you have learned physically about Dr. MacDonald is what – is he a sloppy man? Is he a man

likely to walk around with a blood spot on his reading glasses having to read for several hours?” Ttr.

7217.58

58  The Government argued that the inference to be drawn was that the blood – which was Type
O like Kristen’s – came on the glasses during MacDonald’s attack on his family. 
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In addition to attacking the CID’s handling of the crime scene, the Government’s evaluation

and testing of the evidence and the Government’s theories in general, MacDonald offered his own

testimony, including his assertion that intruders, including a blond woman, murdered his family. His

defense also highlighted what it considered to be evidence of the intruders: (1) the existence of a pink

fiber found on MacDonald’s glasses; (2) unsourced hairs; (3) unidentified fingerprints; and (4)

unsourced candlewax. Ttr. 7266-68. MacDonald also called Stoeckley as a defense witness. Her

testimony established that at the time of the crimes, she owned a blond wig, a floppy hat and boots. Her

testimony also established that she had been an addict and continual user of all manner of drugs around

the time of the MacDonald murders, and indeed on February 16, 1970, she had injected herself six or

seven times with heroin and opium, and also smoked marijuana “all day.” Ttr. 5553-54. Her last

memory was standing in her driveway with Greg Mitchell around midnight, when she took a hit of

mescaline and Greg left. Id. She testified that her next memory was being dropped off at her apartment

by two to three soldiers, in a blue car, around 4:30 to 5:00 a.m. Although she testified that to her

knowledge, she was not involved in the MacDonald murders, she also testified that because of her lack

of memory and lack of alibi, she was concerned. Ttr. 5648-49; 5652-53. 

Presented with that evidence, the jury found MacDonald guilty. 

Against this trial evidence, and considered against the entire record of this long-running case,

the court cannot find that any of the new evidence, given its unreliability and incredibility, is sufficient

to establish by clear and convincing evidence that no reasonable factfinder would have found

MacDonald guilty of the murders of his wife and daughters. Accordingly, MacDonald has not met his

burden under § 2255(h)(1)’s procedural gatekeeping bar. 
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C. MacDonald’s claims fail on the merits

Even if the court could somehow find that MacDonald has met his burden of passing through

§ 2255(h)(1)’s gate, thereby allowing the court to consider his claims on the merits, the court

nevertheless finds that MacDonald has failed to prove any of his claims. 

In so finding, the court rejects MacDonald’s argument that by satisfying § 2255(h)(1)’s

procedural gatekeeping requirements, he thereby automatically succeeds on the merits of his claims. 

As the Fourth Circuit stated in its 2011 opinion, § 2255(h)(1) is merely a procedural bar; if MacDonald

can pass through the bar, he is entitled to have his clams “considered on [their] merits.” MacDonald

XI, 641 F.3d at 614. Indeed, as to the Britt claim, the Fourth Circuit specifically stated that as to the

merits, MacDonald “would yet be obliged to prove the constitutional violation alleged in that claim

before obtaining any § 2255 relief thereon.” Id. (“We emphasize, however, that today’s decision is not

intended to signal any belief that the Britt claim passes muster under § 2255(h)(1) or ultimately entitles

MacDonald to habeas relief.”) (emphasis added). MacDonald discounts this language as dicta, and

cites authorities which point out the difference between the gatekeeping statute for federal prisoners

(§ 2255(h)(1)) and the one for state prisoners (28 U.S.C. § 2244(b)(2)(B)(ii)). As the court already has

stated, it agrees with MacDonald that there are notable differences in the gatekeeping statutes. The

court does not discern from the authorities cited by MacDonald, however, how these differences in the

gatekeeping statutes translate into a different showing on the merits. See Hatch, 731 F.3d at 1034

(explaining that § 2255(h)(1) “permits a successive petition” if satisfied); Ferranti, 480 Fed. App’x

at 636-37 (explaining that § 2255(h)(1), and not § 2244(b)(2)(B)(ii), was the proper “gatekeeping

provision” to apply to see if a claim presented in a successive § 2255 motion must be dismissed);

HERTZ & LIEBMAN § 41.7 (explaining that the standard for gatekeeping of § 2255 and § 2254 claims
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are different). MacDonald has pointed to no persuasive authority that for successive § 2255 claims, the

gatekeeping analysis and the merits analysis should always be collapsed into one inquiry.59 The court

declines to make the logical leap advocated by MacDonald, and will instead follow the directive of the

Fourth Circuit. In so doing, the court finds that he has failed to establish either of his constitutional

claims by a preponderance of the evidence. See Miller v. United States, 261 F.2d 546, 547 (4th Cir.

1958) (per curiam) (“Because the proceeding under 28 U.S.C. § 2255 is a civil collateral attack upon

the judgment of conviction, the burden of proof is upon petitioner to establish [his claim] by a

preponderance of evidence.”). He also has failed to meet the high burden required to establish his

freestanding actual innocence claim. 

1. The Britt Claim

As MacDonald’s latest briefing indicates, the “Britt Claim” is premised on the idea that

“Blackburn, (1) heard Helena Stoeckley admit she was in the MacDonald house when several people

with her killed his family, but falsely told the district court that he had not, and (2) told Helena

Stoeckley he would indict her for murder if she testified she was in the MacDonald House.” Deft. Post-

Hearing Mem. [DE-343] at 9 n.6. According to MacDonald, “[t]hese actions–a failure to disclose

material evidence and a threat leading a witness to perjure herself–constitute independent constitutional

59 It appears to the court that the only time the inquiry would be “virtually identical” is where a
petitioner asserts a freestanding actual innocence claim, as discussed later in this order. MacDonald has
done so in this case, leading to the court’s observation that the inquiries were somewhat conflated. See In
re Davis, No. CV409-130, 2010 WL 3385081, at *45 (S.D. Ga. Aug. 24, 2010) (concluding that for a
freestanding actual innocence claim, a petitioner “must show by clear and convincing evidence that no
reasonable juror would have convicted him in light of the new evidence”); see also Hunt v. McDade, 205
F.3d 1333, 2000 WL 219755, at *2 (4th Cir. Feb. 25, 2000) (per curiam) (suggesting that “‘[t]o be
entitled to relief, . . . petitioner would at the very least be required to show that based on proffered newly
discovered evidence and the entire record before the jury that convicted him, no rational trier of fact
could [find] proof of guilt beyond a reasonable doubt.’”) (quoting Herrara v. Collins, 506 U.S. 390, 429
(1993) (White, J., concurring)). 
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violations.” Id. (citing Kyles v. Whitley, 514 U.S. 419, 432-34 (1995) and United States v. Golding, 168

F.3d 700, 703 (4th Cir. 1999)). Specifically, MacDonald contends that his Fifth and Sixth Amendment

rights were violated. 

With regard to his Fifth Amendment rights, in Brady v. Maryland, 373 U.S. 83 (1963), the

Supreme Court held “that the suppression by the prosecution of evidence favorable to an accused upon

request violates due process where the evidence is material either to guilt or punishment, irrespective

of the good faith or bad faith of the prosecution.” Id. at 87. In order to prove a Brady violation, a

defendant must meet three requirements: (1) the evidence must be favorable to the accused, (2) the

government must have suppressed it, and (3) the defendant must suffer prejudice. See Strickler v.

Greene, 527 U.S. 263, 280 (1999); United States v. Wilson, 624 F.3d 640, 660-61 (4th Cir. 2010).

As to his Sixth Amendment rights, as this court has previously recognized, a defendant’s

constitutional right “to present a defense [is] violated if [the] Government intimidates a defense witness

into changing her testimony or refusing to testify.” MacDonald X, 2008 WL 4809869, at *21 (also

recognizing that it would be a violation of a defendant’s Fifth Amendment due process rights); see

United States v. Golding, 168 F.3d 700, 703 (4th Cir. 1999) (“The authorities are uniform that

threatening a witness with prosecution and comment about the absence of a witness who has a privilege

not to testify are a violation of the Sixth Amendment right of a defendant to obtain witnesses in his

favor.”). The intimidation of a witness may violate a defendant’s rights if it amounts to “substantial

government interference with a defense witness’ free and unhampered choice to testify.” United States

v. Saunders, 943 F.3d 388, 392 (4th Cir. 1991) (internal quotations omitted). Importantly, a defendant

must make “a plausible showing that an act by the government caused the loss or erosion of testimony

that was both material and favorable to the defense.” Griffin v. Davies, 929 F.2d 550, 553 (10th Cir.
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1991). If “a defendant is able to establish a substantial government interference, the inquiry moves to

the question of whether it was prejudicial or harmless error.” Saunders, 942 F.3d at 392; Golding, 168

F.3d at 703-05.

The court concludes that MacDonald has not shown that either his Fifth or Sixth Amendment

rights were violated, because he has failed to show, by a preponderance of the evidence, that Stoeckley

confessed to Blackburn, or that Blackburn intimidated her into changing her testimony. For the reasons

already detailed in this order, the court finds Britt’s sworn statements, as a whole, to be unreliable and

incredible, and specifically finds his assertions as to Stoeckley’s confession to Blackburn and

Blackburn’s threat to be untrue. 

Nor does the court find the testimony of Rouder or the affidavit of the elder Stoeckley to

provide support for the idea that Blackburn intimidated Stoeckley into altering her trial testimony. See

Htr. 355 (testifying that Stoeckley told her she couldn’t tell the truth at trial because of “those damn

prosecutors sitting there” and stating that “they’ll fry me”); DX 5051 ¶ 11 (“She told me she was afraid

to tell the truth because she was afraid of the prosecutor.”). The elder Stoeckley’s affidavit lacks any

context showing precisely why Stoeckley allegedly was afraid of the prosecutors – whether her fear was

the result of a “threat” from Blackburn, or the realization on her own account that she could be subject

to prosecution. The same holds true for Rouder’s testimony. Both only allow for speculation that

Stoeckley falsely testified because Blackburn threatened her. 

Gene Stoeckley’s testimony comes the closest to showing that Stoeckley told her mother she

did not testify truthfully because of a threat from the prosecutor. Htr. 331 (“What my mother would

say along those lines was that they wouldn’t let her testify, she wanted to testify, but she was threatened

with prosecution for murder.”). Notably, however, the elder Stoeckley allegedly told Gene that Helena
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was not “allowed” to testify at trial, not that Helena lied on the stand because of a threat. Htr. 331-32

(“Q. Regardless of the threat, the statement was that your sister was not allowed to testify at the trial?

A. Correct.”). Helena Stoeckley, of course, did testify at trial; no one prevented her testimony.

Nevertheless, assuming that Helena Stoeckley did in fact tell her mother that she was not “allowed”

to testify, this only serves to highlight what this court already has observed: Helena Stoeckley herself

was not credible or reliable. The court cannot find, based on this hearsay statement from the unreliable

Stoeckley, that she was in fact threatened by Blackburn and therefore induced to testify falsely. 

The court also agrees with the Government that it is telling that, other than her mother, “no

person to whom Stoeckley spoke, or allegedly spoke about this subject, from the completion of the

prosecution interview on August 16, 1979 to her death in 1983, reported that Stoeckley told him or her

about a threat from Blackburn and its supposed impact on her trial testimony.” Gov’t Post-Hearing

Mem. [DE-344] at 186. This list includes Judge Dupree, Red Underhill, Lynn Markstein, Jerry

Leonard, Kay Reibold, Ted Gunderson, Prince Beasley, Homer Young, Butch Madden, Ernest Davis

and Sara McMann.60

Having found that MacDonald has failed to show that Stoeckley confessed to Blackburn, the

court also finds that MacDonald has not shown that Blackburn misrepresented to the court the

substance of the prosecution’s interview with Stoeckley. Additionally, as the court observed in its 2008

Order, this “fraud upon the court” theory “depends on the truth of Segal’s representations to Judge

60  In contrast, and as this court noted in 2008, the trial transcript reveals
that over the weekend of August 18-19, 1979, Stoeckley had expressed her mortal fear of
an unknown person who had punched her in the face at the motel, the “damn
prosecutors,” defense counsel Bernard Segal, unidentified persons who rendered her life
“not worth five cents on the street,” Allen Mazzarole, and possibly her fiancé, Ernest
Davis. 

MacDonald X, 2008 WL 4809869, at *27 n.28. 
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Dupree that Stoeckley essentially had cleared MacDonald of the crimes by her admissions during the

defense team’s interview in the presence of half a dozen or more witnesses the day before.”

MacDonald X, 2008 WL 4809869, at *20. The record, fully supplemented by the September 2012

evidentiary hearing, indicates that Stoeckley made no such statements during the defense interview.

See Ttr. 5617 (Smith informing Judge Dupree, “Generally, she said to us the same thing and this, ‘I

don’t remember.’ But in two or three or four instances – whatever the list would reveal – she says

something which would give an interesting insight into her mind.”); Htr. 114 (Smith testifying: “I was

absolutely devoted to this case and upheld my role as counsel and I’m still devoted to this case, but I

did not hear Helena Stoeckley say useful things for us. It is certainly possible. And I mentioned [a]

while ago, maybe I was out of the room. I do not know the answer. But I can only speak for myself and

that is that when I was present she did not say things that helped us.”); Htr. 969-77 (McGinniss

testifying that Stoeckley maintained throughout the defense interview that she had no memory of being

present during the murders). 

In sum, MacDonald has failed to show, by a preponderance of the evidence, that (1) Stoeckley

confessed to Britt; (2) Stoeckley confessed to Blackburn; (3) Blackburn threatened Stoeckley such that

she was intimidated into altering her testimony; or (4) Blackburn misled the defense and the court as

to the prosecution’s interview of Stoeckley. Accordingly, as to the merits, the “Britt claim” is DENIED. 

2. The Footnote Claim

As this court has observed, MacDonald argues, in a footnote in his post-hearing Reply

memorandum, that he has shown a constitutional violation because “the government failed to disclose

significant exculpatory or favorable evidence to MacDonald before his trial.” See Post-Hearing Reply

[DE-351] at 9 n.6. The sole support for this assertion is a citation to an article written by one of
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MacDonald’s former attorneys. See id. (citing Harvey Silverglate, Reflections on the Jeffrey

MacDonald Case, THE CHAMPION, May 2013 at 52). This article raises essentially the same points

MacDonald argued in his petition for habeas corpus filed pursuant to § 2255 in 1990; namely, that the

Government “withheld laboratory bench notes written by government agents which would have aided

the defense, and exploited the suppression of . . . the lab notes by knowingly presenting a false and

perjurious picture of the evidence and underlying facts.” MacDonald V, 778 F. Supp. at 1344; compare

Silverglate, at 54-55 (arguing that “[a]s a result of the failure of the prosecution to turn over Brady

material in a format and at a time when it could be useful to the defense at trial, some enormously

potent exculpatory evidence was not available for use by MacDonald’s lawyers at his trial,” including

the bench notes of Glisson identifying the presence of long blond synthetic hairs in a brush at the crime

scene and the report of a government examiner showing the presence of black wool fibers on the club

and Colette). 
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The court will assume, without deciding, that MacDonald is not otherwise barred from raising

this successive claim.61 Nevertheless, the court finds that MacDonald has not shown that he is entitled

to relief thereon, and this claim is DENIED on the merits. 

Again, MacDonald raised a seemingly identical claim in his § 2255 petition filed in 1990,

arguing that the government suppressed exculpatory evidence in violation of Brady and also presented

its case in a manner intentionally designed to conceal the exculpatory evidence, which also violated

his due process rights. The exculpatory evidence “consist[ed] of government forensic lab notes

describing (1) three blond synthetic hairs found in a hairbrush located in the MacDonald home and (2)

black and green wool fibers, not matched to any source in the MacDonald home, found on the murder

weapon and on Colette MacDonald’s body.” MacDonald V, 966 F.2d at 856-57 (footnote omitted).

61 It is well settled that 28 U.S.C. § 2244(b)(1) bars claims raised by a state prisoner in a second
or successive § 2254 petition that were previously presented in a prior application. See 28 U.S.C. §
2244(b)(1) (“A claim presented in a second or successive habeas corpus application under section 2254
that was presented in a prior application shall be dismissed.”); see also United States v. Winestock, 340
F.3d 202, 204-05 (4th Cir. 2003). What is unsettled, however, is whether § 2244(b)(1) applies to § 2255
motions filed by federal prisoners, like MacDonald. Section 2255’s provision applicable to second or
successive motions does not contain the same language found in § 2244(b)(1), leading some
commentators to conclude that “[r]ead literally, § 2255(f) provides that a second or successive motion
may be filed, regardless of whether a claim was presented in a prior motion, so long as the motion is
certified by the court of appeals to satisfy one of two exceptions for newly discovered evidence or new
rules of constitutional law.” BRIAN R. MEANS, POSTCONVICTION REMEDIES § 27:4. Nevertheless, some
courts have held that the term “prior application” in § 2244(b)(1) encompasses a motion under § 2255.
See White v. United States, 371 F.3d 900, 901 (7th Cir. 2004) (“It would be odd if Congress had intended
that a federal prisoner could refile the same motion over and over again without encountering a bar
similar to that of section 2244(b)(1), and we have therefore held that ‘prior application’ in that section
includes a prior motion under section 2255.”); see also Green v. United States, 397 F.3d 101, 102 n.1 (2d
Cir. 2005) (per curiam); Charles v. Chandler, 180 F.3d 753, 758 (6th Cir. 1999) (“Charles is not entitled
to file a successive § 2255 motion to vacate because he seeks permission to file the same claims that have
already been denied on the merits.” (citing § 2244(b)(1))). The Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals has yet to
weigh in on the issue. See Winestock, 340 F.3d at 205 (“Although [§ 2244(b)(1)] is limited by its terms to
§ 2254 applications, some courts have also applied it to § 2255 applications. . . .  We need not decide
here whether to follow this approach.”); see also MacDonald XI, 641 F. 3d at 614 n.9 (“[I]t is an open
issue in this Circuit – one we need not resolve today – whether § 2244(b)(1) applies to successive claims
presented in second or successive § 2255 applications.”). 
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Judge Dupree denied the petition, for several alternative reasons. First, Judge Dupree determined that

the allegedly suppressed evidence was not material; i.e., he had not shown either a reasonable

probability or any reasonable likelihood “of a different result had MacDonald been given access to the

lab notes at trial.” MacDonald V, 778 F. Supp. at 1351-53. Alternatively, Judge Dupree found that the

Government’s attorneys had not violated Brady because they allowed MacDonald the opportunity to

examine and test all of the physical evidence, including the actual fibers, and because the Government

attorneys had not read the lab notes regarding the fibers and were not aware of any potentially

exculpatory materials therein. Id. at 1353-54. Finally, Judge Dupree found the 1990 petition to be

procedurally barred under the then-applicable doctrine of abuse of the writ. Id. at 1356-60. 

Assuming that the article by Mr. Silverglate – again, the sole support for MacDonald’s

successive claim – can constitute some sort of evidence or argument in support of MacDonald’s claim,

nothing therein dictates a different result from the one reached by Judge Dupree. The court has

reviewed the transcript of the motion hearing held before Judge Dupree on June 26, 1991, and

Silverglate’s recent article reiterates the same arguments he made in open court on that date. Even if

the court assumes – and it does not– that the additional evidence MacDonald has compiled since 1990

could change Judge Dupree’s finding on materiality, Judge Dupree also denied the petition on the basis

that the prosecution complied with its duties under Brady by affording MacDonald an opportunity to

examine and test any of the physical evidence, irrespective of tendering the lab notes. See MacDonald

V, 778 F. Supp. at 1353 (citing United States v. Wolf, 839 F.2d 1387, 1391 (10th Cir. 1988) (“If the

means of obtaining the exculpatory evidence has been provided to the defense, however, a Brady claim

fails, even if the prosecution does not physically deliver the evidence requested.”); United States v.

Page, 828 F.2d 1476, 1479 (10th Cir. 1987) (“[A] new trial is not warranted by evidence which, with
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reasonable diligence, could have been discovered and produced at trial.”); United States v. Ramirez,

810 F.2d 1338, 1343 (5th Cir. 1987) (“[A] Brady violation does not arise if, with reasonable diligence,

[a defendant] could have obtained the information.”)). Judge Dupree also found that MacDonald had

presented no evidence showing that the prosecution attorneys were aware of the contents of the lab

notes at issue. See id. at 1354, 1355. The court does not make different findings or reach an opposite

conclusion because of Silverglate’s article. 

Accordingly, to the extent that MacDonald asserts a separate claim in footnote 6 of his post-

hearing Reply memorandum, that claim is DENIED on the merits. 

3. The Unsourced Hairs Claim

MacDonald’s unsourced hairs claim is an “actual innocence” claim; that is, he argues that he

is entitled to habeas corpus relief solely because he is actually innocent of the murders of his family

members. The United States Supreme Court has never explicitly recognized a freestanding actual

innocence claim,62 although it has recognized the possibility of such a claim, “assum[ing], for the sake

of argument . . ., that in a capital case a truly persuasive demonstration of ‘actual innocence’ made after

62 As one commentator has observed: 
Critical to understanding freestanding claims of actual innocence is the distinction
between actual innocence and legal innocence. A defendant seeking relief based on legal
innocence, or “legal insufficiency,” contends that the prosecutor has failed to produce
sufficient evidence at a criminal trial to establish guilt beyond a reasonable doubt.
Conversely, a defendant seeking relief based on actual innocence contends that he or she
did not commit the crime alleged, regardless of the judge or jury’s finding of legal
innocence. Unlike [] legal innocence, actual innocence focuses entirely on the factual
predicate of the offense. . . .
. . . .When a defendant claims actual innocence independent and unaccompanied by any
other [constitutional] claim . . . it is referred to as a “freestanding” actual innocence
claim. For claims of freestanding actual innocence, a prisoner seeks only to rebut the
factual findings of the crime for which he was convicted. 

Matthew Aglialoro, Note, A Case for Actual Innocence, 23 CORNELL J.L. & PUB. POL’Y 635, 639-40
(2014) (footnotes and citations omitted). 

162

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 354   Filed 07/24/14   Page 162 of 169-4550-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 467 of 549 Total Pages:(1001 of 1083)



trial would render the execution of a defendant unconstitutional.” Herrara v. Collins, 506 U.S. 390,

417 (1993). In Herrara, the Court explained that “the threshold showing for such an assumed right

would necessarily be extraordinarily high,” and found that the petitioner’s evidence was “far short of

that which would have to be made in order to trigger the sort of constitutional claim which we have

assumed, arguendo, to exist.” Id. at 417, 418-19. Whether a freestanding actual innocence claim is

cognizable remains an open question. McQuiggin v. Perkins, ___ U.S. ___, 133 S.Ct. 1924, 1931

(2013) (“We have not resolved whether a prisoner may be entitled to habeas relief based on a

freestanding claim of actual innocence.”); District Attorney’s Office for the Third Judicial District v.

Osborne, 557 U.S. 52, 71 (2009) (recognizing that the Court has assumed, arguendo, that there is a

federal constitutional right to be released upon proof of “actual innocence” but also “noting the difficult

questions such a right would pose and the high standard any claimant would have to meet”); House v.

Bell, 547 U.S. 518, 554-55 (2006) (declining to resolve the issue of whether a freestanding actual

innocence claim is cognizable). Similarly, although the Fourth Circuit has in the past stated that

precedent prevents it from recognizing freestanding actual innocence claims, see Royal v. Taylor, 188

F.3d 239, 243 (4th Cir. 1999),63 in later cases the court appears to have assumed, without deciding, that

such claims are cognizable. See Teleguz v. Pearson, 689 F.3d 322, 328 n.2 (4th Cir. 2012) (stating in

63  The Royal court stated: 
Royal maintains that his actual innocence in and of itself renders his conviction and
execution violative of the Eighth and Fourteenth Amendments. Precedent prevents us
from granting Royal’s habeas writ on this basis alone. Because federal habeas relief
exists to correct constitutional defects, not factual errors, “[c]laims of actual innocence
based on newly discovered evidence have never been held to state a ground for federal
habeas relief absent an independent constitutional violation occurring in the underlying
state proceeding.”

188 F.3d at 243 (quoting Herrera, 506 U.S. at 400). The Royal court also observed that as in Herrera, the
petitioner had a forum in the State – an executive clemency process – to pursue a claim of actual
innocence, and, accordingly, it could not grant him “habeas relief based simply on his assertion of actual
innocence due to newly discovered evidence.” Id.
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dicta that “[a] petitioner may also raise a freestanding innocence claim in a federal habeas petition”);

MacDonald XI, 641 F.3d at 616-17 (observing that the Supreme Court “has yet to come across any

prisoner who could make the ‘extraordinarily high’ threshold showing for such an assumed right”);

Hunt, 2000 WL 219755, at *2 (“Even granting Hunt all necessary analytical assumptions to overcome

the procedural bars imposed by Herrara, his claim that the PCR/DNA test results exonerate him of the

murder of Mrs. Sykes cannot survive Herrara’s stringent evidentiary standard.”). See also Kathleen

Callahan, Note, In Limbo: In re Davis and the Future of Herrera Innocence Claims in Federal Habeas

Proceedings, 53 ARIZ. L. REV. 629, 636 n.41 (2011) (“The Fourth Circuit has used somewhat

contradictory language in describing the cognizability of Herrera innocence claims, in one case noting

that the Herrera decision held “that claims of actual innocence are not grounds for habeas relief even

in a capital case,” Rouse v. Lee, 339 F.3d 238, 255 (4th Cir. 2003), and in other cases treating Herrera

claims as if they could, possibly, be cognizable in capital habeas proceedings, Wilson v. Greene, 155

F.3d 396, 404-05 (4th Cir. 1998)).  

Like the Supreme Court and the Fourth Circuit, this court will assume, arguendo, that a

freestanding actual innocence claim is cognizable. The court nevertheless finds that MacDonald has

not met the “extraordinarily high” burden required for this court to grant the relief he requests. This

raises the question, of course, as to exactly what the “extraordinarily high” burden entails. The Supreme

Court has not yet articulated the burden. See Teleguz, 689 F.3d at 328 n.2 (“The Supreme Court has

not articulated the standard under which these claims should be evaluated, but has made clear that the

threshold for any hypothetical freestanding innocence claim [is] extraordinarily high.”) (internal

quotation marks omitted). The Fourth Circuit, for its part, appears to have used a standard that is at

least as rigorous as the “clear and convincing” gatekeeping standard under § 2255(h)(1). In Hunt v.
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McDade, the Fourth Circuit stated that “[t]o be entitled to relief, . . . petitioner would at the very least

be required to show that based on proffered newly discovered evidence and the entire record before the

jury that convicted him, ‘no rational trier of fact could [find] proof of guilt beyond a reasonable

doubt.’” 2000 WL 219755, at *2 (quoting Herrera, 506 U.S. at 429 (White, J., concurring) (quoting

Jackson, 443 U.S. at 324 (1979));64 see also Hazel v. United States, 303 F. Supp. 2d 753, 760 n.13

(E.D.Va. 2004) (observing that the standard used in Hunt is “essentially similar to that prescribed in

§ 2244 for successive petitions,” and observing the similarities between § 2244(b)(2)(B) and §

2255(h)). Indeed, one would expect that to prove the merits of a freestanding actual innocence claim,

a movant would have to satisfy a more demanding burden of proof than that set forth in the gatekeeping

statute. 

Nevertheless, even if the court assumes that the standard for evaluating a freestanding actual

innocence claim is identical to the standard employed in the court’s gatekeeping duties under §

2255(h)(1), for the reasons the court already has discussed, MacDonald has failed to meet this

“extraordinarily high” burden. Although the court has viewed the evidence in the record as a whole,

it is worth noting that the new evidence upon which MacDonald most heavily relies is (1) the

unsourced hairs; (2) the saran fiber evidence; and (3) the alleged confessions of Stoeckley and Mitchell.

It bears repeating that neither the unsourced hairs evidence, nor the saran fiber evidence, are as

exculpatory as MacDonald contends. The saran fiber evidence ultimately just invites speculation as to

the source of the fibers, and by no means compels a conclusion that the fibers came from a wig worn

by Stoeckley. As to the unsourced hairs, it is true that the presence of naturally shed, non-bloody

64 In Hunt, the Fourth Circuit evaluated newly discovered DNA test results, “along with the
entirety of the evidence introduced at both trials,” and was “unable to conclude that no rational jury
would have convicted Hunt of the murder.” Hunt, 2000 WL 219755, at *3. 
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unsourced hairs could be evidence of intruders; it also could be like other random household debris,

and not indicative of intruders. In this manner, the unsourced hairs evidence is similar to evidence that

MacDonald argued at trial was indicative of intruders: other unsourced hairs, unsourced fingerprints

and palm prints, unsourced wax, and the existence of a pink fiber in his eyeglasses. The presence of

three additional naturally shed unsourced hairs is of minimal additional probative value. 

That leaves, of course, the alleged confessions of Stoeckley and Mitchell. Even if the court

accepts, as credible and reliable, the live testimony and affidavit testimony of the individuals who

allegedly heard these confessions, the court cannot, on the record before it, consider Stoeckley or

Mitchell to be credible or reliable themselves. Stoeckley’s credibility and reliability problems have

been exhaustively detailed in numerous opinions over the years; again, the fact that she may have

confessed to her mother or attorney (presumably after telling them earlier, conflicting stories) does

nothing to bolster her credibility or reliability. Nor can the court find Mitchell to be credible and

reliable, in light of his previous sworn statements that contradict his late-in-life hearsay confessions.

Even when the court considers, as a body, all of the evidence marshaled by MacDonald throughout the

history of the case, the court cannot conclude that MacDonald has shown, by clear and convincing

evidence, that no reasonable juror would have found him guilty.  

Comparing the instant case to the record before the Supreme Court in House v. Bell reinforces

this conclusion. In that case, House faced the death penalty for killing Carolyn Muncey, whose body

was discovered in underbrush on an embankment up the road from her driveway in rural Tennessee.

547 U.S. at 522. Key pieces of evidence offered against House included testimony that blood found

on jeans he wore the night of the crime was consistent with Muncey’s blood and that it was

“impossible” that the blood was House’s. Id. at 528-29. Evidence also was presented indicating that
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semen found on the victim’s nightgown and underwear appeared to be consistent with House. Id. at

529.  The prosecutor argued at trial and sentencing that House, who had a previous conviction for

sexual assault, committed the murder during a sexual assault on the victim.  Id. at 532-33. 

After failing to obtain relief in the state court of appeals, House filed an untimely federal habeas

petition, bringing forward new evidence showing that semen found on the victim’s clothing belonged

to her husband, and not him. House also presented testimony showing that blood evidence used against

him appeared to have been deposited on the victim’s clothing after the autopsy, and not when the

victim was alive, which raised “substantial questions about the blood’s origin.” Id. at 542-48. House

also presented evidence from “multiple sources” that Muncey’s husband regularly abused his wife,

testimony from two witnesses who said Muncey’s husband had confessed to the crime, and testimony

from another witness indicating that the husband attempted to construct a false alibi the morning after

the crime. Id. at 548-53. The Supreme Court found that this new showing of evidence was enough to

satisfy the lower standard65 to enter the gateway for federal review of his otherwise barred claims, but

it was not enough to establish “whatever burden a hypothetical freestanding innocence claim would

require.” Id. at 555.  

MacDonald’s evidence in this case is less compelling than the evidence presented in House.

Unlike in House, where new DNA evidence contradicted the “only forensic evidence at the scene that

would link House to the murder,” id. at 541, in this case MacDonald’s new forensic evidence serves

to only create additional speculative questions as to the possible origins of the unsourced hairs and

65  In Schlup v. Delo, 513 U.S. 298 (1995), the Supreme Court held that prisoners asserting
innocence as a gateway to defaulted claims must establish that, in light of the new evidence, “it is more
likely than not that no reasonable juror would have found [the] petitioner guilty beyond a reasonable
doubt.” Id. at 327. 
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saran fibers. While the evidence undoubtedly has some probative value, it does not do much to bolster

the argument, originally presented at trial, that intruders committed the murders. It also does nothing

to exclude MacDonald as the perpetrator of the crime, nor does it strongly suggest that some other

specific individual was the perpetrator. It follows, accordingly, that if the new evidence in House,

which included significant evidence calling into question “the central forensic proof connecting House

to the crime” in addition to confessions by another suspect, was not enough to establish actual

innocence, then the additional equivocal forensic evidence in this case, combined with the confessions

of Stoeckley and Mitchell, are not enough to do so, even when considered against the other evidence

proffered by the parties. Again, because MacDonald has not established, by clear and convincing

evidence, that no reasonable juror would find him guilty of the murders of his family, his actual

innocence claim is DENIED on the merits.

CONCLUSION 

For the foregoing reasons, the court finds that MacDonald has not established, by clear and

convincing evidence, that no reasonable factfinder would have found him guilty of the murder of his

wife and two daughters, and therefore he has failed to satisfy the gatekeeping standard set forth in 28

U.S.C. § 2255(h)(1). Alternatively, assuming that MacDonald can satisfy the gatekeeping standard, the

court finds that he has failed to establish any of his constitutional claims by a preponderance of the

evidence, and has failed to establish any assumed actual innocence claim. His Motion to Vacate [DE-

111] is therefore DENIED.  

Having denied MacDonald’s motion, the court must determine if he has made a sufficient

showing to entitle him to a certificate of appealability. A certificate of appealability will not issue

absent “a substantial showing of the denial of a constitutional right.”  28 U.S.C. § 2253(c)(2). When
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the district court denies relief on the merits, a prisoner satisfies this standard by demonstrating that 

reasonable jurists would find that the district court's assessment of the constitutional claims is 

debatable or wrong. Slack v. McDaniel, 529 U.S. 473, 484 (2000); see Mil/er-E/ v. Cockrell, 537 U.S. 

322, 336--38 (2003). However, when a district court denies relief on procedural grounds, the prisoner 

must demonstrate both that the dispositive procedural ruling is debatable, and that the motion states 

a debatable claim of the denial of a constitutional right. Slack, 529 U.S. at 484-85. Here, Macdonald 

has not made the requisite showing, and therefore, a certificate of appealability is DENIED. 

SO ORDERED. 

,. 

This the� day of July, 2014. 

s C. Fox 
ior United States District Judge 
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
 EASTERN DISTRICT OF NORTH CAROLINA 

WESTERN DIVISION
3:75-CR-26-3
5:06-CV-24-F

                                                            
)

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA )
)

v. )  
)

JEFFREY R. MacDONALD )
Defendant )

                                                           )

MOTION TO ALTER OR AMEND JUDGMENT 
and

INCORPORATED MEMORANDUM OF LAW

NOW COMES defendant, Jeffrey R. MacDonald, by and through his

undersigned counsel, and moves this Court to alter or amend its judgment entered on

24 July 2014.  [DE 354] See Fed. R. Civ. P. 59(e).  The judgment should be amended

to reflect the new evidence regarding Michael Malone, and the motion to vacate

should be granted.  In the alternative, this Court should amend the judgment to grant

a certificate of appealability.  In further support of this request, defendant shows the

following:

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 357   Filed 08/21/14   Page 1 of 12-4558-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 475 of 549 Total Pages:(1009 of 1083)



2

PROCEDURAL BACKGROUND

This matter came back to this Court on remand from the United States Court of

Appeals for the Fourth Circuit for determination of defendant’s motion to vacate.  The

resolution of the claims was to be assessed on the basis of the “evidence as a whole”

under 28 U.S.C. § 2255(h)(1).  United States v. MacDonald, 641 F.3d 596, 610-17

(4  Cir. 2011).  As this Court noted in its comprehensive order, the materialsth

considered were voluminous. In light of this Court’s thorough statement of the

procedural history and applicable facts, the procedural and factual background need

not be repeated. [DE 354 at 2-13, 15-128]

REASONS TO ALTER OR AMEND THE JUDGMENT 

 I.  This Court Should Amend the Judgment Regarding Michael Malone and    
   Grant the Motion to Vacate.

            As noted in the briefing in this matter, the defense learned of the existence of

handwritten lab notes that revealed numerous blond synthetic hairs, up to twenty-two

inches in length, had been found in a hairbrush in the kitchen of the MacDonald home

following the murders.  These hairs could not be matched to any known items in the

MacDonald home.  The analyst who testified as a government witness at the trial

never mentioned finding these long blond synthetic hairs.  Synthetic hairs possibly

coming from a wig would have been powerful corroborating evidence of intruders as

Dr. MacDonald’s consistent accounts of the evening included a female intruder who
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appeared to be wearing a wig with long blonde hair.  Furthermore, Helena Stoeckley

had been known to have and wear a blonde wig during the time of the incident at the

MacDonald home. 

The government countered this new evidence with an affidavit from FBI Agent,

Michael P. Malone, who opined the blond synthetic hairs were not wig hairs, but were

made of a saran fiber used only in doll’s hair.  Dr. MacDonald later learned Malone’s

affidavit was false.   

The Department of Justice and FBI spent the last several years reviewing

Michael Malone’s work-product and trial testimony to determine whether Malone

provided invalid, unreliable, or false hair identification testimony.  The DOJ criticized

Malone’s testimony because he failed to perform his tests in a scientifically acceptable

manner.  The DOJ also claimed that Malone’s hair statistics overstated the hair

evidence’s significance. 

Synthetic saran fibers found in the hairbrush were routinely used in the

manufacture of wigs at the time of the murders.  This evidence significantly

corroborated Dr. MacDonald’s account.

The Office of Inspector General of the DOJ has recently issued its

comprehensive report, An Assessment of the 1996 Department of Justice Task Force

Review of the FBI Laboratory [hereinafter Report].  The report is attached as an

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 357   Filed 08/21/14   Page 3 of 12-4560-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 477 of 549 Total Pages:(1011 of 1083)



4

exhibit to this motion.  It devotes an entire chapter to forensic analysis and testimony

by Malone, who “repeatedly created scientifically unsupportable lab reports and

provided false, misleading, or inaccurate testimony at criminal trials.” [Report at 45]

The report notes “Malone became well known to many judges and the law

enforcement community because of his forensic work on several high profile cases,

including those of Jeffrey MacDonald . . . .” [Report at 45] Although Malone’s

credibility became the subject of criticism as early as 1985, which was before he

provided the false affidavit in this case, both the FBI and the DOJ did not take

disciplinary action against him.  He retired from the FBI in 1999. [Report at 46]   The

report noted “the independent scientists were finding almost all of the cases involving

hair or fiber evidence analyzed by Malone to be seriously flawed.” [Report at 53] 

The report was not considered by this Court in its analysis.  It is startling in its

depth as to the knowledge within the FBI and the government regarding Malone’s

unprofessional conduct, along with the false evidence and testimony he produced.

This information should have been disclosed to the defense.  Setting aside the

constitutional implications and due process concerns from this non-disclosure, this

analysis of Malone by the Office of the Inspector General is highly disturbing.  It calls

into question any conviction obtained, in part, by the analysis and or testimony by

Malone.  Indeed, the report itself noted Malone gained fame through his work in
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helping to secure Dr. MacDonald’s conviction. [Report at 45]

In its ruling in this proceeding, this Court accepted an earlier rejection of the

claims regarding these saran fibers by the district court. [DE 354 at 65-71, 135-36,

149-50] The earlier determination rejected several constitutional claims, including a

violation of Brady v. Maryland, the use of false evidence, and fraud on the court, was

based in substantial part on the affidavit of Malone. [DE 354 at 66-68, 160-61]  The

revelation of the critical analysis of Malone in the report counsels in favor of

amending the judgment and granting the motion to vacate.    

II.  This Court Should Amend the Judgment and Grant a Certificate of             
    Appealability.

This Court summarily denied Dr. MacDonald a certificate of appealability. [DE

at 168-69]  It did so without the issue being addressed by the parties.  There are sound

reasons to grant a certificate of appealability in this case.

“If an applicant files a notice of appeal, the district judge who rendered the

judgment must either issue a certificate of appealability or state why a certificate

should not issue.”  Fed. R. App. P. 22(b)(1).  The standard for granting a certificate

is not high.  Dr. MacDonald need not show this Court’s decision was incorrect.

Indeed, district courts often issue certificates of appealability where they have rejected

the merits of the claims and the Fourth Circuit affirms the rulings.  See Longworth v.

Ozmint, 377 F.3d 437, 441 (4  Cir. 2004) (district court denies relief but grantsth
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appealability on four of nineteen claims, including ineffective assistance and counsel’s

conflict of interest; ruling ultimately affirmed), cert. denied, 543 U.S. 1156(2005).

Indeed, the Fourth Circuit often grants certificates of appealability even though it later

rejects a claim on the merits.  See Meyer v. Branker, 506 F.3d 322, 364, 366-68 (4th

Cir. 2007) (granting certificate of appealability on voluntariness of guilty plea;

ultimately finding plea acceptable), cert. denied, 128 S.Ct. 2975 (2008).

While the issuance of a COA is not automatic, a petitioner seeking to appeal

from the denial of a petition for wit of habeas corpus “need only demonstrate a

‘substantial showing of the denial of a constitutional right.’”  Miller-El v. Cockrell,

537 U.S. 22, 327 (2003).  A reviewing court may not deny a COA on the grounds that

the petitioner will not succeed on the merits.  Rather, a COA should be granted where

the petitioner has “demonstrate[ed] that jurists of reason could disagree with the

district court’s resolution of his constitutional claims or that jurists could conclude the

issues presented are adequate to deserve encouragement to proceed further.”  Id.,

citing Slack v. McDaniel, 529 U.S. 473, 481 (2000).  That is, a court “should be

confident that petitioner’s claim is squarely foreclosed by statute, rule or authoritative

court decision, or is lacking any factual basis in the record … before dismissing it as

frivolous.”  Barefoot v. Estelle, 463 U.S. 880, 894 (1983). 

The standard for granting a certificate has been clearly articulated and is a low
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threshold.

“A COA should issue if the applicant has ‘made a
substantial showing of the denial of a constitutional right,’
which we have interpreted to require that the petitioner
must demonstrate that reasonable jurists would find the
district court’s assessment of the constitutional claims
debatable or wrong.

Tennard, 540 U.S. at 282 (citations omitted).

A prisoner seeking COA [is not required] to prove, before
the issuance of a COA, that some jurists would grant the
petition for habeas corpus.

Miller-El, 537 U.S. at 338 (internal quotations omitted).  This Court must not rely on

its adjudication of the merits of a claim in deciding whether to issue a COA.  It

“should not decline the application for a COA merely because it believes the applicant

will not demonstrate entitlement to relief.”  Miller-El, 537 U.S. at 337.  The question

is merely whether reasonable jurists could find the district court’s assessment of the

constitutional claims debatable or wrong.  Slack, 529 U.S. at 484.  

This Court has explained in detail the factual underpinnings of Dr.

MacDonald’s claims that necessitated the remand from the Fourth Circuit.  Moreover,

at the hearing in this matter, Dr. MacDonald developed and presented, for the first

time, new evidence of statements Helena Stoeckley made to her attorney during the

trial in 1979.  This information was not previously available because of the attorney-

client privilege.  Whatever assessment this Court might make as to the reliability or
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credibility of this new evidence, reasonable jurists could disagree both as to its

reliability or credibility and as to its impact on the trial jury.  In tandem with the

testimony of Gene Stoeckley, as well as the statements of deceased United States

Deputy Marshal Jimmy Britt and the testimony of his former wife, Mary Britt,

reasonable jurists could debate whether Dr. MacDonald has carried his burden.  

On the question of whether a certificate of appealability should be granted, this

Court should recall the Fourth Circuit’s statement when it decided the initial appeal

of this conviction, “Had Stoeckley testified as it was reasonable to suspect she might

have testified [admitting being present during and participating in the crimes], the

injury to the government’s case would have been incalculably great.”  United States

v. MacDonald, 632 F.2d 258, 264 (4  Cir. 1980), rev’d, 456 U.S. 1 (1982).  Likewiseth

it should recall the sobering words the late Judge Francis Murnaghan, “this case

provokes a strong uneasiness in me” because “MacDonald would have had a fairer

trial if the Stoeckley related testimony had been admitted.”  United States v.

MacDonald, 688 F.2d 224, 236 (4  Cir. 1983) (Murnaghan, J., concurring), cert.th

denied, 459 U.S. 1103 (1983).  Notably, this Court learned  at the hearing that the

trial judge himself had considered the evidence against Dr. MacDonald less than

overwhelming.  As he stated in a letter after the trial, “At that time I confidently

expected that the jury would return a not guilty verdict in the case . . . .” [Defense
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Exhibit 5115]  Surely these observations indicate reasonable jurists could disagree

with the resolution of the issues in this case.   

Moreover, courts have very recently granted certificates of appealability on

issues involving claims of actual innocence and the emerging legal standards

regarding them.  See United States v. Baxter, 2014 WL 3882427 (D.C. Cir. 2014)

(granting certificates on two claims of actual innocence); United States v. Teleguz,

689 F.3d 322, 325(4  Cir. 2012) (granting  certificate on need for evidentiary hearingth

on claim of actual innocence).  The appropriateness of a certificate in these types of

cases is underscored by the type of review involved.  An analysis of a claim of actual

innocence “requires a holistic judgment about ‘all the evidence’ and its likely effect

on reasonable jurors applying the reasonable-doubt standard.”  House v. Bell, 547

U.S. 518, 539 (2006) (quoting Schlup v. Delo, 513 U.S. 298, 328 (1995)).  In this

determination, “the inquiry does not turn on discrete findings regarding disputed point

of fact” as it is not this Court’s independent judgment about whether Dr. MacDonald

would have been acquitted.  Id.  

Given the nature of the new evidence presented at the hearing, the substantial

materials favorable to Dr. MacDonald previously submitted in this matter, and the

numerous challenges to a substantial portion of the government’s trial evidence,

reasonable jurists could debate the impact on the trial jury.  See Stewart v. Cate, 2014
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WL 1707033 (9  Cir. 2014) (panel divided on whether new evidence satisfiedth

gateway showing of actual innocence under Schlup).  Just as the reasonable jurists in

Stewart disagreed, reasonable jurists could disagree here on both the gateway showing

and on the determination of the merits.  Thus, a certificate of appealability should be

granted on the questions of whether Dr. MacDonald made the requisite showing to

pass through the procedural, gatekeeping requirement and, if so, whether he has

presented new evidence, especially the exculpatory statements of Helena Stoeckley

under circumstances showing their inherent reliability, that would lead no reasonable

juror to convict him.

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 357   Filed 08/21/14   Page 10 of 12-4567-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 484 of 549 Total Pages:(1018 of 1083)



11

CONCLUSION

WHEREFORE, Jeffrey R. MacDonald respectfully requests that this Court alter

and amend its judgment as set forth herein. 

This the 21  day of August, 2014.st

RUDOLF WIDENHOUSE & FIALKO      

 /s/ M. Gordon Widenhouse, Jr.                              
N.C. State Bar #10107
312 West Franklin Street
Chapel Hill, NC 27516
Telephone: 919-967-4900
Telefax: 919-967-4953
Email: mgwidenhouse@rwf-law.com

LAW OFFICE OF KEITH A. WILLIAMS, P.A.

 /s/ Keith A. Williams                                             
N.C. State Bar #19333
Post Office Box 1965
Greenville, NC 27835
Telephone: 252-931-9362
Telefax: 252-830-5155
Email: keith@williamslawonline.com

Attorneys for Jeffrey R. MacDonald
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CERTIFICATE OF FILNG AND SERVICE

I hereby certify that on 21 August 2014, I electronically filed the foregoing
Motion to Alter or Amend Judgment and Incorporated Memorandum of Law with the
Clerk of Court using the CM/ECF system which will send notification of such filing
to counsel of record in this matter. 

RUDOLF WIDENHOUSE & FIALKO

 /s/ M. Gordon Widenhouse, Jr.                              
N.C. State Bar #10107
312 West Franklin Street
Chapel Hill, NC 27516
Telephone: 919-967-4900
Telefax: 919-967-4953
Email: mgwidenhouse@rwf-law.com

 /s/ Keith A. Williams                                             
N.C. State Bar #19333
Post Office Box 1965
Greenville, NC 27835
Telephone: 252-931-9362
Telefax: 252-830-5155
Email: keith@williamslawonline.com
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Stombaugh then compared the contents of Q96 H (from thread) to Ql2 (MacDonald's pajama top),

and found that two pieces of purple cotton sewing thread Iike that of the pajama top were present.

GX 3060 at 6. He then stated that subsequent to this report dated Ocrober 17,1974, a further

report would be issued regarding the hair comparisons. Id.

2. The November 5, 1974,FBI Lab Report

On November 5, 1974, Stombaugh issued a follow-up to the October 17,lg74,report that

included a hair comparison of Q96 H(from thread). It stated, "[]ight brown to blond head hairs

that microscopically matched the Kl head hairs of COLETTE MAC DONALD were found in

specimens ... Q96...The Q96 hair was found entangled around a purple cotton sewing thread like

that used in the construction ofthe Q12 pajama top. Further this hair had bloodlike deposits along

its shaft." GX 3061 at2;DE-363-4. ln2014, The FBI 2014 reviewers examined the November

5,1974,laboratory report and found no error. DE-363-3 at 5.

3. Larry Flinn Trial Testimony

At trial, CID Chemist Larry Flinn was called to testify regarding the collection of evidence

from items retrieved at the. crime scene and sent to him at the CID lab. 'TTr. 3526. Flinn

identified GX 104 as the bedspread found on the master bedroom floor, and the vial marked

"Hairs, Fibers, Et Cetera, D-229" was received into evidence as GX 107. TTr. 3538. Flinn was

not cross-examined regarding his collection of the debris from the bedspread. Id. at3545-52.

4. Dillard Browning Trial Testimony

On August 6, 1979, CID Chemist Dillard Browning was called by the Government to

testify about his examinations of items other than hair. TTr. 3754-383 I . On cross-examination,

MacDonald defense counsel Bernard Segal chose to examine Browning as his own witness in an
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attempt to undermine Stombaugh's anticipated testimony. TTr. 3g3l-3ggg.

colloquy between Segal and Browning occurred before the jury concerning the

comparison testimony:

a. while we're talking about hair, it would be correct to say, would it
not, Mr. Browning, that human hairs do not have unique individual
characteristics the same way as fingerprints have unique individual
characteristics?

A. They have unique individual characteristics, but not sufficient
unique individual characteristics that you can give a specific
determination, like fingerprints.

a. when you say'specific determination,' you mean with fingerprints
you find a fingerprint and it matches that which comes from a given
individual. You know there is no one else in the world that is going
to have that print?

A. That's right, yes.

a. When it comes to hair, what is the most you can say when you find a
sample of hair that you compare with one known to come from a
person?

A. Once again, we use the could have opinion.

a. You could say it generally resembles the hair of a known person; is
that right?

A. well, I never used that term generally. I would say 'grossly similar'
or microscopically identical. In that case, I would give the report
that they could have originated from a common source.

a. But you're not able, from such a gross examination, to make a
specific identification of whose hair it actually is as you are looking
at it?

No, there would have to be many unique abnormalities or something
very unique to the two samples to say definitely that one hair
originated from the head of a certain individual.

The following

Iimits of hair
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TTr' 3846-47. Although Segal was in possession of the CID lab reports and Article 32

testimony (GX 3057 at 9) indicating that Browning had examined the debris collected from the

bedspread in the master bedroom (D229,later Q96), he did not question Browning about the

D229/Q96 H(from thread)/GX 107 hair entangled with the puqple cotton sewing thread which

Stombaugh had reported microscopically matched Colefte MacDonald. See TTr. 3831-3ggg,

3898-3899. In fact, Segal did not ask Browning about his examination of D2291e96/GX 107 at

all. Id.

5. Paul Stombaugh Trial Testimony

On August 8, 1979, two days after Dillard Browning's testimony, Paul M. Stombaugh

testified about his examination of l8 vials of debris collected from the crime scene and from items

seized as a result of the crime scene search. See GX 654. The location of each of these items, as

well as the results of Stombaugh's comparisons of threads and yams with known exemplars from

MacDonald's pajama top have been previously discussed and will only be repeated as necessary to

address Macdonald's current claims. See DE-344 at70-73.

With respect to D229/Q96|GX I 07, the debris removed by Flinn from the bedspread found

in the pile of bedding on the master bedroom floor, Stombaugh testified that that he found one yarn

fragment and two purple sewing threads, which he compared with Macdonald's pajama top. TTr.

4103-4104. Stombaugh rendered the opinion that the threads and yarns could have originated

from the pajama top. Id. Stombaugh was then asked about the hair present inD229lQ96 H(from

thread)/GX 107. He testified that there was "one head hair wrapped around the sewing

thread-tangled" which thread he had previously testified could have come from MacDonald's

pajama top. TTr. 4109-4110. He further explained that the hair, which had blood-like deposits
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thread) hair conducted by Stombaugh has since been augmented by stipulated post-conviction

DNA results, and the DNA results did not contradict Stombaugh's findings. See DE-l l9-3;

DE-306 at7,fl23(e).

B. The Pajama Top Reconstruction

On June 10,1971, CID Agent William F. Ivory delivered thirteen items of evidence to the

FBI Laboratory pursuant to a request for additional laboratory examination from Colonel Henry H.

Tufts, the Commanding Officer of the U.S. Army CID Agency. See Exhibit 2, attached.s The

CID's request letter was not accompanied by crime scene photos and did not reflect that the

pajama top was found, right sleeve inside out, on Colette's chest. Id. Agent Examiner Paul M.

Stombaugh was assigned to conduct the examinations. He conducted all the 1971 examinations

without any assistance from Technician Shirley S. Green, who had no involvement in the

MacDonald Case before 1974. TTr. 4483; see also DE-10, Attachment 5, Affidavit of Shirley

Green at 1.

In pertinent part, the July 2. l97l , Stombaugh report concluded that 48 puncture holes were

located in the pajama top (not necessarily from 48 different thrusts), made by "a sharp pointed

object such as an ice pick like specimen Q3." See Exhibit 3 at 2-3, attached. Stombaugh noted

that the holes did "not contain enough individual characteristics to be associated with a particular

instrument." Id. at 3. Further, Stombaugh concluded that the frequent handling of these

garments caused "the yarns surrounding the holes to retum ... to their original positions thus

' The items consisted of the two paring knives (Ql and Q2), the ice pick (Q3), the clothing removed from Kristen's

body (Q4, Q5, Q6 and Q7), the clothing removed from Colette's body (Q8 and Q9), the clothing removed from

Kimberly's body (QI0, Ql1), the Q-12 torn blue pajama top, and the Ql3 pocket allegedly from the Ql2 pajama top.

All of these items had previously been examined by the CID, and all would eventually be the subject of testimony at

trial and ultimately entered into evidence. In the interest of clarity, both the laboratory numbers and the trial exhibit

numbers will be used in this document.

t2
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preventing a definite conclusion to be made as to whether each hole is an "entry" or "exit" hole."

Id. He did go on to state, however, that in the present condition, six of the holes had the

general appearance of"entry" holes and five had the general appearance of"exit" holes. Id. The

specific holes to which he attributed these characteristics were not listed in the report.

On September 24, 1974, during the grand jury investigation, additional specimens were

submitted to the FBI for testing. GX 3060. In addition to the new items to be examined, both

knives, the ice pick, Colette's pajama bottoms and top, and MacDonald's pajama top and its tom

pocket (Q1-3, 8,9, 12, and 13 respectively) were re-submitted to Stombaugh. ln his report dated

October 17,1974, Stombaugh described the process by which, using crime scene photographs

depicting the Q12lGX 101 pajama top on the body of Colette MacDonald, it was refolded in the

same manner-right sleeve inside out-and the 48 puncture holes were aligned with 21 probes to

produce a pattern of 5 and l6 thrusts. GX 3060 at 4-6.6

The July 2, 1971, Lab Report (Exhibit 3), October 17 , 197 4, FBI Lab Report (GX 3060),

and a subsequent report dated November 5, 1974 (GX 3061, DE-363-4), all prepared by

Stombaugh, were furnished to defense counsel Bemie Segal' in 1975, in the normal course of

post-indictment discovery. See DE-l, Vol. IV at 13,127 .

The trial in this matter commenced on July 16, 1979, and on or about July 30, 1979, a

defense subpoena was served upon the FBI for the personnel records of Paul Stombaugh. See

DE- 1 1 7-4 at I 5. The afternoon of July 3l , 1979, the Court excused the jury to take up motions,

including those related to the pending subpoena. TTr.3246(10)-7 In explaining the rationale for

u This demonstration was referred to at trial as "the reconstruction."
7 As the Reporter's Note reflects, the afternoon proceedings were not transcribed with the testimony at the time on a

daily copy basis, and the pages were later inserted using the last number of the morning transcript with a series of
numbers in parentheses. TTr. 3246(l).

l3
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subpoenaing Stombaugh's personnel records, Segal stated, "[w]e seriously doubt, Your Honor,

that he is qualified to do what he says he did. But we have no way of knowing until after he has

testified." TTr.3246(12). Judge Dupree noted that Stombaugh would be present and would be

able to be cross-examined about his qualifications, and denied Segal's fishing expedition

regarding the personnel records. TTr.3246(12)-3246(14). Segal persisted, stating that "[w]hat I

am concerned, Your Honor, is the fact that I doubt very much ... that the Bureau stands behind the

experiments in this case. I think that his supervisors do not concur that what he did was scientific,

supported with scientific methodology, or worth a damn." TTr.3246(15). Judge Dupree pointed

out that the defense could subpoena Stombaugh's supervisors to testifu at trial, but Segal

complained that the Government had all of the information that he could use to impeach

Stombaugh and that they should be forced to turn it over. TTr.3246(16)-3246(17). The Court

noted that Brady applied to the situation at hand, to which the Government agreed. TTr.

3246(17). The following colloquy then ensued:

THE COURT: ...if you have anything-he says that you have a file full of stuff on
old Stombaugh and it shows that he is a stumble bum.

MR. MURTAGH: No.

THE COURT: And so, if you have, I will tell you right now, you had better not
put him up there and vouch for his expertise, and come back here on a motion six
months from now, if you should be lucky enough to get a conviction in this case,

and try to sustain it, because there is going to be a record of what you told me this
afternoon.

MR. MURTAGH: Well, in that case, Your Honor, let me make the record as clear

as I possibly can: one, we have no files on Mr. Stombaugh. I assume he has a

personnel file, Iike every other past and present employee of the FBI. I have never

seen it. I have no reason to believe that he was other than an examiner in the FBI
Laboratory for some years 16 years. Prior to that, he was a street agent in St. Louis.

Prior to that, I believe he was in the United States Navy. I know he has a bachelor's

14
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Degree in chemistry from, I believe, the University of South Carolina. He is a
qualified examiner.

TTr.3246(18)-3246(19). The Court went on to deny the issuance of the subpoena, stating:

Gentlemen. I do not feel that at the end of the 12th day of a trial of this case that the
Court ought to uphold a subpoena for materials which, at best, are speculative as to
what they show-some of them of questionable admissibility. And I think that if
the Defendant has shown anything at all in this case, he has succeeded admirably
and in depth in showing that there were just hundreds of things that these
investigators could have done which they didn't do. So, from that standpoint, I
think they're all right.

Ttr.3246(21).

1. Stombaugh's Direct Examination Regarding the Pajama Top

On August 7,1979, the Government called Paul Stombaugh, who had retired from the FBI

in 1976, and was then employed by the Greenville, South Carolina, Police Department as the

Director of the Police Services Bureau. TTr. 3989-3990. Stombaugh testified about a wide

range of items he had examined at the FBI Lab in l97l and 1974. Since the Government has

discussed those examinations supra, and in other filings, at this time we will address only the

examination of Stombaugh regarding the pajama top reconstruction.

Following a lengthy voir dire, which included questions regarding his personnel file, the

defense informed the Court that they had no objection to Stombaugh's qualifications regarding

hair and fiber examination, but that they would still challenge his expertise in the area of fabric

damage or fabric impressions, and renewed their request for his personnel file. TTr.3994-4026.

The Court ruled that Stombaugh would "be qualified as an expert in hair fibers, fabric damage,

stains and fabric impressions. The credibility and the probative force of his testimony will be for

this jury to say." TTr. 4029.

l5
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In preparation for Stombaugh's testimony regarding the pajama top reconstruction, the

Government had laid a foundation for much of the relevant evidence through independent sources.

CID Agent Bill Ivory testified to his observation of MacDonald's tom pajama top, found on

Colette's chest, as depicted in the crime scene photos. TTr.1612-13,1693-94 GXP 40-45. Dr.

George Gammel, MD, the pathologist who performed the autopsy on Colette, testified regarding

the sixteen deep penetrating stab wounds to her neck and chest, and twenty-one puncture wounds

to her chest, all of which had been inflicted in a perpendicular manner. TTr. 2500-2504; GXP

763,2362. The stab wounds were "very consistent" with the Old Hickory paring knife, and the

puncture wounds were consistent with those that would be caused by an ice pick. Id. The

twenty-one ice pick wounds were in two distinct groups on Colette's chest: sixteen on the left side

and five on the right side. TTr.2520; GXP 763. On cross-examination, Dr. Gammel testified

that the absence of tearing of the skin in the areas where the punctures were found indicated that

Colette's body was not moving at the time the ice pick wounds were inflicted. TTr. 2545.

Emergency Room Senior Clinical Technician Michael Newman testified that MacDonald had no

ice pick injuries and no injuries to his back. See DE-344 at 80.

The Govemment had also introduced the prior statements of Jeffrey MacDonald, including

the tape-recorded, non-custodial CID interview of April 6, 1970, in which he claimed to have

placed his pajama top on Colette's chest after the alleged assailants had left the house. See

DE-344 at89. Further, the Government produced MacDonald's testimony before the grand jury,

in which he stated that he did not claim to have sustained any injuries to his body, including any

from an ice pick. DE-132-21 at37;DE 344 at93 GX 1022.

l6
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The foundation for the pajama top reconstruction also included the results of Stombaugh's

l97l examination of the weapons and clothing, pre-dating the reconstruction. With respect to the

examination of Colette's pajama top (Q9/GX 270), Stombaugh noted that it had sustained 30

punctures which could have been made with the ice pick (Q3/GX 312). TTr.4052. In addition,

the front of Colette's pajama top sustained l8 cuts "made by a very sharp cutting instrument with a

single cutting edge." TTr.4052-53. Stombaugh conducted test cuts using the Old Hickory knife

(Q2/GX 313), and concluded that it could have made the cuts to Colette's pajama top. TTr. 4053.

In contrast, Stombaugh found that it was "extremely doubtful" that the cuts could have been made

with the Geneva Forge knife (Ql/GX 311), the duller of the two knives, which had been found on

the floor of the master bedroom. TTr. 4054; GXP 49-50. MacDonald's contention was that,

upon entering the master bedroom, after the "intruders" had left, he pulled a knife out of Colette's

chest and threw it somewhere. GX 1135 at 13.8

With respect to his 1971 examination of MacDonald's pajama top (Q12/GX 101),

Stombaugh testified that he found a total of 48 puncture holes in the pajama top which he

numbered with a white pencil, and indicated that they could have been caused by the ice pick.

TTr. 4058. "The holes varied slightly in size. The biggest measuring 1/8 of an inch across, which

conformed to the width of the ice pick blade at the hilt." Id. With respect to the front panel of the

pajama top, Stombaugh found one 5/8 inch long tearing cut. TTr.4060-61. On the left sleeve,

Stombaugh found an additional cut. TTr. 4062. "From the test cuts made in the laboratory, the

two cuts on [MacDonald's] pajama top could have been made by the Geneva Forge knife, the dull

t the Old Hickory knife was found just outside the utility room door of the MacDonald household along with the ice

pick and the wooden club. TTr.2342-2343; HTr. 802-803; GXP 79, 80, 81, 262, 1162. As the sharper of the two

tiu.r, the Old Hickory knife was determined to be consistent with the cuts inflicted on Colette's chest as well as with

the cuts to her pajama top. See supra at 16.

17
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knife." TTr. 4063. When asked about the sharp Old Hickory knife, Stombaugh responded,

"[w]ell, here again it could have, but it is doubtful because these cuts aren't clean; they are more or

less tearing cuts." Id. Stombaugh next identified a series of laboratory photographs for the jury,

depicting the circled and numbered puncture holes in the pajama top. See GXP 600, 600(b),

600(a), 602(a); TTr. 4066. Stombaugh further stated that, "[h]ad the garment been in motion

when a sharp instrument was struck into it, the holes would not be perfectly symmetrical like they

are. There would be tearing of the yams in the area from the force of the garment being moved. I

found no such tearing and therefore concluded that the garment itself was stationary at the time the

punctures were made." TTr.4075.

Stombaugh went on to testifu about his conclusions regarding how the pajama top pocket

could have been torn off, when certain blood stains got on the pajama top, how bloody fabric

impressions found on the sheet could have come from the cuffs of each of the pajama tops, the

comparison of numerous threads and yarns with known exemplars from MacDonald's pajama top,

as well as the comparison of questioned hairs with known exemplars from the MacDonald family.

See TTr. 4086-4161.

Before Stombaugh was asked to testify about the pajama top reconstruction, the

Govemment requested a bench conference to determine whether there would be additional voir

dire outside the presence of the jury. TTr. 4161 . At the bench, the Government was candid that

Stombaugh did not conduct the pajama top reconstruction, rather, that it was conducted by Shirley

Green, who would testify later. Id. It was the Government's contention, however, that

Stombaugh could testify as to his knowledge of the reconstruction, given that he was present while

Green was conducting the reconstruction and that he was her supervisor. TTr. 4161 -4162. Segal

l8
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vehemently objected, stating, "[m]y information is not that Mr. Stombaugh supervised Ms. Green.

He was a supervisor, but our information is that she worked three weeks on this and he was almost

never in the room. She did this by herself and as a foundation. And he simply talked about what

she was doing periodically. He didn't supervise her in any of the known scientific senses of the

word." TTr.4163. Judge Dupree denied the motion for additional voir dire and allowed

Stombaugh's testimony about the pajama top reconstruction to proceed, noting, "I verily anticipate

that your witness will be subjected to a most searching cross-examination and possibly a

destruction of his testimony." TTr.4178-4179.

Stombaugh testified that when he examined the blue pajama top in 1971, he had no

knowledge of where it had been found. TTr. 4 I 8 l When he was asked to re-exami ne it in 197 4,

he was supplied at that time with many crime scene photos, including ones which depicted the blue

pajama top in situ on Colette's chest. He was also supplied with the autopsy report of Colette

MacDonald, which reflected that she had sustained 2l puncture wounds in her chest. TTr.

4182-83. Stombaugh identified for the jury an autopsy photograph taken of Colette MacDonald's

chest, after the blood had been washed off, and which he had annotated by circling and numbering

all 2l puncture wounds, and encasing each stab wound with a rectangle and an alphabetical

designation "A" through "G." TTr. 4182-83; GXP 786. Stombaugh also identified the

photographs depicting MacDonald's pajama top on Colette's body that he and Shirley Green had

used to identify the various seams, determine that the right shoulder seam was inside out, and that

the torn left panel was trailing off the body. TTr. 4185-4187; GX ll37-1139, GXP 41,43,44.

Stombaugh explained that the purpose of this new examination was "to ascertain whether

or not the ... puncture wounds, to Colette could have been made through this pajama top-if it

19
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were in fact on top of her body. So, the purpose of using the photographs was to fold the pajama

top as near as possible to the way it was folded on top of the body at the time these photographs

were taken." TTr. 4187-4188. He then went on to describe the process of folding the pajama top

so that the two separate groups of puncture wounds in Colette's chest-five holes in the right chest

area and sixteen in the left chest area-aligned with the twenty-one holes visible in the top layer of

the folded pajama top. TTr. 419l-4193. When asked whether the twenty-one holes visible in the

top layer of the pajama top were ever able to be aligned with the grouping of puncture wounds in

Colette's chest, he stated that, "[a]fter a lengthy period of time, Ms. Green succeeded in lining up

all the holes." TTr. 4193. The Govemment asked Stombaugh to identify and explain

Government Exhibit 787, a photograph taken in 1974 depicting the completed pajama top

reconstruction, and further how he and Shirley Green came to the conclusion that twenty-one

thrusts could have created forty-eight holes in the pajama top. TTr. 4194-4196. Stombaugh

clarified that while "the puncture damage to [Colette's] chest could have been made through this

pajama top while it was on her body...[i]n the photographs the pajama top is lower down on the

chest and it appears to have been moved. If it was in the exact location, then you would be a little

more assured that this happened. The pajama top is not-it appeared from the photographs to

have been moved more down towards the abdomen." TTr.4197.

2. Stombaugh's Cross-Examination Regarding the Pajama Top

The cross-examination of Paul Stombaugh was extensive, lasting for the better part of two

days. See TTr. 4198-4303,4310-4409,4418-4419.e Segal spent a great deal of time attempting

e During this time, the defense requested a copy of the notes that Stombaugh had been using to testiff, and was

provided with them after court recessed on the first day of Stombaugh's testimony. TTr. 4254-4255. The defense

Lxpert, Dr. Thornton, acknowledged that these notes were primarily focused on the pajama top reconstruction. DE-1,

Vot. V, Exhibit 16, 1117. Stombaugh's bench notes were, therefore, available to Segal for use during his

20
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to discredit the pajama top reconstruction. Stombaugh explained that he did not attempt to line up

the stab wounds in Colette's chest with the two cuts in MacDonald's pajama top, and that he had

counted eighteen cuts in Colette's pajama top in addition to the thirty puncture holes. TTr.

4357-4361. He readily admitted that there were likely other combinations by which the

forty-eight puncture holes in the pajama top could be lined up with the twenty-one puncture

wounds in Colette's chest, but that he did not know how many possibilities existed. TTr.437l.

He told Segal, "[s]ir, I have no idea. All I'm saying is that we used up all 48 holes with 2l thrusts,

and we're just saying that it can be done. We are not saying this actually took place. We are

saying this can be done. It could have taken place, and that's all this demonstration represents."

Id. Segal fully explored how, in 1971, Stombaugh recorded the location of the puncture holes on

a diagram of the pajama top shown in his notes, and the fact that some of the holes appeared to be

deep "up to the hilt type holes," but at no time did he ask Stombaugh about the conclusions in the

July 2, 1971, lab report regarding the "general appearance" of some holes as "entry" or "exit"

holes, as recorded in his 1971 bench notes. TTr.4375. Segal spent a great deal of time focusing

on the size of the holes in the pajama top versus the size of the holes in Colette's chest with which

they were paired in the reconstruction. Stombaugh informed the jury that Shirley Green was the

one who had lined up the holes in the folded pajama top with the pattern of puncture wounds in

Colette's chest, and stated, "[i]t is a very time-consuming job. We both worked on it for a while,

and then Ms. Green took over; and it took her a very long length of time to see if it could be done."

TTr. 4379-4380. Segal was unrelenting in his examination of Stombaugh regarding the

difference in hole sizes between the pajama top and wounds in Colette's chest. See TTr.

4380-4384. Finally Stombaugh told him:

cross-examination.
21
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[W]e were not trying to line up holes with particular damage to the
body itself. We were just trying to determine if the 2l----or the 48
holes could have been made by 21 thrusts, and if so what the pattern
would be. And we did get a pattern of five holes and 16 holes, and
accounted for all 48 holes. As I say, again, we are not saying this is
actually what took place. We made this demonstration to see if it
could have taken place.

TTr. 4381. The gist of Segal's cross-examination was to try to show that Stombaugh's testimony

before the grand jury was different than his statement in the Octob er 17 , 197 4, lab report and trial

testimony, but Stombaugh stood by his statements. TTr. 4393. At the conclusion of

cross-examination, Segal asked Stombaugh if he had prepared the re-make of the pajama top

reconstruction that the Government subsequently marked as GX 789-796 and used during the

examination of Shirley Green. TTr.446l-4474. Stombaugh indicated that he had not. Id.

3. Shirley Green's Direct Examination

Shirley Green testified immediately after Paul Stombaugh. TTr. 4423. Green was not

offered as an expert witness, but testified that she was a Physical Science Technician, employed by

the FBI Lab in the Microscopic Analysis Unit. Id. She had been employed by the FBI for 28

years, 25 of them in the Microscopic Analysis Unit, but had never previously testified in court.

TTr.4424. She testified that, in the fall of 1974, she was working in the "affic of the old building"

which she further identified as Department of Justice Building, and there came a time when Paul

Stombaugh moved into her office space and she began assisting him in conducting laboratory

examinations in this case. TTr.4429-4430.

Green identified a photo enlargement, GX 787(a), depicting the 1974 pajama top

reconstruction with the probes, and GX I140, the actual probes themselves. Id. She further

identified the numbers on the paper tabs affixed to the probes as being her own, and stated that she
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had done the reconstruction herself. TTr. 4431. Green then walked the jury through the pajama

top reconstruction process, indicating which holes corresponded to a single thrust, and how she

color-coded them to reflect as much when the pajama top was unfolded. TTr.4431-44351' See GX

787, 1142. She did not force any of the probes through the holes in the pajama top. TTr. 4438.

Green further testified that she was never able to align the twenty-one probes through the

pajama top in any other way, and that it had taken her over a week to find this one solution. TTr.

445g.r0 She went on to explain a series of photographs taken in 1978-1979 of the grouping

patterns reflected on graph paper of the holes in both the pajama top reconstruction and the autopsy

photo, created by inserting push pins into each that resulted in groupings of holes on graph paper,

demonstrating the similarity between the left and right grouping patterns in both the pajama top

and the body. TTr. 4461-4474; GX 789-798, 1070, 1 143. All of these items of evidence were

admitted and published to the jury. Id.

4. Shirley Green's Cross-Examination

During Green's cross-examination, she informed the jury that she did not attempt to line up

the two cuts in MacDonald's pajama top with any cuts to Colette's body because she was not asked

to do so as a part of her examination. TTr.4476-4477,4483. She testified that she had not seen

the pajama top in 1971, and that in 1974, she did not examine the pajama top holes before she

began the reconstruction process because Stombaugh had done that, but that the holes all seemed

to be approximately the same size. TTr. 4491-4493. Further, Green explained how she and

Stombaugh determined the positioning of the pajama top on Colette's body, and that she believed

l0 As used in this memorandum the term "the solution" refers exclusively to the numbering of the 48 holes in GX

101(Ql2), and the sequence of holes through which the 2l probes were inserted by Shirley Green in order to produce

the pattern of two groups of 5 and 16 thrusts. See GX 1076, Exhibit 5.
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that it had likely been moved as a result of MacDonald lying on Colette's body. TTr. 4495.

Green was asked about alternative arrangements for fitting the forty-eight holes into twenty-one

thrusts and she acknowledged that that there "could possibly be more; it could posqibly be less; but

it can be 2l holes exactly and come out into the same pattem as the pattem of the punctures on the

victim." TTr. 4498. Green also acknowledged that she could not tell which were entry and

which were exit holes, and that although Stombaugh had noted that he had identified what

appeared to be some of each, she did not have a copy of any report indicating as much. TTr.

4568-4570. She recalled that there were "possibly five exit and six entrance [holes] or vice

versa." TTr.4570. Although she did not have any notes to that effect, she recalled that holes 6,

14, and 20 were exit holes, but had not tried to accommodate the reconstruction to any of the other

holes that she could not remember. TTr. 4572. Segal never asked Green about her own notes

regarding the solution to the pajama reconstruction (Exhibit 5), nor about Stombaugh's notes

(Exhibit 4).

5. Dr. John Thornton's Testimony

On direct examination, Dr. John I. Thornton, a Professor of Forensic Science at the

University of California at Berkley and witness for the defense,ll challenged a number of

Stombaugh's conclusions regarding the bloody fabric impressions on the bed sheet. Thornton did

not address any of Stombaugh's conclusions based on his comparison of questioned threads or

yarns with known exemplars from MacDonald's pajama top, or his comparison of questioned hairs

with known hair exemplars. TTr. 5128-5218. The only challenge from Thomton relating to

Stombaugh's testimony about the reconstruction was to Stombaugh's 1971 conclusion that the

r1 MacDonaldhadseveralexpertsassistinghisdefenseteamduringthetrial. TTr.5147,5149-5151,5313-5314.
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absence of torn areas surrounding the 48 puncture holes indicated

was stationary when the puncture holes were made in the garment.:

Stombaugh the pajama top

On re-direct examination, Thornton rendered the opinion that Shirley Green's

reconstruction was "impossible." TTr. 5310-531 l He elaborated that, because Green had failed

to follow Stombaugh's l97l notes regarding the directionality of five of the pajama top holes, the

validity of the reconstruction was n"gated.l3 TTr. 53 12-5318.

On re-cross-examination, Thornton conceded that whether the pajama top had been right

side out or inside out when the holes were inflicted would affect the determination as to which way

the threads pointed. TTr.5322-5324. Thornton further agreed that, by 1974,the yarns in the

pajama top would have retumed to their normal position, and thus any determination as to

directionality made by Stombaugh in l97l could not be confirmed rn 1974. Id. at 5325.

6. Segal's Final Argument

In his final argument, Segal vehemently attacked the pajama top reconstruction as "not

scientific evidence" and "sheer fakery." TTr. 7240. He took Shirley Green to task for

disregarding Stombaugh's directionality analysis, and her alleged failure to determine whether the

12 The challenge was in the form of an "experiment" in which Thornton used slides to illustrate his testimony. He

described how a 3/4 inch piece ofplywood or "sled" had a "screw eye" at either end ofthe sled. "By whipping the

loose end of the cord...the sled can be placed into motion to and fro." TTr. 5158. "On the sled is affixed atarget.
Over the target is placed a piece of cloth which is 65%o polyester and 35Yo cotton. The whipping to and fro produced

"a harmonic oscillation" which approximated 'the maximum motion of a human ...thrashing around on the floor or

some hard surface." TTr.5159. Thornton made 50 test punctures with an ice pick into the "target material." Ic!

When the fabric was removed from the target material and the punctures examined, circular puncture marks, as

opposed to elongated tears were revealed and photographed. TTr. 5159-5160. Thornton compared his test

punctures with the results of his own examination of MacDonald's pajama top and found them similar. TTr. 5165.

On cross-examination, Thornton admitted that the "target material" was a ham. TTr. 5251.
13 Thornton testified that he used a 1971 "worksheet" of Stombaugh as well as a "worksheet" of Shirley Green,

identified as GX 1076(a), to make his assessment. The 1971 "worksheet" of Stombaugh apparently refers to the same

documents as DE-1, Vol V, Exhibit l6 at 82-85, also attached as Exhibit 4 hereto. GX 1076(a) is a photographic

enlargement of GX 1076, a single page prepared by Shirley Green in which the "Victim Ice Pick Hole #'s" are

juxtaposed to "Hole #'s in Ql2 Shirt," and bears the Lab No, L2082, indicating that was prepared in connection with

ihe October 17,1g74,FBI Laboratory Report in which the pajama top reconstruction was described. See GX 3060,

3060.4 (Shirley Green's "solution"). A copy of GX 1076 is attached as Exhibit 5 hereto.
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sizes of the various holes matched in finding her solution. TTr.724l. Segal argued, "[o]n every

basis you can think of, it is a fake." TTr.7242.

7. The Notes From the Jury

On August 29, 1979, at 9:47 a.m., following Judge Dupree's charge, the jury retired to

deliberate. See DE-9 at 12. The Jury's first note requesting exhibits, preserved by the Clerk's

Office, was received at l0:40 a.m., and included "PJ Tops." See Exhibit 6 at l, attached. Judge

Dupree annotated this note, writing, "[a]ssembled all counsel * sent to jury room. 10:50 a.m." Id.

Judge Dupree then had MacDonald's pajama top sent back along with another note, "To the jury-

If these are not all of the exhibits or the exact ones you want, send another note. 8129/79 10:55

a.m." Exhibit 6 at 2. The jury foreman annotated this note, "Can we have the other PJ Top."

Id. The demonstration pajama top (GX l08l), was then sent back to the jury. At 12:30 p.m., the

final request by the jury for exhibits was received:

Chart of PJ Top with grafth [sic] paper (Mrs Green)
Fiber Chart
Picture of Colette in Bedroom
Colette PJ Top

Exhibit 6 at4. These items exhibits were assembled and sent back to the jury.la At4:24p.m., on

August 29,1979, the jury retumed with verdicts of guilty on all three counts. See DE-9 at 4.

8. Fourth Circuit Rejects MacDonald's Challenge to Reconstruction on
Direct Appeal

Following his conviction, MacDonald appealed on numerous grounds, including that the

introduction of the evidence of the pajama top reconstruction was reversible error. MacDonald's

1979 Brief of the Appellant devoted thirty-three pages to the alleged errors involving the

reconstruction. Brief of the Appellant, No. 79-5253 at178-210 (1979). Following remand from

to GX 1070,654,39-45, and 270, respectively.
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the Supreme Court, 15 on June g, 1982, Judge Albert V. Bryan, Sr., writing for a panel which

included Judges Murnaghan and Sprouse, described the circumstances leading to the

reconstruction. United States v. MacDonald, 688 F.2d 224 (4th Cir. 1982). In pertinent part,

Judge Bryan noted,

When the police first arrived at the MacDonald home, the defendant
was lying across his wife's body. To administer first aid, an officer
rolled him off his wife and onto the floor. This process, the defense
argued, inevitably disturbed the positioning of the pajamatop before
the photographs of the scene were taken. Although some variation
of the posture of the shirt may have been occasioned by this act, we
think it unlikely that the most crucial aspect of the shirt's
configuration-that is, the right sleeve being turned inside
out-would be affected noticeably by this movement.

Id. at n.8.

Further, counsel poses the possibility that the shirt was moved
before it was photographed at the crime scene, the potentially
infinite ways to align the 48 holes into a pattern of 27, and a variety
of plausible shortcomings in the methods employed by the
Government investigators. Each of these points merits scrutiny,
and each was advanced, without limitation, before the jury.

Id. at229. The Fourth Circuit found no abuse of discretion in the admission of this evidence. Id.

C. The Malone Report and AFDIL Specimen 75A

1. The 1990 Suppression Claim

Michael Malone first became involved in the MacDonald case during the 1990 litigation of

MacDonald's Petition For Post Conviction Relief Pursuant to 28 U.S.C. Section 2255, alleging

government suppression of exculpatory evidence in the form of laboratory "bench notes," obtained

from the FBI and CID laboratories under FOIA, which he claimed constituted "newly discovered

'' The Supreme Court held that MacDonald's speedy trial rights had not been violated. United States v. MacDonald,
4s6 U.S. t (1982).
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
EASTERN DISTRICT OF NORTH CAROLINA

WESTERN DIVISION

No. 3:75-CR-00026-F
No. 5:06-CV-00024-F

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, )
)

v. ) O R D E R
)

JEFFREY R. MacDONALD, )

This matter is before the court on the Motion to Alter or Amend Judgment [DE-357] filed

by Jeffrey MacDonald. The matter has been fully briefed and is ripe for ruling. For the reasons

stated below, the motion [DE-357]1 is DENIED.  

I. BACKGROUND

This order presumes some familiarity with the court’s July 24, 2014 Order [DE-353] denying

Jeffrey MacDonald’s Motion to Vacate under 28 U.S.C. § 2255 [DE-354] which is the basis for the

Judgment [DE-355] MacDonald seeks to alter or amend. In summary, the court found that

MacDonald failed to meet his burden under the procedural gatekeeping bar set forth in § 2255(h)(1)

because he did not proffer new evidence that was sufficient to establish by clear and convincing

evidence that no reasonable factfinder would have found him guilty of the murders of his wife and

daughters.  The court alternatively assumed that MacDonald could satisfy the gatekeeping burden

under § 2255(h), but found that he had failed to prove any of his claims on the merits. 

1  For purposes of this Order, “DE” designates the docket entry on the court’s official Docket
Sheet. “Ttr.” refers to the transcript from the trial. “GX” and “DX” refer to exhibits offered by the
Government and MacDonald, respectively, at the September 2012 evidentiary hearing.  References in
this order to page numbers are to those page numbers assigned by CM/ECF in the instant proceeding as
opposed to page numbers in the original documents. 

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 383   Filed 05/18/15   Page 1 of 26-4605-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 522 of 549 Total Pages:(1056 of 1083)



Specifically, as to MacDonald’s first claim, the court concluded that he failed to show, by

a preponderance of the evidence that Helena Stoeckley confessed to Assistant United States Attorney

Jim Blackburn, or that Blackburn intimidated her into changing her testimony, and therefore

MacDonald had not established a violation of his Fifth or Sixth Amendment rights.  As to the second

claim, the court also concluded that MacDonald had failed to show a Fifth Amendment Brady2

violation with respect to the Government’s alleged suppression of government forensic lab notes

describing (1) three blond synthetic hairs found in a hairbrush located in the MacDonald home and

(2) black and green wool fibers, not matched to any source in the MacDonald home, found on the

murder weapon and on Colette MacDonald’s body.  Specifically, the court found that the prosecution

complied with its duties under Brady by affording MacDonald an opportunity to examine and test

any of the physical evidence, irrespective of tendering the lab notes. The court also found that there

was no evidence showing that prosecution attorneys were aware of the contents of the lab notes at

issue. As to MacDonald’s third claim, the court assumed, arguendo, that a freestanding actual

innocence claim is cognizable, but nevertheless found that MacDonald failed to establish, by clear

and convincing evidence, that no reasonable juror would find him guilty of the murders of his family.

Finally, the court concluded that MacDonald failed to make the requisite showing which would

entitle him to a certificate of appealability. 

On August 21, 2014, MacDonald filed the instant Motion to Alter or Amend Judgment [DE-

357]. Therein, MacDonald argues that the judgment should be amended to reflect new evidence

regarding Michael Malone, a Federal Bureau of Investigation (“FBI”) Agent who submitted

affidavits in response to MacDonald’s 1990 § 2255 petition. Specifically, MacDonald argued that

2   Brady v. Maryland, 373 U.S. 83 (1963).

2
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a report entitled An Assessment of the 1996 Department of Justice Task Force Review of the FBI

Laboratory [DE-357-1], issued by the Department of Justice, Office of the Inspector General in July

2014 (the “2014 OIG Report”), should be considered by the court, and that such evidence supports

the vacating of his convictions. Alternatively, MacDonald argues that the court should amend the

judgment to issue him a certificate of appealability. 

The Government responded in opposition [DE-358]. Days before MacDonald’s reply was

due, the Government filed a Notice of Filing Relating to Movant’s Pending Rule 59(e) Motion [DE-

363]. Attached to the Notice was a letter from Norman Wong, Special Counsel to the United States

Department of Justice (“DOJ”). See September 17, 2014 Letter [DE-363-2]. In the letter, Mr. Wong

advised that the DOJ and the FBI had reviewed “laboratory reports and testimony by FBI Laboratory

examiners in cases involving microscopic hair comparison analysis.” Id. at 1. Mr. Wong further

advised: 

We have determined that the microscopic hair comparison analysis testimony or
laboratory report presented in this case included statements that exceeded the limits
of science and were, therefore invalid: (1) the examiner stated or implied that the
evidentiary hair could be associated with a specific individual to the exclusion of all
others – this type of testimony exceeded the limits of science; (2) the examiner
assigned to the positive association a statistical weight or probability or provided a
likelihood that the questioned hair originated from a particular source, or an opinion
as to the likelihood or rareness of the positive association that could lead the jury to
believe that valid statistical weight can be assigned to a microscopic hair association
– this type of testimony exceeded the limits of science.  (A copy of the documents
upon which our determination is based is enclosed.) We take no position regarding
the materiality of the error in this case. 

Id. at 2 (footnote omitted).  

Enclosed with the letter was a document entitled “Microscopic Hair Comparison Analysis:

Result of Review” [DE-363-3]. This report reflects the conclusion of the FBI lab review team, with

3
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the concurrence of the Innocence Project (“IP”).  Based on its review of the lab reports and trial

testimony in the MacDonald case, the FBI/IP identified three errors: 

1. A lab report by Michael Malone, dated 2/4/1991, contained an “Inappropriate
Statement” on page 2 (“ . . . consistent with having originated from Jeffrey
MacDonald.”). 

2. A lab report by Robert Fram, dated 5/19/1999 contained an “Inappropriate
Statement” on TEU 1 (“ . . . consistent with having originated from
KIMBERLY MACDONALD.”). 

3. The trial testimony of Paul Stombaugh on August 7-9, 1979, contained
“Inappropriate Statements,” found in Trial Transcript 4294, Lines 1-6: 

1 A. Sir, the only conclusion on the hair
2 examination that I was going to make was its origin.
3 Q. That is pretty serious about whose hair it 
4 is.  That is a fundamental question you were being
5 asked.
6 A. That is correct.

[DE-363-3] at 5-6; Ttr. 4294 [DE-363-8]. 

Two days later, MacDonald filed a Reply [DE-364], arguing that new information contained

in the report attached to Wong’s letter justifies amending the judgment, or alternatively, requires new

briefing. The court thereafter ordered supplemental briefing from the parties. 

In MacDonald’s supplemental briefing, he argues that the“revelations of misfeasance and

malfeasance by Michael Malone, Paul Stombaugh and Robert Fram in this litigation are ‘new

evidence’” justifying amending the judgment.  Supplemental Mem.  [DE-379] at 8. MacDonald also

argues that “their unacceptable behavior in this litigation, under the auspices of the federal

government and the Department of Justice, must be rectified to prevent ‘manifest injustice.’” Id.  In

its supplemental response [DE-382], the Government states that it has no objection to the court

considering any of the new evidence, but it asserts that the new evidence should not change the

4
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court’s previous findings as to MacDonald’s showing as to the gatekeeping or the merits of his

claims. 

II. STANDARD OF REVIEW

Rule 59(e) permits a court to alter or amend a judgment. Fed. R. Civ. P. 59(e).  Although the

rule itself does not set forth any guidelines as to when such a motion should be allowed, the Fourth

Circuit has recognized three grounds for an amending a judgment pursuant to Rule 59(e): “(1) to

accommodate an intervening change in controlling law; (2) to account for new evidence not available

[previously]; or (3) to correct a clear error of law or prevent manifest injustice.” Sloas v. CSX

Transp., Inc., 616 F.3d 380, 386 n.2 (4th Cir. 2010) (alteration added & citation omitted). “It is an

extraordinary remedy which should be applied sparingly.” Mayfield v. Nat’l Ass’n for Stock Car Auto

Racing, Inc., 674 F.3d 369, 378 (4th Cir. 2012). A “district court has considerable discretion in

deciding whether to modify or amend a judgment.” Gagliano v. Reliance Standard Life Ins. Co., 547

F.3d 230, 241 n.8 (4th Cir. 2008). 

III.  EVIDENCE UNDERLYING THE MOTION TO ALTER OR AMEND

As the court has recounted above, the new evidence upon which MacDonald relies is the

2014 OIG Report and the “Microscopic Hair Comparison Analysis: Result of Review.”  

The 2014 OIG Report addresses:

how the Criminal Division Task Force (Task Force), created by the [DOJ] in 1996
and whose mission was redefined in 1997, managed the identification, review, and
follow-up of cases involving the use of scientifically unsupportable analysis and
overstated testimony by FBI Lab examiners in criminal prosecutions. We analyzed
the Task Force’s review of cases involving 13 FBI examiners the Task Force
determined had been criticized in the 1997 OIG report. We included in our review
a close examination of cases handled by 1 of the 13 examiners, Michael Malone, the
Lab’s Hairs and Fibers Unit examiner whose conduct was particularly problematic.

5
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2014 OIG Report [DE-357-1] at 2.  In the portion of the Report concerning the close examination

of cases handled by Malone, the OIG stated that Malone “repeatedly created scientifically

unsupportable lab reports and provided false, misleading, or inaccurate testimony at criminal trials.”

Id. at 45.  The OIG’s purpose in closely examining Malone’s work was “to illustrate the significance

of the problems that became known to the Task Force about Malone’s work and testimony in

criminal cases” and to highlight “the lack of a corresponding response by the [DOJ], the Task Force,

or the FBI . . . .”  Id.  Other than the statement that “Malone became well known to many judges and

law enforcement community because of his forensic work on several high profile cases, including

those of Jeffrey MacDonald, a Green Beret Army surgeon convicted of murdering his wife and

children at Fort Bragg, North Carolina” there is no other mention of Malone’s work in the instant

case. Id. 

The “Microscopic Hair Comparison Analysis: Result of Review” does, however, specifically

reference evidence and testimony introduced throughout the 40-plus-year history of the instant case,

and identifies three statements, detailed above, that the reviewers deemed invalid because the

statements exceeded the limits of science. It bears repeating that the task before this court when it

issued the July 2014 Order was determining, for gate-keeping purposes, whether MacDonald had

proffered newly discovered evidence, that if proven and viewed in light of the evidence as a whole,

would be sufficient to establish by clear and convincing evidence that no reasonable factfinder would

have found MacDonald guilty of the murder of his wife and two daughters. In making this

assessment, the court had to consider “all the evidence, old and new, incriminating and exculpatory,

without regard to whether it would necessarily be admitted under the [evidentiary rules].” United

States v. MacDonald, 641 F.3d 596, 612 (4th Cir. 2011) (internal quotations and citations omitted;

6
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alterations in original). Given that the task before the court was to evaluate MacDonald’s newly

discovered evidence in light of “the evidence as a whole,” the court finds it necessary to briefly

recount the role the evidence underlying the three invalid statements has played in this litigation. 

A. Inappropriate statement in the 2/4/1991 Lab Report of Michael Malone

The first inappropriate statement identified in the “Microscopic Hair Comparison Analysis:

Result of Reviw” is contained in the February 4, 1991, Lab Report of Malone [DE-363-6]. Malone

first became involved in this litigation after MacDonald filed his 1990 Petition for Post Conviction

Relief Pursuant to 28 U.S.C. Section 2255. In the 1990 Petition, MacDonald alleged the Government

suppressed exculpatory evidence in the form of laboratory bench notes, which he argued showed the

presence of unsourced hairs and fibers. One of the unsourced hairs was the Q79/E303 hair from

within the body outline of Colette MacDonald. This hair would later come to be known as AFDIL3

specimen 75A. In response to the 1990 Petition, the Government offered evidence of Malone’s 1990-

91 examination of the actual hairs and fibers. 

In the February 4, 1991, Lab Report regarding the Q79 hair, Malone stated: 

This hair [Q79] was compared to the pubic hair sample of JEFFREY MACDONAL
(specimen K22). This hair exhibits the same individual microscopic characteristics
as the pubic hairs of JEFFREY MACDONALD, and accordingly is consistent with
having originated from JEFFREY MACDONALD. 

[DE-363-6] at 3. Malone also qualified that “hair comparisons do not constitute a basis for absolute

personal identification. Id.  The “Microscopic Hair Comparison Analysis: Result of Review” states

that Malone’s assertion that Q79 “exhibits the same individual characteristics as the pubic hairs of

[MacDonald], and accordingly is consistent with having originated from [MacDonald]” was invalid

3  Armed Forces Institute of Pathology’s DNA Identification Laboratory. 

7
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because it “assigned to the positive association a statistical weight or probability or provided a

likelihood that the questioned hair originated from a particular source . . . .”September 17, 2014

Letter [DE-363-2] at 3; “Microscopic Hair Comparison Analysis: Result of Review” [DE-363-3].4 

As the court recounted in the July 24, 2014, Order, the 1990 Petition was denied. Eventually,

the Q79 specimen was subjected to DNA testing, and was identified as AFDIL specimen 75A. The

results of the DNA testing showed that the specimen was “not consistent with any other sample

tested,” and therefore did not belong to Jeffrey MacDonald.  Accordingly, the DNA testing rendered

Malone’s 1991 observations irrelevant. The Q79/AFDIL Specimen 75A was one of the three

“unsourced hairs” MacDonald relied on in asserting his actual innocence claim. 

B Inappropriate Statement in 5/19/1999 Lab Report by Robert Fram

The second inappropriate statement identified in the “Microscopic Hair Comparison

Analysis: Result of Review” is found in the lab report by Robert Fram, dated 5/19/1999.  Fram was

an examiner in the FBI Lab Hairs and Fiber Unit, and tasked with generating still photographs of the

entire inventory of materials that were to undergo DNA examination at the AFDIL lab pursuant to

this court’s order, as well as photographing the unpackaging and mounting process. Prior to this

assignment, Fram had no involvement in this case.  Aff. of Fram [DE-219] ¶ 7. 

In preparing the evidence for transfer to the AFDIL lab, Fram documented the contents of

the slides, including whether hair was present and, if it was, what the observable characteristics of

the hairs were. Id.  During this process, Fram examined a glass microscope slide marked for

identification “19 ½ L2082 Q96 PMS,” which contained four hairs. Id. ¶ 26. He observed that one

4  Malone’s December 31, 1990 Lab Report also was reviewed, but no inappropriate statements
were identified in it. 

8
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of hairs was a Caucasian head hair with what he observed to be a forcibly removed root. Id.  He

compared this to the known sample from Kimberly MacDonald, and documented the results of the

examination in his May 19, 1999 Lab Report: 

A forcibly removed Caucasian head hair found on one of the Q96 resubmitted
glass microscope slides, (labeled “19 ½” on the slide), exhibits the same microscopic
characteristics as hairs in the K2 specimen. Accordingly, this hair is consistent with
having originated from KIMBERLY MACDONALD, the identified source of the K2
specimen.

May 19, 1999 Lab Report [DE-363-7] at 7. The statement that the hair is consistent with having

originated from Kimberly MacDonald is the one identified as being invalid. Fram later stated in the

report that “[h]air comparisons are not a basis for personal identification.” Id. 

After Fram’s examination, the Q96 “19 ½”” slide was submitted to AFDIL for DNA testing,

and AFDIL designated this slide as 112A. Stipulations, Ex. 2 [DE-306-2] at 24. In the process of

removing the slip cover from the 112A slide, the four hairs therein were broken into nine fragments

and had to be remounted at AFDIL as 112A(1) through 112A(9).  See Aff. of Fram [DE-219] ¶ 28.

Before these samples were tested for DNA, they were resubmitted to Fram to determine if he could

tell if any of the nine hair fragments could be associated with the Q96 “19 ½”” hair with root. Id. 

Fram issued a second report on November 1, 2001, regarding this re-examination in which he

concluded that Q96.5 (AFDIL 112A(5)), contained a light brown Caucasian head hair with a forcibly

removed root, and is the same hair as the original Q96 “19 ½”” hair with root that he had previously

examined.  Id. ¶ 29. AFDIL testing of Specimen 112A(5) confirmed that this hair had the same

mtDNA sequence as Colette, Kimberly and Kristen.  AFDIL DNA Report [DE-119-3] at 3. 

The May 19, 1999 report of Fram was first introduced in this case in 2011, when the

Government attached it as an exhibit to Fram’s affidavit filed as a part of its response to

9
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MacDonald’s Motion for a New Trial Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 3600. Prior to the 2012 evidentiary

hearing, MacDonald and the Government stipulated that the Q96 “19½”” hair with root was the same

as that later designated Q96.5 by Fram and 112A(5) by AFDIL, and had the mtDNA sequence of

Colette, Kimberly and Kristen. See Stipulations [DE-306] ¶¶ 15, 25.  This hair was not one of the

unsourced hairs underlying MacDonald’s actual innocence claim. 

C. The trial testimony of Paul Stombaugh found in Trial Transcript 4294, Lines 1-6.  

The third invalid statement identified in the “Microscopic Hair Comparison Analysis: Result

of Review” is found in six lines of Paul Stombaugh’s trial testimony, and concerns a hair collected

from a bedspread found on the floor of the master bedroom and identified by the FBI as “Q96

H(from thread).”   

This hair, which was entangled with a purple cotton thread matching those of MacDonald’s

pajama top, was discovered in 1974 by Shirley Green, a Physical Science Technician with the FBI

Lab. See Gov’t Response to Def’s Petition for Post-Conviction Relief [DE-10], Attachment 5,

Appendix at 221. Green’s bench notes reflect that she soaked the thread in water to remove the hair,

which she then mounted on a slide marked “Q96 H (from thread).” Id.; Aff. of Fram, Ex. 46 [DE-

225-2]. 

Stombaugh, who was then a FBI special agent in charge of the Chemistry Branch of the

Chemistry and Physics Section of the FBI crime laboratory, eventually examined the Q96 thread and

hair, and issued laboratory reports. In a report dated November 5, 1974, Stombaugh included the

results of his hair comparison of Q96 H (from thread). He stated: 

Light brown to blond head hairs that microscopically match the K1 head hairs of
COLLETE MACDONALD were found in specimens . . . Q96 . . . .  The Q96 hair
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was found entangled around a purple cotton sewing thread like that used in the
construction of the Q12 pajama top. Further, this hair had bloodlike deposits along
its shaft. 

November 5, 1974, Lab Report [DE-363-4] at 3.5 

Stombaugh later testified at MacDonald’s trial, from August 7, 1979 to August 9, 1979. 

Judge Dupree qualified Stombaugh as an expert on hairs and fiber identification, with no objection

from MacDonald. Ttr. at 4025-31. MacDonald did object, however to Stombaugh being qualified

as an expert in fabric damage, stains, and fabric impressions, which Judge Dupree overruled. Ttr.

at 4029. 

Stombaugh testified to, among other things, his examination of 18 vials of debris collected

from the crime scene and from items seized as a result of the crime scene search.  With regard to

Q96 H (from thread), Stombaugh testified that he examined debris from the bedspread on the floor

in the master bedroom and found that it consisted of one yarn fragment and two purple sewing

threads, and opined that the threads and yarns could have originated from MacDonald’s pajama top.

Ttr. 4103-04. He also testified that he found a hair present in Q96, specifically, “one head hair

wrapped around a sewing thread–tangled.” Ttr. 4109. He stated that “this hair—in conducting a

comparison examination with the comparison microscope, microscopically matched the head hairs

of Colette MacDonald.” Ttr. 4110.  

Stombaugh testified to other matters, which the court will partially recount below. He also

was subject to cross-examination by MacDonald’s counsel, Bernard Segal. With regard to Q96H

(from thread), Segal questioned Stombaugh about how or why the hair would be wrapped around

5  This report was reviewed by the FBI in 2014 and no error was found. See Microscopic Hair
Comparison Analysis: Result of Review [DE-363-3] at 5. 

11

Case 3:75-cr-00026-F   Document 383   Filed 05/18/15   Page 11 of 26-4615-

Appeal: 15-7136      Doc: 32-2            Filed: 08/16/2016      Pg: 532 of 549 Total Pages:(1066 of 1083)



a thread during Stombaugh’s 1974 examination, when it was collected in 1970 and had been in the

custody of the CID Laboratory at Fort Gordon, Georgia. Ttr. 4290-93. Stombaugh confirmed that

although he was aware that the CID Laboratory had done prior hair examinations in their

investigation of the MacDonald family murders, he did not ask anyone whether someone at the lab

had previously examined the hair found in Q96. Ttr. 4292. He confirmed that he had no knowledge

of what had happened to the item between being collected in 1970, and the day he opened the vial

in 1974. Segal and Stombaugh then had the following exchange:

6 Q. And you, of course, expressed no curiosity
7 of how they were still wrapped around together after four
8 years of having been in the laboratory custody?
9 A. I was curious about why they were wrapped 
10 entwined around each other, but as to how it took 
11 place, you can only report the condition of items 
12 as they are received in the laboratory. You have no
13 control over what happened to them before. 
14. Q. Doesn’t it make a difference to you to find
15 out what treatment or handling a hair would
16 have had before you examined it in the laboratory?
17 A The hair was not mounted sir, as were
18 many other ones in this submission. We opened the vials
19 up and identified what was inside. If they were
20 hairs, we would mount it on a slide and then they were compared. 

Ttr. 4293. Segal then asked, “Mr. Stombaugh, the question was: weren’t you concerned with what

might have been done to that hair that might possibly lead you to a wrong conclusion unless you

found out what they had done with it?” Id. Stombaugh’s answer to this question and Segal’s follow-

up question, set forth below, are the testimony that the FBI identified as inappropriate in the

Microscopic Hair Comparison Review:

1 A. Sir, the only conclusion on the hair
2 examination that I was going to make was its origin.
3 Q. That is pretty serious about whose hair it 
4 is. That is a fundamental question you were being
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5 asked. 
6 A. That is correct. 

Ttr. 4294.  

Post-trial, the Q96 H(from thread) specimen was one of the pieces evidence subject to this

court’s order regarding DNA testing. AFDIL gave it the designation of AFDIL specimen number

113A. The DNA results for AFDIL 113A were found to be inconclusive. Stipulations [DE-306] ¶

23(e). MacDonald did not include it in his unsourced hairs claim. 

D. Evidence regarding the pajama top demonstration

Although neither the 2014 OIG Report nor the “Microscopic Hair Comparison Analysis:

Result of Review” discuss the pajama top demonstration that was presented to the jury at  trial, the

parties both discuss it extensively in their briefing. Consequently, the court will recount the

necessary facts.  

In 1971, pursuant to a request from the Commanding Officer of the U.S. Army CID Agency,

the FBI Laboratory conducted examinations of several items, including MacDonald’s pajama top.

See June 7, 1971 Letter [DE-382-3]. Stombaugh conducted the examinations. See July 2, 1971

Report [DE-382-4].6 In a July 2, 1971, report, Stombaugh concluded that 48 puncture holes were

located in the pajama top, although they were not necessarily made from 48 different thrusts. Id. at

2. He opined that the “puncture holes were made by a sharp pointed object such as an ice pick like

specimen Q3; however, the holes do not contain enough individual characteristics to be associated

with a particular instrument.” Id. at 3. Stombaugh stated that “[t]he apparent frequent handling [of

6  MacDonald states in his briefing that Green took part in the 1971 examinations; however, the
record evidence shows that she was not involved in the MacDonald case until 1974. See Aff. of Shirley
Green ¶ 2 [DE-10, Attachment 5]. 
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the garments he examined] has caused the yarns surrounding the holes to return for the most part,

to their original positions thus preventing a definite conclusion to be made as to whether each hole

is an ‘entry’ or an ‘exit’ hole.” Id. He nevertheless reported that “based upon a microscopic

examination . . . six holes in [MacDonald’s pajama top] had the general appearance of being ‘entry’

holes and five holes had the general appearance of being ‘exit’ holes.” Id. He did not designate in

his report which of the holes had the appearance of being entry or exit holes.  A June 10, 1971

laboratory worksheet prepared by Stombaugh, however, designates the “entry” and “exit” holes. See

June 10, 1971 Laboratory Work Sheet [DE-382-5] at 3-4. 

During the grand jury investigation in 1974, additional items were submitted to the FBI

testing, along with the pajama top and other items for re-examination.  Stombaugh also was supplied

with photographs of the crime scene, which he did not have in 1971. Ttr. at 4182. Some of the

photographs showed MacDonald’s pajama top on top of Colette’s body.  Ttr. at 4185. He was asked

to determine whether the puncture wounds to Colette could have been made through MacDonald’s

pajama top, if it were in fact on top of Colette’s body. Ttr. at 4187.  He used the photograph and

worked with technician Green “to fold the pajama top as near as possible to the way it was folded

on top of the body at the time these photographs were taken.” Ttr. at 4187-88. After a lengthy period

of time, Green was able to fold the pajama top so that all 48 holes in the pajama top roughly

corresponded to the 21 puncture wounds in Colette’s chest. Ttr. at 4192-4194; GX 3060 at 4-6

(October 17, 1974 Laboratory Report).  

Both Stombaugh and Green testified at the trial. On direct examination, Stombaugh opined

that the “puncture damage to [Colette’s] chest could have been made through this pajama top while

it was on her body.” Ttr. at 4197. Stombaugh qualified, however, that in the photographs he was
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provided “the pajama top is lower down on the chest and it appears to have been moved. If it was

in the exact location, then you would be a little more assured that this happened. The pajama top is

not—it appeared from the photographs to have been moved more down towards the abdomen.” Id.

On cross-examination, MacDonald’s attorney established that Stombaugh did not attempt

to line up the stab wounds in Colette’s chest with the two cuts in MacDonald’s pajama top, and that

he had counted 18 cuts in Colette’s pajama top in addition to 30 puncture holes. Ttr 4357-61.

Stombaugh agreed that there were other combinations by which the 48 puncture holes in

MacDonald’s pajama top could be lined up with the 21 puncture wounds in Colette’s chest, but he

had no idea how many combinations there could be: 

All I’m saying is that we used up all 48 holes with 21 thrusts, and we’re just saying
that it can be done. We are not saying this actually took place. We are saying this can
be done. It could have taken place, and that’s all this demonstration represents. 

Ttr. 4371.  He admitted that he “never experimented or attempted to compute in any way the number

of possible combinations in which the same thing could be done[.]” Ttr. 4372. MacDonald’s counsel

also thoroughly established that Stombaugh and Green did not account for differences between the

sizes of holes in MacDonald’s pajama top and the size of wounds on Colette’s chest. Ttr. 4372-84. 

On direct examination, Green identified a photo enlargement depicting the pajama top

reconstruction with the probes, and the actual probes themselves. Ttr 4430. She stated that she had

done the reconstruction herself. Ttr 4431. Green described the pajama top reconstruction process,

and indicated which holes corresponded to a single thrust, and how she color-coded them to reflect

as much when the pajama top was unfolded. Ttr 4431-35. She also testified that she was never able

to align the 21 probes through the pajama top in any other way, and that it had taken over a week to

find this one “solution.” Ttr. 4458. Green also testified regarding a series of photographs taken in
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1978-1979 of the grouping patterns reflected on graph paper of the holes in both the pajama top

reconstruction and the autopsy photos, created by inserting push pins into each that resulted in

groupings of holes on graph paper.  Ttr 4461-4474; GX 798-98, 1070, 1143. Green testified that

graph paper showed similar left and right patterns in the graph paper for both the pajama top and

Colette’s body. Id.  

During Green’s cross-examination, she testified that she did not attempt to line up the two

cuts in MacDonald’s pajama top with any cuts to Colette’s body. Ttr. 4476-77.  When asked why

she did not attempt to match the knife cuts, Green responded that she had not been asked to do so.

Ttr. 4482. Green also testified that she had not seen the pajama top in 1971, and that in 1974, she

did not examine the pajama top holes before she began the reconstruction process, but that

Stombaugh had examined the holes. Ttr. 4483. According to Green, once she identified the

“solution,” she did not attempt to figure out other possible combinations, but she admitted there

“could possibly be more; it could possibly be less; but it can be 21 holes exactly and come out into

the same pattern as the pattern of the punctures on the victim.” Ttr. 4498. She also testified that she

did not attempt to line up the holes in MacDonald’s pajama top with those present in Colette’s

pajama top. Ttr. 4501-02. 

Green told the jury that while she was working on the pajama top reconstruction, she did not

know which holes were entry holes and which holes were exit holes.  Ttr. 4568. She knew that

Stombaugh had previously reported that some holes may be entry or exit holes, but she did not have

a copy of that report. Ttr. 4570. She recalled “there were possibly five exit and six entrance or vice-

versa.” Id. She recalled holes number 6, 14 and 20 were exit holes, but she did not make any notes

about accommodating any other holes. Ttr. 4572. 
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During the time when Stombaugh testified, MacDonald requested, and was provided, a copy

of the notes that Stombaugh had been using to testify. Ttr. 4254-55.  Those notes included the June

10, 1971 Laboratory Work Sheet on which Stombaugh designated “entry” and “exit” holes in the

pajama top. See 1990 Section 2255 Petition [DE-1], Vol 5, Aff. of John I. Thornton at ¶ 17, Ex. 16. 

With regard to the pajama top, MacDonald offered his own expert witness, Dr. John I.

Thornton, a Professor of Forensic Science at the University of California at Berkley. Dr. Thornton

testified that he disagreed with Stombaugh’s opinion that the pajama top was likely stationary when

the puncture holes were made. Ttr. 5151-52.  He also testified that, in his opinion, it was not possible

for “Green, using the information that she had, to have made the reconstruction of the pajama top

as she did.” Ttr. 5218.  Dr. Thornton examined the 1971 worksheet of Stombaugh that identified

“entry” and “exit” holes, as well as a sheet prepared by Green, in which the “Victim Ice Pick Hole

#s” are juxtaposed to “Hole #s in Q12 Shirt.” After the examining the sheets, Dr. Thornton

determined that Green’s reconstruction had at least six discrepancies with Stombaugh’s notes

regarding the direction of the holes. Ttr. 5312-18. In other words, holes that Stombaugh had

designated as an exit hole, were designated as entrance holes in Green’s reconstruction, and vice-

versa. Id.  

On cross-examination, Dr. Thornton agreed with the Government’s attorney that whether the

pajama top had been right side out or inside out when the holes were inflicted would affect the

determination as to which way the threads pointed. Ttr. 5333-34. He also agreed that by 1974 the

yarns in the pajama top would have returned to their normal position, and thus any determination as

to directionality made by Stombaugh in 1971 could not be confirmed in 1974. Ttr. 5325. 
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In closing, Segal argued that the pajama top reconstruction was “sheer fakery” and “not

scientific evidence,” noting that “no scientific criminal investigator” asked the question of whether

the 48 puncture holes could be lined up to 21 puncture wounds; instead, it was a question posed by

prosecutors. Ttr. 7239-40. Segal also argued: 

Stombaugh testified—contrary to my recollection of what the Government
said—Stombaugh testified that he identified a certain number of holes as being exit
holes in the pajama top and a certain number of holes as being entry holes. John
Thornton testified and the Government never called Stombaugh or Shirley Green
back to deny it that when they did—that was following Shirley Green’s notes—that
she used exit holes and entry holes and exit holes and entry holes and totally
disregarded the principal finding that he made. Yes, Stombaugh did not identify
every hole as entry or exit holes, but a dozen of them, he did. 
Shirley Green did not follow his findings.  How in the name of heaven and rationality
or justice are we supposed to say that you should draw any kind of inference from a
demonstration that demonstrated nothing in the first instance and in the second
instance, to state that it is false on its own terms. It doesn’t do what it says it does. .
. .
. . . .
On every basis you can think of, it is a fake. Now those are not easy words, but you
ought to draw a conclusion. They did not in any way come back in here and say,
“John Thornton made a mistake. John Thornton did not understand what Shirley
Green did.” They did not because they couldn’t. This piece of evidence strikes me as
the clearest singular example of the distortion in the name of pseudo-science done
by the Government. It is an example of a demonstration which no scientist says could
prove anything valid. . . . 

Ttr. 7240-42. 

IV. ANALYSIS

MacDonald proffers two reasons why this court should allow his motion to alter its judgment

and allow his motion to vacate his conviction. First, he contends that new evidence supports altering

the judgment.  Second, he contends that altering the judgment is necessarily to “prevent manifest

injustice.”
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A.  The new evidence does not support altering or amending the judgment 

Having reviewed the 2014 OIG Report and the “Microscopic Hair Comparison Analysis:

Result of Review”, the court concludes that MacDonald still has not met his gatekeeping burden

under § 2255(h)(1). Additionally, and alternatively, the court concludes that MacDonald still has

failed to adequately establish the merits of any of his claims. 

First, none of the new evidence changes this court’s conclusion that MacDonald failed to

establish, by clear and convincing evidence, that no reasonable factfinder would have found him

guilty of the murder of his wife and daughters.  The 2014 OIG Report, while calling into question 

Malone’s overall credibility, does not reference any of Malone’s statements in the instant litigation.

Additionally, when the court ruled in July 2014, it already had similar evidence which was

unfavorable to Malone’s credibility, offered by MacDonald to show a “pattern of deception” by

Malone in other cases, in the form of excerpts of the Final Report of Department of Justice Inspector

General Michael R. Bromwich, The FBI Laboratory: An Investigation into Laboratory Practices and

Alleged Misconduct in Explosives-Related and Other Cases, and an April 16, 1997 article from the

Wall Street Journal.  See July 24, 2014, Order [DE-354] at 70-71 (citing Aff. of Cormier No. 2, Ex.

1, Ex. 3 [DE-49]).  Moreover, as the court noted in the July 2014 Order, even if the court accepts

MacDonald’s invitation to find Malone to be a wholly incredible witness, and therefore find that

Malone falsely testified regarding the saran fiber evidence, the remaining evidence in the record

“ultimately engenders speculation as to the origin of the fibers; it by no means compels a conclusion

that the three blond saran fibers are a product of Stoeckley brushing her wig with Colette’s hair

brush.” Id. at 136.  Accordingly, the 2014 OIG Report does not, as MacDonald argues, “casts serious
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doubt on a large portion of the government’s theory of Dr. MacDonald’s guilt.” Suppl. Mem. [DE-

379] at 13. 

Similarly, the portion of the “Microscopic Hair Comparison Analysis: Result of Review”

finding that Malone erred in his 1991 lab report when he stated that the Q79 hair “exhibits the same

individual characteristics as the pubic hairs of [MacDonald], and accordingly is consistent with

having originated from [MacDonald]” does nothing to impact the court’s gatekeeping analysis.  As

this court has detailed, the Q79 hair was eventually the subject of DNA testing, which (1) revealed

that it was “not consistent with any other sample tested,” and therefore did not belong to Jeffrey

MacDonald, and (2) rendered Malone’s prior opinion irrelevant. The Q79 hair, later denominated

AFDIL 75A for DNA testing, was one of the three unsourced hairs the court considered when it

issued the July 2014 Order. The fact that Malone’s prior, irrelevant opinion was invalid does nothing

to alter the court’s finding that the unsourced hairs evidence (1) does not constitute exculpatory

evidence and (2) does not serve to establish that no reasonable juror could find MacDonald guilty

of the murders of his family.  July 24, 2014 Order [DE-354] at 136 (“A juror presented with the

evidence of the unsourced hairs and who considers the entire record in the case, could draw a number

of reasonable, non-exculpatory inferences from the fact that three unsourced hairs were found at the

scene.”). 

The evidence regarding Fram’s invalid statement in this 1999 lab report—that the Q96 hair

with root was consistent with the hair of Kimberly MacDonald—similarly has no effect on the

court’s previous gatekeeping analysis.  As this court has recounted, AFDIL testing of the hair

revealed that it had the same mtDNA sequence of Colette, Kimberly and Kristen. See AFDIL DNA

Report [DE-119-3] at 3. Thus, while MacDonald is correct that the Q96 hair was part of “pivotal”
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DNA testing before this court when it issued its July 2014, Order, see Suppl. Mem. [DE-379] at 19,

the court does not discern how Fram’s 1999 conclusion, in light of the later superseding DNA testing

revealing that it was consistent with slain MacDonald family members, has any impact on the

conclusion that MacDonald failed to establish, by clear and convincing evidence, that no reasonable

juror could find him guilty of the murder of his family. 

MacDonald’s arguments about Stombaugh’s invalid statement, made in six lines of cross-

examination testimony, also does not alter the court’s gatekeeping analysis. MacDonald’s own

briefing, wherein he devotes little time discussing the actual invalid testimony, demonstrates the

minimal importance the testimony has on the court’s assessment of the “evidence as a whole.”

Instead, he attempts to connect the improper cross-examination testimony to the evidence regarding

the pajama top reconstruction, arguing: 

The impact of this new evidence on Stombaugh’s credibility would have been
devastating to the government, as he was the architect of the experiment regarding
the pajama top, which the government has consistently touted as the seminal
evidence against Dr. MacDonald. . . . Indeed, the materials incorporated into the
recent DoJ and FBI report reference tree days of trial that encompassed Stombaugh’s
testimony. . . .  This testimony was largely devoted to the pajama top. Had the jury
known of Stombaugh’s misfeasance and malfeasance, particularly his proclivity to
overstate the reliability of his purportedly scientific findings, including the creation
of laboratory reports that exceeded the limits of science, it likely would have
disregarded all of his testimony. If so, the pajama top experiment–the lynchpin of the
government’s circumstantial case–would have crumbled and been disregarded. 

Suppl. Mem. [DE-379] at 16-17.

MacDonald’s argument overstates the impact of Stombaugh’s invalid statement. First, six

lines of testimony concerning a response to a cross-examination question does not a “proclivity”

make. Second, there is no evidence in the record that Stombaugh created laboratory reports that

exceeded the limits of science; rather, the only evidence is that his brief response on cross-
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examination to a question concerning a single hair did so.  Third, it is by no means clear that had jury

known that the six lines of testimony on cross-examination exceeded the limits of science, it would

have correspondingly rejected all of Stombaugh’s testimony. As the Government notes, the thrust

of the cross-examination question on the hair was to question how it became entangled with the

pajama top thread prior to examination in the lab, and was not directed to the microscopic

comparison of the hair. The court agrees with the Government that given the FBI found there were

no other errors in Stombaugh’s testimony with regard to hair comparison, it is unlikely that a

reasonable juror would find the brief response on cross-examination to render all of Stombaugh’s

testimony as unreliable or unbelievable. 

Finally, the court observes that it was Green, and not Stombaugh, who ultimately identified

the “solution” to the pajama top reconstruction. Moreover, Segal thoroughly attacked the

methodology used by Green and Stombaugh. See Ttr. 4357-61 (establishing on cross-examination

that Stombaugh did not attempt to line up the stab wounds in Colette’s chest with two cuts on

MacDonald’s pajama top); Ttr. 4372 (Stombaugh admitting on cross-examination that he never

attempted to compute the number of possible combinations that 48 holes in the pajama top could fit

into 21 holes); Ttr. 4378 (Stombaugh admitting that they did not attempt to account for the

differences between the sizes of the holes in MacDonald’s pajama top and the size of the wounds

in Colette’s chest); Ttr. 4476-76 (Green admitting that she did not attempt to line up the two cuts in

MacDonald’s pajama top with any stab wounds in Colette’s body); Ttr. 4498 (Green admitting that

she did not attempt to determine other “solutions”); Ttr. 4051-02 (Green testifying that she did not

attempt to line up the holes in MacDonald’s pajama top with those present in Colette’s top); Ttr.

5218, 5312-18 (MacDonald’s expert, Dr. Thornton, testifying that it Green’s reconstruction was “not
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possible” because she did not take into account Stombaugh’s 1971 observations of the directionality

of the holes); Ttr. 7239-40 (in closing arguments, MacDonald’s attorney argued”Did you hear

anybody who was a scientist in criminal cases–forensic scientist or criminal—say to you that it

would be a valid way of determining whether or not Mrs. MacDonald was stabbed through the

pajama top to line up the fabric over the holes of the body and come up with 48 to 21? No”); Ttr.

7240-41 (defense counsel arguing that Green did not follow Stombaugh’s 1971 findings on

directionality). This new evidence regarding Stombaugh’s invalid statement, solicited on cross-

examination and regarding a hair, adds little to nothing to the analysis of the pajama top
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reconstruction.7 In sum, MacDonald still has not shown, by clear and convincing evidence, that no

reasonable juror would find him guilty of the murder of his wife and children. 

Nor can the court say that any of the new evidence—the 2014 OIG Report or the Microscopic

Hair Comparison Analysis: Result of Review—alters any of the court’s findings and conclusions as

to the merits of his § 2255 claims.  The new evidence is either irrelevant to the determination of the

merits of MacDonald’s claims, or of minimal additional probative value. 

In sum, the new evidence neither alters the court’s earlier conclusion that MacDonald failed

to meet the gatekeeping burden, nor does it alter the court’s determination as to the merits of his §

7  For similar reasons, the court finds MacDonald’s assertions regarding Janice Glisson’s alleged
1971 attempt to “reconstruct” the pajama top to be unavailing. Specifically, MacDonald asserts that in
1971, after receiving the directionality data from Stombaugh, Glisson attempted to fold the pajama top so
that all its ice pick holes would align over the puncture wounds in Colette’s chest.  Suppl. Mem. [DE-
379] at 14. According to MacDonald, Glisson abandoned the exercise because she was unable to adjust
the folds that the thrust holes remained compatible with Stombaugh’s findings on directionality. Id.
MacDonald’s sole citation in support of this assertion is to the book Fatal Justice.  Id. at 14-15.  In a
endnote, the authors of Fatal Justice state that “Glisson’s failed experiment was disclosed in a CID
laboratory note discovered by defense investigators at the CID Records Holding Facility in Baltimore,
Maryland, on May 7, 1990.” See Jeffrey Allen Potter & Fred Bost, Fatal Justice 421-22 n.12 (1995). The
authors of Fatal Justice provide no citation to the laboratory note.  Nor has MacDonald ever referenced
such a discovery in any other filing before this court, including when he filed the 1990 Petition based on
defense investigators’ discovery of laboratory bench notes regarding the discovery of synthetic hairs and
fibers.  The affidavit of John J. Murphy offered in support of MacDonald’s 1990 Petition explained that
Murphy, defense investigator Fred Bost (one of the authors of Fatal Justice), and an attorney visited the
United States Army Criminal Investigations Records Division on May 7, 1990. Murphy’s affidavit details
his review of laboratory bench notes and his conclusion that certain exculpatory information had been
withheld. Mr. Murphy did not mention any laboratory notes regarding the pajama top reconstruction in
his affidavit. Rather, he detailed bench notes regarding synthetic hairs and fibers.  See 1990 Section 2255
Petition [DE-1], Vol. 3, Aff. of John J. Murphy. 

Accepting as true that Glisson did attempt to fold the pajama top in 1971 (and that defense
investigators found notes indicating as much in 1990 yet MacDonald did not act on it for almost 25
years), it does not alter this court’s conclusion as to MacDonald’s gatekeeping burden. Again,
MacDonald offered evidence and thorough argument at his trial that Green ignored Stombaugh’s 1971
findings regarding directionality when she found the “solution” to the pajama top reconstruction. Any
additional evidence regarding Glisson’s alleged unsuccessful attempt therefore adds little to the court’s
assessment of the evidence as whole. 
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2255 claims. Accordingly, the new evidence does not support altering or amending the judgment

pursuant to Rule 59(e). 

B. Altering or amending the judgment is not necessary to prevent manifest injustice

MacDonald also argues that the “unacceptable behavior [of Malone, Stombaugh, and Fram]

in this litigation, under the auspices of the federal government and the Department of Justice, must

be rectified to ‘prevent manifest injustice.’” Suppl. Mem. [DE-379] at 8.  As the court has explored

in the preceding analysis, however, the three invalid statements of Malone, Stombaugh, and Fram

have little to no impact on the court’s analysis of MacDonald’s § 2255 claims, so it cannot be said

that allowing the court’s July 24, 2014 judgment to stand would work a manifest injustice. 

To the extent that MacDonald argues that his motion to alter or amend the judgment be

allowed because the court committed “clear error” in denying a certificate of appealability, his

motion fails. In a similar context, the Fourth Circuit has explained that a prior decision does not

qualify as clearly erroneous or working manifest injustice “by being ‘just maybe or probably wrong;

it must . . . strike us as wrong with the force of five week-old, unrefrigerated dead fish.’ . . . It must

be ‘dead wrong.’” TFWS, Inc. v. Franchot, 572 F.3d 186, 194 (4th Cir. 2009) (citations omitted)

(discussing the “clear error or work a manifest injustice” standard in the context of the law-of-the-

case doctrine); Fontell v. Hassett, 891 F. Supp. 2d 739, 742 (D. Md. 2012) (applying the “dead

wrong” standard to a Rule 59(e) motion). The court stands by its initial decision to deny the

certificate of appealability, and therefore cannot say that it is “dead wrong.”  Consequently,

MacDonald has failed to establish “clear error” or “manifest injustice.”
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V. CONCLUSION 

For the foregoing reasons, the court finds that MacDonald has failed to show that the new 

evidence justifies altering or amending the court's July 24, 2014 Judgment, or that the Judgment was 

the result of clear error or will work a manifest injustice. Accordingly, his Motion to Alter or Amend 

Judgment [DE-357] is DENIED. 

SO ORDERED. 

This the __!_l' day of May, 2015. 

J#sC.Fox 
Senior United States District Judge 
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
EASTERN DISTRICT OF NORTH CAROLINA

WESTERN DIVISION

No. 5:06-CV-00024
No. 3:75-CR-00026

                                                                 
)

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA )
                                                        )

v. )
)

JEFFREY R. MacDONALD )
                                                                 )

NOTICE OF APPEAL

NOW COMES, Jeffrey R. MacDonald, by and through his undersigned counsel, and

gives Notice of Appeal to the United States Court of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit from the

order and final judgment of this Court denying MacDonald’s motion to vacate, under 28

U.S.C. § 2255, entered on 24 July 2014,  (DE 354), and the order and final judgment of this

Court denying MacDonald’s motion to alter or amend the judgment, under Fed. R. Civ. P.

59(e), entered on 18 May 2015.  (DE 383)  See Fed. R. App. P. 4(a)(1)(A).  

This the 16  day of July, 2015.th

RUDOLF WIDENHOUSE & FIALKO

/s/ M. Gordon Widenhouse, Jr.; NCSB #10107
312 West Franklin Street
Chapel Hill, NC 27516
Telephone: 919-967-4900
Telefax: 919-967-4953
mgwidenhouse@RWF-law.com

ATTORNEYS FOR JEFFREY R. MacDONALD
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2

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that on 16 July 2015, I electronically filed the foregoing with the Clerk

of the Court using the CM/ECF system which will send notification of such filing to the

appropriate registered users.

Respectfully submitted this the 16  day of July, 2015.th

RUDOLF WIDENHOUSE & FIALKO

/s/ M. Gordon Widenhouse, Jr.   
NCSB #10107
312 West Franklin Street
Chapel Hill, NC 27516
Telephone: 919-967-4900
Telefax: 919-967-4953
mgwidenhouse@RWF-law.com

macdonald.noa
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